|  |                    | ۵۹۵٬۵۲ ک۹۲۵ ۵ ۵۵٬۵۲ ۵ ۵۵٬۵۲ ۵۲<br>۵۹۵٬۲۹۵ ۵۹۵٬۵۱۵ ۵۹۵٬۵۱ ۵۹۵٬۵۱<br>۵۹٬۵۵ ۸٬۵۵٬۹۱۹ (۱۹۵۹ ۹۹:۵۵ ۸٬۹۵۹ ۸٬۹۵۹ ۸٬۹۵۹<br>۵۹٬۵۵ ۵٬۵۳۵ ۵۹٬۵۹۲ ۵۰۵۲ ۵۹۰۵ ۲۵۰۵ ۵۰۵۲   |          |                   |  |  |
|--|--------------------|---|----------|-------------------|--|--|
| ጜጜኯ፟ኇጜ                                       | د <sup>ړ</sup> ۲∽۲ | ելլչշ   | ⊾ዋ℃ነበ∿ቦ: | Ϸσ·ϸʹϽʹ           | ለል <sup>ር</sup> ነ <sup>%</sup>           |  |
| 9:00 AM - 9:05 AM                            | 1                  | ℃¢كر  |          | ∆్గ⊲⊳⊂₀           | 5 Гݐᢩᠭ                                   |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 9:05 AM - 9:10 AM                            | 2                  | ۲⊃۷٫۵۰–۲۵ ۵۵۹ ۲۰۲۰ ۵۲۰ ۳۵۲ ۲۵ ۲۰۲۰ ۲۰۲۰ ۲۰۲۰ ۲۰۲۰ ۲۰۲   |          | ∆్గ≪⊳⊂∞           | 5 Гݐᢩᠭ                                   |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 9:10 AM - 9:15 AM                            | 3                  | 60L270444: 1914744 44L3 441464  | 1        |                   | 51                                       |  |
|  |                    | ٨٣-ﺪ، ه؞٩٢ حجات (٩٩ حده، ٢٠ حجات ٨٢ حده، ٢٠ مع ٢٠ حجات ٨٢ حده، ٢٠ مع ٢٠ مع ٢٠ مع ٢٠ مع ٢٠ مع ٢٠ مع ٢٠   |          |                   |  |  |
| 9 <sup>.</sup> 15 AM - 10 <sup>.</sup> 00 AM | 3                  | ⊂ ۲۵٬۶۷ ۵ ۵ ۵ ۵ ۵ ۵ ۲ ۵ ۲ ۵ ۲ ۵ ۲ ۵ ۲ ۵ ۲ ۵ ۲   | 2        | مه هد ۲۵۵۵ م ب    | 45 [o <sup>c</sup>                       |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 10:00 AM - 10:15 AM                          |                    | <sup>6</sup> θ,Ο <sub>c</sub>   |          |                   | 15 Г ב <sup>כ</sup> ׳                    |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 10:15 AM - 11:00 AM                          | 4                  | ⅈℙ℠Նℙ℠ϽΔϚℲ℆⅃℄ⅈ⅌ℂℙ⅃℩℄ℌ℈  | 3        | ᠴᡆ᠋ᢀᡩ᠋᠘ᢀ᠕᠆ᠮᡪ      | 45 Гڝ <sup>ؚڎ</sup> ٬                    |  |
|  |                    |   |          | ·                 |  |  |
| 11:00 AM - 11:30 AM                          | 5                  | ▷⊲°ଘ°ບσ ₽≪·⊂▷< ▷Γ⁵L∆ና (MX-10) ⊲°ህዉ/ჼ℃▷J°ଘናጋና  | 4        | ᠴᡆ᠋ᢀᡩ᠋᠋᠘ᢀ᠕᠆ᠬᢣ     | 30 Г⊆ <sup>с\</sup>                      |  |
| 44-20 AM 40-00 DM                            |                    |   |          |                   | 20 5 6                                   |  |
| 11:30 AM - 12:00 PM                          | 0                  | ΨΓΙ <sup>1</sup> 0σ Ρ≪Ρ <sup>1</sup> ΡΙ <sup>1</sup> Δ <sup>2</sup> (MX-13) < <sup>1</sup> <sup>1</sup> Δ <sup>2</sup> (Ρ) <sup>1</sup> <sup>2</sup> Δ <sup>2</sup> <sup>2</sup>  | 5        | שמשיו לאוורתאי    | 301                                      |  |
| 12:00 PM - 1:15 PM                           |                    | ک-⊃5ړکړ⊛  |          |                   | 1ለ <sub>b</sub> יና» 15 Го <sup>с</sup> ՝ |  |
|  |                    | ,   |          |                   |  |  |
| 1:15 PM - 1:45 PM                            | 7                  | ొంగా స్పాదం 2019 Þగోటర్సిలా కుందరా రాజా కిరింగాలు   | 6        | ᠣᡆᢀᡩ᠋᠘ᢀᡧ᠋ᢕᡄᠮᡃᡕ    | 30 Г ݐ <sup>с</sup> ՝                    |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 1:45 PM - 2:15 PM                            | 8                  | Ո՟ケᠵϷ≦ ჂႦჂჼᡗჼ 2019 ∧ႠႦჼჂႫჼ ℾჼኣϷኣͿሰჼ ⊲ᡃᡃĹᠴ ϽჼϽΔჼ Ⴆ൧∆ーჼႫჼՐჼ   | 7        | ᠴᡆ᠋᠀ᡩ᠋᠘ᢙᢦ᠋ᢕᡄ᠋ᡢᡃᢩᠵ | 30 Гഫ <sup>с∿</sup>                      |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 2:15 PM - 2:45 PM                            | 9                  | ፱፻/፭፱ የኆ፦፫▷ና ርፖኦታንጚቒጜሁር ዉ፟፟፟፟፞ ଘሬ ግብ መድግ ወይስፈልጉ ምንም የምትላንም ልጉ<br>ጋንያልውደላያው የሬት መድግ መንግራ የምትራ  | 8        | ᠴᡆ᠋ᢀ᠂᠋᠋᠋᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆  | 30 Fa <sup>cy</sup>                      |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
|  |                    | ΔL"ΓΡϹϲͲϟͼ ϼϭϹϹ (ΔΓ;ͺϷϲϲϫͼ): ϒ;ϞϹϷϟͼ/ϿϞΓϲϷϞϤͼ;  |          |                   |  |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 2:45 PM - 3:15 PM                            | 10                 | A T H C P S 1 P C P | 9        | ΔĹ᠋᠂ΓϷϹϲʹͺϲϷʹ     | 30 F⊆ <sup>c\</sup>                      |  |
| 2.15 DM 2.20 DM                              |                    | 50L (C) C   |          |                   | 45.5                                     |  |
| 5.15 FIVI - 5.30 FIVI                        |                    | ۲۰۰٫۲۰  |          |                   | 151 @=-                                  |  |
|  |                    | ◄   |          |                   |  |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |
| 3:30 PM - 4:00 PM                            | 11                 | ۱۹۹۱ ماروز که مهر ۲۰ باح صطر ۲۹۵ کار ۲۹ مار که به کې خار به کې خار به کې خار به کې  | 10       | لمورد عرورته      | 30 Fa <sup>c</sup>                       |  |
|  |                    |   |          |                   |  |  |

| 4:00 PM - 4:30 PM | 12 | ᡏ᠆ᡣᡆᡃᠧᡄ᠋᠕᠋ᢉᡏᠧ᠋ᢄ᠘ᡄ᠋᠋᠋ᠰᡗ᠄ᡩ᠈ᠴᡆᠯᡆ᠄᠂ᢣ᠋ᡰᠴ᠂ᡃᠯ᠆ᠴᡆ᠋ᡬᢄᢞᢩ᠆᠘᠄ᡔ᠘ᡏᡄ᠋᠋ᡔᡝᢄᡔ᠉ᢤ<br>᠘᠊᠋᠘ᠴ᠈ᠴ᠄ᠫ᠂ᢂᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠘᠆᠘᠆᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠘ᢞᠴ᠖᠘ᢞᠴ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠘᠆᠋᠘᠅᠋᠘᠆᠋᠋᠘᠄᠋᠘᠆᠋᠘᠄᠘ | 11 | ╘╾CL ⊲≪∪⊂ण <sub>२</sub> . | 30 Γ⊂ <sup></sup> `         |
|-------------------|----|--|----|---------------------------|-----------------------------|
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
| 4:30 PM - 5:00 PM | 13 | ᡏ᠆ᡣᡆᠮᢗᡄ᠋ᡣ᠋ᡣᠬᡏᢗ᠋ᠵ᠘ᢛ᠋᠋ᡩᡗᡄ᠙ᡃᡁᢂᡏ᠋ᡃᡧ᠘᠋ᢄᢂ᠆ᡧ᠘᠂᠋᠋᠋ᡔ᠂᠋ᡅ᠄ᠫ᠋᠄᠋᠊ᡅ᠄ᠫ᠄᠋ᢂᡷᠧ᠘᠄ᠫᡗᡃᡃᢞᡊ᠄ᠫ᠄ᢂᡬ᠑<br>ᡁ᠊᠍᠆ᠫ᠋᠋᠋ᢐᡃᡥ᠊ᠦ ᠌᠘ᡶ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠈ᠴ᠄᠘᠆᠋᠋᠋ᡕ᠋᠄ᢣᡆ᠋᠋         | 12 | Ხℶℂℾ ⊲≪∩୷୷Հֿ              | 30 Г م <sup>_ در</sup>      |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
| 5:00 PM - 5:30 PM | 14 | ⊴ł'ኑੇ੨∩ਁ ⊃≟°Cʻ⊃Ⴋํ ∩୳୮⊲Ⴋํ ⊲₺৶๔ሎႫኄĽ ⊲⊳૯ናłJ∩ഛ İ♂ 2018-2019 ⊲₺Jҩሎҩ℉  | 13 | ₽₽CL ⊲≪U⊂u为 <sub>c</sub>  | 30 Г⊆ <sup>с∖</sup>         |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
| 5:30 PM - 6:00 PM | 15 | ቴ⊿∆ር <sup>-</sup> ናσ <sup>∿</sup> Ր <sup>c</sup>   | 14 | ₽₽CL ⊲≪U⊂u为 <sub>c</sub>  | 30 Г⊆ <sup>с∖</sup>         |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
| 6:00 PM - 6:30 PM | 16 | ╘ฉCГ ለ▷ィ∿ႱュႽ・Բฉ⊳ኑና: ╘ᡪᡟᡒᡃ᠋ᢐᡩᠡ⊲ᡝ⊃ና ュュฉ๛ናГ ╘LՐኑና   | 15 | ₽₽CL ⊲≪U⊂Ư为₀              | 30 Г <b>⊾</b> ⊆∖            |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
| 6:30 PM - 6:35 PM |    | م%ح.   |    | ∆్గ≪⊳⊂ి                   | 5 Г <b>⊂</b> <sup>с</sup> ∖ |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |
|                   |    |  |    |                           |                             |

• '4'\_\*)'' >>'L' ﻧﺎﻧﯩ≈⊃ﻩ רײלָליבי 170 שב⊃ער (גרישׂר) 2015/2016−ר שביטער 265-ʹϞͿϲϷʹϧϽϚͺͺͿʹͽϧϲϥͿϚͺϧͶϲͺϳ;ϿϧϲͺϿϲϽϲϹϷͿͼϫʹͽϽϪϛ), 2016/2017-ΓͺͺϽϲϽϲϹϷϧϥϪϛ 232–ئا-\_∩, 2017/2018–۲ ⊃℃⊂⊃∽ط∆ 174–ئا-\_∩, ⊲L\_ 2018/2019–۲ 

RM004-2019

- فذ ⊃`⊃`` 2016-`ئا∩نا ۵۲۵''ک۵۷ کدک'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم'' کرم''
- 36%-<sup>5</sup>J<sup>∞</sup>/<sup>5</sup>L5-5 AbD1-afd-5 2% CCD1-afs-0 4C<sup>6</sup>/<sup>6</sup>-1<sup>6</sup> Cf-L∆<sup>6</sup> 5-5 ୰୰୵୵୰ଽ
- ćʰd⊲ ◁ˤĠJ∆ˤ ⊲⊃ʰ∩੶∍ɾˤ ⊃ˤ⊃ʰɾˤ ムͽՃᢣ⊱ᠵ᠅ᠵᡄᢈᠵ᠉⊃ˤ 120,000-Γˤ 38,500-Jˤ ⊃°⊃∆° (2015).

∆ר∽רכי:

ʹ**ʹʹϹϷʹ**ʹϒϷʹʹϪʹʹϹʹϹͺϼϥʹʹϹͼϧϥϲϲϧϥϲͺͼϯϒϽϢϲͺϥϝͳϽͺϽϲϽϲϹϷʹͿͼϭ<sub>;</sub>ϧϽϫϧ ⋎⋴⋪⋗৵ঢ়♥৻৹৻

**264245** 

ղ, ՎՍ,ԲՐ



#### Ľ°∙°°°°°°°°°°

- to 2018-F % UCtibe diagonal diag
- $\berline berline 
- - $\circ$  \"P"CC  $\rightarrow \bullet$  أَحد  $\dot{P}$   $\rightarrow \bullet$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$
- $P^{-}_{-}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}$  14, 2019,  $\Pi_{-}$   $e^{-}_{i}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}_{-}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}$  ບ  $e^{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}_{-}^{-}_{-}$   $\Delta P^{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{-}_{-}$   $\Delta P^{-}_{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{-}_{-}^{+}_{-}^{$
- ▷·ᠴ᠌ᢥᠦ ᠊ᠯᠦ 26, 2019, JΔʰΡ̓ ຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼ  $\Box^{2}$   $\Box^{2}$   $\Box^{2}$   $\Box^{2}$   $\Box^{2}$   $\Box^{2}$   $\Box^{2}$   $\Delta^{2}$   \Delta^{2$

RM004-2019

#### Ϸʹͽͷ⊲·ͽϽ·ͽィϹϧͺ;

- $\triangleright$ - $\mathfrak{i}$ - $\mathfrak{i}$ - $\mathfrak{i}$ - $\mathfrak{i}$ -2019,  $\mathfrak{i}$ - $\mathfrak$
- $\triangleright$ - $\_$   $\lor$   $\triangleleft$   $\lor$   $\lor$  29, 2019,  $3^{\circ}$   $3^{\circ}$   $\supset$   $1^{\circ}$   $\lor$   $3^{\circ}$   $i^{\circ}$   $i^{\circ}$
- $P' = 2^{+} U_{P} POAL 2, 2019, P' T = AU P' U_{P} 

#### ₽<sub>ͻ</sub>ŲċĄ,≤ą



b)  $\Box_{a}$   $\sim$   $\Lambda^{2^{5b}}$   $\subset \langle \cap^{c} \circ \rangle^{c}$ Building  $N_{unavul}$  Together  $N_{unavul}$  iuqatigiingniq Bâtir le  $N_{unavul}$  ensemble

### 

## (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*) خ۱–۷۰ من ۱۹۵٬۲۵ ۴۹۵٬۲۵ ۴۹۵٬۲۵ ۴۹۵٬۲۵۰ خ۱–۷۰







- 2018 <sup>ና</sup> b ር አ የ ይ ር እ ይ
- ・ いっつっしっしっしつ、いつし、いっしょうし、
   ・ いっしっしっしっしっし、
   ・ いっしっしっしっし。
   ・ いっしょう
   ・ いっしょ
   ・ いっしょ
- ٩٢٩٦٩٠ م٠٩٢٩٠
- 4ነםልላ >>
  ריכ>
  ריכ>
  רי יט>
  ריכ>
  רי יט>
  ריכ>
  רי יט>
  ריכ>
  רי



 $\nabla \sigma^{b} \sigma \Delta \sigma^{c} \Lambda^{c}$ 









38,000-고 ヘアにいていている。  $\sum \nabla \nabla C$ acpainsecprlσ 20% Δ<sup>ς</sup>ς JCL C

مغف<sup>2</sup>−ba<sup>e</sup>a<sup>c</sup> C<sup>2</sup><sup>c</sup> à<sup>c</sup> à<sup>c</sup> C<sup>2</sup>L<sup>5</sup> 

⊲‹خْا∿∿ 2010 ∩۹ کا 2015, کک∆ د △┛∀ᠵᡄᡩᡄᡄ⊳ᢛ᠑ᡕ150,000-ᢁ

᠋᠄ᠻ᠊᠋ᠫ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ ف<sup>4</sup><sup>4</sup><sup>6</sup>CD<sup>6</sup><sup>6</sup><sup>6</sup><sup>6</sup><sup>6</sup><sup>6</sup>



#### المان الحموم التي المحموم التي المحموم المحموم المحمون ا محمون المحمون ا ومحمون المحمون المحم ومحمون المحمون الم ومحمون المحمون اح





May 21

May 28

Date

Jun 04

Jun 11





### ∩₽₽∩ーጔJ √σ 8, 2019



25 km

فد دوم کر مول ריכסאן לי <sup>5</sup>P⊃<sup>5</sup><sup>6</sup>P⊂<sup>5</sup><sup>6</sup>∩<sup>6</sup>⊃<sup>C</sup> 2018−F





<u>י</u>ףריזקיטי מגעסיי עאסרעיףאיטיי ⊳ ے∆ 3 – ے فر ک ۳ ۲ ۳ ۳ SPASSOC SALCER CONC.

 $b \Delta \cap C' \Delta C' \sigma^{c} \sigma^{c} \sigma^{c} \sigma^{c}$ 

# ·ʹϼϹͼϿϭϫͷ



 $^{c}DDA^{c}DA^{c}$ , a so  $\Delta^{c}DLZ^{c}$ 







# ۶۵۵٬۳۵۲ دے ۵۲٬۲۵۲ م ۵۵۵۲-۶۵٬۲۰۲ ما۲۶ م

Table 15: Summary of composition survey on Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018 in photo and visual strata.

|              |                 |       | Adult Femal   | es       |           |       | Total   |
|--------------|-----------------|-------|---------------|----------|-----------|-------|---------|
| Strata       | from the second | Total | Breeding Non- |          | Yearlings | Bulls | Caribou |
|              | Groups          |       |               | breeding |           |       | (1 yr+) |
| North Visual | 59              | 158   | 147           | 11       | 16        | 0     | 174     |
| North Photo  | 189             | 726   | 677           | 49       | 104       | 0     | 830     |
| South Photo  | 166             | 490   | 300           | 190      | 388       | 30    | 908     |
| South Visual | 39              | 53    | 7             | 46       | 71        | 61    | 185     |

Table 19: Summary of observations from fall composition survey on Bluenose-East herd October

23-25, 2018

| Cows  | Bulls | Calves | Groups<br>Observed |
|-------|-------|--------|--------------------|
| 1,542 | 586   | 396    | 115                |

ϷϷϤϤϞϷϤϤʹϿϿϪϲϫϧϤϲͼͿϫϳϹ ϫϞͽϹϷͿͶϫϹͼͺͶͽϞϹͽͼ ϽϷϟϫϟϤͽϭͼϹͺϤͽϫϪϤϫϹͼ Ϥͽϥϫϲϫϲ



Table 22: Extrapolated herd size estimates for the Bluenose-East herd in 2018 based on two estimators

| Method                            | Ν      | SE      | Log-ba | ised CI | Symmetric | Traditional | CV    |
|-----------------------------------|--------|---------|--------|---------|-----------|-------------|-------|
|                                   |        |         |        |         |           | CI          |       |
| Proportion of adult females       | 19,294 | 1,474.7 | 16,527 | 22,524  | 16,303    | 22,285      | 7.6%  |
| Constant pregnancy rate<br>(0.72) | 22,366 | 2,861.8 | 17,247 | 29,004  | 16,530    | 28,202      | 12.8% |

```
<u>
<sup>5</sup>b_Δ_c<sup>*</sup>b_σ<sup>*</sup>C<sup>c</sup> ΛPi<sup>*</sup>C<sup>b</sup>+L<sup>4</sup> 4<sup>5</sup>a 4<sup>4</sup>

<u>
Γ<sup>c</sup>hD<sup>*</sup>h<sup>*</sup>CD<sup>4</sup></u> 19,294, (CV 7.6%)

Č<sup>*</sup>a 4D<sup>5</sup><sup>b</sup>CD<sup>2</sup>D<sup>5</sup><sup>b</sup> 5<sup>b</sup>D<sup>4</sup>

σ<sup>5</sup>J<sup>5</sup>

P<sup>*</sup>C<sup>-</sup>f<sup>r</sup>, Δ_D<sup>5</sup><sup>b</sup>C<sup>2</sup> 2015–Γ.

4D<sup>5</sup><sup>b</sup><<sup>5</sup>C<sup>5</sup> 6<sup>2</sup>D<sup>5</sup><sup>*</sup>C<sup>2</sup> (0.83)</u>
```







# ᠈ᡃ᠐᠘᠆᠉᠐᠆᠆᠙᠘᠆᠉᠘ᢕᢌ᠘᠘᠕

 $PO^{P} \sigma^{P} 19\%$ , CALALL  $A^{P} O^{O} \Delta^{O} \Delta^{O} \Delta^{O} \Delta^{O}$ 





# しこくてくし

|                    | 2016-2017 | 2017-2018 | 2018-2019 |
|--------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| ᠈ᠳ᠈ᢕ᠉ᡄ᠌            | 232       | 174       | 93        |
| ᡏᠧᢧᢕᡕ<br>᠕᠈ᠹᢕ᠋ᠵ᠋ᠿᠧ | 373       | 323       | ?         |

<sup>ና</sup>ሪና<sup>5</sup>ጋና<sup>6</sup> >ኣ<sup>6</sup>ብ<sup>6</sup>ሪና ለበርኦረር ናጋና 35.8%





# PULS JGC JGC JGC JGC JGC

- $P^{-} \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = 16,2019, J \Delta^{b} \dot{\Delta}^{b} d^{c} \Box c \dot{\sigma}^{b} = b \cap L^{c} \Gamma^{c}$   $D \sigma \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = D \sigma^{c} \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = 0$   $D \sigma \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = 0$   $D \sigma \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = 0$   $D \sigma^{c} \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = 0$  $D \sigma^{c} \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = 0$







CL°a ₽Სᠬ᠈ᠫ∆⊀ᠬ᠈ᡗᡗᢗ₽᠙᠑\sigma 1.55%



## <sup>6</sup>ל<sup>μ</sup> THANK YOU QUANAQUTIN MERCI



 $\land \mathsf{cn} \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{L}^{\mathsf{c}}} \triangleleft \mathsf{Cn} \mathsf{cn} \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}, \mathsf{l} \mathsf{C} \mathsf{L}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{f}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathrel{\texttt{a}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}}, \mathsf{a} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}}, \mathsf{a} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}, \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}, \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}} \mathsf{$ 



&°୭⊲<u>∩</u>−⊳⊃∧<u>∩</u> 2019

## کولایک کو از کاریک کو افلایک کو موری کو کو بود افز مور کاریک افز کو مورک کو کاریک

#### **⊲∿۲**4<sup>‰</sup>b⊳∩ف<sup></sup><sup></sup>√4<sup>‰</sup> ح∆₋⊂L⊲<sub>%</sub>۲۲4<sup>‰</sup>

$$\begin{split} & (\forall eL^{b}d^{c}) = \Delta e \Delta e^{c}, \quad & (\forall eQ) = (\forall eQ) = (\forall e^{D}\Delta A^{b}e^{c}) \quad & (\forall eQ) = (\forall e^{D}\Delta A^{b}e^{c}) \quad & (\forall eQ) = (\forall e^{D}\Delta A^{b}e^{c}) \quad & (\forall e^{D}A^{b}e^{c}) \quad & (\forall e^{D}A^{b}e^{c$$

 $\begin{array}{l} \dot{C}^{b}dd \gg \dot{\Delta}\dot{D}^{b}ba^{a}a^{c}f (BNE) \supset \partial^{a}f^{c} \supset \partial^{a}bdb^{c}a^{c}O^{c}d^{a}a^{b}bb^{c}d^{c}\sigma^{c}f^{c}d^{c}a^{c}f^{c}d^{c}d^{c}f^{c}f^{c}d^{c}d^{c}f^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}f^{c}d^{c}d^{c}f$ 

#### ԾԴՀ∽Շ,ՆշՇ, ԴշՀՆ⊲շԾ,

 $\dot{\mathsf{C}}^{*} \frown \mathsf{D}^{*} \dot{\mathsf{D}}^{*} \rightarrow \mathsf{D}^{*} \rightarrow \mathsf{D}^$ 

ርLነժላ ÞቴÞởÞởLở Cẩợ Pủề ጋՃናኣՃ֊ഘഀഀՐ՟ጋ՞ ՃժLՐንዮՐ֊Ժ ለተሲልኄር ଏ«በተሲኦነታ, ചഘ୭՞ ▷ẩՎ୬ዮሮ ሀላደነታናር ചഘ୭ና.

#### գոժջ<sub>ն</sub>ՎՂՍ Ծոշ<sub>բ</sub>Ն<sub>բ</sub>գ,

| ᠫ᠋᠂᠋ᡗ᠊ᠯ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡷᢑ᠘ᡃ᠆᠋᠆ᡗ᠊᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠆᠆ᡗ᠊᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋   |                                |
|--|--------------------------------|
| ᠘᠋ᠴ᠆᠋᠂ᢉ᠊᠋᠊ᠦᡃ᠋᠋ᠫᠻᡝᢉᢦ᠋᠋᠅ᠬᡗᠯ᠋   |                                |
| ᡆ᠋ᠴᡆ᠘᠋᠋ᢛᡟ᠋᠋᠋᠘ᠴᡄ᠋᠂ᢆᡗ᠊᠂ᢧ᠊  | Error! Bookmark not defined.   |
| 1.0 ▷☞᠖᠆Ϥ< ∧᠈ᢣᢉ᠋᠂ᡫ᠂╡ <sup>ᢛ</sup> ᠙ᠳ᠘᠊᠋ᠴ᠂᠁᠁᠁᠁  |                                |
| $3.0 ^{ m Pb}$ של הישר שון שון אידי אידי אידי אידי אידי אידי אידי איד  | <sup>。</sup>                   |
| 3.1. ՙժ՟ጔኈ፟ጋኈ ׂዾLጚ'σ⊲ኈ∩ነժ፡ ၑ∩L≯ኊՐ፡ − ጋየፖՐ⊲ኈ∩ናፖσኁ⅃፡ ၑ∩Lσኈ   | 2018 Բ·ϲϯϭ⊲ϨͶ· ໑ϲ·⅌Ხ℉Ր⊂ 6      |
| 3.2. ᠡঁ᠌ᡷ᠆ᡤᠮ᠊ᢂ᠋ᠳᡅ᠌ᠺ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠉᠋ᢄᡔ᠘᠊᠋᠆ᡘ᠖᠕᠆ᠴᡗ᠊᠋ᠫ᠋᠄ᠫ   | ᢄ᠆ᢕ᠋᠋᠆ᡄ᠋᠋᠋᠅᠆ᡔᢕ᠋᠆᠆ᢕ᠉᠆᠘ᡩᢁ᠆ᡶᢙ     |
| 3.3. ϷL∜σ⊲ჼႶჼჃႺ ႱႶLჁჼႶႺႠ ႼჼჃႻႱႨჼႶႺჄႻჼႱႺ ๛๛๛๛ ႱႶႹჂႶႺ :  | ᠫᡗ᠋᠆᠆ᡧᡐᡧᢄ᠉᠆᠅ᠫ᠆ᡄ᠉᠆ᢕ<br>᠁᠁᠁᠁᠁᠁   |
| 3.4.   | ."⊃౮ ∧ౕరి≫ౕఄఄౕ౮ి౮ౕర్ుొ⊃ి<br>11 |
| 4.0 ለኦሲ <mark></mark> የረም- ዮ <sub>ህ</sub> ፦ - Γ ፈ፦ <sub>ש</sub> ռ ፈኑዮ - β <sup>-</sup> አንስ - የ አ |                                |

#### 1.0 ⊳ቍ፟c< ለነላ∩∿し ⊲፞<sup>ቈ</sup>ዖና/Lቍ፟し

#### 2.1 ለነ**ጘ**∩∿Ⴑ° ⊳ኄ⊾⊲ናል⊳ለĽσ∿ՐC

#### 2.2 ኄዾዾ⊂ኈレ፞፝፟፝ ዾዾዾዾዾ

bnLσ $bb^{c}$ C $b^{b}$ C<sup>c</sup>  $b^{b}$ D<sup>c</sup>  $b^{b}$ d<sup>c</sup>  $d^{b}$ L $a^{b}$   $b^{c}$ D<sup>c</sup>  $d^{b}$ D<sup>c</sup>  $b^{b}$ C<sup>c</sup>  $b^{b}$ C<sup>c</sup>

#### 3.0 የ'd⊏Ĺ<sup>®</sup>/▷∩ ላ<sup>L</sup>\_ ▷Lጘ'σላ<sup>®</sup>∩ˆ<sup>C</sup> ⊾∩Lኦ<sup>∿</sup>Ր<sup>C</sup> ▷ኄሊላ'ል▷/Lσ<sup>∿</sup>LC ፈ∆<sup>L</sup>⊂Րላ<sup>®</sup>/Lጘ<sup>®</sup>

#### <u>۸٬ՀՍ֊Ն֊ ԽՔՔՎ»Ͻ<sub>የ</sub>۲۲Գ։</u>:

⊲⊃<sup>™</sup>⊂▷⊃⊲<sup>™</sup><<sup>∿</sup>Ր°⊃ℾ ᲮᲘL∩ና≀ᡄ▷<sup>™</sup>⊃ና ኘ⁵ച<sup>™</sup>⊃ናℾ ▷·ച<sup>∿</sup>Ⴑჾ ል<sup>®</sup>≫⊲ሲ 20, 2019. ለነ⊀∩ቦኦ▷ച⊲ᡄ▷<sup>™</sup>⊃<sup>™</sup> Ե∩Lჾ▷⊀⅃ና ⊃₽≀Ր⊲<sup>™</sup>∩⊂▷ʻ∍∩ና ኘб'ച<sup>™</sup>⊃ናℾ ▷L⊀ናჾ⊲<sup>™</sup>ሰና Ե∩Lኦ<sup>™</sup>ና ለ⊀ჾ 2018 Բ·ϲr≀ჾ⊲₽ሰና ዹ൳<sup>™</sup>Ե<sup>™</sup>Րჾ ⊲ԿL∍ ໑Ċ<sup>™</sup>Ⴎሲ⊲<sup>™</sup>パL⊀ჾ<sup>™</sup> Ⴆና≀▷ჾ<sup>™</sup>Ր⊂ ℾናኣჾ<sup>™</sup>ჾ<sup>™</sup>Րና. Ċ<sup>™</sup>℄ Ե∩Lჾ<sup>™</sup> ለልናኣዄ<sup>™</sup>በና≀ᡄ▷<sup>™</sup>Ͻ<sup>™</sup> ⊃₽≀Ր⊲<sup>™</sup>በና≀ჾናℾ ᲮᲘL⊀ϲ⊲<sup>™</sup>/L⊀ჾ<sup>™</sup> ▷ʻ∍ℾ▷ϲ<sup>™</sup>Ͻ<sup>™</sup> ⊲▷ᡄና≀J∩▷⊀ჾ<sup>™</sup> ለናłኦ»<sup>™</sup>ኒ<sup>™</sup>パLჾ<sup>™</sup>ժ<sup>™</sup> בና

**בי∸י**: &°≫⊲∟ 20, 2019 ∧ר⊲™לס 3:10 pm ∩ר∟J 6:30 pm

#### <u>₽゚L╬⊃74.</u>

#### 

 $\Box \Delta L^{\circ} U = D^{\circ} L^{\circ} U^{\circ} \Delta^{\circ} C^{\circ} C^{\circ} L^{\circ} L^$ 

#### <u>ዾኈዾጘዾጘҁ ⊲⊦ר⊃ ⊲۷๛ฦ๛ฦ๛</u>

 $\Delta c^{-} c < \Delta \Lambda c c^{-} c < \Delta \Delta c^{-} c < \Delta C^{-} c < \Delta \Lambda c c^{-} c < \Delta \Delta c^{-} c < \Delta \Lambda c c^{-} c < \Delta \Delta c^{-} c < \Delta c^$ 

#### <u><u>^'<del>'</del></u><u>\</u> <u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u>\</u><u></u>.</u>

arsigma arsigma

<del>کے '</del>ش: <sup>ہ</sup>ت 12, 2019

#### <u>۹۰۲۹۰۵۹۰:</u>

b∩L⊀~⊲<sup>\$</sup><sup>6</sup>/L⊀<sup>c</sup>: ϳ<sup>5</sup> (し≪L<sup>b</sup>d<sup>4</sup>/<sup>c</sup> ഛ<sup>c</sup>/⊲<sup>5</sup>), d⊲P σ⊳L<sup>a</sup> (Coral Newman) (<sup>\$</sup>P∩<sup>\$</sup>T⊳<sup>c</sup> Δ<sub>Δ</sub>Δ<sup>c</sup> b⊃<sup>3</sup>/<sup>b</sup>O∩<sup>†</sup><sup>4</sup><sup>c</sup><sup>C</sup> ⊲⊳<sup>3</sup><sup>b</sup><sup>d</sup> Δ<sub>C</sub><sup>\*</sup>σ⊲<sup>\$</sup>∩⊳<sup>5</sup> <sub>J</sub>σ Λ<sub>C</sub><sup>\*</sup><sup>\*</sup>, j<sup>5</sup> b<sub>2</sub><sup>b</sup><sup>b</sup> (Geoff Clark) (<sup>\$</sup>P∩<sup>\$</sup>T⊳<sup>c</sup> Δ<sub>Δ</sub>Δ<sup>c</sup> b⊃<sup>3</sup>/<sup>b</sup>O∩<sup>†</sup><sup>4</sup><sup>c</sup><sup>c</sup><sup>†</sup>, r⊳P<sup>-</sup> (Cheryl) (ഛ∞<sup>s<sup>c</sup></sup> ⊃<sup>\*</sup><sup>b</sup>U<sup>b</sup>), ∩⊳<sub>L</sub> (Terry) (⊲«∩<sub>C</sub>¬L<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>), d<sub>2</sub><sup>c</sup> (Allen) (⊲«∩<sub>C</sub>¬L<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>) ≫Δ⊳<sup>c</sup> (Breale) (⊲«∩<sub>C</sub>¬L<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> ⊲⊳P<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> Δ<sub>C</sub><sup>\*</sup>σ⊲<sup>\$</sup>∩⊳<sup>c</sup> <sub>J</sub>σ ∧<sub>C</sub>¬L<sup>\*</sup><sup>b</sup>), i<sup>-</sup> (Lisa) (⊲«∩<sub>C</sub>¬L<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>), P⊲«<sup>c</sup> (⊲«∩<sub>C</sub>¬L<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>), d<sup>1</sup><sup>c</sup><sup>c</sup> (Amanda) (i<sup>b</sup>L<sup>4</sup><sup>\*</sup>σ⊲<sup>\$</sup>∩<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> ⊲<sup>4</sup>C<sup>\*</sup><sup>b</sup>b<sup>\*</sup>C<sup>c</sup>) ⊲<sup>L</sup> <sub>J</sub> <sup>i</sup> <sup>A</sup> (Bobby) (i<sup>b</sup>L<sup>4</sup><sup>\*</sup>σ⊲<sup>\$</sup>∩<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> ⊲<sup>c</sup><sup>c</sup>∩<sup>\*</sup>C<sup>5</sup>, ∧<sup>3</sup><sup>\*</sup>C<sup>5</sup><sup>5</sup>G<sup>C</sup>)

#### <u>ﯩೱ੶୰୰୰୳୵ଽ୶⊳୷ຬຬ୵୷</u>

 $P - c + c - d^{5} c^{5} + c^{5} + b^{5} + b^{5} + b^{5} + c^{5} + b^{5} + c^{5} + c$ 

 $CLDT^{U} b \cap L \sigma D au C \cap D au C$ 

### ۸٬۹۶۵٫٫٫۰٫۲٬۹۶۲٬۹۰٬۷۰٬۹۶۲٬۹۰٬۷۰٬۰۰۲٬۹۶٬۷

ᡃ᠋ᡃᢐ᠋ᠴ᠘ᡃ᠋ᠴᡏᡃᢛ᠋᠆ᡗ᠆᠕ᡃᢘ᠘ᢞᠫ᠋᠋᠆ᡧᡄ᠘ᡩᢂ᠋᠆᠆ᡘ᠖᠋ᢆ᠆ᡧ᠘ᡩᠴᠺᢄ᠋᠆ᡧ᠘ᢞᠴ, ᢗ᠋᠘ᡃ᠊ᡆ᠋ᠴ  $d^{1} C^{1} C^{1} d^{1} d^{$  $CL^{b}dd \supset \Box \sigma d^{b} < \Box c$ .

 $\Delta$ LD&CDLD~T~~UDC DLt~DC ONDC ONDC ONDC ON CONCERNENCE ON CONCERNENCE OF  $\Delta$ CD <code>Ს∩LݤŶᡗ᠊᠋ᡗ, ᢗᡃ᠔᠊ᡆ ዾLᡃᡲᠣᢦ᠋᠋ᢁᡣ᠈ᠣ᠘ᢣ᠋ᠰᡗ᠊᠋ᡗ᠋᠊᠋ᡔᢖᢣᢈ᠘᠆᠘᠆᠖᠘᠘᠋᠘ᢣᢓ᠒᠋ᠺᡃᡵ</code> 

ᡄ᠘᠊ᡆ᠘᠋᠋ᡰᢦᠯ᠉᠋ᢕᠵᢦ᠋ᢡ᠋ᡗᡊ᠋ᠴ᠉ᢕᡬᡃ᠋  $\Delta$ ሩ°ታላበናረጋበ-ጋ ዾLťዏላናዎ< ኄዾኦLቦላኆ个ኖታ. ለቦላኄ°<C, የበናኮና Δ $\Delta$ ሪ bጋንኦኄበሰዮና ᠘᠌᠋ᡃ᠋ᢣ᠅ᡣ᠒᠊᠋᠕᠆ᡄᡅ᠌ᡧᡄ᠘᠆ᢧ᠆᠕᠆ᡩ᠘᠘᠆᠅᠘᠆᠅᠘᠆᠅᠘᠆᠅᠘᠆᠅᠘᠕᠆ᢣ᠘᠆᠘᠆᠕᠆᠘᠕᠆ᢣ᠘᠕᠆ᢣ᠘᠕᠆ᢣ ⊲₽°Ր°σ. Ϸᇍ ៸᠆ᡕᡃ᠉, ᠈ⅆ℩ℶ᠉Ͻናℾ ϷL⊀ʹσ⊲᠉ᡤና b∩L᠈°Րና ՟՟՟Lኣ፝ግՐ⊲°Րና ℾ₽ℶ⊲᠉ኣ»៸Ոና \$300−σᆘ ᢣ᠘᠊᠋ᡟ᠋᠊ᡔ᠊᠋᠋᠆ᡐ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠆᠘ᢣ᠋᠆ᡄ᠘᠆ᡩ᠘᠆᠕᠆ᠺ᠘᠕᠆ᡧ᠘᠆ᡧ᠘᠆ᡧ᠘᠆᠘᠆᠘᠆᠘᠆᠘᠆᠘᠆᠖᠆᠘ 

ᡖᡣᡄ᠋᠋ᡶᡝ᠋᠋᠋ᠴᡗ᠊᠋ᠫ᠊᠋᠆᠋ᢕ᠆ᡎ᠆ᡁ᠆ᢆᢣ᠘ᢣᡧ᠉᠋ᠫ᠉᠊ᢕ᠋᠋ᠵ᠋᠃ᢕ᠘ᢣᡀᠴ᠋ ᠋᠋᠋ᢆ᠘ᡃ᠊᠋᠋᠋᠆᠔᠆᠋᠉᠊᠋ᡬ᠉ᢗ᠌᠋᠌ᠵ᠘᠋᠋᠆᠋᠋᠆ᢄ᠂᠋᠖ᡩᡗᢂ᠋᠆᠆᠕᠘᠘ᢣ᠆ᠵᡧ᠆᠆᠕᠆᠋᠘᠕᠆᠘᠉᠘  $\wedge$  'the side of the second s 

#### ⊲'₽'Ր'毋').

٨<<>>٨<</td>٩٩  $\mathsf{b}\mathsf{L}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{C}} = \Delta^{\mathsf{C}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{C}} = \mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{C}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{C}} =$  $\Delta^{r} = \Delta^{r} = \Delta^{$  $d\dot{\Box}$    $\Delta$  - "  $\sigma$  -  $\sigma$ 

**ϷʹቴϷϟʹ·ϞΔ· ϤʹͰͺ<u></u>ͻ Ϥ**Λʹ**·ͼϥϹ·** ΛϹʹϐʹʹʹͱϲϽʹ·

 $\triangleleft C^{T}$ 

### 3.3. Ϸͳ4ͺϷϤϣͺϧϘͼͺϷϴͳϷϧϤϲϝϣϴϲϧϲͺͺϫϧϲϲͺͺϫ;ϫϲϫ ϽϲϽͻϹϷʹϽͼϭϣϽϷ, ϒ;۹⋟ͽ͵ϳͽϹϷϟ**Ϲ**ͱ

<u>Λ'd</u><sup>\*</sup> $\Gamma^c$  **>**<sup>5</sup>h<sub>4</sub><sup>\*</sup> $\Box^s$ <u></u><sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>h<sup>\*</sup>

⊲⊳د۲۰٫۵ کے ۹۲ے ۹۹۸۹۹۹ ۸٬۵۲۵ ۸٬۵۲۵ ۸٬۵۲۵ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬۵۰۰ ۵۰٬

**≥-בי**: ⊲⊳יטץ 28, 2019

<u>**P'LጋΔ**⊀<sup>c</sup>: P⊲< LጋΔ (</u>Kevin Methuen) (⊲<∩ ~ ∿<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>), Ϛł ⊲Ք⊲ℙ<sup>®</sup> (Russell Akeeagok) ⊲<∩ ~ ∿<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>, ∩⊳ ը Г⊳ (Terry Milton) (⊲<∩ ~ ∿<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup>), ᠵ⊳ ը ⊲<sup>c</sup> (Larry Adjun) (<sup>i</sup>d<sup>s</sup> )<sup>®</sup> )<sup>c</sup>Γ ▷L է ~ ሲ<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> ७ ∩ L<sup>b</sup> (<sup>C</sup> Δ<sup>c</sup> / «⊳ C<sup>\*</sup>t<sup>c</sup>), «à ⊲ գ ձ ) (Bobby Anavilok) (<sup>i</sup>d<sup>s</sup> )<sup>®</sup> )<sup>c</sup>Γ ▷L է ~ ሲ<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> ७ ∩ L<sup>b</sup><sup>\*</sup>t<sup>c</sup>), <sup>b</sup>Δd < )<sup>\*</sup>t<sup>b</sup>' (Jayko Palongayak) (<sup>i</sup>d<sup>s</sup> )<sup>®</sup> )<sup>c</sup>Γ ▷L է ~ ሲ<sup>b</sup>d<sup>c</sup> ७ ∩ L<sup>b</sup><sup>\*</sup>t<sup>c</sup>), <sup>†</sup>⊲t<sup>c</sup> (Jorgen Bolt) (\_a ~ <sup>b</sup>Γ ▷L է ~ ሲ<sup>b</sup>t<sup>c</sup>)

#### <u>ℴ∆·ϲՐ⊲<sup></sup>ᢥ᠘ᢣ</sub>╴⋗⅌⅌⋃ℹ</u>ℯ₽ᠵᠵ⊳<sub>᠉</sub>Ͻ៰:

><J∩∠▷<sup>®</sup>⊃<sup>c</sup> b∩Lላ<sup>Δ<sup>c</sup></sup> 35 ΔΔΔ<sup>c</sup>, b∩Lσ<sup>s</sup> Δb<sup>s</sup><sup>i</sup><sup>c</sup>σ<sup>b</sup> L<sup>i</sup><sup>2</sup><sup>b</sup>σ<sup>b</sup> dP<sub>c</sub>σ<sup>b</sup><sub>c</sub>D<sup>®</sup>. G<sup>i</sup> d<sup>i</sup>PdP<sup>®</sup> (COII) Λ<sub>c</sub><sub>L</sub>d<sup>b</sup><sub>2</sub>D<sup>®</sup> b<sup>s</sup><sup>i</sup><sup>c</sup><sub>c</sub><sub>L</sub>D<sup>D</sup>σ<sup>b</sup><sup>2</sup> D<sup>s</sup><sup>c</sup><sub>C</sub>D<sup>i</sup>C<sup>b</sup><sup>i</sup><sup>c</sup> d<sup>i</sup>C<sup>b</sup><sup>2</sup> d<sup>i</sup>C<sup>b</sup> d<sup>i</sup>C<sup></sup>

 $b \cap L \sigma^{\circ} \triangleleft D \subset \sigma^{\circ} \Box^{\circ} \Delta b^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} \wedge^{\circ} U / \sigma^{\circ} D^{\circ} b \cap C = D^{\circ} / \Omega^{\circ} \Delta b^{\circ} \Delta b^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} \wedge^{\circ} U / \sigma^{\circ} D^{\circ} \partial^{\circ} D^{\circ} \Delta b^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} \wedge^{\circ} D^{\circ} \partial^{\circ} D^{\circ} \partial^{\circ} \partial$ 

<u>**P'L<sup>®</sup>⊃∆ל**:</u> ⊲≪∩רת<sup>▶</sup>ל<sup>כ</sup> (לא−Lת ר<sup>ש</sup>לשי (Lisa-Marie Leclerc), אָר ∆∿לבײַ (Kate England), אַראָשי ר∩שי (Kevin Methuen), ח⊅ת דשר⊂י (Terry Milton), אַבי סי⊂בַרּחאַי (Allen Niptanatiak); אַסַשּר שׁבלרתאַילאַל'ל אָר אָרי (לאני אָר' (Jorgen Bolt), אַבאָר היץ (Kyle Ritchie); אַנישי)ד אַבלרתאיל־ אָרנאָרָ (אַראָד') אָראָיר (אַראָד')

**▷੶ጏ**<sup></sup>: ϰ⊃́∧∩ 2, 2019

<u>ᡆ᠘᠂᠆ᡣ᠕ᡎᢣ᠘ᢣ᠋ᢄ᠊ᢀ᠋᠖᠋᠊᠕᠆᠆᠆᠆</u>

<u>Λ'ᠯᡣ᠌ᡶᡄᢅᢂᢑᢦᢡᠫᡥᡟ᠘ᡩᡄ</u>᠄ᢂᢑᡆᢡᠫᡥᡟ᠘ᠴᡗ᠄᠄ᡀ᠋᠉ᢒ᠋ᡗ᠌ᢂᡶᡧᠳᡆᡥ᠓ᡟ᠘ᠳᡄᠴ ᡆᢎᡣᡄᡅ᠋᠈᠂ᡆᢄ᠕᠄᠔ᢣᢁᡶᢆᡗ᠓ᡶᢛ᠋᠋ᠣ᠈᠖ᡣᡄ᠋᠘᠄᠋ᠴᡗ᠄᠋᠋᠋ᠴ᠅᠋ᢕ᠋ᡄ᠅ᠫᡄ᠋᠕᠖᠅ᢕᡄ᠕᠅ ᡆᢩ᠕ᢣᠴ᠕᠂ᡆᡅᡄ᠋ᢉ᠓QL) ففخو ۲ ᠫᡄᠫᢝᠣ᠋ᢩ᠘ᡄᡄᢂᡔᡆᢁ᠘᠘ ᡬ᠘ᡶᡕᡄᡅ᠈᠄ᠯᡆᢀᡥᡄᢩᠣ᠄᠓WMB).

# 3.4. <a>೧</a><br/> ۵.4. <a><br/> ۵.4. <a><b

Ρ'Ⴑჼ ϽΔՐϤʹ·Ⴑ ʹݸʹϿჼ ϽΓϷϚ ΛͿ· ϫʹჼϹʹϓ·ϭ· 1.5%-ʹህϞϭ· Ϲʹ·Ϳϭʹ· ͷϹʹ·ህϭʹჼϚʹͽϚ ΓϚϒϷϞϷϹϷϯͰͺϞͽϚ ʹϐϚϒϷϭʹϒ·ϭ͵, Ͱϲ·ʹϿͶϚ ϽΡϹϘͶʹϐʹϔͰͰϚ ϹΔͰϚϒΔ·ϫʹ· Ͱ·ϫ·ʹͼϚ ϽϚϽϚϹϷͿ·ϫʹϿϽϭ (340). ΡϤϘ· ϷʹϐϷϟႱ≟ͺϲϷʹΓϞʹ·ʹͿΔ·ΔϞϷϞϐʹϤϘͶϲͺϲϭʹʹͿϚϧͶͰϞʹϒϚϹ ϽΡϹϘͶϒϟͰϞʹͰͼϭ 1% ϽϚϽϚϹϷͿ·ϫʹͽϽϚ ϤϽϲʹʹʹͶϹϷϟͰʹ϶ϭͺϹͰ·ϫͺͽϫϲϓϤʹϚ͵ϷʹϐϷϟʹϐʹϔϲʹϒͼϭͺϽϚϽϛϚ.

#### <u>▶᠖▶᠘᠘᠂᠕᠉᠔ᡣ᠋ᠺᢣ᠘᠄</u>

#### ᡖ᠐᠆ᡄᢛ᠆ᠵ

᠄ᡃݸᡃ᠋ᠴ᠉ᡃ᠋᠌᠌᠋ᡔ᠋ᡏ᠊᠌᠌᠌ᢆᢣ᠘᠊ᡲᡃᠦ᠌᠊᠋ᠫ᠋᠋᠋ᡥ᠋᠋᠃ᠳ᠖᠋᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖᠖ ᢄ᠆ᠴ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠆᠘ᡩᢑ᠋᠕᠆ᡎ᠋᠕᠆ᡎ᠋᠕᠆ᡁ᠆ᡩ᠕᠆᠋ᡎ᠋᠕᠆᠘᠅᠋᠘᠆ᠺ᠅᠘᠋᠘᠆ᠺ᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘᠅᠘᠘

#### ᠆᠘ᠴ ᢆᡃ᠘ᢣ᠋᠋᠂ᡔ᠋᠊ᢦ᠋᠋ᢁ᠋᠋᠁ᢙᢑᢕ᠋᠉ᠳ᠁

#### 

$$\begin{split} \begin{split} & \triangleright \end{tabular} b \end$$

#### 

#### 4.0 ለታሲ<mark>የ</mark>ለኈ - የ∿J·<mark>ር</mark> ና ⊲·⊃ኪ⊲ዖ∩ና\∆<sup>c</sup>

### ۵۳<sup>۰</sup>فخ< ۵۵<sup>۰</sup>فخ< ۵۳<sup>۰</sup>فخ ۲۰۲۵ ۲۰۲۵ ک<u>۵</u>۰۵ ۲۰۲

#### σσφυζος

Ϸϥ ϥΔ<sup>c</sup>Ͻ<sup>sb</sup> በበና<sup>b</sup>rlL<sup>c</sup><sup>s</sup>dn<sup>b</sup>b αΔά<sub>c</sub>σϷ<sup>9<sup>sb</sup></sup> Ϸ<sup>s</sup>bϷλ<sup>b</sup>\σ Ͻσ<sup>b</sup>Ϸλ<sup>a</sup><sup>c</sup> Ϸ<sup>σ</sup><sup>b</sup>c<sup>d</sup>Γ CΔ<sup>b</sup>Δ<sup>c</sup>Γ: "Γ<sup>i</sup>\<sup>b</sup>\<sup>c</sup>CϷ<sup>c</sup><sup>c</sup> Δ<sup>s</sup>G<sup>c</sup> δ<sup>s</sup>D<sup>c</sup> d<sup>s</sup>αΔ<sup>c</sup> d<sup>l</sup>L Ͻ<sup>c</sup>D<sup>c</sup><sub>c</sub><sup>h</sup>(<sup>c</sup> dΓλ<sup>i</sup>σ<sup>b</sup>)<sup>c</sup> d<sup>s</sup>h<sup>c</sup>σ<sup>b</sup>(<sup>c</sup> d<sup>l</sup>L<sup>c</sup>) <sup>i</sup>bϷ<sup>b</sup>\<sup>sb</sup>CϷσ<sup>b</sup>(<sup>c</sup> dδ<sup>sb</sup>rL<sup>c</sup><sup>b</sup>(n)<sup>c</sup> > Δ<sup>i</sup>Δ<sup>i</sup><sup>c</sup></sub> bα<sup>a</sup>a<sup>b</sup>b Ͻ<sup>c</sup>D<sup>b</sup>(<sup>c</sup>D<sup>c</sup>)<sup>c</sup>D<sup>c</sup> D<sup>c</sup>D<sup>c</sup><sup>c</sup><sup>c</sup></sub>; 2018 Δ<sup>s</sup>G<sup>c</sup> δ<sup>sb</sup> d<sup>b</sup>λ<sup>s</sup><sup>b</sup>d(n)<sup>c</sup> <sup>sb</sup>D<sup>b</sup>\<sup>s</sup>σ<sup>sb</sup>."





bDDJJ<u>P</u> Building Nunavut Together Nunavuliuqatigiingniq Bâtir le Nunavut ensemble

> حرک<sup>ه</sup>d<sup>c</sup> Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut Ministère de l'Environnement

#### ᡆ᠋ᠴᡆ᠘ᡃᢣ᠘ᠳ<sup>ᠬᢑ</sup>

 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ
 Δ

>غف'-6م°م%لح ჂჃჂჅႱჿ ᠘ᡄ᠋ᡗᡃᢞᡞ᠋ᡗ ⊳∩∿⊂∿⊃₋₀⊂ ററം∪ംറാം ۹CDY  $\Lambda \neg Q^{LP} \supset Q^{LP}$ ᠋᠂ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠘᠊᠋᠋᠋ᡃ᠂᠋ᠴ᠗᠆ᢧ᠖᠆᠘ ∩دٴذ⊳∠∩ ᠔ᡣ᠋᠋᠉ᡄ᠋ᡩᢐ᠋᠋᠘ᡩ ዮርኈዮዋ  $\Delta C^{\prime} = \Delta C^{\prime} +  ₽חיפיכיישי שיקכףיישרי. >غفי-פפיעיש  $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{O}}$ ᠂ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠋᠔ᡔ᠋ᡃ᠆ᠴᡗ

<sup>5</sup> Խ Ϸン Δ<sup>6</sup> ν イ ビ Δ<sup>6</sup> ν δ<sup>6</sup>

#### ϽϚʹႱϷʹϪϲ

 C°ω
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ
 Λ

#### <u>,...</u>
$Cd + D + \sigma c + \delta c +$ ᠘ᡖᢆᠽ᠋᠄ᠹᠼ 160  $\forall < \gamma^{\circ} \sigma$  is the implicit of the implicit <u>ነቀን</u> አለውና እጋትላል፣ እርምንረብሳ 800 ĖCAS 

᠕᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡃ᠔᠘ᢑ᠕ ĹΫ́ΡΡ  $P_{D} = \sigma^{0} \sigma^{0} \sigma a_{C} P_{C} + D_{T} = \sigma^{0} \sigma^{0} \sigma^{0} a_{C}$ ∩د⊲ځل⊃ ۲٬۲۵۲٬۲۵۲ کغف٬۵۹٬۹۵۰ م ·ϧϦϧϟϩϤϧͺͺͺ;ͻϧϧϥϤ;ͺͺ ᡏ*ᡄ᠋ᡝᠣᠲ*ᡄ 2018-ᡏ᠋ᡗ ᠔᠋ᢩ᠘ᢂ᠆᠖᠖ ᠄ᡃᡉ᠋᠋ᢑ᠘ᢗᠵᡝ᠘ᡄ (Lˤްσʰ ᠕ᠳᠣ᠘ᠺ JCJQ (⊲৸৴৺৸ঀ৽  $^{6}$   $^{6}$  ላጋጮርኦታ  $^{6}$ ሀ ላ<sup>5</sup>ህላጮ 2). ᠕᠈ᢣᡤᢆ᠌᠋᠆᠋ᢣᡆ᠖᠆ᡐ᠘ᢕ᠋ᠴ᠆᠕ᠿᢁ᠋᠆᠆᠘  $Cd+D+\sigma$   $bD++\sigma$   $bD++\sigma$   $d\sigma$   $d\sigma$   $d\sigma$   $d\sigma$ 2015 ⊲-L 2018 ריג>גרער פשם∆יילי 33% L'GCD%DG d'ag. Ca ⊲L  $P \subset \dot{\Gamma} C / \Delta b^{\varsigma} G^{\varsigma}$ <u>אירליש.</u>

᠂ᡃᠣᠴ᠘᠆ᢞᠾᠣᢂ᠆

⊳⊶⊳∪-⊃۱ ťσ 8, ᠂ᡃᠣ᠘᠆᠋᠋᠋᠂᠘᠋᠋ᠣᠲ ۶dخارکهم ᠋᠄ᡃᠣᢂ᠋ᢣ᠋᠂ᠳ᠖ᡄᢂ᠋᠉᠆  $\wedge \neg \neg \cap$ ᡆ᠋᠋ᠴᡆ᠘ᡃ᠋ᡃᢛᠠ᠘ᠳ᠋ᢛᡃᡳᠳ᠋ᢈ  $\Gamma^{V}D^{C}D^{C}\sigma^{C}$  $PO^{\circ}PO^{\circ}D\sigma$ ,  $d^{\circ}\Delta^{\circ}$   $d^{\downarrow}L$   $d^{\downarrow}C^{\circ}$   $d^{\downarrow}L$ ᡏᡩ᠋᠋᠕᠋᠃ᡏᡄ᠘ᡃᡗᡔᠣ᠋᠋᠃᠘᠂ᡗ᠘᠖ᠴᡐᡄ᠘᠄᠕ᡔᡧ᠋᠘᠄

⊲ን>፝ህ⊲™ 2: Cd>>dc いb>>\some vb>>\some vb> σ∿υσ ⊲٤ ⊳⊲°۵°υσ >غف' ۲~υσ >غف'-۵°υσ ⊲۹۵°.



 $Cd + D + C^{c} +$  $\mathcal{D}^{*}$ boshows ibalc boshows of the constant of the consta

 $\mathcal{D}^{*}\cup\mathcal{A}^{c}$   $\mathcal{D}^{c}$   $\mathcal{D}^{c}$   $\mathcal{D}^{c}$   $\mathcal{D}^{c}$ 

ᠫ᠆᠘᠖ᡃᡐᠧ᠘

 $\forall L \supset \forall \forall \forall c^{(b)} \supset \Box b = \sigma^{(b)} \Delta c \quad \forall \flat e^{(b)} \forall d \cap d c$ 

ᡆ᠋᠋ᠴᡆ᠘᠋᠋ᠮᡛᢕᡄᢂ᠋ᠮ

᠋᠄ᡃ᠋᠔᠋ᢄ᠘ᡩᢁ᠋᠋᠋

⊲⊃∿⊃∩

᠘ᡄ᠋ᡥᡗᡥ᠊ᠣ

 $\Delta c^{b}$ 

᠂᠘ᠵ᠘᠘ᡆ

᠕ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢉ

ᢀᠡᡥᡗᡨ

Ďᢣ⊳ᢣᢐ)

d⊃o

᠘᠆᠋ᢂ᠋᠆᠖᠖ᡃᢑ᠘᠘᠘᠘

᠋᠄ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠋ᠵᢛᢗᠵᡄᢂ᠉ᠫᡗ

ଏଝୄ∩ୢ୶୵

ባሬህርሥን Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut

3).

Ministère de l'Environnement



Building Nunavut Together Nunavuliuqatigiingniq Bâtir le Nunavut ensemble



120.000 100,000 80.000 60.000 40,000 20,000 2010 2013

2015

2018

 $(\Delta^{\circ} \alpha \Delta^{\circ} )^{\circ} ) \Delta^{\circ} ) \Delta \alpha^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{\circ} ) \Delta^{\circ} ) \Delta^{\circ} ) \Delta^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{\circ} ) \Delta^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{\circ} ) \Delta^{\circ} \cup \Delta^{$ 2010-2018.

Year

 $P \square^{\circ} \square P \square^{\circ} \square \square \square^{\circ} \square \square^{\circ} \square \square^{\circ} \square \square^{\circ}  

a\_a\_dCD2c

٬۵۵۶٬۰ ۵۵٬۰۵۵٬۰۵۵٬۰۵۰ کفن-۵۵٬۰  $\triangleleft \& \Box \lor L = U = U = U$ مےمکوہکر 19%  $bDDDCD^{b}DC 2018-CC, a_aA^{b}CDZLZC$  $\Delta^{\circ} \sigma \Delta^{c}$ ∧նեհ⊳∪շ⊃Սշ drUr⊃r ⊲°o\_∆c Ϸͺͼϧͺ ᠂᠋᠔᠋ᢀ᠙ᢞ᠆᠋᠆᠆᠆᠆ ለነረሀርትዮላ ᠄ዾ᠘ᡃ᠋᠖ᡃ᠋ᢗ᠋᠂ᠳ᠙ᢞ᠋᠆ᠴᡄ᠖᠋᠂ᡆ᠋᠙ᢞ᠆ᠣᡅᡄᢂ᠋᠖᠖᠘ ⊲₁o¬∇c JUDAC (CI 0.60-0.83). = ᢆᢣ᠘᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡃᡖᡄ᠋ᢉᡆ᠋ᢆᢞᢕᠲᠥ 92%  $\Lambda C^{\circ}b \Lambda d^{\circ}b^{\circ}D^{\circ}$ LPC<sup>-</sup>\_⊃⊲·\_). ᠴᡃ᠋ᠺᡄᢂᡃ᠖ᡃᢗ᠋᠂ᠳ᠅ᢕ᠋ ᡧᡣ᠋ᡗ᠋᠅ᡥ᠋ᢩᡆ᠌᠌ᠵ\sigma.

ჂჿჂჅႱჿ ⊳∩₅≏∿⊳െ ᠵᢩ᠆ᠹᡆᠲ᠋᠆᠈ᠳᡄᢣ᠘ᠴ ᡥᡃ᠋ᡃ᠆᠆᠋ᡃᢛᡬ᠋ᡏᠣᡄ᠂᠋ᡃ᠖ᢂ᠋ᢣ᠂ᠣᢂ᠊ᡃᠮᡄ

## ٥٩٩حە

᠋᠂ᡃᡃᠣ᠘ᠳᠣ᠋᠋᠕᠆ᡩᡄᢄ᠆᠘ᡱᡠᡃ᠆᠋ᡃᠣᡆᢩ᠆ᡆᢩ᠈ᢕᡦ 

ባሬህርሥን Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut Ministère de l'Environnement

⊲L ᠂ᡃᠣᡗ᠋ᠳᠴᢄᢛ᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ 2015-Γσ<sup>-</sup>. 2010-For ⊲°ċuci ° <sub>հ</sub>թ<sub>e</sub>ջլթ<sub>e</sub>շշ <sup>•</sup>bσቦ৮<\_>বত 20%. •b>ት\ኈር>σኈቦና ব•፞፞血∆ና ჂჺჂႰႱჿ ჿ\_ֈ≗ኈႱናხႽႠჼႻჿჁჿ ⊲⊔ ᢄᡣ᠋᠋᠋ᡥᡄ᠋ᡗᠣᢄᡔ᠋ᢕ᠆ᠴᡄ ·ϧϷϧϥͽϲϷϞ ᠘ᡄᡥ᠋ᠴᠦᢂ ⊳\_∿Ն ᠂᠘ᢣᡐᠣ᠈᠘᠘ ᢀ᠋᠋᠘᠆ᡩᡆ᠋᠉᠆᠖᠆ᢘ᠖ᡔ ᢀ᠘ᡩᠴᠼ ᠈ᢣᡏᡩᡏᡆᢪ ᠂ᡃᠣᠵ᠘᠂ᢆᠣᢄ᠘ ᠕᠈᠊ᠯᡣ᠋ᡝᡖᢛ᠋᠋ᡣᡄ᠋ᡣ᠋᠆ᡆ᠄ᡃᠣ᠋᠆᠃᠋ᠴ᠆᠅᠋᠘᠄ᡃᠥᢕ᠋᠋᠂ᠣ᠋ ჂჺჂႰႱჿ >ئە\_₽\_₽\_°م ⊲ഺ∿൛⊸റ Ċ°۹ ∆∼لے≏م۶۵⊃۵ LOLYGRIC DIAL ᠋᠂ᡃᠣᡗ᠆ᠳᢓᢛ᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ ⊲۲۵°−۵° ᠕᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠳ᠘ᠵᡧᡆ᠘ᡁ᠉ ᠋᠂ᡃᠣᡗ᠆ᠳᢄ᠂ᠳ᠘ ᠕᠘ᡃᡆᢧ᠘ ᠫᡊ᠆᠘᠈᠈ ⊲۲o\_کc ح∟∿ ᡏ᠋ᢉᠣᢛᡃ᠋ᠴᡄ᠂᠘᠋᠆ᡁ᠆ᡁ᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘ ᢆᢣ᠘ᡃ᠋᠖ᡃᡄ᠋ᠺᢋ᠋᠘ᡃᢐ᠋ᠣᢑᢕᢛ\_ᠣᢩᡄ JUJV JCJU⊅ ᠈᠊ᡆᢞᠣᠴ᠈ᢕ᠉᠘ᡧᢣᢄ᠒᠈᠕ᡩᢘ᠘᠉ᡩᠴᡄᢂᡶ ⊲L2₅\_oc ᡔᡅᢣᢂ᠋ᡃ᠖ᡃᠧ᠋᠂ᠳ᠋᠉ᢕᡱ ⊲∿∩⊔Гч ഺഺഀൄ൛ ᠋᠂ᠳ᠘ᢨᠣ᠋᠘ᢞᠧᢕ  $\Lambda P^{r} \Gamma^{c} \Im \sigma^{c}$ ⊲L ∧∟∘ن∧ ΔJCQc 5P77495  $^{\circ}bD7744$ ⊲∠∹ح∿∩⊶ە ᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆

## ᠕ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠖ᡃᠣ᠋᠃ᡗ᠆ᠴᡗ

᠙ᢂᢣ᠘᠓᠆᠋᠕᠂᠙ᡩᡄ᠘ᢑ᠆ᠿ᠈᠆ᡁ᠆᠕᠆᠙ᡔᡆᢄ ᠳ᠘᠂᠋ᡃ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡃ᠘ᡩᡆ᠖᠂ᢛ᠘᠘ᡩᡆᢙ᠄᠆ᠴ᠘ᡔᡐᡆ᠋᠄ᠴ᠘ ᠔᠘᠊ᡨᡐᠣᡄ᠘ᠵᠧ᠕ᢢᢄ᠆ᡆᡄ᠉᠆ᠳᡧᢣᢂ ᠂ᡃᠣ᠋᠘᠆᠋᠋ᡶᠣ᠋᠆᠘ ⊲L ட்டி℃ ᢀᡝ᠘᠕ᠴᢀᠺ δογγογια 



حدك<sup>6</sup>C Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut Ministère de l'Environnement

᠋᠂ᡃ᠋ᡉᡗ᠉᠆ᠮ᠆᠆᠆᠆ ᡔᠫ᠋᠆᠋ᡗ᠊ ᠵ᠋᠆᠈᠆᠈᠆᠈᠆᠈᠘᠆᠈᠅᠘ᡄ



# ESTIMATES OF BREEDING FEMALES & ADULT HERD SIZE AND ANALYSES OF DEMOGRAPHICS FOR THE BLUENOSE-EAST HERD OF BARREN-GROUND CARIBOU: 2018 CALVING GROUND PHOTOGRAPHIC SURVEY

# John Boulanger<sup>1</sup>, Jan Adamczewski<sup>2</sup>, John Nishi<sup>3</sup>, Dean Cluff<sup>2</sup>, Judy Williams<sup>2</sup>, Heather Sayine-Crawford<sup>2</sup>, and Lisa Marie LeClerc<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Integrated Ecological Research, Nelson, BC
<sup>2</sup> Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories
<sup>3</sup> EcoBorealis Consulting Inc., Millarville, AB
<sup>4</sup> Department of Environment, Government of Nunavut

2019

Manuscript Report No. 278

The contents of this report are the sole responsibility of the authors.

ii

#### ABSTRACT

This report describes the results of a calving ground photo survey of the Bluenose-East caribou herd conducted in June of 2018 west of Kugluktuk, Nunavut (NU). The survey objective was to estimate abundance of breeding females and overall herd size that could be compared to results of previous calving ground surveys done in 2010, 2013 and 2015.

We used collared caribou locations and flew systematic reconnaissance survey transects at 10 kilometer (km) intervals over the calving ground and adjacent areas to delineate the annual concentrated calving area, assess calving status, allocate survey effort to geographic strata of similar caribou density, and time the aerial photography to coincide with the peak of calving. Based on collar movements and observed proportions of calves, it appeared that the peak of calving would occur soon after June 8 and the photo plane survey was flown with excellent field conditions (blue skies) on June 8. We delineated two relatively large photographic strata in the higher density areas, in part because we were concerned that patchy snow would reduce sightability of caribou and we thought that aerial photography would provide better accuracy and precision compared to visual counts under these conditions. On June 8 we also conducted visual surveys of two other strata with lower densities of breeding caribou. For the visual surveys, we used a double observer method to estimate and correct for sightability of caribou. A double observer method was also used to estimate sightability of caribou on the aerial photographs as some caribou (on or on the edges of snow patches) required extra effort to identify.

The estimate of 1+year old caribou on the core calving ground was 19,161 (95 percent Confidence Interval (CI) =16,512-22,233) caribou. Combining these numbers with the results of the composition survey, the estimate of breeding females was 11,675 (CI=9,971-13,670). This estimate was precise with a coefficient of variation (CV) of 7.7 percent. The estimate of adult females in the survey area was 13,988 (CI=12,042-16,249). The proportion of adult females classified as breeding was higher in 2018 (83 percent) than in 2015 (63 percent). Herd size was estimated as the number of adult females on the survey area divided by the proportion of females in the herd from a 2018 fall composition survey. The resulting estimate of Bluenose-East herd size in 2018 was 19,294 caribou at least two years old (CI=16,527-22,524). Comparison of 2015 and 2018 adult female numbers and overall trend 2010-2018 indicated an annual rate of decline of 20 percent (CI=13-27 percent) and a herd reduction of 50 percent between 2015 and 2018. This decline could not be attributed to issues with survey methods. Assessment of movement of collared females between the Bluenose-East and neighbouring Bluenose-West and Bathurst calving grounds from 2010-2018 showed minimal movement of cows to or from neighbouring herds. Demographic modeling that used composition, collared caribou, and survey data estimated that the cow survival rate was low in 2018 (0.72, CI=0.60-0.83) and calf survival has declined

since 2010. We suggest population surveys every two years, and annual monitoring of cow survival, calf productivity and calf survival for this herd in the future.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| ABSTRACT  | III |
|---|-----|
| LIST OF FIGURES   | VII |
| LIST OF TABLES  | IX  |
| INTRODUCTION  | 1   |
| METHODS   | 4   |
| Analysis of Collared Caribou Data   | 5   |
| Reconnaissance Surveys to Delineate Strata                                    | 5   |
| Stratification and Allocation of Survey Effort                                | 7   |
| Estimation of Caribou on the Calving Ground                                   | 8   |
| Photo Surveys of High-density Strata  | 8   |
| Visual Surveys in Low-density Strata  | 10  |
| Composition Survey of Breeding and Non-breeding Caribou on the Calving Ground | 13  |
| Estimation of Breeding Females and Adult Females                              | 14  |
| Estimation of Adult Herd Size   | 15  |
| Estimation of Herd Size Assuming Fixed Pregnancy Rate                         | 15  |
| Estimate of Herd Size Based upon Estimates of Adult Females                   | 15  |
| Trends in Breeding and Adult Females  | 16  |
| Demographic Analyses  | 16  |
| Survival Rate Analyses  | 16  |
| Demographic Model Analyses  | 16  |
| RESULTS   | 20  |
| Survey Conditions   | 20  |
| Movement Rates of Collared Caribou  | 21  |
| Reconnaissance Surveys to Delineate Strata                                    | 22  |
| Stratification and Allocation of Survey Effort                                | 25  |
| Photo Strata  | 25  |
| Visual Strata   | 27  |
| Estimates of Caribou on Photo Strata  | 29  |
| Photo Sightability Estimation   | 29  |
| Estimates of Total Caribou in Photo Strata                                    |     |
| Estimates of Total Caribou in Visual Strata                                   |     |

| Double Observer Analysis   | 3 |
|--|---|
| Estimates of Total Caribou in Visual Strata                        | 3 |
| Estimation of Total Caribou on the Calving Ground                  | 9 |
| Estimates of Adult and Breeding Females41                          | 1 |
| Extrapolated Herd Estimates for Bluenose-East Herd42               | 2 |
| Trends in Breeding and Adult Females from 2010-201843              | 3 |
| Comparison of 2015 and 2018 Estimates43                            | 3 |
| Overall Trends from 2010-2018                                      | 1 |
| Exploration of Potential Reasons for Decline in Herd Size46        | 5 |
| Breeding and Adult Females not Occurring on Survey Strata46        | 5 |
| Movement to Adjacent Calving Grounds49                             | 9 |
| Demographic Analysis using Multiple Data Sources50                 | ) |
| Survival Analysis of Collared Cows                                 | ) |
| Bayesian Integrated Population Demographic Model53                 | 3 |
| Hunter Harvest of Bluenose-East Caribou 2016-201859                | ) |
| DISCUSSION   | 3 |
| Monitoring Recommendations   | 1 |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS   | 5 |
| LITERATURE CITED   | 5 |
| APPENDIX 1: DOUBLE OBSERVER VISUAL MODEL OBSERVER PAIRINGS         | 1 |
| APPENDIX 2: BLUENOSE-EAST COLLARED FEMALE COLLAR HISTORIES         | 2 |
| APPENDIX 3: BAYESIAN IPM DETAILS74                                 | 1 |
| APPENDIX 4: UPDATED HARVEST SIMULATIONS FOR THE BLUENOSE-EAST HERD | 3 |
| APPENDIX 5: TRENDS IN CALVING GROUND SIZE AND CORE DENSITIES       | 3 |

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

| <b>Figure 1:</b> Annual range and extent of calving for the Bluenose-East herd, 1996-2009, based on accumulated radio collar locations of cows  |
|---|
| <b>Figure 2:</b> Spring migration paths of satellite collared Bluenose-West, Bluenose-East and Bathurst cows from May 15 - June 8, 2018   |
| <b>Figure 3:</b> Estimates of adult females (subdivided by breeding status) on the left and extrapolated herd size on the right, from 2010, 2013, and 2015 calving ground surveys of the Bluenose-East caribou herd |
| <b>Figure 4:</b> The tablet data entry screen used during reconnaissance and visual survey flying on Bathurst and Bluenose-East June surveys in 2018  |
| <b>Figure 5</b> : Observer and recorder positions for double observer methods on June 2018 caribou survey of Bluenose-East caribou  |
| <b>Figure 6:</b> Classification of breeding females used in composition survey of Bluenose-East caribou in June 2018  |
| <b>Figure 7:</b> Underlying stage matrix life history diagram for the caribou demographic model used for Bluenose-East and Bathurst caribou   |
| <b>Figure 8:</b> Photos of variable Bluenose-East survey conditions on June 8, 2018 when the visual and photo surveys were conducted  |
| <b>Figure 9:</b> Movement rates of female collared caribou on or around the Bluenose-East calving ground before and during calving in 2018  |
| Figure 10: Reconnaissance survey coverage for the June 2018 Bluenose-East calving ground survey   |
| Figure 11: Composite photos of the Bluenose-East North and South photo strata   |
| <b>Figure 12</b> : Locations of collared Bluenose-East female caribou and movements up to June 8, 2018 when the photo and visual surveys occurred   |
| <b>Figure 13:</b> A plot of the Bluenose-East photo data counts and visual survey results with collar locations on June 8, 2018 when surveys occurred   |
| <b>Figure 14:</b> Close-up view of one zoomed-in portion of an aerial photo on Bluenose-East survey on June 8, 2018   |
| <b>Figure 15:</b> Systematic sampling design for cross validation of photos for the Bluenose-East June 2018 calving ground survey   |
| Figure 16: Transect-specific densities for the Bluenose-East photo blocks in June 2018  |
| <b>Figure 17:</b> Frequencies of double observer observations by group size, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys   |
| <b>Figure 18:</b> Frequencies of double observer observations by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys  |

| <b>Figure 19:</b> Estimated single observer probabilities from model 1 by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys  |
|--|
| <b>Figure 20:</b> Estimated double observer probabilities from model 1 by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys  |
| <b>Figure 21:</b> Helicopter flight paths and pie charts of groups classified during calving ground composition survey of Bluenose-East caribou in 2018  |
| <b>Figure 22:</b> Estimates of adult females in the Bluenose-East herd dichotomized by breeding and non-breeding females from 2010-2018  |
| <b>Figure 23:</b> Estimates of breeding cows and $\lambda$ (geometric mean of three previous years)in the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from Bayesian state space model analysis  |
| Figure 24: Estimates of adult cows and $\lambda$ (geometric mean of three previous years) in the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from state space model analysis  |
| <b>Figure 25:</b> Estimates of Bluenose-East herd size (adults at least two years old) using the constant pregnancy rate of 0.72 and proportion of females method from 2010-2018   |
| <b>Figure 26:</b> Spring movements (May 1 - June 11) of 15 Bluenose-East collared bulls in 2018 in relation to the survey area   |
| <b>Figure 27:</b> Bluenose-East June 2018 survey area with extra (post-hoc) reconnaissance-based strata at bottom in black and brown outlines  |
| <b>Figure 28:</b> Yearly fidelity and movements to calving grounds in the Bluenose-West, Bluenose-East and Bathurst herds 2013-2018  |
| <b>Figure 29:</b> Frequencies of caribou movement events for the Bluenose-East and neighbouring Bluenose-West and Bathurst herds from 2010-2015 and 2016-2018 based on consecutive June locations of collared females on calving grounds |
| Figure 30: Summary of monthly mortality rates for the Bluenose-East herd by calendar year 51   |
| <b>Figure 31:</b> Annual Kaplan-Meier estimates of survival from collared Bluenose-East female caribou for caribou years 2010-2017, based on collar data in Table 24   |
| <b>Figure 32:</b> Predictions of demographic indicators from Bayesian IPM analysis compared to observed values, for Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018   |
| <b>Figure 33:</b> Trends in summer and winter and overall calf survival for the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from the IPM analysis   |
| <b>Figure 34:</b> Trends in fecundity, calf survival and productivity (which is the product of the previous year's fecundity times the current year calf survival) for Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018                                      |
| Figure 35: Trends in Bluenose-East cow survival 2010-2018 from IPM analysis  |
| Figure 36: Overall trends in Bluenose-East adult female numbers 2010-2018 from the IPM analysis  |
| <b>Figure 37:</b> Projected herd size of the Bluenose-East herd in 2021 with various levels of harvest and harvest sex ratio of 100 percent bulls and 100 percent cows   |

# LIST OF TABLES

| <b>Table 1:</b> Covariates used to model variation in sightability for double observer analysis for     Bluenose-East caribou survey in June 2018   |
|---|
| <b>Table 2:</b> A schematic of the assumed timeline 2011-2018 in the Bayesian IPM analysis of<br>Bluenose-East caribou in which calves born are recruited into the breeding female segment of<br>the population |
| <b>Table 3:</b> Summary of reconnaissance and visual survey flying on the June 2018 Bluenose-East calving ground survey   |
| <b>Table 4:</b> Stratum dimensions and reconnaissance-based estimates of density for the Bluenose-<br>East photo strata in June 2018  |
| <b>Table 5:</b> GSD for photo sensor used on Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey, along with<br>associated elevation AGL and photographed ground strip width   |
| <b>Table 6:</b> Stratum dimensions and photos required for various levels of survey coverage for the<br>Bathurst and Bluenose-East photo strata in June 2018  |
| <b>Table 7:</b> Final dimensions of strata surveyed for the 2018 Bluenose-East caribou survey   |
| <b>Table 8:</b> Summary of photo cross validation data set for Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey photo blocks  |
| <b>Table 9:</b> Model selection of photo sightability cross validation data set for Bluenose-East June2018 caribou survey using Huggins closed models in program MARK   |
| <b>Table 10:</b> Estimates of sightability from the most supported Huggins model for Bluenose-East     June 2018 caribou survey   |
| <b>Table 11:</b> Initial estimates of abundance in photo survey strata, estimated photo sightability and estimates of abundance with photo sightability for Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey.     33      |
| <b>Table 12:</b> Double observer model selection using Huggins mark-recapture models in programMARK for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys.36   |
| <b>Table 13:</b> Standard strip transect and double observer model estimates of caribou on Bluenose-<br>East visual strata in 2018 from the MRDS package in R   |
| <b>Table 14:</b> Estimates of caribou abundance on all survey strata (photo and visual) for Bluenose-<br>East herd in 2018  |
| <b>Table 15:</b> Summary of composition survey on Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018 in photo and visual strata   |
| Table 16. Drepartices of breading familes and adult familes from composition survey on  |
| Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018  |

| <b>Table 18:</b> Estimates of adult females based upon initial abundance estimates and composition surveys on Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018                 |
|--|
| <b>Table 19:</b> Summary of observations from fall composition survey on Bluenose-East herd October 23-25, 2018     42   |
| <b>Table 20:</b> Estimates of the bull-cow ratio, proportion cows, and calf-cow ratio from the fall<br>composition survey on Bluenose-East herd October 2018         |
| <b>Table 21:</b> Estimates of proportion of cows and the bull cow ratio from fall surveys on the Bluenose-East herd 2009-2018  |
| <b>Table 22:</b> Extrapolated herd size estimates for the Bluenose-East herd in 2018 based on two estimators     43  |
| <b>Table 23:</b> Estimates of total caribou (at least one year old) on Bluenose-East June 2018 calving<br>ground survey area with supplemental reconnaissance strata |
| <b>Table 24:</b> Summary of Bluenose-East collared female data used for survival analysis 2010-2018.     52  |
| <b>Table 25:</b> Estimates of yearly survival rate for the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from Kaplan-<br>Meier survival rate estimator                                |
| <b>Table 26:</b> Reported/estimated harvest of Bluenose-East caribou in harvest seasons 2016-2017 and 2017-2018.     59  |
| <b>Table 27:</b> Demographic scenarios considered in harvest simulations for the Bluenose-East caribou     herd in 2018  |

#### **INTRODUCTION**

This report describes results of a calving ground photo-survey of the Bluenose-East caribou herd conducted during June of 2018. This herd's extent of calving area (Russell et al. 2002) has been found in recent years west of Kugluktuk, and the summer range includes the calving ground as well as areas south and east of it. The winter range is primarily south, southeast and east of Great Bear Lake (Figure 1).



**Figure 1:** Annual range and extent of calving for the Bluenose-East herd, 1996-2009, based on accumulated radio collar locations of cows (Nagy et al. 2011). The calving area and a portion of the summer range are in Nunavut (NU) and the rest of the range is in the Northwest Territories (NWT).

The Bluenose-East survey was conducted concurrently with a survey of the Bathurst calving ground; results of the Bathurst caribou survey are reported separately. Figure 2 shows paths of collared caribou cows between May 15 and June 8 to the Bluenose-West, Bluenose-East, and Bathurst calving grounds.



**Figure 2:** Spring migration paths of satellite collared Bluenose-West (blue), Bluenose-East (red) and Bathurst (orange) cows from May 15 - June 8, 2018.

In earlier years (2000-2010), post-calving surveys were used for this herd (Patterson et al. 2004, Adamczewski et al. 2009) but surveys were challenged by the lack of consistent formation of the tightly packed caribou groups this survey depends on. Since aggregation of caribou into large, compact groups is a behavioural response to reduce harassment by blood-sucking insects, the observed pattern of aggregation varies with insect abundance and environmental conditions. Insect harassment generally increases with temperature and decreases with wind (Patterson et al. 2004). Thus, success of post-calving surveys is contingent on suitable summer weather and aggregation patterns of caribou, which are highly variable within and between post-calving survey windows.

The Bluenose-East herd was surveyed in 2010 using both a calving ground photo-survey and a post-calving survey (Adamczewski et al. 2017, Boulanger et al. 2018). Both the calving and post-calving surveys in 2010 indicated that the herd was over 120,000 adult caribou. Additional calving photo surveys followed in 2013 (Boulanger et al. 2014b) and 2015 (Boulanger et al. 2016). Based on these surveys, the herd was declining at an approximate rate of 20 percent per year 2010-2015, based on adult female estimates (Figure 3).



**Figure 3:** Estimates of adult females (subdivided by breeding status) on the left and extrapolated herd size on the right, from 2010, 2013, and 2015 calving ground surveys of the Bluenose-East caribou herd.

#### **METHODS**

The calving ground photographic survey was conducted as a sequence of steps described briefly below, then in greater detail in following text.

- 1. Locations from collared caribou, historic records of calving ground use, and systematic aerial reconnaissance surveys of the Bluenose-East calving area were used to identify the extent of calving between Kugluktuk and Bluenose Lake in NU in June 2018.
- 2. The systematic aerial reconnaissance survey was conducted before the peak of calving, where 800 m strip transects were flown at 10 km intervals to determine areas where breeding females were concentrated on the calving ground, as well as locations of bulls, yearlings, and non-breeding cows on or near the calving ground. Timing of the peak of calving was assessed by (a) observers who estimated the proportion of cows with newborn calves from survey flying, and (b) from a pattern of reduced movement rates of collared cows which was used as an indication of calving when average daily movement declined to  $\leq 5 \text{ km/day}$ .
- 3. Using data from the reconnaissance survey, geographic areas called strata (or survey blocks) were delineated for the more intensive survey, either by the photo plane or visually. We allocated photographic sampling effort to areas with the highest densities of breeding cows. Two photo blocks were delineated based on higher relative densities of breeding cows and were surveyed with photo-planes. Two visual blocks were delineated based on lower relative densities of adult female caribou and were surveyed by human observers in fixed-wing aircraft. The aerial survey was conducted with the photo-plane and by visual survey.
- 4. We initiated the helicopter-based composition survey at the same time of the photographic and visual surveys of the calving area. The composition survey crew classified larger groups (i.e. >~50-100 caribou) on the ground and classified smaller groups primarily from the air. Groups of caribou in each stratum were classified to determine the proportions of breeding and non-breeding cows, as well as bulls, yearlings, and newborn calves.
- 5. The estimate of breeding females was derived using the estimates of total 1+year old caribou within each stratum, and the proportion of breeding females within that stratum. The total number of adult females was estimated from the proportion of females and the estimate of 1+year-old caribou in the survey area.
- 6. The adult female estimate was then used to extrapolate the total size of the Bluenose-East herd (caribou at least two years old) by accounting for males using an estimate of the bull:cow ratio from a fall composition survey flown in October 2018.
- 7. Demographic data for the herd and the new estimates were used in trend analyses and population modeling to further evaluate population changes from 2015-2018 and their likely causes.

## Analysis of Collared Caribou Data

Locations of 32 collared female caribou were monitored to assess movement rates and pathways and serve as a geographic guide for overall survey coverage. Of these, 17 were known Bluenose-East cows that had occurred on the Bluenose-East calving ground in June 2017 and 15 were collared during the winter of 2017-2018. Four were most likely Bluenose-West cows based on collaring locations in winter and June locations during calving. In addition, changes in daily movement rates of collared cows were assessed to determine the timing of calving. Usually, movement rates of parturient female caribou are reduced to <5 km/day during the peak of calving and for a few days after calving (Gunn et al. 1997, Nishi et al. 2007, Gunn et al. 2008, Gunn and Russell 2008, Nishi et al. 2010).

#### **Reconnaissance Surveys to delineate Strata**

Reconnaissance transect lines were systematically spaced at 10 km intervals (i.e. eight percent coverage) across the extent of calving and in adjacent areas. The initial focus was on delineating the annual concentrated calving area based on observations of caribou density and composition and the distribution of collared caribou cows. Once the extent of the calving area had been covered, additional survey transects were flown adjacent to the annual concentrated calving area to make sure that no large aggregations of female caribou were missed. Transect lines were generally extended at least 10 km past the last caribou seen, with the exception of the southern trailing edge where composition was increasingly comprised of bulls, yearlings and non-breeding females.

Kugluktuk was the base of operations for the Bluenose-East survey (Figure 1). Two Cessna Caravans were used for the systematic reconnaissance surveys and visual blocks. During visual surveys, caribou were counted within a 400 meter (m) strip on each side of the survey plane (800 m total, Gunn and Russell 2008). For each side of the plane, strip width was defined by the wheel of the airplane on the inside, and a single thin rope attached to the wing strut, that became horizontal during flight, served as the outside strip marker. Planes were flown at an average survey speed of 160 km/hr. at an average altitude of 120 m (by monitoring a radar altimeter) above the ground to ensure that the strip width of the plane remained relatively constant.

Two observers (one seated in front of the other) and a recorder were used on each side of the airplane to minimize the chance of missing caribou. Previous research (Boulanger et al. 2010) demonstrated that this method increases sightability compared to single observers. The two observers on the same side communicated to ensure that groups of caribou were not double counted.

Caribou groups were classified by whether they contained breeding females. Breeding caribou were defined as female caribou with hard antlers or a newborn calf at heel. A mature female with hard antlers is a general indicator that the caribou had yet to give birth, as cows usually shed their

antlers within a week after birth (Whitten 1995). Caribou groups were classified as non-breeders based on the absence of breeding females and newborn calves, and the predominance of yearlings (as indicated by a short face and a small body), bulls (as indicated by thick, dark antlers in velvet and a large body), and non-antlered females or females with short antlers in velvet. The speed of the aircraft did not allow all caribou to be classified; the focus was on identifying breeding cows if they were present, and otherwise on the most common types of caribou present. In most cases, each group was recorded individually, but in some cases, groups were combined if the numbers were larger and distribution was more continuous. Data were recorded on Trimble YUMA 2 tablets (Figure 4). As each data point was entered, a real-time GPS waypoint was generated, allowing geo-referencing of the survey observations. Other large animals like moose, muskoxen and carnivores were also recorded with a GPS location.

North-south oriented transects were divided into 10 km segments to summarize the density and distribution of geo-referenced caribou counts. The density of each segment was estimated by dividing the count of caribou by the survey area of the segment (0.8 km strip width x 10 km = 8 km<sup>2</sup>). The segment was classified as a "breeder" segment if at least one breeding female caribou (or newborn calf) was identified. Segments were then displayed spatially and used to delineate strata within the annual concentrated calving area based on the composition and density of the segments. During the survey, daily weather briefings were provided by Dr. Max Dupilka (Beaumont, AB) to assess current and future survey conditions.



**Figure 4:** The tablet data entry screen used during reconnaissance and visual survey flying on Bathurst and Bluenose-East June surveys in 2018. A GPS waypoint was obtained for each observation, allowing efficient entry and management of survey data. In addition, the unique segment unit number was also assigned by the software for each observation to summarize caribou density and composition along the transect lines.

## Stratification and Allocation of Survey Effort

The main objective of the survey was to obtain a precise and accurate estimate of breeding female caribou on the calving ground. To achieve this, the survey area was stratified using the results of the systematic reconnaissance survey, a procedure of grouping areas with similar densities into contiguous blocks. Areas of higher caribou densities were considered for survey by the photo plane, with lower-density areas designated for visual surveys with two observers on each side. In this survey, two relatively large photo blocks were defined. We delineated the large photo strata because we were concerned that patchy snow conditions would reduce visual sightability of caribou (particularly single animals or small groups) and that aerial photography would provide a more consistent and reliable method for detecting and counting caribou in the area where most breeding females occurred. We thought that caribou would still be found reliably on the high-resolution aerial photos, which could be searched slowly and repeatedly using multiple counters. Two other relatively small strata were designated for visual survey, one north of the photo blocks and one south of them. Given that a key objective of the survey was to estimate breeding females, areas that contained breeding females were given priority, but all areas with collared female caribou were also surveyed.

Once the survey strata were delineated, an estimate of caribou numbers (animals at least 1+yearold) was derived from the reconnaissance data (Jolly 1969). The relative population size of each stratum and the degree of variation in caribou numbers of each block were used to allocate survey effort and a suitable number of transects to each stratum.

We used two approaches for allocating survey effort. First, optimal allocation of survey effort was considered based on sampling theory (Heard 1987, Thompson 1992, Krebs 1998). Optimal allocation basically assigned more effort to strata with higher densities, given that the amount of variation in counts is proportional to the relative density of caribou within the stratum. Optimal allocation was estimated using estimates of population size for each stratum and survey variance.

Secondly, based on relative sizes of delineated strata, we adjusted optimal allocation estimates to ensure an adequate number of transects. Based on previous surveys, we considered 10 transects per stratum to be a minimum level of coverage, with closer to 20 transects being optimal for higher density areas. In general, we considered 15 percent coverage as a minimum to achieve adequate precision, and allocated higher levels of coverage for higher density strata. In the context of sampling, increasing the number of transects in a stratum is "insurance" because it minimizes the influence of any one transect on estimate precision. As populations become more clustered, a higher number of transects is required to achieve adequate precision (Thompson 1992, Krebs 1998).

## Estimation of Caribou on the Calving Ground Photo Surveys of High-density Strata

GeodesyGroup Inc. aerial survey company (Calgary, AB) was contracted for the aerial photography in the 2018 June surveys. They used two survey aircraft, a Piper PA46-310P Jet-prop and a Piper PA31 Panther, each with a digital camera mounted in the belly of the aircraft. Survey height to be flown for photos was determined at the time of stratification based on cloud ceilings and desired ground coverage. Both aircraft were used for the two Bluenose-East photo blocks. Coverage on each photo transect was continuous and overlapping so that stereoscopic viewing of the photographed areas was possible.

Caribou on the aerial photos were counted by a team of photo interpreters and supervised by Derek Fisher, president of GreenLink Forestry Inc., (Edmonton, AB) using specialized software and 3D glasses that allowed three-dimensional viewing of photographic images. Two of the authors (J. Boulanger and J. Adamczewski) visited the GreenLink office in Edmonton and tested the photo-counting equipment to gain greater familiarity with this process in fall 2018. The number of caribou counted was tallied by stratum and transect.

The exact survey strip width of photo transects was determined using the geo-referenced digital photos by GreenLink Forestry. Due to differences in topography the actual strip width varied

slightly for each transect flown. Population size ( $\hat{N}$ : number of caribou at least one year old) within a stratum is usually estimated as the product of the total area of the stratum (A) and the mean density ( $\overline{D}$ ) of caribou observed within the strata ( $\hat{N} = \overline{D}A$ ) where density is estimated as the sum of all caribou counted on transect divided by the total area of transect sampling ( $\overline{D}$ =caribou counted/total transect area). An equivalent estimate of mean density can be derived by first estimating transect-specific densities of caribou ( $\hat{D}_i = caribou_i/area_i$ ) where *caribou*<sub>i</sub> is the number of caribou counted in each transect and *area*<sub>i</sub> is the transect area (as estimated by transect length X strip width). Each transect density is then weighted by the relative length of each transect line ( $w_i$ ) to estimate mean density ( $\overline{D}$ ) for the stratum. More exactly,  $\overline{D} = \sum_i^n \hat{D}_i w_i / \sum_i^n w_i$  where the weight ( $w_i$ ) is the ratio of the length of each transect line ( $l_i$ ) i to the mean length of all transect lines( $w_i = l_i / \overline{l_i}$ .) and n is the total number of transects sampled. Using this weighting term accommodates for different lengths of transect lines within the stratum, ensuring that each transect line contributed to the estimate in proportion to its length. Population size is then estimated using the standard formula ( $\hat{N} = \overline{D}A$ ) (Norton-Griffiths 1978).

When survey aircraft first flew north to Kugluktuk on June 1, snow cover on the survey area was 90 percent or greater, and in some areas 100 percent. Over the following 10 days, however, snow melted rapidly and in many areas on June 8, snow cover was highly variable and patchy. This made spotting caribou by observers in the Caravans challenging, and also made complete counting of caribou on the aerial photos more difficult than usual. Caribou on snow-free ground were easy to see, but caribou on small snow patches or on their edges required extra effort to find. Two approaches were used to address this: (1) observers took extra time to search all photos carefully, approximately doubling the time these counts usually take, and (2) a double observer method was used to estimate sightability of the caribou on photos for a subset of photos.

For the double observer method, we systematically resampled a subset of photos to estimate overall sightability for each stratum. For these photos, a second photo interpreter provided an independent count of caribou. This two-stage approach to estimation, where one stage is used to estimate detection rates that are then used to correct estimates in the second stage, has been applied to a variety of wildlife species (Thompson 1992, Barker 2008, Peters et al. 2014). The basic principle was to systematically resample the photo transects to allow an unbiased estimate of sightability from a subset of photos that were sampled by two independent observers. Systematic samples were taken by overlaying a grid over the photo transects and sampling photos that intersected the grid points.

This cross-validation process was modeled as a two-sample mark-recapture sample with caribou being "marked" in the original count and then "re-marked" in the 2<sup>nd</sup> count for each photo resampled. Using this approach avoids the assumption that the 2<sup>nd</sup> counter detects all the caribou on the photo. The Huggins closed N model (Huggins 1991) in program MARK (White and Burnham

1999) was then used to estimate sightability. A session-specific sighting probability model was used, allowing unique sighting probabilities for the first and second photo interpreter to be estimated. Model selection methods were then used to assess whether there were differences in sightability for different strata sampled. The fit of models was evaluated using the AIC index of model fit. The model with the lowest AIC<sub>c</sub> score was considered the most parsimonious, thus minimizing estimate bias and optimizing precision (Burnham and Anderson 1998).

Non-independence of caribou counted in photos most likely caused over-dispersion of binomial variances. The over-dispersion parameter (c-hat) was estimated as the ratio of the bootstrapped (photo-based) and simple binomial variance. Sightability-corrected estimates of caribou were then generated as the original estimate of caribou on each stratum divided by the photo sightability estimate for the stratum. The delta method (Buckland et al. 1993) was used to estimate variance for the final estimate, thus accounting for variance in the original stratum estimate and in the sightability estimate.

# Visual Surveys in Low-density Strata

Visual surveys were conducted in two low density strata, one north of the photo blocks and one south of them. For visual surveys, the Caravans were used with double observers and a recorder on each side of the aircraft. The numbers of caribou sighted by observers were then entered into the Trimble YUMA 2 tablet computers and summarized by transect and stratum.

A double observer method was used to estimate the sighting probability of caribou during visual surveys. The double observer method involves one primary observer who sits in the front seat of the plane and a secondary observer who sits behind the primary observer on the same side of the plane (Figure 5). The method followed five basic steps:

- 1. The primary observer called out all groups of caribou (number of caribou and location) he/she saw within the 400 m-wide strip transect before they passed halfway between the primary and secondary observer. This included caribou groups that were between approximately 12 and 3 o'clock for right side observers and 9 and 12 o'clock for left side observers. The main requirement was that the primary observer be given time to call out all caribou seen before the secondary observer called them out.
- 2. The secondary observer called out whether he/she saw the caribou that the first observer saw and observations of any additional caribou groups. The secondary observer waited to call out caribou until the group observed passed half way between observers (between 3 and 6 o'clock for right side observers and 6 and 9 o'clock for left side observer).
- 3. The observers discussed any differences in group counts to ensure that they were calling out the same groups or different groups and to ensure accurate counts of larger groups.
- 4. The data recorder categorized and recorded counts of caribou groups into primary (front) observer only, secondary (rear) observer only, or both, entered as separate records.

5. The observers switched places approximately half way through each survey day (i.e. on a break between early and later flights) to monitor observer ability. The recorder noted the names of the primary and secondary observers (Boulanger et al. 2010, Buckland et al. 2010, Boulanger et al. 2014a).



Counting strip (wheel to wing strut marker)

**Figure 5:** Observer and recorder positions for double observer methods on June 2018 caribou survey of Bluenose-East caribou. The secondary observer confirmed or called caribou not seen by the primary observer after the caribou have passed the main field of vision of the primary observer. Time on a clock can be used to reference relative locations of caribou groups (e.g. "caribou group at 1 o'clock"). The recorder was seated behind the two observers on the left side, with the pilot in the front seat. On the right side the recorder was seated at the front of the aircraft and was also responsible for navigating in partnership with the pilot.

The statistical sample unit for the survey was groups of caribou, not individual caribou. Recorders and observers were instructed to consider individuals to be those caribou that were observed independent of other individual caribou and/or groups of caribou. If sightings of individuals were influenced by other individuals, then the caribou were considered a group and the total count of individuals within the group was used for analyses.

The Huggins closed mark-recapture model (Huggins 1991) in program MARK (White and Burnham 1999) was used to estimate and model sighting probabilities. In this context, double observer sampling can be considered a two sample mark-recapture trial in which some caribou are seen ("marked") by the ("session 1") primary observer, and some of these are also seen by the second observer ("session 2"). The second observer may also see caribou that the first observer

did not see. This process is analogous to mark-recapture except that caribou are sighted and resighted rather than marked and recaptured. In the context of dependent observer methods, the sighting probability of the second observer was not independent of the primary observer. To accommodate this removal, models were used which estimated p (the initial probability of sighting by the primary and secondary observer) and c (the probability of sighting by the second observer given that it had been already sighted by the primary observer). The removal model assumed that the initial sighting probability of the primary and secondary observers was equal. Observers were switched midway in each survey day (on most days there were two flights with a re-fueling stop between them), and covariates were used to account for any differences that were caused by unequal sighting probabilities of primary and secondary observers.

One assumption of the double observer method is that each caribou group seen has an equal probability of being sighted. To account for differences in sightability we also considered the following covariates in the MARK Huggins analysis (Table 1). Each observer pair was assigned a binary individual covariate and models were introduced that tested whether each pair had a unique sighting probability. An observer order covariate was modeled to account for variation caused by observers switching order. If sighting probabilities were equal between the two observers, it would be expected that order of observers would not matter and therefore the confidence limits for this covariate would overlap 0. This covariate was modeled using an incremental process in which all observer pairs were tested followed by a reduced model where only the beta parameters whose confidence limits did not overlap 0, were retained.

| Covariate        | Acronym    | Description                         |
|------------------|------------|-------------------------------------|
| observer pair    | obspair    | each unique observer pair           |
| observer order   | obsorder   | order of pair                       |
| group size       | size       | size of caribou group observed      |
| Herd/calving     | Herd (h)   | Calving ground/herd being surveyed. |
| ground           |            |                                     |
| snow cover       | snow       | snow cover (0, 25, 75, 100)         |
| cloud cover      | cloud      | cloud cover(0, 25, 75, 100)         |
| Cloud cover*snow | Cloud*snow | Interaction of cloud and snow cover |
| cover            |            |                                     |

**Table 1:** Covariates used to model variation in sightability for double observer analysis for Bluenose-East caribou survey in June 2018.

Data from both the Bluenose-East and Bathurst calving ground surveys were used in the double observer analysis given that most planes flew the visual surveys for both calving grounds. It was possible that different terrain and weather patterns on each calving ground might affect sightability and therefore herd/calving ground was used as a covariate in the double observer analysis. Estimates of total caribou that accounted for any caribou missed by observers were

produced for each survey stratum. Appendix 1 provides more details on estimation using double observer methods.

The fit of models was evaluated using the AIC index of model fit. The model with the lowest AIC<sub>c</sub> score was considered the most parsimonious, thus minimizing estimate bias and optimizing precision (Burnham and Anderson 1998). The difference in AIC<sub>c</sub> values between the most supported model and other models ( $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub>) was also used to evaluate the fit of models when their AIC<sub>c</sub> scores were close. In general, any model with a  $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub> score of <2 was worthy of consideration.

Estimates of herd size and associated variance were estimated using the mark-recapture distance sampling (MRDS) package (Laake et al. 2012) in program R (R Development Core Team 2009). In MRDS, a full independence removal estimator which models sightability using only double observer information (Laake et al. 2008a, Laake et al. 2008b) was used. This made it possible to derive double observer strip transect estimates. Strata-specific variance estimates were calculated using the formulas of Innes et al. (2002). Estimates from MRDS were cross checked with strip transect estimates (that assume sightability = 1) using the formulas of Jolly (1969) (Krebs 1998). Data were explored graphically using the ggplot2 (Wickham 2009) R package with GIS maps being produced in QGIS software (QGIS Foundation 2015).

## Composition Survey of Breeding and Non-breeding Caribou on the Calving Ground

The composition survey was initiated in the survey strata at the same time of the photo and visual surveys on June 8. Caribou were classified in strata that contained significant numbers of breeding females (based on the reconnaissance transects) to estimate proportions of breeding females and other sex and age classes. This survey allowed more detailed and accurate classification than the relatively broad classification applied during the reconnaissance survey. For this, a helicopter (initially a Long Ranger, later replaced by an A-Star) was used to systematically survey groups of caribou. Caribou groups that comprised ~<50 individuals were classified from the air by a front-seat observer using motion-stabilized binoculars (Canon 10X42L IS WP). Classified caribou counts were called out to a rear-seat data recorder who entered the data into a computer tablet.

Caribou were classified following the methods of Gunn et al. (1997) (and see Whitten 1995) where antler status, presence/absence of an udder, and presence of a calf are used to categorize breeding status of females. Newborn calves, yearlings and bulls were also classified (Figure 6). Presence of a newborn calf, presence of hard antlers signifying recent or imminent calving, and presence of a distended udder were all considered as signaling a breeding cow that had either calved, was about to calve, or had likely just lost a calf. Cows lacking any of these criteria and cows with new (velvet) antler growth were considered non-breeders.



**Figure 6:** Classification of breeding females used in composition survey of Bluenose-East caribou in June 2018. Shaded boxes were classified as breeding females (diagram adapted from Gunn et al. (2005b)). Udder observation refers to a distended udder in a cow that has given birth, and antler observation is a hard antler distinct from new antlers growing in velvet.

The number of each group was totaled as well as the numbers of bulls and yearlings (calves of the previous year) to estimate the proportion of breeding caribou on the calving ground. Bootstrap resampling methods (Manly 1997) were used to estimate standard errors (SE) and percentile-based confidence limits for the proportion of breeding caribou.

## **Estimation of Breeding Females and Adult Females**

The numbers of breeding females were estimated by multiplying the estimate of total (1+year old) caribou on each stratum by the estimated proportion of breeding females in each stratum from composition surveys. This step basically eliminated the non-breeding females, yearlings, and bulls from the estimate of total caribou on the calving ground.

The number of adult females was estimated by multiplying the estimate of total (1+year old) caribou on each stratum by the estimated proportion of adult females (breeding and nonbreeding) in each stratum from the composition survey. This step basically eliminated the yearlings and bulls from the estimate of total caribou on the calving ground.

Each of the field measurements had an associated variance, and the delta method was used to estimate the total variance of breeding females under the assumption that the composition surveys and breeding female estimates were independent (Buckland et al. 1993).

#### **Estimation of Adult Herd Size**

Total herd size was estimated using two approaches. The first approach, which had been used in earlier calving ground surveys, assumed a fixed pregnancy rate for adult females whereas the second approach avoided this assumption.

#### **Estimation of Herd Size Assuming Fixed Pregnancy Rate**

As a first step, the total number of adult (2+year old) females in the herd was estimated by dividing the estimate of breeding females on the calving ground by an assumed pregnancy rate of 0.72 (Dauphiné 1976, Heard and Williams 1991). This pregnancy rate was based on a large sample of several hundred Qamanirjuaq caribou in the 1960s (Dauphine' 1976). The estimate of total females was then divided by the estimated proportion of females in the herd based on a bull:cow ratio from a fall composition survey conducted in October of 2018, to provide an estimate of total adult caribou in the herd (methods described in Heard and Williams 1991). This estimator assumes that all breeding females were within survey strata areas during the calving ground survey and that the pregnancy rate of caribou was 0.72 for 2017-2018. Note that this estimate corresponds to adult caribou at least two years old and does not include yearlings because yearling female caribou are not considered sexually mature.

## Estimate of Herd Size Based upon Estimates of Adult Females

An alternative extrapolated herd size estimator was developed to explore the effect of variable pregnancy rates as part of the 2014 Qamanirjuaq caribou herd survey (Campbell et al. 2016) and has been used in other calving photo surveys for the Bluenose-East herd (Boulanger et al. 2016, Adamczewski et al. 2017). This estimator first uses data from the composition survey to estimate the total proportion of adult females, and adult females in each of the survey strata. The estimate of total adult females is then divided by the proportion of adult females (cows) in the herd from one or more fall composition surveys. Using this approach, the fixed pregnancy rate is eliminated from the estimation procedure. This estimate assumes that all adult females (breeding and non-breeding) were within the survey strata during the calving ground survey. It makes no assumption about the pregnancy rate of the females and does not include the yearlings.

In calving photo surveys since the 2014 Qamanirjuaq survey (Campbell et al. 2016), the estimate of females based on total adult females on the calving ground survey area has become the preferred way (for the Department of Environment and Natural Resources (ENR)) of estimating this number, and herd estimates based on this method are the ones graphed in Figure 3. With sufficient numbers of collared cows and extensive systematic reconnaissance surveys, it has become possible to define the full distribution of the females in the herd reliably. Pregnancy rates do vary depending on cow condition (Cameron et al. 1993, Russell et al. 1998). We found that the proportion of breeding females on the Bluenose-East calving grounds in 2010, 2013, 2015 and 2018 has been quite variable. Using survey-specific estimates of breeding and non-breeding cows is a more robust method of extrapolating to herd size, rather than assuming a constant

deterministic pregnancy rate that ignores this source of variation. This method also increases the precision of the overall herd estimate.

#### Trends in Breeding and Adult Females.

As an initial step, a comparison of the estimates from the 2015 and 2018 surveys was made using a t-test (Heard and Williams 1990), with gross and annual rates of changes estimated from the ratio of estimates.

Longer term trends 2010-2018 were estimated using Bayesian state space models, which are similar to previously used regression methods. However, Bayesian models allow more flexible modeling of variation in trend through the use of random effects models (Humbert et al. 2009). This general approach is described further in the demographic model analysis in the next section. The population size was log transformed to partially account for the exponential nature of population change (Thompson et al. 1998). The rate of change could then be estimated as the exponent of the slope term in the regression model (*r*). The per capita growth rate can be related to the population rate of change ( $\lambda$ ) using the equation  $\lambda = e^r = N_{t+1}/N_t$ . If  $\lambda = 1$  then a population is stable; values > or <1 indicate increasing and declining populations. The rate of decline was also estimated as  $1-\lambda$ .

# **Demographic Analyses**

## **Survival Rate Analyses**

Collar data for female caribou 2010-2018 were compiled for the Bluenose-East caribou herd by the Government of the Northwest Territories (GNWT) ENR staff. Fates of collared caribou were determined by assessment of movement of collared caribou, with mortality being assigned to collared caribou based on lack of collar movement that could not be explained by collar failure or device drop-off. The data were then summarized by month as live or dead caribou. Caribou whose collars failed or were scheduled to drop off were censored from the analysis. Data were grouped by "caribou years" that began during calving of each year (June) and ended during the spring migration (May). The Kaplan-Meier method was used to estimate survival rates, accounting for the staggered entry and censoring of individuals in the data set (Pollock et al. 1989). This approach also ensured that there was no covariance between survival estimates for the subsequent demographic model analysis.

# **Demographic Model Analyses**

One of the most important questions for the Bluenose-East herd was whether the breeding female segment of the population had declined since the last survey in 2015. The most direct measure that indicates the status of breeding females is their survival rate, which is the proportion of breeding females that survive from one year to the next. This metric, along with productivity (recruitment of yearlings to adult breeding females) determines the overall population trend. For example, if breeding female survival is high then productivity in previous years can be relatively

low and the overall trend in breeding females can be stable. Alternatively, if productivity is consistently high, then slight reductions in adult survival rate can be tolerated. The interaction of these various indicators can be difficult to interpret and a population model can help increase understanding of herd demography.

We used a Bayesian state space Integrated Population Model (IPM) (Buckland et al. 2004, Kery and Schaub 2012) based upon the original (OLS) model (White and Lubow 2002) developed for the Bathurst herd (Boulanger et al. 2011) to further explore demographic trends for the Bluenose-East herd. A state space model is basically a model that allows separate modeling of field sampling estimates and demographic processes. This work was in collaboration with a Bayesian statistician/modeller (Joe Thorley-Poisson Consulting) (Thorley 2017, Ramey et al. 2018, Thorley and Boulanger 2019).

We used the 2010, 2013, 2015 and 2018 breeding female estimates, as well as calf-cow ratios, bull-cow ratios (Cluff et al. 2016), estimates of the proportion of breeding females, and adult female survival rates from collared caribou to estimate the most likely adult female survival values that would result in the observed trends in all of the demographic indicators for the Bluenose-East herd. Calf cow ratios were recorded during fall (late October) and spring (late March-April) composition surveys whereas proportion of breeding females was measured during composition surveys conducted on the calving ground. Proportion of females breeding was estimated as the ratio of breeding females to adult females from each calving ground survey.

The Bayesian IPM model is a stage based model that divides caribou into three age-classes, with survival rates determining the proportion of each age class that makes it into the next age class (Figure 7); this structure is identical to the OLS modeling done previously on the Bathurst and Bluenose-East herds.



**Figure 7:** Underlying stage matrix life history diagram for the caribou demographic model used for Bluenose-East and Bathurst caribou. This diagram pertains to the female segment of the population. Nodes are population sizes of calves ( $N_c$ ), yearlings ( $N_y$ ), and adult females ( $N_F$ ). Each node is connected by survival rates of calves ( $S_c$ ), yearlings ( $S_y$ ) and adult females ( $S_f$ ). Adult females reproduce dependent on fecundity ( $F_A$ ) and whether a pregnant female survives to produce a calf ( $S_f$ ). The male life history diagram was similar with no reproductive nodes.

We restricted the data set for this exercise to composition and survey results between 2008 and 2018, which covered the time period in which calving ground photographic surveys had been conducted on the Bluenose-East herd. In addition, this interval basically covered potential recruitment into the breeding female class since any surviving female calf born from 2008-2010 would be a breeding female by 2013, and breeding females recruited prior to 2008 were accounted for by the 2010 calving ground estimate of breeding females (Table 2). It was assumed that a calf born in 2010 would not breed in the fall after it was born, or the fall of its second year, but it could breed in its third year (see Dauphiné 1976 for age-specific pregnancy rates). It was considered a non-breeder until 2013. Calves born in 2014 and 2015 had the most direct bearing on the number of new breeding females on the 2018 calving ground that were not accounted for in the 2015 breeding females.

**Table 2:** A schematic of the assumed timeline 2011-2018 in the Bayesian IPM analysis of Bluenose-East caribou in which calves born are recruited into the breeding female segment (green boxes) of the population. Calves born prior to 2013 were counted as breeding females in the 2013 and 2015 surveys. Calves born in 2014 and 2015 recruited to become breeding females in the 2018 survey.

| Calf | Survey Years |          |          |          |          |          |          |         |
|------|--------------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|
| Born | 2011         | 2012     | 2013     | 2014     | 2015     | 2016     | 2017     | 2018    |
|      |              | non-     |          |          |          |          |          |         |
| 2010 | yearling     | breeder  
|      |              |          | non-     |          |          |          |          |         |
| 2011 | calf         | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |              |          |          | non-     |          |          |          |         |
| 2012 |              | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |              |          |          |          | non-     |          |          |         |
| 2013 |              |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |              |          |          |          |          | non-     |          |         |
| 2014 |              |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |              |          |          |          |          |          | non-     |         |
| 2015 |              |          |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder |
|      |              |          |          |          |          |          |          | non-    |
| 2016 |              |          |          |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder |

We note that the underlying demographic model used for the Bayesian state space model is identical to the previous OLS model. However, the Bayesian IPM method provides a much more flexible and robust method to estimate demographic parameters that takes into account process and observer error. One of the biggest differences is the use of random effects modeling to model temporal variation in demographic parameters. For random effects models, it is assumed that there is a central mean value for a parameter (i.e. Cow survival) with a distribution of values created over time based on temporal variation. This contrasts with the OLS method where

temporal variation was often not modeled or modeled with polynomial terms which assumed an underlying directional change over time. Appendix 3 provides details on the Bayesian IPM state space modeling, including the base R code used in the analysis.

#### RESULTS

#### **Survey Conditions**

Weather conditions were challenging due to the late spring with higher than normal snow cover in most of the core calving ground area (Figure 8). On June 8, snow cover varied from nearly 100 percent at the north end of Bluenose Lake to nearly 0 percent at the south end near the Coppermine River. Most areas had about 50 percent snow cover and much of it was a "salt-and-pepper" patchy mosaic. This reduced sightability of caribou and we decided to photo-survey the majority of the core calving ground area to offset this potential issue. The rationale was that caribou would still be reliably seen on high-resolution photos that could be searched carefully and repeatedly with a three-dimensional projection. We expected that 80-90 percent of the female caribou found would be in the photo blocks. In addition, the sightability of caribou on photos could be tested further using independent observers.



**Figure 8:** Photos of variable Bluenose-East survey conditions on June 8, 2018 when the visual and photo surveys were conducted (photos J. Adamczewski). Snow cover ranged from 95 percent or more at the north end near Bluenose Lake (bottom right) to nearly bare ground near the Coppermine River (bottom left).

#### **Movement Rates of Collared Caribou**

The locations of 30 adult female caribou that occurred in or around the Bluenose-East survey area were monitored throughout the June survey to assess movement rates. The peak of calving is considered close when the majority of collared female caribou exhibit movement rates of <5 km/day (Gunn and Russell 2008). Using this parameter, we surmised that the peak of calving was near starting on June 8, when mean daily movement rates were 5 km or less for half of the radio

collared caribou (Figure 9). The peak of calving was further verified from observations of substantial numbers of cows with calves from the composition and visual survey flying on June 8.



**Figure 9:** Movement rates of female collared caribou on or around the Bluenose-East calving ground before and during calving in 2018. The boxplots contain the 25<sup>th</sup> and 75<sup>th</sup> percentile of the data with the median shown by the central bar in each plot. The ranges up to the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile are depicted by the lines with outlier points shown as larger dots. The movement rates of collared cows on June 8, the date of the visual and photo surveys are highlighted in red.

## **Reconnaissance Surveys to Delineate Strata**

An initial exploratory survey was conducted on June 1<sup>st</sup> to assess the breeding status of caribou. This survey focused on collared caribou and determined that calving was in the very early stages (very few cows with calves). Low ceilings and ground fog delayed subsequent flying until June 6 and 7 when full days of reconnaissance flying were conducted. A single day of clear weather with blue skies occurred on June 8, and on this day the two photo blocks and two visual blocks were surveyed (Table 3).

| Date     | Caravan 1                              | Caravan 2                         |  |  |
|----------|--|-----------------------------------|--|--|
| June 1   | Arrive in Kugluktuk/recon of calving   | Arrived in Kugluktuk              |  |  |
|          | area with collared cows                |                                   |  |  |
| June 2-5 | Grounded due to fog                    | Grounded due to fog               |  |  |
| June 6   | Recon of core calving ground           | Recon of core calving ground      |  |  |
| June 7   | Recon of Northern area                 | Recon of areas SE of Kugluktuk    |  |  |
| June 8   | Visual surveys and areas to SE of      | Visual surveys and extra recon on |  |  |
|          | Kugluktuk                              | northern edges of strata          |  |  |
| June 9   | Bathurst survey                        | Bathurst survey and lines in      |  |  |
|          |  | between Bathurst and BNE          |  |  |
| June 10  | Recon lines to the East of Kugluktuk & | Recon lines to the East of        |  |  |
|          | return to Yellowknife                  | Kugluktuk & return to             |  |  |
|          |  | Yellowknife                       |  |  |

**Table 3:** Summary of reconnaissance and visual survey flying on the June 2018 Bluenose-Eastcalving ground survey

Our objectives for the reconnaissance survey were to map the distribution of adult and breeding females and define the concentrated calving area for the Bluenose-East herd. As with the previous survey in 2015, the highest densities of breeding females were to the west of Kugluktuk with lower densities of antlered female caribou and non-breeders to the south. No collared females were found east of the Coppermine River. The distribution of caribou based on reconnaissance surveys and collared females suggested the highest concentrations of breeding caribou along the Rae River up to the east of Bluenose Lake (Figure 10).

The distribution and relative density of hard-antlered female caribou, together with the movement patterns of collared females and recent tracks in the snow, clearly showed that most breeding females were moving in a northwestern direction within a wide corridor along the headwaters of the Rae and Richardson River valleys and northward along the eastern slopes of the Melville Hills east of Bluenose Lake. The leading edge of breeding females in the northern part of the survey area was conspicuous because the density of caribou dropped markedly along the northern boundary. The leading edge and associated distribution of breeding females was included within the visual north stratum (Figure 10).

Within the observed distribution of breeding females mapped during the systematic reconnaissance, relatively consistent densities and distribution of breeding females were observed in the western reaches of the Rae and Richardson River valleys. Based on reconnaissance surveys and distribution of collared cows, we delineated the photo north stratum to encompass what we considered was a majority of breeding females. The photo south stratum was delineated directly adjacent to the photo north strata, and included remaining collared cows and observations of smaller groups with breeding females. Based on the reconnaissance survey, we delineated the photo south stratum to include the mapped distribution of breeding females but
observed and expected this stratum to include more non-breeders as it included the trailing edge of the north-western migratory push of breeding females.

We added the visual south stratum as a smaller adjacent area that extended to tree-line to cover what we observed to be a dispersed trailing edge of caribou at medium densities but with no sightings of hard-antler cows and calves during the systematic reconnaissance survey. Observations of bulls and yearlings were predominant in this stratum. The southern edge of this stratum aligned with the bend of the Coppermine River and included the Coppermine Mountains. A trailing edge towards the south, increasingly composed of bulls and yearlings, is characteristic of this herd, based on previous June surveys (Boulanger et al. 2016, Adamczewski et al. 2017).



**Figure 10:** Reconnaissance survey coverage for the June 2018 Bluenose-East calving ground survey. The two photo blocks are shown in red and blue outlines and the two visual blocks are shown to the north and south in orange and green. Outer squares show density of the caribou found (high, medium and low), and inner squares show the kind of caribou seen. Gold stars show locations of collared female caribou, of which 30 occurred in the survey strata. The collared female south of Bluenose Lake was from the Bluenose-West herd. There was also a single caribou to the north of the survey strata from the Bluenose-West herd as shown in Figure 13.

## Stratification and Allocation of Survey Effort Photo Strata

Two photo strata were defined for the Bluenose-East 2018 survey (Figures 10, 11), which included the majority of adult and breeding females and almost all the collared cows. Based on reconnaissance data, relative abundance and density were estimated for the two strata, with higher densities suggested for the south. However, observation of the kinds of caribou recorded in segments suggested that the proportion of breeding caribou was higher in the northern stratum, which argued for higher coverage for this stratum. As a result, roughly equal coverage was given to each stratum.



Figure 11: Composite photos of the Bluenose-East North and South photo strata.

Table 4 provides the stratum dimensions for the photo strata.

**Table 4:** Stratum dimensions and reconnaissance-based estimates of density for the Bluenose-East photo strata in June 2018. Average transect (the average length of a transect), baseline (length of longest axis; transects are flown perpendicular to the baseline), area surveyed, and preliminary estimates of density and abundance (N) based on reconnaissance surveys are given.

| Stratum | Area<br>(km²) | Avg.<br>transect<br>(km) | Baseline<br>(km) | Caribou<br>counted | Area<br>surveyed<br>(km²) | Density<br>Caribou/<br>km² | N     | SE (N) | CV   |
|---------|---------------|--------------------------|------------------|--------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------|-------|--------|------|
| North   | 3,787.8       | 49.8                     | 76               | 221                | 296                       | 0.75                       | 2,828 | 442.2  | 0.15 |
| South   | 2,051.5       | 34.0                     | 68               | 207                | 208                       | 0.99                       | 2,042 | 261.9  | 0.13 |

With photo planes using high-resolution digital cameras, it is possible for the plane to fly at different altitudes. Flying at a higher altitude increases the strip width and reduces the number of

pictures but also reduces the resolution of the pictures as indexed by Ground Sample Distance (GSD). GSD is a term used in aerial photography to describe the distance between pixels on the ground for a particular photo sensor. In practical terms, the GSD for the aerial photos used in this survey translates into strip width and elevation above ground level (AGL) as follows (Table 5).

| GSD           | <b>Elevation AGL</b> | Strip width |
|---------------|----------------------|-------------|
| (cm)          | (feet)               | (m)         |
| 4             | 2,187                | 692         |
| 5             | 2,734                | 866         |
| 6             | 3,281                | 1,039       |
| 7             | 3,828                | 1,212       |
| 8             | 4,374                | 1,385       |
| 9             | 4,921                | 1,558       |
| 10            | 5,468                | 1,731       |
| Analog Photos | 2,000                | 914.3       |

**Table 5:** GSD for photo sensor used on Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey, along with associated elevation AGL and photographed ground strip width. Typical elevation and strip width used in earlier analog photo surveys are included for reference.

The coverage of photos for the Bluenose-East survey was based upon the approximate total number of photos budgeted for the Bluenose-East and Bathurst surveys occurring at the same time (6,000) and corresponding levels of coverage across a range of likely altitudes (Table 6). When viewed in this context, GSD levels of 5 were not feasible for the Bluenose-East survey with GSD levels of at least 6 needed to keep within 2,000 photos of the budgeted number of 6,000.

**Table 6:** Stratum dimensions and photos required for various levels of survey coverage for the Bathurst and Bluenose-East photo strata in June 2018. The GSD/photos levels used are underlined and bold.

| Stratum Dimensions |                          |                                       |                  |                                     | Appro<br>Pho |       | Estimated %<br>Coverage at GSD |              |     |     |            |            |
|--------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------|-------|--------------------------------|--------------|-----|-----|------------|------------|
| Strata             | Stratum<br>Area<br>(km²) | Average<br>Transect<br>Length<br>(km) | No.<br>Transects | Total<br>Transect<br>Length<br>(km) | 5            | 6     | 7                              | 8            | 5   | 6   | 7          | 8          |
| <u>Bathurst</u>    | 1,159                    | 35.0                                  | 15               | 525                                 | 2,389        | 2,003 | <u>1,715</u>                   | 1,458        | 40% | 48% | <u>56%</u> | 74%        |
| <u>Bluenose-Ea</u> | ast                      |                                       |                  |                                     |              |       |                                |              |     |     |            |            |
| North              | 3,788                    | 49.8                                  | 22               | 1,096                               | 4,852        | 4,046 | 3,426                          | <u>3,046</u> | 25% | 30% | 34%        | <u>45%</u> |
| South              | 2,052                    | 34.0                                  | 16               | 544                                 | 2,407        | 2,007 | 1,700                          | <u>1,511</u> | 23% | 27% | 31%        | <u>41%</u> |
| Total              |                          |                                       |                  |                                     | 7,259        | 6,053 | 5,126                          | 4,557        |     |     |            |            |
| photos             |                          |                                       |                  |                                     |              |       |                                |              |     |     |            |            |
| Total photo        | S                        |                                       |                  |                                     | 9,648        | 8,056 | 6,841                          | 6,015        |     |     |            |            |

In the June 2018 surveys, the Bathurst photo stratum was flown at GSD 7 (average elevation 3,828 feet (1,167 m) above ground) and the Bluenose-East photo strata were flown at GSD 8 (average

elevation 4,374 feet (1,333 m) above ground) with a resulting total of 6,170 photos. Of these, 4,455 were taken in the Bluenose-East calving ground survey and 1,715 were taken in the Bathurst survey. There was only one relatively small higher-density area on the Bathurst calving ground, while the Bluenose-East calving ground, similar to past surveys, has tended to be larger in area with calving caribou more dispersed. Ground coverage on the Bluenose-East North photo block was 37.0 percent and 30.3 percent on the South photo block.

## Visual Strata

The Bluenose-East north and south visual strata were relatively small and were flown on June 8, the same day as the aerial photography. These strata had lower densities of caribou (0.36 and 0.88 caribou/km for the north and south stratum respectively). As with the Bathurst surveys, coverage was determined so that each stratum could be completed in one survey flight and each stratum had a minimum of 10 flight lines for acceptable precision. The resulting levels of coverage were 22 percent and 20 percent for the north and south visual strata (Table 7).

| Stratum      | Total     | Compled   | Anos of Stratum   | Ctuin             | Transact Area    | Covonago |
|--------------|-----------|-----------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|----------|
| Stratum      | IUtal     | Sampleu   | Al ea of Stratuin | Suip              | IT allsect Al ea | Coverage |
|              | Transects | Transects | (km²)             | Width             | (km²)            |          |
|              | Possible  |           |                   | (km)              |                  |          |
| North Photo  | 60        | 22        | 3,787.8           | 1.31 <sup>A</sup> | 1,402.4          | 37.0%    |
| South Photo  | 54        | 16        | 2,051.5           | 1.28 <sup>A</sup> | 621.3            | 30.3%    |
| North Visual | 51        | 12        | 1,746.9           | 0.8               | 378.5            | 21.7%    |
| South Visual | 40        | 10        | 1,085.4           | 0.8               | 214.9            | 19.8%    |

**Table 7:** Final dimensions of strata surveyed for the 2018 Bluenose-East caribou survey.

<sup>A</sup> Mean strip width for stratum-transect width varied by transect.

Movements of collared caribou from reconnaissance to photo/visual surveys.

Thirty-two collared females were within or around the Bluenose-East calving ground (Figure 12). Of these, 30 occurred in survey strata (Photo North 18, Photo South 8, Visual North 4, Visual South 0). One caribou moved from the south to the north photo stratum between June 7<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup>. The general movement paths of caribou also occurred within survey strata. Collared caribou that had movement rates of >5 km/day were mainly located within the central regions of strata, suggesting that the strata contained the range of caribou movements as indicated by collared caribou (Figure 12).



**Figure 12:** Locations of collared Bluenose-East female caribou and movements up to and during June 8, 2018 when the photo and visual surveys occurred.

Figure 13 displays the distribution of caribou on photos as indicated by points of caribou counted on photos. Dots with color delineating group size illustrate distribution on visual surveys. Two collared cows were north and south of Bluenose Lake and were identified as Bluenose-West females.



**Figure 13:** A plot of the Bluenose-East photo data counts and visual survey results with collar locations on June 8, 2018 when surveys occurred. Collared caribou south and north of Bluenose Lake were Bluenose-West females.

# Estimates of Caribou on Photo Strata

## Photo Sightability Estimation

Photo interpreters found that the sightability of caribou on photos was influenced by snow cover. If the ground was bare caribou were readily visible, however, sightability decreased with snow cover especially in cases of intermittent snow and bare ground at the edges of snow patches (Figure 14).



**Figure 14:** Close-up view of one zoomed-in portion of an aerial photo on Bluenose-East survey on June 8, 2018. Among others, three caribou are visible in the upper left corner, and a cow and calf can be seen walking (along with their shadows) across the snow-patch in the middle of the photo. Caribou in areas without snow are readily visible. There is also one caribou on the edge of the snow-patch at bottom right, which is less obvious.

Sightability of caribou on photos was estimated by having a second observer from GreenLink Forestry independently re-count caribou on a subset of photos (i.e. without knowing what the first observer had found). The second observer was Derek Fisher, who is the most experienced observer of aerial photographs at the company. The photo survey transect lines were resampled systematically using transects perpendicular to the original photo-plane transects. A design that sampled the closest photo to the transect line in which at least one caribou was detected, was used to select photos for resampling. This systematic resampling approach ensured an adequate sample size of photos with caribou on them (Figure 15).



**Figure 15:** Systematic sampling design for cross validation of photos for the Bluenose-East June 2018 calving ground survey.

Overall, 228 photos were resampled in the North and South photo strata (Table 8). Ratios of second to original count suggested higher photo sightability in the North stratum. One assumption in this comparison is that the first and second counters were counting the same caribou on a given photo. To test this assumption the distances between points of counted caribou in the first and second count was measured in GIS to identify any counted caribou that were further distant from the original counts. This process did not identify any new caribou.

| photo i | olocks. The ra | itio of the o | riginal co | unt to second count i    | s an estimate of photo    | o sightability.     |
|---------|----------------|---------------|------------|--------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------|
| Strata  | Photos         | Original      | Second     | New Caribou              | Caribou not               | Ratio of            |
|         | Resampled      | Count         | Count      | <b>Counted in Second</b> | <b>Detected in Second</b> | Original            |
|         |                |               |            | Count                    | Count                     | <b>Count/Second</b> |
|         |                |               |            |                          |                           | Count               |
| North   | 158            | 447           | 490        | 43                       | 2                         | 0.91                |
| South   | 70             | 257           | 301        | 44                       | 1                         | 0.85                |

**Table 8:** Summary of photo cross validation data set for Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou surveyphoto blocks. The ratio of the original count to second count is an estimate of photo sightability.

This cross-validation process was modeled as a two sample mark-recapture sample with caribou being "marked" in the original count and then be "re-marked" in the second count (Table 9). Model selection suggested that the difference in sightability between strata was supported even when

over-dispersion was accounted for. Therefore, strata-specific sightability estimates were used for subsequent estimates.

**Table 9:** Model selection of photo sightability cross validation data set for Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey using Huggins closed models in program MARK. Quasi Akaike Information Criterion (QAIC<sub>c</sub>), the difference in QAIC<sub>c</sub> between the most supported model and given model  $\Delta$ QAIC<sub>c</sub>, the model weight (w<sub>i</sub>), number of parameters (K) and quasi-Deviance (QDeviance) is given.

| Model              |              | Model Sele | ection             |                  |   |           |  |
|--------------------|--------------|------------|--------------------|------------------|---|-----------|--|
| <b>First Count</b> | Count Second |            | ΔQAIC <sub>c</sub> | $\mathbf{w}_{i}$ | K | QDeviance |  |
|                    | Count        |            |                    |                  |   |           |  |
| Strata             | Constant     | 269.90     | 0.00               | 0.50             | 3 | 3,609.0   |  |
| Constant           | Constant     | 270.77     | 0.87               | 0.32             | 2 | 3,611.9   |  |
| Strata             | Strata       | 271.91     | 2.00               | 0.18             | 4 | 3,609.0   |  |

The estimates of sightability are given below along with the bootstrap-based estimates of SE, CV and confidence limits, CI (Table 10). The bootstrap estimates, which use caribou counted on each photo as the sample unit, were used for subsequent variance estimates.

**Table 10:** Estimates of sightability from the most supported Huggins model for Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey.

| Count-stratum                      | Sightability | Binomial | Binomial | Bootstrap | Bootstrap | Bootstrap   |
|------------------------------------|--------------|----------|----------|-----------|-----------|-------------|
|                                    | Estimate     | SE       | CV       | SE        | CV        | (95% CI)    |
| 1 <sup>st</sup> count-North        | 0.912        | 0.013    | 0.014    | 0.015     | 0.016     | 0.884 0.941 |
| stratum                            |              |          |          |           |           |             |
| 1 <sup>st</sup> count -South       | 0.853        | 0.020    | 0.024    | 0.035     | 0.040     | 0.782 0.919 |
| stratum                            |              |          |          |           |           |             |
| 2 <sup>nd</sup> count-Both stratum | 0.996        | 0.002    | 0.002    |           |           |             |

### Estimates of Total Caribou in Photo Strata

The standard Jolly 2 estimator (Jolly 1969, Norton-Griffiths 1978) was used to obtain estimates of caribou on the calving ground from the transect data. Consistent with the 2015 Bluenose-East survey (Boulanger et al. 2016), transect densities were weighted to ensure equal representation of transects with varying strip widths (Table 11). The initial estimate was divided by photo sightability to obtain the sightability-corrected abundance estimate. Overall, sightability-corrected estimates were 12 percent higher than initial estimates.

| Strata | Initial Estimate of N |       |       | Phot   | o Sightab | oility | Photo-sightability N |         |       |  |  |
|--------|-----------------------|-------|-------|--------|-----------|--------|----------------------|---------|-------|--|--|
|        |                       |       |       | Estima |           |        |                      |         |       |  |  |
|        | Ν                     | SE    | CV    | р      | SE        | CV     | Ν                    | SE      | CV    |  |  |
| North  | 9,887                 | 849.5 | 0.086 | 0.912  | 0.015     | 0.016  | 10,841               | 948.4   | 0.087 |  |  |
| South  | 5,488                 | 837.0 | 0.154 | 0.853  | 0.035     | 0.041  | 6,426                | 1,014.8 | 0.158 |  |  |

**Table 11:** Initial estimates of abundance in photo survey strata, estimated photo sightability and estimates of abundance with photo sightability for Bluenose-East June 2018 caribou survey.

Overall, densities of caribou were lower on transects compared to previous years with all densities below the 10 caribou/km<sup>2</sup> level (Figure 16).



**Figure 16:** Transect-specific densities for the Bluenose-East photo blocks in June 2018. Transects go from west to east. Sightability was accounted for in density estimates.

## Estimates of Total Caribou in Visual Strata Double Observer Analysis

Data from both the reconnaissance and visual surveys were used in the double observer analysis, however, only the visual survey data were used to derive estimates of abundance for survey strata. Observers were grouped into pairs which were used for modeling the effect of observer on sightability. A full listing of observer pairs is given in Appendix 1. Frequencies of observations as a function of group size, survey, and phase suggested that approximately half of the single caribou were seen by both observers in most cases (Figure 17). In previous years approximately 70-80 percent of single caribou were seen by both observers. As group size increased the proportion of

observations seen by both observers increased. This general pattern suggests low sightability compared to previous surveys, which generally had much less snow cover.



**Figure 17:** Frequencies of double observer observations by group size, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation is categorized by whether it was observed by the primary (brown), secondary (beige), or both (green) observers.

Snow and cloud cover also influenced sightability, however, the pattern depended on survey phase and herd surveyed (Figure 18). The most noteworthy trends occurred for higher snow cover (75 percent) for the Bathurst and higher cloud cover. Snow cover was evident in all surveys with few observations of 0 snow cover and most within the 25-75 percent range. This range corresponds to the "salt and pepper" patchy snow cover where sightability is lower. The lack of "effect size" of snow cover (i.e. minimal 0 and 100 percent snow cover observations) potentially made it problematic to model the effect of increasing snow cover on observations. Instead, sightability was lower (as modeled by an intercept term) due to the poor survey conditions.



**Figure 18:** Frequencies of double observer observations by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation was categorized by whether it was observed by the primary, secondary, or both observers.

Snow cover was modeled as a continuous (snow) or categorical covariate (snow 25, snow 50, snow 75) based on the categorical entries in the tablets. Model selection identified a strong effect of the log of group size, observers, snow cover and the interaction of snow and cloud cover (Table 12). An additional effect of snow cover at 75 percent for the Bathurst herd was evident. Observer pairs were reduced to the pairs to those that showed substantial differences from the mean level of sightability in the survey.

**Table 12:** Double observer model selection using Huggins mark-recapture models in program MARK for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Covariates follow Table 1 in the methods section of the report. Reduced observer pairs are denoted as  $red_A$  and  $red_B$ . AIC<sub>c</sub>, the difference in AIC<sub>c</sub> values between the *i*th and most supported model 1 ( $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub>), Akaike weights (*w<sub>i</sub>*), and number K, and deviance (Dev) are presented.

| No | Model   | AICc   | $\Delta AIC_{c}$ | Wi   | K  | Dev   |
|----|---|--------|------------------|------|----|-------|
| 1  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>A</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud+snow*cloud                       | 764.99 | 0.00             | 0.33 | 8  | 748.9 |
| 2  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud+snow*cloud                       | 767.02 | 2.03             | 0.12 | 9  | 748.9 |
| 3  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow75+cloud+snow*cloud                            | 768.15 | 3.16             | 0.07 | 8  | 752.1 |
| 4  | log(group   | 768.32 | 3.33             | 0.07 | 10 | 748.2 |
|    | size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud+snow+snow*cloud                            |        |                  |      |    |       |
| 5  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud                                  | 768.63 | 3.63             | 0.06 | 8  | 752.5 |
| 6  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow+cloud +snow*cloud                             | 770.75 | 5.75             | 0.02 | 9  | 752.6 |
| 7  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow25+log(group)*snow25                           | 772.54 | 7.55             | 0.01 | 8  | 756.4 |
| 8  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow(categorical)                                  | 773.52 | 8.52             | 0.00 | 10 | 753.4 |
| 9  | log(group   | 774.15 | 9.15             | 0.00 | 11 | 752.0 |
|    | size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow+snow <sup>2</sup> +cloud+cloud <sup>2</sup> +snow*cloud |        |                  |      |    |       |
| 10 | log(group size)   | 781.88 | 16.89            | 0.00 | 2  | 777.9 |
| 11 | log(group size)+snow +cloud   | 782.04 | 17.05            | 0.00 | 4  | 774.0 |
| 12 | group size  | 783.22 | 18.22            | 0.00 | 2  | 779.2 |
| 13 | log(group size)+snow25+cloud0   | 784.31 | 19.31            | 0.00 | 4  | 776.3 |
| 14 | log(group size)+snow25+sno50+snow75+snow100   | 784.84 | 19.95            | 0.00 | 6  | 772.8 |
| 15 | log(group size)+obs(all))   | 785.96 | 20.97            | 0.00 | 13 | 759.7 |
| 16 | constant  | 802.05 | 37.06            | 0.00 | 1  | 800.0 |

Plots of single and double observation probabilities show lower probabilities for individual or smaller group sizes especially in moderate snow cover and higher cloud cover, for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys (Figure 19). The mean detection probability (across all groups) was 0.66 (CI=0.60-0.72). This compares to a mean probability of 0.91 (CI=0.88-0.92) for the 2015 Bluenose and Bathurst surveys.



**Figure 19:** Estimated single observer probabilities from model 1 (Table 12) by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation is categorized by whether it was observed by the primary, secondary, or both observers.

Double observer probabilities (the probability that at least one of the observers saw the caribou) were higher but still relatively low for single caribou, especially for cases of higher cloud cover and snow cover (and for some observer pairs) (Figure 20).



**Figure 20:** Estimated double observer probabilities from model 1 (Table 12) by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation is categorized by whether it was observed by the primary, secondary, or both observers.

#### **Estimates of Total Caribou in Visual Strata**

Double observer estimates (using the MRDS R package) were about 6 percent higher than nondouble observer estimates. Precision was lower than uncorrected count-based estimates but still acceptable (Table 13).

**Table 13:** Standard strip transect (two observers per side with no estimation of sightability) and double observer model estimates (with sightability accounted for) of caribou on Bluenose-East visual strata in 2018 from the MRDS package in R.

| Strata | Caribou | Stand    | lard Esti | mate  | Doub     | nate  |       |       |       |
|--------|---------|----------|-----------|-------|----------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
|        | Counted | Estimate | SE        | CV    | Estimate | SE    | C     | Ι     | CV    |
| North  | 159     | 734      | 100.4     | 13.7% | 788      | 140.4 | 541   | 1,149 | 17.8% |
| South  | 210     | 1,061    | 113.7     | 10.7% | 1,106    | 173.5 | 778   | 1,571 | 15.7% |
| Total  | 369     | 1,795    | 151.7     | 8.5%  | 1,894    | 223.1 | 1,482 | 2,419 | 11.8% |

An estimate where there was only one observer per side of plane without the estimation of sightability was also run to assess the importance of having double observers on each side of the plane during surveys. This data set was created by only using observations from the front

observer (excluding caribou groups only seen by the rear observer). This resulted in an overall estimate of 1,397 caribou which was 23 percent lower than the standard double observer estimate and 26 percent lower than the double observer estimate with sightability correction. The lower single observer estimate demonstrates the need for double observers on each side of the plane to ensure higher sightability of caribou and reliable estimates.

#### Estimation of Total Caribou on the Calving Ground

The photo data (corrected for double observer analysis) were combined with visual data (corrected for double observer analysis) to obtain a total estimate of caribou on the calving ground of 19,161 caribou at least one year old (Table 14). This total applies to strata with corresponding composition survey data. Overall, the photo strata accounted for 90.1% of caribou.

| Table 14: Estima  | ates of caribou | abundance o | on all | survey | strata | (photo | and | visual) | for | Bluenose- |
|-------------------|-----------------|-------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|-----|---------|-----|-----------|
| East herd in 2018 |                 |             |        |        |        |        |     |         |     |           |

| Strata       | Ν      | SE      | Conf.  | Limit  | CV    |
|--------------|--------|---------|--------|--------|-------|
| North Visual | 788    | 140.4   | 541    | 1,149  | 17.8% |
| North Photo  | 10,841 | 948.4   | 9,041  | 13,000 | 8.7%  |
| South Photo  | 6,426  | 1,014.8 | 4,599  | 8,979  | 15.8% |
| South Visual | 1,106  | 173.5   | 778    | 1,571  | 15.7% |
| Total        | 19,161 | 1,406.8 | 16,512 | 22,233 | 7.3%  |

#### **Composition Survey**

A composition survey was conducted June 8-10 in the photo strata and June 10-11 in the visual strata. During the composition survey, caribou were relatively stationary as there were few caribou groups observed outside stratum boundaries relative to search effort and flight-lines (Figure 21). Observations of the pattern of distribution, abundance, and composition of caribou during the composition survey were consistent with the delineated visual and photographic strata, which in turn provided additional confidence in representativeness of the overall survey design. The photo north and visual north blocks had high proportions of breeding cows, while the photo south block had increasing proportions of yearlings and non-breeding cows toward the south end. The visual south block had substantial proportions of bulls and yearlings and few cows.



**Figure 21:** Helicopter flight paths and pie charts of groups classified during calving ground composition survey of Bluenose-East caribou in 2018. The size of pie charts is proportional to the number of caribou in each classification group as indicated by the scale diagram. Proportions of age-sex classes make up the individual pie sections.

Individual caribou were classified in each group based on physical characteristics as well as presence of a calf, hard antler(s) or distended udder (for breeding females) and are summarized in Table 15.

|              | ш           |       | Adult Female | es       |           |       | Total   |
|--------------|-------------|-------|--------------|----------|-----------|-------|---------|
| Strata       | #<br>Crouns | Total | Breeding     | Non-     | Yearlings | Bulls | Caribou |
|              | uroups      |       |              | breeding |           |       | (1 yr+) |
| North Visual | 59          | 158   | 147          | 11       | 16        | 0     | 174     |
| North Photo  | 189         | 726   | 677          | 49       | 104       | 0     | 830     |
| South Photo  | 166         | 490   | 300          | 190      | 388       | 30    | 908     |
| South Visual | 39          | 53    | 7            | 46       | 71        | 61    | 185     |

**Table 15:** Summary of composition survey on Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018 in photo and visual strata.

Estimates of adult females and breeding females were then derived with variance and confidence limits estimated via bootstrap methods (Table 16).

| Strata  | Estimate            | e SE Co  |       | onf. Limit |  |  |  |  |
|---|---------------------|----------|-------|------------|--|--|--|--|
| Breeding females=breeding females/caribou 1 yr+ |                     |          |       |            |  |  |  |  |
| North Visual                                    | 0.845               | 0.027    | 0.786 | 0.892      |  |  |  |  |
| North Photo                                     | 0.816               | 0.020    | 0.774 | 0.853      |  |  |  |  |
| South Photo                                     | 0.330               | 0.033    | 0.269 | 0.396      |  |  |  |  |
| South Visual                                    | Visual 0.038        |          | 0.012 | 0.072      |  |  |  |  |
| <u>Adult females=Adult fe</u>                   | males/caribou 1 yr- | <u>+</u> |       |            |  |  |  |  |
| North Visual                                    | 0.908               | 0.024    | 0.861 | 0.951      |  |  |  |  |
| North Photo                                     | 0.875               | 0.016    | 0.841 | 0.903      |  |  |  |  |
| South Photo                                     | 0.540               | 0.027    | 0.491 | 0.595      |  |  |  |  |
| South Visual                                    | 0.286               | 0.042    | 0.213 | 0.380      |  |  |  |  |

**Table 16:** Proportions of breeding females and adult females from composition survey on

 Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018

#### **Estimates of Adult and Breeding Females**

Estimates of breeding females were derived by the product of caribou and the proportion of breeding females in each stratum (Table 17).

**Table 17:** Estimates of breeding females based upon initial abundance estimates and composition surveys on Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018.

| Strata       | Cari   | bou   | Prop  | ortion |        | Breeding Females |       |          |       |
|--------------|--------|-------|-------|--------|--------|------------------|-------|----------|-------|
|              |        |       | Bree  | eders  |        |                  |       |          |       |
|              | Ν      | CV.N  | pb    | CV     | Ν      | SE               | Cont  | f. Limit | CV    |
| North Visual | 788    | 0.178 | 0.845 | 0.032  | 666    | 120.5            | 454   | 976      | 18.1% |
| North Photo  | 10,841 | 0.087 | 0.816 | 0.025  | 8,846  | 803.7            | 7,326 | 10,681   | 9.1%  |
| South Photo  | 6,426  | 0.158 | 0.330 | 0.100  | 2,121  | 396.4            | 1,429 | 3,148    | 18.7% |
| South Visual | 1,106  | 0.157 | 0.038 | 0.421  | 42     | 18.9             | 16    | 110      | 45.0% |
| Total        | 19,161 |       |       |        | 11,675 | 904.4            | 9,971 | 13,670   | 7.7%  |

Estimates of adult females are given in Table 18.

**Table 18:** Estimates of adult females based upon initial abundance estimates and composition surveys on Bluenose-East calving ground June 2018.

| Strata       | Caril  | bou   | Prop.<br>Fem | Adult<br>ales |        | A       | dult Fema | ales   |       |
|--------------|--------|-------|--------------|---------------|--------|---------|-----------|--------|-------|
|              | Ν      | CV.N  | pf           | CV            | Ν      | SE      | Conf.     | Limit  | CV    |
| North Visual | 788    | 0.178 | 0.908        | 0.026         | 716    | 128.9   | 489       | 1,048  | 18.0% |
| North Photo  | 10,841 | 0.087 | 0.875        | 0.018         | 9,486  | 847.7   | 7,880     | 11,419 | 8.9%  |
| South Photo  | 6,426  | 0.158 | 0.540        | 0.050         | 3,470  | 574.8   | 2,444     | 4,928  | 16.6% |
| South Visual | 1,106  | 0.157 | 0.286        | 0.147         | 316    | 68.0    | 196       | 510    | 21.5% |
| Total        | 19,161 |       |              |               | 13,988 | 1,034.6 | 12,042    | 16,249 | 7.4%  |

The ratio of breeding females to adult females suggests a relatively high proportion of pregnant females of 83 percent compared to previous years.

#### **Extrapolated Herd Estimates for Bluenose-East Herd**

A composition survey was conducted October 23-25, 2018 to estimate the bull-cow ratio of the Bluenose-East herd. Overall there were 115 groups observed with totals of bulls, cows and calves summarized in Table 19.

**Table 19:** Summary of observations from fall composition survey on Bluenose-East herd October

 23-25, 2018

| Cows  | Bulls | Calves | Groups   |
|-------|-------|--------|----------|
|       |       |        | Observed |
| 1,542 | 586   | 396    | 115      |

Bootstrap methods were used to obtain SEs on estimates (Table 20).

**Table 20:** Estimates of the bull-cow ratio, proportion cows, and calf-cow ratio from the fall composition survey on Bluenose-East herd October 2018.

| Indicator       | Estimate | SE    | Conf. | Limit | CV   |
|-----------------|----------|-------|-------|-------|------|
| Bull cow ratio  | 0.380    | 0.027 | 0.333 | 0.437 | 7.0% |
| Proportion cows | 0.725    | 0.014 | 0.697 | 0.750 | 1.9% |
| Calf-cow ratio  | 0.257    | 0.016 | 0.229 | 0.291 | 6.1% |

Comparison of bull:cow ratios from composition surveys 2009-2018 suggest a slowly decreasing bull cow ratio (Table 21).

**Table 21:** Estimates of proportion of cows and the bull cow ratio from fall surveys on the Bluenose-East herd 2009-2018.

|      | Proportion | Cows  |       |       | Bull-cow Ratio |          |       |       |       |  |
|------|------------|-------|-------|-------|----------------|----------|-------|-------|-------|--|
| Year | Estimate   | SE    | Conf. | Limit | CV             | Estimate | SE    | Conf. | Limit |  |
| 2009 | 0.700      | 0.008 | 0.684 | 0.716 | 1.1%           | 0.429    | 0.017 | 0.396 | 0.463 |  |
| 2013 | 0.701      | 0.009 | 0.685 | 0.720 | 1.3%           | 0.426    | 0.019 | 0.389 | 0.461 |  |
| 2015 | 0.706      | 0.014 | 0.678 | 0.734 | 2.0%           | 0.417    | 0.029 | 0.367 | 0.479 |  |
| 2018 | 0.725      | 0.014 | 0.697 | 0.750 | 1.9%           | 0.380    | 0.026 | 0.332 | 0.437 |  |

Estimates of adult herd size (caribou at least two years old) for the Bluenose-East herd in 2018 are presented in Table 22. The estimate based on an assumed fixed pregnancy rate estimate is higher since it assumes a constant pregnancy rate of 0.72, which is lower than that observed in 2018 (0.83), thereby inflating the estimate. The preferred estimate uses the proportion of females, which is simply the estimate of adult females (13,988), divided by the proportion of cows in the herd (0.725) from the October 2018 survey. Log-based confidence limits, which were used for other estimates as well as traditional symmetrical confidence limits (estimate  $\pm t^*SE$ ) are given. In

most cases log-based limits give better representation of confidence estimates than traditional symmetrical methods because the distribution of estimates has a slight positive skew. However, previous analyses have used the symmetrical method. The actual difference in CI's is relatively minor.

**Table 22:** Extrapolated herd size estimates for the Bluenose-East herd in 2018 based on two estimators

| Method                      | Ν      | SE      | Log-based CI |        | Symmetric | Traditional | CV    |
|-----------------------------|--------|---------|--------------|--------|-----------|-------------|-------|
|                             |        |         |              |        |           | CI          |       |
| Proportion of adult females | 19,294 | 1,474.7 | 16,527       | 22,524 | 16,303    | 22,285      | 7.6%  |
| Constant pregnancy rate     | 22,366 | 2,861.8 | 17,247       | 29,004 | 16,530    | 28,202      | 12.8% |
| (0.72)                      |        |         |              |        |           |             |       |

#### Trends in Breeding and Adult Females and Herd Size 2010-2018 Comparison of 2015 and 2018 Estimates

Comparison of 2015 and 2018 estimates suggests a gross reduction of 49 percent in adult females, which translates into a mean annual rate of decline of 20 percent in the 2015-2018 interval (Figure 22). In contrast, breeding females had a gross reduction of 32.9 percent which translates to an annual rate of change of -13 percent in the interval since 2015. The difference in gross and annual changes of breeding and adult females was due to an increase in proportion of breeding females in 2018 compared to 2015. Using a t-test the gross reduction in estimates is significant for adult females (t=-7.35, df=42, p<0.0001) and breeding females (t=-3.9, df=47, p=0.002).



**Figure 22:** Estimates of total adult females in the Bluenose-East herd from 2010-2018 dichotomized shown by breeding and non-breeding females status from 2010-2018.

#### **Overall Trends 2010-2018**

A Bayesian state space model (Humbert et al. 2009, Kery and Royle 2016) was used to estimate longer term trends in the Bluenose-East data set. For this analysis, trend (log  $\lambda$ ) was modeled as a random effect therefore allowing assessment of variation in  $\lambda$  in intervals between surveys.

For breeding females, yearly trends in breeding females were marginally significant (p=0.071) with estimates of  $\lambda$  overlapping 1 for some years between 2010 and 2018. The mean estimate of  $\lambda$  for breeding females was 0.81 (CI=0.62-1.04). Variation in  $\lambda$  for breeding females was presumably due to the influence of variable pregnancy rate on estimates of breeding females (Figure 23).



**Figure 23:** Estimates of breeding cows and  $\lambda$  (geometric mean of three previous years) in the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from Bayesian state space model analysis.

In contrast, trends in adult females were significant (p=.0087) with minimal yearly variation in  $\lambda$  and no overlap of  $\lambda$  estimates with one in any of the years considered (Figure 24). The mean estimate of  $\lambda$  was 0.8 (CI=0.73-0.87) which translates into an annual rate of decline of 20 percent (CI=13-27percent).



**Figure 24:** Estimates of adult cows and  $\lambda$  (geometric mean of three previous years) in the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from state space model analysis.

Overall Bluenose-East herd size followed the general trend in adult and breeding females (Figure 25).



**Figure 25:** Estimates of Bluenose-East herd size (adults at least two years old) using the constant pregnancy rate of 0.72 and proportion of females method from 2010-2018. We suggest the estimates based on proportion of females (bottom) are more reliable.

The core calving ground area as well as densities of adult female caribou have both declined 2010-2018 suggesting that the degree of aggregation of caribou on the calving ground has not changed substantially. A full analysis of trends in core calving ground area and densities of females on the calving ground is presented in Appendix 5.

#### **Exploration of Potential Reasons for Decline in Herd Size**

Potential contributing factors to the apparent large numerical decline in breeding females on the Bluenose-East calving ground 2015-2018 could include (a) a portion of female caribou may have been missed based on limited survey coverage, (b) some female caribou may have moved to adjacent calving grounds, and (c) demographic factors including reduced survival of adult caribou, reduced pregnancy rates, and reduced calf survival. We considered the likelihood of each factor contributing significantly to the estimated reduction in abundance.

#### Breeding and Adult Females not Occurring on Survey Strata

One potential reason for lower estimates would have been female caribou occurring outside survey strata. We note first that extensive additional reconnaissance flying to the north, west and east of the main concentrations of calving caribou resulted in almost no caribou observations (see blank squares on Figure 27), suggesting that the herd's distribution had been well defined in those areas. Only at the southern trailing edge were there any substantive numbers of caribou seen on reconnaissance flying outside the survey strata.

All 30 Bluenose-East collared female caribou that were monitored occurred within the survey strata, and none of them were in the south visual block (Figure 13). Two collared females, which were most likely from the Bluenose-West herd, occurred to the north and south of the central study area. The south visual block contributed just 42 of 11,675 breeding females (0.3 percent) (Table 17) and 316 of 13,988 adult females (2.2 percent) (Table 18) in the survey area. The composition survey showed that the south visual block had substantial numbers of yearlings and bulls, and progressively higher proportions of them at the southern end (Figure 21). In addition, a map of the movements of 15 Bluenose-East collared bulls in May-June 2018 (Figure 26) demonstrates that most of the herd's bulls were at the southern fringe of the south visual block and south of it in the two reconnaissance-based strata. Our observations suggest that areas further south of the south visual block were likely to have mostly bulls and yearlings, a few non-breeding cows and virtually no breeding cows.



**Figure 26:** Spring movements (May 1 - June 11) of 15 Bluenose-East collared bulls in 2018 in relation to the survey area. Most bulls were concentrated at the south end of the survey area and some were scattered far to the south.

We added two post-hoc reconnaissance-based strata to the area south of the survey strata to assess the relative sensitivity of estimates to inclusion of these areas (Figure 27). No composition surveys were conducted for these areas, making estimates of breeding females and adult females problematic, but these areas most likely were dominated by bulls and yearlings.



**Figure 27:** Bluenose-East June 2018 survey area with extra (post-hoc) reconnaissance-based strata at bottom in black and brown outlines.

The resulting estimate of total caribou was 22,425 caribou (Table 23), which is higher than the extrapolated herd estimate of 19,294 caribou at least 1-year-old for the survey area with two photo and two visual blocks (Table 22). However, the estimate of 22,425 caribou (Table 23) *includes* yearlings (calves from 2017) whereas the extrapolated herd estimate includes adult caribou and *excludes* yearlings. An estimate of yearlings in 2018 of 6,594 (CI=5,590-7,782) was derived from the demographic model (described in the next section) which suggests that the difference in extrapolated herd estimates (19,294) and total caribou on the calving ground (22,245) can largely be explained by the presence of yearlings in the total caribou on the calving ground estimate.

| Strata       | N      | SE      | Conf   | . Limit | CV    |  |
|--------------|--------|---------|--------|---------|-------|--|
| North Visual | 788    | 140.4   | 541    | 1,149   | 17.8% |  |
| North Photo  | 10,841 | 948.4   | 9,041  | 13,000  | 8.7%  |  |
| South Photo  | 6,426  | 1,014.8 | 4,599  | 8,979   | 15.8% |  |
| South Visual | 1,106  | 173.5   | 778    | 1,571   | 15.7% |  |
| Recon South  | 2,117  | 250.2   | 1,616  | 2,773   | 11.8% |  |
| Recon West   | 1,147  | 285.0   | 661    | 1,991   | 24.8% |  |
| Total        | 22,425 | 1,457.0 | 19,669 | 25,565  | 6.5%  |  |

**Table 23:** Estimates of total caribou at least one year old on Bluenose-East June 2018 calving ground survey area with two supplemental reconnaissance strata (as delineated in Figure 27).

### **Movement to Adjacent Calving Grounds**

Figure 28 displays movement in the mean location of calving for collared females that were monitored for successive years. The head of the arrow is the mean location for the current year and the tail is the location for the previous year. From this it can be seen that in general caribou have shown reasonable fidelity to the Bluenose-West, Bluenose-East and Bathurst calving grounds 2010-2018. Some unusual June 2018 movements of collared Bathurst cows are considered in the survey report for that herd.



**Figure 28:** Yearly fidelity and movements to calving grounds in the Bluenose-West, Bluenose-East and Bathurst herds 2013-2018. The head of the arrow indicates the current calving ground in the given year and the tail indicates the mean location from the previous year calving ground.

Frequencies of movement events were assessed for collared female caribou monitored for consecutive years and tabulated (Figure 29). Overall, the rates of switching between the Bluenose-East and neighbouring Bluenose-West and Bathurst calving grounds were low for both 2010-2015 and 2015-2018. The low rate of switching of collared cows is consistent with previous estimates of about 3 percent switching and 97 percent fidelity in the Bathurst herd (Adamczewski et al. 2009) and similar fidelity in the Cape Bathurst, Bluenose-West and Bluenose-East herds (Davison et al. 2014). This factor was not likely responsible for the decline in Bluenose-East females, as there were very few switches between calving grounds and they occurred in both directions about equally.



**Figure 29:** Frequencies of caribou movement events for the Bluenose-East and neighbouring Bluenose-West and Bathurst herds from 2010-2015 and 2016-2018 based on consecutive June locations of collared females on calving grounds. The curved arrows above the boxes indicated the number of times a caribou returned to each calving ground for successive years. The straight arrows indicate movement of caribou to other calving grounds.

### Demographic Analysis using Multiple Data Sources Survival Analysis of Collared Cows

The monthly collar data used in the Bluenose-East survival analysis are shown in Figure 30, which estimates monthly mortality rates as the ratio of the number of collared caribou mortalities divided by the number of collars monitored each month. The actual analysis was based on calving ground year which begins in June of each year. Sample sizes were in the range of 30 collars per month with the exception of 2010 and 2011 when collar sample sizes were lower. A gap in collars monitored occurred in late 2011 and early 2012 before re-deployment of collars in the spring of 2012. Survival estimates were scaled to account for this interval. Collared caribou mortalities occurred mostly in summer periods for 2016 and 2017 compared to earlier years.



**Figure 30:** Summary of monthly mortality rates for the Bluenose-East herd by calendar year. The mortality rate, which is the ratio of number of collar mortalities/number of available collars, is given above each bar. The analysis is based on calving ground year which begins at June of each year and ends at May the following year.

Table 24 shows the Bluenose-East collar-based cow survival data defined by caribou year (the year begins on the calving ground each year in June and ends the following May) along with summary statistics for each year. Mortalities are broken down by known and stationary (assumed mortality). The data set ends in caribou year 2017 which goes up to May 2018, the month before the 2018 calving ground survey.

|         | Annual      |            | Liv    | e Caribou S | Sample Siz | es  |
|---------|-------------|------------|--------|-------------|------------|-----|
| Caribou | Mortalities |            |        |             |            |     |
| Year    | Known       | Stationary | Collar | Mean        | Min        | Max |
|         |             | Collar     | Months | Alive       |            |     |
| 2010    | 3           | 0          | 103    | 8.6         | 6          | 12  |
| 2011    | 0           | 1          | 137    | 11.4        | 0          | 38  |
| 2012    | 4           | 12         | 415    | 34.6        | 31         | 39  |
| 2013    | 0           | 6          | 257    | 21.4        | 17         | 25  |
| 2014    | 0           | 6          | 319    | 26.6        | 21         | 37  |
| 2015    | 0           | 2          | 363    | 30.3        | 24         | 37  |
| 2016    | 0           | 5          | 369    | 30.8        | 26         | 37  |
| 2017    | 2           | 5          | 290    | 24.2        | 18         | 32  |
| Total   | 9           | 37         |        |             |            |     |

**Table 24:** Summary of Bluenose-East collared female data used for survival analysis 2010-2018. Caribou year starts June of the caribou year and ends in May of the next year.

Figure 31 displays the Bluenose-East collar-based female survival estimates based on the current data set 2010-2017 using the Kaplan-Meier estimator (Pollock et al. 1989). In general, the earlier estimates had high variance due to limited numbers of collars. The overall mean number of live collared cows was 23.5 for this period, and the average annual survival rate for collared cows over the eight years was 0.79 (Table 24) with no clear trend 2010-2017. The trend 2015-2018 was a decline with the last year's survival (2017-2018) estimated at 0.76. Survival estimates were further explored and refined using information from all data sources using the Bayesian IPM model described in the next section. One concern was that the 2011 survival estimate was influenced by lack of sampling of winter months during this year. A sensitivity analysis was conducted with this estimate not included in the 2011 to assess the relative influence of this data point on overall IPM model estimates.



**Figure 31:** Annual Kaplan-Meier estimates of survival from collared Bluenose-East female caribou for caribou years 2010-2017, based on collar data in Table 24.

Table 25 provides the survival rate estimates for calving ground years (June 1 - May 31), which are also shown in Figure 31. Years begin at calving in June and extend to the following May. Note that all estimates of survival include hunting mortality.

| Caribou | Survival | SE   | Conf. Limit |      |
|---------|----------|------|-------------|------|
| Year    |          |      |             |      |
| 2010    | 0.67     | 0.16 | 0.33        | 0.89 |
| 2011    | 0.96     | 0.03 | 0.84        | 1.00 |
| 2012    | 0.60     | 0.08 | 0.45        | 0.74 |
| 2013    | 0.74     | 0.09 | 0.54        | 0.88 |
| 2014    | 0.78     | 0.08 | 0.59        | 0.90 |
| 2015    | 0.93     | 0.04 | 0.77        | 0.98 |
| 2016    | 0.84     | 0.07 | 0.67        | 0.93 |
| 2017    | 0.76     | 0.08 | 0.57        | 0.88 |

**Table 25:** Estimates of yearly survival rate for the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from Kaplan-Meier survival rate est<u>imator</u>.

#### **Bayesian Integrated Population Demographic Model**

The main objective of the Bayesian IPM was to provide refined estimates of demographic parameters using all of the field data sources available. For the Bluenose-East model, temporal

variation in main parameters (cow/yearling survival, calf survival) was modeled as random effects. Sparse data prevented modeling fecundity and bull survival as a random effect and therefore these parameters were held constant. A technical description of the model including tests of model parameters and the associated *R* code is given in Appendix 3.

The IPM fit most field measurements adequately (Figure 32). The main exceptions were a slight overestimate of cows and cows+bulls (compared to extrapolated estimates) in 2018. Also, since fecundity was fixed (estimated at 0.69, CI=0.64-0.75), the model did not capture variation in proportion of breeding females, however model predictions did intersect the confidence limits of field estimates in all cases. Confidence in model predictions tended to be highest for the years in which there were field estimates.



**Figure 32:** Predictions of demographic indicators from Bayesian IPM analysis compared to observed values, for Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018. The solid blue lines represent model predictions and confidence limits are shown as hashed blue lines. The red points are field estimates with associated confidence limits. Spring calf:cow ratios are flown in March or April and are also called late-winter surveys.

We modeled summer (June - late October) and winter (October - June) calf survival with the transition being the fall rut when fall composition surveys occur (Figure 33). This parameterization takes advantage of years where fall and spring calf cow surveys occur therefore allowing assessment of change in proportion calves between calving ground, fall surveys, and late winter surveys and subsequent estimation of calf survival for each period. As found in previous studies (Gunn et al. 2005a), summer survival is lower than winter survival (when calves are larger). We note that the survival rates in the graphs below are expressed on the annual scale for comparison purposes. The actual rates will be different (slightly higher) given that summer or winter is shorter in time than a year.



**Figure 33:** Trends in summer and winter and overall calf survival for the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018 from the IPM analysis.

Overall calf productivity, which is basically the proportion of adult females that produce a calf that survives the first year of life, can be derived as the product of fecundity (from the previous caribou year) and calf survival (from the current year) (Figure 34). Calf productivity estimates suggest a negative trend in productivity 2008-2018 which was influenced by decreasing calf survival. An additional model run was conducted to test for a negative trend in calf survival which was found to be significant (p=0.02). Calf productivity is predicted to be lower in the caribou year of 2018 (June 2018 - June 2019) than 2017 due to a low calf-cow ratio in the fall 2018 survey (Figure 32). Future analyses will explore calf survival trends as well as linkages in calf survival and other demographic parameters with environmental covariates.

Spring calf-cow ratios, which are recorded in March or April, are overlaid in the productivity graph (Figure 34) and similarly suggest an overall negative trend 2008-2018. Note that the spring calfcow ratio is influenced by cow survival, calf survival as well as fecundity and therefore will not directly correspond directly to productivity. It will be greater than actual productivity because lower cow survival rates, which influence the count of cows in the spring, will inflate calf-cow ratios. The model predictions of spring calf-cow ratios, which account for cow survival, are shown in Figure 32.



**Figure 34:** Trends in fecundity, calf survival and productivity (which is the product of the previous year's fecundity times the current year calf survival) for Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018. Spring calf cow ratios, which are lagged by one year (so that they correspond to the productivity/caribou year prediction of the model), are shown for reference purposes.

One of the most important determinants of herd trend is adult cow survival since this directly influences the overall productivity of the herd. Collar-based point estimates, and modeled annual and three year average values for cow survival are shown in Figure 35. A grey box indicates the range of cow survival needed for the herd population size to stabilize (as assessed using a stage-based matrix model described in Appendix 4) across the range of observed levels of productivity (Figure 34). The lower level is a cow survival of 0.84 which is the minimum level needed for herd recovery at a higher productivity level of 0.46, which is like that observed in 2009. The upper level is a cow survival of 0.92 which is the level required for stability if productivity remains low at the 0.19 observed in 2018. If productivity is at levels observed from 2015-2018 (0.30) then cow survival would need to be 0.88 for stability. The lower hashed line is 0.71 which was the mean level (for 2010-2015) estimated in the previous demographic analysis conducted after the 2015 calving ground survey (Boulanger et al. 2016).

Estimates of cow survival suggest an increasing trend in cow survival from 2015 to 2018 with a three-year average survival of 0.79 (CI=0.71-0.84) for the 2015-2018 period. However, this estimate should be interpreted cautiously since both the collar-based and IPM estimates suggest a decreasing trend in cow survival from 2015-2018. The IPM estimate of cow survival for the caribou year of 2017 (which spans from June 2017 - June 2018) is 0.716 (0.60-0.83). We suggest this average value for cow survival be used for prospective harvest modeling purposes. All estimates of survival include harvest mortality. Harvest pressure was low from 2015 to 2018 and targeted bulls, as detailed in the next section, and therefore it is likely that that harvest had minimal effect on survival rates from 2015 to 2018.



**Figure 35:** Trends in Bluenose-East cow survival 2010-2018 from IPM analysis. The solid blue lines represent model predictions and confidence limits are the hashed blue lines. The right graph represents a three-year moving average. The red points are field estimates from collars with associated Confidence Limit. The dashed horizontal lines indicate previous estimates of mean cow survival in 2015 (0.71). The shaded region represents the range of cow survival levels needed for population stability across lowest observed levels of productivity (19 percent) to higher levels of productivity (46 percent) as shown in Figure 34.

Bull survival was estimated at 0.52 (CI=0.48-0.57) from 2010 to 2018 which was lower than the estimate in 2015 (0.58; CI=0.55-0.60). This was presumably due to the slight decrease in bull cow ratios in fall surveys (Table 21) as well as changes in productivity. The demographic model basically estimates bull survival as the level needed to produce the observed bull-cow ratios based on levels of recruitment to the adult bull class and estimated cow survival. One potential enhancement to the model that will be considered is direct estimates of bull survival from collared bulls to further verify bull survival estimates.

Population rates of change ( $\lambda$ ) for cows suggests a rate of 0.80 (as also indicated by regression analysis of calving ground survey estimates) up to 2015 followed by a slight increase in  $\lambda$  from 2015-2018 up to 0.90 (CI=0.85-0.94) (Figure 36). However, point estimates of  $\lambda$  decrease from 2015-2018 so that the  $\lambda$  estimate for 2018 is 0.85 (CI=0.71-0.99). We suggest the point estimate for 2018 be considered given the decreasing trend in  $\lambda$  from 2015-2018.



**Figure 36:** Overall trends in Bluenose-East adult female trend ( $\lambda$ ) 2010-2018 from the IPM analysis. A value of 1.0 indicates stability.

Overall, the demographic model suggests that cow survival rates, which are one of the main determinants of overall herd trend, are still at lower values than needed for herd recovery (Figure 35). Low cow survival levels and an apparent negative trend in calf survival (Figure 33) both contributed to the overall decline in herd size. Overall trend estimates (three year  $\lambda$ ) suggest a slightly less negative trend in adult cow numbers (0.90), however, there is an overall negative trend in cow survival and  $\lambda$  and therefore this result should be interpreted cautiously.

Sensitivity analyses were conducted to the effect of directional calf survival trends (by including a calf survival trend in the model) and the 2011 cow survival data point which may have been influenced by lower collar coverage (Figure 30), by running the model without this data point. In both cases, estimates were minimally affected. Of most interest was the 2018 cow survival estimate which was 0.72 (CI=0.62-0.83) if the 2011 cow survival data point was removed and 0.70 (CI=0.60-0.82) if a declining calf survival trend is assumed. This contrasts with the estimate of 0.72 (0.60-0.83) from the main model used in the analysis. More details are provided on this analysis including a plot of all model predictions from alternative models in Appendix 4.

Future analyses will further refine demographic predictions using environmental covariates to model temporal trends in parameters. Preliminary analysis of a limited environmental covariate data set (2008-2016) using remote sensing covariates (Russell et al. 2013) suggest negative correlations between IPM estimates of cow survival (Figure 35) and June temperature (Pearson  $\rho$ =-0.829,CI=0.96 to -0.37,t=-3.95,df=7,p=0.005) as well as negative correlation between estimated calf survival (Figure 33) and Oesterid (warble and bot fly) indices for the summer after calving (Pearson  $\rho$  =-0.831,CI=-0.96 to 0.37,df=7,p=0.0056). Once the full temporal data set is available (up to 2018) these covariates will be used to further refine estimates and explore mechanisms causing temporal variation in demographic parameters. Analyses that further explore seasonal

survival estimates with the effect of hunting mortality (on earlier data points) will also be considered at this time.

#### Hunter Harvest of Bluenose-East Caribou 2016-2018

In 2016, three co-management boards – the Wek'èezhìi and Sahtú Renewable Resource Boards (WRRB and SRRB) in the NWT and the NU Wildlife Management Board (NWMB) in NU - held formal hearings on management of the Bluenose-East caribou herd. The WRRB determined a total allowable harvest (TAH) for Wek'eezhii of 750 bulls and recommended that this be the harvest limit herd-wide, recognizing that the board has no jurisdiction outside Wek'èezhìi. The SRRB endorsed a community-based caribou management plan from Déline (Belare Wíle Gots'ç Æekwç, the Déline caribou plan), which included a harvest limit of 150 caribou and 80 percent bulls. The NWMB endorsed a similar plan from the Kugluktuk Hunters and Trappers Organization for the Bluenose-East herd, called an Integrated Community Caribou Management Plan or ICCMP (the Kugluktuk caribou plan); this included a harvest limit of 340 caribou (no gender specified). Since that time, actual estimated/reported harvest of Bluenose-East caribou has been below the limits in the three plans (Table 26). Overall totals were 373 caribou in 2016-2017 and 323 caribou in 2017-2018, with a substantial number of these being bulls; however, the harvest recorded for Kugluktuk is the largest part of the harvest for these two years and gender of harvested caribou was not specified. In 2017-2018, particularly, the herd was relatively inaccessible to hunters for a large part of the year. This harvest was less than 1 percent of the herd's estimated size in 2015 (38,592). These harvest numbers suggest that harvest contributed relatively little to the herd's most recent decline, in contrast to the situation prior to 2015 (Boulanger et al. 2016).

| Harvest | North Slave               | Délįnę,      | Kugluktuk,           | Total      | Notes   |
|---------|---------------------------|--------------|----------------------|------------|---|
| Season  | (including<br>Wek'èezhìi) | IN WY I      | NU                   |            |   |
| 2016-   | 15 bulls                  | 93 bulls, 33 | 232                  | 373        | Most N. Slave hunters   |
| 2017    |                           | cows         | caribou              | caribou    | harvested Beverly caribou in<br>east  |
| Source  | ENR wildlife<br>officers  | Délįnę RRC   | GN wildlife<br>staff |            |   |
| 2017-   | 142 bulls                 | 7 caribou    | 174                  | 323caribou | Most N. Slave hunters   |
| 2018    |                           |              | caribou              |            | harvested Beverly caribou in<br>east; Délįnę harvest possibly<br>boreal caribou |
| Source  | Tłįchǫ                    | Délįnę RRC   | GN wildlife          |            |   |
|         | Government                |              | staff                |            |   |

**Table 26:** Reported/estimated harvest of Bluenose-East caribou in harvest seasons 2016-2017

 and 2017-2018.
# Hunter Harvest Modeling of Bluenose-East Caribou 2018-2021

To assist in preparation of a joint management proposal for Bluenose-East caribou (Thcho Government (TG) and ENR) that was submitted to the WRRB in Jan. 2019, a limited set of harvest modeling runs was carried out to assess how harvest might affect the herd's likely numbers in 2021, three years after the 2018 survey. The full results are included in Appendix 4 of this report. We include a selection of results here as they build on the Bayesian modeling described in preceding pages.

The methodology used for simulations followed the original generic harvest model approach (Boulanger and Adamczewski 2016). In review, the harvest model assumes that harvest mortality is additive to natural mortality each year. It assumes that harvest occurs in the new year (January) for both bulls and cows with mortality of cows not affecting calf survival in the year the cow is shot (it basically assumes that the calf has weaned at that point).

We note that the main objective of simulations was to provide an assessment of relative risk of accelerated decline of the herd at various harvest levels as opposed to firm predictions of herd status in 2021. It is challenging to assess future demographic rates and therefore we suggest that the results of simulations be used with ongoing demographic monitoring to assess herd status and response to harvest.

The following simulations were considered. Simulations with estimated cow survival levels in 2018 (minimal harvest, female survival (S<sub>f</sub>)=0.716: CI=0.6-0.83) were considered across a range of calf productivity levels. This estimate of cow survival assumes low harvest pressure from 2017-2018 so that the difference in natural and harvest-influenced survival is minimal. This assumption is reasonable since harvest levels were relatively low (2015-2016,  $\approx$ 800 caribou, 2016-2017  $\approx$ 300 caribou, 2017-2018  $\approx$ 200 caribou) in the 2015-2018 interval.

Variation in productivity was simulated by varying calf survival while keeping fecundity constant. This scenario most closely follows the results of the IPM analysis where fecundity was held constant with yearly variation in calf survival estimated using a random effects model (Figures 33 and 34). The values of calf survival and productivity simulated followed the range of values estimated from the 2008-2018 data sets. We based the average productivity scenario on the last three years given that this level of productivity will have the higher influence on future herd size of the Bluenose-East herd. We note that the assumption of constant fecundity in the IPM analysis was due partially to data constraints (n=4 breeding proportion measurements) rather than lack of biological variation in pregnancy rates.

Estimates of demographic parameters in 2018 were relatively similar to those from 2015. The estimate of cow survival in 2018 of 0.716 was similar to that estimated from the 2015 analysis of 0.708. The mean cow survival rate 2015-2018 was 0.76; however the overall trend suggested a

declining recent trend in cow survival 2015-2018 and therefore the 2018 estimate was used for simulations. The average level of calf productivity (0.30) from 2015-2018 was slightly higher than the previous average calf productivity of 0.26 (from 2013-2015). The lower calf productivity scenario (0.187) was based on the 2018 estimate of calf productivity. Bull survival in 2018 was estimated at 0.52, which was lower than the estimate of 0.59 in 2015. Simulations were also run at the 2015 bull survival level of 0.59 to assess the sensitivity of estimates of bull cow ratio to this change in bull survival, as detailed in Appendix 4.

| of all Silliu  | ations are u | etaneu n              | i Appen                | uix 4.                 |               |       |            |  |           |       |
|--|--------------|-----------------------|------------------------|------------------------|---------------|-------|------------|--|-----------|-------|
| Scenario   | Productivity |                       | Survival               |                        |               |       | λ<br>(Cows | Stable Age Distribution<br>Proportions at 2018 |           |       |
| Stemario   | Fa*Sc        | Cow (S <sub>f</sub> ) | Calf (S <sub>c</sub> ) | Bull (S <sub>m</sub> ) | Yearling (Sy) | Fa    | Only)      | Calves   | Yearlings | Cows  |
| High<br>productivity<br>(95 <sup>th</sup><br>percentile) | 0.455        | 0.716                 | 0.655                  | 0.523                  | 0.716         | 0.694 | 0.870      | 0.190  | 0.143     | 0.666 |
| Average<br>productivity<br>(2015-2018)                   | 0.301        | 0.716                 | 0.433                  | 0.523                  | 0.716         | 0.694 | 0.828      | 0.206  | 0.108     | 0.686 |
| Low<br>productivity<br>(2018)                            | 0.187        | 0.716                 | 0.270                  | 0.523                  | 0.716         | 0.694 | 0.793      | 0.221  | 0.075     | 0.704 |

**Table 27:** Demographic scenarios considered in harvest simulations for the Bluenose-East caribou herd in 2018.  $S_f$  = cow survival rate;  $S_c$  = calf survival rate;  $S_m$  = bull survival rate;  $S_y$  = yearling survival rate;  $F_a*S_c$  = calf productivity as the product of pregnancy and calf survival rates. Results of all simulations are detailed in Appendix 4.

As an initial cross check, demographic parameters for the female segment of the population were analyzed using a stage-based matrix model to determine stable age distributions as well as estimate the resulting lambda from the matrix model. The average productivity scenario resulted in a rate of decline (deterministic  $\lambda$ =0.83 from a stage-based matrix model of the female segment of the population) which is slightly higher than that observed by comparison of the 2015 and 2018 adult female calving ground survey estimates ( $\lambda$ =0.80). Estimates of trend from the demographic model were slightly higher than the observed difference between calving ground survey estimates, which accounts for this difference. The low productivity (2018) scenario resulted in a  $\lambda$  of 0.79 which is closer to the observed difference in adult female survey estimates.

The herd size estimate for 2018 (19,294) was used as the starting point for simulations with bull and cow numbers based on the fall bull cow ratio of 2018 (0.38). A stable age distribution was assumed. Harvest levels of 0-950 were considered with an additional harvest level of 2,000 to demonstrate the effects of a large-scale harvest. Simulations were kept to a short interval of three years (2018-2021) as the herd's demography has changed dynamically since 2010. In addition, population surveys have been carried out on a three-year interval in recent years.



**Figure 37:** Projected herd size of the Bluenose-East herd in 2021 with various levels of harvest and harvest sex ratio of 100 percent bulls and 100 percent cows. Key assumptions: cow survival rate of 0.716 and average calf productivity of 0.301 (Table 27). Further simulations conducted across the range of observed productivity levels are given in Appendix 4.

Figure 37 shows projected herd size in 2021 (y-axis) across a range of harvest levels from 0-2,000 caribou/year (x-axis) and with harvest either 100 percent cows or 100 percent bulls in the harvest. Projections suggest that the herd would almost be halved again in 2021 to about 11,000 caribou with moderate productivity and 0 harvest, if recent demographic indicators stay the same. At low harvest levels of 100-300, incremental effects of harvest on herd size are limited because the scale of the harvest is small in relation to herd size (100 is 0.5 percent of the herd of 19,300 and 300 is 1.6 percent of this herd size). As the harvest level increases, the effect on herd size in 2021 increases. At the highest harvest level of 2,000 caribou/year and 100 percent cows, projected herd size in 2021 approaches 6,000-8000 caribou or 30-40 percent the size of the 2018 estimate. The effects of a cow-focused harvest vs. a bull-focused harvest are most pronounced at higher harvest levels and they increase with time.

A more detailed description of the model and predictions is given in Appendix 4. This includes simulations across a full range of observed levels of productivity.

#### DISCUSSION

Results from the Bluenose-East 2018 calving photo survey documented a significant decline in adult and breeding females and an overall decline in the herd since the 2015 calving ground survey, and a continuing decline since 2010 at an annual rate of decline of about 20 percent. We suggest that this decline is not attributed to poor survey methods or sampling. The caribou counted on the visual blocks may have under-estimated caribou in those blocks somewhat due to the patchy snow conditions and relatively low sightability, but 90 percent of the caribou estimated on the survey area were from the two photo blocks, where extra time spent searching photos and the double observer check suggested that a very high proportion of the caribou were found. An analysis of the herd's demography using multiple data sources suggests that low calf productivity in 2018 (Figure 34) as indicated by declining calf survival rates and pregnancy rates, combined with low adult female survival rates (Figure 35) both contributed to the continuing decline of the Bluenose-East herd. Harvest as estimated/reported for 2016-2017 and 2017-2018 was relatively small and likely contributed little to the most recent decline. Based on available data, the switching of collared female caribou between the Bluenose-East and neighbouring calving grounds was very low (Figure 29) and therefore changes in abundance are not attributable to movement to other calving grounds.

The decline in breeding females, coupled with the low estimated survival rates and low recent calf:cow ratios is cause for serious concern. In general, barren-ground caribou herds have a high probability of declining, if cow survival rates are below 80-85 percent (Crête et al. 1996, Boulanger et al. 2011); results of the IPM analysis in this study suggest that survival levels of 0.84-0.92 are needed (Figure 35) for stability given the range of productivity levels observed for the Bluenose-East herd (Figure 34). Low natural survival rates may reflect significant predation by wolves and bears (Haskell and Ballard 2007). Cyclical patterns in abundance of migratory caribou herds may also reflect the influence of large-scale weather patterns on vegetation and range conditions (Joly et al. 2011); declines of multiple NWT caribou herds from 2,000 to 2006-2008 in part reflected late calving and sustained low calf recruitment (Adamczewski et al. 2009, Adamczewski et al. 2015). A recent study (Boulanger and Adamczewski 2017) suggested that high summer drought and warble fly indices on the Bathurst and BNE ranges may in part have contributed to low pregnancy rates in some years; for example, very high drought and warble fly indices for both herds in 2014 were followed by low percentages of breeding females in both herds in June 2015. These results are further supported by the Bayesian analysis that found correlations between warble fly indices and calf survival, and June temperature and cow survival based upon estimates between 2008 and 2016.

# **Monitoring Recommendations**

As a result of the significant declines in the Bluenose-East and Bathurst herds documented by 2018 calving photo surveys, the TG and GNWT ENR submitted joint management proposals for each herd to the WRRB in January 2019. While the WRRB has yet to determine what management actions and monitoring it will recommend, we include here the revised and increased monitoring and research included in the two proposals.

- 1. Calving photo surveys every two years, an increase in survey frequency from the threeyear interval that has been used since about 2006. Population estimates from these surveys are key benchmarks for management decisions.
- 2. Annual composition surveys in June, October and late winter (March/April) to monitor initial calf productivity, survival through the first four to five months, and survival to nine to ten months in late winter. Results in 2018 suggested that initial fecundity was high for the BNE herd (83 percent breeding females) but by late October the calf:cow ratio had dropped to 25 calves:100 cows, far below recruitment and productivity needed for a stable population. Annual fall surveys will also allow close monitoring of the bull:cow ratio that has been decreasing in this herd.
- 3. An increase in numbers of collars on the BNE herd (and the Bathurst herd) from 50 (30 cows, 20 bulls) to 70 (50 cows, 20 bulls). This will improve estimation of annual cow survival rates and improve monitoring of herd distribution and harvest management, along with many other uses for collar information. Assessment of collar fate is essential to obtain unbiased survival estimates.
- 4. Suspension of reconnaissance surveys on the calving grounds. Although reconnaissance surveys on the calving grounds in years between photo surveys generally tracked abundance of cows on the calving grounds, the variance on these surveys has been high. In particular, results of the June 2017 reconnaissance survey on the BNE calving ground suggested that the herd's decline had ended and the herd had increased substantially, while the 2018 photo survey showed that in reality the herd's steep decline had continued.
- 5. Increased support for studies of predator abundance and predation rates, as well as studies of factors affecting range condition, caribou productivity and health.
- 6. Increased support for on-the-land traditional monitoring programs like the Tłįchǫ Bootson-the-Ground program (Tłichǫ Research and Training Institute 2017) that provide insights into caribou health and the influence of weather and other factors on caribou.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the following pilots for their expert and safe flying: Nigel Schatz and Kyle Newhook for Northwright Airways, Dan Hall for Air Tindi, and Ryan Mutz and Stefan Erber for Great Slave Helicopters. We thank the following individuals who assisted in counting caribou on the aerial survey: Stefan Goodman and Madison Hurst (ENR), Nicole Goodman and Melissa MacLellan (North Slave Métis Alliance), Roy Judas and Charlie Wetrade (Thcho Government), Jonas Modeste (Déline Renewable Resources Council), Noel Doctor (Yellowknives Dene First Nation), Earl Evans (Northwest Territories Métis Nation), Aimee Guile and Laura Meinert (WRRB), Albert Anavilok, Danny Zita, Braydon Pederson, and Regan Adjun (Kugluktuk Hunters and Trappers Organization), and Elie Gurarie (visiting researcher). We thank the photo-survey crew of Marcel Joubert, Klark Salmon and Louise Rawlinson of GeodesyGroup Inc (Calgary, AB) for completing all aerial photos in one day. Mathieu Dumond flew with the survey crews on a number of days and recorded video for an educational video on calving photo surveys. Max Dupilka provided expert daily updates on survey weather every morning. Derek Fisher (president and lead photo interpreter with GreenLink Forestry Inc.) was the lead on counting caribou from the photo survey and provided an over-and-above effort in making sure photos were counted reliably. Justin McPherson and Jason Shaw with Caslys Consulting Ltd. (Saanichton, BC) developed software for the tablet computers. Kerry and Irene Horn at the Coppermine Inn welcomed us throughout the survey and provided additional space for office work during the surveys. We greatly appreciated the hospitality of staff at the Ekati diamond mine and their support of one Caravan survey crew, including accommodation and meals for our staff and fuel for aircraft. We greatly appreciated the support provided by staff with the Department of Environment, Government of NU in Kugluktuk. This survey was primarily funded by ENR, Government of Northwest Territories. Bruno Croft at ENR was unable to join the survey crew in 2018 but helped with various aspects of logistics and survey planning. Bonnie Fournier at ENR was very helpful in supplying daily collared caribou locations throughout the survey. Brett Elkin as ENR Wildlife Director helped secure necessary funding and resources for the surveys and provided cheerful support throughout the operation.

#### LITERATURE CITED

- Adamczewski, J., J. Boulanger, B. Croft, H.D. Cluff, B. Elkin, J. Nishi, A. Kelly, A. D'Hont and C. Nicolson. 2009. Decline in the Bathurst caribou herd 2006-9: A technical evaluation of field data and modeling. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories, unpublished report.
- Adamczewski, J., J. Boulanger, B. Croft, T. Davison, H. Sayine-Crawford and B. Tracz. 2017. A comparison of calving and post-calving photo-surveys for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou in northern Canada in 2010. Canadian Wildlife Biology and Management 6:4-30.
- Adamczewski, J., J. Boulanger, B. Croft, H. Sayine-Crawford, T. Davison and B. Tracz. 2014. Postcalving photo surveys and extrapolated calving photo surveys for barren-ground caribou: a comparison from the Bluenose-East herd in June and July 2010. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 244.
- Adamczewski, J., A. Gunn, K.G. Poole, A. Hall, J. Nishi and J. Boulanger. 2015. What Happened to the Beverly Caribou Herd after 1994? Arctic 68:407-421.
- Barker, R. 2008. Theory and application of mark-recapture and related techniques to aerial surveys of wildlife. Wildlife Research 35:268-274.
- Boulanger, J. and J. Adamczewski. 2016. A General Approach to Harvest Modeling for Barrenground Caribou Herds in the NWT and Recommendations on Harvest Based on Herd Risk Status. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No 262.
- Boulanger, J. and J. Adamczewski. 2017. Analysis of environmental, temporal, and spatial factors affecting demography of the Bathurst and Bluenose-East caribou herds: Draft report. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories.
- Boulanger, J., J. Adamczewski and T. Davison. 2018. Estimates of caribou herd size using postcalving surveys in the Northwest Territories and Nunavut, Canada: A meta-analysis. Rangifer 38:39-78.
- Boulanger, J., M. Campbell, D. Lee, M. Dumond and J. Nishi. 2014a. A double observer method to model variation in sightability of caribou in calving ground surveys. Unpublished manuscript
- Boulanger, J., B. Croft and J. Adamczewski. 2014b. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barren ground caribou: 2013 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No. 143.
- Boulanger, J., B. Croft and J. Adamczewski. 2014c. An estimate of breeding females and analysis of demographics from the 2012 Bathurst barren ground caribou calving ground survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No. 142.

- Boulanger, J., B. Croft, J. Adamczewski, D. Lee, N.C. Larter and L.M. Leclerc. 2016. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barrenground caribou: 2015 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 260.
- Boulanger, J., A. Gunn, J. Adamczewski and B. Croft. 2011. A data-driven demographic model to explore the decline of the Bathurst caribou herd. Journal of Wildlife Management 75:883-896.
- Boulanger, J., K.G. Poole, J. Williams, J. Nishi and B. Croft. 2010. Estimation of sighting probabilities from caribou calving ground surveys using double observer methods. Unpublished draft report. Governments of Northwest Territories and Nunavut.
- Buckland, S.T., D.R. Anderson, K.P. Burnham and J.L. Laake. 1993. Distance Sampling. Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Buckland, S.T., J. Laake and D.L. Borchers. 2010. Double-observer line transect methods : levels of independence Biometrics 66:169-177.
- Buckland, S.T.N., K.B., L. Thomas and N.B. Koesters. 2004. State-space models for the dynamics of wild animal populations. Ecological Modeling 171:157-175.
- Burnham, K.P. and D.R. Anderson. 1998. Model selection and inference: A practical information theoretic approach. Springer, New York, NY.
- Cameron, R. D., W. T. Smith, S. G. Fancy, K. L. Gerhart, and R. G. White. 1993. Calving success of female caribou in relation to body weight. Canadian Journal of Zoology 71:480-486.
- Campbell, M., J. Boulanger and D. Lee. 2016. Interim report: Estimating abundance of the Qamanirjuaq mainland migratory barren ground sub-population; June 2014. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment.
- Cluff, H.D., B. Croft and J. Boulanger. 2016. Calf Survival and Adult Sex Ratio in the Bathurst and Bluenose East Herds of Barren-Ground Caribou 2006-2015. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Unpublished Draft Report.
- Crête, M.S., S. Couturier, J. Hearn and T.E. Chubbs. 1996. Relative contribution of decreased productivity and survival to recent changes in the demographic trend of the George River herd. Rangifer 9:27-36.
- Dauphiné T.C. 1976. Biology of the Kaminuriak population of barren ground caribou, Part 4: Growth, reproduction and energy reserves. Canadian Wildlife Service Report No. 38, Canadian Wildlife Service.
- Davison, T., H. Sawada, P. Spencer, M. Branigan and R. Popko. 2014. Calving Ground Fidelity of the Tuktoyaktuk Peninsula, Cape Bathurst, Bluenose-Westand Bluenose-East Barren-Ground Caribou Herds, Poster at North American Caribou Workshop, Whitehorse, YK.
- Gunn, A., J. Boulanger and J. Williams. 2005a. Calf survival and adult sex ratio in the the Bathurst Herd of barren ground caribou 2001-2004. Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 163.

- Gunn, A., A. D'Hont, J. Williams and J. Boulanger. 2008. Satellite collaring in the Bathurst Herd of barren ground caribou 1996-2005. Resources and Economic Development, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No 225
- Gunn, A., J. Dragon and J. Nishi. 1997. Bathurst Calving Ground Survey 1996. Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No 119.
- Gunn, A., J. Nishi, J. Boulanger and J. Williams. 2005b. An estimate of breeding females in the Bathurst Herd of the barren-ground caribou, June 2003. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 164
- Gunn, A. and D.E. Russell, editors. 2008. Monitoring Rangifer herds (population dynamics): Manual. Circumarctic Rangifer Monitoring and Assessment Network (CARMA), www.carmanetwork.com.
- Haskell, S.P. and W.B. Ballard. 2007. Modeling the Western Arctic caribou herd during a positive growth phase: Potential effects of wolves and radio collars. Journal of Wildlife Management 71:619-627.
- Heard, D.C. 1987. Allocation of effort in a stratified survey design. Renewable Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Unpublished report.
- Heard, D.C. and J. Williams. 1991. Bathurst calving ground survey, June 1986. Government of Northwest Territories. Unpublished report
- Heard, D.C. and M. Williams. 1990. Caribou project summary and review: Resources, Wildlife, and Economic Development, Government of Northwest Territories. Unpublished report
- Huggins, R.M. 1991. Some practical aspects of a conditional likelihood approach to capture experiments. Biometrics 47:725-732.
- Humbert, J.Y., L.S. Mills, J.S. Horne and B. Dennis. 2009. A better way to estimate population trends. Oikos 118:1,940-1,946.
- Innes, S., M.P. Heidi-Jorgensen, J.L. Laake, K.L. Laidre, H.J. Cleator, P. Richard and R.E.A. Stewart. 2002. Surveys of belugas and narwhals in the Canadian High Arctic. NAMMMCO Scientific Publications No. 3.
- Jolly, G.M. 1969. Sampling methods for aerial censuses of wildlife populations. East African Agricultural and Forestry Journal 34:46-49.
- Joly, K., D.R. Klein, D.L. Verbyla, T.S. Rupp and F.S. Chapin. 2011. Linkages between large-scale climate patterns and the dynamics of Arctic caribou populations. Ecography 34:345-342.
- Kery, M. and J.A. Royle. 2016. Applied hierarchichal modeling in ecology: Analysis of distribution, abundance, and species richness in BUGS. Academic Press, London, England.
- Kery, M. and M. Schaub. 2012. Bayesian population analyses using WinBugs: A hierarchical perspective. Volume 1.Academic Press, Watham, MA.
- Krebs, C.J. 1998. Ecological Methodology (Second edition). Benjamin Cummins, Menlo Park, CA.
- Laake, J., D.L. Borchers, L. Thomas, D. Miller and J. Bishop. 2012. Mark-recapture distance sampling (MRDS) 2.1.0. R statistical package program.

- Laake, J., M.J. Dawson and J. Hone. 2008a. Visibility bias in aerial survey: mark-recapture, line-transect or both? Wildlife Research 35:299-309.
- Laake, J., R.J. Guenzel, J.L. Bengtson, P. Boveng, M. Cameron and M.B. Hanson. 2008b. Coping with variation in aerial survey protocol for line-transect sampling. Wildlife Research 35:289-298.
- Manly, B.F.J. 1997. Randomization and Monte Carlo Methods in Biology. 2nd edition. Chapman and Hall, NY.
- Mysterud, A., T. Coulson and N.C. Stenseth. 2002. The role of males in the dynamics of ungulate populations. Journal of Animal Ecology 71:907-915.
- Nagy, J., D.L. Johnson, N.C. Larter, M. Campbell, A.E. Derocher, A. Kelly, M. Dumond, D. Allaire and B. Croft. 2011. Subpopulation structure of caribou (Rangifer tarandus L.) in Arctic and subarctic Canada. Ecological Applications 21:2,334-2,348.
- Nishi, J., B. Croft, J. Boulanger and J. Adamczewski. 2010. An estimate of breeding females in the Bathurst herd of barren ground caribou, June 2009. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No. 144.
- Nishi, J., B. Croft, J. Williams, J. Boulanger and D. Johnson. 2007. An estimate of breeding females in the Bathurst herd of barren ground caribou, June 2006. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No, 137.
- Norton-Griffiths, M. 1978. Counting Animals. 2nd edition. African Wildlife Leadership Foundation, Nairobi.
- Patterson, B.R., B.T. Olsen and D.O. Joly. 2004. Population estimate for the Bluenose-East caribou herd using post-calving photography. Arctic 57:47-58.
- Peters, W., M. Hebblewhite, K.G. Smith, S.M. Webb, N. Webb, M. Russell, C. Stambaugh and R.B. Anderson. 2014. Contrasting aerial moose population estimation methods and evaluating sightability in west-central Alberta, Canada. Wildlife Society Bulletin 38:639-649.
- Pollock, K.H., S.R. Winterstein, C.M. Bunck and P.D. Curtis. 1989. Survival analysis in telemetry studies: the staggered entry design. Journal of Wildlife Management 53:7-15.
- QGIS Foundation. 2015. QGIS: A free and open geographic information system (www.qgis.org).
- R Development Core Team. 2009. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, AUT.
- Ramey, R.R., J.L. Thorley and A.S. Ivey. 2018. Local and population-level responses of Greater sagegrouse to oil and gas development and climatic variation in Wyoming. Peer J. 6: doi:10.7717/peerj.5417.
- Russell, D.E., K.L. Gerhart, R.G. White and D. Van de Wetering. 1998. Detection of early pregnancy in caribou: evidence for embryonic mortality. Journal of Wildlife Management 62:1,066-1,075.
- Russell, D.E., G. Kofinas and B. Griffith. 2002. Barren-ground Caribou Calving Ground Workshop: Report of Proceedings. Canadian Widlife Service Technical Report No. 390.
- Russell, D.E., P.H. Whitfield, J. Cai, A. Gunn, R.G. White and K.G. Poole. 2013. CARMA's MERRAbased caribou range climate database. Rangifer 33:145-152.

Thompson, S.K. 1992. Sampling. John Wiley and Sons, New York.

- Thompson, W.L., G.C. White and C. Gowan. 1998. Monitoring Vertebrate Populations. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.
- Thorley, J.L. and J. Boulanger. 2019. Bluenose-East Caribou Herd Population Analysis 2018. *in* J. Boulanger, J. Adamczewski, J. Nishi, D. Cluff, J. Williams, and L.M. LeClerc. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barrenground caribou: 2018 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resource, Government of Northwest Territories.
- Thorley, J.L. and G.F. Andrusak 2017. The fishing and natural mortality of large, piscivorous Bull Trout and Rainbow Trout in Kootenay Lake, British Columbia (2008–2013). Peer J. 5:doi 10.7717/peerj.2874.
- Thcho Research and Training\_Institute. 2017. We Watch Everything" A Methodology for Bootson-the-Ground Caribou Monitoring. <u>https://research.tlicho.ca/sites/default/files/we watch everything a methodology for bo</u> <u>ots on the ground caribou monitoring.pdf</u>.
- White, G.C. and K.P. Burnham. 1999. Program MARK: Survival estimation from populations of marked animals. Bird Study Supplement 46:120-138.
- White, G.C. and B. Lubow. 2002. Fitting population models to multiple sources of observed data. Journal of Wildlife Management 66:300-309.
- Whitten, K.R. 1995. Antler loss and udder distention in relation to parturition in caribou. Journal of Wildlife Management. Journal of Wildlife Management 59:273-277.
- Wickham, H. 2009. ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis. Springer, NY.

| Γ          | Double o             | bserver pairings | with associated summary statistics. |         |        |                       |             |             |  |  |
|------------|----------------------|------------------|-------------------------------------|---------|--------|-----------------------|-------------|-------------|--|--|
| Observer   | Observer Information |                  |                                     | Fre     | Probab | oilities              |             |             |  |  |
| Pair<br>No | Pooled<br>Pair no.   | Notes            | Secondary                           | Primary | Both   | Total<br>observations | Single ob p | Double ob p |  |  |
| 1          | 1                    | did not switch   | 5                                   | 6       | 14     | 25                    | 0.80        | 0.96        |  |  |
| 2          | 2                    |                  | 6                                   | 3       | 16     | 25                    | 0.76        | 0.94        |  |  |
| 3          | 2                    |                  | 0                                   | 0       | 1      | 1                     | 1.00        | 1.00        |  |  |
| 4          | 3                    |                  | 1                                   | 4       | 11     | 16                    | 0.94        | 1.00        |  |  |
| 5          | 3                    |                  | 6                                   | 10      | 16     | 32                    | 0.81        | 0.96        |  |  |
| 6          | 4                    | did not switch   | 11                                  | 8       | 17     | 36                    | 0.69        | 0.91        |  |  |
| 7          | 5                    | did not switch   | 14                                  | 17      | 48     | 79                    | 0.82        | 0.97        |  |  |
| 8          | 6                    |                  | 18                                  | 19      | 46     | 83                    | 0.78        | 0.95        |  |  |
| 9          | 6                    |                  | 17                                  | 20      | 38     | 75                    | 0.77        | 0.95        |  |  |
| 10         | 7                    |                  | 16                                  | 4       | 23     | 43                    | 0.63        | 0.86        |  |  |
| 11         | 7                    |                  | 5                                   | 6       | 8      | 19                    | 0.74        | 0.93        |  |  |
| 12         | 8                    |                  | 0                                   | 2       | 3      | 5                     | 1.00        | 1.00        |  |  |
| 13         | 8                    |                  | 20                                  | 3       | 20     | 43                    | 0.53        | 0.78        |  |  |
| 14         | 9                    |                  | 5                                   | 1       | 7      | 13                    | 0.62        | 0.85        |  |  |
| 15         | 9                    |                  | 20                                  | 18      | 42     | 80                    | 0.75        | 0.94        |  |  |
| 16         | 9                    | pooled with 9    | 1                                   | 0       | 0      | 1                     | 0.00        | 0.00        |  |  |
| 17         | 10                   |                  | 14                                  | 3       | 16     | 33                    | 0.58        | 0.82        |  |  |
| 18         | 10                   |                  | 1                                   | 3       | 0      | 4                     | 0.75        | 0.94        |  |  |
| 19         | 11                   | did not switch   | 10                                  | 9       | 41     | 60                    | 0.83        | 0.97        |  |  |
| 20         | 12                   |                  | 0                                   | 0       | 1      | 1                     | 1.00        | 1.00        |  |  |
| 21         | 12                   | pooled with 12   | 0                                   | 0       | 3      | 3                     | 1.00        | 1.00        |  |  |
| 22         | 12                   |                  | 9                                   | 1       | 20     | 30                    | 0.70        | 0.91        |  |  |

# Appendix 1: Double observer visual model observer pairings

71

## **Appendix 2: Bluenose-East Collared Female Collar Histories**

The following charts detail the histories of collared caribou in the Bluenose-East herd including monthly locations (black dots), presence on calving grounds (as indicated by mean location on June 15), and fate. Fates include alive releases (collar released when caribou was alive and therefore the record was censored at the last location), known dead (stationary collar was directly determined to be a mortality due to harvest or other factors) and stationary dead (collar became stationary before its end date and a mortality was inferred).





# **Appendix 3: Bayesian IPM Details**

This appendix details the development of the Bayesian IPM analysis. The primary IPM R coding was developed by Joe Thorley (Poisson Consulting, poissonconsulting.ca) in collaboration with John Boulanger (Thorley and Boulanger 2019). The underlying demographic model used was similar to the OLS model used in previous analyses (Boulanger et al 2011). The primary development was to evolve model fitting to a more robust Bayesian IPM state space approach. The objective of this appendix is to provide a brief description of the model used in the analysis rather than a complete description of the Bayesian model approach. Readers interested in the Bayesian modeling approach should consult Kery and Schaub (2011) which is an excellent introduction to Bayesian analysis.

#### **Data Preparation**

The estimates of key population statistics with SEs and lower and upper bounds were provided in the form of a csv spreadsheet and prepared for analysis using R version 3.5.2 (R Core Team 2018).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Model parameters were estimated using Bayesian methods. The Bayesian estimates were produced using JAGS (Plummer 2015). For additional information on Bayesian estimation the reader is referred to McElreath (2016).

Unless indicated otherwise, the Bayesian analyses used normal and uniform prior distributions that were vague in the sense that they did not constrain the posteriors (Kery and Schaub 2011, p. 36). The posterior distributions were estimated from 1,500 Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) samples thinned from the second halves of three chains (Kery and Schaub 2011, pp. 38–40). Model convergence was confirmed by ensuring that the split potential scale reduction factor  $\hat{R} \leq 1.05$  (Kery and Schaub 2011, p. 40) and the effective sample size (Brooks et al. 2011) ESS  $\geq$  150 for each of the monitored parameters (Kery and Schaub 2011, p. 61). In addition, trace plots of Markov Chains and the posterior distributions were inspected to further check convergence and symmetry of estimated parameter distributions.

The sensitivity of the estimates to the choice of priors was examined by multiplying the standard deviations (*sd*) of the normal priors by ten and using the split  $\hat{R}$  (after collapsing the chains) to compare the posterior distributions (Thorley and Andrusak 2017). An unsplit  $\hat{R} \leq 1.1$  was taken to indicate low sensitivity.

The parameters are summarized in terms of the point *estimate*, *sd*, the *z*-*score*, *lower* and *upper* 95 percent confidence/credible limits (CLs) and the *p*-*value* (Kery and Schaub 2011, p 37 and 42). The estimate is the median (50<sup>th</sup> percentile) of the MCMC samples, the z-score is mean/sd and the 95 percent CLs are the 2.5<sup>th</sup> and 97.5<sup>th</sup> percentiles. A p-value of 0.05 indicates that the lower or upper 95 percent CL is 0.

The results are displayed graphically in the main body of the report with 95 percent confidence/credible intervals (CIs, Bradford, Korman, and Higgins 2005). Data are indicated by points (with lower and upper bounds indicated by vertical bars) and estimates are indicated by solid lines (with CIs indicated by dotted lines).

The analyses were implemented using R version 3.5.2 (R Core Team 2018) and the <u>mbr</u> family of packages.

# **Model Descriptions**

The data were analyzed using state-space population models (Newman et al. 2014).

# Population

The fecundity, breeding cow abundance, cow survival, fall bull cow, fall calf cow and spring calf cow ratio data complete with SEs were analyzed using a stage-based state-space population model similar to Boulanger et al. (2011). Key assumptions of the female stage-based state-space population model include:

- Calving occurs on the 11<sup>th</sup> of June (with a year running from calving to calving).
- Cow survival from calving to the following year varies randomly by year.
- Cow and bull survival is constant throughout the year.
- Calf survival to the following year (when they become yearlings) varies by season and randomly by year.
- Yearling survival to the following year is the same as cow survival.
- The sex ratio is 1:1.
- The proportion of breeding cows is the fecundity the previous year.
- Female yearlings are indistinguishable from cows in the fall and spring surveys.
- The number of calves in the initial year is the number of cows in the initial year multiplied by the product of the fecundity and cow survival in a typical year.
- The number of yearlings in the initial year is the product of the number of calves in the initial year and the calf survival in a typical year.
- The data are normally distributed with *sd* equal to their SEs.

# **Model Templates**

The base R code used in the analysis is summarized below.

## Population (R-code)

```
.model {
bSurvivalCow ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
bSurvivalBull ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
bFecundity \sim dnorm(0, 2^-2)
bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
sSurvivalCowAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 1^-2) T(0,)
sSurvivalCalfAnnual \sim dnorm(0, 1^-2) T(0,)
 for(i in 1:nAnnual){
 bSurvivalCowAnnual[i] \sim dnorm(0, sSurvivalCowAnnual^-2)
 bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i] ~ dnorm(0, sSurvivalCalfAnnual^-2)
 logit(eSurvivalCow[i]) <- bSurvivalCow + bSurvivalCowAnnual[i]</pre>
 logit(eSurvivalBull[i]) <- bSurvivalBull</pre>
 logit(eFecundity[i]) <- bFecundity</pre>
 logit(eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i]) <- bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual + bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i]
 logit(eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual[i]) <- bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual + bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i]</pre>
}
bBreedingCows1 \sim dnorm(50000, 10000^{-2}) T(0,)
logit(eFecundity1) <- bFecundity</pre>
logit(eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual1) <- bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual</pre>
logit(eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual1) <- bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual</pre>
bCows[1] <- bBreedingCows1 / eFecundity1
bBulls[1]<- bCows[1] * 1/2
bCalves[1] <- bBreedingCows1
bYearlings[1] <- bCalves[1] * eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual1^(154/365) *
eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual1^(211/365)
bSpringCalfCow[1] <- bCalves[1] / (bCows[1] + bYearlings[1] / 2)
for(i in 2:nAnnual){
 bCows[i] <- (bCows[i-1] + bYearlings[i-1] / 2) * eSurvivalCow[i-1]
 bBulls[i] <- bBulls[i-1] * eSurvivalBull[i-1] + (bYearlings[i-1] / 2) * eSurvivalCow[i-1]
 bCalves[i] <- bCows[i-1] * eSurvivalCow[i-1] * eFecundity[i-1]
 bYearlings[i] <- bCalves[i-1] * eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i-1]^(154/365) *
eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual[i-1]^(211/365)
```

}

```
for(i in 1:nAnnual) {
  eFallCor[i] <- FallCalfCowDays[i] / 365
  eFallCows[i] <- (bCows[i] + bYearlings[i] / 2) * eSurvivalCow[i]^eFallCor[i]
  eFallBulls[i] <- (bYearlings[i] / 2) * eSurvivalCow[i]^eFallCor[i] + bBulls[i] * eSurvivalBull[i]^eFallCor[i]
 eFallCalves[i] <- bCalves[i] * eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i]^eFallCor[i]
 bFallBullCow[i] <- eFallBulls[i] / eFallCows[i]
 bFallCalfCow[i] <- eFallCalves[i] / eFallCows[i]
}
for(i in 2:nAnnual) {
 eSpringCows[i] <- (bCows[i-1] + bYearlings[i-1] / 2) * eSurvivalCow[i-1]^(SpringCalfCowDays[i] / 365)
  eSpringCalves[i] <- bCalves[i-1] * eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i-1]^(154/365) *
eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual[i-1]^((SpringCalfCowDays[i] - 154) / 365)
 bSpringCalfCow[i] <- eSpringCalves[i] / eSpringCows[i]</pre>
}
for(i in SurvivalAnnual) {
 CowSurvival[i] ~ dnorm(eSurvivalCow[i], CowSurvivalSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in CowsAnnual) {
  BreedingProportion[i] ~ dnorm(eFecundity[i], BreedingProportionSE[i]^-2)
 eBreedingCows[i] <- bCows[i] * eFecundity[i]</pre>
  BreedingCows[i] ~ dnorm(eBreedingCows[i], BreedingCowsSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in FallBCAnnual) {
 FallBullCow[i] ~ dnorm(bFallBullCow[i], FallBullCowSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in FallAnnual) {
 FallCalfCow[i] ~ dnorm(bFallCalfCow[i], FallCalfCowSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in SpringAnnual) {
 SpringCalfCow[i] ~ dnorm(bSpringCalfCow[i], SpringCalfCowSE[i]^-2)
}
```

## Parameter Estimates

The Bayesian model estimated principal parameters pertaining to the mean estimates of fecundity, bull survival, calf survival and cow survival. In addition, temporal variation in calf survival and cow survival were estimated as random effects (Table 1).

**Table 1.** Bayesian IPM state space model coefficients. Parameters are given on the logit scale (which is then transformed to the probability scale using a logit transform). Parameter significance is determined by overlap of confidence limits with 0. The parameters are summarized in terms of the point *estimate, sd,* the *z-score, lower* and *upper* 95 percent confidence/credible limits (CLs) and the *p-value* (Kery and Schaub 2011, p 37 and 42). The estimate is the median (50<sup>th</sup> percentile) of the MCMC samples, the z-score is mean/sd and the 95 percent CLs are the 2.5<sup>th</sup> and 97.5<sup>th</sup> percentiles. A p-value of 0.05 indicates that the lower or upper 95 percent CL is 0.

| Term                      | Estimate | sd    | zscore | lower  | upper | pvalue |
|---------------------------|----------|-------|--------|--------|-------|--------|
| <u>Main effects</u>       |          |       |        |        |       |        |
| bFecundity                | 0.831    | 0.141 | 5.931  | 0.571  | 1.126 | 0.000  |
| bSurvivalBull             | 0.092    | 0.095 | 0.955  | -0.100 | 0.272 | 0.337  |
| bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual | -0.683   | 0.354 | -1.913 | -1.380 | 0.041 | 0.062  |
| bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual | 0.421    | 0.362 | 1.177  | -0.275 | 1.162 | 0.228  |
| bSurvivalCow              | 1.377    | 0.317 | 4.393  | 0.800  | 2.068 | 0.000  |
| Random effects            |          |       |        |        |       |        |
| sSurvivalCalfAnnual       | 0.887    | 0.250 | 3.704  | 0.557  | 1.526 | 0.000  |
| sSurvivalCowAnnual        | 0.932    | 0.286 | 3.407  | 0.547  | 1.661 | 0.000  |

Model fit was judged using r-hat value which suggested adequate model convergence. In addition, the distribution of parameter estimates was inspected to assess model convergence.

**Table 2.** Model summary. N is the number of parameters, nchains is the number of Markov chains used, nthin is the number of Markov chain samples that were thinned, ess is the effective sample size, rhat is the rhat convergence metric and convergence is the score based on effective sample size and number of parameters in the model.

| n  | К | nchains | niters | nthin | ess  | rhat | converged |
|----|---|---------|--------|-------|------|------|-----------|
| 12 | 8 | 3       | 3000   | 300   | 5328 | 1.00 | TRUE      |

Unsplit R-hat values were used to assess if choice of prior distribution influenced the posterior distribution of parameter estimates.

**Table 3**. Split R-hat values indicating sensitivity of posterior distributions to the choice of priors.

| Term                      | rhat  |
|---------------------------|-------|
| bBreedingCows1            | 1.005 |
| bFecundity                | 1.001 |
| bSurvivalBull             | 1.004 |
| bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual | 1.000 |
| bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual | 1.002 |
| bSurvivalCow              | 1.019 |
| sSurvivalCalfAnnual       | 1.030 |
| sSurvivalCowAnnual        | 1.041 |

The Bayesian model generated yearly estimates of demographic parameters as well as field measurements which were used in the fitting of the model. These estimates are detailed in Table 4. Most of the actual estimates are shown in Figures 32-36 of the main report.

| Parameter                 | Description   |
|---------------------------|---|
| Annual                    | The year as a factor  |
| bCows1                    | The number of cows in the initial year  |
| bFecundity                | The proportion of cows breeding in a typical year   |
| BreedingCows[i]           | The data point for the number of breeding cows in the i <sup>th</sup> year                      |
| BreedingCowsSE[i]         | The SE for BreedingCows[i]  |
| BreedingProportion[i]     | The data point for the proportion of cows breeding in the i <sup>th</sup> year                  |
| BreedingProportionSE[i]   | The SE for BreedingProportionSE[i]  |
| bSurvivalBull             | The log-odds bull survival in a typical year  |
| bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i]    | The random effect of the ith Annual on bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual and                            |
|                           | bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual   |
| bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual | The log-odds summer calf survival if it extended for one year                                   |
| bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual | The log-odds winter calf survival if it extended for one year                                   |
| bSurvivalCow              | The log-odds cow (and yearling) survival in a typical year                                      |
| bSurvivalCowAnnual[i]     | The random effect of the ith Annual on bSurvivalCow   |
| CowSurvival[i]            | The data point for cow survival from the $i-1$ <sup>th</sup> year to the $i$ <sup>th</sup> year |
| CowSurvivalSE[i]          | The SE for CowSurvivalSE[i]   |
| FallBullCow[i]            | The data point for the bull cow ratio in the fall of the i <sup>th</sup> year                   |
| FallBullCowSE[i]          | The SE for FallBullCow[i]   |
| FallCalfCow[i]            | The data point for the calf cow ratio in the fall of the $\mathbf{i}^{\mathrm{th}}$ year        |
| FallCalfCowSE[i]          | The SE for FallCalfCow[i]   |
| SpringCalfCow[i]          | The data point for the calf cow ratio in the spring of the i <sup>th</sup> year                 |
| SpringCalfCowSE[i]        | The SE for SpringCalfCow[i]   |
| sSurvivalCalfAnnual       | The SD of bSurvivalCalfAnnual   |
| sSurvivalCowAnnual        | The SD of bSurvivalCowAnnual  |

**Table 4**. Parameter descriptions for estimates generated by the model.

A sensitivity analysis was conducted to determine the effect of a declining calf survival trend and the including of the 2011 caribou year survival estimate which was higher than other estimates which may have been influenced by lack of collars for the winter months of 2011-2012 (Figure 30). In general, estimates were minimally affected by either of these alternative model runs (Figure 1) demonstrating the robustness of random effect models to smaller scale underlying trends in the model (calf survival) or individual historic data points (the 2011 survival rate estimate).



Model - Calf survival trend - Cow Survival 2011 removed - Main model in report

**Figure 1:** Comparison of model predictions of the main model used in report to a model with calf survival trends and the main model run without the 2011 collared cow survival data point.

## References

Boulanger, J., A. Gunn, J. Adamczewski and B. Croft. 2011. "A Data-Driven Demographic Model to Explore the Decline of the Bathurst Caribou Herd." The Journal of Wildlife Management 75 (4): 883–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.108</u>.

Bradford, M.J., J. Korman and P.S Higgins. 2005. "Using Confidence Intervals to Estimate the Response of Salmon Populations (Oncorhynchus Spp.) to Experimental Habitat Alterations." Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 62 (12): 2716–26. https://doi.org/10.1139/f05-179.

Brooks, S., A. Gelman, G.L. Jones and X.L. Meng, eds. 2011. Handbook for Markov Chain Monte Carlo. Boca Raton: Taylor & Francis.

Kery, M. and M. Schaub. 2011. Bayesian Population Analysis Using WinBUGS : A Hierarchical Perspective. Boston: Academic Press. <u>www.vogelwarte.ch/bpa.html</u>.

McElreath, R. 2016. Statistical Rethinking: A Bayesian Course with Examples in R and Stan. Chapman & Hall/CRC Texts in Statistical Science Series 122. Boca Raton: CRC Press/Taylor & Francis Group.

Newman, K.B., S.T. Buckland, B.J.T. Morgan, R. King, D.L. Borchers, D.J. Cole, P. Besbeas, O. Gimenez and L. Thomas. 2014. Modeling Population Dynamics: Model Formulation, Fitting and Assessment Using State-Space Methods. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-0977-3</u>.

Plummer, M. 2015. "JAGS Version 4.0.1 User Manual." <u>http://sourceforge.net/projects/mcmc-jags/files/Manuals/4.x/</u>.

R Core Team. 2018. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. <u>www.R-project.org/</u>.

Thorley, J.L. and G.F. Andrusak. 2017. "The Fishing and Natural Mortality of Large, Piscivorous Bull Trout and Rainbow Trout in Kootenay Lake, British Columbia (2008–2013)." PeerJ 5 (January): e2874. <u>https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.2874</u>.

Thorley, J.L. and J. Boulanger. 2019 Bluenose-East Caribou Herd Population Analysis 2018. A Poisson Consulting Analysis Report. In Estimates of breeding females & adult herd size and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou: 2018 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript report 290.

# Appendix 4: Updated Harvest Simulations for the Bluenose-East Herd

This appendix briefly summarizes harvest simulations for the Bluenose-East herd carried out in winter 2018-2019 following the June 2018 calving photo survey for this herd. A previous version was dated January 2, 2019. The present summary uses direct estimates from the demographic model analyses described in the main body of this survey report, which were finalized after the initial harvest simulations had been completed. Harvest modeling outcomes are very similar between the January 2, 2019 summary and this version; there are slight changes in a few parameters. We suggest that readers review the original harvest simulation report with a broad range of modeling scenarios (Boulanger and Adamczewski 2016), the 2015 Bluenose-East calving ground survey report (Boulanger et al. 2016), the original Bathurst herd demographic model paper (Boulanger et al. 2011) and the section on demographic modeling of the current report, for more details on the approach used in simulations.

The IPM analysis detailed in the main report was used to produce updated estimates of demographic parameters based on the recent calving ground survey results, recent collar data and other demographic indicators. In addition, harvest pressure was reduced between 2015 and 2018 from levels 2010-2014, thus it is likely that herd decline was less influenced by harvest during the more recent interval. Updated parameter estimates were used in this updated harvest modeling.

The methodology used for simulations followed the original generic harvest model approach (Boulanger and Adamczewski 2016). In review, the harvest model assumes that harvest mortality is additive to natural mortality each year. It assumes that harvest occurs in the new year (January) for both bulls and cows with mortality of cows not affecting calf survival in the year the cow is shot (it basically assumes that the calf has weaned at that point).

We note that the main objective of simulations is to provide an assessment of relative risk of accelerated decline of the herd at various harvest levels as opposed to firm predictions of herd status in 2021. It is challenging to assess future demographic rates and therefore we suggest that the results of simulations be used with ongoing demographic monitoring to assess herd status and response to harvest.

The following simulations were considered. Simulations with estimated cow survival levels in 2018 (minimal harvest, female survival (Sf=0.716: CI=0.6-0.83) were considered across a range of calf productivity levels. This estimate of cow survival assumes low harvest pressure from 2017-2018 so that the difference in natural and harvest-influenced survival is minimal. This assumption is reasonable since harvest levels were relatively low (2015-2016,  $\approx$ 800 caribou, 2016-2017  $\approx$ 300 caribou, 2017-2018  $\approx$ 200 caribou) in the 2015-2018 interval.

Variation in productivity was simulated by varying calf survival while keeping fecundity constant. This scenario most closely follows the results of the IPM analysis where fecundity was held constant with yearly variation in calf survival estimated using a random effects model (Figures 33 and 34 in main report). The values of calf survival simulated, and levels of productivity simulated follow the range of values estimated from the 2008-2018 data set. We based the average productivity scenario on the last three years given that this level of productivity will have the higher influence on future herd size of the Bluenose-East herd. We note that the assumption of constant fecundity is based partially on restrictions of the data set (n=4 estimates of proportion females breeding-Figure 32 in main report).

Estimates of demographic parameters in 2018 were relatively similar to those from 2015. The estimate of cow survival in 2018 of 0.716 was similar to that estimated from the 2015 analysis of 0.708. The mean cow survival rate 2015-2018 was 0.76, however the overall trend suggested a declining recent trend in cow survival 2015-2018 and therefore the 2018 estimate was used for simulations. The average level of calf productivity (0.30) from 2015-2018 was slightly higher than the previous average calf productivity of 0.26 (from 2013-2015). The lower calf productivity scenario (0.187) was based on the 2018 estimate of calf productivity. Bull survival in 2018 was estimated at 0.523, which was lower than the estimate of 0.58 in 2015. Simulations were also run at the 2015 bull survival level of 0.58 to assess the sensitivity of estimates of bull cow ratio to this change in bull survival.

| Communia   | Productivity                   |                          | Survival     |                           | Pregnancy<br>Rate             | λ (cows<br>only) | Stable Age Distribution<br>Proportions at 2018 |        |           |       |
|--|--------------------------------|--------------------------|--------------|---------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------|--|--------|-----------|-------|
| Scenario   | F <sub>a</sub> *S <sub>c</sub> | Cow<br>(S <sub>f</sub> ) | Calf<br>(S₅) | Bull<br>(S <sub>m</sub> ) | Yearling<br>(S <sub>y</sub> ) | Fa               |  | Calves | Yearlings | Cows  |
| High productivity<br>(95 <sup>th</sup> percentile) | 0.455                          | 0.716                    | 0.655        | 0.523                     | 0.716                         | 0.694            | 0.870  | 0.190  | 0.143     | 0.666 |
| Average<br>productivity<br>(2015-2018)             | 0.301                          | 0.716                    | 0.433        | 0.523                     | 0.716                         | 0.694            | 0.828  | 0.206  | 0.108     | 0.686 |
| Low productivity<br>(2018)                         | 0.187                          | 0.716                    | 0.270        | 0.523                     | 0.716                         | 0.694            | 0.793  | 0.221  | 0.075     | 0.704 |

| <b>Table 1:</b> Demographic scenarios considered in harvest simulations for the Bluenose-East caribou             |
|---|
| herd in 2018. $S_f$ = cow survival rate; $S_c$ = calf survival rate; $S_m$ = bull survival rate; $S_y$ = yearling |
| survival rate; $F_a * S_c$ = calf productivity as the product of pregnancy and calf survival rates.               |

As an initial cross check, demographic parameters for the female segment of the population were analyzed using a stage-based matrix model to determine stable age distributions as well as estimate the resulting  $\lambda$  from the matrix model. The average productivity scenario resulted in a rate of decline (deterministic  $\lambda$ =0.83 from a stage-based matrix model of the female segment of the population) which is slightly higher than that observed by comparison of the 2015 and 2018 adult female calving ground survey estimates ( $\lambda$ =0.80). Estimates of trend from the demographic model

were slightly higher than the observed difference between calving ground survey estimates, which accounts for this difference. The low productivity (2018) scenario resulted in a  $\lambda$  of 0.79 which is closer to the observed difference in adult female survey estimates.

The herd size estimate for 2018 (19,294) was used as the starting point for simulations with bull and cow numbers based on the fall bull cow ratio of 2018 (0.38). A stable age distribution was assumed. Harvest levels of 0-950 were considered with an additional harvest level of 2,000 to demonstrate the effects of a large-scale harvest. Simulations were kept to a short interval of three years (2018-2021) as the herd's demography has changed dynamically since 2010; In addition, population surveys have been carried out on a three-year interval in recent years. Results of the simulations are shown graphically.

Figure 1 shows projected herd size in 2021 across a range of harvest levels (x-axis) and percent bulls in the harvest. Projections suggest that the herd would almost be halved again in 2021 (top dashed line) to about 10,000 caribou with moderate productivity and 0 harvest, if recent demographic indicators stay the same. As the harvest level increases, the effect on herd size in 2021 increases. At the highest harvest level of 2,000 caribou/year, projected herd size in 2021 approaches 5,000 caribou or about one quarter the size of the 2018 estimate (the second dashed line). A harvest of primarily bulls offsets the effect of harvest to an extent; however, productivity needs to be higher to offset low cow survival rates regardless. The effects of a cow-focused harvest vs. a bull-focused harvest are most evident at higher harvest levels and they increase with time.



**Figure 1:** Projected Bluenose-East herd size in 2021, assuming a cow survival of 0.716 and three levels of calf productivity, across a range of harvest levels and percent bulls in the harvest. See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

Figure 2 shows herd trajectories from 2018-2021 for each productivity scenario.



**Figure 2:** Projected herd trajectories for the Bluenose-East herd 2018-2021 assuming cow survival of 0.716 and three levels of calf productivity across a range of harvest levels and percent bulls in the harvest. See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

One important point to consider with bull-dominated harvest is the effect on the bull-cow ratio. Figure 3 demonstrates the quick decline in bull-cow ratio at higher harvest levels when bulls are primarily harvested. The red line in this graph is a bull-cow ratio of 0.23 which is considered a preferred lower limit based roughly on other studies (Mysterud et al. 2002), although it is likely that all females would be bred even if the sex ratio was reduced further (Mysterud et al. 2002). At a harvest level of 300/year, the bull-cow ratio stays between the 2018 level and the lower limit regardless of productivity. When harvest is 2,000 per year, the modeled bull population in essence goes to 0 in 2020 with lower to moderate productivity. The bull cow ratio is inflated due to the decrease in cow numbers if cows are primarily harvested at higher harvest levels; ratios depend on the number in the denominator as well as the number in the numerator. In any case, it is unlikely that harvest of the herd after 2018 will be anywhere near this scale of bull or cow harvest, and increased monitoring proposed for the herd includes frequent (potentially annual) fall composition surveys that will monitor the bull:cow ratio.



**Figure 3:** Projected bull-cow ratios in the Bluenose-East herd 2018-2021 assuming cow survival of 0.716 and bull survival of 0.523 and three levels of calf productivity, across a range of harvest levels and percent bulls in the harvest. See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

Figure 4 shows predicted bull cow ratios in 2021 for the BNE herd; these are essentially the endpoints of the changing ratios shown in Figure 3. Unless calf productivity is high, a reduction in bull cow ratio is projected due to the lower estimate of bull survival (0.523).



**Figure 4:** Projected bull-cow ratios in the Bluenose-East herd in 2021 assuming cow survival of 0.716 and bull survival of 0.523 and three levels of calf productivity, across a range of harvest levels and percent bulls in the harvest. See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

Simulations with the previous slightly higher bull survival estimate of 0.58 from 2015 were also run to assess the sensitivity of harvest model predictions of bull cow ratio to bull survival, to compare results of projections at a bull survival of 0.523. It can be seen that in these simulations the projected bull cow ratios remain similar in 2021 to those observed in 2018 under the no harvest scenario.



**Figure 5:** Projected bull cow ratios in the Bluenose-East herd in 2021, assuming cow survival of 0.716 and three levels of calf productivity and a bull survival of 0.58 (value from 2015 demographic model analysis). See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

#### Why Do Low Harvest Levels have Minimal Effect on Herd Trajectories?

One question that has come up is the seemingly minimal effect of lower harvest levels on population trend. The main reason for this is that at these levels a relatively small proportion of the herd is being harvested as demonstrated in Figure 6, and thus harvest accounts for only a small proportion of the herd and mortality rates are predominantly natural. Once harvest level becomes higher (950 or higher) the proportion of the herd harvested increases as the herd declines. If the harvest remains at a constant number of caribou/year and the herd continues to decline, then the incremental effect of the harvest harvest-caused mortality keeps increasing and can lead to a downward acceleration. Then harvest adds substantially to the natural mortality rates. This effect was shown for the Bathurst herd in 2006-2009 (Boulanger et al. 2011), when harvest levels remained at 4,000-6,000/year as the herd declined rapidly. Although all harvest adds to decline if a herd is declining naturally, small-scale harvest rates have small incremental effects on a declining trend.



**Figure 6:** Proportion of the Bluenose-East herd harvested through 2021 across a range of harvest levels and proportion of the bulls in the harvest. See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

In Figure 6 it can be seen that the proportion of herd harvested increases at a greater rate when the harvest is primarily cows. The reason for this is that harvest of cows reduces longer-term productivity of the herd through the reduction of future calves each cow would produce. For this reason, it is important to track proportion of cows (cow harvested/total cows) and proportion of bulls harvested (bulls harvested/total bulls) each year rather than just total harvest. Figure 7 provides total herd estimates subdivided by bulls and cows to further illustrate this point. It can be seen that at higher harvest levels (>750) a bull dominated harvest can adversely impact the bull population especially if productivity is low. This impact is also demonstrated by a substantial decrease in bull-cow ratios (Figures 3, 4) when bull harvest is higher.



**Figure 7:** Proportion of bulls and cows harvested for each harvest and productivity scenario. This figure basically summarizes proportion harvested in Figure 6 by bulls and cows. See Table 1 for the parameterization of each productivity level.

## **Potential Future Analyses**

These simulations illustrate the sensitivity of the bull cow ratio estimates to assumed bull survival. Estimates of bull survival from the demographic model are based on bull-cow ratios from fall surveys and are therefore indirect in nature. Collar-based estimates of bull survival could be used to further verify the indirect estimates from the IPM analysis.

Simulations with demographic variation could also be used to generate estimates of herd size in 2021 with confidence limits.

# Literature cited (see main survey report).

# **Appendix 5: Trends in Calving Ground Size and Core Densities**

This appendix provides additional information calving ground size, distribution of caribou on calving ground, and core calving ground densities in the Bluenose-East and Bathurst herd calving grounds based on reconnaissance survey and photo survey data. This appendix provides a summary of data from previous surveys as opposed to full documentation of methods used to define core calving areas. Readers should consult previous calving ground survey reports for the Bluenose-East (Adamczewski et al. 2014, Boulanger et al. 2014b, Boulanger et al. 2016, Adamczewski et al. 2017) for more details on each survey.

## Methods

Trends in segment densities from reconnaissance surveys that occurred during photo surveys were initially assessed to infer distribution and aggregation of higher densities of caribou. Segments that were contained within core calving strata were included in the analysis. Data was plotted spatially and by segment density class.

Estimates of density based on photo survey data and core calving ground size (based on the area of survey strata) were used to estimate numbers of adult and breeding females. One potential issue with this approach is that the degree of aggregation of adult and breeding females varies among years, and therefore changes in the core area will be due to both changes in abundance, aggregation, and survey coverage. To explore this issue, a scaled estimate of core calving ground size based on the summation of the product of stratum areas and proportions of breeding and adult females was also considered as an index of core calving area. For example, if a 100 km<sup>2</sup> stratum had 20 percent breeding females, then its core area was estimated as 20 km<sup>2</sup>. Each survey stratum area was estimated using this approach and summed for the survey year. Density estimates using this approach will be more robust to strata layout and composition each year. For example, this approach avoids the subjective inclusion or exclusion of survey strata areas for estimation of core areas and uses all the survey strata to estimate core area. However, the actual weighted density estimate will not directly pertain to a defined geographic area.

#### Results

Figure 1 displays reconnaissance segments that defined the core calving areas for the Bluenose-East herd during years that calving ground surveys were conducted (2010, 2013, 2015 and 2018). The distribution of higher density segments showed a trend toward shifting to the northwest over these years. There was also a strong trend toward fewer high density segments (at least 10 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>) from 2010-2015, and none in 2018. The high density segments in 2010 to the south

of Kugluktuk were partially influenced by higher densities of non-breeding cows, bulls and yearlings in this area.



**Figure 1:** Segment densities in core calving areas for the Bluenose-East caribou herd 2010-2018 from calving photo surveys. Low density = <1 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, medium density = 1-9.9 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, and high density = at least 10 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>.

Figure 2 provides a histogram of segment densities from the same Bluenose-East calving ground surveys, further demonstrating the shift to lower density segments.



**Figure 2:** Segment densities in core calving areas for the Bluenose-East caribou herd 2010-2018. Low density = <1caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, medium density = 1-9.9 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, and high density = at least 10 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>.

A boxplot of the Bluenose-East segment data set shows that the median segment densities were generally <5 caribou per km<sup>2</sup> with the majority of segments being in the medium density category (Figure 3). In 2018 a substantial proportion of the segments were in the low density category of <1 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>.



Figure 3: Boxplot of segment densities for the Bluenose-East herd 2010-2018.

Figure 4 shows the total areas of core strata for each year and the weighted area for breeding females and adult females. The weighted area n this case is simply the summation of the product
of each stratum area times the proportion breeding females or adult females. Trends estimated using this approach should be less sensitive to differences in survey strata layout and yearly differences in aggregation of females.



**Figure 4:** Estimated area of core survey strata, area weighted by proportion of breeding females, and proportion adult females in survey strata for the Bluenose-East caribou herd 2010-2018.

Comparison of the 2010 and 2018 area estimates suggests an overall decrease in area of 46 percent, 48 percent and 70 percent for core strata area, adult female, and breeding female areas. This translates to an annual decrease of 9 percent for core and adult female area and 4 percent for breeding female area. It could be argued that the breeding female area, which will be most affiliated with core densities, is most applicable to overall trends in core calving ground area. Abundance of adult and breeding females decreased at an approximate rate of 20 percent per year (Figure 5) from 2010-2018.



**Figure 5:** Estimate of abundance of adult and breeding females on core calving areas from 2010-2018 for the Bluenose East herd.

Density was estimated using abundance estimates for adult and breeding females (Figure 5) divided by the associated calving ground area (Figure 4). Comparison of 2010 and 2018 density estimates suggests a gross change in densities of 36 percent and 49 percent for adult and breeding females using strata area (Figure 6). Using weighted areas, the gross change is 34 percent and 32 percent for adult and breeding females. These rates of change translate to annual decreases that range from 9 percent (breeding females using core area) and 13 percent (breeding females using weighted area).



**Figure 6:** Density (number/km<sup>2</sup>) of adult females and breeding females in survey strata using total area (Strata area) and corresponding breeding female or adult female areas, for the Bluenose-East caribou calving grounds 2010-2018. The symbol size is proportional to the calving ground area used to estimate density.

#### Discussion

Defining the core calving area is challenging due to differences in levels of aggregation of caribou during each survey year. The weighted method used to infer trends in core area attempts to confront this issue by weighting the contribution of survey stratum to the overall estimate of core area by the proportion of adult and breeding females estimated in the given strata. The resulting area estimates are best used to infer trends rather than define an absolute area.

In general, the Bluenose-East herd has not aggregated substantially as the herd size has declined as indicated by similar trends in calving ground area and density (Figure 6). Using breeding females as an indicator, the breeding female weighted core area decreased annually by 4 percent with densities decreasing by 9 percent. This general trend suggests that caribou are not aggregating into smaller areas to maintain higher densities as observed with the Bathurst herd in 2012 (Boulanger et al. 2014c).

Alternative methods such as use of collared caribou locations could be used to further infer core areas. This type of analysis could be useful for the 2018 survey year when the core area was mainly defined in a single small area. This type of analysis is beyond the scope of this report but could be pursued in the future.

### Literature cited (see main survey report).



**Kugluktuk Angoniatit Association • Anguniaktit imalu Nanirgiaktukpaktunik Katimayit** PO Titikikvia 309, Kugluktuk NU X0B 0E0 • Hivayaut: (867) 982-4908 Hivayaut Tuyuutinik Titikgakhimayunik: (867) 982-5912 Titikvia Karitauyakgutinik: <u>kugluktuk@krwb.ca</u>

### HIVULIUYUNIK TUNIYAKGAIKHIMAYUNIK TAHAPKUNUNGA NUNAVUT ANGUHIKIYIT HAVAKATIGIKPAKTUNIK KAKUNGUKGANGUT KATIMADJUTAUVAKTUNIK #004/2019 UBLUIKVIANI UVANI 4, 2019

### MIKHARUT

### TUKIHIGIAGUTINIK: XX

#### TIKUAKTAUYUKHANIK:

#### Ahiak Kivatani Tuktu

Aah tutkikhakhimayunik havakhimayunik Tamatkiumayunik Angunnahuaktautaktunik Angunnahuaknikmun ima 340 nik angunnahauktautaaktunik havakhikhimayunik uvani 2017 nirgitinik Ahiak Kivatani Tuktunik ammihuakyuinit tahapkunani nunalingni Kugluktuk.

Tahapkuat Kavamait talvani Nunatsiami Tunungani talvanituniklu Nunavut iniktikpakhimayunik aah kufiutilanginik nallautakgutauvaktunik uvani 2018 havakhikhimayunik naunaitkutainit pikaktunik 19,294 nik nirgitinik, aah ikiklivalliavaktunik uvani 2015 ihiviukhinikmun naunaiyainikmun naunaitkutakhanik pihimayunik havagiyauvaktunik ammihuakyuuknianik uvuna 38,592.

Havagiyauyunik upalungaiyaktauyunik mikharut katimadjutikhanik pilingnik Havakvit talvani Nunalikiyit, tahapkuat Kugluktuk Angoniaktit imalu Nanirgiaktukpaktunik Katimayit havagivakgainik aah ipiknakpaiktunik nunalingnik katimadjutauvaktunik uvani Nikilikiviani 28, 2019. Tahamangnikmiutanik Kugluktuk havakhimayut aah hivunkgiktukhanik mikharut 250 nik nirgitinik havakhiklutik havakhimayunik malikgakhanik aah 1:1 atauhikaklugit avaatingnukpaktunik unguhulluk/ungnulluk nallautakgutauvaktunik hila malikhugu pinikmun angunahuaknikmun. Kanukgilidjutivaktunik nunalingni tahapkunanilu Angoniaktit Nanirgiaktukpaktunik Katimayit (HTO) pihimayunik ilihimaliktunik kauhimadjutauvaktunik ikiklivalliavaliktunik tahapkunani Ahiak Kivatani tuktuttainik ammihuakyuiniklu, angunnahuaknikmun pidjutauvaktuk huli nikikhakhiukpaktunik imalu amikhaakhiukpaktuniklu

Talvani Kugluktuk Angoniatit Katimayit pivakhimayunik katimakatigikattauvaktunik tahapkunani Kavamat Nunavut uvani Hikutilikvia 2, 2019 piyukhanik ukautiggiyauyukhanik ublumimut uvunalu hivunikgiyakhainiklu Tamatkiumayunik Angunnahuaktautaktunik Angunnahuaknikmun tuktutainik Ahiak Kivatani ammihuakyutainik. Tahapkuat Kavamat Nunavut pilutik havagiyaulutik uktutauyukhanik aah ikikliyumiklugit uvuna 340 nik nirgitinik tutkikhakhimayunik kangiktaulimaitunik ima 107 nik pungniiknik angunnahuaktaulutik kihimi tahapkununga pitkuihimayunik katimagamik tahapkualu NWMB uvani Ubluikvia 2019 katimadjutauyunik. 107 nik pungniiknik angunnahuaktaulutik kihimi hila maliklugu angunnahuaknikmun nirgitnik, takungnakhivaktunik kihimi ukiakhami nugyuukgaktinnagitlu. Ukallautigiyauvaktunik talvuna Hikutilikviani uvani 2 katimadjutauvaktunik mikharut angunnahuaknikmun tamangnik angnulluk imalu unguhulluk pidjutautaktunik pilugit angunnahuaktautaktunik, taimainakmut inungni ihaagiangnakmut nikitianik nikigivaktainik tamakpangangnut ukiumi; pidjutivakgainiklu havagivakgait huli amiit mikharut anurakhanik imalu kakhaniklu.

Tahapkuat HTO nipliutigihimayainik ihumalutigiyauvaktunik kanukgitunik havakhikhimayunik ikiikliyauhimayunik atuktauvaktunik Ahiakmiutanik Kivatani tuktutainik TAH pilakilutik alauyuniklu ammihuakyuinik tuktunik alauyunitlu nirgitinik talvani Kugluktuk nunainilu (ilidjuhinitlu: Taryumi Kikiiktautainiklu tuktutainik; tuktuuvak). Kanukgiliukpaktunik huli alauyunik nirgitinik angunnahuaktauvaktunik Kanukgiliukgutauvaktuniklu nirgitinik angunnahuaktaulluakuyauvaktunik pidjutiyukhanik naudjutiyukhanik ikayutauyukhanik tuktutainik BNE tuktu, kanukgilidjutihimayunik TAH pivakhimayunik 340; aah ikiikliyauhimayunik TAH pidjutitaktunik aaihikpaktilugit alauyunik nirgitiniklu.

Aah ammigaitunik tikuaktauvaktunik avaatingnukpaktunik nikikhakhiukpaktunik nirgitinik nirgitit havagiyauvaktukhanik. Tadja nunalingni havakatauvaktunik mikharut amagoit niakuinik katitiktauvaktunik manikhakhautigiplugit havagiyauvaktunik tadja tahapkunanga Havakvit Nunalikiyit. Talvanganit tahapkunani havagiyauliktunik uvani ukiumi 2018/19, 101 nik amagonik angunnahuaktauvaktunik. Tahapkununa kufiutilanginik kilaminuak ammigaikhimayunik pidjutaugumik havakhikhimagumik \$300/ihiviuktauyukhanik. Angunnahuakpaktunik ukaalukhimayunik mikharut akikhautikhanik piyauyukhanik akittukyumiyauyukhanik, tahapkuatlu pidjutivakniaktugulluit angunnahuakpaktukhauyugulluit amagokhiukpakniakgulluaktutlu pidjutivakhimayut taimani 101 nik angunnahuaktauvakhimayunik pidjutivaktukhanik angunnahuaktauvaktukhaniklu.

Atuktauvaktunik pitkuhiktukpaktunik huli ilihimadjutiplugit mikharut akhaait ammigaiyumivaliktunik, pivaktunik ammigaitunik takuvaktunik akhaanik akhaakgiaktunik, akhaakgiakpaiktunik imalu talimanik akhaakalikpaktuniklu, ilanginik aktikikyukilikpaktunik maamainit.

Tahapkununa Ahiak Kivatani Tuktunik Munakgiyauyukhanik Havagiyauyukhanik Pangnattauyunik pihimayunik ilihimayauvaktunik tuniyauvaktunik uvani Imakguktikviani 2019; pihimayunik aah kiuyauvaktunik piyukhanik havakatigiktukhanik panaarinitlu havaktukhanik nutanguktikgiyukhanik pangnattauyukhanik havakatigiktiaklutiklu. Talvanganit talvuna, tahapkuat HTO pidjutivakhimayunik katimakatauvaktunik tahapkunani Kavamat Nunavut ammigaiktukhutik havakatigikpaktunik imalu pivalialiktunik tutkikhaivaliavaliktunik kanuk angiutauvaktunik.

Tahapkuat HTO havakhimakpaktunik huli havakatigivakgait tahapkuanik Havakvit Nunalikiyit mikharut munakgiyauyukhanik havagiyauyukhanik imalu ihiviukhinikmun naunaiyainikmun naunaitkutakhanik katitiktauvaktunik.

Ikiikliyauhimayunik havakhikhimayunik tahapkununa TAH taimailiukgumayunik 107 nik pangniiknik kihimi pipkaihunguyuk pilaakilutinilu aah ayuuknakhihunguyuk ihuigutivalialutik nauvalliavaktunik huli inugiangnianik nunalingni. Inuyunik ihaagiahutiggivakgaat atuktaulluakpaktuk kihimi nikikgilluakpagaat nikitianik, pidjutitkiyumikpaktuk kihimi inuhikgingnaktuk nirgiyaulluakpaktunik.



<u>۲٬4U≁۲</u>

ר⊲אט:

ϽΡϹʹΡΛ: Χ

### ン־٦~&`ح٦~، כַם` ڪַכַר װיָרָאַ אַרָאָר איָרָאָ אַרַאָר אַרָאָ אַכַר (כָאָ אָאָרָאָ אַרַאָר אַיַרָאָ איַראָר פּיעריש אייראַראַר אַראַר אַרָאָר אַרָאָר אַייראָראָ איַאאָאילאָאָ גיאָאָאָ

∆⊃⊂∿Րິ

- ব్రార్ 1980 స్టాం, ೧೯೬೧৬५೭ సిగిగాం గాంకి గాంకి గాంకి గాంకి సారి స్టాంకి సారి స్టాంకి స్టాం స్టాంకి స్
- 2015-Г Г<sup>с</sup>\D\P\P\C D\U005C 19,700 \u00edD\U005C CC
   2012-Г \u00ed\U005C D\U005C 35,000 DCDAC. Could 2015-Г ucDC\U005CP7Lt% 37% or
   ГРоб\D\U005C 2012-Г \u00ed\U005CDJA
   СDJA
   СDJA
   СDJA
   СDJA
   СDJA
   СDJA
   СDJA
   CDJA
   CDJA
- $PP' dP' dP' d = 2015 \Gamma$  "b' dP' d = C d = C' d' CP dP' C, b = 2015 C b' d = C d

### Ľ°∿°6∽∆°σ°∩°

- $C\Delta L^{\infty}$   $b\sigma^{1}$  2017,  $d \ll \Box c \wedge b^{1} \Delta c \wedge c^{\infty} \Box^{2}$   $A \subset a^{0} \Delta c^{0} \wedge c^{\infty} \Delta c^{0} \wedge 

### Ϸʹͽͷ⊲ͽϽͽ៶ϯϲ϶ͺ

- ∪¿j<sub>∿</sub>⋖ϟ₽<sub>°</sub>√



b)  $\Box_{a}$   $\sim$   $\wedge$   $2^{5b}$  < c < 1 < c < cBuilding  $N_{unavut}$  Together  $N_{unavuliuqatigiingniq}$ Bâtir le  $N_{unavut}$  ensemble

### 2018 ʹϧϲϞϷϭϧϧͺϹϲϫϲϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫ

### (Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus)

### ﺧᢣ᠆᠘ᡬ ᡄᡃᡃᠣ᠘ᢣᡃ, ᡩ᠋᠋᠋ᡢᡨ᠋ᠮᢂ᠊᠋ᠴ᠅, ᡩ᠐ᡨᠮᢂ᠊᠋᠕᠂ᡬ᠘ᢣᠳ ᠔᠘ᢣᡄ᠋᠕ᢩ᠘᠘









### ᠴᡆ᠘ᠳᡆᡗ᠘ᡔᢕ᠘ᡄᡆ᠊᠘ᢞᢕᡄ᠄᠘ᡔᡐᢕᠵᢕ᠋









- לשל איטריט איט
- Ćŀd
   Ĵ°D
   Ĵ<D</li>
   Ĵ<D</li>









Herd • Bathurst • Beverly • Bluenose-East











ڬ<sup>ۥ</sup>ۮۮۥٝڞ<sup>؞</sup>٦؞ ؇ۥٝڡ؇؞ ڮ۲؞ ۥ؋ػۥ؞٦ڡۮ؆؞ ؞؋ػ؞؞٦ڡڎ؆٩؞ ؞؋ػ؞؞٦ڡڎ؆٩؞





 $P^{P} = \Delta^{P} \Delta$ 





# **ላንታር ⊳ ບ ບ ບ ບ ບ ບ ບ ບ ບ ບ**

<sup>ና</sup> ሪ ው አንድር ነው የስት ነ

### 

|  |  | アドレートの日本の日本  | がたいまたというの記 | いたいないであるという | 語を見たいというないとなって | ションション | たたいので、「ない」 |  | Bernark, Directory                       |
|--|--|--------------|------------|-------------|----------------|--------|------------|--|--|
|  |  | のでので、ためのためで、 |            | 記でいたのである    | のためであるとう       |        |            | A STATE OF S | N AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN |

\*\*

**SGREENLINK** 

Carbou Bathurst Lines 1-15 1:50,002





# ۶۵۵٬۳۵۲ دے ۵۲٬۲۵۲ م ۵۵٬۲۰۲ مارح مارک کر ۱٬۶۵۵ م

 Table 11: Summary of composition survey results on Bathurst calving ground June 2018 in photo and visual strata.

| Stratum                    | #<br>groups |           | Adult fema | ales             | Yearlings | Bulls    | Total<br>caribou |
|----------------------------|-------------|-----------|------------|------------------|-----------|----------|------------------|
|                            |             | Total     | breeding   | non-<br>breeding |           |          | (1 yr+)          |
| Photo                      | 80          | 1,517     | 1,134      | 383              | 242       | 0        | 1,759            |
| Visual East<br>Visual West | 38<br>52    | 46<br>135 | 20<br>72   | 26<br>63         | 33<br>94  | 36<br>34 | 115<br>263       |

| Cows | Bulls | Calves | Groups |
|------|-------|--------|--------|
| 940  | 532   | 431    | 39     |

 $P_{0}^{0}P$ 

ϷϼϤͼʹϧϧϤͼͺ;ϼϿϽϹϧϦϹͼͳϧϳϹ ͼʹͰ;ϧϹϷʹͿϢϧͺϗͺϒ;Ϥ;ϷϲͼϽͼ ϽϧϞϭʹϟϥ;Ϙ;ϹͺϤͼϭϤϧϧϲͺϤͽϦϲ;Ͻ ;ϷϲϞϷϲͼͳϧϳϹ







# 2018 פֿל כי כי גערי גייער אָאָרערי









11

᠌ᠴ᠋᠋᠄᠋ᡃ᠋ᡖᢄ᠂᠘᠊᠅᠘᠅᠋᠘᠅᠆᠘᠘᠅᠆᠕᠋᠅᠘᠅᠋᠕᠅᠋᠘᠅᠋᠕᠅᠋᠘᠅᠂᠕᠅᠘᠅᠂᠕᠅᠘᠅᠂᠘᠅᠃᠘᠅ ᠅᠖᠊᠋᠋᠋᠊᠆᠘᠅᠋᠃᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅ ᠘᠃᠋᠋ᡎ᠅᠋᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅᠘᠅

בירויטיבידי איבראי 3% ארייביאייבאיני פירי אייבאייני בירויטיביירילי איבראייני אייבאיני אייבאיני אייבאייבאייני בירויטיבייני אייבאייבאייבאי

### ۲۵۶ از ۵۵۰ ۲۵ میلاد از ۲۵۰ میلام، 




▷P⊲ċ̇́,ʰdˤ ໑ˤད◬ˤ:⊲ˤⴰଈ⊲ˤ (▷⊃∧ᡅ) 21 ໑ˤད◬ˤ:100
⊲ˤⴰଈ⊲ˤ (⊲<<<<>>̇́,৬)





Ċŀdd Ͻ·ϽΔ· ΛϷϟϽ·ϧ·Γ°σ Lϲ·Ͻ ΔΔΔϞʹϲͺͺͼʹϲͺ<·ϟͶ·. Ͻ·ϽႱϟϥ·ͽ<·ϽΔ Űϼϧd· LΡϹϧϐͼͻϨͶϷͿͼϼͽͶϲϽ ĊϧϥϿ Ͻ·ϽΔι ϤϷϲϹϷͶϥ;ϷϿ ϥϲϼͺͽϽϳͱΓϹ







# PULS JGC JGC JGC JGC JGC

•  $b@L^{b}d^{c}C^{c} \Delta C^{c}C^{c} \Delta C^{c}C^{c} \Delta C^{c}C^{c} \Delta C^{c}C^{c} \Delta C^{c}C^{c} \Delta C^{c} \Delta C^{c$ 

 $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$  $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$  $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$  $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$  $\Delta^{i}$   $\Delta^{i}$  $\Delta^{i$ 





לארי שמשי לאררתאיטי גדעשטעשי רארישטעשי לארי שמיאלי ארבנישרי אישראשישרי 10 אישי אישיר.

### <u>ላ</u>«በርኪሥያ ለነዋት» በረጉ በራ በ



# <sup>6</sup>ל<sup>μ</sup> THANK YOU QUANAQUTIN MERCI





### ⊲∿Ր**⊀**₀₽∩⊅<sub>⊂</sub> ଦ⊽₋∟⊲₀,۲۲₄₀

 $\dot{\mathsf{C}}^{*} \frown \mathsf{D}^{*} \dot{\mathsf{D}}^{*} \rightarrow \mathsf{D}^{*} \rightarrow \mathsf{D}^$ 

ርLነd

### ݮ⊐**ح**⊽,₀۲<u>۱</u>∪ ∀⊃⊂<sub>°</sub>८,⊶۵

| ⊴°Ր⊀ኈ₽₽∩ቇኈፘ⊀ኈ ๔Ճ֊ႠՐ⊲ኈํഺഺ๙ъ   | i   |
|--|-----|
| ᠘ᠴ᠆᠋᠋᠂ᡗ᠈᠊᠋ᢖ᠈᠋᠋᠘᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆  | ii  |
| ᡆ᠋ᠴᡆ᠘᠋᠋᠋ᢛᡝ᠋᠋᠘ᠴ᠆᠋᠂ᢉ᠊ᢑᡃ᠋   | iii |
| 1.0 ▷☞᠖᠆Ϥ< ∧᠈ᢣᡣ᠋᠋᠂ᡶ᠂ᢩᡬᢛ᠙᠊᠘᠋᠋᠆ᢞᠾ᠋᠋᠋᠋  | 5   |
| 2.1 ヘ᠈ᢣᡣᡐᡶᢈ᠋᠌ᢦ᠋᠖᠋ᠧᢦ᠋᠉᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡔ᠉᠘ᡠᡄ   | 5   |
| 2.2 ზ౨ <sup>ቈ</sup> ╡ჼ₽ႺჂჄ┠ႻႱ ႼႮႼჂჾ  | 5   |
| 3.0 ÞLᢝᠣᠫ᠋ᢛ᠋ᠬᡟᠣ ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡖ᠋᠘ᡩᡊ᠊᠋ᢄ᠋ᢄ᠆᠘᠋᠁᠁᠁᠁᠁᠁᠁   | 5   |
| $3.1.1\ 3.0\ \dot{ m P}$ L $^{ m c}$ $^{ m b}$ L $^{ m c}$ | 6   |
| 4.0 ለኦሲ <mark></mark> የረም- ዮ <sub>ህ</sub> -ድናፐ ፈናጋሲፈኑዮ ወር አውስ የስት የሰላ  | 8   |

### 1.0 >שיוֹרס< א'ז∩∿נ סׂייףכובס-ני

### 2.1 ለነ**ጘ**∩∿Ե⊂ ⊳ኄኬ⊾⊲ኄል⊳ጘLσ∿ՐC

### 2.2 ኄዾጞሩግር የር የሀገር የ

### 3.0 ₽'d⊂Ľ<sup>®</sup>′₽∩ Ϥ'L⊃ ϷLť'σϤ<sup>®</sup>ᡤ<sup>c</sup> ⊌∩L≯<sup>°</sup>r<sup>c</sup> Ϸ<sup>®</sup>ħ⊲<sup>®</sup>ÅϷ/Lσ<sup>°</sup>UC «Δ<sup>·</sup>ϲΓϤ<sup>®</sup>/Lť<sup>®</sup>

### 4.0. ▷᠖ᡅᢦᠫ᠅᠘ᡔ᠅ ᠖ᡣᡄ᠋᠋Ĺ᠂᠋ᡄ᠂᠋ᠫ᠂᠋᠋ᢕ᠅᠋ᢕ᠅᠋ᢕ᠅ᢕ᠅ᢕ᠅᠆ ▷᠋ᠫ᠕ᡅ 7, 2019

arsigma arsigma

⊂⊳∿۲⊳∩ש•בת⊲⁴℃ שלייבי ∆ברׂי⊃ד שי⊃∆⊃ך.

Ċ'dd  $\dot{P}L$  's  $d^{\circ}h'$ 's bhL's r' PhD' 'h a h > 0's  $\dot{P}'$  a h < 0's  $\dot{P}' = 0$ 's  $\dot$ 

### 

<u>L<L'd<sup>\*</sup>Γ<sup>c</sup></sub> Δαδ<sup>c</sup> - <</li>
<u>Δαδ<sup>c</sup> Ͻ<sup>∞</sup> Lδ<sup>k</sup>:</u> CΔδΩ ←, dδ P P Δ
<u>Δαδ<sup>c</sup> Ͻ<sup>∞</sup> Lδ<sup>k</sup>:</u> CΔδΩ ←, dδ P P Δ
<u>Δαδ<sup>k</sup>Γ ϷL t
CΔδΩ ←, dδ P P Δ
<u>Δ<sup>6</sup> Δ<sup>\*</sup> Δ<sup>2</sup> L
<u>δ</u> Δ<sup>\*</sup> Δ<sup>\*</sup> Δ
<u>δ</u> Δ</u></u></u>

### ₽゚レム℠⊃∆⊀๊:

•-\_℃: ⊳⊃∧\_ 7, 2019

#### <u>۸٬ՀՍ֊Ր֊ ⊳,۴۳⊲,۵,۲۲Բ֊։</u>

ለ/Lלዏ 2018-Γ ዺ፞ጏ፞ ዦጋኁ℃▷ናል℃Ր⊂⊂ ⊲ነ≻⌒▷ናኇካሇ ፞ዹጘ∆J⊂▷/Lלዏ.

#### **ϷʹϐϷϟʹ·ϞϪʹͺϤ<sup>ͱ</sup>Lͺ\_ Ϥ**Λʹ**·ͼϥϹ·**Δϲ: ΛϹʹϐ<sup>ϣ</sup>ʹϹʹϽʹ<sup>ϧ</sup>

᠕᠆ᡕ᠋᠕᠋ᠿ᠋᠕ᡃ᠋ᢐ᠂᠋᠆ᠴ᠒᠂᠊᠋᠋᠋᠆᠋ᠶ᠘ᡰᢂ᠅᠆ᠺ᠊ᠫ

$$\begin{split} \dot{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{L}\mathsf{K}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\dot{\mathsf{H}}\mathsf{C} = \mathsf{A}\mathsf{D}\mathsf{L}\mathsf{K}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}\mathsf{L}\mathsf{K}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}\mathsf{D}^{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{\mathsf{G}}}{\mathsf{G}}^{\mathsf{G}}{$$

#### <u>۸٬۹۶৯٬۲۵۲ ጋ۵۶۶٬۳ ۲٬۹۲۴ ۵٬۲۰۵ کو ۲٬۹۶۸ ۲٬۳</u>

᠊᠋ᠫ᠋ᢛ᠋᠋ᢆᢣᢛ᠋ᢕᠵᡄᢂ᠋᠂ᠳᡄᡅᡄ᠊᠕᠋ᡕᢁᡎᢕᡄ

᠕ᢣ⊳Ր⊲ᡃ᠋ᡃᢨᡗ᠆᠋᠋᠆ᡗ

୵∆≟℉൙ഄ഻൳⊃൳ϽႱϟ⊲₽∩⊳≪·Ͻϲϧ ϫϩℯՐϳϲͺϷ.

### 4.1 ለታሲ<mark>የ</mark>ረኈ - የ∿J·ሮና ⊲·⊃ሲ⊲ዖበ<sup>c</sup>\∆<sup>c</sup>

૯૫ૹ૦ ϤϷϞϷϲϷ΅ϽΓ, «Ͻʹ ϫϞ΅ϹϷͿͶልϭʹϒ·Ϲ ϫϲ΅ϧʹϒ· ϽϭϞϷϲϷ΅Ͻ· ϷͰϟʹϭϤ΅Ͷ·Ϳͼ ϧͶͰϟϓ·ͽͼ ϤͰͺͻͺϤϒʹϒ·ͽͼͺϤϷϲͼϟʹϧͶϔ·ϭ·ͿϚͺϒϲͺϧͶϔ·Ͻͽͼ. ϤϫͶϲͺϞϞͿͼ ϧͶͽͶͽϲϷ΅Ͻͼ ϤϷϲͼϟʹϧͶϔͼϽϭ ϷʹϧͺϤ΅Ͻʹϭ·Ϳͼ Ϸ·ͻʹϞϧͼͺϷϽϭͺͺͳ, 2019 ϹΔϧϭͺͻͺϫϞ΅ϹϷͿͶልϭʹϒ·Ͼͺϫϲ΅ϧʹϒͼ ϫͻϫϪϟ΅ϹϷϲϷ΅ϽͼͺϤͰͺͻͺͽϲϳͼͺϤϷϲͼϟϭ·ϳͼͺϒͼͿϟͽʹϟϿͶϲϹϷʹͼϟʹϧͶϔͿͶϷ·ͻͶϲ.

P<sup>5</sup>J<sup>c</sup>-<sup>4</sup>T d<sup>c</sup> a a b<sup>2</sup> b c<sup>4</sup>C<sup>6</sup> b c<sup>4</sup>C<sup>6</sup> b c<sup>4</sup>C<sup>6</sup> b c<sup>6</sup> b c

### ዾσיוֹסי יףיטאי כ>כ>ר 2018 דיאאאיאאי, שמאיר

#### σσφυζος

> ዺ ፈሪናጋጭ በበናቀ/L៩ናዕበጐሁ ፈሪሷሊσኦዎጭ
> ኦቴኦሥሌ ጋσኦኦዲያ ኦσቴር ላΓ ርፊኦፊላΓ:
"Γኁኣኦኣርኦሩር ኦና ወናና ኦጭጋና ላና ፈና ላና
ጋናጋና ሬሲዮና ላΓ/σዮዮና ላዮ ላዮ ምዮር ላና
ኦዮኦሎርኦσዮዮና ላልጭ/L៩ዮቦበታና የዮህኦና
ጋናጋዮዮ ኦዮኦጋΓ ጋናጋዮዮ σ: 2018
ወናና ርኦናልኑ ላኦዮ ህላበታና የኦኦኦና ም."

 همه د لول ول ۸۰ مه مه ۲۰ مو ۲۰ مه ۲۰ مو 




bンハンリュージ ハア<sup>5b</sup>くぐこ dハイ この Building *Nunavut* Together *Nunavul* liuqatigiingniq Bâtir le *Nunavut* ensemble

> حرک<sup>ه</sup>d<sup>c</sup> Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut Ministère de l'Environnement

#### ᡆ᠋᠋ᠴᡆ᠘ᡃ᠘᠋᠋ᠣᠮᢑ

<sup>ና</sup>ዮኄሁዮ ጋናጋኈቦና 'የበላታናጋና ላፐታσና ወሏዎኑፐ ላቴ ወደናታላፐ ወደር<sup>-</sup>ምና, ጋ<sup>ኈ</sup>ኄልታኈቦና ርኮዕላ ጋናጋΔና ዸ፟ሏϷታሮϷናታ<sup>ኈ</sup>ምታሪ, ለኈዕታኈሪና ላቴ σናዮኁዄፍ ለታϷታሲላኄႦኈጋውና.

∘₽∿Ն⊳⊂ ჂჿჂჅႱჿ ⊳∩₅₅С₅₽ссерс  $PPC^{b}DPC^{c}$   $D^{c}D^{c}$  (Rangifer tarandus Ċ⊳q⊲⊃c⊃⊽c ₽∿ႱჄつႠႷ groenlandicus). ᠴ᠋᠋᠂ᡴᢞ᠗᠅ᡗ᠆᠋ᡔ᠈ᡆ ר,⊅ב⊳ר d°o\_∆c b∩ჼb℃ჼ<sup>™</sup>⊃ና~⊳ჼ<sup>™</sup>⊃∪<sup>™</sup> כי⊃<sup>™</sup>ר ᠕ᢞ᠋ᡣᢩ᠂ᠣ᠈ᠳᢄᢕ  $\sum \sigma$ LOCHAR LELEGENC (CNWT) JPJAIPUCHE  $\Lambda \subset \Lambda^{\circ} b \Lambda^{\circ} b \Lambda^{\circ} D \Lambda^{\circ} D \Delta^{\circ} b \Lambda^{\circ} b \Lambda^{\circ} D \Lambda^{\circ} D \Delta^{\circ} h \Lambda^{\circ} h$ 

∘Ի∘ր⊳շ ⊲୮୷୷∿∩ 1986-E ჂჿჂჅႱჿ ר׳∽⊳∽<<br />
Γ׳∽⊳<br />
Γ׳∽><br />
Γ·∽><br />
Γ·</br />
Γ ᠂ᡃᠣᡗᢩ᠕ᠴᢄ᠉᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ 1990-∿Ր°σσ<sup>с</sup>. ᠘ᡃᠣ᠋᠊ᠳᢂ᠆᠋᠕ᡩᡄ᠋ᢉᢦ᠋᠋᠋᠂ᠳᢕᡄᢕᡐᡃᠣ᠋ᡃᠣ᠖᠋ 2006 ⊲ĽL 2009. JCJC bCcUrDr 100,000-J 32,000 PLYAC AUDAC ᠫᡃᡗᢕᠵᡃᢩᢛ᠔ᠽᢈ  $P^{-}C^{+}b^{+}D^{-}D^{-}\sigma^{+}$ ⊲L Ϥαρία ᠕ᢣ᠘ᡃᠣᢩᡐᡗ ⊲۲∠لد°−۲ ൧൨**൳ഀ**൳൨

 L° Δ > 

### ϽϚʹͿϷϧϽϲ

ϽϚႱჼხჼჼჂჼჼ <sup>6</sup>P>√<sup>6</sup>⊃Cc  $\Lambda C^{sb} \cap \Omega$ ⊲۲۲⊃۲C⊳ ωĊσ ᠆᠋᠆᠘᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠘᠆᠕᠆᠘᠆᠕᠆᠘᠆ °o ∆c ᠋ᠫᡗ᠋᠋ᡥᢉᠣ ⊲°o\_∆<sup>c</sup>. ⊲L ᠂᠔᠘ᠳ᠋ᠴ᠘ᡩ ᠋ᠴ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠫ᠋᠋᠋᠄᠕᠋᠃ᡗ᠆ᠣ ᠋᠄ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠔᠋ᡔ᠋ᡩᠳ᠔ᠴ᠋ᡬ Ċºdao JOOG.

### 4.202445

bዉ<sup>ݠ</sup>ᡪ∿Ⴑσ <sup>ເ</sup>₽∿Ⴑ⊳ና. 2003-୮σና. \_\_iና⊂⊳ነል∿Րና ₽₽₽₽₽₽₽ ᠂ᡃᠣᢂ᠋ᢣ᠋ᡩᠳ᠘ᡃ Lebberlyc ᢂ᠋᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ 17 ᠄ᠿ᠋᠈ᠳᢄ᠘᠘ᠼ JCJQ ᠫ᠋᠂᠆᠘᠆ᡐ ᠈᠐ᢕᢣᡪᢛᠫᢕ᠋ ⊲⊔L ᢣ᠋᠋ᢛ᠋₽ᡖᢛᡆᡕ᠖ᡄᠧ᠋ᠴᡄ ᠂ᡃᠵᡆ᠊ᠣ᠘ᡃ (bDA)⊳∿רי) י6∿רכייס ילס 4, 5, 6, ⊲ר ⊲°ĠJCĹ⊆ 10. 2018. م⊃م√د∪∢،⊃۱ <sup>5</sup>PP22 ᠄ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠔᠋ᡔ᠋ᡩ᠋ᢕ CdhDyac (⊲ኦሥህ⊲™ 1). 10 P⊆ĖC  $^{6}DD^{5}A^{6}D^{6}$ ᢄ᠆᠆᠆᠋᠆᠖ᡆᢩ᠈᠆ᡆ᠅᠘ᡔ᠂᠋ᡗᢪ᠋᠆᠖ᡆ᠈᠘᠊᠋ᠴ᠂᠙᠋ᢆ᠆᠖᠘᠘᠘᠘ ൶൭൜ൄ ₠₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽ 

ჂႽჂႻჿ ₽₽₽С⁰₽ J<sup>,</sup>JJJJJ,  $\forall P \leq P$ ᠂᠋ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠋ᠵᢛᢗᠵᡄᢂ᠋᠉  $\Lambda C^{i}b^{i}\sigma^{ib}\Delta^{c}$ .  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathcal{T}}^{\mathcal{T}}$ ᠂᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡃ᠆᠆᠘ᡩᡓᢑ᠆᠂ᡆᠵ᠆᠘᠂ᢓ᠆ᢍ᠋ ଏଝୄ∩୴ୖ୰ d⊃σ ᠋᠂ᡃᡉ᠋᠋᠋ᠳ᠘ᢗᠵ᠋ᡝ᠘ᡄ (Lˤᢣᢆ°ᠳ<sup>ь</sup> 'ዕ⊳ትኣኈ∩съ ላጋኈር⊳σъႱ, ላኦትግህላኈ 2). 2018. JCJQ ᠘᠋᠋᠅ᡣ᠋ᠺᡆᢑ᠘ᡔᡆᢛ᠐ᢑᠣᢕᡄ ൧ൎ൨൳⊳ൎ൳ഀ഻ഀഀഀഀഀഀഀ ᢗ᠍᠔ᢣᢂᡪᡦ 5002558CLUZC ᠂ᡃ᠐ᡔ᠘᠅᠖ᢕ᠘ *᠆*ᡃb°᠊᠋᠋᠋ᠳ᠋ᢑᢑᠫᡣ᠋ᢈ 160  $P \subset \dot{\Gamma} C / \Delta b^{\varsigma} G^{\varsigma}$ <u>Ψ</u>LϽ·Ͻϲͺϳͼ ΔϿϥϙͺϽͼϽͽϽͲͺϘϧϯΓγϤγ <sup>1</sup>2%ישטישטאליאסארי 800 ĻΟΛο 

 $\mathcal{D}^{\circ}$ boshows ibalander of all ACibioshops.

 $\Lambda C^{6} D^{6} C^{6}$   $D^{6} D^{6} C^{6} D^{6}  

᠋ᠴ᠋᠋᠋᠂ᠫᡊ᠊ᢂ᠋ᠴ᠋ᡗ

⊴⊃∿⊃∩

∆∟∿სσ

⊲∿≻<\_⊃∿∩°

᠂᠘ᠵᠫ᠘ᠿ

 $\Delta \subset P^{sb} D^{sb} C P \subset P^{sb} C^{sb}$ 

⊲ഺ∿൛ഀഀഀ൱





ᢀᡩᢕᡄᡅᢣᡃᡃᡆ Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut Ministère de l'Environnement

ήσLc 8. 2018. ᠂ᡃᠣ᠘᠆᠋᠋᠘᠊᠋᠆᠘ᠣᢩ᠆᠘ ᠋᠄ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠔᠋᠆᠆᠘᠂ᠳ ۶dċjCp ∆్ఎ∩  $\Gamma^{v} \nabla^{c} \nabla^{c} \nabla^{c}$ ᡆ᠋᠋ᠴᡆ᠘ᡃ᠋ᡃᢛᠠ᠘ᠳ᠋ᢛᡃᡪᠳᢩᢈ  $P^{\circ}P^{\circ}D^{\circ}$ ᡏᡩ᠋᠕᠃ᡩ᠘᠊ᠫᠣ᠋᠕᠆᠋᠘᠂ᠫᠴ᠘ᠫᠴ᠋᠕᠆ᡩᠺᡄᢂ᠋᠘

### ᠂ᡃᠣ᠋ᠴ᠘᠆ᢞᠾᠣᢂ᠆

2018-CC Parameter 8,207  $\Delta^{\circ}a\Delta^{\circ}$  CC  $\Delta^{\circ}$ ᠆᠕ᡃᢣᡤ᠌°᠕ᢒ᠖ᢆᠣ᠋᠘ᢙ (⊲৸৴৺৸৴ 3). ⊲d°σ°°°σ 2015 ⊲L 2018 Γ'\>\ مےمح\ہر 58.5% ᡏᡄᢧᢕᢛ ᠫᡃᡗ᠋ᠧᠣ ⊲Γ*ι*σ∿∩ς, 61% ᠕ᢩ᠂ᡆ᠋ᠣᡄ᠂᠋᠕ᢩ᠂ᡆ᠘ 55% ンン⊂⊳∿ンσ Ċ°۹ **ച**പ്പപ്പം ᡏᢕᡄᠧ᠒᠋᠂ᢅᠣ᠈ᢕ ᠕ᡐᢕ᠍ᢣᡗᢑ ᡥᡄᢣᠣ᠌ᡏᢛᢗ᠌᠌ᠵ᠘ᡃᢋᡄ ⊲ĽL  $\Lambda^{+} \mathcal{C} \mathcal{D}^{+} \mathcal{L}^{-} \mathcal{D}^{+} \mathcal{D}^{+$ 



Building Nunavut Together Nunavuliuqatigiingniq Bâtir le Nunavut ensemble
Building Nunavut Together Nunavuliuqatigiingniq Bâtir le Nunavut ensemble

> ᢀᡩᢕᡄᡅᢣᡃᡃᡆ Department of Environment Avatiliqiyikkut Ministère de l'Environnement









⊳ρίσ⊳ζ α\_αΔιοCρίζζας βΛιορζας

#### a\_a\_dCD2

᠙᠆᠆᠘ᢁ᠊᠕ᢛᢗᠵ᠘ᢞ 48cJ@r/r4]r ͽϼͽϧͻϲϲ ᠂᠋ᠳ᠔᠘ᠽ᠋᠂᠘ متصحيمل ᡏᢕᡗᠴᡆ ݐᠭᡄᢂ᠈ᠳᢗᡄ᠉ᠫ 2011-2018  $\mathcal{D}$   ᠋ᡆ᠘ᡃ᠋ᡬ᠘ᠳᡅ᠙ᡃᢗᠧ᠋᠃ᡆ᠋ᡃᡧ᠙ᢣᢩ᠂ᠳ᠉ᢕ 0.88 ᠘᠘᠘᠘ᢣᢂ᠂᠕ᢗ᠋᠄ᠹ᠘᠕᠘᠙ᢧ᠘᠘᠘ 

ዾ᠈ᢣ᠘ᢣᢄ᠂ᢕ᠋ ᡖ᠋ᡣᢨ᠋᠋᠈᠊᠋᠘ᠳ᠋᠋᠘᠄᠋ᡖᡄᢗᢛᢕᡄ  $^{\circ}P^{\circ}UP^{\circ}$  ) )  $^{\circ}P^{\circ}UP^{\circ}$  )  $^{\circ}P^{\circ}UP^{\circ}UP^{\circ}$  )  $^{\circ}P^{\circ}UP^{\circ$ ⊃∽ാ∿Ր°൧. ⊳d⊲⊂ 73% ₽₽₽₽₽₽ <sup>ና</sup>ዮኄሀኦና ወናርኦናልላው. የ<sup>-</sup>ርረውላኈርኦረዚሩ പാപ∆2∩ംപ്ര CGrPoUdr

᠂ᠡ᠆ᡐᠵ᠘᠆᠕᠆᠕ ۶₽∿L`Pc ჂჿჂჅႱჿ ᠙ᢣᡃ᠆᠆᠋ᠬᢦ᠆ᠺ  $\Delta P + 2 \nabla A = 0$  ישטאיש איש איש איש ᠕᠘ᡃᡆᢧ᠘ p47&-Cd4c ⊲۲۲σ۲ <sup>s</sup>b<sup>c</sup>Ò<sup>e</sup>o 2∩ ⊲<sup>s</sup><sup>b</sup>⊃∩<sup>c</sup>

# ⊳₅ףכףכ₀ک₀

⊴ℂ∿Ր℠ϽՐ⊂ ᠋᠂ᡃᡠᡗ᠋ᡎᢁᢓ᠋᠕᠆ᡐᢑ᠘ ⊲୮√∽୷୵∠≻∿∩°ज 1986 ⊳d⊲ 470,000 ८८२% Ċ°۹ 98%-F<sup>c</sup>. ᠂ᠳᡐᡐᡃ᠖ ᠋᠂ᡃᠣᡗ᠕ᡱᡆᢄ᠘᠕ᡷᡆ᠋ ᠫ᠋ᡬᡃ᠋᠅ᢕᢕᢕᢣᡃᠲ᠋᠋ᡅ᠉᠋ᡗᡬ ώργγαι]ς δ<u>η</u>κόσκας αγΓ δηργας ᠂ᡃᠣᡗᢥᡆ᠌᠌ᢓᢛ᠆᠆ᡣᢦ᠉ᢕᢩᠣᡆᢌᠫᡄ ᡆ᠋ᠴᡆ᠘ᡃ᠋ᢛᡝᠵᡄ᠂ᢆᠵ᠘᠋᠋᠖᠆ᢆᢧ᠘᠋᠋᠖᠆᠆᠘  $\Lambda \square A^{\circ} \square$ ᠊᠋᠋ᡏᡆ᠘ᡩ᠋ᢆ᠔᠘᠋᠋᠋ᡃ᠋᠋ᢄᡩᠣ᠋᠋᠃ᡄ᠁ᠺ᠘᠁ᠺ᠘᠁᠘ ᡏᡆ᠘ᡃ᠋ᡬ᠘ᢞᡠ᠋᠋᠄᠋᠋ᢣᢄ᠂ᡆ᠘ᠵ᠅᠋᠘ᠵ᠅᠘ᠵ᠅᠘ᠵ ᢆ᠔᠘ᢞᠣ᠆᠆᠆᠆᠂᠙᠆᠕᠆᠉᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ ⊲u סףקס⊳ ᠫᡗ᠘ᡨ᠘᠘᠘᠘᠘ ᠋᠂ᡃ᠋ᡖ᠘ᡗ᠋ᢕ᠋ᠴ᠘᠊᠋  $4^{\circ}\Delta\sigma^{\circ}b^{\circ}D^{\circ}$ ⊲۲۵°−۵°

∆ᡄᠲᡗᡄ 2018 ᡩᢪᢑ᠐ᠵᡄ᠂ᡆ᠋ᡷᠾᢣ᠌ᢓᢛᢣ᠘ᢞᡄ ⊲ᡆ᠋᠘ᡄ فدکھک میں مالامیان (Queen Maud ᡣ᠙ᠳ᠘᠋᠋᠋᠘ᢞᡆᡅ᠋᠋᠕ᡄ᠋ᡃ᠋᠋ᡖ᠅ᢕᡱᠴ᠋᠘᠆ᡎ᠘ ∿L℃℃J LCCD  $\mathcal{C}^{+}\mathcal{C}^{+}\mathcal{C}^{+}$ ₽₽₫₢₷₽₽₫ UCJU ∧∩⊲∿⊃σ ப்லி∧்ட  $\nabla \Delta \nabla \nabla$ ᠕ᡅᠡᡏ᠋᠋ᠮ᠆᠕᠘᠆᠕᠖᠆᠕᠘᠘᠘᠘ ᠫᡃᡆ᠋ᠳᡃ ᠫ᠋᠂ᠫᡄᢂ᠋᠅ᠺᠧᢂ᠋ ᠣᡅᢣᢂ᠋ᡃ᠖ᡃᠧ᠋ᡝᠣ᠋᠋ᡥᡗ᠆ᠴᡗ᠕᠋ᢂᢞᡆ᠋᠉ᠫ.

᠙ᢂᢣᠯᢕᡗ᠋ᠴ᠋ᡁ᠂᠋᠖ᡃᡗᡥ᠋ᢁ᠌᠌ᢓᡃᢛ᠆᠆᠆ᡧ᠙᠆ᡆ᠖᠆ᢆᡆ᠘ ᠂ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠋Ďᢣ᠋ᠫ᠋᠋ᠮ ⊲L ᠋᠄ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠋ᢄᡔ᠘᠋ ᠈ᠳ᠔ᡩ᠘ᡆ᠈ ᠙᠘᠋᠘ᠳᡆ᠋᠂ᢅᠳᢗ ᠕ᢞᢣ᠋ᡉ°ᠣᠲᠫᠣᢈ ᠫᡃᡗ᠋᠆᠆᠆ bンハンリュアンゲークマックでつくこうで Building *Numavut* Together *Nunavu* liuqatigiingniq Bâtir le *Nunavut* ensemble



# ESTIMATES OF BREEDING FEMALES & ADULT HERD SIZE AND ANALYSES OF DEMOGRAPHICS FOR THE BATHURST HERD OF BARREN-GROUND CARIBOU: 2018 CALVING GROUND PHOTOGRAPHIC SURVEY

Jan Adamczewski<sup>1</sup>, John Boulanger<sup>2</sup>, Heather Sayine-Crawford<sup>1</sup>, John Nishi<sup>3</sup>, Dean Cluff<sup>1</sup>, Judy Williams<sup>1</sup>, and Lisa-Marie LeClerc<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories
<sup>2</sup> Integrated Ecological Research, Nelson, BC
<sup>3</sup> EcoBorealis Consulting Inc., Millarville, AB
<sup>4</sup> Department of Environment, Government of Nunavut

2019

Manuscript Report No. 279

The contents of this report are the sole responsibility of the authors.

### ABSTRACT

This report describes the results of a calving ground photo survey of the Bathurst caribou herd conducted in June of 2018 near Bathurst Inlet in Nunavut (NU). The main objectives were to estimate the numbers of breeding females, adult females, and adults in the herd, to compare with results of previous calving ground surveys of this herd, the last of them in 2015.

We flew a systematic reconnaissance survey with transects at ten km intervals over an area defined primarily by locations of collared female caribou. Adjacent areas were also flown to ensure that the distribution of females was fully defined. The results were used to assess how far calving had progressed, allocate survey effort to geographic strata of similar caribou density, and time the aerial photography to coincide with the peak of calving. Based on average daily movement rates of collared females falling below a threshold of 5 km/day on June 8, and observed proportions of cows with calves from fixed-wing flying, it appeared that the peak of calving would occur on or soon after June 8. The photo plane survey was flown with excellent field conditions (blue skies) on June 8. We delineated one photographic stratum where most of the cows were seen and which contained 12 of the 17 active cow collars, west of Bathurst Inlet. On June 8 and 9 we also conducted visual surveys of two other strata with lower densities of female caribou and five collared cows, on either side of Bathurst Inlet.

Snow cover was patchy in much of the survey area, which made caribou more difficult to see. For the visual surveys, we used a double observer method to estimate and correct for sightability of caribou. A double observer method was also used to estimate and correct for sightability of caribou on the aerial photographs. In addition, extra time was taken by the contract staff who counted the aerial photos to make sure that a very high percentage of caribou were found.

The estimate of 1+ year old caribou on the core calving ground was 6,919 (95% confidence interval (CI) =5,415-8,843) caribou. Combining these numbers with the results of the

composition survey, the estimate of breeding females was 3,636 (CI=2,709-4,880). This estimate was reasonably precise with a coefficient of variation (CV) of 13.9%. The estimate of adult females in the survey area was 5,162 (CI=3,935-6,771). The proportion of adult females classified as breeding was higher (70.4%) than in 2015 (60.9%). Herd size was estimated as the number of adult females on the survey area divided by the proportion of females in the herd from a 2017 fall composition survey, thus accounting for the bulls in the herd. The resulting estimate of Bathurst herd size in 2018 was 8,207 caribou at least two years old (CI=6,218-10,831), compared to 19,769 (CI=12,349-27,189) in 2015.

Reductions from 2015-2018 in estimates of breeding females were 55.0%, in adult females 61.0% and in overall herd size 58.5%. The reduction in herd size indicates an annual rate of decline of 25.5% 2015-2018. This decline could not be attributed to issues with survey methods. Demographic analysis indicates that adult female survival rates (estimated at 0.82 for 2017-2018 using a Bayesian demographic model) had improved from 2015 but continued to be below levels associated with stable populations (0.84-0.90). Overall calf productivity (the product of fecundity and calf survival) prior to 1997 averaged 0.46 while the average for 2011-2018 was 0.25 and was well below levels associated with stable populations. These low vital rates likely account for much of the decline 2015-2018.

Assessment of movement of collared females between the Bathurst and neighbouring Bluenose-East and Beverly calving grounds 2010-2017 showed minimal movement of cows to or from neighbouring herds. However, the Bathurst herd was heavily mixed throughout winter 2017-2018 with the much larger Beverly herd that calves in the coastal lowlands along the Queen Maud Gulf, and was outnumbered by that herd by a ratio of about 12:1 in 2018. Of 11 Bathurst collared cows that were known to have calved on the Bathurst calving ground in June 2017, three moved in the spring of 2018 to the coastal calving ground along the Queen Maud Gulf and did not return later in the year. This is a limited sample and should be interpreted cautiously, but it suggests that a portion (27%) of the herd's cows may have emigrated and joined the Beverly herd while 73% remained on the main Bathurst calving ground. In addition, the Bayesian demographic model was used to project the herd's likely size in 2018 based on its demographics, including or not including the 2018 survey results.

This suggested that about 31% of the cows might have emigrated to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area and about 69% remained on the main Bathurst calving ground. The two estimates suggest that roughly 70% of the Bathurst cows remained on the Bathurst calving ground that the herd has used since 1996 in 2018, but this is based on limited data and model projections, and should be interpreted with caution. In June 2019, three of 17 (17.6%) collared cows that were on the Bathurst calving ground in June 2018 moved well east of Bathurst Inlet with Beverly collared females, suggesting that some eastward emigration of Bathurst cows had continued.

We suggest close monitoring of the herd in the next few years, including population surveys every two years, annual monitoring of cow survival, calf productivity and calf survival for this herd, and increased collar numbers for monitoring and management.

| ABSTRACT  | III              |
|---|------------------|
| LIST OF FIGURES   | VIII             |
| LIST OF TABLES  | XI               |
| INTRODUCTION  | 1                |
| METHODS   | 5                |
| Basic Methodology   | 5                |
| Analysis of Collared Caribou Data   | 6                |
| Systematic Reconnaissance Survey to Delineate Strata                              | 6                |
| Stratification and allocation of survey effort for photographic and visual esti   | mates.10         |
| Photographic Survey of High-density Stratum                                       | 11               |
| Visual Surveys of Low-density Strata  | 14               |
| Composition Survey of Caribou on the Calving Ground                               | 15               |
| Estimation of Breeding Females and Adult Females                                  | 17               |
| Estimation of Adult Herd Size   | 18               |
| Estimation of Herd Size Assuming Fixed Pregnancy Rate and Estimated Sex           | Ratio18          |
| Estimation of Herd Size Based on Estimates of Adult Females and Estimated         | Sex Ratio        |
|   |                  |
| Trends in Numbers of Breeding and Adult Females                                   |                  |
| Survival Rate Analyses from Collared Cows   |                  |
| Demographic Analyses: Bayesian State Space Integrated Population Model (          | IPM)20           |
| Estimation of Bathurst herd, including caribou that emigrated to Queen Maud G     | ulf25            |
| RESULTS   | 27               |
| Survey conditions   | 27               |
| Movement Rates of Collared Female Caribou   |                  |
| Collared Caribou Movements Leading up to June 2018 Survey                         | 29               |
| Reconnaissance Survey to Delineate Strata   | 35               |
| Stratification: Photo Stratum and Visual Strata                                   | 38               |
| Visual strata   | 41               |
| Movements of collared caribou within and between reconnaissance and pho<br>blocks | oto/visual<br>41 |
| Estimates of Caribou on Photo Stratum: Sightability                               | 43               |
| Estimates of Total Caribou in Photo Stratum                                       | 47               |

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| Double Observer Analysis and Estimates of Total Caribou in Visual Strata          | 47 |
|---|----|
| Estimates of Total Caribou on the Calving Ground                                  | 48 |
| Composition Survey in June 2018   | 49 |
| Estimates of Breeding and Adult Female Caribou                                    | 51 |
| Fall Composition Survey October 2017  | 52 |
| Extrapolated Herd Estimates for Bathurst Herd                                     | 53 |
| Trends in Numbers of Breeding and Adult Females and Herd Size 2010-2018           | 54 |
| Demographic Analysis of Trends in the Bathurst Herd                               | 54 |
| Demographic analysis using multiple data sources                                  | 57 |
| Survival analysis of collared cows  | 57 |
| Bayesian state space integrated population model (Bayesian IPM)                   | 60 |
| Estimation of Bathurst adult females, including emigration to the Queen Maud Gulf | 67 |
| Exploration of Potential Reasons for Decline in Herd Size                         | 69 |
| Survey conditions and female caribou not occurring in strata                      | 69 |
| Movement to Adjacent Calving Grounds and Ranges                                   | 70 |
| Demographic Change: Adult Survival, Calf Productivity and Calf Survival           | 74 |
| Incidental Sightings of Other Wildlife  | 75 |
| DISCUSSION  | 76 |
| Monitoring Recommendations  | 81 |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS  | 83 |
| PERSONAL COMMUNICATION  | 85 |
| LITERATURE CITED  | 86 |
|   |    |

| APPENDIX | 1:    | DOUBLE    | OBSERVER    | METHODS    | AND   | RESULTS   | FOR   | VISUAL   | SURVEY |
|----------|-------|-----------|-------------|------------|-------|-----------|-------|----------|--------|
| STRATA   |       |           |             |            |       |           |       |          | 92     |
| APPENDIX | 2: B  | ATHURST   | COLLARED I  | FEMALE CAF | RIBOU | HISTORIES | 2016  | -2018    | 105    |
| APPENDIX | 3: B  | AYESIAN S | STATE SPACE | E POPULATI | ON MO | DEL DETA  | ILS   |          | 106    |
| APPENDIX | 4: T  | RENDS IN  | BATHURST    | CALVING GR | OUND  | SIZE AND  | DENSI | TIES 200 | 9-2018 |
| ••••••   | ••••• | •••••     |             |            |       | ••••••    | ••••• |          | 110    |

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

| <b>Figure 1:</b> Annual range and calving grounds for the Bathurst herd, 1996-2009, based on accumulated radio collar locations of cows1   |
|--|
| <b>Figure 2:</b> Annual ranges and calving grounds of the Bluenose-East, Bathurst, and Beverly herds, based on accumulated radio collar locations of cows  |
| <b>Figure 3:</b> Estimates of breeding females on the left and extrapolated herd size on the right from 1986-2015, based on calving ground photo surveys of the Bathurst caribou herd4           |
| <b>Figure 4:</b> The tablet data entry screen used during reconnaissance and visual survey flying on the Bathurst June 2018 survey9  |
| <b>Figure 5:</b> The northward paths of collared females (May 15 - June 11, 2018) from the Bluenose-East, Bathurst, and Beverly caribou herds to their 2018 calving grounds10                    |
| Figure 6. Piper PA31 Panther aircraft used on Bathurst photo survey in June 2018 by GeodesyGroup Inc   |
| <b>Figure 7:</b> Classification of females used in composition survey of Bathurst caribou in June 201817   |
| <b>Figure 8:</b> Underlying stage matrix life history diagram for the caribou demographic model used for Bathurst caribou  |
| Figure 9: Harvest rates used as inputs into the demographic model  |
| <b>Figure 10:</b> Photos of variable Bathurst survey conditions during visual surveys near Bathurst Inlet on June 9, 2018, the day after photo surveys were conducted                            |
| <b>Figure 11:</b> Movement rates of female collared caribou (n=17) on or around the Bathurst calving ground before and during calving in June 201829   |
| <b>Figure 12:</b> Spring migration paths of collared females from the Bluenose-East, Bathurst and Beverly herds in 2015, 2016, 2017 and 2018 May 1 - June 10 of each year31                      |
| Figure 13: Spring migration paths of five collared Bathurst cows May 1 - June 15, 2017   |
| <b>Figure 14:</b> Winter locations (March 15, 2018) of Bluenose-East collared cows (18) and bulls (18) in purple, Bathurst cows (10) and bulls (10) in red, and Beverly cows (23) and bulls (12) |
| <b>Figure 15a:</b> Spring migration paths northward March 15 - June 16, 2018 of 11 known Bathurst collared cows and 19 known Beverly cows  |
| <b>Figure 15b:</b> Spring migration paths May 1 - June 16, 2018 of 11 known Bathurst collared cows, in relation to June 2018 Bathurst calving ground survey area                                 |
| <b>Figure 16:</b> Spring movements (March 15 - June 16) of eight known Bathurst collared bulls and 11 known Beverly collared bulls in 2018   |

| <b>Figure 17a:</b> Reconnaissance survey of the Bathurst calving ground in June 2018 with densities of caribou seen  |
|--|
| Figure 17b: Reconnaissance survey of the Bathurst calving ground in June 2018 with composition of caribou seen   |
| Figure 18: Composite photo block west of Bathurst Inlet flown on June 8, 201840  |
| <b>Figure 19:</b> Locations of collared Bathurst female caribou and movements from the reconnaissance phase (June 5-7), photo survey (June 8 <sup>th</sup> ) and visual survey of the east stratum on June 9 <sup>th</sup> |
| <b>Figure 20:</b> Map of Bathurst June 2018 survey blocks showing the locations of caribou groups seen in the photo block from photos and in the visual blocks from observations June 8 and 9                              |
| Figure 21: A zoomed-in portion of one of the Bathurst aerial photos from June 2018 survey  |
| Figure 22: Systematic sampling design for cross validation of photos for the Bathurst June 2018 calving ground survey  |
| <b>Figure 23:</b> Locations of collared females between the dates of the Bathurst photo and visual strata flown June 8 and 9, and the composition survey flown June 13-1649  |
| <b>Figure 24:</b> Helicopter flight paths and caribou groups classified during calving ground composition survey of Bathurst caribou, June 13-16, 2018   |
| <b>Figure 25:</b> Estimates of the number of breeding females, non-breeding females and adult females in the Bathurst herd from 2010-2018  |
| <b>Figure 26:</b> Trends in Bathurst breeding females 1986-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian state space model  |
| <b>Figure 27:</b> Estimate of $\lambda$ for Bathurst breeding females 1989-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian space model analysis   |
| <b>Figure 28:</b> Trends in numbers of adult Bathurst females 1986-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian state space model  |
| <b>Figure 29:</b> Estimates of $\lambda$ for adult Bathurst females 1989-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian state space model  |
| Figure 30: Summary of monthly collared cow mortality data for Bathurst herd 2009-2018  |
| <b>Figure 31:</b> Annual survival rate estimates 1996-2018 for Bathurst adult females based on collared female caribou   |
| <b>Figure 32:</b> Predictions of demographic indicators from Bayesian model analysis compared to observed values, for Bathurst herd 1985-2018  |
| <b>Figure 33:</b> Trends in model-based summer and winter and overall calf survival for the Bathurst herd 1985-201862  |

**Figure 34:** Trends in a) fecundity, b) annual calf survival and c) productivity (which is the product of the previous year's fecundity times the current year calf survival) for Bathurst Figure 35: Trends in Bathurst cow survival 1985-2018 from Bayesian IPM analysis and collars......64 **Figure 37:** Overall trends ( $\lambda$ ) in adult cows in the Bathurst herd 1985-2018 from the Figure 38: Field and model-based estimates of adult females on the Bathurst calving ground compared to estimates that were adjusted to include Bathurst females that calved on the Queen Maud Gulf coast calving area in 2018......69 Figure 39: Yearly fidelity and movements to calving grounds in the Bluenose East, Bathurst, and Beverly herds 2009-2018......72 Figure 40: Frequencies of collared caribou movement events for the Bathurst and neighbouring Bluenose-East and Beverly herds 2010-2015 and 2016-2018 based on Figure 41: Relative likelihood of mortality in collared Bathurst female caribou shown as a

"heat map" for 1996-2009 and 2010-2016......77

# LIST OF TABLES

| <b>Table 1:</b> A schematic of the assumed timeline 2011-2018 in the Bayesian IPM analysis ofBathurst caribou in which calves born are recruited into the breeding female segment of thepopulation   |
|--|
| <b>Table 2:</b> Summary of reconnaissance and visual survey flying on the June 2018 Bathurstcalving ground survey  |
| <b>Table 3:</b> GSD for photo sensor used on Bathurst June 2018 caribou survey, along withassociated elevation AGL and photographed ground transect strip width                                      |
| <b>Table 4:</b> Stratum dimensions, transect dimensions, photo numbers and ground coverage forBathurst photo survey block in June 2018   |
| <b>Table 5:</b> Final dimensions of photo and visual strata for the 2018 Bathurst calving photo survey   |
| Table 6: Summary of photo cross validation data set for Bathurst June 2018 aerial photos   |
| <b>Table 7:</b> Estimates of sightability for the first and second counters on the Bathurst June 2018aerial photos, from the Huggins closed N model  |
| <b>Table 8:</b> Initial estimates of abundance in survey strata, estimated photo sightability andcorrected estimates of abundance with photo sightability for Bathurst June 2018 calvingphoto survey |
| <b>Table 9:</b> Standard strip transect and corrected double observer model estimates of caribouon Bathurst visual strata in 2018  |
| <b>Table 10:</b> Estimates of caribou numbers (at least one year old) in photo and visual Bathurststrata in June 2018  |
| <b>Table 11:</b> Summary of composition survey results on Bathurst calving ground June 2018 inphoto and visual strata51  |
| <b>Table 12:</b> Proportions of breeding females and adult females from composition survey onBathurst calving ground June 13-16, 2018  |
| <b>Table 13:</b> Estimates of number of breeding females based upon initial abundance estimatesand composition surveys on Bathurst calving ground June 2018.52                                       |

| <b>Table 14:</b> Estimates of numbers of adult females based upon initial abundance estimatesand composition surveys on Bathurst calving ground June 2018           |
|---|
| <b>Table 15:</b> Summary of observations from fall composition survey on Bathurst herd October23-25, 2017   |
| <b>Table 16:</b> Estimates of the bull-cow ratio, proportion cows, and calf-cow ratio from the fallcomposition survey on Bathurst herd October 2017.53              |
| <b>Table 17:</b> Extrapolated herd size estimates for the Bathurst herd in 2018 based on two estimators.     53   |
| <b>Table 18:</b> Summary of Bathurst collar sample sizes and survival estimates   |
| <b>Table 19:</b> Incidental sightings of other wildlife during June 2018 calving ground surveysfrom reconnaissance flying, visual blocks, and composition surveys75 |

# **INTRODUCTION**

The Bathurst herd's calving grounds have been found since 1996 west of Bathurst Inlet (Figure 1). The herd's summer range includes the calving ground as well as areas south of it. The winter range is primarily in the Northwest Territories (NWT) and in some years has extended as far south as Saskatchewan.



**Figure 3:** Annual range and calving grounds for the Bathurst herd, 1996-2009, based on accumulated radio collar locations of cows (Nagy et al. 2011). The calving area and a portion of the summer range are in Nunavut (NU) and the rest of the range is mostly in the NWT. At high numbers the herd has occasionally wintered as far south as Saskatchewan. The Gahcho Kué, Ekati and Diavik mines were in active production in 2018 and the Jericho and Lupin mine-sites were under care and maintenance with minimal maintenance staff.

In recent years (2009-2018) the herd's range has contracted as the herd has declined to low numbers, and the herd has wintered near tree-line or on the tundra since 2014. This herd has long been a key country food and cultural resource for Indigenous cultures in the NWT (e.g. Legat et al. 2014, Jacobsen et al. 2016), and the decline and associated harvest restrictions (e.g. WRRB 2016) have resulted in hardships in several communities. In addition, this herd was harvested by big-game outfitters and by NWT resident hunters until 2010 (Adamczewski et al. 2009, Boulanger et al. 2011).

This report describes results of a calving ground photo-survey of the Bathurst caribou herd conducted during June of 2018. A survey of the Bluenose-East herd's calving grounds west of Kugluktuk (Figure 2) was carried out at the same time and the results are reported separately (Boulanger et al. 2019). A survey of the Beverly calving grounds in the Queen Maud Gulf area was also carried out by biologists with the Government of NU (GN) in June 2018 and those results will also be reported separately (Campbell et al. 2019). The Beverly systematic survey transects began next to the Bathurst survey transects east of Bathurst Inlet, and transects were also flown between the Bathurst and Bluenose-East calving grounds, resulting in continuous coverage of the three calving grounds and areas between them.



**Figure 2:** Annual ranges and calving grounds of the Bluenose-East, Bathurst, and Beverly<sup>1</sup> herds, based on accumulated radio collar locations of cows (Nagy et al. 2011). Other herd ranges west and east of these three herds were omitted for simplicity.

Calving ground photo surveys of the Bathurst herd have been carried out since the 1980s and the herd reached peak numbers estimated at 472,000 in 1986 (Figure 3). Surveys have been carried out at 3-year intervals since 2003 when a substantial decline in the herd was detected. The herd initially declined slowly in the 1990s and then at a more rapid pace after 2003. The most rapid decline was between 2006 and 2009 when the herd decreased from over 100,000 to just 32,000 in three years. A demographic evaluation of the herd's decline until 2009, including the role of harvest in the accelerated decline 2006-2009, was carried

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Beverly herd described in this report is the herd defined by the GN as calving in the central and western Queen Maud Gulf. This herd does not correspond exactly to the Beverly herd defined prior to 2009 with an inland calving ground south of Garry Lakes (Adamczewski et al. 2015).

out by Boulanger et al. (2011). The last calving photo survey of the Bathurst herd in 2015 was described by Boulanger et al. (2017).



**Figure 3:** Estimates of breeding females on the left (red) and extrapolated herd size on the right (blue) from 1986-2015, based on calving ground photo surveys of the Bathurst caribou herd. Estimates are shown with 95% Confidence Intervals.

# **METHODS**

# **Basic Methodology**

The calving ground photographic survey was conducted as a sequence of steps described briefly below, then in greater detail in following text.

- Locations of collared female caribou and prior surveys of this herd's calving grounds were used to define the main area for the survey. Outlying adjacent areas were also flown.
- 2. A systematic reconnaissance survey was carried out before the peak of calving with transects spaced at 10 km intervals. The same 10 km grid system used to locate transects has been used since 2009. These allowed us to delineate areas where breeding and non-breeding females, bulls and yearlings were found on or near the calving ground. Timing of calving was assessed by evaluating the relative proportion of cows with newborn calves seen during the reconnaissance survey, and from reduced movement rates of collared cows associated with calving.
- 3. Using information on caribou density and composition derived from the reconnaissance survey, we defined strata (or survey blocks) that would be surveyed again at higher rates of coverage by photographic or visual transects. We allocated aerial photography to one stratum with the highest densities of breeding cows and the bulk of the collared cows. Two visual strata with lower densities of cows were also defined and flown east and west of Bathurst Inlet.
- 4. We initiated the helicopter-based composition survey soon after the photographic and visual surveys of the calving area. The composition survey crew classified larger groups (i.e. more than about 30-50 caribou) on the ground and classified smaller groups primarily from the air. Groups of caribou in each stratum were classified to determine the proportions of breeding and non-breeding cows, as well as bulls and yearlings.

- 5. We derived an estimate of breeding females using the estimates of total caribou at least one year old within each stratum, and the proportion of breeding females within that stratum. The total number of adult females was estimated from the proportion of females and the estimate of caribou at least one year old in the survey area.
- 6. The adult female estimate was used to extrapolate the total size of the Bathurst herd (caribou at least two years old) by accounting for males, using an estimate of the bull:cow ratio from a fall composition survey flown in October 2017.
- 7. Demographic data for the herd, the new estimates and collar movement data were used in trend analyses and population modeling to further evaluate population changes from 2015-2018 and their likely causes.

# **Analysis of Collared Caribou Data**

Twenty-four collared female caribou were initially considered during the Bathurst June 2018 survey. Two of these reported rarely or erratically and were not considered in survey planning. A further two collars were well south of the survey area in June and not associated with any calving ground, and were also not considered in survey planning. Of the remaining 20 collars, three moved in May-June to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving ground with collared Beverly cows, and did not return. This left 17 active cow collars in the Bathurst Inlet area in June 2018. Of these 17, 12 were found within the eventual high density photo block, four in the eventual visual east block and one was just south of the eventual visual west block. Movement rates of these collared caribou females were monitored daily to help identify the timing of the peak of calving. Previous experience (e.g. Gunn et al. 2005, Boulanger et al. 2019) had shown that average daily movement rates of collared cows dropping below 5 km/day were a reliable indicator of the peak of calving.

# Systematic Reconnaissance Survey to Delineate Strata

Kugluktuk was the main survey base of operations with two Cessna Caravans dedicated mostly to the Bluenose-East survey and to support the Bathurst survey; a third Cessna Caravan was based at the Ekati diamond mine (Figure 1). The Ekati Caravan flew most of the Bathurst reconnaissance survey and the visual strata, because the Caravans in Kugluktuk were grounded June 2-5 by poor weather. One of the two Caravans based at Kugluktuk flew part of the Bathurst visual survey strata.

Based on a systematic 10 km grid, reconnaissance transects were spaced at 10 km intervals to provide 8% coverage across the main calving area and in adjacent areas. Strip transects were 800 m in width, and caribou were counted within a 400 m strip on each side of the survey plane (Gunn and Russell 2008). For each side of the plane, strip width was defined by the wheel of the airplane on the inside, and a single thin rope attached to the wing strut that became horizontal during flight, served as the outside strip marker. Planes were flown at an average survey speed of 160 km/hour at an average altitude of 120 m above the ground to ensure that the strip width of the plane remained relatively constant.

Transects were spaced at 5 km intervals across the concentrated calving area to provide a more fine-grained assessment of the distribution and density of caribou. The initial focus was on delineating the annual concentrated calving area based primarily on the distribution of collared caribou cows. Once the main calving area had been covered, additional survey transects were flown adjacent to the concentrated calving area (north, west and south) to make sure that no substantial numbers of female caribou were missed. Using the systematic 10 km grid, transects were extended at least one 10 km segment past the last caribou seen.

The GN Beverly caribou survey started on June 5 and coverage started east of Bathurst Inlet and immediately adjacent to our systematic reconnaissance survey of the Bathurst calving ground (Campbell et al. 2019). We communicated daily with the GN survey crew during the Bathurst calving ground survey. We also flew survey transects west of the main Bathurst survey area at 20 km spacing to extend coverage to the Bluenose-East systematic survey area near Kugluktuk (Boulanger et al. 2019).

Two observers, one seated in front of the other, and a recorder were used on each side of the airplane to minimize the chance of missing caribou. Previous research (Boulanger et al. 2010) demonstrated that two observers usually saw more caribou than a single observer. In addition, analysis of the sighting patterns of observer pairs allowed for assessment of what was likely missed (Boulanger et al. 2010). Double observer methods have been used on other

recent Bathurst calving ground photographic surveys (e.g. Boulanger et al. 2017). The two observers on the same side communicated to ensure that groups of caribou were not double counted.

On the reconnaissance survey, caribou groups were classified by whether they contained breeding females. Breeding females were cows with hard antlers or cows with newborn calves. A mature female with hard antlers is an indicator that the female has yet to give birth or has just given birth, as cows usually shed their antlers within a week after birth (Whitten 1995). Caribou groups were classified as non-breeders based on the absence of breeding females and newborn calves, and substantial representation of yearlings (identified by a short face and a small body), bulls (identified by thick, dark antlers in velvet and a large body), and non-antlered or females with short antlers in velvet. The speed of the fixed-wing aircraft and observer experience did not allow all caribou to be classified. Thus, the focus was on identifying breeding cows if they were present, and otherwise on the most common types of caribou present. In most cases, each group was recorded individually, but in some cases groups were combined if the numbers were larger and distribution was more continuous. Data were recorded on Trimble YUMA 2 tablets (Figure 4).



**Figure 4:** The tablet data entry screen used during reconnaissance and visual survey flying on the Bathurst June 2018 survey. A GPS waypoint was recorded for each observation. The unique segment unit number was also assigned by the software for each observation to summarize caribou density and composition along transect lines.

As each data point was entered, a real-time GPS waypoint was generated, allowing georeferencing of the survey observations. Other large animals like moose, muskoxen and carnivores were also recorded with a GPS location.

North-south oriented transects were divided into 10 km segments to summarize the density and distribution of geo-referenced caribou counts. The density of each segment was estimated by dividing the count of caribou by the survey area of the segment (0.8 km strip width x 10 km = 8 km<sup>2</sup>). The segment was classified as a breeder segment if at least one breeding female caribou or newborn calf was identified. Segments were then displayed spatially and used to delineate strata within the annual concentrated calving area based on the composition and density of the segments. During the survey, daily weather briefings were provided by Dr. Max Dupilka (Beaumont, AB) to assess current and future survey conditions.

## Stratification and allocation of survey effort for photographic and visual estimates

The main objectives of the survey were to obtain precise and accurate estimates of breeding and adult female caribou on the calving ground, and to estimate overall adult herd size. To achieve this, the survey area was stratified using the results of the systematic reconnaissance survey, which is a process of grouping areas with similar densities into discrete strata. The stratum with the greatest caribou density was surveyed by the photo plane, with lowerdensity areas designated for visual surveys using a double observer method.



**Figure 5:** The northward paths of collared females (May 15 - June 11, 2018) from the Bluenose-East (red), Bathurst (orange), and Beverly (violet) caribou herds to their 2018 calving grounds.

In this survey, one photo stratum was defined west of Bathurst Inlet where most of the cows and most of the collared females (12 of 17) were observed. This was similar in size and location to the photo stratum in the June 2015 calving ground survey (Boulanger et al. 2017). Five of the collared Bathurst female caribou showed an unusual movement in the spring that included a northward movement east of Bathurst Inlet and then a westward shift towards the Inlet and west of it at the beginning of June (Figure 5). As a result, a few Bathurst collared cows were found east and west of Bathurst Inlet at the time of the survey. The reconnaissance survey showed low numbers of caribou just west and east of Bathurst Inlet, with a majority of the caribou east of the Inlet being bulls and yearlings. We defined two low-density visual survey blocks, one east of Bathurst Inlet and one west of it.

Once the three survey strata were defined, an estimate of caribou numbers (animals at least 1+ year old) was derived from the reconnaissance data (Jolly 1969). The relative caribou numbers (and estimated variances) in each stratum were used to allocate survey effort and determine the numbers of transects to sample within each stratum.

Two approaches for allocation were considered for the aerial survey. First, optimal allocation was used to assign more effort to strata with higher densities, given that the amount of variation in counts is proportional to the relative density of caribou within the stratum. Optimal allocation was estimated using estimates of population size and variance for each stratum.

If strata were small, allocation was adjusted to ensure an adequate number of transect lines. For example, empirical results of previous surveys suggested that there should be a minimum of 10 transects per stratum to have good survey precision; in comparison, about 20 transects has been optimal for higher density areas. In general, coverage should be at least 15% with higher levels of coverage for higher density strata, for adequate precision. As populations become more clustered, a higher number of transect lines is required to achieve adequate precision (Thompson 1992, Krebs 1998).

#### Photographic Survey of High-density Stratum

GeodesyGroup Inc. aerial survey company (Calgary, AB) was contracted for the aerial photography in the 2018 June surveys. They used two survey aircraft, a Piper PA46-310P Jet-prop and a Piper PA31 Panther (Figure 6), each with a digital camera mounted in the belly of the aircraft. Survey altitude above ground level (AGL) to be flown for photos was

determined at the time of stratification based on cloud ceilings and desired coverage. To ensure timely completion, both aircraft were used for the Bathurst photo block and all photos (Bathurst and Bluenose-East) were taken on June 8 with excellent survey conditions (blue skies). Coverage on each photo transect was continuous and overlapping so that stereo viewing of the photographed areas was possible.



**Figure 6.** Piper PA31 Panther aircraft used on Bathurst photo survey in June 2018 by GeodesyGroup Inc.

Caribou on the aerial photos were counted by a team of photo interpreters and supervised by Derek Fisher, president of GreenLink Forestry Inc., (Edmonton, AB) using specialized software and glasses that allowed three dimensional (3D) viewing of photographic images. Two of the authors (J. Boulanger and J. Adamczewski) visited the GreenLink office in Edmonton to gain greater familiarity with this process in fall 2018. The number of caribou counted was tallied by stratum and transect.

The exact survey strip width of photo transects was determined using the geo-referenced digital photos by GreenLink Forestry. Due to differences in topography, the actual strip width varied slightly for each transect flown. Population size (number of caribou at least one year old) within a stratum is usually estimated as the product of the total area of the stratum (*A*) and the mean density ( $\overline{D}$ ) of caribou observed within the strata ( $\widehat{N} = \overline{D}A$ ) where density is estimated as the sum of all caribou counted on transect divided by the total area of transect

sampling ( $\overline{D}$ =caribou counted/total transect area). An equivalent estimate of mean density can be derived by first estimating transect-specific densities of caribou ( $\widehat{D}_i = caribou_i/area_i$ ) where *caribou*<sub>i</sub> is the number of caribou counted in each transect and *area*<sub>i</sub> is the transect area (as estimated by transect length X strip width). Each transect density is then weighted by the relative length of each transect line ( $w_i$ ) to estimate mean density ( $\overline{D}$ ) for the stratum. More exactly,  $\overline{D} = \sum_i^n \widehat{D}_i w_i / \sum_i^n w_i$  where the weight ( $w_i$ ) is the ratio of the length of each transect line ( $l_i$ ) to the mean length of all transect lines( $w_i = l_i / \overline{l_i}$ ) and n is the total number of transects sampled. Using this weighting term accommodates for different lengths of transect lines within the stratum, ensuring that each transect line contributed to the estimate in proportion to its length. Population size is then estimated using the standard formula ( $\widehat{N} = \overline{D}A$ ) (Norton-Griffiths 1978).

When survey aircraft first flew north to Kugluktuk on June 1, snow cover on the survey area was 90% or greater, and in some areas nearly 100%. Over the following ten days, however, snow melted rapidly and in many areas on June 8, snow cover was highly variable and patchy. This made spotting caribou by observers in the Caravans challenging, and also made complete counting of caribou on the aerial photos more difficult. Caribou on snow-free ground were easy to see, but caribou on small snow patches or on their edges required extra effort to find. Two approaches were used to address this with the aerial photos: (1) observers took extra time to search all photos carefully, approximately doubling the time these counts usually take, and (2) a double observer method was used to estimate sightability of the caribou on photos for a subset of photos.

The double observer approach used was to systematically resample a subset of photos to estimate overall sightability in the stratum using a second independent photo interpreter. This 2-stage approach to estimation, where one stage is used to estimate detection rates that are then used to correct estimates in the second stage, has been applied to a variety of wildlife species (Thompson 1992, Barker 2008, Peters et al. 2014). The basic principle was to systematically resample the photo transects to allow an unbiased estimate of sightability from a subset of photos that were sampled by two independent observers. Systematic

samples were taken by overlaying a grid over the photo transects and sampling photos that intersected the grid points.

This cross-validation process was modeled as a two-sample mark-recapture sample with caribou being "marked" in the original count and then "re-marked" in the second count for each photo resampled. Using this approach avoids the assumption that the second counter detects all the caribou on the photo. The Huggins closed N model (Huggins 1991) in program MARK (White and Burnham 1999) was used to estimate sightability. A session-specific sighting probability model was used, allowing unique sighting probabilities for the first and second photo interpreter to be estimated. Model selection methods were then used to assess whether there were differences in sightability for different strata sampled. The fit of models was evaluated using the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) index of model fit. The model with the lowest  $AIC_c$  score <sup>2</sup> was considered the most parsimonious, thus minimizing estimate bias and optimizing precision (Burnham and Anderson 1998).

Non-independence of caribou counted in photos most likely caused over-dispersion of binomial variances. The over-dispersion parameter (c-hat) was estimated as the ratio of the bootstrapped (photo-based) and simple binomial variance. Sightability-corrected estimates of caribou were then generated as the original estimate of caribou on each stratum divided by the photo sightability estimate for the stratum. The delta method (Buckland et al. 1993) was used to estimate variance for the final estimate, thus accounting for variance in the original stratum estimate and in the sightability estimate.

# Visual Surveys of Low-density Strata

Visual surveys were conducted in two low density strata, one west of Bathurst Inlet and one east of it. The Caravans were used with two observers and a recorder on each side of the aircraft. The numbers of caribou sighted by observers were entered into the Trimble YUMA 2 tablet computers and summarized by transect and stratum.

A double observer method was used to estimate the sighting probability of caribou during visual surveys. The double observer method involves one primary observer who sits in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The subscript "c" indicates an AIC score that is corrected for small sample sizes.

front seat of the plane, a secondary observer who sits behind the primary observer, and a recorder on the same side of the plane. Analysis of the caribou seen by each of the two observers in each pair allows for an assessment of caribou that were likely missed, and how sighting probabilities are affected by snow cover, cloud condition and the abilities of individual observers. A detailed description of the double observer methods, analyses and results is given in Appendix 1. The methods have also been described in detail in other calving photo survey reports (e.g. Boulanger et al. 2019). The results were used to estimate the proportions of caribou that were likely missed, and numbers of caribou estimated on the two visual survey blocks east and west of Bathurst Inlet were corrected accordingly.

#### **Composition Survey of Caribou on the Calving Ground**

The composition survey was carried out June 13-16. Caribou were classified in strata that contained significant numbers of breeding females (based on the reconnaissance transects) to estimate proportions of breeding females and other sex and age classes. This survey was based on aerial and ground-based observations of caribou groups, which provided a more accurate and representative sampling procedure for caribou composition compared to the coarse classification criteria applied to caribou groups observed during the reconnaissance survey. For the composition survey, a helicopter (Aerospatiale A-Star 350 BA) was used to systematically sample groups of caribou throughout the photographic stratum and the two visual strata.

Search effort (i.e. helicopter flight hours) was allocated primarily to the high-density photographic stratum and was distributed within the stratum by developing a predetermined flight route that systematically covered the stratum, and which was subsequently loaded in to a portable GPS unit. Caribou groups encountered during the flight route were classified and their locations stored. The most recent caribou collar locations were also stored as waypoints in the GPS unit, which permitted the navigator/observer to ensure that those general areas were searched. By comparing the actual flight track to the planned route and collar locations, the navigator/observer maintained a systematic search pattern through the stratum and ensured that a caribou group was classified only once. Search effort was also distributed within the visual survey strata in a similar manner, but fewer hours were flown within those two strata.

Caribou groups that comprised ~<50 individuals were classified from the air by a front-seat observer using motion-stabilized binoculars. Classified caribou counts were called out to a rear-seat data recorder who entered the data into a computer tablet. Caribou groups that were generally greater than 50-100 animals were classified on the ground to minimize potential disturbance. The pilot landed the helicopter a few hundred meters from the main group of caribou, upon which the survey team would walk to a suitable position to observe and sample the animals. Using binoculars or a spotting scope, the observer scanned across the group(s) to avoid double counting and called out classified caribou to the data recorder. In larger groups, classification did not include the entire group; the focus was on a representative sample of each group and on limiting disturbance to caribou.

Caribou were classified following the methods of Gunn et al. (1997) (and see Bergerud 1964, Whitten 1995) where antler status, presence/absence of an udder, and presence of a calf are used to categorize breeding status of females (Figure 7). Presence of a newborn calf, presence of hard antlers signifying recent or imminent calving, and presence of a distended udder were all considered as signaling a breeding cow that had either calved, was about to calve, or had likely just lost a calf. Cows lacking any of these criteria and cows with new (velvet) antler growth were considered non-breeders. Newborn calves, yearlings and bulls were also classified.



**Figure 7:** Classification of females used in composition survey of Bathurst caribou in June 2018. Green-shaded boxes were all classified as breeding females (diagram adapted from Gunn et al. 1997). Udder observation refers to a distended udder in a cow that has given birth. Hard antlers are from the previous year, and are distinct from new antlers growing in velvet.

The number of caribou in each group was summed as well as the numbers of bulls and yearlings (calves of the previous year) to estimate the proportion of breeding caribou on the calving ground. Bootstrap resampling methods (Manly 1997) were used to estimate standard errors (SEs) and percentile-based confidence limits for the proportion of breeding caribou.

# **Estimation of Breeding Females and Adult Females**

The numbers of breeding females were estimated by multiplying the estimate of total (at least one year old) caribou on each stratum by the estimated proportion of breeding females in each stratum from the composition survey. This step basically eliminated the non-breeding females, yearlings, and bulls from the estimate of total caribou on the calving ground.

The number of adult females was estimated by multiplying the estimate of total (at least one year old) caribou on each stratum by the estimated proportion of adult females (breeding

and non-breeding) in each stratum from the composition survey. This step basically eliminated the yearlings and bulls from the estimate of total caribou on the calving ground.

Each of the field measurements had an associated variance, and the delta method was used to estimate the total variance of breeding females under the assumption that the composition surveys and breeding female estimates were independent (Buckland et al. 1993).

#### **Estimation of Adult Herd Size**

Total herd size was estimated using two approaches. The first approach, which had been used in earlier calving ground surveys, assumed a fixed pregnancy rate for adult females, whereas the second approach avoided this assumption.

#### Estimation of Herd Size Assuming Fixed Pregnancy Rate and Estimated Sex Ratio

As a first step, the total number of adult females (at least two years old) in the herd was estimated by dividing the estimate of breeding females on the calving ground by an assumed pregnancy rate of 72% (Dauphiné 1976, Heard and Williams 1991). This pregnancy rate was based on a large sample of several hundred Qamanirjuaq caribou in the 1960s (Dauphiné 1976). The estimate of total females was then divided by the estimated proportion of females in the herd based on a bull:cow ratio from a fall composition survey conducted in October of 2017, to provide an estimate of total adult caribou in the herd (original methods described in Heard 1985, Heard and Williams 1991). This accounts for the bulls in the herd, very few of which are on the calving grounds in June. This estimator assumes that all breeding females were within survey strata areas during the calving ground survey and that the pregnancy rate of Bathurst caribou was 72% for 2017-2018. Note that this estimate corresponds to adult caribou at least two years old and does not include yearlings because yearling female caribou are not considered sexually mature.

### Estimation of Herd Size Based on Estimates of Adult Females and Estimated Sex Ratio

An alternative extrapolated herd size estimator was developed to account for the effect of variable pregnancy rates as part of the 2014 Qamanirjuaq caribou herd survey (Campbell et al. 2015), and has been used in other recent calving photo surveys for the Bathurst herd (Boulanger et al. 2017), as well as the Bluenose-East herd (Adamczewski et al. 2017, Boulanger et al. 2019). This estimator first uses data from the composition survey to

estimate the total proportion of adult females (breeding and non-breeding) and the numbers of adult females in each of the survey strata. The estimate of total adult females is then divided by the proportion of adult females (cows) in the herd from one or more fall composition surveys. This accounts for the bulls in the herd, very few of which are on the calving grounds in June. Using this approach, the fixed pregnancy rate is eliminated from the estimation procedure. Pregnancy rates do vary depending on cow condition (Cameron et al. 1993, Russell et al. 1998). This estimate assumes that all adult females (breeding and nonbreeding) were within the photographic and visual survey strata during the calving ground survey. It makes no assumption about the pregnancy rate of the females and does not include the yearlings.

In calving ground photographic surveys since the 2014 Qamanirjuaq survey (Campbell et al. 2015), the estimate of females based on total adult females on the calving ground survey area, and adjusted for the bull:cow ratio from a recent fall survey, has become the preferred way for Government of the NWT (GNWT) Department of Environment and Natural Resources (ENR) of estimating herd size from these surveys. With the current sample of collared cows and extensive flying, it has become possible to reliably define the full distribution of the females in the Bathurst herd. Using survey-specific estimates of breeding and non-breeding cows, together with a recent estimate of herd sex ratio, is considered a more robust method of extrapolating to herd size, rather than assuming a constant pregnancy rate that ignores this source of variation. This method also increases the precision of the overall herd estimate.

#### **Trends in Numbers of Breeding and Adult Females**

As an initial step, a comparison of the estimates from the 2015 and 2018 surveys was made using a t-test (Heard and Williams 1990), with gross and annual rates of changes estimated from the ratio of estimates.

Longer term trends 2010-2018 were estimated using Bayesian state space models, which are similar to previously used regression methods (Ordinary Least Squares, OLS, as described in Boulanger et al. 2011). However, hierarchical Bayesian models allow more flexible modeling of variation in trend through the use of random effects (Humbert et al.

2009, Kery and Royle 2016). This general approach is described further in the demographic model analysis in the next section. An underlying exponential rate of change was assumed with estimates of  $\lambda$  (where  $\lambda = N_{t+1}/N_t$ ). If  $\lambda = 1$  then a population is stable; values > or <1 indicate increasing and declining populations. The rate of decline was also estimated as 1- $\lambda$ .

#### **Survival Rate Analyses from Collared Cows**

Collar data for female caribou 1996-2018 were compiled for the Bathurst caribou herd by GNWT ENR staff. Fates of collared caribou were determined by assessment of movement of collared caribou, with mortality being assigned to collared caribou based on lack of collar movement that could not be explained by collar failure or device drop-off. The data were then summarized by month as live or dead caribou. Caribou whose collars failed or were scheduled to drop off were censored from the analysis. Data were grouped by "caribou years" that began during calving of each year (June) and ended during the spring migration (May). The Kaplan-Meier method was used to estimate survival rates, accounting for the staggered entry and censoring of individuals in the data set (Pollock et al. 1989). This approach also ensured that there was no covariance between survival estimates for the subsequent demographic model analysis.

#### Demographic Analyses: Bayesian State Space Integrated Population Model (IPM)

One of the most important questions for the Bathurst herd was whether the adult female segment of the population had declined since the last survey in 2015. The most direct measure that indicates the status of breeding females is their survival rate, which is the proportion of breeding females that survive from one year to the next. This metric, along with productivity (proportion of calves produced per adult female each year that survive their first year of life) largely determines the overall population trend. For example, if breeding female survival is high then productivity in previous years can be relatively low and the overall trend in breeding females can be stable. Alternatively, if calf productivity is consistently high, then slight reductions in adult survival rate can be tolerated. The interaction of these various indicators can be difficult to interpret and a population model can help increase understanding of herd demography.

We used a Bayesian state space IPM (Buckland et al. 2004, Kery and Schaub 2012) based upon the original (OLS) model (White and Lubow 2002) developed for the Bathurst herd (Boulanger et al. 2011) to further explore demographic trends for the Bathurst herd. This work was in collaboration with a Bayesian statistician/modeller (Joe Thorley-Poisson Consulting) (Thorley 2017, Ramey et al. 2018, Thorley and Boulanger 2019). We note that the underlying demographic model used for the hierarchical Bayesian state space model is identical to the previous OLS model. However, the Bayesian IPM method provides a much more flexible and robust method to estimate demographic parameters that takes into account process and observer error. One of the biggest differences is the use of random effects to model temporal variation in demographic parameters. A random effect flexibly and efficiently captures the variation in a parameter by assuming it is drawn from a particular underlying distribution. This contrasts with the OLS method where temporal variation was often not modeled or modeled with polynomial terms which assumed an underlying directional change over time. Appendix 2 provides details on the Bayesian IPM state space modeling, including the base R code used in the analysis.

We used breeding female estimates, as well as calf-cow ratios, bull-cow ratios (Cluff et al. 2016, Cluff unpublished data), estimates of the proportion of breeding females, and adult female survival rates from collared caribou to estimate the most likely adult female survival values that would result in the observed trends in all of the demographic indicators for the Bathurst herd. Calf-cow ratios were recorded during fall (late October) and spring (late March - April) composition surveys whereas proportion of breeding females was measured during June composition surveys conducted on the calving ground. Proportion of females breeding was estimated as the ratio of breeding females to adult females from each calving ground survey.

The Bayesian IPM is a stage-based model that divides caribou into three age-classes, with survival rates determining the proportion of each age class that makes it into the next age class (Figure 8); this structure is identical to the OLS modeling (Boulanger et al. 2011) used previously on the Bathurst and Bluenose-East herds.



**Figure 8:** Underlying stage matrix life history diagram for the caribou demographic model used for Bathurst caribou. This diagram pertains to the female segment of the population. Nodes are population sizes of calves (N<sub>c</sub>), yearlings (N<sub>y</sub>), and adult females (N<sub>F</sub>). Each node is connected by survival rates of calves (S<sub>c</sub>), yearlings (S<sub>y</sub>) and adult females (S<sub>f</sub>). Adult females reproduce dependent on fecundity (F<sub>A</sub>) and whether a pregnant female survives to produce a calf (S<sub>f</sub>). The male life history diagram was similar with no reproductive nodes.

We used the entire Bathurst demographic data set that started in the 1980s (Boulanger et al. 2011, Boulanger 2015) for the analysis but focused modeling efforts and inference on the more recent years, i.e., since 2014. The timeline of recruitment relative to survey years is illustrated in Table 1. It was assumed that a calf born in 2010 would not breed in the fall after it was born, or the fall of its second year, but it could breed in its third year (see Dauphiné 1976 for age-specific pregnancy rates). It was considered a non-breeder until 2013. Calves born in 2014 and 2015 had the most direct bearing on the number of new breeding females on the 2018 calving ground that were not accounted for in the 2015 breeding female estimate.
**Table 1:** A schematic of the assumed timeline 2011-2018 in the Bayesian IPM analysis of Bathurst caribou in which calves born are recruited into the breeding female segment (green boxes) of the population. Calves born prior to 2013 were counted as breeding females in the 2013 and 2015 surveys. Calves born in 2014 and 2015 recruited to become breeding females in the 2018 survey.

| Calf | Survey y | ears     |          |          |          |          |          |         |
|------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|---------|
| Born | 2011     | 2012     | 2013     | 2014     | 2015     | 2016     | 2017     | 2018    |
|      |          | non-     |          |          |          |          |          |         |
| 2010 | yearling | breeder  
|      |          |          | non-     |          |          |          |          |         |
| 2011 | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |          |          |          | non-     |          |          |          |         |
| 2012 |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |          |          |          |          | non-     | _        |          |         |
| 2013 |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |          |          |          |          | _        | non-     |          |         |
| 2014 |          |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder  | breeder |
|      |          |          |          |          | 14       |          | non-     |         |
| 2015 |          |          |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder  | breeder |
|      |          |          |          |          |          |          |          | non-    |
| 2016 |          |          |          |          |          | calf     | yearling | breeder |

One potential issue with comparison of survival rates across years was that the Bathurst herd had significant harvest until 2010, which reduced survival rates. We therefore added harvest rate to the model based on harvest estimates compared to estimate cow and bull abundance each year. Figure 9 shows the rates used which show an increasing harvest rate up to 2010, when harvest was reduced significantly. The harvest numbers, estimated cow and bull population sizes are given in Appendix 2.



**Figure 9:** Harvest rates used as inputs into the demographic model. See Appendix 2 for actual harvest numbers and rates used in the model.

In 2018, three of 11 known Bathurst cow collars calved on the Queen Maud Gulf/Beverly calving ground which likely reduced the estimates of Bathurst breeding females used as an input of the model. The demographic model defines the Bathurst caribou herd as the population of caribou that utilized the Bathurst calving ground in the previous year (i.e. 2017). Collared caribou are included in the survival analysis if they utilized the Bathurst calving ground previously or if they were collared in 2018 in the vicinity of known Bathurst cows. In this context, the estimated survival rates from the demographic model are potentially influenced by emigration to the Queen Maud Gulf of adult cows. More precisely, the observed survival of cows is a function of both true survival and fidelity of cows to the calving ground. Low sample sizes of known Bathurst collared cows (11 in 2018) as well as high historic fidelity of caribou to the Bathurst calving ground challenged modeling of cow fidelity. We conducted a sensitivity analysis where the demographic model was run with and without the 2018 estimate to determine how much the 2018 emigration event might have affected demographic parameters. Of most interest was the estimate of cow survival, however of additional interest was the resulting estimate of adult cows when the 2018 estimate and emigration event were not part of the input data set, as described in the next section. As discussed later, more elaborate methods to model fidelity of caribou will be considered in future modeling efforts.

## Estimation of Bathurst herd, including caribou that emigrated to Queen Maud Gulf

The estimates of adult females and herd size for the Bathurst herd in 2018 were influenced by movement of known Bathurst cows to the Queen Maud Gulf/Beverly calving ground. Of interest was the potential size of the Bathurst herd if this emigration event had not occurred. We used three approaches to initially assess how emigration of Bathurst cows to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area may have influenced the Bathurst herd estimate.

- The ratio of known Bathurst collared caribou calving in the Bathurst Inlet calving ground to total known Bathurst collars (8/11=0.727) provides a simple estimate of fidelity to the calving ground. Dividing the adult female estimate for the Bathurst calving ground by fidelity is therefore one estimate of total Bathurst adult females, including those occurring in the Queen Maud Gulf.
- 2) The Lincoln-Petersen mark-recapture estimator (N<sub>LP</sub>) has been applied using proportion of collars in the survey area to estimate herd size for the Dolphin Union herd (Dumond and Lee 2013). The Lincoln-Petersen formula is N<sub>LP</sub>= (((M+1)\*(C+1))/(R+1))-1. In this case, M equals the number of known female collared caribou (11), R equals the number of known collared female caribou detected in the calving ground area (8), and C equals the estimate of total adult cows (N<sub>AF</sub>;) (Seber 1982, Krebs 1998). We used a variance estimator proposed by Innes *et al.*, (2002) that considers both variance in the proportion collars and the adult female estimate (*var*( $N_{LP}$ ) =  $N_{LP}^2$ ( $CV^2(p_{LP}) + CV^2(N_{AF})$ ) where  $CV^2$ =( $var(x)/x^2$ ). The variance of the Lincoln-Petersen estimate of capture probability (*p*<sub>LP</sub>) was estimated based on the hypergeometric probability distribution, which is assumed with the Lincoln Petersen estimator (Thompson 1992). This estimator is a variation on the first estimator above.
- 3) The Lincoln-Petersen estimator of adult females was challenged by the low sample size of known Bathurst herd collared caribou (11) and therefore results should be interpreted cautiously. An alternative estimate of caribou was derived using the demographic model with the 2018 breeding female estimate not included in the input

data set. This amounts to a projection of likely herd size if no emigration had occurred and all Bathurst cows calved on the traditional Bathurst calving ground. In this case an extrapolated herd estimate was only influenced by collar survival rates, previous survey estimates, and composition survey results, thus the estimate was not influenced by emigration of adult cows to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area. This estimate was compared to the demographic model's projected 2018 estimate of cows.

### RESULTS

## **Survey conditions**

Weather conditions were challenging due to the late spring with higher than normal snow cover in most of the annual concentrated calving area (Figure 10). At the beginning of the survey on June 1, snow cover was more than 90% in most areas but snow melted rapidly during the first 10 days of June. On June 8 and 9, snow cover varied between ten and 80%. Most areas had about 50% snow cover and much of it was a "salt-and-pepper" patchy mosaic. This made caribou more difficult to see. We reasoned, however, that aerial photo coverage of the one main concentration of calving cows would still provide an accurate estimate that would account for at least 80% of the female caribou in the survey area. The rationale was that caribou would still be reliably seen on high-resolution photos that could be searched carefully and repeatedly with a 3D projection. In addition, the sightability of caribou on photos could be estimated using independent observers.



**Figure 10:** Photos of variable Bathurst survey conditions during visual surveys near Bathurst Inlet on June 9, 2018, the day after photo surveys were conducted (photos J. Adamczewski). Snow cover in most areas was patchy and ranged from about 80% (top right) to about 10% (bottom right). A view of Bathurst Inlet is shown at top left.

# **Movement Rates of Collared Female Caribou**

The locations of 17 collared female caribou that occurred in or around the Bathurst survey area were monitored throughout the June survey to assess movement rates. The peak of calving is considered close when the majority of collared female caribou exhibit movement rates of less than 5 km/day (Gunn and Russell 2008). Using this parameter, we surmised that the peak of calving was near on June 8, when mean daily movement rates were on average below 5 km for the radio collared caribou (Figure 11). Movement rates remained below 5 km/day for the next week. The peak of calving was further verified from observations of substantial numbers of cows with calves from the visual survey flying on June 8 and 9.



**Figure 11:** Movement rates of female collared caribou (n=17) on or around the Bathurst calving ground before and during calving in June 2018. The boxplots contain the 25<sup>th</sup> and 75<sup>th</sup> percentile of the data with the median shown by the central bar in each plot. The ranges up to the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile are depicted by the lines with outlier points shown as larger dots. The red line indicates a movement rate of 5 km/day. The movement rates of collared cows on June 8, the date of the photo survey, are highlighted in red. Visual strata were surveyed on June 8 and 9.

## **Collared Caribou Movements Leading up to June 2018 Survey**

Our objectives for the reconnaissance survey were to map the distribution of adult and breeding females and define the concentrated calving area for the Bathurst herd. Collar movements and initial reconnaissance flying demonstrated an unusual distribution of caribou in the Bathurst Inlet area, which affected the way in which the Bathurst survey was designed and flown. An explanation of these collar movements with a sequence of maps is given here to explain the survey design.

In most years, Bathurst collared cows are largely moving northward from wintering areas, and by early June the Bathurst cows are well separated from Bluenose-East cows that calve west of Kugluktuk and Beverly cows that calve well east of Bathurst Inlet (Figure 12). In 2015 and 2016 the Bathurst herd showed these typical patterns. In 2017 the Bathurst herd was well mixed with the Bluenose-East herd, as shown by the southern ends of the collar trails that diverged in May and June, but cows separated well by the beginning of June. There was also substantial winter mixing of the Bathurst collared cows with Beverly collared cows, most Bathurst cows wintered on the tundra, and some wintered east of Bathurst Inlet. In spring 2017, 5 collared Bathurst cows whose 2016 June locations were on the usual Bathurst calving ground were initially east of Bathurst Inlet, but all 5 cows moved west of Bathurst Inlet in early June 2017 (Figure 13).



**Figure 12:** Spring migration paths of collared females from the Bluenose-East (blue), Bathurst (red) and Beverly (green) herds in 2015, 2016, 2017 and 2018 May 1 - June 10 of each year. The circles represent mean collared locations in the first two weeks of June for each year. Note that in June 2018 three of the known Bathurst collars (red dots) were in the main cluster of Beverly collars (blue dots); these are more easily seen in Figure 15b. Collar data are from GNWT and GN.



**Figure 13:** Spring migration paths of five collared Bathurst cows May 1 - June 15, 2017. All five cows were known to have been on the traditional Bathurst calving ground in June 2016. All wintered on the tundra and three wintered south or east of Bathurst Inlet with Beverly collared cows. Beverly collars are omitted for clarity.

In winter 2017-2018, collared Bluenose-East caribou wintered well separated from the Bathurst herd but Bathurst collared cows and bulls were well mixed with Beverly cows and bulls all winter (Figure 14). Bathurst collared cows all wintered on the tundra and some were east of Bathurst Inlet through the winter. In the spring, migration paths of Bathurst and Beverly collared cows showed continued mixing, with some Bathurst cows moving north into the main Beverly calving area (Figures 15a and 15b). Further south, collared Bathurst and Beverly bulls in the spring of 2018 also showed continued mixing and some movement into the Queen Maud Gulf area (Figure 16).



**Figure 14:** Winter locations (March 15, 2018) of Bluenose-East collared cows (18) and bulls (18) in purple, Bathurst cows (10) and bulls (10) in red, and Beverly cows (23) and bulls (12). The Bathurst and Beverly herds were mixed throughout winter 2017-2018.



**Figure 15a:** Spring migration paths northward March 15 - June 16, 2018 of 11 known Bathurst collared cows (red) and 19 known Beverly cows (green). Purple dots are March 15 locations and indicative of wintering areas; black dots are June 16 locations.



**Figure 15b:** Spring migration paths May 1 - June 16, 2018 of 11 known Bathurst collared cows, in relation to June 2018 Bathurst calving ground survey area. Eight collared Bathurst cows were within the Bathurst strata during the survey, while three were in the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area. Beverly collars are omitted for clarity. Light green dots were during the June 4-10 reconnaissance survey, red dots were at time of photo and visual flying, and purple dots were during the composition survey June 13-16.



**Figure 16:** Spring movements (March 15 - June 16) of eight known Bathurst collared bulls and 11 known Beverly collared bulls in 2018.

For clarity, the movements of the 11 known Bathurst collared females are shown separately (Figure 15b). Of the 11 collared cows that were known to have calved on the Bathurst calving

ground in 2017 or earlier, three moved well east of Bathurst Inlet and into the main calving area of the Beverly herd based on collared cows and the GN survey in June 2018. These three did not return to the calving ground that the Bathurst herd has used consistently since 1996, in June or thereafter. The remaining eight known collars were either west of Bathurst Inlet in the area the herd has calved in since 1996, or in the Bathurst Inlet area during the June survey period. There were an additional nine newly collared cows (collared winter 2017-2018) that were in the Bathurst Inlet area, thus 17 collared cows total in the Bathurst Inlet area. Of these 17, 12 were west of Bathurst Inlet in the traditional Bathurst calving area and five were east and west of the Inlet on June 8 (the day of the photo survey). These five showed a general westward movement during the initial two weeks of June (Figure 15b).

A further consideration in designing the Bathurst survey area was the observations from GN biologist M. Campbell and NU Tunngavik Incorporated (NTI) biologist D. Lee (pers. comm.) east of Bathurst Inlet, that showed consistent caribou trails in the snow from their first two survey lines with those trails moving westward. Further east, by contrast, all the caribou trails were more heavily used and led in a northeast direction, which followed the movements of the known Beverly cows to the central and eastern Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area (Figure 15a).

#### **Reconnaissance Survey to Delineate Strata**

One Caravan based at the Ekati diamond mine flew the entire Bathurst reconnaissance survey June 4-10, 2018. The initial focus was on the areas with collared cows, and thereafter outlying areas were flown. Two other Caravans were based in Kugluktuk but these aircraft were unable to fly June 2-5 due to fog and low cloud in the Kugluktuk area. June 6-8 these two Caravans were primarily occupied with the Bluenose-East survey. A single day of clear weather with blue skies occurred on June 8, and on this day the Bathurst (one) and Bluenose-East photo blocks (two) were flown. The two Bathurst visual strata were surveyed on June 8 and 9, with one of the Kugluktuk Caravans assisting with covering the Visual East stratum. A summary of the fixed-wing flying on the Bathurst June 2018 survey is given in Table 2.

| Date    | Caravan 1 (Ekati)  | Caravan 2 (Kugluktuk)  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| June 1  | Arrive Ekati   | Arrive Kugluktuk   |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 4  | Recon of core area at 10 km spacing                      | Grounded (weather)   |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 5  | Recon of core and surrounding area                       | Grounded (weather)   |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 6  | Recon of areas south and east of core area               | Bluenose-East survey   |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 7  | Grounded (weather)                                       | Grounded (weather)   |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 8  | Bathurst visual west block survey                        | Bluenose-East survey   |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 9  | Bathurst visual east block survey                        | Bathurst visual east block survey<br>& lines between Bathurst and<br>BNE |  |  |  |  |  |
| June 10 | Recon lines to the west of Ekati & return to Yellowknife | Recon lines to the East of<br>Kugluktuk & return to<br>Yellowknife       |  |  |  |  |  |

**Table 2:** Summary of reconnaissance and visual survey flying on the June 2018 Bathurst calving ground survey.

Considering the collar movements of Bathurst and Beverly collared cows, the results of the Bathurst reconnaissance survey and the reconnaissance survey observations of the NU biologists, we reasoned that the Bathurst herd's main calving concentration as in past years was west of Bathurst Inlet with most of the collared Bathurst cows (12 of 17 in the Bathurst Inlet area) and that area should be the focus of the aerial photography. We reasoned further from the locations and movement patterns (generally westward) of the other 5 collared Bathurst cows just east and west of Bathurst Inlet, along with the westward-moving caribou trails reported by NU biologists, that a smaller portion of the Bathurst herd's cows were east and west of Bathurst Inlet, in much lower numbers, and these areas should be visual strata for the Bathurst survey. All known Beverly collared cows were by June 8 far east of Bathurst Inlet (Figure 15a), so it appeared there had been a separation of the two herds just east of Bathurst Inlet. The movement of three of the 11 known Bathurst cows to the main Beverly calving concentration in the Queen Maud Gulf, while based on a limited sample, suggested that a portion of the Bathurst herd's cows may have emigrated to join that herd (Figures 15a and 15b).

Reconnaissance flying included the areas west and east of Bathurst Inlet and all collared cows in the area (Figures 17a and 17b). Areas north, west and east were also flown

extensively to make sure that no significant numbers of cows were missed. In the east, our reconnaissance lines adjoined the easternmost lines of the GN Beverly survey.



**Figure 17a:** Reconnaissance survey of the Bathurst calving ground in June 2018 with densities of caribou seen. White squares are from areas where no caribou were seen, grey squares are from low-density areas (< 1 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>), and blue squares are from medium density areas (1-9.9 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>). Gold stars show locations of collared female caribou on June 8. One caribou in the lower visual east did not return a location for June 8 and the June 7<sup>th</sup> location is shown. Full movement paths of collared caribou during the survey are shown in later sections of the report. Transects east of Bathurst Inlet were from the first day of flying on the GN Beverly survey in June 2018, courtesy of M. Campbell and D. Lee.



**Figure 17b:** Reconnaissance survey of the Bathurst calving ground in June 2018 with composition of caribou seen. Areas with cow-calf groups are red, areas with antlered cows are light green, and areas with non-breeders (non-breeding cows, bulls and yearlings) are blue. Gold stars are collared female caribou. Transects east of Bathurst Inlet were from the first day of flying on the GN Beverly survey in June 2018, courtesy of M. Campbell and D. Lee.

## **Stratification: Photo Stratum and Visual Strata**

One photo stratum was defined for the Bathurst 2018 survey (Figures 17a and 17b), which included the majority of adult and breeding females and 12 of 17 collared cows in the survey area. This block was similar in size and location to the Bathurst photo block in June 2015 (Boulanger et al. 2017). Two lower density visual blocks were also defined: a Visual West block west of Bathurst Inlet and a Visual East block east of Bathurst Inlet.

## **Photo Stratum**

With photo planes using high-resolution digital cameras, it is possible for the planes to fly at different altitudes. Flying at a higher altitude increases the strip width and reduces the number of pictures but also reduces the resolution of the pictures as indexed by ground sample distance (GSD). GSD is a term used in aerial photography to describe the distance

between pixels on the ground for a photo sensor. In practical terms, the GSD for the aerial photos used in this survey translates into strip width and elevation AGL as follows (Table 3).

**Table 3:** GSD for photo sensor used on Bathurst June 2018 caribou survey, along with associated elevation AGL and photographed ground transect strip width. Typical elevation and strip width used in earlier film photo surveys are included for reference.

| GSD (cm)           | Elevation AGL (feet) | Strip<br>width in |
|--------------------|----------------------|-------------------|
|                    |                      | m                 |
| 4                  | 2,187                | 692               |
| 5                  | 2,734                | 866               |
| 6                  | 3,281                | 1,039             |
| 7                  | 3,828                | 1,212             |
| 8                  | 4,374                | 1,385             |
| 9                  | 4,921                | 1,558             |
| 10                 | 5,468                | 1,731             |
| <b>Film Photos</b> | 2,000                | 914.3             |

With blue skies on June 8, the Bathurst photo stratum was flown at GSD 7 (average elevation 3,828 ft. (1,167 m) AGL) and a total of 1,715 photos were taken (Table 4, Figure 18).

| Pho                        | tographic s<br>dimensio              | stratum<br>ns        | Pho<br>(Elevat                | Coverage at GSD |              |              |     |     |            |
|----------------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------|--------------|--------------|-----|-----|------------|
| Area<br>(km <sup>2</sup> ) | Average<br>Transect<br>Width<br>(km) | Transects<br>Sampled | Total transect<br>length (km) | 5<br>(2,734)    | 6<br>(3,281) | 7<br>(3,828) | 5   | 6   | 7          |
| 1,159                      | 35                                   | 15                   | 525                           | 2,389           | 2,003        | <u>1,715</u> | 40% | 48% | <u>56%</u> |

**Table 4:** Stratum dimensions, transect dimensions, photo numbers and ground coverage for Bathurst photo survey block in June 2018. Actual coverage and photo numbers are in bold and underlined.



**Figure 18:** Composite photo block west of Bathurst Inlet flown on June 8, 2018. The Hood River valley can be seen in an east-west direction in the upper half of the survey block.

#### **Visual strata**

The Bathurst reconnaissance survey was flown June 4-10 by a single plane based at Ekati. Given forecasted weather conditions for June 8 and 9, visual survey flying was designed to allow strata to be flown within two days, with one plane for the Visual West stratum and two planes for the Visual East stratum. Estimates of density from the reconnaissance data suggested that each stratum had relatively equal low densities of caribou (0.15 and 0.13 caribou/km<sup>2</sup> for west and east strata respectively) and therefore allocation of effort was similar for the two strata. Based on logistics 12 and 18 transects were flown in the west and east strata with resulting levels of coverage of 16 and 18% respectively. Dimensions of photo and visual strata are in Table 5.

| Stratum | Total<br>Transects<br>Possible | #<br>Sampled<br>Transects | Area of<br>stratum<br>(km²) | Average<br>Strip<br>width<br>(km) | Transect<br>area<br>(km²) | Coverage |
|---------|--------------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------|----------|
| Photo   | 27                             | 15                        | 1,227.3                     | 1.29 <sup>A</sup>                 | 682.7                     | 56%      |
| West    | 12                             | 12                        | 2,305.6                     | 0.8                               | 368.3                     | 16%      |
| Visual  |                                |                           |                             |                                   |                           |          |
| East    | 18                             | 18                        | 4,661.9                     | 0.8                               | 824.5                     | 18%      |
| Visual  |                                |                           |                             |                                   |                           |          |

**Table 5:** Final dimensions of photo and visual strata for the 2018 Bathurst calving photo survey.

# Movements of collared caribou within and between reconnaissance and photo/visual blocks

As described earlier, 17 active cow collars were in the Bathurst Inlet area during the June 2018 survey, transmitted locations daily, and were used for survey planning. Twelve of these were in the photo stratum for the duration of the visual/photo survey (Figure 19). One collared cow moved from the Visual West to the Visual East stratum during the survey period, two were contained within the Visual East stratum and two moved out of the Visual East stratum during the visual survey. There was no location given for one of the caribou on June 8, however, it occurred in the stratum on June 7 but was out of the stratum on June 9. It was likely in the stratum during the survey based on the midpoint of the June 7 and June 9

locations (Figure 19). We note that reconnaissance flying to the south of the three survey blocks showed extremely low numbers of caribou present. Three additional collared cows had moved into the main Beverly calving ground far to the east and are not shown on this map.



**Figure 19:** Locations of collared Bathurst female caribou and movements from the reconnaissance phase (June 5-7), photo survey (June 8<sup>th</sup>) and visual survey of the east stratum on June 9<sup>th</sup>. One collar near the south end of the Visual East block did not report a location on June 8, so no star is shown.

Collared caribou that had movement rates of greater than 5 km/day were mainly located within the central regions of strata, suggesting that the strata contained the range of caribou movements as indicated by collared caribou. The one collared cow south of the visual strata during the survey was in an area where almost no caribou were seen during the reconnaissance flying (see Figure 17).

In general, the observations of caribou in the Visual East and Visual West blocks confirmed the low numbers found during the reconnaissance survey (Figure 20).



**Figure 20:** Map of Bathurst June 2018 survey blocks showing the locations of caribou groups seen in the photo block from photos and in the visual blocks from observations June 8 and 9. Relative group sizes for the visual blocks are shown as varying sizes of circles, but not for the groups seen in the photo block (too many).

# Estimates of Caribou on Photo Stratum: Sightability

Photo interpreters found that the sightability of caribou on photos was influenced by snow cover. If the ground was bare caribou were readily visible (Figure 21), however, caribou were not as easy to see with patchy snow, particularly when caribou were at the edges of snow patches. Overall, it took nearly twice as long to count the 2018 aerial photos (Bathurst and Bluenose-East) as in the last photo surveys in 2015 when the ground was predominantly bare (D. Fisher, GreenLink Forestry Inc., pers. comm.), to allow for comprehensive searching of all photos.



**Figure 21:** A zoomed-in portion of one of the Bathurst aerial photos from June 2018 survey. Most caribou and their shadows are readily visible. A caribou on the edge of a snow patch in bottom left corner is less clearly visible. There are 23 caribou on this photo.

Initial quality control of photo counting was carried out by D. Fisher re-counting several hundred of the Bathurst and Bluenose-East photos counted by his staff. In addition, sightability of caribou on photos was estimated by having a 2<sup>nd</sup> observer from GreenLink Forestry independently re-count caribou on a subset of photos, without knowing what the first observer had found. The second observer was Derek Fisher, who is the most experienced observer of aerial photographs at the company.

The photo survey transect lines were resampled systematically using transects perpendicular to the original photo-plane transects. Two phases of sampling were conducted. In the first phase, transects were sampled regardless of whether caribou were detected in the original counts. In the second phase, photos closest to the first phase transect line that contained caribou in the first phase were resampled. Using this approach, we tested whether all caribou were detected on photos even when they were not detected originally. The second phase still was a systematic sample but increased the sample size of photos with caribou counts, which were most useful for cross validation purposes. Figure 22 shows the photo resampling design.



**Figure 22:** Systematic sampling design for cross validation of photos for the Bathurst June 2018 calving ground survey.

Overall, 161 photos were recounted, of which 87 contained caribou. Seventy-four additional caribou were counted in the second count, with a corresponding ratio of original to second count of 0.842 (Table 6). One assumption in this comparison is that the first and second counter were counting the same caribou on a given photo. To test this assumption the distances between points of counted caribou in the first and second count was measured in GIS to identify any counted caribou that were a further distance from the original counts.

This process did not identify any new caribou. One caribou was counted on a photo during the original counts but not counted in the second count. An additional 228 photos were resampled by similar means as part of the Bluenose-East June 2018 survey, with similar results (Boulanger et al. 2019).

**Table 6:** Summary of photo cross validation data set for Bathurst June 2018 aerial photos. The ratio of the original count to second count is an estimate of photo sightability.

| Original<br>count | Second<br>count | New caribou<br>counted in<br>second count | Caribou not<br>detected in<br>second count | Original<br>count/second<br>count |
|-------------------|-----------------|---|--|-----------------------------------|
| 393               | 467             | 74  | 1  | 0.842                             |

This cross-validation process can be modeled as a two sample mark-recapture sample with caribou being "marked" in the original count and then be "re-marked" in the second count. Using this approach avoids the assumption that the second counter detects all the caribou on the photo. The Huggins closed N model (Huggins 1991) in program MARK (White and Burnham 1999) was then used to estimate sightability. Table 7 below gives the results with the sightability from the first counter being very close to the ratio of the original to second count. The reason for this is that the second counter only missed one caribou not originally counted and therefore his sightability score was very high.

**Table 7:** Estimates of sightability for the first and second counters on the Bathurst June 2018aerial photos, from the Huggins closed N model.

| Counter | Estimate | SE    | LCI   | UCI   | CV    |
|---------|----------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| First   | 0.841    | 0.017 | 0.805 | 0.872 | 2.01% |
| Second  | 0.997    | 0.003 | 0.982 | 1.000 | 0.25% |

The variance estimate from program MARK assumes that all caribou counted are independent, which is likely violated given that in many cases caribou occurred in larger groups. The violation of this assumption leads to over-dispersion of binomial variances and a resulting negative bias. To confront this issue, we used a bootstrap method (Manly 1997) that bootstrapped based on caribou counted on photos. The assumption in this case is that counts of caribou on each photo are independent rather than all caribou counted being independent. The resulting estimate of SE was 0.042 with a coefficient of variation (CV) of 4.7% which is more realistic, and this was used for subsequent calculations. Future photo counting efforts should classify counted caribou in groups to allow more focused methods of estimating sightability variance.

# **Estimates of Total Caribou in Photo Stratum**

Table 8 below gives the initial estimates of caribou in the photo stratum and the estimates adjusted for photo sightability. We also corrected the initial estimates for differential strip widths, as was done in the 2015 surveys. The photo-sightability estimate was calculated as the initial estimate divided by photo sightability. Variance for the photo sightability was calculated using the delta method (Buckland et al. 1993). The resulting estimate was about 800 caribou (16%) higher than the non-adjusted estimate.

**Table 8:** Initial estimates of abundance in survey strata, estimated photo sightability and corrected estimates of abundance with photo sightability for Bathurst June 2018 calving photo survey.

| Initial estimate of N<br>(not corrected) |        | Photo sightability |       |       | Photo-sightability<br>corrected N estimate |         |       |       |
|--|--------|--------------------|-------|-------|--|---------|-------|-------|
| Ν  | SE     | CV                 | р     | SE    | CV   | Ν       | SE    | CV    |
| 4,245.7                                  | 580.34 | 0.136              | 0.842 | 0.042 | 0.050                                      | 5,043.4 | 734.5 | 0.146 |

# Double Observer Analysis and Estimates of Total Caribou in Visual Strata

Detailed descriptions of the double observer methods and results are provided in Appendix 1. Data from both the Bathurst and Bluenose-East surveys were combined as some survey crews flew portions of both surveys. Overall, double observer corrected estimates (using the MRDS R package) were about 5% higher than non-double observer estimates. Precision was lower than for uncorrected count-based estimates but still acceptable (Table 9).

| Stratum        | Caribou | Standard estimate |       |       | Double observer corrected<br>estimate |        |               |                 |       |
|----------------|---------|-------------------|-------|-------|---------------------------------------|--------|---------------|-----------------|-------|
|                | counted | Estimate          | SE    | CV    | Estimate                              | SE     | Confi<br>inte | idence<br>erval | CV    |
| Visual<br>West | 88      | 551               | 132.1 | 24.0% | 567                                   | 140.50 | 332           | 970             | 24.8% |
| Visual East    | 220     | 1,244             | 286.7 | 23.0% | 1,309                                 | 332.70 | 773           | 2,216           | 25.4% |
| Total          | 369     | 1,795             | 151.7 | 17.6% | 1,877                                 | 360.9  | 1,265         | 2,783           | 19.2% |

**Table 9:** Standard strip transect and corrected double observer model estimates of caribou on Bathurst visual strata in 2018.

# Estimates of Total Caribou on the Calving Ground

The estimate of total caribou at least one year old on the calving ground (6,919) is given in Table 10 below. The CV was slightly high due to the aggregation of caribou (clumped distribution) in the photo stratum as well as the added variance from estimating sightability of caribou on the photos.

**Table 10:** Estimates of caribou numbers (at least one year old) in photo and visual Bathurst strata in June 2018. These are corrected for sightability.

| ,           |       |       |             |       |       |         |  |  |  |  |  |
|-------------|-------|-------|-------------|-------|-------|---------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Strata      | Ν     | SE N  | Conf. Limit |       | CV    | Density |  |  |  |  |  |
| Photo       | 5,043 | 734.5 | 3,696       | 6,881 | 0.146 | 4.11    |  |  |  |  |  |
| West Visual | 567   | 140.5 | 332         | 970   | 0.248 | 0.24    |  |  |  |  |  |
| East Visual | 1,309 | 332.7 | 773         | 2,216 | 0.254 | 0.27    |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total       | 6,919 | 818.5 | 5,415       | 8,843 | 0.118 |         |  |  |  |  |  |

## **Composition Survey in June 2018**

A composition survey was conducted in the Bathurst survey area June 13-16, which was five to eight days after the photo and visual survey. Review of the locations of collared females suggested that minimal movement occurred during this time with collared females inside the photo stratum on June 8 remaining within it (Figure 23). One additional collared cow that was south of the photo stratum on June 8 moved into this stratum, thus the composition survey results were still representative of the distribution of Bathurst caribou females. In addition, daily movement rates for Bathurst collared cows were below 5km/day on June 8 and remained there the following week (Figure 11).



**Figure 23:** Locations of collared females between the dates of the Bathurst photo and visual strata flown June 8 and 9, and the composition survey flown June 13-16.

The composition survey systematically covered the photo stratum (Figure 24), which confirmed stratum boundaries and showed that most breeding cows were contained within this stratum. The Visual West block had some cow-calf groups and a higher proportion of non-breeding cows than the photo block. The Visual East stratum mainly contained bulls, yearlings and a few non-breeding cows. The numbers of breeding cows, non-breeding cows, yearlings and bulls within each stratum are listed in Table 11.



**Figure 24:** Helicopter flight paths and caribou groups classified during calving ground composition survey of Bathurst caribou, June 13-16, 2018. The size of the pie charts is proportionate to the number of caribou classified in a group. Proportions of age-sex classes make up the individual pie sections.

| Stratum     | #<br>groups | Adult females |          |                  | Yearlings | Bulls | Total<br>caribou |
|-------------|-------------|---------------|----------|------------------|-----------|-------|------------------|
|             |             | Total         | breeding | non-<br>breeding |           |       | (1 yr+)          |
| Photo       | 80          | 1,517         | 1,134    | 383              | 242       | 0     | 1,759            |
| Visual East | 38          | 46            | 20       | 26               | 33        | 36    | 115              |
| Visual West | 52          | 135           | 72       | 63               | 94        | 34    | 263              |

**Table 11:** Summary of composition survey results on Bathurst calving ground June 2018 in photo and visual strata.

Estimates of the proportions of adult females and breeding females were then derived with variance and confidence limits estimated via bootstrap methods (Table 12).

**Table 12:** Proportions of breeding females and adult females from composition survey on Bathurst calving ground June 13-16, 2018. Proportions are expressed as percentages of caribou at least one year old.

| Stratum          | Estimated  | SE    | <b>Confidence Limit</b> |          |  |  |  |  |
|------------------|------------|-------|-------------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|
|                  | Proportion |       | (Upper an               | d Lower) |  |  |  |  |
| Breeding females |            |       |                         |          |  |  |  |  |
| Photo            | 0.645      | 0.029 | 0.581                   | 0.695    |  |  |  |  |
| Visual west      | 0.274      | 0.043 | 0.185                   | 0.354    |  |  |  |  |
| Visual east      | 0.174      | 0.044 | 0.098                   | 0.266    |  |  |  |  |
| Adult females    |            |       |                         |          |  |  |  |  |
| Photo            | 0.862      | 0.020 | 0.814                   | 0.896    |  |  |  |  |
| Visual West      | 0.513      | 0.041 | 0.429                   | 0.593    |  |  |  |  |
| Visual East      | 0.400      | 0.059 | 0.284 0.524             |          |  |  |  |  |

## Estimates of Breeding and Adult Female Caribou

Estimates of the numbers of breeding females (Table 13) were derived by the product of caribou at least one year old (Table 10) and the proportion of breeding females in each stratum (Table 12). Estimates of the numbers of adult females (Table 14) were similarly derived from the product of caribou at least one year old (Table 10) and the proportion of adult females in each stratum (Table 12).

| Stratum     | Caribou |       | Proportion of<br>breeding<br>cows |       | Number of Breeding Females |       |       |       |       |
|-------------|---------|-------|-----------------------------------|-------|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
|             | Ν       | CV.N  | pb                                | CV    | Ν                          | SE    | Conf. | Limit | CV    |
| Photo       | 5,043   | 0.146 | 0.645                             | 0.045 | 3,253                      | 495.8 | 2,350 | 4,502 | 0.152 |
| West Visual | 567     | 0.248 | 0.274                             | 0.157 | 155                        | 45.6  | 82    | 292   | 0.294 |
| East Visual | 1,309   | 0.254 | 0.174                             | 0.253 | 228                        | 81.7  | 110   | 474   | 0.358 |
| Total       | 6,919   |       |                                   |       | 3,636                      | 504.6 | 2,709 | 4,880 | 0.139 |

**Table 13:** Estimates of number of breeding females based upon initial abundance estimatesand composition surveys on Bathurst calving ground June 2018.

**Table 14:** Estimates of numbers of adult females based upon initial abundance estimatesand composition surveys on Bathurst calving ground June 2018.

| Stratum     | Caribou |       | Proportion of<br>adult cows |       | Number of Adult Females |       |       |       |       |
|-------------|---------|-------|-----------------------------|-------|-------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
|             | Ν       | CV.N  | ра                          | CV    | Ν                       | SE    | Conf. | Limit | CV    |
| Photo       | 5,043   | 0.146 | 0.862                       | 0.023 | 4,347                   | 641.1 | 3,174 | 5,954 | 0.147 |
| West Visual | 567     | 0.248 | 0.513                       | 0.080 | 291                     | 75.7  | 166   | 511   | 0.260 |
| East Visual | 1,309   | 0.254 | 0.400                       | 0.148 | 524                     | 153.9 | 286   | 960   | 0.294 |
| Total       | 6,919   |       |                             |       | 5,162                   | 663.7 | 3,935 | 6,771 | 0.129 |

The ratio of breeding females to adult females was 70.4%, suggesting a fair-good proportion of pregnant females compared to previous survey years. The proportion of breeding females in June 2015 was lower (60.9%; Boulanger et al. 2017).

# Fall Composition Survey October 2017

A composition survey was conducted 23-25 October 2017 to estimate the bull-cow ratio of the Bathurst herd. Overall there were 39 groups observed with totals of bulls, cows and calves summarized in Table 15. Bootstrap methods were used to obtain SEs on estimates (Table 16).

**Table 15:** Summary of observations from fall composition survey on Bathurst herd October 23-25, 2017.

| Cows | Bulls | Calves | Groups |
|------|-------|--------|--------|
| 940  | 532   | 431    | 39     |

**Table 16:** Estimates of the bull-cow ratio, proportion cows, and calf-cow ratio from the fall composition survey on Bathurst herd October 2017.

| Indicator       | Estimate | SE    | Conf. Limits |       | CV   |
|-----------------|----------|-------|--------------|-------|------|
| Proportion cows | 0.629    | 0.017 | 0.596        | 0.666 | 2.7% |
| Bull-cow ratio  | 0.592    | 0.044 | 0.501        | 0.678 | 7.4% |
| Calf-cow ratio  | 0.429    | 0.018 | 0.399        | 0.466 | 4.1% |

## **Extrapolated Herd Estimates for Bathurst Herd**

Estimates of adult herd size (caribou at least two years old) for the Bathurst herd in 2018 are presented in Table 17. The estimate based on an assumed fixed pregnancy rate uses a value of 0.72 (Dauphiné 1976) while the estimated proportion of breeding females in June 2018 was 0.704, which resulted in relatively similar extrapolated herd estimates (8,207 vs 8,029; Table 17). The preferred estimate uses the proportion of females, which is simply the estimate of adult females (5,162) divided by the proportion of cows in the herd (0.629) from the fall 2017 survey. Log-based confidence limits, which were used for other estimates as well as traditional symmetrical confidence limits (estimate  $\pm t^*SE$ ) are given. In most cases log-based limits give better representation of confidence estimates than traditional symmetrical methods because the distribution of estimates has a slight positive skew. However, previous analyses have used the symmetrical method. The actual difference in CI's is relatively minor.

| Table 17: Extrapolated herd size estimates for the Bathurst herd in 2018 based on two      |
|--|
| estimators. The estimate based on proportion of adult females is the preferred one and has |
| a smaller variance.  |

| Method                         | Ν     | SE     | Log-based CI |        | Symmetric |          | CV    |
|--------------------------------|-------|--------|--------------|--------|-----------|----------|-------|
|                                |       |        |              |        | Tradit    | ional CI |       |
| Proportion of adult females    | 8,207 | 1079.0 | 6,218        | 10,831 | 5,920     | 10,494   | 13.1% |
| Constant pregnancy rate (0.72) | 8,029 | 1390.9 | 5,565        | 11,583 | 5,064     | 10,993   | 17.3% |

## Trends in Numbers of Breeding and Adult Females and Herd Size 2010-2018

Estimates of breeding cows, nonbreeding cows and (total) adult cows in the Bathurst herd are shown in Figure 25 for surveys 2009-2018. A roughly stable trend 2009-2012 was followed by significant declines to 2015 and 2018. Reductions from 2015 to 2018 in estimates of breeding females were 55.0%, in adult females 61.0% and in overall herd size 58.5%. The reduction in herd size indicates an annual rate of decline of 25.5% 2015-2018. These reductions consider only the numbers of caribou found on the June 2018 Bathurst survey area (and associated extrapolated herd sizes), and do not consider the apparent loss of some of the herd to the Queen Maud Gulf calving ground. The proportion of adult females classified as breeding was higher (70.4%) in 2018 than in 2015 (60.9%).



**Figure 25:** Estimates of the number of breeding females (green), non-breeding females (light brown) and adult females (summed bars) in the Bathurst herd 2010-2018.

## **Demographic Analysis of Trends in the Bathurst Herd**

The Bayesian state space model (Humbert et al. 2009, Kery and Royle 2016) was used to estimate longer term trends in the Bathurst data set. For this analysis, trend (log  $\lambda$ ) was modeled as a random effect, therefore allowing assessment of variation in  $\lambda$  in intervals between surveys.

For breeding females, overall trends were significant (p=0.025) with an overall  $\lambda$  estimate for the entire data set (1985-2018) of 0.88 (0.79-0.98) (Figure 26).



**Figure 26:** Trends in Bathurst breeding females 1986-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian state space model. The left graph is for the full extent of the data set and the right graph is zoomed into the period of 2009-2018. Field estimates are given as red dots (with confidence limits) and model predictions are shown as blue lines with confidence intervals as hashed lines.

Of greatest interest is trend since 2009, which suggested an initial increasing trend up to 2012, where the geometric mean of  $\lambda$  (3 year) was 0.95 (CI=0.87-1.06), before declining to 0.78 (CI=0.68-0.91) in 2018 (Figure 27). Trend of breeding females will be influenced both by abundance of adult females and pregnancy rate.



**Figure 27:** Estimate of  $\lambda$  for Bathurst breeding females 1989-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian space model analysis. Model predictions are shown as blue lines with confidence intervals as hashed lines. A  $\lambda$  of 1.0 indicates a stable population.

Trends in numbers of adult Bathurst females (Figure 28) were also significant for the entire data set (p=0.045) with an overall  $\lambda$  estimate of 0.88 (CI=0.80-0.99) for the entire (1985-2018) data set (Figure 29).



**Figure 28:** Trends in numbers of adult Bathurst females 1986-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian state space model. The left graph is for the full extent of the data set and the right graph is zoomed into the period of 2009-2018. Field estimates are given as red dots (with confidence limits) and model predictions are shown as blue lines with confidence intervals as hashed lines.



**Figure 29:** Estimates of  $\lambda$  for adult Bathurst females 1989-2018, as estimated by the Bayesian state space model. Model predictions are shown as blue lines with confidence intervals as hashed lines. A  $\lambda$  of 1.0 indicates a stable population.

Estimates of  $\lambda$  in adult Bathurst females were also relatively similar in trend to the breeding female estimates, with the exception of the 2012-2018 period where a trend of decreasing  $\lambda$  is evident, resulting in a three year geometric mean estimate of 0.76 (CI=0.66-0.7) in 2018 (Figure 29).

In general, densities of caribou in the core Bathurst area have decreased in parallel with overall trends since 2012. In 2012, densities in the core area did increase in unison with a smaller more aggregated core calving area. An analysis of trends in core calving ground area and related densities is given in Appendix 4.

## Demographic analysis using multiple data sources

#### Survival analysis of collared cows

Collar data from adult Bathurst females were used to estimate annual survival rates 1996-2018. Of most interest was the interval 2009-2018 when management actions limited hunting mortality and collar sample sizes were increased after 2014. Estimates of monthly mortality, which is the ratio of collar mortalities to collars available, indicate higher mortality rates in the summer months of 2010-2014 followed by lower levels of mortality from 2014



to 2018 (Figure 30). A collar history plot that details individual collar fates is given in Appendix 2.

**Figure 30:** Summary of monthly collared cow mortality data for Bathurst herd 2009-2018. Individual collar histories for recent years (i.e. since 2016) are given in Appendix 2.

The total data set is summarized in Table 18 with corresponding cow survival rate estimates for each year. Initial collar sample sizes were very low in 1996 and 1997 (<10), then increased somewhat 1998-2014 (10-20) with an average of 25-26 in 2015-2017. As a result, annual survival estimates have a high variance and should be interpreted with caution.
| Caribou | Mortalities | Live collar sample sizes |      |     |     | Yearly survival estimates |      |       |       |
|---------|-------------|--------------------------|------|-----|-----|---------------------------|------|-------|-------|
| rear    | Total       | Collar<br>months         | Mean | Min | Max | Estimate                  | SE   | Conf. | Limit |
| 1996    | 2           | 101                      | 8.4  | 7   | 10  | 0.79                      | 0.13 | 0.44  | 0.95  |
| 1997    | 2           | 85                       | 7.1  | 6   | 12  | 0.75                      | 0.15 | 0.38  | 0.94  |
| 1998    | 7           | 174                      | 14.5 | 5   | 21  | 0.52                      | 0.14 | 0.27  | 0.76  |
| 1999    | 1           | 161                      | 13.4 | 13  | 14  | 0.92                      | 0.07 | 0.61  | 0.99  |
| 2000    | 3           | 158                      | 13.2 | 12  | 15  | 0.79                      | 0.11 | 0.51  | 0.93  |
| 2001    | 6           | 123                      | 10.3 | 5   | 13  | 0.50                      | 0.14 | 0.25  | 0.76  |
| 2002    | 2           | 136                      | 11.3 | 9   | 15  | 0.86                      | 0.09 | 0.58  | 0.97  |
| 2003    | 5           | 117                      | 9.8  | 7   | 13  | 0.58                      | 0.14 | 0.31  | 0.82  |
| 2004    | 4           | 136                      | 11.3 | 6   | 22  | 0.66                      | 0.14 | 0.35  | 0.87  |
| 2005    | 4           | 187                      | 15.6 | 13  | 19  | 0.78                      | 0.10 | 0.53  | 0.91  |
| 2006    | 3           | 199                      | 16.6 | 15  | 22  | 0.85                      | 0.08 | 0.62  | 0.95  |
| 2007    | 6           | 213                      | 17.8 | 15  | 21  | 0.71                      | 0.10 | 0.48  | 0.86  |
| 2008    | 2           | 210                      | 17.5 | 12  | 23  | 0.87                      | 0.09 | 0.59  | 0.97  |
| 2009    | 4           | 135                      | 11.3 | 7   | 20  | 0.61                      | 0.15 | 0.31  | 0.85  |
| 2010    | 8           | 151                      | 12.6 | 8   | 20  | 0.53                      | 0.13 | 0.29  | 0.76  |
| 2011    | 11          | 167                      | 13.9 | 9   | 22  | 0.46                      | 0.11 | 0.26  | 0.67  |
| 2012    | 11          | 196                      | 16.3 | 14  | 21  | 0.51                      | 0.10 | 0.31  | 0.70  |
| 2013    | 6           | 145                      | 12.1 | 7   | 19  | 0.55                      | 0.14 | 0.28  | 0.79  |
| 2014    | 5           | 236                      | 19.7 | 14  | 32  | 0.78                      | 0.09 | 0.55  | 0.91  |
| 2015    | 6           | 319                      | 26.6 | 23  | 31  | 0.81                      | 0.07 | 0.63  | 0.91  |
| 2016    | 3           | 306                      | 25.5 | 21  | 31  | 0.88                      | 0.06 | 0.69  | 0.96  |
| 2017    | 3           | 303                      | 25.3 | 19  | 31  | 0.87                      | 0.07 | 0.67  | 0.96  |

**Table 18:** Summary of Bathurst collar sample sizes and survival estimates.

The annual cow survival rate estimates are plotted in Figure 31, which suggests an increasing trend in cow survival after 2014, albeit still with high variance due to limited collar numbers.



**Figure 31:** Annual survival rate estimates 1996-2018 for Bathurst adult females based on collared female caribou.

#### Bayesian state space integrated population model (Bayesian IPM)

The main objective of the Bayesian IPM was to provide refined estimates of demographic parameters using all available field data. For the Bathurst herd, temporal variation in main parameters (cow/yearling survival, calf survival) was modeled as random effects. A more detailed technical description of the model, including tests of model parameters and the associated *R* code, is given in Appendix 3.

The Bayesian IPM fit most field measurements adequately (Figure 32). The main exceptions were overestimates of cows and cows+bulls (compared to extrapolated estimates) in 2018, which is discussed later in the report. Also, in some cases the proportion of breeding females estimates did not align well with field estimates. Confidence in model predictions tended to be highest for the years in which there were field estimates.



**Figure 32:** Predictions of demographic indicators from Bayesian model analysis compared to observed values, for Bathurst herd 1985-2018. The solid blue lines represent model predictions and confidence limits are shown as hashed blue lines. The red points are field estimates with associated confidence limits. Spring calf:cow ratios are flown in March or April and are also called late-winter surveys. Estimated numbers of cows and herd size (bulls+cows) show the more recent ten-year period to facilitate interpretation.

We modeled summer (June - late October) and winter (October - June) calf survival with the transition being the fall rut when fall composition surveys occur (Figure 33). This parameterization takes advantage of years where fall and spring calf cow surveys occur,

therefore allowing assessment of change in proportion calves between June calving ground surveys, October fall surveys, and March/April late winter surveys and subsequent estimation of calf survival for each period. As found in previous studies (Gunn et al. 2005), summer survival is consistently lower than winter survival, when calves are larger. We note that the survival rates in the graphs below are expressed on the annual scale for comparison purposes. The actual rates will be different (slightly higher) given that summer or winter is shorter in time than a year.



**Figure 33:** Trends in model-based summer and winter and overall calf survival for the Bathurst herd 1985-2018.

Overall calf productivity, which is basically the proportion of adult females that produce a calf that survives the first year of life, can be derived as the product of fecundity (from the previous caribou year) and calf survival (from the current year) (Figure 34). Estimates from Figure 34 suggest that productivity has not returned to levels observed prior to 1997 (mean productivity=0.46) in the 2011-2018 period (mean productivity=0.25). A potential negative trend in proportion of breeding females is evident as well as lower calf survival in the past ten years. As discussed later, environmental covariates and trend models will be used to further explore demographic trends and mechanisms affecting herd productivity.



**Figure 34:** Trends in a) fecundity, b) annual calf survival and c) productivity (which is the product of the previous year's fecundity times the current year calf survival) for Bathurst herd 1985-2018. Spring calf cow ratios, which are lagged by one year, so that they correspond to the productivity/caribou year prediction of the model, are shown for reference purposes.

Spring calf-cow ratios, which are recorded in March or April, are overlaid in the productivity graph (Figure 34). Note that the spring calf-cow ratio is influenced by cow survival, calf survival as well as fecundity and therefore will not correspond directly to productivity. It will be greater than actual productivity because lower cow survival rates, which influence the count of cows in the spring, will inflate calf-cow ratios. The model predictions of spring calf-cow ratios, which account for cow survival, are shown in Figure 34. In addition, the model uses both calf cow ratios and proportion breeders (estimated during calving ground survey years) to estimate fecundity. In some cases, this results in poor model fit if calf cow ratios do not correspond well with the proportion of breeding cows estimated on the calving ground. In all cases the field estimates are within the confidence limits of the corresponding demographic model estimates.

One of the most important determinants of herd trend is adult cow survival since this directly influences the overall productivity of the herd. Collar-based point estimates and modeled annual and three-year average values for cow survival are shown in Figure 35. The dashed horizontal line indicates survival level needed for herd stability at mean productivity levels of 0.30 (2015-2018). The shaded region represents the range of cow survival levels needed for population stability across lowest observed levels of productivity (2015: 17%) to higher

levels of productivity (2016:45%) during the 2015-2018 period (Figure 35). If productivity is at levels observed from 2015-2018 (0.31) then cow survival would need to be 0.88 for stability.



**Figure 35:** Trends in Bathurst cow survival 1985-2018 from Bayesian IPM analysis and collars. The solid blue lines represent model predictions and confidence limits are the hashed blue lines. A) The left graph shows the full time series with model estimates of survival denoted by blue lines, and "natural survival" with hunting mortality removed denoted by a green line. The red points are observed field estimates from collars with associated confidence limits. B) The right graph shows the empirical and modeled estimates of cow survival since 2010, when harvest restrictions were placed on the Bathurst herd. The dashed horizontal line indicates cow survival level needed (mean survival of 0.89) for herd stability at mean productivity levels of 0.30 (2015-2018). The shaded region represents the range of cow survival levels (0.85-0.93) needed for population stability across lowest observed levels of productivity (17%) to higher levels of productivity (45%) during the 2015-2018 period as shown in Figure 34c.

Model-based estimates of cow survival suggested an increasing trend in cow survival from 2012 to 2018 with a three-year average survival of 0.81 (CI=0.75-0.87) for the 2014-2017 calving year period. The model estimate of cow survival for the caribou year of 2017 (which spans from June 2017 to May 2018) was 0.82 (0.69-0.92). The estimate of cow survival in 2015 using the OLS model was 0.78 (CI=0.74-0.89) which compares to the Bayesian model estimate of 0.79 (CI=0.66-0.90) for 2015. While survival rates are potentially increasing, they still are below levels needed for herd stability as indicated by the grey zone in Figure 35.

Comparison of natural (green line) and observed survival rates (blue line) in Figure 35 illustrates the increasing impact of harvest on cow survival rates up to 2009 when harvest was reduced. In 2008, observed cow survival (including harvest) was 0.69 (CI=0,60-0.76) compared to a natural survival level of 0.87 (CI=0.76-0.96) during this time, assuming an annual cow harvest of 5,000. When harvest was reduced, observed and natural survival rates were similar. Future modeling will further consider variation in harvest rates and potential overall trends in natural survival when historic harvest is accounted for.



**Figure 36:** Estimates of bull survival for the Bathurst herd 1985-2018. The blue line represents observed survival whereas the green line represents natural survival with harvest mortality removed. Because harvest was very low 2010-2018, observed and natural mortality were similar.

Bull survival was estimated at 0.71 (0.52-0.91) in 2017 which is similar to the estimate in 2015 (0.72 (CI=0.59-0.92) (Figure 36).

# Preliminary assessment of effects of emigration on estimate of Bathurst caribou

Population rates of change ( $\lambda$ ) for cows suggest a rate of 0.92 (CI=0.83-0.99) 2015-2018 (Figure 37), which is higher than the rate indicated by adult cow estimates from the calving ground surveys of 0.76. The most likely reason for this difference is the direct impact of emigration of cows on the adult female calving ground survey estimate.



**Figure 37:** Overall trends ( $\lambda$ ) in adult cows in the Bathurst herd 1985-2018 from the Bayesian model analysis. A value of 1.0 indicates stability.

Predicted numbers of breeding cows, adult cows, and bulls from the demographic model in 2018 were higher than calving ground estimates. For example, the estimate of breeding cows for the demographic model in 2018 was 5,551 (CI=1,935-9,591) compared to the calving ground-based estimate of 3,636 (CI=2,709-4,880). The demographic model estimate is 35% higher, although the confidence limits of the demographic model estimate overlap the field estimate. The likeliest reason for this is that the demographic information used in the model is based on caribou that were in the Bathurst herd up to the 2018 survey, and the 2018 breeding female estimate is only one of many data points used to inform the model. Basically, the model tolerates a slight lack of fit to the breeding female estimate in order to fit the other field estimates such as proportion breeding, calf-cow ratios, and cow survival rates. In this context, demographic predictions are less influenced by emigration of some Bathurst cows to the Queen Maud Gulf in 2018, which reduced breeding female estimates.

We conducted a sensitivity analysis of estimates to inclusion of the 2018 breeding female estimate, which was influenced by movements of cows to the Queen Maud Gulf. Estimates of cow survival when the 2018 adult female estimate were excluded were 0.85 (CI=0.74-0.93) for the 2017 calving ground year compared to 0.82 (CI=0.69-0.92) when the 2018 data point was included. The three-year average survival rate was 0.84 (CI=0.78-0.89) compared to 0.81 (CI=0.75-0.87) when the 2018 data point was included. Therefore, exclusion of the 2018

breeding female estimates boosted survival rates by 3%. Sensitivity analysis results for other parameters are given in Appendix 3.

The demographic model in this report will be further refined in the future. Potential refinements include more direct modeling of fidelity to the Bathurst calving ground using ratios of caribou that emigrate from the Bathurst calving ground. One of the challenges of this analysis is that we only had estimates of fidelity for collared cows with no estimates of fidelity for yearlings, calves, and bulls. It may be possible to partially estimate fidelity of bulls by proximity to calving grounds as well as get direct estimates of bull survival from the bull collars. In addition, harvest in the current version was modeled as a fixed rate which did not account for uncertainty in actual harvest particularly in the historic data set. Methods will be used to better incorporate uncertainty in harvest estimates which may help better refine estimates of natural survival. Finally, environment covariates will be used to model temporal trends in demographic parameters in unison with other trend models. The use of environmental covariates in previous demographic analyses up to 2016 (Boulanger and Adamczewski 2017) suggested possible linkages; however the recent 2017-2018 environmental data were not available for this analysis.

# Estimation of Bathurst adult females, including emigration to the Queen Maud Gulf

The Lincoln-Petersen mark-recapture estimator (N<sub>LP</sub>) based estimate of adult Bathurst cows that occurred both on the Bathurst calving ground and in the Queen Maud Gulf calving area was 7,098 (CI=4,432-11366, CV=23%), assuming that the proportion of known Bathurst collared cows (8/11) on the Bathurst calving ground was indicative of the overall distribution of cows in the entire herd. The corresponding estimate from the survey was 5,162 adult females in the Bathurst survey area, suggesting that 1,936 (CI=497-4,595) were in the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area. This estimate should be interpreted cautiously since it is based on only 11 collared caribou.

Estimates of adult females were generated using the demographic model for the Bathurst herd with and without the 2018 data point included (Figure 38). The demographic model attempted to balance the input from collared caribou, composition surveys, and previous survey estimates to estimate the number of adult females in 2018. The resulting estimate with the 2018 data point included was 7,833 adult females (CI=5,329-11,631, CV=21%), which was 35% higher than the corresponding observed estimate on the calving ground (5,162 CI=3,935-6,771, CV=13%). In addition, as discussed earlier, the demographic model estimate of adult females was less directly influenced by emigration of females to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area in 2018 (which reduced the calving ground adult female estimate). Therefore, it would be expected that the demographic model estimate would be higher than the calving ground estimate, perhaps approaching the  $N_{LP}$  estimate of 7,098. Regardless, confidence intervals overlapped for the two estimates and therefore the difference could be expected by chance.

The demographic model was then run without the 2018 adult female estimate as part of the data set, therefore considering a scenario where all caribou occurred in the core Bathurst calving ground. The resulting estimate (11,423 CI=7,620-16,190) was 30% higher than when the 2018 adult female estimate was included in the demographic model run. The ratio of the estimates with and without the 2018 estimate included was 69% (CI=27-69%). This provides an alternative estimate of the proportion of Bathurst cows that remained on the traditional calving ground; this would mean that 31% of the cows had emigrated to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area. This is relatively similar to the Lincoln-Petersen based estimates of 72% of the cows on the traditional Bathurst calving ground and 28% in the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area, based on collars. However, both estimates should be used with caution as one is based on model projections and the other on a limited number of collars.

The field and model-based estimates that include the Bathurst cows that appear to have emigrated to the east are still lower than the estimate of adult females on the calving ground in 2015 (13,264, CI=8,312-18,216) suggesting that substantial decline of the Bathurst herd has occurred even when emigration in 2018 to the Queen Maud Gulf/Beverly calving ground is considered. More exactly, the collar-based estimate (7,098, CI=4,432-11,366) was 46% of the 2015 adult cow estimate resulting in an annual rate of decline of 23%. The estimated annual rate of decline based on the demographic model estimate of 11,423 (CI=7,620-

16,190) was 5%, however, this estimate should be treated cautiously given limitations in directly comparing field estimates with demographic model estimates.



**Figure 38:** Field and model-based estimates of adult females on the Bathurst calving ground compared to estimates that were adjusted to include Bathurst females that calved on the Queen Maud Gulf coast calving area in 2018. Field estimates include the base estimate of adult females, and the base estimate of adult females divided by the proportion of collars that occurred on the Bathurst calving ground. Demographic model estimates include Bayesian IPM runs with the 2018 adult female estimate included and excluded.

# **Exploration of Potential Reasons for Decline in Herd Size**

The apparent large decline in breeding and adult females in the Bathurst herd 2015-2018 could have resulted from (1) missing female caribou based on limited survey coverage or sightability, (2) movement of female caribou to adjacent calving grounds, and (3) demographic changes within the herd (low pregnancy rates, reduced calf survival, or reduced survival of adult caribou). We considered the likelihood of each factor contributing significantly to the estimated reduction in abundance.

# Survey conditions and female caribou not occurring in strata

Survey conditions were challenging during the Bathurst 2018 survey; in particular, the snow conditions made caribou more difficult to see than on previous surveys with predominantly bare ground. It is possible that the counts from the two visual strata under-estimated true abundance due to poor sighting conditions. However, 96.9% of the estimated breeding

females and 84.2% of the estimated adult females for the overall survey area were estimated from the photo stratum. The comparable figures in 2015 were a very similar 96.2% of breeding cows and 88.9% of adult females from the photo stratum (Boulanger et al. 2017). In the photo stratum for 2018, extra time spent counting caribou on photos and the double observer check on photos provided confidence that sightability was >84% and thus that caribou missed had been accounted for. In addition, the 17 active collared females in the Bathurst Inlet area were accounted for in the three survey strata. One collared cow was south of the visual and photo strata at the time of the aerial photography June 8-9, but reconnaissance flying in this area showed there were very few caribou in that area (see Figure 17). Extensive reconnaissance flying north, south and west of the three survey strata demonstrated that there were very few caribou in these areas.

There remains a possibility, based on very low densities of caribou observed by GN biologists (Figure 17) beyond the eastern boundary of the Bathurst East Visual block, that a few Bathurst cows were found further east. However, GN biologists observed caribou trails to the east of that block in the snow predominantly leading northeast to the main Beverly calving ground, and the Beverly collared cows continued to move north and east in the first and second weeks of June (M. Campbell, pers. comm.). The East Visual stratum contributed 6.3% of the estimated breeding females and 10.1% of the estimated adult females in the survey area; the photo stratum, as in previous Bathurst surveys, accounted for the vast majority of the female caribou. Overall, we believe that the June 2018 Bathurst estimates of breeding females, adult females and herd size are representative of the herd and that sightability and distribution issues had little influence on the survey outcome.

#### **Movement to Adjacent Calving Grounds and Ranges**

Figures 12-16 earlier in this report documented movements of collared Bathurst caribou in the vicinity of Bathurst Inlet in the spring of 2017 and particularly in the spring of 2018, as these collar movements affected the design of the survey and interpretation of the results.

In this section, collar fidelity is further assessed for 2018 with a comparison to previous years and neighbouring herds. Figure 39 displays movement in the mean location of calving for collared females that were monitored for successive years, for the Bathurst herd and its

neighbours; annual fidelity is shown for 2009-2018. The head of the arrow is the mean location for the current year and the tail is the location for the previous year. In general, collared female caribou have shown reasonable fidelity to the Bathurst calving ground until 2018, when three collared caribou moved to the Beverly calving ground in the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area. Those three collared cows were monitored through the summer of 2018. One died in July and the other two continued to move with collared female Beverly caribou; i.e. there was no apparent return to the Bathurst herd.



**Figure 39:** Yearly fidelity and movements to calving grounds in the Bluenose East (blue), Bathurst (red), and Beverly (green) herds 2009-2018. The head of the arrow indicates the current calving ground in the given year and the tail indicates the mean location from the previous year calving ground.

Frequencies of movement events between calving grounds for the Bathurst herd and neighbouring herds were assessed for collared female caribou monitored for consecutive years (Figure 40). A pair of consecutive June locations for a collared female was a single event or data point. Overall, the rates of switching were low 2010-2015 with 254 returns to the same calving ground and five switches for the three herds, indicating an overall 98% fidelity. Over the period 2016-2018, there were 174 returns to the same calving ground and three switches for the three herds, indicating again an overall fidelity of 98%. The low rate of switching of collared cows is consistent with previous estimates of about 3% switching and 97% fidelity in the Bathurst herd (Adamczewski et al. 2009) and similar fidelity in the Cape Bathurst, Bluenose-West and Bluenose-East herds (Davison et al. 2014). However, the only three switches between 2016 and 2018 were the three of 11 Bathurst collared females (27%) in June 2018. Movements of collared Bathurst bulls in spring 2018 (Figure 16) also suggested an unexpected degree of movement into the inland areas adjacent to the Queen Maud Gulf after collared males and females from the two herds were strongly mixed all winter (Figure 14).



**Figure 40:** Frequencies of collared caribou movement events for the Bathurst and neighbouring Bluenose-East and Beverly herds 2010-2015 and 2016-2018 based on consecutive June locations. The curved arrows above the boxes indicated the number of times a caribou returned to the same calving ground in successive years. The straight arrows indicate movement of caribou to other calving grounds.

# Demographic Change: Adult Survival, Calf Productivity and Calf Survival

Comparison of the 2015 and 2018 Bathurst June survey results shows declines by more than half in estimates of breeding females (55.0%), adult females (61.0%) and overall herd size (58.5%). Part of this decline is due to a proportion (approximately 27% based on three of 11 collared cows) of Bathurst cows calving on the Beverly/Queen Maud Gulf calving ground as discussed earlier (Figure 38). Demographic analysis described earlier indicates this decline is in part attributed to adult cow survival rates (estimated for 2017-2018 at 0.82) that have improved since 2015 (Figure 35) but continue to be below levels associated with stable populations (0.84 to 0.90). Calf survival has also been low overall in the past ten years (Figure 34). Overall calf productivity (the product of fecundity and one-year calf survival) in the 2011-2018 period (mean productivity of 0.25) was well below the levels observed prior to 1997 (mean productivity=0.46) and is well below levels associated with stable populations (Figure 34). Both productivity and cow survival would need to increase substantially to reach levels associated with a stable population. We note that demographic model estimates from a model that used the 2018 data point will be influenced by the emigration event in 2018. The three-year average survival rate was 0.84 (CI=0.78-0.89) with the 2018 adult female estimate excluded compared to 0.81 (CI=0.75-0.87) when the 2018 adult female estimate was included. Therefore, survival estimates are still on the lower level needed for herd recovery given current levels of productivity, regardless of model scenario considered.

# **Incidental Sightings of Other Wildlife**

Sightings of other wildlife during the June 2018 calving ground surveys are listed in Table 19. Observations for both the Bathurst and the Bluenose-East surveys are included for convenience. Of particular interest are the sightings of wolves and grizzly bears as key predators of young caribou calves. There were 29 grizzly bear sightings and five wolf sightings on the Bathurst calving ground, and 44 grizzly bear sightings and eight wolf sightings on the Bluenose-East calving ground. In general this is consistent with previous calving ground surveys of these two herds, which have shown substantially more bears than wolves.

| Species       | Bathurst calving<br>ground | Bluenose-East calving<br>ground |
|---------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Red fox       | 1                          | 2                               |
| Arctic Fox    | 2                          | 1                               |
| Eagles        | 4                          | 2                               |
| Grizzly bears | 29                         | 44                              |
| Moose         | 4                          | 4                               |
| Muskox        | 233                        | 411                             |
| Wolverine     | 0                          | 0                               |
| Wolves        | 5                          | 8                               |

**Table 19:** Incidental sightings of other wildlife during June 2018 calving ground surveys from reconnaissance flying, visual blocks, and composition surveys. Note that some areas were flown more than once, thus some individuals may have been sighted more than once.

#### DISCUSSION

Results from the Bathurst 2018 calving photo survey documented significant declines by more than half in estimates of breeding females (55.0%), adult females (61.0%) and overall herd size (58.5%) since 2015. The reduction in herd size indicates an annual rate of decline of 25.5% 2015-2018. The overall decline from peak numbers in 1986 of 470,000 is on the order of 98%. We suggest that the most recent decline cannot be attributed to poor survey methods or sampling. The caribou on the visual strata may have been under-estimated somewhat due to the patchy snow conditions and relatively low sightability, but 96.9% of the estimated breeding females and 84.2% of the estimated adult females for the overall survey area were estimated within the photo stratum, similar to the 2015 survey. Extra time spent searching photos and the double observer check suggested that a very high proportion of the caribou were found on the aerial photos.

An analysis of the herd's demography suggests that low calf survival rates and improved, but still low adult female survival rates both contributed to the continuing decline of the Bathurst herd. In 2018, fecundity of the Bathurst herd was relatively good, with 70.4% breeding females on the calving ground. However, by October 2018 the estimated calf:cow ratio of 21 calves: 100 cows (D. Cluff, unpublished data) indicated that calf survival through the first four to five months was poor and well below levels needed for a stable population.

An evaluation of spatial patterns of mortality in collared Bathurst cows resulted in two maps, one for 1996-2009 and one for 2010-2016 (Figure 41; Boulanger and Adamczewski 2017). Mortality risk for 1996-2009 was relatively dispersed, with some mortality on the winter range and some on the summer range. Some of the winter mortality in the winter may reflect hunter harvest, which over that period was not restricted. Mortality risk was lowest during calving 1996-2009. The overall geographic range of the Bathurst herd in the later period 2010-2016 was reduced, reflecting the herd's much reduced numbers. As in the earlier period, mortality risk was lowest during calving 2010-2016. This appears to support the longstanding view that caribou cows migrate to remote tundra calving grounds primarily to

reduce predation risk (Bathurst herd: Heard et al. 1996; Porcupine herd: Griffith et al. 2002, Russell and McNeill 2005). In the later period, mortality risk was highest on the summer range. While this analysis did not include an assessment of the causes of mortality in collared caribou, the summer mortality of collared female caribou and the poor summer calf survival may point to predation on the summer range as contributing significantly to mortality of calves and adults. Summer mortality has decreased in the Bathurst herd from 2015 to 2017 resulting in an increased rate of cow survival (Figures 30, 31, and 35), however overall cow survival rates are still lower than needed for herd recovery, given current levels of productivity.



**Figure 41:** Relative likelihood of mortality in collared Bathurst female caribou shown as a "heat map" for 1996-2009 (left) and 2010-2016 (right). Darker colours (orange and red) indicate areas with an above-average probability of mortality, and lighter areas (yellow) indicate areas with a below-average probability of mortality. If mortalities were in proportion to live locations of collared caribou, all of the range would have the same colour. From Boulanger and Adamczewski (2017).

In 2018 some Bathurst collared cows were initially east of Bathurst Inlet and moved west across the Inlet at the time of the survey, but three of 11 (27%) Bathurst cows continued moving east into the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area with collared Beverly cows and remained there during the calving period. This is a limited sample and it is difficult to

quantify the percentage of the herd that moved east with the three collared cows; assessment of collars and analyses through the demographic model suggest that roughly 30% of the herd's cows may have emigrated in 2018. Spring-time movements of collared Bathurst bulls (Figure 16) suggest that some of them also moved east into the Queen Maud Gulf area, south of the coastal calving grounds. These movements may in part reflect strong mixing of the Bathurst and Beverly herds in the winter of 2017-2018, as also happened in the winter of 2016-2017. There is a large disparity in size of the two herds. With the Bathurst estimate of 8,207 caribou (this survey) and the 2018 Beverly estimate of just over 100,000 (Campbell et al. 2019), the Beverly herd outnumbered the Bathurst by about 12:1. Caribou are gregarious animals and movement of collared Bathurst cows towards the calving grounds in the Queen Maud Gulf may indicate that they were drawn along by the northeast movement of the larger herd after sharing wintering ranges from November-December to April-May.

As described by Gunn et al. (2012), gregariousness of female caribou during calving is a strategy for reducing predation risk and is a principal reason for high densities of breeding females on a calving ground. For the Porcupine herd, Griffith et al. (2002) demonstrated that newborn calves on the interior of large calving aggregations on the calving ground had higher survival rates than calves on the periphery of these aggregations. However, as a population of migratory barren-ground caribou declines below a small threshold size, spatial fidelity to a calving area may start to break down, resulting in a partial or complete shift in use of a calving area. Heavy overlap on the winter range with a larger herd, as in the Bathurst herd's recent substantial overlap in recent winters with the much larger herd calving in the Queen Maud Gulf coastal lowlands, may also act as a factor predisposing a smaller declining herd to joining a much larger herd.

The observed switching of three of 11 known Bathurst collared cows to the Queen Maud Gulf lowland calving ground during the 2018 calving season presents at least two possibilities. The first is that the switching observed for three Bathurst cows in June 2018 was an isolated occurrence and spatial fidelity to the Bathurst calving ground, which has generally been 97-98% based on collared cows, is maintained. The second is that observed rates of switching by known Bathurst cows to the Queen Maud Gulf lowland calving ground in 2018 will continue and possibly increase in subsequent calving periods, especially if the Bathurst herd continues to decline. In June 2019, three of 17 (17.6%) collared cows that were on the Bathurst calving ground in June 2018 moved well east of Bathurst Inlet with Beverly collared females, suggesting that some eastward emigration of Bathurst cows had continued (Adamczewski et al. 2019). There was evidence from 2006-2009 of several collared caribou females using the inland Beverly calving ground, then switching to the coastal Queen Maud Gulf calving ground in a following year (Adamczewski et al. 2015). The management implication of continued or increased calving ground switching by Bathurst cows is that a combination of numerical decline and emigration may further reduce the likelihood of recovery for the Bathurst herd.

Harvest of the Bathurst herd has been closed in the NWT since early 2015 (see WRRB 2016), with a Mobile Core Bathurst Caribou Conservation Area (MCBCCA) applied as a no-harvest zone. The MCBCCA (i.e. mobile zone) was developed as a minimum convex polygon around Bathurst collared caribou locations (males and females) with a spatial buffer ranging from 20-60 km, depending on the degree of overlap with adjacent herds and recommendations from a technical committee. Limited numbers of Bathurst collars in some winters may mean that the herd's distribution was not fully defined, potentially leading to a limited harvest of Bathurst caribou outside the mobile zone. However, the heavy mixing of Bathurst and Beverly collars in recent winters and the 12:1 ratio of Beverly:Bathurst caribou, in addition to the Beverly collars generally found south and east of the mobile zone, would mean that the harvest in areas bordering on the mobile zone was predominantly comprised of Beverly caribou.

Results of the Bayesian state space model analysis of the Bathurst herd confirm earlier results (Crête et al. 1996 and Boulanger et al. 2011) and suggest that cow survival levels of 0.84-0.92 are needed for stability, given the recent range of calf productivity levels observed for this herd. Low natural survival rates may reflect significant predation by wolves and bears (Haskell and Ballard 2007), and the spatial concentration of collared cow mortalities 2010-2016 (Figure 41) suggests that summer was the time of greatest predation risk.

Summer mortality as estimated by collared caribou has decreased in recent years (Figure 30).

Overall calf productivity in the 2011-2018 period (mean productivity of 0.25) was well below the levels observed prior to 1997 (mean productivity=0.46) and far below levels needed for a stable herd. Cyclical patterns in abundance of migratory caribou herds may also reflect the influence of large-scale weather patterns on vegetation and range conditions (Joly et al. 2011); declines of multiple NWT caribou herds from 2000 to 2006-2008 in part reflected late calving and sustained low calf recruitment (Adamczewski et al. 2009, Adamczewski et al. 2015).

Boulanger and Adamczewski (2017) suggested that high summer drought and warble fly indices on the Bathurst and BNE ranges may in part have contributed to poor female condition and low pregnancy rates in some years. For example, very high drought and warble fly indices for both herds in 2014 were followed by low percentages of breeding females in both herds in June 2015 (Boulanger et al. 2016, 2017). These results are further supported by the Bayesian IPM analysis that found correlations between warble fly indices and calf survival, and June temperature and cow survival based upon estimates between 2008 and 2016.

A concurrent calving ground survey of the Beverly herd (Campbell et al 2019) estimated 84,705 (CI=73,636-88,452) adult females and a total herd size of 103,372 (CI=93,684-114,061) in the survey area as defined by the caribou calving in the coastal lowland Queen Maud Gulf area and the Adelaide Peninsula. Comparison with abundance of caribou estimated in 2011 in the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area and re-analyzed to include the Adelaide Peninsula indicates that this herd has declined from an estimated 136,608 at that time. The comparison suggests an annual rate of decline of 4-5% from 2011 to 2018. If our evaluations of the proportion of Bathurst caribou that emigrated to the Queen Maud Gulf coastal calving area (about 30%) are correct and a similar proportion of bulls emigrated in 2018, then approximately 3,000 Bathurst caribou may have added to the estimate for the Beverly herd calving in the Queen Maud Gulf, a number that would have had a very limited

effect on the GN Beverly herd estimate for 2018 and was well within the confidence limits of the estimate.

### **Monitoring Recommendations**

As a result of the significant declines in the Bluenose-East (Boulanger et al. 2019) and Bathurst (this report) herds documented by 2018 calving photo surveys, the Tłįchǫ Government and GNWT ENR submitted joint management proposals for each herd to the Wek'èezhìi Renewable Resources Board (WRRB) in January 2019. While the WRRB has yet to determine what management actions and monitoring it will recommend, we include here the revised and increased monitoring and research included in the two proposals.

- 1. Calving photo surveys every two years, an increase in survey frequency from the three-year interval that has been used since about 2006. Population estimates from these surveys are key benchmarks for management decisions.
- 2. Annual composition surveys in June, October and late winter (March/April) to monitor initial calf productivity, survival through the first four to five months, and survival to nine to ten months in late winter. Results in 2018 suggested that initial fecundity was moderately high for the Bathurst herd (70% breeding females) but by late October the calf:cow ratio had dropped to 21 calves:100 cows, far below recruitment and productivity needed for a stable population. Annual fall surveys will also allow monitoring of the bull:cow ratio.
- 3. An increase in numbers of collars on the Bathurst and Bluenose-East herds from 50 (30 cows, 20 bulls) to 70 (50 cows, 20 bulls). This will improve estimation of annual cow survival rates and improve monitoring of herd distribution and harvest management, along with many other uses for collar information. Assessment of collar fate is essential to obtain unbiased survival estimates.
- 4. Suspension of reconnaissance surveys on the calving grounds. Although reconnaissance surveys on the calving grounds in years between photo surveys generally tracked abundance of cows on the calving grounds, the variance on these surveys has been high. In particular, results of the June 2017 reconnaissance survey on the Bluenose-East calving ground suggested that the herd's decline had ended and the herd had increased substantially, while the 2018 photo survey showed that in

reality the herd's steep decline had continued. As noted above, however, annual composition surveys on the calving grounds of the two herds are planned, and were carried out in June 2019 (Adamczewski et al. 2019).

- 5. Increased support for studies of predator abundance and predation rates, as well as studies of factors affecting range condition, caribou productivity and health.
- 6. Increased support for on-the-land traditional monitoring programs like the Tłįchǫ Boots-on-the-Ground program (Jacobsen and Santomauro 2017) that provide insights into caribou health and the influence of weather and other factors on caribou.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the following pilots for their expert and safe flying: Nigel Schatz and Kyle Newhook for Northwright Airways, Dan Hall for Air Tindi, and Ryan Mutz and Stefan Erber for Great Slave Helicopters. We thank the following individuals who assisted in counting caribou on the aerial survey: Stefan Goodman and Madison Hurst (ENR), Nicole Goodman and Melissa MacLellan (North Slave Métis Alliance), Roy Judas and Charlie Wetrade (Tłįcho Government), Jonas Modeste (Délîne Renewable Resources Council), Noel Doctor (Yellowknives Dene First Nation), Earl Evans (Northwest Territories Métis Nation), Aimee Guile and Laura Meinert (WRRB), Albert Anavilok, Danny Zita, Braydon Pederson, and Regan Adjun (Kugluktuk HTO), and Elie Gurarie (visiting researcher). We thank the photo-survey crew of Marcel Joubert, Klark Salmon and Louise Rawlinson of GeodesyGroup Inc (Calgary, AB) for completing all aerial photos in one day. Mathieu Dumond flew with the survey crews on a number of days and recorded video for an educational video on calving photo surveys. Max Dupilka provided expert daily updates on survey weather every morning. Derek Fisher (president and lead photo interpreter with Green Link Forestry Inc.) was the lead on counting caribou from the photo survey and provided an over-and-above effort in making sure photos were counted reliably. Justin McPherson and Jason Shaw with Caslys Consulting Ltd. (Saanichton, British Columbia) developed software for the tablet computers. Joe Thorley (Poisson Consulting) greatly assisted in the development of the Bayesian state space model. Kerry and Irene Horn at the Coppermine Inn welcomed us throughout the survey and provided additional space for office work during the surveys. We greatly appreciated the hospitality of staff at the Ekati diamond mine and their support of one Caravan survey crew, including accommodation and meals for our staff and fuel for aircraft. We greatly appreciated the support provided by staff with the Department of Environment, Government of Nunavut in Kugluktuk. Collaboration and sharing of information during June 2018 with NU biologists flying in the Queen Maud Gulf area was excellent and helped shape the Bathurst survey design. This survey was primarily funded by Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Bruno Croft at ENR was unable to join the survey crew in 2018 but helped with various aspects of logistics and survey planning. Bonnie Fournier at ENR was very helpful in supplying daily collared caribou locations throughout the survey. We thank Patricia Lacroix for formatting and finalizing the report to GNWT standards. Brett Elkin as ENR Wildlife Director helped secure necessary funding and resources for the surveys and provided cheerful support throughout the operation.

# PERSONAL COMMUNICATIONS

Mitch Campbell, Regional Biologist, Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Arviat, NU.

Derek Fisher, President, Greenlink Forestry Inc., Edmonton, AB.

# LITERATURE CITED

- Adamczewski, J., J. Boulanger, B. Croft, H.D. Cluff, B. Elkin, J. Nishi, A. Kelly, A. D'Hont and C. Nicolson. 2009. Decline in the Bathurst caribou herd 2006-2009: A technical evaluation of field data and modeling. Draft report, Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories.
- Adamczewski, J., A. Gunn, K.G. Poole, A. Hall, J. Nishi and J. Boulanger. 2015. What happened to the Beverly Caribou Herd after 1994? Arctic 68:407-421.
- Adamczewski, J., J. Boulanger, B. Croft, T. Davison, H. Sayine-Crawford and B. Tracz. 2017. A comparison of calving and post-calving photo-surveys for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou in northern Canada in 2010. Canadian Wildlife Biology and Management 6:4-30.
- Adamczewski, J., J. Williams and J. Boulanger. 2019. June 2019 calving ground composition suryeys of Bathurst and Bluenose-East barren-ground caribou herds. Draft report, Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories.
- Barker, R. 2008. Theory and application of mark-recapture and related techniques to aerial surveys of wildlife. Wildlife Research 35:268-274.
- Bergerud, A.T. 1964. A field method to determine annual parturition rates for Newfoundland caribou. Journal of Wildlife Management 28:477-480.
- Boulanger, J. and J. Adamczewski. 2017. Analysis of environmental, temporal, and spatial factors affecting demography of the Bathurst and Bluenose-East caribou herds: Draft report. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories.
- Boulanger, J., B. Croft, J. Adamczewski, H.D. Cluff, M. Campbell, D. Lee and N.C. Larter. 2017. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bathurst herd of barren-ground caribou: 2015 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Manuscript report No. 267.
- Boulanger, J., K.G. Poole, J. Williams, J. Nishi and B. Croft. 2010. Estimation of sighting probabilities from caribou calving ground surveys using double observer methods. Unpublished draft report, Governments of Northwest Territories and Nunavut.
- Boulanger, J., A. Gunn, J. Adamczewski and B. Croft. 2011. A data-driven demographic model to explore the decline of the Bathurst caribou herd. Journal of Wildlife Management 75:883-896.
- Boulanger, J., M. Campbell, D. Lee, M. Dumond and J. Nishi. 2014. A double observer method to model variation in sightability of caribou in calving ground surveys. Unpublished manuscript.

- Boulanger, J., B. Croft, J. Adamczewski, D. Lee, N.C. Larter and L.-M. Leclerc. 2016. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou: 2015 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 260.
- Boulanger, J., B. Croft, J. Adamczewski, D. Cluff, M. Campbell, D. Lee and N. Larter. 2017. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bathurst herd of barren-ground caribou: 2015 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Manuscript report No. 267.
- Boulanger, J., J. Adamczewski, J. Nishi, D. Cluff, J. Williams, H. Sayine-Crawford and L.-M. LeClerc. 2019. Estimates of breeding females & adult herd size and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou: 2018 calving ground photographic survey. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 278.
- Buckland, S.T., D.R. Anderson, K.P. Burnham and J.L. Laake. 1993. Distance Sampling. Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Buckland, S.T.N., K.B., L. Thomas and N.B. Koesters. 2004. State-space models for the dynamics of wild animal populations. Ecological Modeling 171:157-175.
- Burnham, K.P. and D.R. Anderson. 1998. Model selection and inference: A practical information theoretic approach. Springer, New York, New York, USA.
- Cameron, R.D., W.T. Smith, S.G. Fancy, K.L. Gerhart and R.G. White. 1993. Calving success of female caribou in relation to body weight. Canadian Journal of Zoology 71:480-486.
- Campbell, M., J. Boulanger and D. Lee. 2015. Estimating abundance of the Qamanirjuaq mainland migratory barren ground caribou sub-population; June 2014. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Technical Report Series No: 01-2016.
- Campbell MW, DS Lee and J Boulanger. 2019. Abundance trends of the Beverly Mainland Migratory Subpopulation of Barren-ground caribou (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*) June 2011 - June 2018 Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Technical Report Series No. 01-2018. Draft File Report, 30 May 2019.
- Cluff, H.D., B. Croft and J. Boulanger. 2016. Calf Survival and Adult Sex Ratio in the Bathurst and Bluenose East Herds of Barren-Ground Caribou 2006-2015. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of the Northwest Territories. Unpublished Draft Report.
- Crête, M.S., S. Couturier, J. Hearn and T.E. Chubbs. 1996. Relative contribution of decreased productivity and survival to recent changes in the demographic trend of the George River herd. Rangifer 9:27-36.
- Dauphiné, T.C. 1976. Biology of the Kaminuriak population of barren ground caribou, Part 4: Growth, reproduction and energy reserves. Canadian Wildlife Service Report No. 38, Canadian Wildlife Service.

- Davison, T., H. Sawada, P. Spencer, M. Branigan and R. Popko. 2014. Calving ground fidelity of the Tuktoyaktuk Peninsula, Cape Bathurst, Bluenose-West and Bluenose-East barren-ground caribou herds, Poster at North American Caribou Workshop, Whitehorse, YT.
- Dumond, M. and D. S. Lee. Dolphin and Union caribou herd status and trend. Arctic 66: 329-337.
- Gunn, A., J. Dragon and J. Nishi. 1997. Bathurst Calving Ground Survey 1996. Yellowknife: Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No. 119.
- Gunn, A., J. Nishi, J. Boulanger and J. Williams. 2005. An estimate of breeding females in the Bathurst Herd of the barren-ground caribou, June 2003. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 164.
- Gunn, A., J. Boulanger and J. Williams. 2005. Calf survival and adult sex ratio in the the Bathurst Herd of barren ground caribou 2001-2004. Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development, Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript report No. 163.
- Gunn, A., K.G. Poole and J.S. Nishi. 2012. A conceptual model for migratory tundra caribou to explain and predict why shifts in spatial fidelity of breeding cows to their calving grounds are infrequent. Rangifer Special Issue No. 20:259-267.
- Gunn, A. and D.E. Russell, editors. 2008. Monitoring Rangifer herds (population dynamics): Manual. Circumarctic Rangifer Monitoring and Assessment Network (CARMA), www.carmanetwork.com.
- Griffith, B., D.C. Douglas, N.E. Walsh, D.D. Young, T.R. McCabe, D.E. Russell, R.G. White, R.D. Cameron and K.R. Whitten. 2002. The Porcupine caribou herd. Pages 8-37 *in* D.C. Douglas, P.E. Reynolds and E.B. Rhode, editors. Arctic Refuge coastal plain terrestrial wildlife research summaries. U. S. Geological Survey, Biological Resources Division, Biological Science Report USGS/BRD BSR-2002-0001.
- Haskell, S.P. and W.B. Ballard. 2007. Modeling the Western Arctic caribou herd during a positive growth phase: Potential effects of wolves and radio collars. Journal of Wildlife Management 71:619-627.
- Heard, D.C. 1985. Caribou census methods used in the Northwest Territories. Pages 229-238 *in* T.C. Meredith and A. M. Martell, editors. Caribou management - Census techniques
  Status in Eastern Canada: Proceedings of the Second North American Caribou Workshop. McGill University, Val Morin, QC.
- Heard, D.C. and J. Williams. 1991. Bathurst calving ground survey, June 1986. Government of Northwest Territories. Unpublished Report.
- Heard, D.C. and M. Williams. 1990. Caribou project summary and review. Department of Resources, Wildlife, and Economic Development, Government of Northwest Territories. Unpublished Report.

- Heard, D.C., T.M. Williams and D.A. Melton. 1996. The relationship between food intake and predation risk in migratory caribou and implications to caribou and wolf population dynamics. Rangifer Special Issue 2: 37-44.
- Huggins, R.M. 1991. Some practical aspects of a conditional likelihood approach to capture experiments. Biometrics 47:725-732.
- Humbert, J.Y., L.S. Mills, J.S. Horne and B. Dennis. 2009. A better way to estimate population trends. Oikos 118:1940-1946.
- Innes, S., M.P. Heidi-Jorgensen, J.L. Laake, K.L. Laidre, H.J. Cleator, P. Richard and R.E.A. Stewart. 2002. Surveys of belugas and narwhals in the Canadian High Arctic. NAMMMCO Scientific Publications No. 3.
- Jacobsen, P. and D. Santomauro. 2017. "We Watch Everything" A Methodology for Boots-onthe-Ground Caribou Monitoring. Dedats'eetsaa: Thcho Research and Training Institute. https://research.tlicho.ca/sites/default/files/we\_watch\_everything\_a\_methodology for boots on the ground caribou monitoring.pdf
- Jacobsen, P., G. Chocolate and R. Wetrade. 2016. Ekwò zò gha dzô nats'êdè "We Live Here For Caribou"; Cumulative Impacts Study on the Bathurst Caribou. Dedats'eetsaa: Thçhǫ Research and Training Institute. https://research.tlicho.ca/sites/default/files/ekwo\_zo\_gha\_dzo\_natsede\_tk\_study.p df
- Jolly, G.M. 1969. Sampling methods for aerial censuses of wildlife populations. East African Agricultural and Forestry Journal 34:46-49.
- Joly, K., D.R. Klein, D.L. Verbyla, T.S. Rupp and F.S. Chapin. 2011. Linkages between largescale climate patterns and the dynamics of Arctic caribou populations. Ecography 34:345-342.
- Kery, M. and J.A. Royle. 2016. Applied hierarchichal modeling in ecology: Analysis of distribution, abundance, and species richness in BUGS. Academic Press, London, England.
- Kery, M. and M. Schaub. 2012. Bayesian population analyses using WinBugs: A hierarchical perspective. Volume 1.Academic Press, Watham, Massachussets.
- Krebs, C.J. 1998. Ecological Methodology (Second edition). Benjamin Cummins, Menlo Park, CA.
- Laake, J., D.L. Borchers, L. Thomas, D. Miller and J. Bishop. 2012. Mark-recapture distance sampling (MRDS) 2.1.0. R statistical package program.
- Laake, J., M.J. Dawson and J. Hone. 2008a. Visibility bias in aerial survey: mark-recapture, line-transect or both? Wildlife Research 35:299-309.
- Laake, J., R.J. Guenzel, J.L. Bengtson, P. Boveng, M. Cameron and M.B. Hanson. 2008b. Coping with variation in aerial survey protocol for line-transect sampling. Wildlife Research 35:289-298.

Legat, A., G. Chocolate, B. Gon, S.A. Zoe and M. Chocolate. 2014. Caribou Migration and the State of their Habitat. Tł<sub>i</sub>chǫ Knowledge and Perspectives on Ekwò<sub>i</sub> (Barrenland Caribou). Submitted to the West Kitikmeot Slave Study Society, March 2001. October 2014: re-published by the Tł<sub>i</sub>chǫ Research and Training Institute, with spelling updates for Tł<sub>i</sub>chǫ (Dogrib) terms. https://research.tlicho.ca/sites/default/files/105-caribou migration report-

https://research.tlicho.ca/sites/default/files/105-caribou\_migration\_report-web.pdf.

- Manly, B.F.J. 1997. Randomization and Monte Carlo Methods in Biology. 2nd edition. Chapman and Hall, NY.
- Nagy, J., D.L. Johnson, N.C. Larter, M. Campbell, A.E. Derocher, A. Kelly, M. Dumond, D. Allaire and B. Croft. 2011. Subpopulation structure of caribou (*Rangifer tarandus L.*) in Arctic and subarctic Canada. Ecological Applications 21:2334-2348.
- Nishi, J., B. Croft, J. Boulanger and J. Adamczewski. 2010. An estimate of breeding females in the Bathurst herd of barren ground caribou, June 2009. Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories. File Report No. 144.
- Norton-Griffiths, M. 1978. Counting Animals. 2nd edition. African Wildlife Leadership Foundation, Nairobi.
- Peters, W., M. Hebblewhite, K.G. Smith, S.M. Webb, N. Webb, M. Russell, C. Stambaugh and R. B. Anderson. 2014. Contrasting aerial moose population estimation methods and evaluating sightability in west-central Alberta, Canada. Wildlife Society Bulletin 38:639-649.
- Pollock, K.H., S.R. Winterstein, C.M. Bunck and P.D. Curtis. 1989. Survival analysis in telemetry studies: the staggered entry design. Journal of Wildlife Management 53:7-15.
- QGIS\_Foundation. 2015. QGIS: A free and open geographic information system (www.qgis.org).R\_Development\_Core\_Team. 2009. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Ramey, R.R., J.L. Thorley and A.S. Ivey. 2018. Local and population-level responses of Greater sage-grouse to oil and gas development and climatic variation in Wyoming. Peer J. 6: doi:10.7717/peerj.5417.
- R\_Development\_Core\_Team. 2009. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Russell, D.E., K.L. Gerhart, R.G. White and D. Van de Wetering. 1998. Detection of early pregnancy in caribou: evidence for embryonic mortality. Journal of Wildlife Management 62:1066-1075.
- Russell, D.E., G. Kofinas and B. Griffith. 2002. Barren-ground Caribou Calving Ground Workshop: Report of Proceedings. Technical Report No. 390, .
- Russell, D.E. and P. McNeil. 2005. Summer ecology of the Porcupine caribou herd. Porcupine Caribou Management Board, 1<sup>st</sup> Edition December 2002, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition March 2005. http://pcmb.ca/

- Seber, G.A.F. 1982. The Estimation of Animal Abundance. 2nd edition. Charles Griffin and Company, London.
- Thompson, S.K. 1992. Sampling. John Wiley and Sons, New York.
- Thorley, J.L. and J. Boulanger. 2019. Bathurst caribou herd population analysis 2018. Unpublished contract report, Poisson Consulting.
- Thorley, J.L.A., G.F. Andrusak. 2017. The fishing and natural mortality of large, piscivorous Bull Trout and Rainbow Trout in Kootenay Lake, British Columbia (2008–2013). Peer J. 5:doi 10.7717/peerj.2874.
- White, G.C. and K. P. Burnham. 1999. Program MARK: Survival estimation from populations of marked animals. Bird Study Supplement 46:120-138.
- White, G.C. and B. Lubow. 2002. Fitting population models to multiple sources of observed data. Journal of Wildlife Management 66:300-309.
- Whitten, K.R. 1995. Antler loss and udder distention in relation to parturition in caribou. Journal of Wildlife Management 59:273-277.

Wickham, H. 2009. ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis. Springer, New York.

WRRB (Wek'èezhìı Renewable Resources Board). 2016. Report on a public hearing held by the

Wek'èezhìı Renewable Resources Board 23-24 February 2016, Yellowknife, NT &<br/>Reasons for decisions related to a joint proposal for the management of the Bathurst<br/>ekwò (barren-ground caribou) herd, Part A.<br/>www.wrrb.ca/sites/default/files/WRRB%20to%20ENR-TG%20-<br/>%20Final%20Bathurst%20Reasons%20for%20Decision%20Report%20-<br/>%20Part%20A%20-%2026may16.pdf.

### Appendix 1: Double observer methods and results for visual survey strata

Methods and results described in this appendix include data from the Bathurst and Bluenose-East surveys in June 2018. One Cessna Caravan crew was based at the Ekati Mine and flew all of the Bathurst reconnaissance survey and most of the Bathurst two visual blocks. One Cessna Caravan based at Kugluktuk flew only on the Bluenose-East reconnaissance and two visual blocks, and the other Caravan based at Kugkuktuk flew primarily on the Bluenose-East survey but also flew part of the Bathurst visual survey. Snow conditions were generally similar across the two survey areas. Given the overlap in survey flying and the similar sightability conditions on both surveys, double observer data were combined in the analyses and results described in this appendix.

Visual surveys were conducted in two low density strata in June 2018 on the Bathurst survey, one west of Bathurst Inlet and one east of it. There were also two visual blocks in the Bluenose-East survey in June 2018, one north of the two photo blocks and one south of them. Each of the Caravans had two observers and a recorder on each side of the aircraft. The numbers of caribou sighted by observers were entered into the Trimble YUMA 2 tablet computers and summarized by transect and stratum.

A double observer method was used to estimate the sighting probability of caribou during visual surveys. The double observer method involves one primary observer who sits in the front seat of the plane and a secondary observer who sits behind the primary observer on the same side of the plane (Figure 1). The method followed five basic steps:

1 - The primary observer called out all groups of caribou (number of caribou and location) he/she saw within the 400 m wide strip transect before they passed about halfway between the primary and secondary observer. This included caribou groups that were between approximately 12 and 3 o'clock for right side observers and 9 and 12 o'clock for left side observers. The main requirement was that the primary observer be given time to call out all caribou seen before the secondary observer called them out.

2 - The secondary observer called out whether he/she saw the caribou that the first observer saw and observations of any additional caribou groups. The secondary observer waited to call out caribou until the group observed passed about half way between observers (between 3 and 6 o'clock for right side observers and 6 and 9 o'clock for left side observer).

3 - The observers discussed any differences in group counts to ensure that they were calling out the same groups or different groups and to ensure accurate counts of larger groups.

4 - The data recorder categorized and recorded counts of caribou groups into primary (front) observer only, secondary (rear) observer only, or both, entered as separate records.

5 - The observers switched places approximately half way through each survey day (i.e. on a break between early and later flights) to monitor observer ability. The recorder noted the names of the primary and secondary observers.



Counting strip (wheel to wing strut

**Figure 1**: Observer and recorder positions for double observer methods on June 2018 caribou survey of Bathurst caribou. The secondary observer confirmed or called caribou not seen by the primary observer after the caribou have passed the main field of vision of the primary observer. Time on a clock can be used to reference relative locations of caribou groups (e.g. "caribou group at 1 o'clock"). The recorder was seated behind the two observers on the left side, with the pilot in the front seat. On the right side the recorder was seated at the front of the aircraft and was also responsible for navigating in partnership with the pilot.

The statistical sample unit for the survey was groups of caribou, not individual caribou. Recorders and observers were instructed to consider individuals to be those caribou that were observed independent of other individual caribou and/or groups of caribou. If sightings of individuals were influenced by other individuals then the caribou were considered a group and the total count of individuals within the group was used for analyses.

The results were used to estimate the proportions of caribou that were likely missed, and numbers of caribou estimated on the two visual survey blocks east and west of Bathurst Inlet were corrected accordingly.

The Huggins closed mark-recapture model (Huggins 1991) in program MARK (White and Burnham 1999) was used to estimate and model sighting probabilities. In this context,
double observer sampling can be considered a two sample mark-recapture trial in which some caribou are seen ("marked") by the ("session 1") primary observer, and some of these are also seen by the second observer ("session 2"). The second observer may also see caribou that the first observer did not see. This process is analogous to mark-recapture except that caribou are sighted and re-sighted rather than marked and recaptured. In the context of dependent observer methods, the sighting probability of the second observer was not independent of the primary observer. To accommodate this removal, models were used which estimated p (the initial probability of sighting by the primary and secondary observer) and c (the probability of sighting by the second observer given that it had been already sighted by the primary observer). The removal model assumed that the initial sighting probability of the primary and secondary observers was equal. Observers were switched midway in each survey day (on most days there were two flights with a re-fueling stop between them), and covariates were used to account for any differences that were caused by unequal sighting probabilities of primary and secondary observers.

One assumption of the double observer method is that each caribou group seen has an equal probability of being sighted. To account for differences in sightability we also considered the following covariates in the MARK Huggins analysis (Table 1). Each observer pair was assigned a binary individual covariate and models were introduced that tested whether each pair had a unique sighting probability. An observer order covariate was modeled to account for variation caused by observers switching order. If sighting probabilities were equal between the two observers, it would be expected that order of observers would not matter and therefore the confidence limits for this covariate would overlap 0. This covariate was modeled using an incremental process in which all observer pairs were tested followed by a reduced model where only the beta parameters whose confidence limits did not overlap 0, were retained.

**Table 1**: Covariates used to model variation in sightability for double observer analysis for Bathurst caribou survey in June 2018.

| Covariate        | Acronym    | Description                         |
|------------------|------------|-------------------------------------|
| observer pair    | obspair    | each unique observer pair           |
| observer order   | obsorder   | order of pair                       |
| group size       | size       | size of caribou group observed      |
| Herd/calving     | Herd (h)   | Calving ground/herd being surveyed. |
| ground           |            |                                     |
| snow cover       | snow       | snow cover (0, 25, 75, 100)         |
| cloud cover      | cloud      | cloud cover (0, 25, 75, 100)        |
| Cloud cover*snow | Cloud*snow | Interaction of cloud and snow cover |
| cover            |            |                                     |

Data from both the Bluenose-East and Bathurst herd calving grounds surveys were used in the double observer analysis given that most planes flew the visual surveys for both calving grounds. It was possible that different terrain and weather patterns on each calving ground might affect sightability and therefore herd/calving ground was used as a covariate in the double observer analysis. Estimates of total caribou that accounted for any caribou missed by observers were produced for each survey stratum.

The fit of models was evaluated using the AIC index of model fit. The model with the lowest AIC<sub>c</sub> score was considered the most parsimonious, thus minimizing estimate bias and optimizing precision (Burnham and Anderson 1998). The difference in AIC<sub>c</sub> values between the most supported model and other models ( $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub>) was also used to evaluate the fit of models when their AIC<sub>c</sub> scores were close. In general, any model with a  $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub> score of <2 was worthy of consideration.

Estimates of herd size and associated variance were estimated using the mark-recapture distance sampling (MRDS) package (Laake et al. 2012) in program R program (R\_Development\_Core\_Team 2009). In MRDS, a full independence removal estimator which models sightability using only double observer information (Laake et al. 2008a, Laake et al. 2008b) was used. This made it possible to derive double observer strip transect estimates. Strata-specific variance estimates were calculated using the formulas of (Innes et al. 2002). Estimates from MRDS were cross checked with strip transect estimates (that assume sightability=1) using the formulas of Jolly (1969)(Krebs 1998). Data were explored

graphically using the ggplot2 (Wickham 2009) R package and QGIS software (QGIS\_Foundation 2015).

### **Double observer analysis**

Data from both the reconnaissance and visual surveys were used in the double observer analysis, however, only the visual survey data was used to derive estimates of abundance for survey strata. Observers were grouped into pairs which were used for modeling the effect of observer on sightability. A full listing of observer pairs is given in Table 2. Frequencies of observations as a function of group size, survey, and phase suggested that approximately half of the single caribou were seen by both observers in most cases (Figure 2). In previous years approximately 70-80% of single caribou were seen by both observers. As group size increased the proportion of observations seen by both observers increased. This general pattern suggests low sightability compared to previous surveys, which generally had much less snow cover.

| Observer information |                    |                   |           | Frequencies |      |                       |             | Probabilities |  |
|----------------------|--------------------|-------------------|-----------|-------------|------|-----------------------|-------------|---------------|--|
| Pair<br>No           | Pooled<br>Pair no. | notes             | Secondary | Primary     | Both | Total<br>observations | Single ob p | Douple ob p   |  |
| 1                    | 1                  | did not switch    | 5         | 6           | 14   | 25                    | 0.80        | 0.96          |  |
| 2                    | 2                  |                   | 6         | 3           | 16   | 25                    | 0.76        | 0.94          |  |
| 3                    | 2                  |                   | 0         | 0           | 1    | 1                     | 1.00        | 1.00          |  |
| 4                    | 3                  |                   | 1         | 4           | 11   | 16                    | 0.94        | 1.00          |  |
| 5                    | 3                  |                   | 6         | 10          | 16   | 32                    | 0.81        | 0.96          |  |
| 6                    | 4                  | did not switch    | 1<br>1    | 8           | 17   | 36                    | 0.69        | 0.91          |  |
| 7                    | 5                  | did not switch    | 1<br>4    | 17          | 48   | 79                    | 0.82        | 0.97          |  |
| 8                    | 6                  |                   | 1<br>8    | 19          | 46   | 83                    | 0.78        | 0.95          |  |
| 9                    | 6                  |                   | 1<br>7    | 20          | 38   | 75                    | 0.77        | 0.95          |  |
| 10                   | 7                  |                   | 1<br>6    | 4           | 23   | 43                    | 0.63        | 0.86          |  |
| 11                   | 7                  |                   | 5         | 6           | 8    | 19                    | 0.74        | 0.93          |  |
| 12                   | 8                  |                   | 0         | 2           | 3    | 5                     | 1.00        | 1.00          |  |
| 13                   | 8                  |                   | 2<br>0    | 3           | 20   | 43                    | 0.53        | 0.78          |  |
| 14                   | 9                  |                   | 5         | 1           | 7    | 13                    | 0.62        | 0.85          |  |
| 15                   | 9                  |                   | 2<br>0    | 18          | 42   | 80                    | 0.75        | 0.94          |  |
| 16                   | 9                  | pooled with 9     | 1         | 0           | 0    | 1                     | 0.00        | 0.00          |  |
| 17                   | 10                 |                   | 1<br>4    | 3           | 16   | 33                    | 0.58        | 0.82          |  |
| 18                   | 10                 |                   | 1         | 3           | 0    | 4                     | 0.75        | 0.94          |  |
| 19                   | 11                 | did not switch    | 1<br>0    | 9           | 41   | 60                    | 0.83        | 0.97          |  |
| 20                   | 12                 |                   | 0         | 0           | 1    | 1                     | 1.00        | 1.00          |  |
| 21                   | 12                 | pooled with<br>12 | 0         | 0           | 3    | 3                     | 1.00        | 1.00          |  |
| 22                   | 12                 |                   | 9         | 1           | 20   | 30                    | 0.70        | 0 91          |  |

# **Table 2:** Double observer pairings with associated summary statistics.



**Figure 2:** Frequencies of double observer observations by group size, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation is categorized by whether it was observed by the primary (brown), secondary (beige), or both (green) observers.

Snow and cloud cover also influenced sightability, however, the pattern depended on survey phase and herd surveyed (Figure 3). The most noteworthy trends occurred for higher snow cover (75%) for the Bathurst and higher cloud cover. Snow cover was evident in all surveys with few observations of 0 snow cover and most within the 25-75% range. This range corresponds to the "salt and pepper" patchy snow cover where sightability is lower. The lack of "effect size" of snow cover (i.e minimal 0 and 100% snow cover observations) potentially made it problematic to model the effect of increasing snow cover on observations. Instead, sightability was lower (as modeled by an intercept term) due to the poor survey conditions.



**Figure 3:** Frequencies of double observer observations by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation was categorized by whether it was observed by the primary, secondary, or both observers.

Snow cover was modeled as a continuous (snow) or categorical covariate (snow25, snow50, snow75) based on the categorical entries in the tablets. Model selection identified a strong effect of the log of group size, observers, snow cover and the interaction of snow and cloud cover (Table 3). An additional effect of snow cover at 75% for the Bathurst herd was evident. Observer pairs were reduced to the pairs to those that showed substantial differences from the mean level of sightability in the survey.

**Table 3:** Double observer model selection using Huggins mark-recapture models in program MARK for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Covariates follow Table 1 in the methods section of the report. Reduced observer pairs are denoted as  $red_A$  and  $red_B$ . AIC<sub>c</sub>, the difference in AIC<sub>c</sub> values between the *i*th and most supported model 1 ( $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub>), Akaike weights ( $w_i$ ), and number of parameters (K), and deviance (Dev) are presented.

| No | Model  | AICc   | ΔAIC <sub>c</sub> | wi   | К  | Dev   |
|----|--|--------|-------------------|------|----|-------|
| 1  | log(group<br>size)+obs(red <sub>A</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud+snow*clo                                       | 764.99 | 0.00              | 0.33 | 8  | 748.9 |
| 2  | ud<br>log(group<br>size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud+snow*clo                                 | 767.02 | 2.03              | 0.12 | 9  | 748.9 |
| 3  | ud<br>log(group<br>size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow75+cloud+snow*cloud                                    | 768.15 | 3.16              | 0.07 | 8  | 752.1 |
| 4  | log(group<br>size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud+snow+sn<br>ow*cloud                            | 768.32 | 3.33              | 0.07 | 10 | 748.2 |
| 5  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+herd*snow75+cloud   | 768.63 | 3.63              | 0.06 | 8  | 752.5 |
| 6  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow+cloud  | 770.75 | 5.75              | 0.02 | 9  | 752.6 |
| 7  | log(group<br>size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow25+log(group)*snow25   | 772.54 | 7.55              | 0.01 | 8  | 756.4 |
| 8  | log(group size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow(categorical)   | 773.52 | 8.52              | 0.00 | 10 | 753.4 |
| 9  | log(group<br>size)+obs(red <sub>B</sub> )+order+snow+snow <sup>2</sup> +cloud+cloud <sup>2</sup> +sn<br>ow*cloud | 774.15 | 9.15              | 0.00 | 11 | 752.0 |
| 10 | log(group size)  | 781.88 | 16.89             | 0.00 | 2  | 777.9 |
| 11 | log(group size)+snow +cloud  | 782.04 | 17.05             | 0.00 | 4  | 774.0 |
| 12 | group size   | 783.22 | 18.22             | 0.00 | 2  | 779.2 |
| 13 | log(group size)+snow25+cloud0  | 784.31 | 19.31             | 0.00 | 4  | 776.3 |
| 14 | log(group size)+snow25+sno50+snow75+snow100  | 784.84 | 19.95             | 0.00 | 6  | 772.8 |
| 15 | log(group size)+obs(all))  | 785.96 | 20.97             | 0.00 | 13 | 759.7 |
| 16 | constant   | 802.05 | 37.06             | 0.00 | 1  | 800.0 |

Plots of single and double observation probabilities show lower probabilities for individual or smaller group sizes especially in moderate snow cover and higher cloud cover, for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys (Figure 4). The mean detection probability (across all groups) was 0.66 (CI=0.60-0.72). This compares to a mean probability of 0.91 (CI=0.88-0.92) for the 2015 Bluenose and Bathurst surveys.



**Figure 4:** Estimated single observer probabilities from model 1 (Table 3) by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation is categorized by whether it was observed by the primary, secondary, or both observers.

Double observer probabilities (the probability that at least one of the observers saw the caribou) were higher but still relatively low for single caribou especially for cases of higher cloud cover and snow cover (and for some observer pairs) (Figure 5).



**Figure 5**: Estimated double observer probabilities from model 1 (Table 3) by snow cover, cloud cover, survey phase and survey for Bluenose-East and Bathurst June 2018 caribou surveys. Each observation is categorized by whether it was observed by the primary, secondary, or both observers.

### Estimates of total caribou in visual strata

Double observer estimates (using the MRDS R package) were about 5% higher than non double observer estimates. Precision was lower than uncorrected count-based estimates but still acceptable (Table 4).

| Strata | Caribou | Standa   | rd esti | mate  | Dou      | Double observer estimate |          |             |       |  |
|--------|---------|----------|---------|-------|----------|--------------------------|----------|-------------|-------|--|
|        | counted | Estimate | SE      | CV    | Estimate | SE                       | Confiden | ce interval | CV    |  |
| West   | 88      | 551      | 132.1   | 24.0% | 567      | 140.50                   | 332      | 970         | 24.8% |  |
| East   | 220     | 1,244    | 286.7   | 23.0% | 1,309    | 332.70                   | 773      | 2,216       | 25.4% |  |
| Total  | 369     | 1,795    | 151.7   | 17.6% | 1,877    | 360.9                    | 1,265    | 2,783       | 19.2% |  |

**Table 4:** Standard strip transect and double observer model estimates of caribou on Bathurst visual strata in 2018 from the MRDS package in R.

### Appendix 2: Bathurst collared female caribou histories 2016-2018

This figure presents the collar histories for each cow caribou from 2016 to 2018. Each black point represents a monthly fix of a live caribou. Color larger dots represent presence on delineated calving grounds. Fates of caribou are delineated by a square if the collar released with the caribou being alive whereas stars denote mortalities.



### Appendix 3: Bayesian State space population model details

This appendix details the development of the Bayesian IPM state space model. The primary state space model R coding was developed by Joe Thorley (Poisson Consulting, poissonconsulting.ca) in collaboration with John Boulanger (Thorley and Boulanger 2019). The demographic model used was similar to the previous OLS model used in previous analyses. The primary development was to evolve model fitting to a more robust Bayesian state space approach. The objective of this appendix is to provide a brief description of the model used in the analysis rather than a complete description of the Bayesian model approach. Readers interested in the Bayesian modeling approach should consult Kery and Schaub (2011) which is an excellent introduction to Bayesian analysis.

#### **Data Preparation**

The estimates of key population statistics with SEs and lower and upper bounds were provided in the form of an csv spreadsheet and prepared for analysis using R version 3.5.2 (R Core Team 2018).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Model parameters were estimated using Bayesian methods. The Bayesian estimates were produced using JAGS (Plummer 2015). For additional information on Bayesian estimation the reader is referred to McElreath (2016).

Unless indicated otherwise, the Bayesian analyses used normal and uniform prior distributions that were vague in the sense that they did not constrain the posteriors (Kery and Schaub 2011, p. 36). The posterior distributions were estimated from 1500 Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) samples thinned from the second halves of three chains (Kery and Schaub 2011, pp. 38–40). Model convergence was confirmed by ensuring that the split potential scale reduction factor  $\hat{R} \leq 1.05$  (Kery and Schaub 2011, p. 40) and the effective sample size (Brooks et al. 2011) ESS  $\geq 150$  for each of the monitored parameters (Kery and Schaub 2011, p. 61). In addition, trace plots of Markov Chains and the posterior distributions

were inspected to further check convergence and symmetry of estimated parameter distributions.

The sensitivity of the estimates to the choice of priors was examined by multiplying the standard deviations of the normal priors by ten and using the split  $\hat{R}$  (after collapsing the chains) to compare the posterior distributions (Thorley and Andrusak 2017). An unsplit  $\hat{R} \leq$  1.1 was taken to indicate low sensitivity.

The parameters are summarized in terms of the point *estimate*, standard deviation (*sd*), the *z-score*, *lower* and *upper* 95% confidence/credible limits (CLs) and the *p-value* (Kery and Schaub 2011, p 37 and 42). The estimate is the median (50th percentile) of the MCMC samples, the z-score is mean/sd and the 95% CLs are the 2.5th and 97.5th percentiles. A p-value of 0.05 indicates that the lower or upper 95% CL is 0.

The results are displayed graphically in the main body of the report with 95% confidence/credible intervals (CIs, Bradford et al. 2005). Data are indicated by points (with lower and upper bounds indicated by vertical bars) and estimates are indicated by solid lines (with CIs indicated by dotted lines).

The analyses were implemented using R version 3.5.2 (R Core Team 2018) and the <u>mbr</u> family of packages.

### **Model Descriptions**

The data were analyzed using state-space population models (Newman et al. 2014).

# Population

The fecundity, breeding cow abundance, cow survival, fall bull cow, fall calf cow and spring calf cow ratio data complete with SEs were analyzed using a stage-based state-space population model similar to Boulanger et al. (2011). Key assumptions of the female stage-based state-space population model include:

• Calving occurs on the 11th of June (with a year running from calving to calving)

- Cow natural survival from calving to the following year varies continually and randomly by year.
- Bull natural survival from calving to the following year varies randomly by year.
- Cow and bull natural survival is constant throughout the year.
- Harvest of cows and bulls occurs on the 15th of January.
- Yearling survival to the following year is the same as cow natural survival.
- Calf survival varies between the summer and winter seasons and randomly by year.
- The calf sex ratio is 1:1.
- The proportion of breeding cows is the fecundity the previous year.
- Fecundity varies randomly by year.
- Female yearlings are indistinguishable from cows in the fall and spring surveys.
- The uncertainty in the number of breeding cows in the initial year is described by a positively truncated normal distribution with a mean of 200,000 and a standard deviation of 50,000.
- The number of cows in the initial year is the number of breeding cows in the initial year divided by the fecundity in a typical year.
- The number of bulls in the initial year is two thirds the number of cows in the initial year.
- The number of calves in the initial year is the number of breeding cows in the initial year.
- The number of yearlings in the initial year is the number of calves in the initial year multiplied the calf survival in a typical year.
- The uncertainty in each data point is normally distributed with a standard deviation equal to the provided SE.

# **Model Templates**

The base R code used in the analysis is summarized below.

### **Population (R-code)**

```
. model {
bSurvivalCow ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
bSurvivalBull ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
bFecundity ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
 bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 2^{-2})
 bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual \sim dnorm(0, 2^-2)
 sSurvivalCowAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 1^-2) T(0,)
 sSurvivalBullAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 1^-2) T(0,)
 sFecundityAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 1^{-2}) T(0,)
 sSurvivalCalfAnnual ~ dnorm(0, 1^{-2}) T(0,)
 for(i in 1:nAnnual){
  bSurvivalCowAnnual[i] ~ dnorm(0, sSurvivalCowAnnual^-2)
  bSurvivalBullAnnual[i] \sim dnorm(0, sSurvivalBullAnnual^-2)
  bFecundityAnnual[i] \sim dnorm(0, sFecundityAnnual^-2)
  bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i] \sim dnorm(0, sSurvivalCalfAnnual^-2)
  logit(eSurvivalCow[i]) <- bSurvivalCow + bSurvivalCowAnnual[i]</pre>
  logit(eSurvivalBull[i]) <- bSurvivalBull + bSurvivalBullAnnual[i]</pre>
  logit(eFecundity[i]) <- bFecundity + bFecundityAnnual[i]</pre>
  logit(eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i]) <- bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual +
bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i]
  logit(eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual[i]) <- bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual +
bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i]
 }
bBreedingCows1 ~ dnorm(200000, 50000^-2) T(0,)
logit(eFecundity1) <- bFecundity</pre>
logit(eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual1) <- bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual</pre>
logit(eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual1) <- bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual</pre>
 bCows[1] <- bBreedingCows1 / eFecundity1
bBulls[1]<- bCows[1] * 2 / 3
bCalves[1] <- bBreedingCows1
bYearlings[1] <- bCalves[1] * eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual1^(154/365) *
eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual1^(211/365)
bSpringCalfCow[1] <- bCalves[1] / (bCows[1] + bYearlings[1] / 2)</pre>
bCowHarvestRate[1] <- CowHarvestRate[2]
bBullHarvestRate[1] <- BullHarvestRate[2]
 for(i in 1:nAnnual) {
  eJuneToFallCor[i] <- FallCalfCowDays[i] / 365
  eFallCows[i] <- bCows[i] * eSurvivalCow[i]^eJuneToFallCor[i]
  eFallBulls[i] <- bBulls[i] * eSurvivalBull[i]^eJuneToFallCor[i]
```

```
eFallYearlings[i] <- bYearlings[i] * eSurvivalCow[i]^eJuneToFallCor[i]
  eFallCalves[i] <- bCalves[i] * eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i]^eJuneToFallCor[i]
  bFallBullCow[i] <- (eFallBulls[i] + eFallYearlings[i]/2) / (eFallCows[i] +
eFallYearlings[i]/2)
  bFallCalfCow[i] <- eFallCalves[i] / (eFallCows[i] + eFallYearlings[i]/2)
}
 for(i in 2:nAnnual) {
  eFallToJanCor[i] <- (218 - FallCalfCowDays[i-1])/365
  eJanToSpringCor[i] <- (SpringCalfCowDays[i] - 218) / 365
  eSpringToJuneCor[i] <- (365 - SpringCalfCowDays[i]) / 365
  eJanCows[i] <- eFallCows[i-1] * eSurvivalCow[i-1]^eFallToJanCor[i]
  eIanBulls[i] <- eFallBulls[i-1] * eSurvivalBull[i-1]^eFallToIanCor[i]
  eJanYearlings[i] <- eFallYearlings[i-1] * eSurvivalCow[i-1]^eFallToJanCor[i]
  bCowHarvestRate[i] <- CowHarvestRate[i]
  bBullHarvestRate[i] <- BullHarvestRate[i]
  eSpringCows[i] <- eJanCows[i] * (1 - bCowHarvestRate[i]) * eSurvivalCow[i-
1]^eJanToSpringCor[i]
  eSpringBulls[i] <- eJanBulls[i] * (1 - bBullHarvestRate[i]) * eSurvivalBull[i-
1]^eJanToSpringCor[i]
  eSpringYearlings[i] <- eJanYearlings[i] * eSurvivalCow[i-1]^eJanToSpringCor[i]
  eSpringCalves[i] <- bCalves[i-1] * eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i-1]^(154/365) *
eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual[i-1]^((SpringCalfCowDays[i] - 154) / 365)
  bSpringCalfCow[i] <- eSpringCalves[i] / (eSpringCows[i] + eSpringYearlings[i]/2)
  bCows[i] <- (eSpringCows[i] + eSpringYearlings[i] / 2) * eSurvivalCow[i-
1]^eSpringToJuneCor[i]
 bBulls[i] <- eSpringBulls[i] * eSurvivalBull[i-1]^eSpringToJuneCor[i] +
eSpringYearlings[i] / 2 * eSurvivalCow[i-1]^eSpringToJuneCor[i]
  bYearlings[i] <- bCalves[i-1] * eSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual[i-1]^(154/365) *
eSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual[i-1]^(211/365)
  bCalves[i] <- bCows[i-1] * eSurvivalCow[i-1] * (1 - bCowHarvestRate[i]) * eFecundity[i-1]
}
for(i in SurvivalAnnual) {
  CowSurvival[i] \sim dnorm(eSurvivalCow[i] * (1 - bCowHarvestRate[i+1]),
CowSurvivalSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in CowsAnnual) {
```

```
BreedingProportion[i] ~ dnorm(eFecundity[i-1], BreedingProportionSE[i]^-2)
eBreedingCows[i] <- bCows[i] * eFecundity[i-1]
BreedingCows[i] ~ dnorm(eBreedingCows[i], BreedingCowsSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in FallBCAnnual) {
FallBullCow[i] ~ dnorm(bFallBullCow[i], FallBullCowSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in FallAnnual) {
FallCalfCow[i] ~ dnorm(bFallCalfCow[i], FallCalfCowSE[i]^-2)
}
for(i in SpringAnnual) {
SpringCalfCow[i] ~ dnorm(bSpringCalfCow[i], SpringCalfCowSE[i]^-2)
}
```

# Parameter estimates

The Bayesian model estimated principal parameters pertaining to the mean estimates of fecundity, bull survival, calf survival and cow survival. In addition, temporal variation in calf survival, bull survival, fecundity, and cow survival were estimated as random effects (Table 1).

**Table 1:** Bayesian IPM state space model coefficients. Parameters are given on the logit scale (which are then transformed to the probability scale using a logit transform). Parameter significance is determined by overlap of confidence limits with 0. The parameters are summarized in terms of the point *estimate*, standard deviation (*sd*), the *z*-*score*, *lower* and *upper* 95% CI/CLs and the *p*-*value* (Kery and Schaub 2011, p 37 and 42). The estimate is the median (50th percentile) of the MCMC samples, the z-score is mean/sd and the 95% CLs are the 2.5th and 97.5th percentiles. A p-value of 0.05 indicates that the lower or upper 95% CL is 0.

| term                      | estimate | sd    | zscore | lower  | upper | pvalue |
|---------------------------|----------|-------|--------|--------|-------|--------|
| Main effects              |          |       |        |        |       |        |
| bFecundity                | 1.018    | 0.269 | 3.837  | 0.524  | 1.567 | 0.000  |
| bSurvivalBull             | 0.785    | 0.173 | 4.685  | 0.531  | 1.242 | 0.000  |
| bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual | -0.388   | 0.323 | -1.135 | -0.937 | 0.332 | 0.258  |
| bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual | 0.072    | 0.272 | 0.304  | -0.450 | 0.621 | 0.759  |
| bSurvivalCow              | 1.650    | 0.127 | 13.104 | 1.441  | 1.946 | 0.000  |
| Random effects            |          |       |        |        |       |        |
| sFecundityAnnual          | 1.042    | 0.220 | 4.850  | 0.708  | 1.571 | 0.000  |
| sSurvivalBullAnnual       | 0.421    | 0.327 | 1.447  | 0.035  | 1.250 | 0.000  |
| sSurvivalCalfAnnual       | 1.081    | 0.218 | 5.053  | 0.752  | 1.609 | 0.000  |
| sSurvivalCowAnnual        | 0.554    | 0.175 | 3.274  | 0.291  | 0.969 | 0.000  |

Model fit was judged using R-hat value which suggested adequate model convergence. In addition, the distribution of parameter estimates was inspected to assess model convergence (Table 2).

**Table 2:** Model summary. N is the number of parameters, nchains is the number of Markov Chains used, nthin is the number of Markov Chain samples that were thinned, ess is the effective sample size, R-hat is the R-hat convergence metric and convergence is the score based on effective sample size and number of parameters in the model.

| n  | К  | nchains | niters | nthin | ess  | R-hat | converged |
|----|----|---------|--------|-------|------|-------|-----------|
| 34 | 10 | 3       | 1000   | 200   | 1473 | 1.002 | TRUE      |

Unsplit R-hat values were used to assess if choice of prior distribution influenced the posterior distribution of parameter estimates (Table 3).

**Table 3:** Split R-hat values indicating sensitivity of posterior distributions to the choice of priors.

| term                      | R-hat |
|---------------------------|-------|
| bBreedingCows1            | 1.019 |
| bFecundity                | 1.023 |
| bSurvivalBull             | 1.009 |
| bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual | 1.005 |
| bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual | 1.002 |
| bSurvivalCow              | 1.002 |
| sFecundityAnnual          | 1.032 |
| sSurvivalBullAnnual       | 1.027 |
| sSurvivalCalfAnnual       | 1.006 |
| sSurvivalCowAnnual        | 1.011 |
| bBreedingCows1            | 1.019 |

The Bayesian model generated yearly estimates of demographic parameters as well as field measurements which were used in the fitting of the model. These estimates are detailed in Table 4. Most of the actual estimates are shown in Figures 9 to 14 of the main report.

| Parameter                 | Description  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Annual                    | The year as a factor   |  |  |  |  |  |
| bCows1                    | The number of cows in the initial year   |  |  |  |  |  |
| bFecundity                | The proportion of cows breeding in a typical year  |  |  |  |  |  |
| BreedingCows[i]           | The data point for the number of breeding cows in the i <sup>th</sup> year                                       |  |  |  |  |  |
| BreedingCowsSE[i]         | The SE for BreedingCows[i]   |  |  |  |  |  |
| BreedingProportion[i]     | The data point for the proportion of cows breeding in the i <sup>th</sup> year                                   |  |  |  |  |  |
| BreedingProportionSE[i]   | The SE for BreedingProportionSE[i]   |  |  |  |  |  |
| bSurvivalBull             | The log-odds bull survival in a typical year   |  |  |  |  |  |
| bSurvivalCalfAnnual[i]    | The random effect of the i <sup>th</sup> Annual on<br>bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual and<br>bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual |  |  |  |  |  |
| bSurvivalCalfSummerAnnual | The log-odds summer calf survival if it extended for one year  |  |  |  |  |  |
| bSurvivalCalfWinterAnnual | The log-odds winter calf survival if it extended for one year  |  |  |  |  |  |
| bSurvivalCow              | The log-odds cow (and yearling) survival in a typical year   |  |  |  |  |  |
| bSurvivalCowAnnual[i]     | The random effect of the ith Annual on bSurvivalCow  |  |  |  |  |  |
| BullHarvestRate[i]        | The proportion of bulls harvested in January of the i <sup>th</sup> year   |  |  |  |  |  |
| CowHarvestRate[i]         | The proportion of cows harvested in January of the i <sup>th</sup> year  |  |  |  |  |  |
| CowSurvival[i]            | The data point for cow survival from the i-1 <sup>th</sup> year to the i <sup>th</sup> year                      |  |  |  |  |  |
| CowSurvivalSE[i]          | The SE for CowSurvivalSE[i]  |  |  |  |  |  |
| FallBullCow[i]            | The data point for the bull cow ratio in the fall of the i <sup>th</sup> year                                    |  |  |  |  |  |
| FallBullCowSE[i]          | The SE for FallBullCow[i]  |  |  |  |  |  |
| FallCalfCow[i]            | The data point for the calf cow ratio in the fall of the i <sup>th</sup> year                                    |  |  |  |  |  |
| FallCalfCowSE[i]          | The SE for FallCalfCow[i]  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SpringCalfCow[i]          | The data point for the calf cow ratio in the spring of the i <sup>th</sup> year                                  |  |  |  |  |  |
| SpringCalfCowSE[i]        | The SE for SpringCalfCow[i]  |  |  |  |  |  |
| sSurvivalCalfAnnual       | The SD of bSurvivalCalfAnnual  |  |  |  |  |  |
| sSurvivalCowAnnual        | The SD of bSurvivalCowAnnual   |  |  |  |  |  |

**Table 4:** Parameter descriptions for estimates generated by the model. Parameter estimatesare shown in Figures 31 to 35 in the main report.

Figure 1 displays sensitivity of parameter estimates and trends in parameter estimates to inclusion of the 2018 breeding female estimate. It can be seen that inclusion or exclusion of this estimate affects both estimates of cows, breeding cows, and bull + cows, but also estimates of cow survival. In most cases, estimates of survival are lower as well as estimates



of fecundity/productivity prior to the 2018 survey. In both cases reduction of these parameter values results in a lower estimate of caribou on the 2018 calving ground.

**Figure 1:** Estimates of principal demographic parameters from the IPM with the 2018 breeding female estimate included and excluded. Confidence limits are given as dashed lines around model predictions.

The harvest estimates used in the demographic model are given in Table 5.

**Table 5:** Harvest estimates and approximate harvest rates used in the demographic model. Rate is estimated harvest divided by estimate cow or bull abundance each year. Estimates based on Dogrib Harvest study, Boulanger et al. 2011, and approximate harvest levels estimated since 2010 (B. Croft, Unpublished).

| Year | Harvest |       | Harvest rate  |       |  |
|------|---------|-------|---------------|-------|--|
| icui | estir   | nate  | 1141,000 1400 |       |  |
|      | cows    | bulls | cows          | bulls |  |
| 1985 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.034         | 0.046 |  |
| 1986 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.036         | 0.050 |  |
| 1987 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.039         | 0.061 |  |
| 1988 | 8380    | 4606  | 0.043         | 0.042 |  |
| 1989 | 8380    | 3855  | 0.042         | 0.033 |  |
| 1990 | 8450    | 8970  | 0.045         | 0.086 |  |
| 1991 | 11626   | 10073 | 0.066         | 0.108 |  |
| 1992 | 9046    | 9685  | 0.051         | 0.103 |  |
| 1993 | 13107   | 7712  | 0.082         | 0.099 |  |
| 1994 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.053         | 0.092 |  |
| 1995 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.058         | 0.109 |  |
| 1996 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.058         | 0.103 |  |
| 1997 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.063         | 0.119 |  |
| 1998 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.068         | 0.132 |  |
| 1999 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.073         | 0.134 |  |
| 2000 | 8380    | 7484  | 0.081         | 0.176 |  |
| 2001 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.055         | 0.064 |  |
| 2002 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.064         | 0.071 |  |
| 2003 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.071         | 0.089 |  |
| 2004 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.086         | 0.102 |  |
| 2005 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.105         | 0.117 |  |
| 2006 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.130         | 0.142 |  |
| 2007 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.160         | 0.227 |  |
| 2008 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.193         | 0.289 |  |
| 2009 | 5000    | 2000  | 0.210         | 0.226 |  |
| 2010 | 5       | 70    | 0.000         | 0.008 |  |
| 2011 | 5       | 70    | 0.000         | 0.007 |  |
| 2012 | 5       | 70    | 0.000         | 0.007 |  |
| 2013 | 5       | 70    | 0.000         | 0.009 |  |
| 2014 | 5       | 70    | 0.000         | 0.014 |  |
| 2015 | 5       | 70    | 0.001         | 0.015 |  |
| 2016 | 5       | 70    | 0.001         | 0.017 |  |
| 2017 | 5       | 70    | 0.001         | 0.019 |  |
| 2018 | 5       | 70    | 0.001         | 0.019 |  |

### LITERATURE CITED

- Boulanger, J., A. Gunn, J. Adamczewski, and B. Croft. 2011. A data-driven demographic model to explore the decline of the Bathurst caribou herd. The Journal of Wildlife Management 75 (4): 883–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jwmg.108</u>.
- Bradford, M. J., J. Korman, and P. S. Higgins. 2005. Using confidence intervals to estimate the response of salmon populations (Oncorhynchus Spp.) to experimental habitat alterations. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 62 (12): 2716–26. https://doi.org/10.1139/f05-179.
- Brooks, S., A. Gelman, G. L. Jones, and X.-L. Meng, eds. 2011. Handbook for Markov Chain Monte Carlo. Boca Raton: Taylor & Francis.
- Kery, M., and M. Schaub. 2011. Bayesian Population Analysis Using WinBUGS: A Hierarchical Perspective. Boston: Academic Press. <u>www.vogelwarte.ch/bpa.html</u>.
- McElreath, R. 2016. Statistical Rethinking: A Bayesian Course with Examples in R and Stan. Chapman & Hall/CRC Texts in Statistical Science Series 122. Boca Raton: CRC Press/Taylor & Francis Group.
- Newman, K.B., S.T. Buckland, B.J.T. Morgan, R. King, D.L. Borchers, D.J. Cole, P. Besbeas, O. Gimenez, and L. Thomas. 2014. Modeling Population Dynamics: Model Formulation, Fitting and Assessment Using State-Space Methods. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-0977-3</u>.
- Plummer, M. 2015. JAGS Version 4.0.1 User Manual. http://sourceforge.net/projects/mcmc-jags/files/Manuals/4.x/.
- R Core Team. 2018. R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. <u>https://www.R-project.org/</u>.
- Thorley, J. L., and G. F. Andrusak. 2017. The fishing and natural mortality of large, piscivorous bull trout and rainbow trout in Kootenay Lake, British Columbia (2008–2013). PeerJ 5 (January): e2874. <u>https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.2874</u>.
- Thorley, J.L. and Boulanger, J. 2019. Bathurst Caribou Herd Population Analysis 2019. A Poisson Consulting Analysis Report. Unpublished Contract Report.

### Appendix 4: Trends in Bathurst Calving Ground Size and Densities 2009-2018

### Introduction

This document provides additional information on calving ground size, distribution of caribou on calving grounds, and core calving ground densities on the Bathurst herd calving grounds 2009-2018, based on reconnaissance survey and photo survey data. The core area has also been referred to as the "annual concentrated calving area" by Russel et al 2002. Information on the Bluenose-East herd's calving ground size and densities and spatial distribution of caribou was requested during the WRRB April 2019 Bluenose-East Caribou Hearing. A summary on the Bluenose-East herd's patterns 2010-2018 was included as an appendix in the 2018 survey report (Boulanger et al. 2019). Similar analyses were also carried out for the Bathurst herd 2009-2018 based on calving ground surveys, and the results are included here.

This document provides a summary of data from previous surveys as opposed to full documentation of methods used to define core calving areas. For full descriptions of survey methods and results, readers should refer to calving photo survey results for the Bathurst herd in 2009 (Nishi et al. 2010), 2012 (Boulanger et al. 2014), 2015 (Boulanger et al. 2017) and 2018 (main text of this report).

### **Methods**

Trends in segment densities from reconnaissance surveys flown during calving photo surveys were initially assessed to infer distribution and aggregation of higher densities of caribou. Segments that were contained within core calving strata were included in the analysis. Data were plotted spatially and by segment density class. Core calving area was defined by the presence of breeding caribou in contiguous segments.

Estimates of density based on photo survey data and core calving ground size (based on the area of survey strata) were used to estimate numbers of adult and breeding females. One potential issue with this approach is that the degree of aggregation of adult and breeding females varies among years, and therefore changes in the core area will be due to both changes in abundance, aggregation, and survey coverage. For example, in years of high

aggregation the core area might be surveyed primarily by photo survey methods whereas photo and visual survey methods would be used when aggregation is lower. Therefore, defining core areas as those just photo surveyed may not represent the true density and distribution of breeding females. To explore this issue, we derived a weighted core calving ground index based on the summation of the product of stratum areas and proportions of breeding and adult females. For example, if a 100 km<sup>2</sup> stratum had 20% breeding females, then the core calving ground index was estimated as 20 km<sup>2</sup>. Each survey stratum area was scaled using this approach and summed for the survey year to provide the aggregate core calving ground index value. Density estimates using this approach will be more robust to differences in calving ground surveys where layout and types of strata (i.e., photographic and visual) would vary. For example, this approach avoids the subjective inclusion or exclusion of survey strata areas for estimation of core areas and uses all the survey strata to estimate core area. However, the actual core calving ground index will not directly pertain to a defined geographic area.

#### **Results**

Plots of segment densities for the Bathurst herd from calving ground surveys 2009-2018 suggest different levels of aggregation for each survey year, with the highest levels in 2012 (Figure 1). The core area in 2018 was reduced to only low and medium density segments with no high density segments. The annual concentrated calving area for the Bathurst herd in 2018 was to the west of Bathurst Inlet. Segments near Bathurst Inlet, which contained intermittent pockets of females, are shown for reference purposes. This pattern of low densities on either side of Bathurst Inlet included some collared caribou cows, and was not observed in previous years. Estimation of the core area based on the survey strata detailed in the next section provides further inference on the core area in 2018.



**Figure 1:** Maps of segment densities from reconnaissance surveys of the Bathurst caribou herd from calving ground surveys 2009-2018. Low density = <1 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, medium density = 1-9.9 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, and high density = at least 10 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>.

Plots of segment densities also illustrate the higher level of aggregation in 2012 with fewer lower and medium density segments in comparison to high density segments (Figure 2).



**Figure 2:** Segment densities in annual concentrated calving areas for the Bathurst caribou herd 2009-2018. Low density = <1 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, medium density = 1-9.9 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, and high density = at least 10 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>.

Median segment densities were below 5 caribou per km<sup>2</sup> for all years except 2012 (Figure 3).



**Figure 3:** Boxplot of segment densities on calving ground surveys for the Bathurst herd 2009-2018.

A comparison of core areas further demonstrates the higher level of aggregation in 2012 with a smaller core area compared to other years (Figure 4).



**Figure 4:** Area of core survey strata, area weighted by proportion of breeding females, and area weighted by proportion of adult females in survey strata by year for the Bathurst herd 2009-2018.

During this time, estimates of abundance of adult and breeding females stabilized from 2009-2012 followed by a decline from 2012-2018 (Figure 5).



**Figure 5:** Estimates of abundance of adult and breeding females on core calving areas 2009-2018 for the Bathurst herd.

Density was estimated by dividing abundance (Figure 5) by core area (Figure 4). Plots of core densities suggest an increase from 2009-2012 followed by a decrease from 2012-2018 (Figure 5). The increase in density in 2012 was partially due to a decrease in core area of the calving ground rather than a substantive increase in overall abundance (Figure 6). Trends in density estimates using the core and weighted methods were reasonably similar.



**Figure 6:** Densities (number/km<sup>2</sup>) of adult females and breeding females in survey strata using total area (Strata area) and corresponding breeding female or adult female areas, for Bathurst calving ground 2009-2018. The size of symbols is proportional to the calving ground area used for density estimates.

### Discussion

This report is based on Bathurst caribou calving photo surveys (2009-2018) and provides a summary of trends in caribou distribution, core calving ground area, and caribou densities in core calving ground areas. Defining the core calving area is challenging due to differences in levels of aggregation of caribou during each survey year. We describe a weighted method used to describe trends based on a calving ground core area index, which attempts to confront this issue by weighting the contribution of survey stratum to the overall estimate of core area by the proportion of adult and breeding females estimated in the given strata. The resulting core area index values are best used to infer trends rather than define an absolute area.

In general, aggregation of the Bathurst herd increased in 2012, as indicated by a reduced core calving ground area with increasing density, followed by a decline in density from 2012-2018 (Figure 6).

Alternative methods such as use of collared caribou locations could be used to further infer core areas. This type of analysis could be useful for the 2018 survey year when the core area was mainly defined in a single small area. This type of analysis is beyond the scope of this report but could be pursued in the future.

LITERATURE CITED – see main text



**Kugluktuk Angoniaktit Katimayit • Angoniaktit imalu Nanirgiaktukpaktunik Katimayit** PO Titikikvia 309, Kugluktuk NU X0B 0E0 • Hivayaut: (867) 982-4908 Hivayaut Tuyuutinik Titikgakhimayunik: (867) 982-5912 Titikikvia Karitauyakukgutinik: <u>kugluktuk@krwb.ca</u>

### HIVULIUYUNIK TUNIYAKGAIKHIMAYUNIK TAHAPKUNUNGA NUNAVUT ANGUHIKIYIT HAVAKATIGIKPAKTUNIK KAKUNGUKGANGUT KATIMADJUTAUVAKTUNIK #004/2019 UBLUIKVIANI UVANI 4, 2019

### MIKHARUT

### **TUKIHIGIARUTINIK: XX**

#### TIKUAKTAUYUKHANIK:

#### Kingaokmiutanik Tuktu

Aah Tamatkiumayunik Angunahuaktautaaktunik Anguyaulutik 30 nik tuktunik havakhikhimayunik malikgakhanik uvani 2017 mi tuktutainik Kingaukmiutanik Tuktutainik ammihuakyuinik talvanitunik Kitikmeot Nunatuttukanik. Kitikmeot Nunatuttukat Anguhikiyit Katimayit tutkikhaaihimayunik tahapkuninga 30 nik pihimayunik malikgakhanik: Kugluktuk 10; Omingmaktok 10; Kingaok 10. Tahapkuat Kugluktuk Angoniaktit imalu Nanirgiaktukpaktunik Katimayit (HTO) tutkikhaihimayunik tahapkuninga nanaitkutauvaktunik atukgiakaktunik tuktunuut nungudjutilingnik ubluinik atugakhanik atuknianut tahapkununga ilaagiktunik nunagivaktanik ukiukpakgulluakhuni aihikpaanitpaktunik nunamiuplutik talvani Tahikyoak.

Tahapkuat Kavamat Nunatsiami Tunungani talvanilu Nunavut iniktikpakhimayunik havagiplugit aah kufiutilanginik nallautakgutauvaktunik uvani 2018 uvunalu nallautakgutauvaktunik mikharut uvuna 8,200 nirgitinik, aah ikiklivaliayunik talvanganit 2015 ihiviukhinikmun naunaiyainikmun naunaitkutakhanik uvuna 20,000 nirgitinik.

Tahapkuat Kavamat talvani Nunavut, Havakvit talvani Nunalikiyit katimakatigivakgaait tahapkunani tutkikhakhikariakaktunik talvanilu Kitikmeot HTOs uvani Hikutilikvia 7, 2019 talvani Ikaluktutiak. Tahapkuat havakvit Nunalikiyit pinnahuat uktukniaklutik aullaktikgutikhanik mikhilaaktauyukhanik uvanga uvunga 30 nik nirgitnik pilugit 0 nik paaiktaulutik hungnaamiklugit.

Aah ammigaitunik tikuaktauvaktunik avaatingnukpaktunik nikikhakhiukpaktunik nirgitinik nirgitit havagiyauvaktukhanik. Tadja nunalingni havakatauvaktunik mikharut amagoit niakuinik katitiktauvaktunik manikhakhautigiplugit havagiyauvaktunik tadja tahapkunanga Havakvit Nunalikiyit. Talvanganit tahapkunani havagiyauliktunik uvani ukiumi 2018/19, 101 nik amagonik angunnahuaktauvaktunik. Tahapkununa kufiutilanginik kilaminuak ammigaikhimayunik pidjutaugumik havakhikhimagumik \$300/ihiviuktauyukhanik. Angunnahuakpaktunik ukaalukhimayunik mikharut akikhautikhanik piyauyukhanik akittukyumiyauyukhanik, tahapkuatlu pidjutivakniaktugulluit angunnahuakpaktukhauyugulluit amagokhiukpakniakgulluaktutlu pidjutivakhimayut taimani 101 nik angunnahuaktauvakhimayunik pidjutivaktukhanik angunnahuaktauvaktukhaniklu. Tahapkuat HTO apikhukhimayunik tahapkuat Kavamat talvani Nunavut aah kufiuyunik apikuutauvaktunik talvanitunik uvani Hikutilikvia 7 katimadjutauvaktunik. Ilauhimayuniklu kanukgitunik havagiyauvaktukhaniklu Kavamat talvani Nunavutmi pilutik havagiplugit aahikuknikmunlu mikhitivaktunik tahapkununa TAH ima 0 nik paaiktaulutik hungnaamiklugit tahapkununalu aah amagonik havagiyauvaktunik havakhautikhanik, pinnahuaknikmun ungniguutinakpaktukhanik nauvulliafaakpaktukhaniklu nirgitinik, pihimayunik kiudjutinik havakhimayukhanik kiudjutaitunik havakhimayunik. Tahapkunanilu apikhuktauhimayuut kanuktun tahapkuat Kavamani Nunavutmi kinauyunit havaginiagulluakihiggit mikharut ilingaituukhanik ammihuakyunik. Havagiyaulimaitunik pilimaituniklu. Tahapkuat HTO pihimayut apikhukhimayunik kanuktun ihuigutivaktunit havakhikhimayunik aah TAH talvunalu 100 nik naliak 30 nik naliak 0 nik paaiktaulutik hungnaamiklugit pilakilutiklu tahapkunani ammihuakyunik uvunalu havagiyauyuitkumik taakuyauyuitkumik upikgiyaulimaituniklu.

Ikiikliyauhimayunik havakhikhimayunik tahapkununa TAH taimailiukgumayunik 0 nik paaiktaulutik hungnaamiklugit pipkaihunguyuk pilaakilutinilu aah ayuuknakhihunguyuk ihuikgutilutiklu tahapkunani ilaagiktunik nunagivaktanik ukiukpakgulluakhuni aihikpaanitpaktunik nunamiuplutik talvani Tahikyoak, mikharutlu pitkuhiktukpaktunik atukhugit havagiplugit nikikhakhiuknikmun huli ublumimuut atukhugit. Good afternoon Denis,

The Burnside HTO, the Umingmaktok HTO, Boyd Warner, and myself at Adventure Northwest put together a little film we would like to show at the upcoming December 4th meeting. I understand today is the deadline for a submission. Its a short film highlighting the importance of the caribou tags for the HTO's that are hunting the Bathurst Caribou herd.

Here is the link to the video taken this fall at our Contwoyto Lake camp. I am not a very tech savvy guy so please let me know if the link does not work.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1gjwFyqRCm5zWbgRKvQcvQ-D4a8x5IB3c/view?usp=sharing

1

ϷͻჼჄᢡᡄᡐ᠋᠋᠋ᠣ᠋ᡭᢨᠣᢑ᠋ ᠋ᠮᡃᢣ᠋᠋᠋Ϸᡗᢓᢗ᠌ᢂᡄᢂᡷᡀᢣᠣ᠌ 2,341-ᡋ᠊᠋᠘ᠳ᠋᠘ᢞᡆ᠌᠌᠉᠘ᡩ᠋᠖᠋ᡬ᠋ᠮᢑ 2012-Γ. Δ⊆ኄጛኈጋ∩▹ ▷ጔኈታዊ·⊂⊲σ∿Ր°σኑ.

᠋᠄ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠐ᡔ᠋ᡃᡩ᠘ᢙᢘᢑᢕ 2017-Г.

 MX-10-F የይወጭ ዾወጭበቦኄLኄႱና የወቅትናምርቅውኖና Γኮላይለውና 3,239-ህፈረቦታይና ጋቡ  $\Delta^{\circ}$  and the set of the set o

<sup>5</sup>₽₽₽₩₩₩₩₩ ΔΔΔ<sup>ζ</sup> <sup>5</sup>bP>Lσ<sup>5</sup>b<sup>5</sup>l<sup>2</sup> (hdd<sup>5</sup>b<sup>2</sup>l<sup>2</sup>)
 Δ<sup>δ</sup> <sup>5</sup>b<sup>2</sup>l<sup>2</sup>
 Δ<sup>δ</sup> <sup>5</sup>b<sup>2</sup>l<sup>2</sup>
 Δ<sup>δ</sup> <sup>6</sup>b<sup>2</sup>l<sup>2</sup>
 Δ<sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup>
 Δ<sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup>
 Δ<sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup> <sup>δ</sup>
 Δ<sup>δ</sup>  MX13 

᠙ᡃ᠆᠋᠋ᡦᡃᢑ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢙᡔ᠆ᡥ᠊ᢁ᠊᠆᠆᠘᠄᠋᠖᠋ᢂᢄᢣ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢣ᠋ᡬ᠖᠖᠋ᡬ᠘ᡩ᠘᠖᠖᠖᠖᠘᠖᠖᠘᠉᠘᠉᠘᠉᠘

- <u>ل</u>م ۵۵۵۵۹۹۹۹
- (HTOs) ለርሲ<sup> $\circ</sup>$ ልቦታ<sup> $\circ$ </sup>ቦ<sup> $\circ$ </sup>ታ dኦር/በኦኦ/ (ኦሮ) (ኦሮ) እርሲራ በሮህር, የኖሩርና ኦር/ማሳ<sup> $\circ$ </sup>)</sup>  $\forall P \subset (U \cap A^{c} \sigma)^{c} P \cap A^{c} 
- 2008-Γ、 ⊲ናሩϳ< Δ∠Δ°α°υσ Λ</li>
   Λ°αρ∩°Γ ρυσιδωΩρ
   Λωροιδω
   Λωροιδω</l  $\Delta c^{-1} \rightarrow d = 0$

- $P_{0}^{+} P_{0}^{+} P_{$
- $acPCC^{OC} = 1.522\pm679$  (95%-bc  $acPCC^{OC} = 1.522\pm679$ ). •  $P\Gamma^{L}\Delta^{c}$  >  $P\sigma^{c}\Gamma^{c}$  >  $P\sigma^{c}\Gamma^{c$
- ノタケーやくない、ちゃくない、ちゃくない、
   ・ ノタケーやくない、
   ・ レタケーやくない、
   ・ レクケート・
   ・ レクト・
   <l

᠕᠆᠋ᡅ᠕᠆᠋᠕᠆

<u></u> 



∆ረ୮⊂ዺฦጘ<sub>₽</sub>: X

ل∿م⊳ل

ጋላ⊳Ľኦ⊀∩ෳኁ‹:

ᠴᡆ᠌ᢟᠡᡏ᠋᠄᠌᠔᠆ᢢᡧᠧᡊᢣᡲᠯᡧ᠋ᢧᡆ᠉᠆ᡁ

⊳dっ∿Ს ጋσᢣ⊳⊀ኈ
#### ᠋ᠫᠲᡅ᠊᠋᠋ᡏᡃ᠋ᢐ᠋᠋᠋ᡃᡉᠮᡠᡃᡄ

- < <p>< </p>
   < </p>

#### ᢀ᠋᠆᠆ᠮᡈ

## 13 ⊳Г∿Ľ∿בי.

## CLΔ°σ<sup>▶</sup> MX-10−Γ ⊲<sup>⊥</sup>L MX-13−Γ ⊳Γ<sup>∿</sup>LΔ<sup>ζ</sup>.

## 1,522 (95% CI = 679; CV = 0.22) $\triangleright \Gamma^{L} \Delta^{C} \Delta^{C} \Delta^{C} \triangleleft^{L} \triangleright \Gamma^{L} \Delta^{C} MX-10-\Gamma$ .

## סר<sup>י</sup><sup>6</sup></"ר ⊳ר<sup>4</sup>ני<sup>6</sup> ס⊳ל<sup>1</sup>ר (**ליארסיארעל 2)**.

## **ዻዾ**ዾናሀታዋ<sub>ፚ</sub>ኯ፟ዀጋና ወዋ<sub>ר</sub>ሀፈ<sub>ይ</sub>

## 

 $P_{T} = P_{T} + P_{T$ 

 $\forall c \Delta 2012 - \Gamma MX - 10$   $P \Gamma^{L} \Delta^{c} P \Delta^{s} \sigma^{s} \Gamma^{c} \delta D + \delta^{s} C D + \delta^{c} \Delta L^{e} \Delta D - \delta^{c} C D + \delta^{s} C D + \delta^$ (95% CI =545; CV = 0.12)  $\Delta^{\circ}a\Delta^{\circ} \triangleleft^{L} \supset \Gamma^{\circ}LG\Delta^{\circ}$ . Subscripting the set of th  $P^{L}\Delta^{C}$  σ $^{W}$ <br/>/  $^{U}$  be a set of MX-13  $P^{L}\Delta^{C}$ , b P b b of MX-10  $P^{L}\Delta^{C}$ ,  $b^{+}h^{-}$ 10  $P^{L} \sigma^{U} \to P^{L} \sigma^{U} \to P^{L} \sigma^{U} \to P^{L} \sigma^{U} \to P^{L} \sigma^{U} \to P^{U} \to P^$  $C \cap P > A^{(n)}$   $\Delta \subset P < P = P < A^{(n)} > A^{(n)}$ ᠂ᡃᠣᡅᢗᢂᡃᡟ  $b \Delta C^{b} C^{b} C^{b} C^{c}   $P_{0}^{0} = \Delta_{0}^{0} = \Delta_{0$ 

 $C^{\circ} = D \sigma^{\circ} b \Gamma$ ,  $d \supset \Delta^{\circ} a \supset 2^{\circ} h \cap P \cup a \supset a \Delta^{\circ} h \cup L^{\circ} h \cap D^{\circ}$   $b \supset \Delta c^{\circ} \cup c^{\circ} \sigma a \rightarrow 2017 - \Gamma$   $D \supset \sigma^{\circ} h \cap B \rightarrow 1^{\circ} h \cap MX - 10$   $P \cap L^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ}$ ,  $P^{\circ} b \supset h \cap a^{\circ} \dots \cap A^{\circ} h \cap A^{\circ} \dots \cap A^{\circ} h  





**√ኦ−▷ჼᠠ᠘⊀ჼ 2.** ௳౨௳∆ჼŀ≀L⊀<sup>ݛ</sup> ₽ੴ~ናፕ ՙ₽∩ჼ▷<୵⊲♂ ላዛL ▷⊲∿ႭჼႱႦႱჾ ▷ℾჼL∆<sup>ݛ</sup> ୵⊲ዛLʰፖLᡧ ₽₺jσჼႱና∩°ჾ 2000-Ⴆቦ°ჾႺϷჼႦჂჼ, ⊀ϲ∆ 2010–⅃ჼ ∩ԲჂĴ, ⊲ዛL ₭с∆ 2016-⅃ჼ.

## MX-10 & MX-13 Muskox Abundance and Management Recommendations つちゃしつっゃ Pマーード イッシューップ・ローン

September 23rd to 26th, 2019

ሀሀሪምካትሪ:

ריי איאר, אפירידאס אדערתסישי איאר, אפירידאס איארער איאר, איאר איארי, איאריד איארי, איאאיד איארי, איאאיד



 ${\rm denchbd}, \ {\rm desc} \ {\rm bel}' {\rm denchbd}, \ {\rm desc} \ {\rm desc} {\rm dencbd}, \ {\rm desc} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd}, \ {\rm desc} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbdd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {$ 

⊲⊳دد∩+ح∞ن∞⊃د م∆ف∞۲۲۵

bALċ  $\wedge^{\circ}$ Ϸσ•ϳϲϷ·σ•d· Λα/ϤϨ/· Λ\L· ΛΓϤϲϷ΅Γ°σ°Γ°σ• Ϸ·ϳϲϷΛϷd· ϷʹϧϧοΛιά. <sup>ና</sup>Ხ൧∆൳∿ᲡႫ∿Րݠ൧<sup>ݛ</sup> MX-13-ս (ዮ≪՟๓ናՐ ჼዮ∩ჼჁ<ァላơ ⊳୮<sup>°</sup>L<sup>°</sup>σ<sup>ь</sup>). ▷Γ<sup>\</sup>L<sup>\</sup>C<sup>\</sup>σ<sup>\</sup> (MX-10-Γ) 90-σ<sup>\</sup> 95-ዾ<sup>\</sup> ▷Γ<sup>\</sup>L<sup>\</sup>σ<sup>\</sup>. ∧ \.  $\Delta h^{0} = \Delta h^{0} + \Delta h^$ MX-13  $\sigma^{\flat}$  95-שי  $\rho^{\flat}$ ר $\sigma^{\flat}$  סס  $\dot{\sigma}^{\flat}$ 

## ᠘᠋᠆᠆᠈ᡴ᠉

| Executive Summary                | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
|----------------------------------|--------|----------|-----|----------|
| Table of Contents                | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 1.0 Report Purpose and Structure | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 2.0 Purpose of Consultation Tour | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 2.1 Format of Meetings           | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 3.0 Summary by Community         | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Naujaat        | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Face to Face Meeting Arviat  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Rankin Inlet   | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Coral Harbour  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Whale Cove     | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |

⊲**୵**᠈ᢣᢛᠠ᠘ᢩᢝᡥᡄ᠋᠋᠋ᢩᠫᠰ

2.0 ጋኣናሥታ ርዕፈካር ላንተር

- ∩Pҁч̄⊲๛ ∠∩∧ 30, 2019
- ኣናርጭ ۲ በላሲ 26, 2019
- Ե°Ր∿℃σ∿ ∠∩∧ 25, 2019
- ⊲<sup>r</sup>ଈ⊲<sup>r</sup> − ∠∩∧<sub></sub> 24, 2019

26-J<sup>c</sup>, 2019

ϹͼͺϷϭϧϷϷϞͼ Ͻ;ͽϾϷͺϷͶͶϭϥϹ;Ͽϭ ϭϘͼϹͺϭͼϧϥϹ; ϿϒͼϥͶϧϘͼ, ϿϞϳϿϹϷϞϭͼ ͼϷϿϭϲϷͼϥϷϷϞϹϞϭͼϿ ϒͶϹϷϞϹϞϭͼ ϿϧϭϫϿϲϭͼ ϷϷϞ;ϿͿͼ ϷϭͼϷϷϞϷϞϹϞϿͼ ϷͿͼϾ Ϸ;Ϸ; ϷϭͼϲͼϹϷϭ Ϸϲϲϧ϶ ϿͼϿͼ ϾϭϹͼϥͼϲ. ϷϥϿ Ͽϭϲͼ ϷͼϷͼͶϲϷͼ϶; ϞͶϒͼ 23-Ϲͼ

1.0 Þσʰḃ< ለካረር ፈጭዮሥረርምህጋ

- P(-1) < P(
- $\prime P \sim T^{+} \sim T^{+} P \sim P \sim T^{+} P \sim P \sim T^{+} P \sim$

- $Pq^{\circ}q^{\circ}q q Pq^{\circ}q r Pq^{\circ}q Pq^{\circ}q q^{\circ}q 

## <u>אקאקקקיא</u>

<u>ו-</u> אשרהירי אשאבייטריסירי אשרייר אשרייר אשרייד א $\Delta$ 

**Δίδ-ς-Γαφ-ΣφΟCD4φ** - Γ<sup>ιν</sup>. ΰ<sup>2</sup>><sup>-</sup>

- \*\* ▷<J∩ჼႱჼርჼ•ጋႠჀヶႭჃჼႱჼ•ጋ<sup>(\*\*</sup>
- $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$
- $\Gamma^{(s)}$   $\dot{b}^{L}$ > (Dabi URL°UT dence 100)

>>UC><

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 6:45

b∩Lσ▷< ▷୍⊃∿し: ィ∩∧∟ 23, 2019

ᢄ᠆᠋ᢥ᠘᠋᠉᠋ᠴᡄᢄᡔ᠘

# 

<104.5</p>

ለՐ⊲ናልኈሁ: 7:13

b∩Lσ▷< ▷≦ጋ∿ሀ: ፖ∩∧⊾ 24, 2019

# ሻያልረው

\_\_sbbsb\_c 7:05-JdsbC-\_JdsbC

 $\Gamma^{(n)}$   $\dot{b}^{L}$  -  $\Delta a \dot{c}^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} D^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} C^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} D^{(n)} D^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} D^{(n)} D^{(n)$ ᢄ᠘ᢣᡄᡅᢣᡝᢣᡐᡃ᠋ᡅ᠖ᠾ᠘ᢣ᠋᠈ᡥ᠊ᠴ᠋ᠺ᠊ᠺᢂ᠋᠋᠋᠆ᠿᠴ᠋ᡸᠴ᠋ᢣᠳ᠙ᢗᢈ᠋ᠥᢦᡝᠴᢉᡰ᠂ᠣ᠋᠋᠕᠋ᡃ᠘ᡬ᠄ . ዾLᢣᡄᡅᢣᡝᢣᢦᡃ᠋ᡰᡏ᠂᠋ᡖ᠒᠘ᢞ᠈ᡣᠺ᠘᠋᠕᠕ᡣ᠘᠖᠘᠘ᠼᡆᢋ᠉᠖᠕᠘ ᠣ᠋᠗᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠅᠘᠋ᢕ᠋᠋ᢆᢛ᠘᠋ᡩᠣ᠘ᡩᠣ᠘ᢓ  $\Gamma^{(n)}$  **b<sup>-</sup>** - CL<sup>e</sup>α ΛΡζ<sup>μ</sup>Lα<sup>b</sup>, <sup>(h)</sup> <sup>(h)</sup> σσσ<sup>(h)</sup> (Λ<sup>h</sup>α<sup>(h)</sup>) - CL<sup>e</sup>α ΛΡζ<sup>μ</sup>Lα<sup>b</sup>, <sup>(h)</sup> (h) - CL<sup>h</sup>α<sup>b</sup>, <sup></sup>  $\neg$ 

 $\dot{\Lambda}C$  Lon - Dactor doices to the line of the line o

 $\Gamma^{\prime}$   $\dot{b}^{\prime}$  -  $\sigma$   $\delta^{\prime}$   $\dot{C}$   $\dot{$ 

HΔΡ - σδημόι αρωοργάτις οι το αρωοργάτιο τη ματική ματική τη ματική μα Η ματική ματι **⊲**Γ**⊲**<sup>▶</sup>**d**<sup>5</sup>**b**<sup>6</sup>**C**<sup>5</sup><sup>▶</sup><<sup>7</sup>?

**Γ·ኣ ὃ·>՟** – ϹL°Ⴍ Ք≪ʹϹ·ʹͿϹ**Ϲͺ·**ϢϭϤʹͽϽʹͽ ϏϢϐ–ͽϭ·ʹϿ ϧϹϹϧͽϧϽͼ ϧϭ·≪Ϫϭ·Ϲͽ ϭϪͽϦϹϭͽ.

**כר**שר אייערקים אייעראים אייעראיי אישראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי אייעראיי

**ĊĹ᠈ Ϸʹ᠊᠋᠋᠘ᡣᡏ᠉** – ΔႦ┽ჼ᠈ϽΔϿჼႱ ϹĹϽͳჼႱ ϹϭϟĹႱĹ Ϸͺϼჼͱϟϒϭჼϭჼϒϐϭჼ ჼႦჄϷჼႱჼ ϷͳჼĹΔჼ ϭჼႸႭႰႠϷペჼჂჼ

<u> ÞʻbÞłÞť:</u>

 $\underline{4}$ -  $d\Lambda^{(n)}d\Lambda^{(n)}\Delta^{(n)}$  CD4" <sup>(1)</sup> IDDA (1) dCD4 $\Delta^{(n)}d^{(n)}\Delta^{(n)}d$ 

 $\underline{3}$  באלישלבדיש החשטיטחכיבלי שפחרתשטי אסריטלבאירשי.

**ו- אשףחיברי שבעכיעכיסירי ףפיכיד ד**ר $\Delta$ 

**ዾσ•፟፟፟፟፟ዾዾኯ፟፟፟፟ዀጏ**ዀ – ୮<sup>ϲ</sup> ፟ៃ<sup>៲</sup>>՟

- CD<a (4684 $\sigma$  4 Ja/ )- CD<br/>

- $\dot{C}L^{\flat} \triangleright^{-} \neg \land 4^{\circ} (4^{\circ} \land 4\sigma 4^{\circ}) \dot{C}L^{\flat}d^{\circ})$

- Ảº⊃∿⊲ Ἁ∿ᢇ، (४፣୬ଏଦ ४୬୯୯,୬୯୯)

ΠΛჼჼႱႯႶĊϚႰႱჂჃჼჂႮჼႠჼჼႼჼჼჂႮႱႲჼჼႶჼჾႦႱჾ ჂႭႴჼΓ ϷĹႵႠႭჁჼႵჃჼႷ ႱႶႾჂჼႶჼ ΔႵႾႠϷႭႣჼ⅃ჼ ჂჼႵናϷႶჼႶჼႫჼ ႱႶჼჼႵΔႣჃናჼႠ ႱႶႾႶჃႺϷჼჼႶჼႣჼႶჼႣჼ ႶႵለႭႠ. ለႭႵჃჇႾჼႵႶჂჼ ႾჂልჼጜლ ϷϽለႭϷና ჼႼႶჼჼ<ႵჃႻ.

ింగింట్ CdrL>ిరా 120-ర్లంగా కండెంగ్/శీళిరెంగ్. రిగింటిం రిండిందింటింది రాల్లు లాలులు రాలులు రాలు రింజిందింది రాజ్యంలు రాలులు రాలులు రాలులు రాలు రింటిందింది రాజ్యంలు రాగా రాలులు రాలులులు

## ᡏᠫᢛ᠆᠆᠘ᢕᢑ

**Γ<sup>ͼ</sup>، ᡖᢆᡃᢣ** – ᠘ᠸᡃᠴᢗ ᢗdᡄᢂ᠉ᡃᢗᢉᡥ᠊᠋᠋ᠳ᠋᠉ᢄᢪᡅ᠘᠋ᡝ ᠴ᠋ᡝᡪ᠋ᡭ᠂ᡆᡦ᠋᠌᠕ᡱᡆ᠉ ᠄᠙ᡏᡅᢣᢂ᠋᠖ᡃᢗ᠋᠂ᡦ᠊᠋᠈ᠺᡄᢂ᠋ᢄ᠅᠖᠖᠋ᢗᠺ᠋᠌ ᠈᠙᠋ᡄᢂ᠋᠖᠅ᠺᡄᡐ᠋᠅ᠺ᠅᠘᠋ᡩ᠘ᡘ᠂ᠴᢗᢓ᠋ᢩᡆ᠉ᠫ᠋᠋᠈ᠺ᠅ᠺ᠕᠖᠖km ᠔᠋᠈ᡶᠡ᠉ᡣᡳᡩ᠋᠕᠋᠘᠂ᠴᠧ᠋᠕᠋᠉᠆ᠺ᠅ᡔ᠖᠋ᠺ᠋᠘᠋᠉᠋ᠺ

## ᠕ᡃᡅ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡏ᠋ᡃᢑ᠘ᡬ

ĊĹᡃ ΗΔϤϹ≟Ⴊ – ᠂ᡋϷᢣ᠘ᢣ᠋Δ° ᡆϷϟͿʹ ϽͽϽΔʹ ϼ·Ϛ·ϧ·ͽʹ··ϧͳϭͼͼͼϧϥϭ·Ϳ·. ·ϧϷᢣ᠘ል៸ʹ ᡆ᠋Γ ϷΓϞ᠘Δʹ ϼ·Ϛ·ϧ·ͽͼϧ·ͺϞʹϧ·ϷͼϷ·; ͺ·ϧϹϭ·;ϥϭͼͼͺͼϧϲϷͼϳͼͽϽͼϧ ϷʹʹʹͼϳͼϲͺͼϧϹϭϲͻϥͼϹ;ͺͺͼϧϼͼͼͺϥϫϲϲϲϽϹϭͼϲϛͼϧϽ;ͼϲ;

## ᡆ᠋᠋ᠴᡆ᠘᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢛ᠈᠆᠘ᢣ᠋᠋᠂ᠳ᠖

## $\Delta \sigma \dot{\Gamma}^{c} \Box L^{c} b^{c} C^{\infty} \Gamma^{e} \sigma^{v} \Gamma^{e} \sigma^{v}$ .

J = 0 P' = 0 P

2- MX-13-Г  $\triangleleft$ సిసిలింగ్ సం  $\triangleleft$ ంగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసి సిని

**ዾσ•፟፟፟፟፟ዾዾኯ፟ጜ፞፟፟፟፟ኯ፟ዀ** – ୮<sup>ϲ、</sup> ៃ֊>՟

- וֹםַ כײַרוּער שעשי וערדירע שעריריאיזי)
- $\Gamma^{(s)}\dot{b}^{L}$  (Dabi USL UC denoted the set of th

## ⊳<1∪4c:

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 6:37

b∩Lσ⊳< ⊳≦ጋ∿Ⴑ: ۲∩∧⊾ 25, 2019

## 

# ᠆᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠊᠆ᠰ᠑᠆ᡄᠬᢣᡃᢦ᠋ᡝ᠈᠊᠋ᠫᢆ᠋᠇ᡠᡄ᠋᠋᠋ᠵ᠋ᡅ᠖᠋ᢧ᠘ᢏ᠉ᢕ᠉ᡩᠴ᠘

൧ൟ൛ൣ൨ഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺ

**ͿϤ႟ ᠙·ϲϓ**Ϸ – ᠕ʹϭͿϟϿͽʹͺϳϨϴϲϷʹϭϭʹϧϭϥϷϿͼͺͶͺϭϲϿϤʹϿϹ ͶͶͼϷͼϹͽ ΔϧϟͼϟϪϟϹͼ ͺϳͼϫͺ

 $\Lambda$   $\mathcal{A} \rightarrow \mathcal{A} \rightarrow \mathcal{A$ 

#### P<1∪4.

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 7:20

Ხ∩∟ჾ⊳< ⊳്\_∿ს: Ძ∩∧⊾ 26, 2019

 $\square \Gamma^{L}\Delta^{C} \square \sigma^{D}D^{L}\Delta^{C}$ 

# 

\_™b™C 7:47–J⊄™∩L ک°\_bd

ᢗ᠘ᡃᡃ᠋᠋ᡗᡃ᠉᠑᠋ᡏ᠘᠋᠋ᡋᢣᡃᢛᡝ᠘ᠳ᠋᠋ᠶ᠋ᡏ᠉᠂ᠳᢣᢉ᠅᠕ᢣᢂ᠋ᡧᢁ᠅᠋ᠳ᠅ᠺ᠅᠘᠅ᢣ᠖᠋᠅᠘ᢣ᠅ᠥ᠋ᠮ᠉ **ᡔᡕ᠘ᢣᢩ᠈ᡝ᠋᠋᠋᠃᠆**᠂ᡆ᠋ᢉ᠉ᡃᡆᡣ᠋᠉ᢣ᠋᠋ᡩ᠋ᡊ᠅᠋ᠧᢁ᠅᠘᠅ᡶᠴᠺ᠋᠋᠄᠖᠋᠉᠋ᠥᡄᠴ᠕᠈ᡃ᠍᠊ᡧᠺ᠋ᡝ᠖ᡃᢛᢩᠵᠥ ᡏ᠋ᢕ᠆ᡝᡆᡶ᠘ᢣᡝᠦ᠉᠘᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡋᢣ᠋ᢁ᠈ᡔᡆ᠅ᠳᡆ᠅᠖᠋ᡶ᠆᠉ᢗᢁ᠅

**Γ·、 ϧ·->・** – Φ'Ϸ ϹΔLΔϹϷϲϷ΅Γ·ϽͿ·, αϷ;ϚϷ· ΦϽΔ°αϷΛ·ΛΦσϲϷͽϽ· ΔϷ;ͼϟΔσ·Ϳ· ΛΛͽϷ;ΓϷ Φ·ϗΦιΓϷʹͻ Λ·ϭͰϷʹϞϽϹϷϲϷͽϽ· Λ«ϗϷʹͻϹϷ ϹϹϷϷͽϽϚ ΔϷ;ͼϟΔσ·ΓϷ σ·;ϽϚ ΛϷϨͼϥ·σͼʹϷͼʹϼͼϷϹ·ϗϲʹͽϲ Φ;϶;ϭ·ΓϷ.

ᡏ᠋ᠫᡄ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡝᡆᢣᡪ᠋᠘ᢣ᠈᠋ᠳ᠉

**୮° ႦႱჂ**Ⴝ – ჃႦႱ ჃჂႷჂჂႭჼႭႪჂႱ ჾናჃႶჼ ለታႦႵჼႭჼႫჼႶჼႫჼ ႭჼႱႱႺჼჽჼႠ ჃჇჂჼჾႺႠჼ ႦႲႦჼႦႠჼჂႠ ႱႶჇႱႵႭჂჃჼჼ. ჃჇჂჼჿჇႦჼႠჂႮჼ ႦჃჼႭჼჼႵჃႻ ႦႠჼႱჼႫჼ (MX-13–Ⴀ) 2010–Ⴀ 2016–ႠჂ ჼႱႦჂჽჼჿႠႦႫჼႶჼႠ ႠႱჂႦჇჼჇႱႫჼႶჼ ႭჂႭႭჼჄჇႱႵჼ ჃჇჂჼჼႶჼႫჼႶჼႫჼ ჼႱႭჼ ႦႭჼჿႶႶႫჼႶჼႻ ႦჼႱჼჇႱႵ

**>ϚΔϧͼ ϟͺϳʹϲϧͼ** – ϭͽϹϧϲϽͽ;ϤϷϣϲͺͼϧϧϲ

## <u>אסאיסאיס</u>

4- 4ለኈdበኈኣና/Δ/Ĺጋርኦኆ ኄኦኦነገርኦላፊና ኣኈዖናጋፊና ላኑL $2/ኦ^«ጋሪና$ 4ሚበሮሲኦቴሮ ላኦሬናበኦሪርኦሪፊና 4ጋሮናሪኦኦሪቲና.

<u>3-</u> Δb<<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup>

 $\mathbf{J}$ ל  $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{d}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{c}$ 

<u>אקאקסיק</u>

<u>4-</u> ᡆ᠋᠋ᡣ᠋᠉ᡠ᠋ᡣ᠉ᡩ᠘ᠴᢗᢂᢞ᠄᠖ᢂ᠋ᢣᡪ᠌ᢄᢕᢣᠴ᠋᠄᠋ᢣ᠉᠙ᠫᠴ᠋᠅᠂ ᡆ᠙ᡣᡄ᠋ᡊᢣᡃᠣᡥᠦ᠋᠄᠋ᡆᡄ᠋᠋ᡗ᠋᠈ᢣᢗᢂᢣᠴ᠄᠂ᡆᠫᡄ᠋ᡝᡆᡃᢂᡔ᠋᠘ᢣ᠋᠄

 $\underline{3}$  באלישלבדים החשטים איר שארכישל  $\underline{3}$ 

<u>ו-</u> אשרהירי ששעכיעריסירי דאריד אריבעי.

**Ϸσ•ႱϷィ٬Ⴑ٬ͽ** – Γ<sup>ϲ</sup>, ϳͻ-

- ኣ՟ሮና ላህፈሥጋሮሊሥሪ ሀበሬትንቦና
- $\dot{P}^{\circ}$   $\dot{P}^{\circ}$  (Dabi (Dabi (Dabi )
- $\Gamma^{(i)}\dot{b}^{L}$  (Dabi LCL°LT delta)

- וֹםַ כײַרעיַר (שפאַ וערדיר מעטרידי)
- $\Gamma^{(i)}\dot{b}^{L}$  (Dabi USL UC dentries (Dabi USL UC)

マインフィン

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 6:58−୮ና 7:01−⅃ና

b∩Lσ▷< ▷≦ጔኈሁ: ィ∩∧⊾ 30, 2019

ᠵ᠋ᠮ᠋᠘᠘᠋ᠺ᠈᠋ᡔᢑ᠋᠔ᡔ᠘ᡁ

# 

ചംംറംറ. 40

><ናיססי) שמרכבי אשמתך מישמתר.

**᠕ᡃᡁᡅ᠋᠉ᡃ᠋᠆᠕**᠆᠕᠆᠋ᠬ᠋᠋᠆᠕᠆᠋᠋᠕᠆᠋ᠺ᠖᠋ᡃ᠋᠉᠋ᢓ᠆ᡆ᠋ᢛ᠅᠋ᢗ᠋᠂᠆᠘᠋ᡬ

 $\Gamma^{(+)}$   $\dot{b}^{+}$  -  $\dot{b}^{+}$   $\Delta^{+}$   $\Delta$ 

## **Ϸσ•៰Ϸγ،ΰ**, - Γ<sup>ι,</sup> ΰ->-

4- 4Λ<sup>w</sup>dh<sup>w</sup> $/\Delta$ /L<sub></sub>)Ch<sup>c</sup> <sup>w</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>

## <u>אסלאסליל אין איי</u>

ϷϪJ∿Ⴑ 1: Δხ⊀ኈጋΔσኁ⅃ና በ∩ኈьና:

Thursday, September 26, 2019



To Mitch Campbell, Keenan Lindell

On behalf of the Kangiqliniq Hunters and Trappers Organization, we support allocation tags for umingmak to increase from 90 to 95 in the area Mx-10 and you have full support from KHTO and Board members and we hope to continue to work with your staff on any wild life issues in the furture. As it is use in sport hunting and good for our economic in our community.

Thank You Cel

Andrew Akerolik



Arviq HTO P.O. Box 39 Naujaat, Nunavut XOC 0H0 Telephone / ▷⁵ⴰːɔ⌒∿J Fax / ᠭʰⴰᡧðʔ⌒∿J E-mail / ˤⴰⴷའⵎপঌժ⊄ くらいやうしん
 くらいやうしゃ
 くりいやうしゃ

Re: Support Letter

To: Mitch Campbell & Keenan Lindell Kivalliq Wildlife Research Program Nunavut Department of Environment P.O. Box 120 Arviat, NU X0C 0E0 (867) 857-3171(Mitch) or (867) 857-3175 (Keenan)

September 25, 2019

To whom it may concern:

On the Arviq Hunters and Trappers Organization regular meeting on September 23, 2019, Kivalliq Regional Wildlife Biologist requested to have the quota change of the MX-10 Musk Ox and the results of the 2017 MX-10 Musk Ox survey found a population increase from the last survey in 2012. The estimate in 2012 was 2341 and our estimate for 2017 is 3239 an increase of nearly 1000 animals. Because of the increase the Arviq Hunter and Trappers Organization Board of Directors fully supports to raise the quota from 90 to 95 and agrees with the quota change.

On behalf of the Board of Directors for the Arviq Hunters and Trappers Organization

Louis Anyotugoas

Louis Angotingoar, Chairperson

If you have any questions or comments, please don't hesitate to contact me @ 867-462-4334 or arvig@kivallighto.ca



September 5<sup>th</sup>, 2019

Kivalliq Wildlife Board Rankin Inlet, NU XOC 0G0

#### RE: Request for 5 more Muskox Tags for MX10 (North)

The BLHTO is requesting for 5 more muskox tags for MX10 as all of our tags for that location are all used up for this season 2019-20. We have some hunter requests for muskox tags for MX10 and if we are granted 5 more tags, it should be enough.

Thank you and awaiting your reply.

Yours sincerely,

Almad C

Richard Aksawnee Chairperson Baker Lake HTO



4 አላታ Ľቴሪስት በሊዞታ ባንረው ጋር ወደ • ARVIAT HUNTERS & TRAPPERS ORGANIZATION P.O. Box 529, Arviat, NU XOC 0E0 • Phone (867) 857-2636 • Fax (867) 857-2488

September 27, 2019

Mitch Campbell Department of Environment P.O. Box 120 Arviat, Nunavut X0C 0E0

Dear: Mr. Campbell,

#### Increasement of Musk Ox Tags; MX-13

The Arviat Hunters and Trappers Organization held their regular meeting on Tuesday, September 24, 2019 and the board of directors would like to inform you that you have been approved for the letter of support.

This letter is written to state that we, the Arviat Hunters and Trappers Organization Board of Directors have discussed and are in support of increasing Status Quo MX-13; Musk Ox Tags by 5 from 90 to 95 and keep the other management the same from all other wildlife; (MX-10)

If you have any questions, comments or concerns, please contact the Arviat HTO. Thank you.

Sincerely,

Show Oleca

Thomas Alikaswa Arviat HTO Chairperson



September 30, 2019

Mitch Campbell Department of Environment Government of Nunavut

Dear Mitch,

The Aiiviit Hunters' and Trappers' Organization (HTO) supports the request of proposing to raise the quota from 90 to 95 for the MX-10 Musk Ox quota, there was been an increase in the population. The request was put into motion,

Motion #0180-49 Moved by: Lucassie Seconded by: Danny "To support Mitch Campbell's request to increase 5 muskoxen tags for Northern Kivalliq Population" Motion carried. Kind regards, Chairperson

 Aiviit Hunters and Trappers Organization
 イムネマトマニトマニムマトロトットワニ

 P.O. Box 108 Coral Harbour, Nunavut, XOC 0G0
 ハハットレットマニムマトロトットワニ

 (867) 925-8622
 (867) 925-8300
 ションシュシュア

## Re-evaluation of the Northern Kivalliq Muskoxen (Ovibos moschatus) Distribution, Abundance and Total Allowable Harvests in muskox management unit MX-10

Final Technical Report

Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment

Arviat, Nunavut, Canada.

For submission to the Nunavut Wildlife Management Board 2019

Prepared by:

Mitch W Campbell<sup>1</sup> and David S. Lee<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Nunavut Department of Environment, Arviat, Nunavut. <sup>2</sup>Nunavut Tunngavik Inc.



## Introduction / Summary

Prior to the enactment of protection in 1917 (Burch, 1977), muskox subpopulations throughout the central Arctic were hunted to near extirpation. Muskox populations within Nunavut are currently re-colonizing much of their historical range (Fournier and Gunn, 1998; Campbell, 2017), but there remain gaps in information on the status of muskox subpopulations in the area collectively known as the Northeastern Mainland north of the Thelon River, Baker Lake, and Chesterfield Inlet where the Northern Kivalliq Muskox subpopulation (NKMX) resides, within the MX-10 muskox management unit (**Figure 1**). This subpopulation is part of a greater population in Kivalliq Muskox (CKMX) in management unit MX-13.

At its greatest extent, the distribution of muskox in the Kivalliq region of Nunavut occurred within an area extending south of 66° latitude, west to the Northwest Territories (NWT)/Thelon Game Sanctuary boundaries, east to the Hudson Bay coast line and south to the Manitoba border (Barr, 1991). Survey work conducted within the last 20 years has indicated a range expansion of Kivalliq muskox subpopulations to the northeast, east, and south of their historical range (Campbell, 2017) (**Figure 2**).

Prior to 2010, Kivalliq muskox subpopulations were estimated using fixed-width line transect surveys in July of 1985, July 1986, July 1991, July 1999 and July 2000 (Campbell and Setterington, 2006; Fournier and Gunn, 1998; Case and Graf 1986; Graff et al. 1989; Mulders and Bradley 1991). Surveys were generally flown in July when muskox are distributed more evenly across the landscape, as compared with the winter season when groups can often coalesce due to limited forage accessibility due to snow and ice (Banfield, 1974). The history and reasons behind fluctuations in muskox numbers for the NKMX subpopulation are poorly understood. The first abundance survey of this subpopulation was undertaken in July 1999 within the southern extents of the MX-10 management zone, formerly known as the MX-20 management zone. This July 1999 survey resulted in an estimated population size of 1,522 (95% CI = 679; CV = 0.22) adult and yearling muskox (Campbell and Setterington, 2006) for the NKMX in MX-10.

In the five years following the July 1999 survey estimates, local hunters from Arviat, Whale Cove, Rankin Inlet, Chesterfield Inlet and Baker Lake reported increased muskox abundance in MX-10 and a continued expansion of muskox into previously unoccupied range. Motivated by this local knowledge, the Government of Nunavut Department of Environment (GN DOE) met with the Kivalliq Wildlife Board (KWB) to discuss an increase in the Total Allowable Harvest (TAH), and the removal of the seasonal Non-Quota limitations (NQL), based on a new population assessment of both the CKMX and NKMX subpopulations.

By the fall of 2008, a new TAH was established for both the CKMX and NKMX subpopulations. All parties agreed to increase the TAH from 3%, to 5% of the lower confidence intervals of the 1999 survey estimates, with the understanding that aerial surveys to confirm hunter observations of increased muskox numbers would be flown as soon as possible. Additionally, all NQLs were removed for both the CKMX and NKMX subpopulations.

A re-evaluation of Kivalliq muskox subpopulations was undertaken in July 2010, and again in 2016, for the CKMX subpopulation, and in July 2012 for the NKMX subpopulation. Using the Jolly (1969) method for unequal sample sizes to analyze survey observations, the 2010 CKMX survey suggested continued growth from the estimated 2,143 (95% CI = 396; CV = 0.09) adults and yearlings in MX-13 in July 1999 to an estimated 4,506 (95% CI = 948; CV = 0.11) adult and yearling muskox in MX-13 by July 2010. The most recent survey of the CKMX subpopulation flown in July 2016, resulted in an abundance estimate of 4,437 (95% CI = 1,054; CV = 0.12) adult and yearling muskox, suggesting that the muskox population had remained stable between survey periods.

The July 2012 NKMX subpopulation abundance survey estimated 2,341 (95% CI = 545; CV = 0.12) adult and yearling muskox, an increase from the July 1999 survey estimate of 1,522 (95% CI = 679; CV = 0.22) adult and yearling muskox (Campbell and Setterington, 2006). The results of this survey suggested strong growth within the NKMX subpopulation. Additionally, range expansion to the south and east for the CKMX subpopulation, and eastward for the NKMX subpopulation was evident (Campbell and Lee, 2013) (Figure 2). The following report provides a re-assessment of the NKMX subpopulation and summer range.

To date, there are no indications of disease within the herd. Research into the distribution of the lungworm (*Omingmakstrongylus pallikuukensis*) amongst mainland muskox has included samples from the NKMX subpopulation, but no evidence of the disease had been found (Kutz et al., 2002; Gunn and Wobeser, 1993). Similarly, no evidence of Yersisiosis has been discovered in muskox within the Kivalliq region, though no screening has occurred for Kivillaq muskox in recent years (Blake et al., 1991). Despite the lack of evidence of prevalent disease within Kivalliq muskox subpopulations, continued screening of suspect samples provided by hunters is strongly recommended.

From the late 1980s to present, hunters have been reporting increased observations of muskox closer to their communities both south and east of previously known distributions (Mulders and Bradley, 1991; Rankin Inlet (HTO pers. comm.; Baker Lake HTO pers. comm.; Arviat HTO pers. comm.; Chesterfield Inlet HTO pers. comm.; Repulse Bay HTO pers. comm.; Coral Harbour HTO, pers. comm.; Whale Cove HTO, pers. comm. 2008). Ideally, communities in the Kivalliq region would like to have access to healthy muskox populations. Both population estimates and distribution observations discussed herein will provide information that will enable Regional Wildlife Organizations (RWOs), local Hunters and Trappers Organizations (HTOs), and biologists to

determine the potential long-term effects of current harvest regimes on muskox populations in the Kivalliq, while also providing information on the continued expansion of muskox into their historical range.

At present, the Government of Nunavut continues to use aerial surveys and strip transect quantitative methods to estimate both CKMX and NKMX subpopulation numbers, and uses these estimates to re-assess the TAH for both management units (Heard, 1985; Heard, 1987; Jolly, 1969). The TAH for Kivalliq muskox subpopulations is currently based on 5% of the estimated lower 95% Confidence Interval (CI) of the mean population estimate. At present there is a TAH of 182 muskoxen for the CKMX subpopulation (MX-13) and a TAH of 90 for the northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (southern extents of MX-10) (Figure 1). There are no NQLs established for either subpopulation.

In this report we provide the detailed analysis of the results of our 2017 abundance survey for the NKMX subpopulation, and discuss management recommendations for both the NKMX and CKMX subpopulations, who are likely related by exchange.

The abundance survey of MX-10 in July 2017 resulted in an estimated 3,239 adult and yearling muskox in July 2017 and significant range expansion within the management unit. While further analysis is still pending, as a result of high variance from the analysis of data from the dependent double observer pair method, but preliminary estimates have been generated and consulted in October, 2018 with the Kivalliq Wildlife Board and representatives from Arviat, Whale Cove, Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, Chesterfield Inlet, Repulse Bay, and Coral Harbour.

A slight increase in TAH is recommended for the subpopulation of muskox in MX10 from 90 to 95 animals, given the slight detected increase in abundance, and potential for this additional amount to generate income or enhance food security for communities which subsist from this muskox subpopulation.



**Figure 1.** Nunavut's muskox management zones. The northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (NKMX) extents are represented by the southern extents of the northeastern mainland group (MX-10).



**Figure 2.** Indicated central and northern Kivalliq muskox range expansion from pre-2000 extents, to July 2010, and to July 2016 extents (Campbell, 2017).

## Table of Contents:

| ntroduction:Error! Bookmark not define          |    |
|---|----|
| Study Area:                                     | 8  |
| Northern Arctic Ecozone:                        | 9  |
| Southern Arctic Ecozone:                        | 9  |
| Methods:  | 13 |
| Statistical Analyses                            |    |
| Trend Analyses                                  |    |
| Results and Discussion:                         | 20 |
| Generalized Linear Models                       |    |
| Community consultation:                         | 32 |
| Management Findings/Actions/Recommendations:    | 33 |
| Central Kivalliq Muskox Subpopulation (MX-13):  |    |
| Northern Kivalliq Muskox Subpopulation (MX-10): |    |
| Acknowledgments:                                | 36 |
| Literature Cited:                               |    |

## Study Area:

The NKMX survey study area was based on the July 1999 and 2012 survey observations and extents, as well as observations from local hunters and other reported sightings, collected during consultations with local HTOs. Local HTO representatives taking part in the survey also indicated areas where muskox range expansion had likely occurred in recent years. Efforts were also made to survey outside of known distributions to ensure questions regarding range expansion were addressed, and to ensure overlap between survey years was achieved, for distributional and density-related comparisons. The July 2017 NKMX survey area is an estimated 60,576 km<sup>2</sup> and encompassed the lower half of the MX/10 muskox management zone (Figure 3). The NKMX study area included portions of the Back River Plain, the Garry Lake Lowland ecoregions of the Southern Arctic ecozone, and the Wager Bay Plateau ecoregion of the Northern Arctic ecozone (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996) (Error! Reference source not found., Figure 3).

| Table 1. | Ecoregions of the northern Kivalliq muskox survey study areas in the |
|----------|--|
|          | Kivalliq region of Nunavut.  |

| Study Area | Ecozone         | Ecoregion                              |
|------------|-----------------|--|
| NKMX       | Southern Arctic | Back River Plain<br>Garry Lake Lowland |
|            | Northern Arctic | Wager Bay Plateau                      |

#### Northern Arctic Ecozone:

The Northern Arctic Ecozone covers an estimated 1.5 million square kilometres, or about one seventh of Canada, and extends over most of the non-mountainous areas of the Arctic islands and parts of northeastern Kivalliq, western Baffin Island, and northern Quebec. This ecozone covers the eastern half of the NKMX survey area and is one of the largest arctic ecosystems in the world (**Figure 3**). Winters in this ecozone pass in near darkness. Snow may fall any month of the year and usually remains on the ground from September to June. Extremely low temperatures and an average precipitation of about 200 mm per year characterize the climate. When not covered in snow, much of the landscape is typified by barren plains covered in frost-patterned soils and the occasional rock outcrop (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).

The Wager Bay Plateau ecoregion, a part of the Northern Arctic Ecozone, covers the eastern half of the survey area (Figure 4). This ecoregion is classified as having a low arctic ecoclimate with a mean annual temperature of approximately -11°C. Seasonal mean temperatures are 4.5°C in summer and -26.5°C in winter. The mean annual precipitation ranges between 200 and 300 mm. Vegetation of the ecoregion includes a discontinuous cover of tundra plant communities dominated by dwarf birch (Betula glandulosa), willow (Salix spp.), northern Labrador tea (Ledum decumbens), Mountain Avens (Dryas integrifolia), and Vaccinium spp. Taller dwarf birch, willow, and alder (Alnus spp) occur on warm sites while wet sites are dominated by willow and sedge (Carex spp). Lichencovered rock outcroppings are prominent throughout the ecoregion. Massive Archean rocks of the Canadian Shield form broad, sloping uplands, plains, and valleys within this ecoregion, rising gradually westward from Chesterfield Inlet to 600 m asl elevation, where it is deeply dissected. Turbic and Static Cryosols developed on discontinuous, thin, sandy moraine and alluvial deposits are the dominant soils in the ecoregion, while large areas of Regosolic Static Cryosols are associated with marine deposits along the coast. Permafrost is continuous with low ice content (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).

## Southern Arctic Ecozone:

The Southern Arctic Ecozone forms an extensive ecosystem covering close to a million square kilometres of sprawling shrub lands, wet sedge meadows, and cold, clear lakes. This ecozone covers the western half of the NKMX survey area (**Figure 3**). Habitats within this ecozone are characterized by intense frost action and the resultant formation of frost-patterned soils. The two ecoregions covering the western half of the NKMX survey area and include the Garry Lake Lowland, covering the central quarter of the survey area, and the Back River plain, covering the western quarter (**Figure 4**).

The Garry Lake Lowland extends across a vast area of massive granitic Archean rocks, forming a broad, level to gently sloping plain that reaches about 300 m asl in elevation. This ecoregion is classified as having a low arctic ecoclimate with a mean annual temperature of -10.5°C. Summer and winter mean temperatures are 5.5°C and -26.5°C, respectively. The mean annual precipitation ranges from 200 to 275 mm. Dominant plant communities include shrub tundra composed predominantly of dwarf birch, willow, and alder on warm, dry sites. Poorly drained sites are dominated by willow, sedge, and moss. Soils within this ecoregion are composed of Turbic and Static Cryosols developed on discontinuous, thin, sandy moraine with Organic Cryosolic soils on level high-centre peat polygons. Permafrost is continuous with low ice content throughout the ecoregion (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).

The Back River Plain ecoregion occurs in the central Kivallig from the Back River south to Aberdeen Lake. The ecoregion is characterized by relatively level terrain, differing from adjacent ecoregions which tend to have greater relief. The Back River Plain has a low arctic ecoclimate and an estimated mean annual temperature of -10.5°C with a summer mean of 5.5°C and a winter mean of -Mean annual precipitation ranges from 200 to 300 mm. 26.5°C. Plant communities within the ecoregion are characterized by shrub tundra consisting of dwarf birch, willow, Labrador tea, Mountain avens, and the genus Vaccinium. Tall dwarf birch, willow, and alder occur on warm sites with well-drained upper slopes tending to have a discontinuous vegetative cover. Wet sites are dominated by willow, moss, and sedge hummocks and tussocks. The ecoregion includes areas of nearly flat-lying sandstones and volcanic rocks that are commonly expressed on the surface by sandy flats covered with sparse vegetation. Soils of the ecoregion are typified by Turbic Cryosols developed on level to undulating, discontinuous veneers of sandy morainal and fluvioglacial Within wetlands, Organic Cryosols with associated frost-formed material. patterned ground are typical. Permafrost is continuous with low ice content throughout the ecoregion (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).


Figure 3. Ecozones of the northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (After Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).



Figure 4. Ecoregions of the northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation and survey area (After Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).

## Methods:

Two methods were used to determine the geographical extent of the July 2017 NKMX abundance survey: the first being the collection of Inuit Qaujimajatugangit (IQ) and local knowledge to determine contemporary distributions of the NKMX subpopulation, and the second: an examination of past survey extents and estimates based on muskox observation data. IQ and local knowledge was collected and compiled during annual consultation visits with the communities of Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, Chesterfield Inlet and Naujaat. The whole of the information collected was then used to help determine subpopulation boundaries and survey study area extents. Once the survey study area was designated, systematic transects were drawn every 7.0 kilometers, with a random starting point. Survey transect placement was the same as that used in July 2012, with some necessary additions and/or extensions to accommodate hypothesized range expansion (Campbell and Lee, 2013). All transects were placed perpendicular to the longitudinal axis of the survey area (Campbell and Lee, 2013). Transects were numbered west to east and oriented north-south across major riparian habitat as in previous Kivalliq based muskox surveys (Fournier and Gunn, 1998; Campbell, 2017; Campbell and Setterington, 2006; Case and Graf 1986; Graff et al. 1989; Mulders and Bradley 1991). Transects were flown at an altitude of 152 meters (500 ft.) above ground level (agl) which, when configured on the survey planes wing struts, provided a cumulative left side and right side observer strip width of 2,000 meters (1,000 meters per side). The 2,000 meter strip width yielded 29.2% coverage of the entire survey area (Figure 5). Due to the size of the study area, the relatively limited data on muskox densities within much of the study area, and time and other logistic limitations, we decided to allocate all of the survey effort into one systematic random transect survey. We also used this same allocation of effort during the previous July 2012 survey of the NKMX population.

Due largely to the exceptional sightability of muskox in July, visual transect survey methods are widely accepted as being the most cost-effective means of estimating muskox populations, while also still providing an acceptable level of precision (Case and Graf, 1986; Graf and Case, 1989; Graf et al, 1989; Gunn, 1995; Mulders and Bradley, 1991). The July 2017 visual survey was flown using a Cessna 206 Grand Caravan high wing single engine turbine aircraft, based out of Rankin Inlet and Baker Lake. To facilitate distance sampling techniques, strip widths of 0 to 250 meters, 250 to 500 meters, 500 to 750 meters and 750 to 1,000 meters were established on the wing struts on both sides of the aircraft using streamers to mark off the 0 meter, 500 meter and 1,000 meter markers and tape to delineate the remaining 250 and 750 meter segments (Buckland et al., 1996; Buckland et al., 2004; Buckland et al., 2010). Strip width (w) was calculated using the formula of Norton-Griffiths (1978, Figure 6). The strip width area for density calculations was 1,000 meters out each side of the aircraft, for a total of 2,000 m strip width along each transect. To investigate the accuracy of distance bins, each observed group of muskox was overflown at survey altitude and a waypoint of the exact location of the group recorded. Following any deviations from the transect to mark the position of groups, the aircraft would backtrack, parallel to the transect, and then rejoin the transect 1 to 2 kilometers behind the point of departure thus ensuring continuous observations along each transect. Survey altitude was maintained as close as possible to 152 m above ground level (agl,) using a radar altimeter. Ground speed was maintained between 175 and 195 kilometers per hour. The July 2017 NKMX abundance survey was initiated on July 21<sup>st</sup>, and completed July 29<sup>th</sup>, 2017.

The July 2017 NKMX survey was flown using an independent double observer pair, sight-re-sight method (Borchers et al., 1998; Buckland et al. 2010; Laake, et al., 2008). To configure the double observer pair and distance sampling methods, we employed a survey crew of 7; two (2) data recorders/navigators (one in the front right seat and the second in the rear left seat), two left side observers, two right side observers and the pilot in the front left seat (Figure 7). We installed visual barriers between each of the left and right side front (primary) and rear (secondary) observers to ensure no visual cues to muskox presence could be passed between same side observers. Additionally, we isolated all intercom systems between the front observers, data recorder and pilot, and the rear observers and data recorder. We also installed a guick intercom link between the front and rear in case of emergency. As part of the double observer pair sampling method, front and rear observers on both the left and right side switched between the front and rear positions half way through the day though remained on their designated sides. This switching between front and rear positions was important to determine potential sightability, issues either with aircraft related limitations to viewing, and/or differences between observer ability.

Observations from all survey crew members were recorded along with the observer's role and position. Where a dedicated observer was indisposed, the data recorder would move to the appropriate side to temporarily cover that position. In the case, this was to happen to the front left observer, and then the pilot, when feasible, would temporarily cover that side. For survey estimates, only observations from the four dedicated observers were used. Two of the selected observers, one for each side of the aircraft, had experience surveying wildlife visually from aircraft while the two remaining observers were selected by the local HTO/HTOs and were both Nunavut Inuit who had hunting grounds located within the survey area (Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, Chesterfield Inlet, and Naujaat). The observers were further divided into front and rear teams, each isolated from the other using visual barriers between the seats as well as isolated through the use of two independent, intercom systems monitored by each of a front data recorder/navigator and a rear data recorder/navigator. The pilot's responsibilities were to monitor air speed and altitude while following transects pre-programmed on a Garmin Montana 650 T geographic positioning system device (GPS). The data recorder/navigators were responsible for monitoring a second and third identically programmed GPS unit for the purposes of doublechecking the position, as well as to record the waypoints and numbers of observed muskox groups, composed of adults and calves, on data sheets. The responsibilities of the observers were to constantly and thoroughly search their 1,000 meter strips and call out numbers of muskox within each of the delineated bins marked out on the wing struts. All observations were separated into adults and calves within each designated 250 meter wide sub-strip. In addition to binning observations, actual group locations were also recorded by flying off transect to each observation to record position. The rear right and front left observers, the pilot and the two data collector/navigators remained consistent throughout the 2017 survey. Though calves were recorded, only counts of adults and yearlings were used in the final population estimate.

#### Statistical Analyses:

Survey data collected within the NKMX strata were analyzed using the Jolly method (1969). This method has been used effectively for several decades to estimate the abundance of numerous wildlife populations including muskox (Campbell and Setterington, 2006; Jolly, 1969; Mulders and Bradley, 1991). Only counts of adults and yearlings (> 1 year old) were used for the final population estimates and lake areas were not subtracted from the total area calculations used in density calculations. To further assure reliability in the setting of any TAH using the current analysis, this report will base any harvesting recommendations on the lower 95% Confidence Interval of the population mean estimate.

As of writing this report, we are continuing analysis of the survey data using sight re-sight and distance sampling methods, which will appear in the final GN DOE The double observer pair sight-re-sight and distance sampling file report. analysis might provide a more precise estimate of muskox abundance within the NKMX survey area. As a result, the final estimates presented in this report could change, though we are confident that any changes in estimated abundance will likely fall within the current 95% confidence limits given here using the Jolly method. The completion of the full file report is expected in the fall of 2019 and will replace any and all previous reports produced for co-managers including the present work. As other analyses are ongoing, the authors of this report and the GN DOE would like to ensure the reader understands that the results presented herein may change following more comprehensive analyses and may update the results presented in this report within the final GN DOE File Report. Any and all GN DOE research projects are required to produce a comprehensive thoroughly peer reviewed File Report following the completion of the research program. The GN File Reports represent the most comprehensive and complete reporting format and as a result will be the main documents used to make management recommendations.

#### Trend Analyses:

For the purposes of determining the significance of any change detected, we first conducted a z-test to compare the most recent population estimate (2017) and the previous population estimate (2012) to assess any significant difference in the population estimates. Specifically, we compared the 2017 population estimate to the 2012 population estimate using equation 5.3 of Thompson *et al.* (1998):

$$z = \frac{Y_{2017} - Y_{2012}}{\sqrt{Var(Y_{2017}) + Var(Y_{2012})}}$$

Where:

Y = Muskox Population Estimate z = z Statistic; Yx = Population Estimate for Year Var(Yx) = Variance of the Population Estimate

We then compared the 2017 population estimate to the 1999 population estimate. We used the two-tailed probability of the z statistic because there was no a priori prediction about whether there would be an increase or decrease in the population size. Hence the research hypothesis stipulated that there is a significant difference between 2012 and 2017, and the null hypothesis stated that there is no significant difference. To further explore potential differences between the 2017 and 2012 population estimates, we used Monte Carlo computer simulation methods. We assumed a log-normal distribution and built a probability distribution for each survey through random draws (n = 1,000,000) that were based upon the population estimate and standard error of each aerial Several levels of difference between the two surveys were then survev. assessed. We plotted the three survey estimates and applied a simple linear model, Poisson (log) model, and binomial (logit) model to further assess the observed changes in abundance.



**Figure 5.** Study area and transects of the July 2017 northern Kivalliq muskox survey. The study area delineated based on estimated densities from IQ studies and past survey results.

$$w = W * h/H$$

where:





Figure 6. Schematic diagram of aircraft configuration for strip width sampling (Norton-Griffiths, 1978). W is marked out on the tarmac, and the two lines of sight a' -a - A and b' -b - B established. The streamers are attached to the struts at *a* and *b*. a' and b' are the window marks.



Figure 7. Observer position for the double observer sight-re-sight and distance sampling methods deployed on this survey. The secondary (rear) observer calls out muskox not seen by the primary (front) observer after the muskox have passed the main field of vision of the primary observer to their 9 (left side) or 3 (right side) o'clock. The small hand on a clock is used to reference relative locations of muskox groups (e.g. "muskox group at 3 o'clock" would suggest a muskox group 90° to the right of the aircrafts longitudinal axis.).

## **Results and Discussion:**

Initial results of the July 2017 NKMX muskox survey using Jolly (1969) indicate a continued increase in abundance from July 1999 through July 2017 (**Figure 8**). Current estimates show the northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation to have increased from an estimated 1,522 (95% CI = 396; CV = 0.09) adult and yearling muskox in July 1999 to 2,341 (95% CI = 545; CV = 0.12) in July 2012, and 3,239 (95% CI = 1,050; CV = 0.16) by July 2017 (Campbell and Setterington, 2006; Campbell and Lee, 2013).

There was not a significant statistical difference between the 2012 and 2017 population estimates (z = 1.55, p = 0.12) using the z-test. However, there was a significant statistical difference (z = 2.83, p = 0.0047) between the 1999 mean estimate of 1,522 (CI = 843—2201, CV=0.22) and the 2017 mean estimate of 3,239 (CI = 2221—4257, CV=0.16) using the z-test, which is consistent with information gathered through local hunters that the numbers of muskox observed in the area have increased over the past two decades. In the Monto Carlo simulations, 92.4% of the runs demonstrated an increase of 100 animals from 2012 to 2017 (**Figure 8**). See **Table 2** for levels of increase ranging from 100 to 500.

**Table 2 –** Percentage of Runs that resulted in an increase, for each level of difference value explored.

| Level of Difference<br>between 2012 and<br>2017 (absolute<br>numbers) | Percentage of Runs<br>demonstrating an<br>increase by the Value<br>indicated |
|---|--|
| +100  | 92.4%  |
| +200  | 89.2%  |
| +300  | 85.3%  |
| +400  | 80.5%  |
| +500  | 74.9%  |



**Figure 8**. Distributions that were generated and used in the Monte Carlo simulation exercise to explore differences between the northern Kivalliq muskox 2012 and 2017 aerial surveys.

#### Generalized Linear Models:

We also fit a simple linear model, Poisson (log) model, and binomial (logit) model to the three years of survey data. The observations and models suggest population growth occurred between 1999 and 2017 in NKMX. Based on the simple linear regression model (R2= 0.92, p= 0.18), the population was increasing at an average rate of 4.3% per year from 1999 to 2012 and 6.5% from 2012 to 2017 (**Figure 9**). Carrying capacity for the population is unknown.



#### Northern Kivallig Muskox Trend

**Figure 9**. Plots of northern Kivalliq muskox population estimates with generalized Linear Models.

As with the CKMX subpopulation (MX/13), survey observations also suggest an expansion of the NKMX subpopulation's geographic distribution, eastwards (**Figure 10**). Survey areas, based on the extents of previous survey observations and IQ, have increased from 35,378 Km<sup>2</sup> in July 1999 to 49,302 Km<sup>2</sup> in July 2012 and to 60,576 Km<sup>2</sup> by July 2017, yielding an estimated increase in NKMX range area, between 1999 and 2017, of 41% (**Table 3**). A comparison using survey observations of muskox to construct a minimum convex polygon show continued expansion of the NKMX primarily to the east and southeast between July 1999 and July 2017 (Campbell et al. 2012) (**Figure 11**). Although our survey was not designed to estimate predator densities, in total we observed five wolves and no grizzly bears in July 2017. This provides no indication of quantitative changes in

predator numbers from July 2012, when we observed 8 wolves and single grizzly bear (**Figure 12**).

Table 3.A summary of northern Kivalliq muskox survey results north of<br/>Chesterfield Inlet/Thelon River and west to the NWT/Thelon Game<br/>Sanctuary boundaries (1999–2017).

| Year                  | Total<br>stratum area<br>(km²) | Population<br>estimate | Standard<br>error | CV   | Lower<br>95% CI | Upper<br>95% CI | % calves | Authors                             |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------|------|-----------------|-----------------|----------|-------------------------------------|
| <b>1999</b><br>(July) | 35,378                         | 1,522                  | 331               | 0.22 | 843             | 2,365           | 12.5     | Campbell &<br>Setterington,<br>2006 |
| <b>2012</b><br>(July) | 49,302                         | 2,341                  | 275               | 0.12 | 1,796           | 2,886           | 13.2     | Campbell &<br>Lee, 2013.            |
| <b>2017</b><br>(July) | 60,576                         | 3,239                  | 510               | 0.16 | 2,228           | 4,249           | 17.0     | This Study                          |

In addition to range expansion, the relative densities of the NKMX subpopulation have also increased when compared to the July 1999 abundance survey (Table 4). Relative densities of adult muskox within survey areas has increased from 0.043 muskox/km<sup>2</sup> in July 1999, to 0.048 muskox/km<sup>2</sup> in July 2012, and most recently, to 0.054 muskox/km<sup>2</sup>, in July 2017. Relative densities within the 2017 survey extents are consistent with muskox densities of adjacent subpopulations, outside the survey area, and suggest that population stability and/or growth had occurred, compared with earlier findings of density in NKMX. A survey flown in July 1998 in the vicinity of the Thelon Game Sanctuary found between 0.021 and 0.063 adult muskox/km<sup>2</sup> (Bradley et al., 2001). Surveys flown to the north of the NKMK survey area in the vicinity of the Queen Maud Gulf (1996) found between 0.030 and 0.090 adult muskox/km<sup>2</sup>, while a survey flown over the Adelaide Peninsula in June 1992 recorded 0.78 adult muskox/km<sup>2</sup> (Gunn et al., 1996; Nishi, 2001). Further north on the Boothia Peninsula, a survey flown in late Julyearly August recorded 0.030 adult muskox/km<sup>2</sup> (Gunn and Dragon, 1998). The most recent assessment of abundance and relative densities north of the survey area was reported following the July 2000 Northeast Kitikmeot muskox survey

(**Figure 13**). This July 2000 survey led to estimates which suggested stability in muskox abundance in Northeast Kitikmeot since the late 1990s, with reported relative densities within the southern extents of the survey area extending to the north shores of Garry Lakes of 0.056 adult muskox/km<sup>2</sup>. Northern extents of the 2000 survey, extending to the northern shores of Adelaide Peninsula, reported adult muskox densities of 0.030/km<sup>2</sup>, which was well below the June 1992 findings of 0.78/km<sup>2</sup> (Campbell and Setterington, 2006; Gunn et al., 1996).

Calf proportions within the NKMX subpopulation have increased between survey years: from 12.5% in July 1999, to 13.2% in July 2012 and to 17.0% in July 2017. The 2017 calf proportions are consistent with the estimated productivity that would be related with a stable to increasing abundance. An examination of muskox abundance on the Adelaide Peninsula across three abundance survey years including July 1986, June 1992, and July 2000, suggested a period of strong growth between July 1986 and June 1992, which was reflected in an estimated increase in abundance from 213 (Coefficient of Variation, CV = 0.59) in July 1986 to 1,165 (CV = 0.33) adult muskox in July 1992. However, the high CVs for both surveys make it difficult to determine the confidence of this increase, although actual observations support the likelihood of an increase.

On-transect observations of animals increased from 44 adult muskox in 1986 to 233 adult muskox in 1992. Over the same survey periods calf proportions were reported as 17.1% in 1986 and 6.6% in 1992 (Gunn et al., 1996). While a survey flown in July 2000 over the Adelaide Peninsula did not subsample nor estimate the population of the Adelaide Peninsula due to low abundance, an examination of the July 2000 observations over the same survey area covered by Gunn et al. (1996) revealed a total count of 142 adult muskoxen and calf proportions of 14.8%. Examining these past trends suggest that caution must be exercised when extrapolating calf proportions as an indication of longer term trends. Additionally, calf proportions can vary widely from year to year. With this caution in mind, a comparison between calf proportions recorded in 1986, just prior to a reported increase in muskox relative densities within an area close to the July 2017 survey area, though qualitative, does corroborate the likelihood of the observed calf proportions in July 2017 as being consistent with increasing muskox abundance between July 2012 and 2017, when compared to a similar muskox subpopulation with a similar relative distribution and shared Ecozone.

Overall, the July 2017 NKMX surveys CV exceeded ten percent of the mean estimate, suggesting the need for stratification into two to three strata in future. The more clumped distributions of muskox encountered in 2017 were the main cause of the increased CVs. Because of the relatively high variance within the current analysis, these results should be used with caution. In an attempt to reduce overall survey variance, more statistical analysis of the July 2017 results are ongoing for the entire Kivalliq Muskox survey program. The complete reassessment of the July 1999, 2010, and 2016 central Kivalliq muskox surveys and the July 1999, 2000, 2012 and 2017 northern Kivalliq muskox surveys utilizing the double observer pair sight-re-sight and distance sampling analysis

procedure is nearing completion and will be provided to all co-management partners in the form of a GN File Report fall 2019.

|  | July    | July   | July   |        |
|--|---------|--------|--------|--------|
| Statistic                                | 1999    | 2012   | 2017   |        |
| Maximum number of transects              | Ν       | 136    | 205    | 227    |
| Number of transects surveyed             | n       | 28     | 60     | 65     |
| Total stratum area (km <sup>2</sup> )    | Z       | 35,378 | 49,302 | 60,576 |
| Transect area (km <sup>2</sup> )         | z       | 7,276  | 14,405 | 17,600 |
| Number of adult muskox counted           | У       | 313    | 684    | 941    |
| Number of Calves Counted                 |         | 39     | 90     | 160    |
| Muskox density (muskox/km <sup>2</sup> ) | R       | 0.043  | 0.048  | 0.054  |
| Proportion Calves Observed               |         | 12.5 % | 13.2 % | 17.0 % |
| Population estimate (Adult Muskox)       | Y       | 1,522  | 2,341  | 3,239  |
| Population variance                      | Var (Y) | 109569 | 75543  | 259659 |
| Standard error                           | SE (Y)  | 331    | 275    | 510    |
| 95% confidence limits                    | (±)     | 679    | 566    | 1,050  |
| Coefficient of variation                 | CV      | 0.22   | 0.12   | 0.16   |
|  |         |        |        |        |

# Table 4.Data summary for the July 1999 northern Kivalliq muskox abundance<br/>survey, Nunavut.





Figure 10. Northern Kivalliq muskox aerial survey observations of muskox from July 1999 (blue), to July 2012 (yellow), and July 2017 (red).



**Figure 11.** Indicated central and northern Kivalliq muskox range expansion between July 1999 and July 2016 (Central Kivalliq) and July 2017 (Northern Kivalliq).



**Figure 12.** Predator observations during the July 2012 and 2017 northern Kivalliq muskox aerial surveys.



Figure 13. Survey areas and the transects flown over the northeastern Kitikmeot survey area in July 2000 (Campbell and Setterington, 2006).

# **Community consultation:**

In October 2018, the GN DOE met with the Kivallig Wildlife Board (KWB) and its representatives from the communities of Arviat, Whale Cove, Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, Chesterfield Inlet, Repulse Bay, and Coral Harbour, to discuss all preliminary results and draft population estimates for NKMX. During this meeting, it was agreed that until the northern Kivallig muskox survey results were ready, no decision would be made concerning the adjustment of either the subpopulations TAH and/or NQL. Following the completion of this report, all Kivallig HTOs and the KWB will be provided with a copy for discussion. Letters indicating agreement with initial survey findings and support of GN management recommendations have been requested from all HTOs and the KWB. Presently, HTO members, local Conservation officers and local hunters are taking part in the continued collection of local knowledge concerning the location of muskox groups across the central and northern Kivallig, and incorporating IQ and local knowledge in the possible mechanisms surrounding their continued range expansion into new habitats.

# Management Findings/Actions/Recommendations:

### Central Kivalliq Muskox Subpopulation (MX-13):

- By July 2010, the central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (MX-13) had expanded outside of its previously documented distribution, particularly to the south (towards the Manitoba Border) and eastward (to the coast of the Hudson Bay). The July 2016 survey observations provided evidence of a slowing of this expansion, though small areas along the eastern and southern extents indicated some continued expansion of their contemporary range extents;
- 2. A management plan was developed in 2010 by the Kivalliq Wildlife Board, GN DOE, and NTI Wildlife and Environment. The July 2016 initial survey results have been released (Campbell, 2017).
- **3.** Additional monitoring of muskox must include the ongoing collection of IQ as well as periodic population assessments as deemed necessary by local communities, HTOs, and IQ.
- 4. To improve TAH recommendations and overall management, additional muskox research should focus on determining demographic parameters such as sex and age characteristics and levels of natural mortality within the population;
- 5. To improve TAH recommendations and overall management, additional muskox research should also focus on barren-ground grizzly bear abundance, distribution, and feeding behavior and their effects on muskox behavior, distribution, and general ecology;
- **6.** The central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (MX-13) boundaries should remain as indicated (**Figure 13**);
- 7. Due to the lack of a statistically significant change in abundance of the central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation, and in the absence of more recent abundance information, the DOE give a preliminary recommendation of no change in TAH, which is currently set at 182 muskox and calculated using 5% of the July 2016 estimates lower 95% Confidence Interval) (Figure 13). Following the complete reassessment using double observer pair sight re-sight and distance sampling analytical methods, the GN DOE recommends conducting consultations on these recommendations with all co-management partners to generate management recommendations for CKMX;
- 8. We continue to recommend no non-quota limitations of seasons and sex selectivity for subsistence muskox harvesting based on the most recent abundance estimate.

#### Northern Kivalliq Muskox Subpopulation (MX-10):

The DOE is planning to speak with the KWB (by teleconference) to discuss survey results in spring 2019. During this meeting, a new TAH will be discussed and recommendations to the GN DOE and NWMB made;

- 1. The northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (Southern extents of MX-10) has continued to expand outside of previously documented distribution, particularly eastward along the north shore of Chesterfield Inlet (**Figure 11**);
- A management plan was developed in 2010 by the Kivalliq Wildlife Board, NTI and GN DOE. The management plan utilizes the results of abundance surveys to help guide management actions and recommendations for Kivalliq muskox populations;
- The northern Kivalliq Muskox subpopulation appears to have increased from 2,341 +/- 545 (95% CI) in July 2012 to 3,239 +/- 1,050 (95% CI) adult muskox in July 2017, although the change was not statistically significant (Figure 9);
- 4. Utilizing a harvest ratio of 5% of the July 2017 adult estimate (lower 95% confidence interval) is not directly applicable in the current situation due to the lack of statistical significance detected between the 2012 and 2017 surveys. For Monte Carlo simulations, 92.4% of the runs demonstrated an increase of only 100 animals from 2012 to 2017 and for this reason, we would recommend a more cautious approach (Table 2). Pending consultation with co-management partners, we would recommend the northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation TAH be increased from 90 to 95 muskox to maintain the stability of the population. This recommendation is based on the increase in abundance indicated between survey years and the upward trend detected in the trend analysis. (Figure 14);
- 5. Pending consultation with co-management partners, we would also recommend no NQLs (Non Quota Limitations) for the northern Kivalliq subpopulation be maintained until such time as observed changes in muskox abundance and distribution suggests a re-consideration of these restrictions, following full consultation with all co-management partners;
- 6. To improve TAH recommendations and overall management, additional muskox research should also focus on barren-ground grizzly bear abundance, distribution and feeding behavior;
- 7. The boundaries of the northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (within MX-10) should be re-examined to assess the relevance of expanding northern and eastern extents (Figure 11, Figure 14).



**Figure 14.** Recommended population boundaries and TAH for the Central Kivalliq Muskox (MX-13) and Northern Kivalliq muskox (MX/10) subpopulations. TAH based on July 2016 and July 2017 preliminary survey estimates respectively.

# Acknowledgments:

We would like to thank the Kivalliq Wildlife Board, and the Baker Lake, Rankin Inlet, Chesterfield Inlet, and Naujaat HTOs for their ongoing support of muskox research programs within the northern Kivalliq. I would like to extend a special thanks to our community based observers Quentin Quinangnaq, Timothy Evviuk, and Leo Ikakhik for their professionalism and keen observation skills. Keenan Lindell, Kivalliq Regional Wildlife Technician, commendably handled travel, lodgings, and worked with the HTOs to select and manage observers on top of his many other survey-related tasks including his participation as an observer. We would also like to thank our Pilot Paige Moritz for her skillful handling of our survey aircraft, bringing us to a safe and successful conclusion to the 2017 muskox survey program. We would also like to thank Lynda Orman, the former Manager of Wildlife Research, for her support of the Kivalliq Ungulate Monitoring Program. We are also grateful to the Nunavut Wildlife Management Board for their continued financial support of the Kivalliq ungulate monitoring program.

### Literature Cited:

- Banfield, A. W. F. 1974. The Mammals of Canada. University of Toronto Press. Toronto and Buffalo. 438 pp.
- Barr, W. 1991. Back From The Brink. The Arctic Institute of North America. University of Calgary. Komatik series, (ISSN 0840-4488 : no. 3). 128 pp.
- Blake, J.E., B.D. McLean, and A. Gunn. 1991. Yersiniosis in Free-Ranging Muskoxen on Banks Island, Northwest Territories, Canada. Journal of Wildlife Diseases, 27(4). Pp. 527-533.
- Borchers, D. L., W. Zucchini, and R. M. Fewster. 1998. Mark-recapture models for line-transect surveys. Biometrics 54:1207-1220.
- Bradley M., A. Gunn, and J. Dragon. 2001. Numbers and Abundance of Muskoxen, East of Artillery Lake, NWT, July 1998. Department of Resources, Wildlife & Economic Development. Government of the NWT. Fort Smith. Manuscript Report No. 141. 23 pp.
- Buckland, S. T., D. R. Anderson, K. P. Burnham, and J. L. Laake. 1996. Distance Sampling. Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Buckland, S. T., D. R. Anderson, K. P. Burnham, J. L. Laake, D. L. Borchers, and L. Thomas. 2004. Advanced Distance Sampling - Estimating abundance of biological populations. Oxford Press.
- Buckland, S. T., J. Laake, and D. L. Borchers. 2010. Double-observer line transect methods: levels of independence Biometrics 66:169-177.
- Burch Jr., E.S. 1977. Muskox and man in the central Canadian subarctic 1689-1974. Arctic 30:135–154.
- Campbell, M.C., J.G. Shaw, and C.A. Blyth. 2012. Kivalliq Ecological Land Classification Map Atlas: A Wildlife Perspective. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment. Technical Report Series #1-2012. 274 pp.
- Campbell, M.C. and D.S. Lee. 2013. Re-evaluation of Muskoxen (*Ovibos moschatus*) Populations in the Kivalliq Region of Nunavut. GNU Department of Environment Status Report to Co-Management Partners. Draft Report. 28 pp.
- Campbell, M.C. and M. Setterington. 2006. The Re-evaluation of Kivalliq and Northeast Kitikmeot Muskox (Ovibos moschatus) populations,

Management Zones, and Quotas. Nunavut Department of Environment Technical Report Series 2001-No. 1-02. 105pp.

- Campbell, M.C. 2017. Re-evaluation of The Central Kivalliq Muskoxen (*Ovibos moschatus*) Distribution, Abundance and Quotas. Nunavut Department of Environment Technical Summary and Final report to the NWMB. December, 2017. 25pp.
- Case, R.L. and R. Graf. 1986. Abundance and distribution of muskoxen in central Keewatin, NWT. DRWED, Yellowknife, NWT. Gov. NWT File Report No.63. 19pp.
- Ecological Stratification Working Group. 1996. A National Ecological Framework for Canada. Ottawa: Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Research Branch, Center for Land and Biological Resources Research; And Ottawa: Environment Canada, State of the Environment Directorate, Ecozone Analysis Branch. Ecozones.ca.
- Fournier, B. and Gunn, A. 1998. Muskox numbers and distribution in the Northwest Territories, 1997. DRWED Yellowknife NWT, File Report No. 121. 55pp.
- Graf, R. and R. Case. 1989. Counting muskoxen in the Northwest Territories. Can. J. Zool. 67: 1112-1115.
- Graf, R. R. Case, and R. Mulders. 1989. Abundance and distribution of muskoxen in central Keewatin, NWT. DRWED, Fort Smith, NWT. Gov. of the NWT File Report No.92. 17pp.
- Gunn, A. 1995. Distribution and abundance of Muskoxen west of Coppermine, NWT, 1987-88. NWT DRR File Report No.109. 28pp.
- Gunn A., and J Dragon. 1998. Status of Caribou and Muskox Populations within the Prince of Whales Island-Somerset Island-Boothia Peninsula Complex, NWT, July – August 1995. Department of Resources, Wildlife & Economic Development, Government of the NWT, Yellowknife. File Report No. 122. 47 pp.
- Gunn, A., and G. Wobeser. 1993. Protostrongylid Lungworm Infection in Muskoxen, Coppermine, N.W.T., Canada. Rangifer, 13(1). Pp 3-8.
- Gunn A., K. Lambert and R. Morrison. 1996. Distribution and Abundance of Muskoxen on Adelaide Peninsula, NWT, 1986 and 1992. Department of Renewable Resources, Government of the NWT, Yellowknife, NWT. File Report No. 117. 20 pp.

- Heard, D. 1985. Caribou census methods used in the Northwest Territories. McGill Subarctic Research Paper 40: 229-238.
- Heard, D. 1987. Allocation of effort in a stratified survey design. Department of Renewable Resources, Gov. of the NWT, Manuscript Report. 10 pp.
- Jolly, G.M. 1969. Sampling methods for aerial census of wildlife populations. East Afr. Agric. For. J. 34: 46-49.
- Kutz, S.J., E.P. Hoberg, J. Nishi, and L. Polley. 2002. Development of the Muskox Lungworm, Umingmakstrongylus pallikuukensis (Protostrongylidae), in Gastropods in the Arctic. Can. J. Zool. 80: pp 1977-1985.
- Laake, J., M. J. Dawson, and J. Hone. 2008. Visibility bias in aerial survey: markrecapture, line-transect or both? Wildlife Research 35:299-309.
- Mulders, R. and M. Bradley. 1991. Distribution and abundance of muskoxen in Central Keewatin, NWT. DRWED. Arviat NT. Government of the NWT file report No.134. 32pp.
- Nishi J.S. 2001. An Aerial Survey of Muskoxen in the Queen Maud Gulf Area, Nunavut, July 1996: Survey Analyses, Results, & Appendices. Department of Resources, Wildlife, and Economic Development. Government of the Northwest Territories. Summary of Survey File. 13 pp.
- Norton-Griffiths, M. 1978. Counting Animals. Serengetti Ecological Monitoring Program Handbook No. 1. Afropress Ltd., Nairobi Kenya. 139 pp.
- Thompson, W.L, G.C. White and C. Gowan. 1998. Monitoring Vertebrate Populations. San Diego: Academic Press Inc. 365 pp.
- Wiken, E. 1986. Terrestrial Ecozones of Canada. Ecological Land Classification Series, No. 19. Environment Canada. Ottawa, Ont. ISBN 0-662-14761-8.



ᠴᡆ᠌ᢁᡃ᠋ᡏ᠋᠄᠌᠔᠆ᢣᠧᡊᢣᡲᠯᡧ᠋ᡀ

ل∿م⊳ل

ᠫᢣ᠌᠌Ϸ᠘᠈ᡃᡳ᠋ᡣ᠋᠉ᢣᢈ

⊳dっ∿Ს ጋσᢣ⊳⊀ኈ

᠕᠆ᡅ᠕᠕᠆᠕

- $\prime P^{-1}$   $\circ P^{-1}$
- 2008– $\Gamma$ , 4 ເຈັ່ງ  $\Delta$  c  $\Delta$  c  $\Delta$  c  $\delta$  c  $\wedge$  c

### ᢆ᠘ᠳᡆ᠂ᡃᢐᡅ᠋᠘᠆᠋᠋᠈ᡶᡄᠮᠣ

- $P_{15} = 4,506$ ,  $P_{25} = 1,506$ ,  $P_{25} = 1,054$ ,  $P_{25} =$

᠋ᠫᠲᡅ᠊᠋᠋ᡏᡃ᠋ᢐ᠋᠋᠋ᡃᡉᠮᡠᡃ:

- $\triangleright$  >><br/>
  > 2018-F, <br/> < r/>
  <math><br/>
  <math><br/>
  <br/>
  <br
- < </p>
   <p

#### ᡏ᠋᠆᠈ᠳᢣᡐᢣᡃᢛ

### ᠌ᢄ᠊ᠴ᠋᠋ᡝᠥᡅ᠙ᡄᢂ᠋᠋ᡃ᠋ᢞ᠘ᡃ᠋᠈᠋᠂ᡗ

#### ⊳ר״ג∆י י6ס∆יכֹס״נים פרכרלי פיסעיהכרירי.

### 

 $P \ll rric$   $P r \ge L \Delta^c$  P = 3 r = 5 r

### ▷এ৽৸৺৻৻৻৻৻৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸৸

 $\label{eq:linearized_linearized$ 

### ⊲⊳⊂۰∩۶σ<sup>∞</sup>ڶ™Ͻ· פ∆פֿ™רלי:

>Γ<sup>\*</sup>LΔ<sup>c</sup> <sup>i</sup>PΛ<sup>i</sup><sup>b</sup>
· P<sup>\*</sup>C<sup>i</sup><sup>c</sup>
· P<sup>\*</sup>LΔ<sup>c</sup> <sup>i</sup>PΛ<sup>i</sup><sup>b</sup>
· P<sup>\*</sup>C<sup>i</sup><sup>b</sup>

5000 + 5000 +



**ላንትሮኮሜ/Lላ® 1.** ሲጓኈርኮፖLላና የቦ∩ኈ<ረላው (ላር∆ 2010 ላዛ 16) ላዛ ኮላ∿ሲኈ<ረላው (ላር∆ 2012) የペ℃ሮና ኮΓ∿L∆ና (MX-13 ላዛ MX-10).



**ላ<sup>\*</sup>ትርኮ<sup>®</sup>/Lť<sup>®</sup> 2.** ኦΓ<sup>\*</sup>L<sup>\*</sup> σ<sup>b</sup> ላኦር<sup>\*</sup>በ<sup>\*</sup>ልቦ<sup>\*</sup>ኦሮ<sup>\*</sup>ጋ<sup>c</sup> ውር<sup>\*</sup>Γ. የዋ<sup>\*</sup>ር<sup>\*</sup>Γ ኦላ<sup>\*</sup>ሲ<sup>\*</sup> ኦΓ<sup>\*</sup>LΔ<sup>c</sup> ኦ<sup>\*</sup>ኦኦ<sup>\*</sup> MX-10, ላ<sup>\*</sup>L የዋ<sup>\*</sup>ር<sup>\*</sup>Γ <sup>\*</sup>የበ<sup>\*</sup><sup>\*</sup>

# MX-10 & MX-13 Muskox Abundance and Management Recommendations つちゃしつっゃ Pマーード イッシューップ・ローン

September 23rd to 26th, 2019

ሀሀሪምካትሪ:

ריי איאר, אפירידאס אדערתסישי איאר, אפירידאס איארער איאר, איאר איארי, איאריד איארי, איאאיד איארי, איאאיד



 ${\rm denchbd}, \ {\rm desc} \ {\rm bel}' {\rm denchbd}, \ {\rm desc} \ {\rm desc} {\rm dencbd}, \ {\rm desc} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd}, \ {\rm desc} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbdd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {\rm dencbd} {$
⊲⊳دد∩+ح∞ن∞⊃د م∆ف∞۲۲۵

bALċ  $\wedge^{\circ}$ Ϸσ•ϳϲϷ·σ•d· Λα/ϤϨ/· Λ\L· ΛΓϤϲϷ΅Γ°σ°Γ°σ• Ϸ·ϳϲϷΛϷd· ϷʹϧϧοΛιά. <sup>ና</sup>Ხ൧∆൳∿ᲡႫ∿Ր℉൧<sup>ݛ</sup> MX-13-ս (ዖ≪՟Ⴚჼℾ ჼዖ∩ჼჼ<ィላơ ⊳୮<sup>°</sup>L<sup>°</sup>σ<sup>ь</sup>). ▷Γ<sup>\</sup>L<sup>\</sup>C<sup>\</sup>σ<sup>\</sup> (MX-10-Γ) 90-σ<sup>\</sup> 95-ዾ<sup>\</sup> ▷Γ<sup>\</sup>L<sup>\</sup>σ<sup>\</sup>. ∧ \.  $\Delta h^{0} = \Delta h^{0} + \Delta h^$ MX-13  $\sigma^{\flat}$  95-שי  $\rho^{\flat}$ ר $\sigma^{\flat}$  סס  $\dot{\sigma}^{\flat}$ 

### ᠘᠋᠆᠆᠈ᡴ᠉

| Executive Summary                | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
|----------------------------------|--------|----------|-----|----------|
| Table of Contents                | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 1.0 Report Purpose and Structure | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 2.0 Purpose of Consultation Tour | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 2.1 Format of Meetings           | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| 3.0 Summary by Community         | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Naujaat        | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Face to Face Meeting Arviat  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Rankin Inlet   | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Coral Harbour  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| HTO Phone Meeting Whale Cove     | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |
| Musk Ox Reports                  | Error! | Bookmark | not | defined. |

⊲**୵**᠈ᢣᢛᠠ᠘ᢩᢝᡥᡄ᠋᠋᠋ᢩᠫᠰ

2.0 ጋኣናሥታ ርዕፈካር ላንተር

- ∩Pҁч̄⊲๛ ∠∩∧ 30, 2019
- ኣናርጭ ۲ በላሲ 26, 2019
- b°℃σ<sup>™</sup> ィハ∧ 25, 2019
- ⊲<sup>r</sup>ଈ⊲<sup>r</sup> − ∠∩∧<sub></sub> 24, 2019

26-J<sup>c</sup>, 2019

ϹͼͺϷϭϧϷϷϞͼ Ͻ;ͽϾϷͺϷͶͶϭϥϹ;Ͽϭ ϭϘͼϹͺϭͼϧϥϹ; ϿϒͼϥͶϧϘͼ, ϿϞϳϿϹϷϞϭͼ ͼϷϿϭϲϷͼϥϷϷϞϹϞϭͼϿ ϒͶϹϷϞϹϞϭͼ ϿϧϭϫϿϲϭͼ ϷϷϞ;ϿͿͼ ϷϭͼϷϷϞϷϞϹϞϿͼ ϷͿͼϾ Ϸ;Ϸ; ϷϭͼϲͼϹϷϭ Ϸϲϲϧ϶ ϿͼϿͼ ϾϭϹͼϥͼϲ. ϷϥϿ Ͽϭϲͼ ϷͼϷͼͶϲϷͼ϶; ϞͶϒͼ 23-Ϲͼ

1.0 Þσʰḃ< ለካረር ፈጭዮሥረርምህጋ

- P(-1) < P(

- $Pq^{\circ}q^{\circ}q q Pq^{\circ}q r Pq^{\circ}q Pq^{\circ}q q^{\circ}q 

#### <u>אקאקקקיא</u>

<u>ו-</u> אשרהירי אשאבייטריסירי אשרייר אשרייר אשרייד א $\Delta$ 

**Δίβ-ς-Γαφ) Τ**άνος - Γιν. βι>-

- \*\* ▷<J∩ჼႱჼርჼ•ጋႠჀヶႭჃჼႱჼ•ጋ<sup>(\*\*</sup>
- $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$   $\dot{P}$
- $\Gamma^{(s)}$   $\dot{b}^{L}$ > (Dabi URL°UT dence 100)

>>UC><

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 6:45

b∩Lσ▷< ▷୍⊃∿し: ィ∩∧∟ 23, 2019

ᢄ᠆᠋ᢥ᠘᠋᠉᠋ᠴ᠋ᡗ᠂᠔᠋ᢕ

## 

<104.5</li>

ለՐ⊲ናልኈሁ: 7:13

b∩Lσ▷< ▷≦ጋ∿ሀ: ፖ∩∧⊾ 24, 2019

# ሻያልረው

\_\_sbbsb\_c 7:05-JdsbC-\_JdsbC

 $\Gamma^{(n)}$   $\dot{b}^{L}$  -  $\Delta a \dot{c}^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} D^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} C^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} D^{(n)} D^{(n)} \Delta^{(n)} D^{(n)} D^{(n)$ ᢄ᠘ᢣᡄᡅᢣᡝᢣᡐᡃ᠋ᡅ᠖ᠾ᠘ᢣ᠋᠈ᡥ᠊ᠴ᠋ᠺ᠊ᠺᢂ᠋᠋᠋᠆ᠿᠴ᠋ᡄᠴ᠋ᢣᠳ᠋᠙ᢗᢈ᠋ᠣᡆ᠋ᡝᠴᢉᡰ᠂ᠣ᠋᠋᠕᠋᠈᠘ᡬ᠄ . ዾLᢣᡄᡅᢣᡝᢣᢦᡃ᠋ᡰᡏ᠂᠋ᡖ᠒᠘ᢞ᠈ᡣᠺ᠘᠋᠕᠕ᡣ᠘᠖᠐᠘ᡆᡅᡆᡐᢛᢕ᠈᠆ᠳ ᠣ᠋᠗᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠅᠘᠋ᢕ᠋᠋ᢆᢛ᠘᠋ᡩᠣ᠘ᡩᠣ᠘ᢓ  $\Gamma^{(n)}$  **b<sup>-</sup>** - CL<sup>e</sup>α ΛΡζ<sup>μ</sup>Lα<sup>b</sup>, <sup>(h)</sup> <sup>(h)</sup> σσσ<sup>(h)</sup> (Λ<sup>h</sup>α<sup>(h)</sup>) - CL<sup>e</sup>α ΛΡζ<sup>μ</sup>Lα<sup>b</sup>, <sup>(h)</sup> (h) - CL<sup>h</sup>α<sup>b</sup>, <sup></sup>  $\neg$ 

 $\dot{\Lambda}C$  Lon - Dactor doices to the line of the line o

 $\Gamma^{\prime}$   $\dot{b}^{\prime}$  -  $\sigma$   $\delta^{\prime}$   $\dot{C}$   $\dot{$ 

HΔΡ - σδημόι αρωοργάτις οι το αρωοργάτιο τη ματική ματική τη ματική μα Η ματική ματι **⊲**Γ**⊲**<sup>▶</sup>**d**<sup>5</sup>**b**<sup>6</sup>**C**<sup>5</sup><sup>▶</sup><<sup>7</sup>?

**Γ·ኣ ὃ·>՟** – ϹL°Ⴍ Ք≪ʹϹ·ʹͿϹ**Ϲͺ·**ϢϭϤʹͽϽʹͽ ϏϢϐ–ͽϭ·ʹϿ ϧϹϹϧͽϧϽͼ ϧϭ·≪Ϫϭ·Ϲͽ ϭϪͽϦϹϭͽ.

**כר**שר אייערקים אייעראים אייעראיי איישאייעראיי איישאייעראיי איישאייעראייש איישאייעראייש איישע איישאייעראייש איישע איישאייעראייש איישע איישאייעראייש איישע איישאייע

**ĊĹ᠈ Ϸʹ᠊᠋᠋᠘ᡣᡏ᠉** – ΔႦ┽ჼ᠈ϽΔϿჼႱ ϹĹϽͳჼႱ ϹϭϟĹႱĹ Ϸͺϼჼͱϟϒϭჼϭჼϒϐϭჼ ჼႦჄϷჼႱჼ ϷͳჼĹΔჼ ϭჼႸႭႰႠϷペჼჂჼ

<u> ÞʻbÞłÞť:</u>

 $\underline{3}$  באלישלבדיש החשטיטחכיבלי שפחרתשטי אסריטלבאירשי.

**ו- אשףחיברי שבעכיעכיסירי ףפיכיד ד**ר $\Delta$ 

**ዾσ•፟፟፟፟፟ዾዾኯ፟፟፟፟ዀጏ**ዀ – ୮<sup>ϲ</sup> ፟ៃ<sup>៲</sup>>՟

- CD<a (4684 $\sigma$  4 Ja/ )- CD<br/>

- $\dot{C}L^{\flat} \triangleright^{-} \neg \land 4^{\circ} (4^{\circ} \land 4\sigma 4^{\circ}) \dot{C}L^{\flat}d^{\circ})$

ΠΛჼჼႱႯႶĊϚႰႱჂჃჼჂႮჼႠჼჼႼჼჼჂႮႱႲჼჼႶჼჾႦႱჾ ჂႭႴჼΓ ϷĹႵႠႭჁჼႵჃჼႷ ႱႶႾჂჼႶჼ ΔႵႾႠϷႭႣჼႮჼჂჼႵႽϷႶჼႶჼႫჼ ႱႶჼჼႵΔႣჃናჼႠ ႱႶႾႶჃႺϷჼჼႶჼႣჼႶჼႣჼ ႶႵለႭႠ. ለႭႵჃჇႾჼႵႶჂჼ ႾჂልჼጜლ ϷϽለႭϷና ჼႼႶჼჼ<ႵჃႻ.

ింగింట్ CdrL>ిరా 120-ర్లంగా కండెంగ్/శీళిరెంగ్. రిగింటిం రిండిందింటింది రాల్లు లాలులు లాలులు లాలు రింజిందింది రాజ్యంలు లాలులు లాలులు లాలులు రింటిందిందిందిందింది రెంగా రెండిగా లాలిందిందింది.

#### ᡏᠫᢛ᠆᠆᠘ᢕᢑ

#### ᠕ᡃᡅ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡏ᠋ᡃᢑ᠘ᡕ

ĊĹᡃ ΗΔϤϹ≟Ⴊ – ᠂ᡋϷᢣ᠘ᢣ᠋Δ° ᡆϷϟͿʹ ϽͽϽΔʹ ϼ·Ϛ·ϧ·ͽʹ··ϧͳϭͼͼͼϧϥϭ·Ϳ·. ·ϧϷᢣ᠘ል៸ʹ ᡆ᠋Γ ϷΓϞ᠘Δʹ ϼ·Ϛ·ϧ·ͽͼϧ·ͺϞʹϧ·ϷͼϷ·; ͺ·ϧϹϭ·;ϥϭͼͼͺͼϧϲϷͼϳͼͽϽͼϧ ϷʹʹʹͼϳͼϲͺͼϧϹϭϲͻϥͼϹ;ͺͺͼϧϼͼͼͺϥϫϲϲϲϽϹϭͼϲϛͼϧϽ;ͼϲ;

#### ᡆ᠋᠋ᠴᡆ᠘᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢛ᠈᠆᠘ᢣ᠋᠋᠂ᠳ᠖

#### $\Delta \sigma \dot{\Gamma}^{c} \Box L^{c} b^{c} C^{\infty} \Gamma^{e} \sigma^{v} \Gamma^{e} \sigma^{v}$ .

2- MX-13-Г  $\triangleleft$ సిసిలింగ్ సం  $\triangleleft$ ంగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసింగ్ సినిసి సిని

**Ϸσ•<b>ϧ**ϷϞͼϷͽͻͼ</mark> – Ľ<sub>ϲ</sub>, β<sub></sub>->֊

- וֹםַ כײַרוּער שעשי וערדירע שעריריאיזי)
- $\Gamma^{(s)}\dot{b}^{L}$  (Dabi USL UC denoted the set of th

### ⊳<1∪4c:

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 6:37

b∩Lσ⊳< ⊳≦ጋ∿Ⴑ: ۲∩∧⊾ 25, 2019

### 

# ᠆᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠊᠆ᠰ᠑᠆ᡄᠬᢣᡃᢦ᠋ᡝ᠈᠊᠋ᠫᢆ᠋᠇ᡠᡄ᠋᠋᠋ᠵ᠋ᡅ᠖᠋ᢧ᠘ᢏ᠉ᢕ᠉ᡩᠴ᠘

൧ൟ൛ൣ൨ഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺഺ

**ͿϤ႟ ᠙·ϲϓ**Ϸ – ᠕ʹϭͿϟϿͽʹͺϳϨϴϲϷʹϭϭʹϧϭϥϷϿͼͺͶͺϭϲϿϤʹϿϹ ͶͶͼϷͼϹͽ ΔϧϟͼϟϪϟϹͼ ͺϳϫϼͺ

 $\Lambda$   $\mathcal{A} \rightarrow \mathcal{A} \rightarrow \mathcal{A$ 

#### P<1∪4.

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 7:20

Ხ∩∟ჾ⊳< ⊳്\_∿ს: Ძ∩∧⊾ 26, 2019

 $\square \Gamma^{L}\Delta^{C} \square \sigma^{D}D^{L}\Delta^{C}$ 

# 

\_™b™C 7:47–J⊄™∩L ک°\_b™d

ᢗ᠘ᡃᡃ᠋᠋ᡗᡃ᠉᠑᠋ᡏ᠘᠋᠋ᡋᢣᡃᢛᡝ᠘ᠳ᠋᠋ᠶ᠋ᡏ᠉᠂ᠳᢣᢉ᠅᠕ᢣᢂ᠋ᡧᢁ᠅᠋ᠳ᠅ᠺ᠅᠘᠅ᢣ᠖᠋᠅᠘ᢣ᠅ᠥ᠋ᠮ᠉ **ᡔᡕ᠘ᢣᢩ᠈ᡝ᠋᠋᠋᠃᠆**᠂ᡆ᠋ᢉ᠉ᡃᡆᡣ᠋᠉ᢣ᠋᠋ᡩ᠋ᡊ᠅᠋ᠧᢁ᠅᠘᠅ᡶᠴᠺ᠋᠋᠄᠖᠋᠉᠋ᠥᡄᠴ᠕᠈ᡃ᠍᠊ᡧᠺ᠋ᡝ᠖ᡃᢛᢩᠵᠥ ᡏ᠋ᢕ᠆ᡝᡆᡶ᠘ᢣᡝᠦ᠉᠘᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡋᢣ᠋ᢁ᠈ᡔᡆ᠅ᠳᡆ᠅᠖᠋ᡶ᠆᠉ᢗᢁ᠅

**Γ·、 ϧ·->・** – Φ'Ϸ ϹΔLΔϹϷϲϷ΅Γ·ϽͿ·, αϷ;ϚϷ· ΦϽΔ°αϷΛ·ΛΦσϲϷͽϽ· ΔϷ;ͼϟΔσ·Ϳ· ΛΛͽϷ;ΓϷ Φ·ϗΦιΓϷʹͻ Λ·ϭͰϷʹϞϽϹϷϲϷͽϽ· Λ«ϗϷʹͻϹϷ ϹϹϷϷͽϽϚ ΔϷ;ͼϟΔσ·ΓϷ σ·;ϽϚ ΛϷϨͼϥ·σͼʹϷͼʹϼͼϷϹ·ϗϲʹͽϲ Φ;϶;ϭ·ΓϷ.

ᡏ᠋ᠫᡄ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡝᡆᢣᡪ᠋᠘ᢣ᠋᠈᠋ᠳ᠈

**୮° ႦႱჂ**Ⴝ – ჃႦႱ ჃჂႷჂჂႭჼႭႪჂႱ ჾናჃႶჼ ለታႦႵჼႭჼႫჼႶჼႫჼ ႭჼႱႱႺჼჽჼႠ ჃჇჂჼჾႺႠჼ ႦႲႦჼႠჼჂႠ ႱႶჇႱႵႭჂჃჼჼ. ჃჇჂჼჿჇႦჼႠჂႮჼ ႦჃჼႭჼႽჇჃჃჾ ႦႠჼႱჼႫჼ (MX-13–Ⴀ) 2010–Ⴀ 2016–ႠჂ ჼႱႦჂჽჼჿႠႦႫჼႶჼႠ ႠႱჂႦჇჼჇႱႫჼႶჼ ႭჂႭႭჼჄჇႱႵჼ ჃჇჂჼჼႶჼႫჼႶჼႫჼ ჼႱႭჼ ႦႭჼჿႶႶႫჼႶჼႻ ႦჼႱჼჇႱႵ

**>ϚΔϧͼ ϟͺϳʹϲϧͼ** – ϭͽϹϧϲϽͽ;ϤϷϣϲͺͼϧϧϲ

### <u>אסאיסאיס</u>

4- 4ለኈdበኈኣና/Δ/Ĺጋርኦኆ ኄኦኦነገርኦላፊና ኣኈዖናጋፊና ላኑL2/ኦ«ዲጋႫና ላዊበሮሲኦነሪዮ ላኦሬናበነትርኦታፊና ላጋሮናሪታኦነገረና.

<u>3-</u> Δb<<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup><math>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δσ<sup>i</sup> Δb<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w</sup>/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sup>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δ</sub>δ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup>w/Δδ<sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup></sup>

 $\mathbf{J}$ ל  $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{d}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{b}$   $\mathbf{c}$   $\mathbf{c}$ 

<u>אקאקסיק</u>

<u>4-</u> ᡆ᠋᠋ᡣ᠉ᠳ᠒᠉ᢣ᠋ᡝ᠘ᠴᢗᢂᢞ᠄᠖ᢂ᠈᠆᠘ᡔᢄ᠆ᡧ᠘ᠴ᠆ᢂ᠅᠖᠘ᠴ᠆ᢂ᠅ ᡆ᠙ᡣᡄ᠋ᡊᢣᡃᡆᠲᡡ᠂ᡆᢂᡄ᠋᠋᠋ᢉᠠᢣᢗᢂᢣᠴ᠋᠄᠂ᡆᠫᡄ᠋ᡝᡆᡃᢂᡔ᠋᠘ᢣᡅ

 $\underline{3}$  באלישלבדים החשטים איר שארכישל  $\underline{3}$ 

<u>ו-</u> אשרהירי ששעכיעריסירי דאריד אריבעי.

**Ϸσ•ႱϷィ٬Ⴑ٬ͽ** – Γ<sup>ϲ</sup>, ϳͻ-

- ኣ՟ሮና ላህፈሥጋሮሊሥሪ ሀበሬትንቦና
- $\dot{P}^{\circ}$   $\dot{P}^{\circ}$  (Dabi (Dabi (Dabi )
- $\Gamma^{(i)}\dot{b}^{L}$  (Dabi LCL°LT delta)

- וֹםַ כײַרעיַר (שסאַ וערדיר מעטרידי)
- $\Gamma^{(i)}\dot{b}^{L}$  (Dabi USL UC dentries (Dabi USL UC)

マインフィン

∧Ր⊲ናልኈሁ: 6:58−୮ና 7:01−⅃ና

b∩Lσ▷< ▷≦ጔኈሁ: ィ∩∧⊾ 30, 2019

ᠵ᠋ᠮ᠋᠘᠘᠋ᠺ᠈᠋ᡔᢑ᠋᠔ᡔ᠘ᡁ

# 

ചംംറംറ. 40

><ናיססי) שמרכבי אשמתך מישמתר.

**᠕ᡃᡁᡅ᠋᠉ᡃ᠋᠆᠕**᠆᠕᠆᠋ᠬ᠋᠋᠆᠕᠆᠋᠋᠕᠆᠋᠋ᠺ᠆᠋᠋ᡗ᠖ᢪ᠋ᢩᠴ᠋ᢛ᠅᠋ᢗ᠋᠂᠆᠘᠋ᡬ

 $\Gamma^{(+)}$   $\dot{b}^{+}$  -  $\dot{b}^{+}$   $\Delta^{+}$   $\Delta$ 

### **Ϸσ•៰Ϸγ،ΰ**, - Γι, β->-

4- 4Λ<sup>w</sup>dh<sup>w</sup> $/\Delta$ /L<sub></sub>)Ch<sup>c</sup> <sup>w</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>h<sup>c</sup>

### <u>אסלאסליל אין איי</u>

ϷϪJ∿Ⴑ 1: Δხ⊀ኈጋΔσኁ⅃ና በ∩ኈьና:

Thursday, September 26, 2019



To Mitch Campbell, Keenan Lindell

On behalf of the Kangiqliniq Hunters and Trappers Organization, we support allocation tags for umingmak to increase from 90 to 95 in the area Mx-10 and you have full support from KHTO and Board members and we hope to continue to work with your staff on any wild life issues in the furture. As it is use in sport hunting and good for our economic in our community.

Thank You Cel

Andrew Akerolik



Arviq HTO P.O. Box 39 Naujaat, Nunavut XOC 0H0 Telephone / ▷⁵ⴰːɔ⌒∿J Fax / ᠭʰⴰᡧðʔ⌒∿J E-mail / ˤⴰⴷའⵎপঌժ⊄ くらいやうしん
 くらいやうしゃ
 Re: Support Letter

To: Mitch Campbell & Keenan Lindell Kivalliq Wildlife Research Program Nunavut Department of Environment P.O. Box 120 Arviat, NU X0C 0E0 (867) 857-3171(Mitch) or (867) 857-3175 (Keenan)

September 25, 2019

To whom it may concern:

On the Arviq Hunters and Trappers Organization regular meeting on September 23, 2019, Kivalliq Regional Wildlife Biologist requested to have the quota change of the MX-10 Musk Ox and the results of the 2017 MX-10 Musk Ox survey found a population increase from the last survey in 2012. The estimate in 2012 was 2341 and our estimate for 2017 is 3239 an increase of nearly 1000 animals. Because of the increase the Arviq Hunter and Trappers Organization Board of Directors fully supports to raise the quota from 90 to 95 and agrees with the quota change.

On behalf of the Board of Directors for the Arviq Hunters and Trappers Organization

Louis Anyotugoas

Louis Angotingoar, Chairperson

If you have any questions or comments, please don't hesitate to contact me @ 867-462-4334 or arvig@kivallighto.ca



September 5<sup>th</sup>, 2019

Kivalliq Wildlife Board Rankin Inlet, NU XOC 0G0

#### RE: Request for 5 more Muskox Tags for MX10 (North)

The BLHTO is requesting for 5 more muskox tags for MX10 as all of our tags for that location are all used up for this season 2019-20. We have some hunter requests for muskox tags for MX10 and if we are granted 5 more tags, it should be enough.

Thank you and awaiting your reply.

Yours sincerely,

Almad C

Richard Aksawnee Chairperson Baker Lake HTO



4 አላታ Ľቴሪስት በሊዞታ ባንረው ጋር ወደ • ARVIAT HUNTERS & TRAPPERS ORGANIZATION P.O. Box 529, Arviat, NU XOC 0E0 • Phone (867) 857-2636 • Fax (867) 857-2488

September 27, 2019

Mitch Campbell Department of Environment P.O. Box 120 Arviat, Nunavut X0C 0E0

Dear: Mr. Campbell,

#### Increasement of Musk Ox Tags; MX-13

The Arviat Hunters and Trappers Organization held their regular meeting on Tuesday, September 24, 2019 and the board of directors would like to inform you that you have been approved for the letter of support.

This letter is written to state that we, the Arviat Hunters and Trappers Organization Board of Directors have discussed and are in support of increasing Status Quo MX-13; Musk Ox Tags by 5 from 90 to 95 and keep the other management the same from all other wildlife; (MX-10)

If you have any questions, comments or concerns, please contact the Arviat HTO. Thank you.

Sincerely,

Show Oleca

Thomas Alikaswa Arviat HTO Chairperson



September 30, 2019

Mitch Campbell Department of Environment Government of Nunavut

Dear Mitch,

The Aiiviit Hunters' and Trappers' Organization (HTO) supports the request of proposing to raise the quota from 90 to 95 for the MX-10 Musk Ox quota, there was been an increase in the population. The request was put into motion,

Motion #0180-49 Moved by: Lucassie Seconded by: Danny "To support Mitch Campbell's request to increase 5 muskoxen tags for Northern Kivalliq Population" Motion carried. Kind regards, Chairperson

 Aiviit Hunters and Trappers Organization
 イムネゥ レイー・ハイニック・ノー・クー・クー・アー・

 P.O. Box 108 Coral Harbour, Nunavut, XOC 0G0
 ハハットゥック・ハンマニック・、メロC 0G0

 (867) 925-8622
 (867) 925-8300
 ションジョン・

### Re-evaluation of The Central Kivalliq Muskoxen (Ovibos moschatus) Distribution, Abundance and Quotas in muskox management unit MX-13

### Final Technical Report

Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment

Arviat, Nunavut, Canada.

# For submission to the Nunavut Wildlife Management Board 2019

### Prepared by:

Mitch W Campbell<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Nunavut Department of Environment, Arviat, Nunavut.



### Introduction / Summary:

Prior to the enactment of protection in 1917 (Burch, 1977), muskox populations throughout the central arctic were hunted to near extirpation. Muskox populations throughout Nunavut are currently re-colonizing much of their historical range, but there remain gaps in information on the status of muskox populations in much of the eastern Mainland (Fournier and Gunn, 1998). At its greatest extent the distribution and abundance of muskox in the Kivallig region of Nunavut has occurred within an area extending south of Latitude 66<sup>0</sup> north, west to the NWT/Thelon Game Sanctuary boundaries, east to the Hudson Bay coast line and south to the Manitoba border. Distribution and abundance of muskox within the Kivallig reliably occurs within a slightly smaller geographic area that has been expanding for over 50 years (Figure 1). Kivallig muskox subpopulations have been estimated using fixed-width line transect surveys in July of 1985, July 1986, July 1991, and July 1999. By 2010 concern was raised over the ten year lapse of information coupled with hunter's observations of muskox closer to communities. A re-evaluation of the central Kivallig muskox status was conducted in July 2010, and July/August 2016, while a re-assessment of the Northern Kivallig Muskox subpopulation was undertaken in July 2012 and most recently in July/August 2017. Based on these most recent survey results, central Kivalliq muskox numbers steadily increased up to July 2010, and then appeared to have stabilized between 2010 and 2016. The most recent survey of the northern Kivalliq subpopulation is still in the analysis stage, however, an increasing trend was documented between July 2000 and 2012.

To date there are no indications of health problems within the herd. A research program examining the distribution of the lungworm (*Omingmakstrongylus pallikuukensis*) amongst mainland muskox has been initiated in MX-10 but all tests have shown no indication of presence in the Kivalliq subpopulations. Future research should continue to examine the extent to which muskox have occupied range outside presently defined management areas.

Recently, hunters have been reporting increased observations of muskox closer to their communities both south and east of previously known distributions (Mulders and Bradley, 1991; Rankin Inlet HTO pers. comm.; Baker Lake HTO pers. comm.; Arviat HTO pers. comm.; Chesterfield Inlet HTO pers. comm.; Repulse Bay HTO pers. comm.; Coral Harbour HTO, pers. comm.; Whale Cove HTO, pers. comm. 2008). Ideally communities in the Kivalliq region would like to have easier access to healthy muskox populations. Both population estimates and distribution observations discussed herein will provide information that will enable regional wildlife organizations, local HTOs and biologists to determine the potential long-term effects of current harvest regimes on muskox populations in the Kivalliq while providing information on the continued expansion of muskox into their historical range.

Based on the results derived from strip transect quantitative methods, total allowable harvests for the 2 populations of muskox within the Kivalliq region (one north of the Thelon/Chesterfield Inlet waterways (Northern Kivalliq – MX-10) and the second south

(Central Kivalliq – MX-13) are currently based on 5% of the estimated adult muskox population (lower 95% confidence limit). At present within the Nunavut Wildlife Act and Regulations, a total allowable harvest (TAH) of 182 muskox is recommended for the central Kivalliq muskox population (MX-13) (Figure 2).

At this time, and based on the 2016 population re-assessment of muskox in the central Kivalliq region, there is no new recommended change to the TAH of 182 and no new recommendations to the Nunavut Wildlife Management Board (NWMB).



**Figure 1.** Survey study areas for the central (July 2010 &16) and northern (July 2012) Kivalliq muskox subpopulations (MX-13 & MX-10).



**Figure 2.** Nunavut's muskox management zones. The Northern Kivalliq muskox subpopulation extents are represented by MX-10, and the central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation extents are represented by MX-13.

### **Objectives**:

The objectives of the project were to utilize *Inuit Qaujimajatuqangit* and aerial survey methods to determine the subpopulation status of muskox in the Central (MX-13) and Northern (MX-10) Kivalliq Region of Nunavut. The results are currently being used to address requests by Kivalliq HTOs to sustainably harvest more muskox closer to their communities. The results of the surveys have provided recommendations for harvest levels (TAH) and population boundaries as well as the adjustment to non quota limitations (NQL). The information from these surveys has been used to determine the numbers of muskoxen within MX-10 and MX-13 as part of the requirement outlined in the Central Kivalliq Muskox Management plan developed by the Kivalliq Regional Wildlife Board in partnership with the Department of Environment, Government of Nunavut, and Nunavut Tunngavik Inc.. Muskox populations in the Kivalliq must be estimated regularly in order to provide recommendations on sustainable harvest.

Another objective of this research program was to determine the number of muskoxen on the periphery of previously delineated distributions. A comprehensive estimation of the muskoxen population outside known and historic distributions needs to be updated. Observations made by hunters suggest that there has been an increase in the number of muskox and that muskox have occupied a much larger range than reported in July 1999 and 2010. The expansion of muskox beyond previously delineated boundaries is confirmed in this report. The shorter growing season and thicker snow cover reported for the eastern arctic could make muskox expansion into historic range more sensitive to harvesting (Gunn, 1983; Forchammer and Boertmann, 1993). In order to develop harvest management recommendations, effort was put into determining the present status of the periphery of muskox populations relative to previous management zones.

### Study Area:

The July 2010 and 2016, and 2012 and 2017 central and northern Kivalliq Muskox surveys incorporated an area stretching from the Hudson Bay coast to the Kivalliq Regional Boundary in the West, and North from the Manitoba Boundary to latitude 66<sup>0</sup> north. The study area exists primarily within tundra habitats characterized by continuous permafrost, while a smaller portion extends along the fringe of the forest ecotone (Taiga) (Figure 1).

The central and northern study areas included portions of the Maguse River Upland, Dubawnt Lake Plain/Upland, Back River Plain, and the Garry Lake Lowland ecoregions of the Southern Arctic ecozone, and the Wager Bay Plateau ecoregion of the Northern Arctic ecozone (Environment Canada 2001; Table 1). These ecoregions are characterized by a cover of shrub vegetation consisting of dwarf birch (*Betula glandulosa*), willow (*Salix* spp.), and alder on warm, dry sites.

Poorly drained sites are dominated by willow, sphagnum moss, and sedge. The region is associated with areas of continuous permafrost and Turbic Cryosolic soils, but unfrozen organic (Mesisol and Regosolic) soils also occur. Bedrock forms broad, sloping uplands and lowlands. Hummocky bedrock outcrops covered with till are dominant, and prominent esker ridges occur in some parts of the area. Twenty-five to 50% of the Maguse River Upland ecoregion is wetlands that are characteristically lowland low- and high-centered polygon fens (Environment Canada 2001). Sandy flats sparsely covered with vegetation characterize the Dubawnt Lake Plain/Upland ecoregion, and the southwestern portion is characterized by rolling terrain forming broad sloping uplands and lowlands where small and medium sized lakes are common. Soils in most of the southern study area are Turbic and Static Cryosols on level to undulating discontinuous veneers of sandy morainal and fluvioglacial deposits. The small portion of the central study area that falls within the northern Arctic ecozone is characterized by discontinuous cover of tundra vegetation including dwarf birch, willow, Labrador tea, Dryas spp., and Vaccinium spp. Lichen-covered rock outcroppings are common (Environment Canada 2001).

| Study Area          | Ecozone         | Ecoregion                 |  |  |
|---------------------|-----------------|---------------------------|--|--|
| Central<br>(MX-13)  |                 | Maguse River Upland       |  |  |
|                     | Southorn Arotio | Dubawnt Lake Plain/Upland |  |  |
|                     | Southern Arctic | Back River Plain          |  |  |
|                     |                 | Garry Lake Lowland        |  |  |
|                     | Northern Arctic | Wager Bay Plateau         |  |  |
| Northern<br>(MX-10) | Southorn Arotic | Chantrey Inlet Lowland    |  |  |
|                     |                 | Queen Maud Gulf Lowland   |  |  |
|                     |                 | Wager Bay Plateau         |  |  |
|                     | Northern Arctic | Victoria Island Lowlands  |  |  |
|                     |                 | Boothia Peninsula Plateau |  |  |

Table 1. Ecoregions of the central (MX-13) and northern (MX-10) muskox survey study areas in the Kivalliq and northeast Kitikmeot region of Nunavut.

### Methods:

#### Survey Area

Two methods were used to meet the stated objectives. The first was a collection of Inuit Qaujimajatugangit and local knowledge to determine currently known distributions of muskox. Information was collected and compiled during consultation visits with the communities of Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, Whale Cove, Chesterfield Inlet and Arviat. The information collected was then used to help determine the survey study area extents. Once the survey study area was designated, systematic transects, drawn with a random starting point, were placed throughout the survey study area at a spacing of 7.0 km which when flown at an altitude of 152 meters (500 ft.) provided a maximum strip width of 2000 meters. All surveys were flown using an independent double observer pair (sight-resight) distance sampling method. The 2000 meter strip width provided 29.2 percent coverage of the entire survey area (Figure 3). Due largely to the exceptional sightability of muskox in July, visual transect survey methods are widely accepted as being the most cost effective means of estimating muskox populations while still providing an acceptable level of precision (Case and Graf, 1986; Graf and Case, 1989; Graf et al, 1989; Gunn, 1995; Mulders and Bradlev. 1991).

#### **Aircraft Configuration**

All surveys were flown using a Cessna 206 Grand Caravan high wing single engine turbine aircraft based out of Rankin Inlet and Baker Lake. Strip widths of 0 to 250 meters, 250 to 500 meters, 500 to 750 meters and 750 to 1000 meters were established on the wing struts on both sides of the aircraft using streamers to mark off the 0 meter, 500 meter and 1000 meter markers and tape to delineate the remaining 250 and 750 meter segments (Figure 4). Strip width (w) was calculated using the formula of Norton-Griffiths (1978):

w = W \* h/H

where:

W = the required strip width; h = the height of the observer's eye from the tarmac; and H = the required flying height



Figure 4. Schematic diagram of aircraft configuration for strip width sampling (Norton-Griffiths, 1978). W is marked out on the tarmac, and the two lines of sight a' – a – A and b' – b – B established. The streamers are attached to the struts at a and b. a' and b' are the window marks.

The strip width area for density calculations was 1000 meters out each side of the aircraft, for a total of 2000 m along each transect. The further division of the 1000 meter markers into 250 meter segments was to facilitate estimates using distance sampling techniques. Due to the size of the study area, the relatively limited data on muskox densities within much of the study area, and time and other logistic limitations, it was decided to allocate all of the survey effort into one systematic random transect survey over both survey years. Survey altitude was maintained as close as possible to 185 m above ground level (agl) using a radar altimeter. Ground speed was maintained between 175 and 195 kilometers per hour. The 2010 central Kivalliq muskox survey was initiated July 10, and completed July 22, 2010, while the 2016 central Kivalliq muskox survey was initiated July 24, and completed August 24. The 2012 northern Kivalliq muskox survey was initiated July 6<sup>th</sup>, and completed July 11<sup>th</sup>, while the 2017 northern Kivalliq muskox survey was initiated July 29.

The entire survey was set up as an independent double observer sight-resight (capture/mark-recapture) distance sampling platform utilizing a survey crew of 7; two data recorders/navigators, two left side observers, two right side observers and the pilot (Figure 5). Two of the selected observers, one for each side of the aircraft, had experience surveying wildlife visually from aircraft. The two remaining observers were selected by the local HTO pertinent to each of the survey areas (Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, and Arviat). The observers were further divided into front and rear teams, each isolated from the other using visual barriers between the seats as well as isolated through the use of two independent intercom systems monitored by each of a front data

recorder/navigator and a rear data recorder/navigator. The pilot's responsibilities were to monitor air speed and altitude while following transects pre-programmed on a Garmin GPS 176 and 650t geographic positioning system devices (GPS). The data recorder/navigators were responsible for monitoring a second and third identically programmed GPS unit for the purposes of double-checking the position as well as to record the waypoints and numbers of observed muskox groups composed of adults and calves on data sheets. The responsibilities of the observers were to monitor their 1,000 meter segmented strips and call out numbers of muskox, separated by adults and calves observed within each designated 250 meter wide sub-strip (distance sampling). The rear right and front left observers, the pilot and the two data collector/navigators remained consistent throughout the 2010, 2012, 2016 and 2017 surveys while the observers varied depending on survey. All experienced observers remained consistent across each individual survey period. The 2012, 2016 and 2017 survey observers switched positions half way through the day (front to rear and rear to front) to provide data with which to asses changes in sightability between the front and rear positions. Only counts of adults and yearlings were used in the population estimate.

#### Statistical Analyses

Survey data collected within each of two pre-stratified strata were analyzed using Jolly's Method 2 for unequal sample sizes (Jolly 1969 <u>in</u> Norton-Griffiths 1978). Only counts of adults were used for the final population estimates. Lake areas were not subtracted from the total area calculations used in density calculations.

Sight-resight and Distance sampling analysis are ongoing and will appear in their entirety following the completion of a fully reviewed GN DOE file report. The completion of the file report is expected in the fall of 2018 and will replace any and all previous reports produced for co-managers including the present work. As other analyses are ongoing, the authors of this report and the GN DoE would like to ensure the reader understands that the results presented herein may change following further more comprehensive analysis and to this end reserve the right to update the results presented in this report within the final GN DOE File Report. Any and all GN DOE research projects are required to produce a comprehensive thoroughly peer reviewed File Report following the completion of the research program. The GN File Reports represent the most comprehensive and complete reporting format and as a result will be the main documents used to make management recommendations.





**Figure 5.** Observer position for the double observer method employed on this survey. The secondary observer calls muskox not seen by the primary observer after the muskox have passed the main field of vision of the primary observer. The small hand on a clock is used to reference relative locations of muskox groups (e.g. "muskox group at 3 o'clock" would suggest a muskox group 90° to the right of the aircrafts longitudinal axis.).

### **Results and Discussion:**

#### Central Kivalliq Muskox Survey

The Central Kivallig muskox subpopulation had been steadily increasing between July 1986 and July 2010 (Figure 6). The most recent July 2016 estimate, however, suggests a stabilization in abundance across the central Kivalliq. Central Kivallig muskox abundance estimates of 838 (+/- 362, 95% CI) in July 1986 steadily increased to 1,203 (+/-284, 95% CI) in July 1991, 2,143 (+/- 396, 95% CI) in July 1999, and finally 4,506 (+/- 948, 95% CI) by July 2010. An estimate of 4,437 muskox (+/- 1,054, 95% CI) in July 2016 indicates a stabilization in growth with no statistically validated change detected (Figure 6, Table 2). Of note was the survey flown in July 1991 which found muskox in a much smaller area than the July 1999 survey over the same general survey extents. Despite this discrepancy in area occupancy, similar relative densities were recorded. The 2010 survey results did indicate an increase in abundance but for the first time since 1985 showed a dramatic decline in muskox density within the survey area. This same general trend in relative density continued into 2016. This could be an artifact of the much larger survey area or it could suggest a punctuated/accelerated range expansion since the July 1999 survey. Further research and analysis is necessary before making any conclusions as to the mechanisms behind these changes in relative density.

Limitations to comparisons made with pre-1999 muskox surveys in the central Kivallig were noted above. The primary limitation relates to variations in survey study areas, where the 1999, 2010 and 2016 central Kivallig survey extents included a broader area designed to encompass all muskox within the central Kivallig region and as a result were overlapping. Overall, central Kivallig muskox were found over a much broader area in both 2010 and 2016 than previously recorded, suggesting not only an increase in abundance but an expansion of their range as well (Figure 7, Figure 8). During the July 1999 survey, muskox were more concentrated within smaller geographic areas than observed in July 2010 and 2016. One of the most surprising observations was the presence of numerous carnivores, and most specifically grizzly bears. A total of 21 grizzly bears (of all ages and sexes) were observed within both the July 2010 and July 2016 survey areas. All were observed in very good to exceptional body condition (Figure 9). This represents a considerably higher number than the 6 observed during the July 1999 survey though the survey area in July 1999 was considerably smaller. Additionally, wolf relative densities appeared to be higher in more recent years. In July 1999, 16 wolves were observed on transect while in July 2010, 39 wolves were observed. In July 2016, 30 wolves of all ages and sexes were observed on transect.

Observations of muskox in what was previously considered marginal habitat raised several questions, while at the same time densities in what was previously

considered better quality habitat dropped substantially. All these observations raise questions as to whether muskox populations are poised to increase further or are reacting to change in environmental conditions, predator-prey dynamics, or anthropogenic changes within the environment. Further analysis is ongoing in attempts to explain the changes observed in both July 2010 and 2016.



Figure 6. The trend of the central Kivalliq Muskox Population from 1985 through July 2016.

| Year                  | Total<br>stratum area<br>(km²) | <i>Population</i><br>estimate | Standard<br>error | CV   | Lower<br>95% CI | Upper<br>95% CI | % calves | Authors                             |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------|------|-----------------|-----------------|----------|-------------------------------------|
| <b>1985</b><br>(Nov)  | 19,706                         | 1,262                         | 563               | 0.45 | 159             | 2,365           | 17.9     | Case & Graf<br>1986                 |
| <b>1986</b><br>(July) | 8,261                          | 838                           | 176               | 0.21 | 476             | 1,200           | 11.5     | Case et al.<br>1986                 |
| <b>1991</b><br>(July) | 12,555                         | 1,203 <sup>1</sup>            | 145               | 0.13 | 919             | 1,487           | 15.9     | Mulders &<br>Bradley 1991           |
| <b>1999</b><br>(July) | 19,475                         | 2,143                         | 199               | 0.09 | 1,747           | 2,539           | 18.4     | Campbell &<br>Setterington,<br>2001 |
| <b>2010</b><br>(July) | 114,618                        | 4,506                         | 478               | 0.11 | 3,558           | 5,455           | 15.4     | Campbell & Lee, 2015.               |
| <b>2016</b><br>(July) | 129,074                        | 4,437                         | 531               | 0.12 | 3,383           | 5,491           | 22.6     | This Study                          |

Table 2.A summary Central Kivalliq muskox survey results south of<br/>Chesterfield Inlet/Thelon River and west to the NWT/Thelon Game<br/>Sanctuary boundaries (1985–2010).

<sup>1</sup> The calculation of lake areas were subtracted from the Mulders and Bradley (1991) estimate.

Department of Environment



**Figure 7.** Central Kivalliq muskox survey observations of muskox from July 1999 through July 2016.


**Figure 8.** Indicated central and northern Kivalliq range expansion between July 1999 and July 2016 (Central Kivalliq) and July 2012 (Northern Kivalliq).



**Figure 9.** Carnivore observations during the July 2010 (Central Kivalliq), 2012 (Northern Kivalliq), and 2016 (Central Kivalliq) aerial surveys.

#### Northern Kivalliq Muskox Survey

Results of the 2012 northern Kivalliq muskox survey are still in the analysis stage but clearly indicate an increase from the July 1999 abundance estimates (Figure 10). Initial estimates show the northern Kivalliq muskox population to have increased from an estimated 1,522 (SE = 331; CV = 0.22) in July 1999 to 2,341 (SE = 275; CV = 0.12) in July 2012. As with the central Kivalliq population, survey observations (Figure 7) also suggest an expansion in the subpopulations geographic distribution eastward (Figure 8). Once again, these results should be used with caution as more extensive statistical analysis of the July 2012 results are ongoing as a completion to the July 2017 northern Kivalliq Muskox survey program. The complete reassessment of the July 1999, 2010, and 2016 central Kivalliq muskox surveys and the July 1999, 2000, 2012 and 2017 northern Kivalliq muskox surveys utilizing the double observer pair sight-resight and distance sampling analysis procedure is nearing completion and will be provided to all stake holders in the form of a GN File Report on or about April 2018.

The GN DOE has met as recently as October 2017 to discuss all preliminary results and draft estimates with the Kivalliq Wildlife Board and its representatives from the communities of Arviat, Whale Cove, Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, Chesterfield Inlet, Repulse Bay, and Coral Harbour. During this meeting it was agreed that until the northern Kivalliq muskox survey results are ready, no decision will be made concerning the adjustment of either the subpopulations TAH and/or NQL.

## Community consultation:

All seven Kivallig communities (Arviat, Whale Cove, Rankin Inlet, Chesterfield Inlet, Baker Lake, Repulse Bay and Coral Harbour) and the Kivallig Wildlife Board (KWB) have been informed of the projects preliminary results and are in agreement with the management recommendations presented in this report. All Kivallig community HTOs agreed that the preliminary results are consistent with local IQ. All parties agree that the TAH should be re-assessed following the production of the Departmental File Report. To this end, validated results from the 2010 and 2012 surveys were used to apply an exemption permit for the 2012/2013 harvesting season. Northern Kivallig muskox survey results are still in the analysis stage and will be discussed further at the next KWB meeting expected in late January or early February, 2018. Presently, HTO members, local Conservation officers and local hunters are taking part in the continued collection of local knowledge concerning the location of muskox groups across the central and northern Kivallig, and incorporating IQ in the possible mechanisms surrounding their continued range expansion into marginal habitats and observed lower relative densities.



**Figure 10.** Trends of muskox abundance within the northern kivalliq subpopulation, July 2012.

# Management Findings/Actions/Recommendations:

## Central Kivalliq Muskox Subpopulation (MX-13)

- By July 2010, the central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (MX-13) had expanded outside of previously documented distribution, particularly to the south (towards the Manitoba Border) and eastward (to the coast of the Hudson Bay). The July 2016 survey observations provided evidence of a slowing of this expansion, though small areas along the eastern and southern extents indicated some continued expansion of their contemporary range extents;
- 2. A management plan was developed in 2010 by the Kivalliq Wildlife Board, GN DOE, and NTI Wildlife. The July 2016 initial survey results presented herein, are meant to provide an update with which to assess the validity of current management actions as laid out within the 2010 Management Plan. These results are not meant to supersede the results provided in a reviewed GN DOE File Report expected in March 2018;
- Additional monitoring of muskox must include the ongoing collection of IQ as well as periodic population assessments as deemed necessary through collected IQ. We suggest that the aerial survey flown in July 2016 be repeated in future survey years and expanded as necessary;
- 4. To improve TAH recommendations and overall management, additional muskox research should focus on determining demographic parameters such as sex and age characteristics and levels of natural mortality within the population;
- 5. To improve TAH recommendations and overall management, additional muskox research should also focus on barren-ground grizzly bear abundance, distribution, and feeding behavior and their effects on muskox behavior, distribution, and general ecology;
- **6.** The central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation (MX-13) boundaries should remain as indicated (Figure 8);
- 7. Due to the lack of a statistically significant change in abundance of the central Kivalliq muskox subpopulation, we recommend status quo (TAH set at 5% of the July 2010 estimates lower 95% Confidence Interval) and that no changes be made to the current management recommendations including any and all recommendations concerning NQLs (Figure 11). Following the complete reassessment using double observer pair sight re-sight and distance sampling analytical methods, the GN DOE recommends re-visiting and re-assessing these recommendations with all stake holders;

**8.** We continue to recommend that the non-quota limitations of seasons and sex selectivity be dropped for subsistence muskox harvesting based on the most recent abundance estimate.



**Figure 11.** Recommended population boundaries and TAH for the Central Kivalliq Muskox (MX-13) and the Northern Kivalliq muskox population (MX-10). TAH based on July 2016 and July 2012 preliminary survey estimates respectively.

# Literature Cited:

- Case, R.L. and R. Graf. 1986. Abundance and distribution of muskoxen in central Keewatin, NWT. DRWED, Yellowknife, NWT. Gov. NWT File Report No.63. 19pp.
- Fournier, B. and Gunn, A. 1998. Muskox numbers and distribution in the Northwest Territories, 1997. DRWED Yellowknife NWT, File Report No. 121. 55pp.
- Graf, R. and R. Case. 1989. Counting muskoxen in the Northwest Territories. Can. J. Zool. 67: 1112-1115.
- Graf, R. R. Case, and R. Mulders. 1989. Abundance and distribution of muskoxen in central Keewatin, NWT. DRWED, Fort Smith, NWT. Gov. of the NWT File Report No.92. 17pp.
- Gunn, A. 1995. Distribution and abundance of Muskoxen west of Coppermine, NWT, 1987-88. NWT DRR File Report No.109. 28pp.
- Heard, D. 1985. Caribou census methods used in the Northwest Territories. McGill Subarctic Research Paper 40: 229-238.
- Heard, D. 1987. Allocation of effort in a stratified survey design. Department of Renewable Resources, Gov. of the NWT, Manuscript Report. 10 pp.
- Jolly, G.M. 1969. Sampling methods for aerial census of wildlife populations. East Afr. Agric. For. J. 34: 46-49.
- Mulders, R. and M. Bradley. 1991. Distribution and abundance of muskoxen in Central Keewatin, NWT. DRWED. Arviat NT. Government of the NWT file report No.134. 32pp.

\_\_\_\_% لحلي

#### RM004-2019

·ʹ·ϷϘͽϹʹͻʹϒϹͺͺϷʹϧϷϟϹϷͽͽͺͺϪͻϪϲͺͺ;ϷϷϟϹϟϽ;ϷʹϧϲϽϥϲͺͺϤͱϹͺͺ;ϷϷϟϟͽϽϲϷ 

baccr,  $D^{a}\sigma^{a}dcbcb^{a}D^{a}$   $aager \dot{b}Ldcaded bnLder bnder bnLder bnder bnd$ • הרבילכף שיבר שישיי שאביה העליאהי באישייש שאביה אפריאהי באישייש ארבי אפריאר באיד אישייש שאביה אפריא שישייש ארבי 16-4

- 250-סי אישל-שס. כשאס 8-סי אסכאלישישהי שלישה בישר 2015- $^{\circ}$ ۲c  $\Lambda \Gamma 4^{10} C D = D^{10} D^{10} A A C 2014 D = D^{10} A^{10} D =$
- プン (3,462-6,250-σ 95->\Γ Δ\_σσ Σ\%C>Γα%Σ • 
  • 
  • 2015• 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • 
  • <pre

•  $PP^{(-)}C^{($  $L^{\circ} \Delta \nabla \mathcal{A}^{\circ} = \Delta \nabla \mathcal{A}^{\circ} \Delta \nabla \mathcal{A}^{\circ} =  

 $\Lambda \subset \Lambda$ 

 $\Lambda^{*}$   $CD \prec^{\circ}$ :  $PP^{\circ}C \to T \to D\Delta^{\circ} 2019 \to \Lambda^{\circ}L^{\circ}L^{\circ} \to \Delta^{\circ}L^{\circ}L^{\circ}$ 

 $\Delta / L \subset \mathcal{A} \cup \mathcal{A}^{sb}$ 

ጋላኦľ›‹ X



ᠴᡆ᠌᠊᠌ᢟ᠋᠆ᡕ᠅ᢣᠽᢦᡃᡆ᠋᠘᠆ᢣᢌᠧ

ጋካ∟⊲ናልኄኮናσኈ∷

 $\mathsf{AF}^{\mathsf{i}}\sigma\mathsf{L}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}, \ \mathsf{algeb} \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{b}} \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{L}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}, \ \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}, \ \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}, \ \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}, \ \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}, \ \mathsf{A}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}}\mathsf{C}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{C}$ 

 $\mathsf{CL}\Delta^{\mathsf{e}}\sigma \quad \mathsf{i}\mathsf{P}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\dot{\mathsf{C}} \alpha^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{L} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{C} \begin{tabular}{c}{\mathsf{P}}\mathsf{P}^{\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{P$  $OO^{\text{sb}}C D^{\text{sb}}L C 2 O^{\text{sb}}.$ 

- $PC \supset U$
- 2019 ▷∧<sup>sh</sup>i<sup>h</sup>uσ aσ/c▷<sup>sh</sup>OJ<sup>c</sup> 1,584 ▷<sup>b</sup>Oσ<sup>c</sup> (<<sup>h</sup>ö<sup>c</sup>, d<sup>s</sup>a<sup>c</sup><sup>-</sup>)<sup>c</sup>, ח<sup>s</sup>POS<sup>c</sup> \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ ۳۲۹۰ (\_\_\_\_\_\_\_) ۳۲۹۰ (\_\_\_\_\_\_\_
- ▶σ•b⊂⊲™ いややくやくてい 2019 ブラン いかのんでいしのかいでかいでいた。 ጋ°σኈኁኈርዾዾዾዀጋና ላዾሩናበትዾኄレርዾታልና ላዛሬ ላህፈሎጋሮኪትልና ወልለኪ 2019-Γና.

# Ĺ⁰գ <sup>ւ</sup>Խ⊿Հ~ՆԾ∿Ս։

 $\mathcal{D}^{*}$ היילייכף באיישיי אדר אדיד אדער אדיד אדער אייר אייר אדער אדער אייני אדער אדער אייני אדער אייני אדער אייני אדער אייני אייני אדער אייני ייני

- $b_{0}$   $d_{0} = d_{0} = 0$   $b_{0} = 0$   $b_{0} = 0$  $PA^{L} \sigma, \sigma PA \sigma A^{L} PA \sigma PP^{C}, A^{L} PA \sigma A^{L} PA^{C} \sigma$

ᡏ᠋᠆᠈ᢣᢂᢣᡌ

• *I*)<sup>ee</sup>rC)<sup>56</sup>

#### ᠋᠄ᡏ᠋ᡗ᠋᠉ᡃ᠋᠘᠋᠄᠈ᢣ᠋᠘᠋᠋᠈᠂᠘᠋᠈ᢣ᠘ᡄ᠋᠋᠈᠘᠆᠋᠋᠈᠘᠋᠋᠋᠆᠆᠆᠘᠋᠋᠆᠆᠘

<sup>ݔ</sup><sup>ݛ</sup> ∩<sup>°</sup>,

P.O. Pond Inlet 400, NU X0A 0S0

⊳⊃∧∟ 2019

# 

 $2014-\Gamma^{c}$  'bbasison' 4L are to bbasison' difference of the second the se

 $C\Delta L^{1}U\sigma^{c} 2014$   $d \ll \Box c \wedge b' d^{c} b' + C \wedge b' + d^{c} b' + d^{c} +$ 

4)  $b_{L} = 2^{-1} - 2^{-1}$ 

 $ab(n)^{6}/(nd)^{5} = 0$   $dbc(nd)^{5} = 0$   $bn^{6}(n)^{6}/(nd)^{6} = 0$   $bb)^{6}/(db)^{6}/($ 

<sup>6</sup>৬০২೭೨೮ <sup>6</sup>৬০৫<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০২೭೨೮<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup>৬০<sup>4</sup> <sup>6</sup><sup>4</sup> 
## Baffin Island Caribou Spring Composition Survey Report 2019

John Ringrose<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Regional Wildlife Biologist, Department of Environment, Government of Nunavut,

P.O. Box 400, Pond Inlet, NU X0A 0S0

October 2019



# **Executive Summary**

Barren-ground caribou (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*) occur across Baffin Island and are distributed roughly into north, south and central groupings across Baffin, and ancillary Islands. Local hunters, trappers, and community members began to suspect a decline in the Baffin Island caribou population in the mid to late 1990s. In February and March of 2014 the Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment (DOE), conducted aerial surveys on Baffin Island, Melville Peninsula and surrounding islands, to estimate the number of caribou on Baffin Island. The 2014 survey effort estimated 4,652 (95%CI=3,462-6,250; SE=702.79; CV=0.15) adult and yearling caribou across Baffin Island and ancillary islands. This finding confirmed a major decline of caribou on Baffin Island from the estimates of caribou in the 1990s based on Inuit Qaujimajatuqangit.

The 2014 survey results and community-based observations lead to the establishment of an eight-month moratorium beginning on January 1, 2015. Following a round of intensive consultations with all Baffin Island communities, and a letter submitted for decision to the NWMB recommending the establishment of a TAH of caribou be established on Baffin Island, a decision was reached to establish a Total Allowable Harvest (TAH) of 250 male caribou.

Since the 2014 survey, the DOE has conducted fall and/or spring aerial composition surveys from 2015 to 2019 as a means to monitor productivity and relative densities of caribou across Baffin Island. The objectives of these monitoring indices were to:

1) Estimate the overall composition of the subpopulations including the north Baffin grouping, south Baffin grouping, and central Baffin grouping (Figure 1); i.e. what proportion of the population are young bulls, old bulls, cows, yearlings, and calves.

2) Estimate the trajectory of abundance of the three main groupings of the Baffin Island caribou population based on demographic composition. Using spring composition results, determine through a comparison between fall composition results, and where possible, similar tundra-wintering barrenground subpopulations, if an index of calf productivity (measured as calves per 100 cows) suggests an increasing or decreasing population trend.

3) Monitor the proportion of bulls in the population to ensure that the bull only harvest is not reducing bulls to a proportion that could interfere with breeding (rutting) success.

4) Build a database with which to estimate the current population trend through demographic modeling, utilizing all demographic composition data to project a trend from the 2014 population estimate.

5) Provide information for discussions regarding management actions (including TAH) and monitoring plans and intensity.

In the spring of 2019, we classified 1,584 caribou (bulls, cows, yearlings, and calves) on southern Baffin Island. Calf:cow ratios for South Baffin were varied from the lowest ratio of 42 calves:100 cows on Hall Peninsula to the highest ratio of 69 calves:100 cows on Loks Land, suggesting good productivity in the

spring of 2019. All regions combined or otherwise, produced ratios within or above the suggested 30 calves per 100 cow baseline for taiga-wintering populations. However, there is risk associated with using baseline values from taiga-wintering populations to identify population trend in tundra-wintering caribou. The regional variation in calf:cow ratios between relatively close areas highlights the importance of surveying multiple regions to determine trends in productivity.

To effectively monitor and manage the successful recovery of caribou on Baffin Island, there are many additional pieces of information required. These include: 1) The total harvest between the 2014 population estimate and the 2019 spring composition survey (legal and illegal), 2) Multiple year estimates of recruitment (over winter calf survival), 3) Productivity and sex ratio trends for the different sampling areas, and 4) Overall health of caribou within the different survey regions.

Delineation of caribou groups on Baffin Island would allow management and monitoring to occur at smaller scales, specific to group/subpopulations. A Global Positioning System (GPS) telemetry program would greatly increase the effectiveness of composition surveys and could provide the information required to delineate subpopulations/groupings of caribou on Baffin.

# **Table of Contents**

| Introduction                           | 4  |
|--|----|
| Methods                                | 6  |
| Results                                | 8  |
| Discussion                             | 10 |
| Limitations of the Data                | 11 |
| Consultation Progress                  | 11 |
| Management Implications and Next Steps | 12 |
| Support Provided                       | 13 |
| Literature Cited                       | 14 |
|  |    |

#### Introduction

Caribou on Baffin Island are of the barren-ground subspecies, *Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*. This subspecies can be further divided into two separate ecotypes: taiga wintering and tundra wintering. Baffin Island caribou remain on Baffin Island and ancillary Islands year round and are therefore of the tundra wintering ecotype. Tundra wintering caribou generally occur in small groups and vary widely in their migratory behaviour. This can make surveying more difficult as the animals tend to be distributed unevenly across the landscape, and in smaller groups than the taiga wintering ecotypes, particularly when their numbers are low.

There has been limited scientific research conducted on Baffin Island caribou, however, there is a wealth of Inuit Qaujimajatuqangit (IQ) that depicts the long-term population and distributional trends for the region. Due to the lack of quantitative data available, historical population estimates of caribou on the island are largely speculative. Telemetry studies (2008-2011) in North Baffin along with past survey findings, IQ studies (Ferguson, 1993; Ferguson and Gauthier, 1992; Ferguson and Messier, 1997; Ferguson et al 1998), and an island-wide collaring program from the late 80s to early 90s, point to the existence of potential sub-populations on the island (Figure 1). However, further research is required to delineate specific groupings and/or subpopulations across Baffin Island.



Figure 1. Caribou grouping annual range delineation based on telemetry studies from 1987 to 1994 (primarily South Baffin), and 2008 to 2011 (North Baffin). Polygons created utilizing a kernel analysis (See methods) of telemetry point data collected for 107 collars (North=35; Central = 17; South = 55). Excerpt from Campbell et al. 2015. Used to identity survey area during 2015-2019 composition studies.

Local hunters, trappers, and community members began to detect declines in the caribou population on the island in the mid to late 1990s (Jenkins et al 2012; Ferguson, 1993; Ferguson and Gauthier, 1992; Ferguson et al. 1998). In February/March 2014 the Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment (DOE) conducted aerial surveys across Baffin Island, Melville Peninsula and surrounding islands to estimate the abundance and general distribution of caribou. Aerial surveys were conducted in February and March of 2014 using a combined double observer pair and distance sampling method (Campbell et al, 2015). The survey identified the estimated number of caribou within different geographic locations, including North and South Baffin Island, Baffin Island as a whole, Baffin Island and its ancillary islands, and Baffin Island and northern Melville Peninsula. A total of 1,157 Caribou were observed during the survey, 50 caribou in 8 groups in North Baffin, 347 in 104 groups in South Baffin, 557 caribou in 164 groups on Prince Charles Island, and 31 caribou in 7 groups on Melville Peninsula (Campbell et al. 2015). From these results, it was estimated that 315 (95% CI=159-622; SE=109; CV=0.35) caribou were in North Baffin, 2,734 (95% CI=1,777-4,207; SE=607; CV=0.22) caribou in South Baffin (including Foxe Peninsula and Central

Baffin), 1,603 (95% CI=1,158-2,220; SE=250; CV=0.16) caribou on Prince Charles Island, and 220 (95% CI=88-551; SE=101; CV=0.46) caribou within northern Melville Peninsula, yielding a Baffin wide estimate of 4,872 (95% CI=3,462-6,484; SE=712.23; CV=0.15) caribou. Campbell et al. (2015) also re-analyzed results from surveys flown in North Baffin in April 2009, and South Baffin in 2012, and found no statistically significant change in abundance between these and the 2014 surveys.

As a result of the low abundance of caribou on Baffin Island estimated in 2014, an eight-month moratorium was put in place on January 1, 2015. Following this moratorium, a Total Allowable Harvest (TAH) and a non-quota limitation (NQL) of a male-only harvest was implemented by the Nunavut Wildlife Management Board (NWMB) in 2015. The total number of male-only tags allocated to the communities of Baffin Island were 170 in 2015/2016 and 250 in 2016 to present. Allocations of the 250 tags to Baffin communities are controlled by the Qikiqtaaluk Wildlife Board (QWB) and can vary.

Since the 2014 survey the DOE has conducted fall and/or spring aerial composition surveys from 2015-2019 as a means to monitor productivity and relative densities of caribou across Baffin Island. The objectives of these monitoring indices were to:

1) Estimate the overall composition of the subpopulations including the north Baffin grouping, south Baffin grouping, and central Baffin grouping (Figure 1); i.e. what proportion of the population are young bulls, old bulls, cows, yearlings, and calves.

2) Estimate the trajectory of abundance of the three main groupings of the Baffin Island caribou population based on demographic composition. Using spring composition results, determine through a comparison between fall composition results, and where possible, similar tundra-wintering barrenground subpopulations, if an index of calf productivity (measured as calves per 100 cows) suggests an increasing or decreasing population trend.

3) Monitor the proportion of bulls in the population to ensure that the bull only harvest is not reducing bulls to a proportion that could interfere with breeding (rutting) success.

4) Build a database with which to estimate the current population trend through demographic modeling, utilizing all demographic composition data to project a trend from the 2014 population estimate.

5) Provide information for discussions regarding management actions (including TAH) and monitoring plans and intensity.

# Methods

Surveys were conducted in the spring of 2019 (March 27-April 15) on Baffin Island, Nunavut. Weather and logistical constraints limited the extent of surveying to key areas where a greater chance of caribou encounters were suspected based on past telemetry studies, surveys, and IQ in South Baffin for the spring season (Figure 2). Surveys were conducted using a Eurocopter AS350 B2 rotary wing aircraft, and a survey crew consisting of a biologist, two HTO (Hunters and Trappers Organization) appointed observers and a pilot. Study areas were selected based on previous aerial surveys and telemetry programs, and

information gathered from hunters from each of the 12 Baffin communities during consultations conducted in 2012, 2013, 2014, and 2015 (DOE 2013, 2014, 2015a, 2015b; Jenkins and Goorts 2013). Refinement of survey locations was completed based on advice from the HTO observers prior to and during the survey flights. Refined survey study areas were flown through using two to three transects evenly spaced, bisecting riparian habitat, or until a track was sighted. The method mainly relied on tracking groups and/or individual caribou until they were sighted; however, visual sighting methods were used when tracking was either difficult or not possible. Once tracks were sighted, they would be followed until the group was sighted. Once a group was sighted, transects through the study area would be tightened up to 1 to 2 km apart to take advantage of clustering behaviour observed during previous survey and tracking studies where many caribou groups were observed in small geographic clusters during late winter and spring. Once sighted, caribou would be classified into 5 categories; 1) Cow, 2) Calf, 3) Yearling, 4) Mature Bull and 5) Young Bull. We used image stabilizing 14X binoculars to reduce approach distances as much as possible to limit disturbance to animals, however, in the spring of 2019 the binoculars were damaged early in the survey so identifications required closer approach distances to obtain accurate composition data. In cases where groups could not be located due to fuel and/or weather related issues, and where time allowed, tracking was resumed the following day or after refuelling.

## Results

We flew a total of 61 hours in South Baffin from 27 March-15 April 2019. Flights were focused in similar locations to previous spring and fall surveys (Figure 2). We observed a total of 1,584 caribou (bulls, cows, yearlings and calves) (Table 1).

Considering the high number of caribou observed within the south Baffin grouping, we suggest the number of caribou observed is sufficient to address our main objectives. With increased sample effort and spatial coverage, more individuals would have been observed, however the current method of high-grading/target areas with high encounter rate probability has been effective and efficient and we suggest continued use of this method.



Figure 2. Baffin Island Composition Survey flight lines 2019 in the South Baffin survey area. Search areas based on "high grading" historically and recently known areas with seasonally high to moderate densities of caribou. South Baffin survey area is based on Campbell et al. 2015 (Figure 1).

| Year   | 2019   |               |                       |  |                                |                           |                 |           |                  |
|--|--------|---------------|-----------------------|--|--------------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------|-----------|------------------|
| Season   | Spring |               |                       |  |                                |                           |                 |           |                  |
| Location   | North  | Central       | Prince Charles Island | Central Baffin + Prince Charles Island | South (Meta + Hall +Loks Land) | Meta Incognita Penninsula | Hall Penninsula | Loks Land | Hall + Loks Land |
| Calves Observed                                  |        | not completed | not completed         |  | 347                            | 203                       | 71              | 73        | 144              |
| Cows Observed                                    | q      |               |                       |  | 664                            | 388                       | 170             | 106       | 276              |
| Calves/100 Cows                                  |        |               |                       |  | 52                             | 52                        | 42              | 69        | 52               |
| Average Group<br>Calves/100Cows                  |        |               |                       | þ                                      | 62                             | 63                        | 42              | 88        | 61               |
| Yearlings Observed                               | let    |               |                       | not complete                           | 108                            | 69                        | 22              | 17        | 39               |
| Bulls Observed                                   | d E    |               |                       |  | 465                            | 317                       | 116             | 32        | 148              |
| Bulls/100 Cows                                   | 8      |               |                       |  | N/A                            | N/A                       | N/A             | N/A       | N/A              |
| Bull + Cows                                      | not    |               |                       |  | 1129                           | 705                       | 286             | 138       | 424              |
| Adults +   |        |               |                       |  | 1007                           | 774                       | 200             | 155       | 462              |
| Yearlings Observed                               |        |               |                       |  | 1237                           | 114                       | 300             | 155       | 403              |
| Total Observed (Calves,<br>Yearlings and Adults) |        |               |                       |  | 1584                           | 977                       | 379             | 228       | 607              |

#### Discussion

Calf recruitment is an important factor in the assessment of population growth for caribou (Boulanger and Adamczewski 2015). Calf:cow ratios can indicate general trends in abundance population trends which in turn provides important information for effective population monitoring and management. It is important to compare the observed calf:cow ratios to baseline values of similar barrenground caribou populations to determine the population trajectory. There has been little research conducted on tundra-wintering caribou and as a result there is no directly comparable baseline value that exists for either calf:cow ratio or bull:cow ratio for this ecotype. However, we believe until such a baseline is developed for Baffin Island caribou, it is reasonable to use the baselines for taiga wintering barrenground caribou as a guide. Previous studies suggest that calf:cow ratios in barren-ground caribou can be as high 70-90 calves:100 cows at calving, 50-70 calves:100 cows in the fall and 30-50 calves:100 cows following winter (Adamczewski et al. 2009; Tobey 2001; Gunn et al 2005). These same studies further suggest that spring calf/cow ratios in excess of 30 calves per 100 cows represents an increasing population, and anything under that ratio, a decreasing population. There is an inherent amount of risk associated with using baseline values from a different population and therefore these composition baselines, when used with Baffin Island caribou, should be treated with caution.

Surveys were not completed in South Baffin in the fall of 2018 and therefore estimating the overwinter survival compared to fall ratios is not possible. Due to weather and logistical constraints, some areas had less than desired coverage. As a result, the identification of regional variation in calf:cow ratios in the south Baffin survey area is reported as calf:cow ratios for each of Hall Peninsula, Loks Land and ancillary islands, and Meta Incognita Peninsula (Table 1). Ratios are reported in two different ways; 1) as an average calf:cow ratio for all calves and cows in a particular region; 2) an average calf: cow ratio for observed groups.

Spring calf:cow ratios were 52 calves per 100 cows, 42 calves per 100 cows, and 69 calves per 100 cows on Meta Incognita Peninsula, Hall Peninsula, and Loks Land, respectively. Similarly, average group calf:cow ratios were 63 calves per 100 cows, 42 calves per 100 cows, and 88 calves per 100 cows on Meta Incognita Peninsula, Hall Peninsula and Loks Land. Combining Hall Peninsula and Loks Land resulted in a ratio of 52 calves per 100 cows. Combining all results from spring 2019 resulted in a calf:cow ratio of 52 calves per 100 cows. All regions combined or otherwise, produced ratios within or above the suggested 30 calves per 100 cow baseline, which suggests an increasing population in South Baffin. However, there is risk associated with using baseline values from taiga-wintering populations to identify population trend in tundra-wintering populations.

During spring composition surveys in 2018, the calf:cow ratio for South Baffin was 39 calves per 100 cows, which when compared to spring 2019 results, suggests improved calf survival in 2019. In fact, the spring of 2019 had the highest calf:cow ratio in southern Baffin in the past 4 years.

Of particular interest are regional variations in calf:cow ratio on Hall Peninsula. Although being in relatively close proximity (approximately 100 km apart), calf:cow ratios on Hall Peninsula were 42 calves per 100 cows, whereas the ratio was 68 calves per 100 cows on Loks Land. The regional variation becomes more

evident when comparing the average group calf: cow ratio; 42 calves per 100 cows and 88 calves per 100 cows on Loks Land, and Hall Peninsula, respectively. This difference in calf:cow ratios between relatively close areas highlights the importance of surveying multiple regions to determine an overall trend in productivity.

#### Limitations of the data

The calf:cow ratios we report from this study should not be taken out of context and applied to the population across Baffin Island in its entirety. A second abundance survey is needed to verify observed trends and the applicability of the taiga wintering caribou baseline values. To limit seasonal and sampling variability, trend indices require long term data sets and therefore caution should be taken until more years of data have been collected.

Since survey areas are being high graded to locations where the highest concentration of caribou are expected, it is possible that seasonal variation in productivity may be influenced by survey timing and location. Therefore, the total number of caribou observed in 2019 could be skewed by large aggregations of caribou that were missed the previous year. Our ability to determine the best areas to conduct these composition surveys would be greatly improved with information collected using a Global Positioning System (GPS) telemetry program.

Because composition surveys mainly provide demographic proportions and indices of productivity, they are limited in their ability to predict short-term trends, particularly when there are external factors, such as disease or overharvest, which influence mortality of age classes other than calves. Over the longer-term, these surveys can provide a useful index of population trend, offering a tool with which to determine the most effective timing of the more costly abundance estimates.

Given that regional variations in calf:cow ratios were observed over relatively short distances (less than 100 kms), and that some evidence supports different groupings or subpopulations across the island, it would be unwise to manage island-wide populations on trends observed at this scale. Trends observed in South Baffin are likely not reflective of trends in North Baffin (1000 kilometres away). Instead, long-term trends should be used as an index to inform on the necessity of abundance surveys, and influence their frequency and timing. Trend assumptions must be taken with caution as sampling is completed within few, relatively small geographic areas. There are also many other factors, in addition to productivity (calf:cow ratios), that contribute to population growth and decline. In order to accurately predict population growth or decline, it is important to use results from these surveys in conjunction with other data driven indices, such as local knowledge, IQ, and semi-regular reconnaissance and abundance surveys.

#### **Consultation progress**

HTO consultations are being planned for the fall of 2019 to inform HTOs of the results from the 2019 spring composition surveys on Baffin Island. The intent of these discussions is to inform HTOs of yearly variation in calf:cow ratios as an index for calf survival and associated trends.

#### Management implications and next steps

There has been relatively limited research on Baffin Island caribou so there are many areas where additional information could be collected through IQ and scientific studies. One limitation to effective caribou management on Baffin Island is the large spatial extent, greater than 500,000 km<sup>2</sup>, of the island. There has been some indication based on IQ, and supported by early telemetry surveys, that Baffin Island caribou form distinct herds or subpopulations, but this delineation has not been verified. If in fact there are distinct caribou herds on Baffin, survey efforts could more efficiently focus their limited resources and timing windows on smaller spatial and temporal scales, ultimately increasing survey effectiveness and decreasing costs associated with monitoring. Successful delineation of caribou groups on Baffin Island would also allow the use of different management techniques and recommended actions, specific to the group/subpopulation being identified. If the suggested delineations are confirmed, harvesting pressure could be allocated proportionally with higher allocations to populations with greater abundance, providing groups with lower populations some relief from excessive harvesting pressure. Shifting harvest pressure will allow faster recovery of groups with low abundance. The most effective method to delineate subpopulations/groupings on Baffin Island would be to utilize GPS tracking collars. Additionally, GPS tracking of caribou would provide valuable information on seasonal movement patterns and key habitats for behaviours such as calving, to help all stake holders have critical information for land use planning, environmental assessment, and wildlife management processes.

Calf productivity, recruitment (over-winter survival), and adult sex ratios can vary by season, and sampling region. Continued island-wide sampling is essential to determine long-term trends and population trajectory. In the absence of a multi-year satellite collaring program or second abundance estimate, additional composition surveys should be completed to determine the long term trend of Baffin Island caribou. Regular aerial reconnaissance surveys should also be considered as a best practice; however, in the absence of a collaring program these surveys could be excessively expensive, and possibly ineffective.

Barren-ground caribou on Baffin Island have experienced a cyclical pattern of abundance lasting 60-80 years from highs through to the current low. Presently, the population is believed to be at the low cycle with recovery expected to take approximately 30-50 years (Ferguson et al. 1998). Caribou on Baffin Island will likely face different factors during recovery that have not been faced previously, including; climate change, increased industrial development, increased harvest pressure and success due to advances in snowmobile technology and navigation, and the establishment of additional road corridors (Campbell et al 2015). In order to effectively monitor and manage the successful recovery of caribou on Baffin Island, there are many key pieces of information required. These include: 1) The total harvest between the 2014 population estimate and the 2019 spring composition survey (legal and illegal), 2) Multiple year estimates of recruitment (over winter calf survival), 3) Productivity and sex ratio trends for the different sampling areas, and 4) Overall health of caribou within the different survey regions. The results of the past 4 years of composition surveys have been extremely helpful in allowing us to begin to understand the basic population dynamics of the Baffin Island caribou groups, however, much more needs to be done if we are to effectively steer harvest management into recovery.

#### Support provided

Hunters and Trappers Organizations (HTOs) provided valuable local knowledge and locational information that contributed to the success of this survey. A special thanks to volunteer observers Moses Kilabuck, Davidee Qaumariaq, Levi Qaumariaq, Drikus Gissing, and our pilot Daniel Belanger. Amaruq HTO was particularly helpful this year and without their support, we would not have had such high quality HTO observers.

# **Literature Cited**

Boulanger, J. and Adamczewski, J. 2015. Simulations of Harvest and Recovery for the Bathurst Caribou Herd, with Annual Variation. Department of Environment and Natural Resources Government of the Northwest Territories. File Report No. 145. 53pp.

Campbell, M., Goorts, J., Lee, D.S., Boulanger, J. and Pretzlaw, T. 2015. Aerial Abundance Estimates, Seasonal Range Use, and Demographic affiliations of the Barren-Ground Caribou (Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus) on Baffin Island – March 2014. Government of Nunavut Department of Environment Technical Report Series – No: 01-2015. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Iqaluit, NU. 196pp.

Department of Environment (DOE). 2013. Working Together for Baffin Island Caribou. Workshop Report (August 2013). Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Iqaluit, NU. 17pp.

Department of Environment (DOE). 2014. Working Together for Baffin Island Caribou. Workshop Report (November 2014). Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Iqaluit, NU. 34pp.

Department of Environment (DOE). 2015a. Community and Hunter and Trapper Organization Consultations on Baffin Island Caribou (December 2013 - January 2014). Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Iqaluit, NU. 42pp.

Department of Environment (DOE). 2015b. HTO Consultations on Baffin Island Caribou Management Plan. March and April 2015. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Iqaluit, NU. 24pp.

Ferguson, M. A. D. 1993. Working with Inuit to Study the Population Ecology of Baffin Island Caribou. Information North. 8 pp.

Ferguson, M. A. D. and L. Gauthier. 1992. Status and Trends of Rangifer tarandus and Ovibos moschatus Populations in Canada. Rangifer, 12 (3). 127-141.

Ferguson, M. A. D. and F. Messier. 1997. Collection and Analysis of Traditional Ecological Knowledge about a Population of Arctic Tundra Caribou. Arctic. Vol. 50, No. 1. 17-28.

Ferguson, M., Williamson, R. and Messier F. 1998. Inuit Knowledge of Long-Term Changes in a Population of Arctic Tundra Caribou. *Arctic.* **51**(3), 201-219.

Gunn, A., Boulanger, J. and Willams, J. 2005. Calf survival and adult sex ratio in the Bathurst herd of barren-ground caribou 2001-2004. Department of Environment and Natural Resources Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No.163. 99pp.

Jenkins, D. A., J. Goorts and N. Lecomte. 2012. Estimating the Abundance of South Baffin Caribou. Summary Report 2012. Nunavut Department of Environment. 33 pp Jenkins, D., and Goorts, J. 2013. Baffin Island Caribou Consultations, 2012. Consultation Report, Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment, Pond Inlet, NU, 86pp.

Tobey, B. 2001. Caribou Management Report Game Management Unit 13 and 14B. Pages 90-105. In C. Healy, editor. Alaska Department of Fish and Game, Project 3.0. Juneau, Alaska.



<u> ዾdႭჼჼႱჼ ጋσታዾጚኈ</u>

ᠣᡆ᠌ᢀᡃ᠋᠋᠘ᡩᡄᡅᢣᡲᢣᡐᡃᠥ ᠐᠋᠘ᢣ᠋᠉ᢕᢩᠥ

ጋነኈር⊳ኆኯጏ። Χ

᠘᠘᠆᠆᠆᠕᠕᠆᠉

# ለኦተር▷ተዀ: 2018-Γ ∩ኦታ⊂▷< ጋ▷ጋ∿ቦና Δ\_Δ\_ናΓ Γ∿\▷ናበረL⊀ና ላዛሬ b∩LኦႪጋና የb\_Δ\_с∿υσ∿ቦና.

᠕᠆᠋ᡅ᠕᠆ᡁ

- నేరా 2011-Γ, 4
   4
   4
   4
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   5
   6
   6
   6
   6
   6
   7
   6
   7
   6
   7
   6
   7
   8
   8
   8
   7
   8
   8
   8
   7
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   8
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
   9
- $b \Delta c^{b} c^{c} d^{c} 2011 \Gamma$   $b D D d^{c} d^{c} \Delta \Delta d^{c} D^{b} d^{c} 
- $\Delta H \doteq \Delta C = 0^{-5} + 0^{-5$

 $P_{P}^{+}$   $T_{P}^{+}$   $C_{P}^{+}$   $C_{P$ 

- $\Lambda_{Q}$   $\Lambda$
- כאישראלי האדרא אישראי אישראלי - $bn^{5}$ יר  $b^{5}$ ריברי אשראיטראיטראיטרי אינעראראטאיטרי אינער אינעען אינער אינעעעענער אינער אינער אינער אינער אינער אינעערעעגעעע אינעען אינעערעעגע

# Űᡆ᠂ᡃᡃᡅ᠋ᠴ᠘᠆᠋᠋᠈ᡫᠣ᠋᠋᠆

- Pህናሮጭሩ Г የኮጋሬሮ የካር የሚከረጉ የህዝረ የሚከረጉ የሚከላ የሚከርጉ የ የሚከላ የሚከላ የ የሚከላ የሚከላ የ የሚ
- Λ\*ケート
   Δ\*σ\*σ\*\*
   Δ\*σ\*σ\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   Δ\*σ\*σ\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   1994-\*
   Δ\*σ\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   1994-\*
   Δ\*σ\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   1994-\*
   Δ\*σ\*\*
   CΔL\*\*
   Δ\*
   Δ\*

- $\Lambda^{+}$ ບ/" 'bơ=55° Δ\_Δ<51° C+44%<<br/>  $\Delta^{+}$ 0°  $\Delta^{+}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{+}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{+}$ 5°  $\Delta^{+}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/>  $\Delta^{-}$ 5°<br/

#### ᠋ᠫᢣ᠋᠋ᡪᢞ᠋ᢦ᠊ᠲᡃ

- $7^{+}$   $7^$

- Putcut to be a subset of the set of the s

#### ᡏᢕᢣᡃᠺᡶ᠙᠆ᢕᠺ

•  $4 \ll n \subset h^{b} d'$   $\dot{L}^{e} a = 4 2 \subset d' > b' < d > c' < d > c$ 



⊲⊳∟‹∩≻σ∾ٺ∿⊃ م∆ف∿۲⊀‹

∟م\_≫ ל≪∟∿ل ᡏᡩᢕᡄᡅᢣᡃᡆ 

> ۲۵٬ ۲۵۰ ᡏᡩᡅᡄ᠕ᡷᢂ

ح۵۵٬ خ Dag Jelabd, JJ&, JOADAD

⊲ĽL

ڹ∘ ÷خ∘٦  $b \cap C \triangleright \mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{A}$ 

LA 30, 2019



٩٥- <sup>٢</sup>٣٠ م٥م ٣٠/ ٢٠

「ハックークト つきつゃし しくいうしゃ (Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus) Cレイタイト ᡃᠣ᠋᠋ᠴᢩ᠉᠆᠕ᡩᡄᢂᡷᢑ᠋ᢩ᠘ᠰ ᢄ᠕᠂ᠳᠣ᠋ Γ<sup>ϧ</sup>νριηγΓγι ζρ9⊲ Σρ2γι ᢂ᠋ᡔᢧ᠌᠌᠌᠌ᢄᡱᢑᡬ᠆ᡄ᠋ᢆᠧ᠋᠁ 276 000–∿ר°טֹב⊳∿רע 1994 136.608-∿רשלרא⊳כשטרש 2011-ר. כ∆בשליט 2011-טב⊳שריטע. ᠂ᡃ᠋ᡰ᠋ᢄᡔᡄᢂ᠋᠉᠆᠘ᢀ 2013-Г ⊲ĽL 2016-Г مےمحمیہاد>،۲  $\Gamma^{\nu}$ ሥራ የሚገራ የአንግ የሚገራ የሚያስት በ የሚያስት የሚያስት የሚያስት የሚያስት በ  $\Delta \Box \Delta^{+} \subset \mathcal{D}^{+} \mathcal{D}^{+$ ⊲H∆⊲٢٢▷٢ )•)\*٢°-σ• ⊲٤ b\*٢°-ΰ\*υσ Δ\_∆ς٢٢ )•)\*٢°-σ• (▷•d٢•५ς• ⊲٤) Lorillard– $\Gamma$ ).

500 500

2



3

 $\dot{\forall}\sigma$  2018-F PDiG^r ibP21iCPiDP, AccPiDPiD ADAcifiD,

CdჾჽჇႺႦჾႦჂჿ ႦჾႭႦჾჂ ႠჾჽႦჽჾႠႦჼ 48,977 (SE = 2600.9; CV = 0.053)

 $4^{L}$  b  $h^{c}$   $h^{c}$   $\Delta^{c}$   $\Delta^{c}$   $\Gamma^{b}$  b  $h^{b}$   $h^{c}$   $h^{$ 

<sup>;</sup>۵۵۷-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ، ۲۲-۲۰ ᠋᠂ᡃ᠋ᡰᢂ᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆  $P < \dot{C}$ ᠕᠗ᠳ᠘ᢂ᠈ᡆ ᠂᠔᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡥᢕ᠋᠋᠋ᠴ᠖᠂ᡬᡃᢛ᠋ᡗᢛᢕᠳ᠘ᠴ 2011-ך  $P_{201}^{\circ}$  אםיס רי יש אלש כארי בירי. ϳϧϞϽϘϤʹϧϷϘϣϧϲͺͺϘͼϤϒͺͺϽͽϽϘϲͺͺʹϧͺͺϿͼϨϨϫϳͺ;ͺͽϲϧϫϥϫ 

NFM 2011-F Cdb5D00C D6b>0 2638.0: CV = 0.05) کرر⊳∿۲۰۲ کیک ۲۰۵ (SE = 3250.5: CV = 0.048)  $\Delta \Box \Delta C^{4}\Gamma$   $D^{5}\Box \Delta^{4} \Delta \Box C^{5}h$ .  $d^{5}A^{5}\Box \Delta^{4}CD^{5}h$ .  $\Gamma^{b} \Box^{c} \Box^{c$ 80,705-J( (SE -3724.3; CV = 0.046). Pいっていくて くいやくしんしょうしつし ۲۵۰ مانه ۲۵۰ کرد ۲۹۵۰ مانه ۲۵ ᠘᠆᠆᠘ᢕ᠈  $b_0 \Delta C^{t} U \sigma^{t} \Gamma^{c}$ 「もしった」の「しょう」、マイントでした。 インシート (SE = 5199.0: CV = 0.049) 136.608-J( (SE = 6603.3; CV = 0.048) Δωση Δυδαή Δυσδαή Δυδαή Δ  $\Gamma^{\nu}$ ᢂ᠋᠈ᡔᡃᡆ᠋᠂᠋ᠳᢐ ⊲ժ⁰Ծ∿სԾ. ᠈᠘ᢣ᠋ᢇ᠙ᠫ᠘᠘ ᠂ᡣ᠕᠕᠆ᡐ᠘᠘᠉᠆ᡐ᠘ ᢂ᠆᠖᠘᠆᠙ᡩ᠖᠘᠘ ⊲₀∽⊃⊘ر ᢄ᠆᠘᠆ᡐᡩ᠖᠘ ᠕ᢣ᠈ᢙᡧᡃᠺ Ϲ⋼୰⊳୰ͽϹϷϞͼ ⊳יֿ∠יםיס״רי.  $\Delta \Delta \Phi C P^{-}$   $D \Delta P^{+}$   $\sigma \Phi C P^{-}$ 

4
## Abundance Trends of the Beverly Mainland Migratory Subpopulation of Barren-Ground Caribou (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*): June 2011 – June 2018

## **FILE REPORT**

Government of Nunavut Department of Environment Technical Report Series – No: 01-2018

> Mitch Campbell Department of Environment, Arviat, NU

David S. Lee Nunavut Tunngavik Inc., Ottawa, ON

&

John Boulanger Integrated Ecological Research, Nelson, BC

#### 1 November 2019



## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The Beverly barren-ground caribou (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*) herd migrates annually into Nunavut from winter ranges in northern Saskatchewan and the southeastern Northwest Territories. Abundance estimates suggest that the herd has declined from an estimated 276 000 individuals in 1994 to approximately 136,608 animals in 2011. Since 2011, reconnaissance surveys conducted in 2013 and 2016 indicated further declines in relative densities of Beverly caribou. The results of these monitoring efforts provided impetus for an updated estimate of the Beverly subpopulation abundance in 2018. A general eastward shift in the Beverly herd's calving distribution towards the Adelaide Peninsula was also detected. While the Adelaide Peninsula is also used by the Ahiak subpopulation, analysis of historical collar data demonstrated that the Beverly herd showed a greater affinity for the area than the Ahiak or other NEM herds (Wager Bay and Lorillard).

In June 2018, we estimated the abundance of the Beverly barren-ground caribou herd based on the estimated numbers of breeding and non-breeding female barren-ground caribou within the herd's annual concentrated calving area (ACCA). The Beverly ACCA extends from the Queen Maud Gulf coastline to the eastern shores of Chantrey Inlet. We further re-assessed our 2011 abundance estimate to include the Adelaide Peninsula based on updated information gathered from collared Beverly caribou movements between 2011 and 2018.

We conducted the June 2011 and 2018 abundance surveys in five main stages, including a collar reconnaissance, Reconnaissance survey, abundance survey, calving ground composition survey, and fall composition survey. We used a systematic aerial transect visual survey technique for reconnaissance surveys to stratify the survey area by caribou density. Following reconnaissance, we flew a stratified systematic aerial transect visual survey to estimate the number of adult and yearling female and breeding female caribou within the Beverly ACCA. Our survey protocol employed a dependant

double observer pair method, developed during the 2011 abundance survey, and survey effort focused on estimating the number of adult and yearling caribou during peak calving. Additionally, we conducted composition surveys within all abundance survey strata to estimate the proportion of breeding and non-breeding females in each stratum. To obtain estimates of females, breeding females, males, and overall adult and yearling caribou within the the survey area, the estimated number of adult caribou (≥1 year-old) for each survey stratum were multiplied by the sex and age class proportions of that stratum as estimated during composition surveys. Finally, whole herd estimates were extrapolated using sex ratios, quantified during fall composition studies.

The June 2018 abundance survey, including the Adelaide Peninsula, yielded a breeding female estimate of 48,977 (SE = 2600.9; CV = 0.053) and a total female estimate of 61,070 (SE = 2887.8; CV = 0.047). The extrapolated June 2018 whole herd estimate, based on the proportion of females within the herd, was 103,372 (SE = 5109.3; CV = 0.049).

Following an in-depth analysis of collar movement data, we reanalyzed June 2011 results to include the Adelaide Peninsula as an abundance stratum based on new findings suggesting the Beverly subpopulation from 2011 through 2018, showed a greater affiliation to the Adelaide Peninsula than the NEM caribou subpopulations. The reanalysis of the June 2011 results showed a change in the breeding female estimated abundance from 52,834 (SE = 2638.0; CV = 0.05) not including the Adelaide Peninsula, to 67,414 (SE = 3250.5; CV = 0.048) when the Adelaide Peninsula was included. Similarly, the estimate of adult females changed from 62,620 (SE = 2936.3; CV = 0.047) to 80,705 (SE = 3724.3; CV = 0.046). The extrapolated herd size using the proportion of females quantified using fall composition studies, changed from 105,995 (SE = 5199.0; CV = 0.049) to 136,608 (SE = 6603.3; CV = 0.048) with the inclusion of the Adelaide Peninsula. Our June 2018 estimate and revised 2011 estimate suggest an annual rate of decline from June 2011 to June 2018 of between 4 and 5%. We

performed t-tests for the significance of the observed decline. The decline in females, the most precise metric of change from our survey method, proved statistically significant, confirming a continued decline in the Beverly subpopulation.

## ABSTRACT.

The Beverly barren-ground caribou herd migrates annually from winter ranges in northern Saskatchewan and the southeastern Northwest Territories. Abundance estimates suggest that the herd has declined from an estimated 276 000 individuals in 1994 to approximately 124 000 animals in 2011 (but note that we have provided a reanalysis of the survey and revised estimate herein). Since 2011, reconnaissance surveys conducted in 2013 and 2016 indicated further declines in relative densities, and a general shift in the calving distribution east toward the Adelaide Peninsula. These monitoring efforts provided impetus for an updated estimate of the Beverly subpopulations abundance. In June 2018, we estimated the abundance of the Beverly barren-ground caribou herd based on the estimated numbers of breeding and nonbreeding female barren-ground caribou within the herd's annual concentrated calving area (ACCA). The Beverly ACCA extends from the Queen Maud Gulf coastline to the eastern shores of Chantrey Inlet. We further re-assessed our 2011 abundance estimate to include the Adelaide Peninsula based on updated information gathered from collared Beverly caribou movements between 2011 and 2018.

We conducted the June 2011 and 2018 abundance surveys in five main stages including a collar reconnaissance, Reconnaissance survey, abundance survey, calving ground composition survey, and fall composition survey. We used a systematic aerial transect visual survey technique for reconnaissance surveys to stratify the survey area by caribou density. Following reconnaissance, we flew a stratified systematic aerial transect visual survey to estimate the number of adult and yearling female and breeding female caribou within the Beverly ACCA. Our survey protocol employed a dependant double observer pair method, developed during the 2011 abundance survey, and survey effort focused on estimating the number of adult and yearling caribou during peak calving. Additionally, we conducted composition surveys within all abundance survey strata to estimate the proportion of breeding and non-bredding females in each stratum. To obtain estimates of females, breeding females, males, and overall adult

and yearling caribou within the the survey area, the estimated number of adult caribou (1+ year old) for each survey stratum was multiplied by the sex and age class proportions of that stratum that were estimated with the composition surveys. Finally, whole herd estamitas were extrapolated using sex ratios quantified during fall composition studies.

The June 2018 abundance survey, including the Adelaide Peninsula, yielded a breeding female estimate of 48,977 (SE = 2600.9; CV = 0.053) and a total female estimate of 61,070 (SE = 2887.8; CV = 0.047). The extrapolated June 2018 whole herd estimate based on the proportion of females within the herd was 103,372 (SE = 5109.3; CV = 0.049).

Following an in-depth analysis of collar movement data, we reanalyzed June 2011 results to include the Adelaide Peninsula as an abundance stratum based on new findings suggesting the Beverly subpopulation from 2011 through 2018, showed a greater affiliation to the Adelaide Peninsula then the NEM caribou subpopulations. The reanalysis of the June 2011 results showed a change in the breeding female estimate from 52,834 (SE = 2638.0; CV = 0.05) not including the Adelaide Peninsula, to 67,414 (SE = 3250.5; CV = 0.048) when the Adelaide Peninsula was included. Similarly, the estimate of adult females changed from 62,620 (SE = 2936.3; CV = 0.047) to 80,705 (SE = 3724.3; CV = 0.046). The extrapolated herd size using the proportion of females quantified using fall composition studies, changed from 105,995 (SE = 5199.0; CV = 0.049) to 136,608 (SE = 6603.3; CV = 0.048) with the inclusion of the Adelaide Peninsula. Our June 2018 estimate and revised 2011 estimate suggests an annual rate of decline from June 2011 to June 2018 of between 4 and 5%. We performed t-tests for the significance of the observed decline. The decline in females, the most precise metric of change from our survey method, proved statistically significant.

*Key words:* Calving ground visual survey, Caribou calving ground, Kitikmeot region, Double observer pair method, Barren-ground caribou, Beverly Subpopulation, Ahiak subpopulation, Northeast Mainland, Queen Maud Gulf, Adelaide Penninsula, Nunavut, *Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*, abundance, population survey, decline.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS.

| 1.0 INTRODUCTION18  |
|---|
| 2.0 STUDY AREA26  |
| 2.1 QUEEN MAUD GULF LOWLAND ECOREGION27                             |
| 2.2 CHANTREY INLET LOWLAND ECOREGION                                |
| 3.0 METHODS   |
| 3.1 RECONNAISSANCE AND ABUNDANCE SURVEYS                            |
| 3.1.1 Collar Reconnaissance   |
| 3.1.2 Reconnaissance Survey   |
| 3.1.3 Abundance Survey  |
| 3.2 DEPENDENT DOUBLE OBSERVER PAIR VISUAL METHOD41                  |
| 3.2.1 Analysis methods42  |
| 3.2.2 Modelling of sighting probability variation                   |
| 3.3 COMPOSITION SURVEYS – CALVING46                                 |
| 3.4 ESTIMATES OF BREEDING FEMALES, ADULT FEMALES, AND ADULTS.<br>47 |
| 3.5 FALL COMPOSITION SURVEY – WHOLE HERD ESTIMATE49                 |
| 3.6 AERIAL WILDLIFE SURVEY – OBSERVATION COLLECTOR                  |
| 3.7 TELEMETRY SPATIAL ANALYSIS (2011 TO 2018)55                     |
| 3.8 MOVEMENT ANALYSIS   |

| 3.9 ANALYSIS OF TREND FROM RECONNAISSANCE SURVEY DATA60 |   |  |  |  |
|---|---|--|--|--|
| 4.0 F   | RESULTS & DISCUSSION61  |  |  |  |
| 4.1 SP  | ATIAL ANALYSIS OF COLLAR DATA61   |  |  |  |
| 4.2 AN  | IALYSIS OF FIDELITY OF CARIBOU TO CALVING AREAS USING                   |  |  |  |
| CC  | OLLAR DATA68  |  |  |  |
| 4.2.1   | Beverly, Bathurst, and Northeast Mainland Calving Affiliations68        |  |  |  |
| 4.2.2   | Bathurst caribou movements and fidelity75                               |  |  |  |
| 4.2.3   | Adelaide Peninsula Affiliations75                                       |  |  |  |
| 4.3 SU  | IMMARY OF TELEMETRY ANALYSES76  |  |  |  |
| 4.4 AE  | BUNDANCE ESTIMATES81  |  |  |  |
| 4.4.1   | Dependent Double Observer Pair  |  |  |  |
| 4.4.2   | June Composition survey97   |  |  |  |
| 4.4.3   | Fall Composition Survey103  |  |  |  |
| 4.4.4   | Extrapolated herd estimates107  |  |  |  |
| 4.4.5   | Comparison between survey years (2011 & 2018)108                        |  |  |  |
| 4.4.5   | Reconnaissance survey analysis of caribou utilizing the Queen Maud Gulf |  |  |  |
|   | and Adelaide Peninsula Calving area120                                  |  |  |  |
| 5.0 C   | ONCLUSIONS 128 -  |  |  |  |
| 5.1 TH  | E BEVERLY CARIBOU JUNE 2018 ABUNDANCE SURVEY 128 -                      |  |  |  |
| 5.2 CC  | OMPARISON OF 2011 AND 2018 ESTIMATES 128 -                              |  |  |  |
| 5.3 SP<br>12  | ATIAL ANALYSIS OF COLLAR AND CALVING AREA AFFILIATIONS<br>9 -           |  |  |  |
| 5.3.1   | BATHURST OVERLAP 130 -  |  |  |  |

| 6.0 | ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | 132 - |
|-----|------------------|-------|
| 70  | LITERATURE CITED | 134   |

### LIST OF FIGURES

| Figure 1. Mainland barren-ground caribou distribution based on local observations and studies from     | n  |
|--|----|
| the early 1900s (after Banfield, 1951)1  | 9  |
| Figure 2. The annual range and concentrated calving area of the Beverly barren-ground caribou          |    |
| subpopulation based on kernel analysis analysis of telemetry data between 2011 and 2018                |    |
| (Modified from Nagy and Campbell, 2012)  | 24 |
| Figure 3. The June 2018 Beverly calving ground survey extents and annual core calving area. Core       |    |
| calving area based on a kernel analysis of telemetry data between 2011 and 2018. Calving extent        | s  |
| based on the 95% utilization distribution  | 25 |
| Figure 4. Ecozones of the Beverly barren-ground caribou subpopulations annual range extents and        |    |
| annual concentrated calving areas (ACCA) (Wiken, 1986, Ecological Stratification Working               |    |
| Group 1996, Campbell et al. 2014).   | 30 |
| Figure 5. Ecoregions of the Beverly barren-ground caribou subpopulations annual range extents and      | d  |
| annual concentrated calving areas (ACCA) (Wiken, 1986, Ecological Stratification Working               |    |
| Group 1996, Campbell et al. 2014).   | 31 |
| Figure 6. Schematic diagram of aircraft configuration for strip width sampling (Norton-Griffiths,      |    |
| 1978). W is marked out on the tarmac, and the lines of sight $a' - a - A$ and $b' - b - B$ established | I. |
| The streamers are attached to the struts at a and b, and a' and b' are the window marks                | 32 |
| Figure 7. Observer position for the double observer method employed on this survey. The secondar       | y  |
| observer calls caribou not seen by the primary observer after the caribou have passed the main         |    |
| field of vision of the primary observer. The small hand on a clock is used to reference relative       |    |
| locations of caribou groups (e.g. "Caribou group at 3 o'clock" would suggest a caribou group 90        | 0  |
| to the right of the aircrafts longitudinal axis.)  | 37 |
| Figure 8. Movement rates of Qamanirjuaq caribou during the June 2017 calving ground survey,            |    |
| shown by way of example to illustrate the identification of peak calving periods based on              |    |
| movement rates. The red line (cow movement rate of 5 km/day) indicates movement rates                  |    |
| consistent with the beginning of peak calving (bright red bars) (Boulanger et al. 2018)                | 39 |
| Figure 9. Reconnaissance transects and transect stations of the Beverly 2018 calving ground            |    |
| abundance survey. Transects placed to cover the known extents of female caribou based on real          | -  |
| time observations of the Beverly subpopulation of barren ground caribou4                               | 10 |
| Figure 10. Conceptual diagram of how the probability of both observers not sighting a caribou          |    |
| group is estimated, and how the probability that at least one of the observers sees the caribou        |    |
| group (p*) is estimated. The green boxes correspond to outcomes where caribou are seen and th          | e  |
| red box corresponds to both observers missing a caribou group  | 15 |
|  |    |

- Figure 14. An example of the spatial review of collars. The black cross indicates the capture location, and the brown squares the track of a single collared caribou. Note the light red polygon indicates the Bathurst spring range, the light blue polygon indicating the Beverly spring range, and the light green polygon indicating Ahiak spring range (Campbell et al. 2014). This caribou was captured in the Beverly spring range, and calved in the Beverly calving ACCA, so was included in this analysis as a Beverly caribou.
- Figure 15. Telemetry walk lines for the Beverly, Bathurst, and NEM subpopulations for the 2017 and 2018 calving periods. Note: Black lines represent Beverly collared caribou cows, Purple lines the NEM, and red lines the Bathurst subpopulation. Dotted lines indicate 2017 movements, and solid lines, 2018. Note that though there is mixing, the Beverly collars dominate the Beverly ACCA. 64

- Figure 19.Polygons defining calving ground areas for collar analysis (ADP = Adelaide Peninsula,<br/>BATH = Bathurst, BEV = Beverly, BNE = Bluenose East, BNW = Bluenose West, LOR =
  - Lorillard, NEM = Ahiak and mixed, WB = Wager Bay).....70

| shown between the three main areas along with sample sizes of movement events and confidence<br>limits on predictions. Estimates for the NEM are shown for Baker Lake/GN collars and<br>Beverly/GNWT collars. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide<br>Peninsula, combined   | Figure 21.   | A graphical representation of multi-state model results. Movement probabilities are         |  |  |  |  |  |
|---|--|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| limits on predictions. Estimates for the NEM are shown for Baker Lake/GN collars and         Beverly/GNWT collars. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide         Peninsula, combined.       80         Figure 22. A simplified version of Figure 22 that shows only the GN collar results for the NEM. The         Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula combined.       80         Figure 23. Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the       80         Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km       segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019).         83       Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84         Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period.       85         Figure 26. The June 2018 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance survey strata, transects, and observed group sizes. Eastern most observations represent the bordering Ahiak subpopulation.       87         Figure 27. Frequencies of observation by group size as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).       92         Figure 28. Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a  | shown b  | between the three main areas along with sample sizes of movement events and confidence      |  |  |  |  |  |
| Beverly/GNWT collars. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide       80         Figure 22. A simplified version of Figure 22 that shows only the GN collar results for the NEM. The       80         Figure 23. Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the       80         Figure 23. Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the       80         Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km       80         Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for       81         Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line       85         Figure 25. Movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period  | limits on predictions. Estimates for the NEM are shown for Baker Lake/GN collars and |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Peninsula, combined.       80         Figure 22. A simplified version of Figure 22 that shows only the GN collar results for the NEM. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula combined.       80         Figure 23. Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019).       83         Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019).       83         Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period.       85         Figure 26. The June 2018 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance survey strata, transects, and observed group sizes. Eastern most observations represent the bordering Ahiak subpopulation.       87         Figure 27. Frequencies of observation by group size as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).       92         Figure 28. Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).       92         Figure 29. Predicted dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group size, snow cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, Table 14. Each point represents an observation and it's associated double o | Beverly/GNWT collars. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide   |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 22. A simplified version of Figure 22 that shows only the GN collar results for the NEM. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula combined</li></ul>  | Peninsu  | la, combined  |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula combined</li></ul>  | Figure 22.   | A simplified version of Figure 22 that shows only the GN collar results for the NEM. The    |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 23. Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019). 83</li> <li>Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019). 83</li> <li>Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84</li> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>   | Beverly  | strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula combined                         |  |  |  |  |  |
| Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019).         83         Figure 24.       Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84         Figure 25.       Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period   | Figure 23.   | Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the          |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019). 83</li> <li>Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84</li> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>  | Beverly  | 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km             |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>2019). 83</li> <li>Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84</li> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>  | segment  | t for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84</li> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>   | 2019).   | 83  |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84</li> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>  | Figure 24.   | Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018       |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84</li> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>   | survey.  | Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for              |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period</li></ul>   | greater  | visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019) 84      |  |  |  |  |  |
| represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period   | Figure 25.   | Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line             |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 26. The June 2018 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance survey strata, transects, and observed group sizes. Eastern most observations represent the bordering Ahiak subpopulation</li></ul>  | represe  | nts a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period              |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>strata, transects, and observed group sizes. Eastern most observations represent the bordering Ahiak subpopulation</li></ul>   | Figure 26.   | The June 2018 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance survey             |  |  |  |  |  |
| Ahiak subpopulation   | strata, t  | ransects, and observed group sizes. Eastern most observations represent the bordering       |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 27. Frequencies of observation by group size as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).</li> <li>92</li> <li>Figure 28. Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).</li> <li>92</li> <li>Figure 29. Predicted dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group size, snow cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, Table 14. Each point represents an observation and it's associated double observer probability.</li> </ul>  | Ahiak s  | ubpopulation  |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>F=Front, R=Rear).</li> <li>92</li> <li>Figure 28. Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).</li> <li>92</li> <li>Figure 29. Predicted dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group size, snow cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, Table 14. Each point represents an observation and it's associated double observer probability.</li> </ul>   | Figure 27.   | Frequencies of observation by group size as a function of observation type (B=Both,         |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>Figure 28. Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear)</li></ul>   | F=Fron   | t, R=Rear)  |  |  |  |  |  |
| <ul> <li>(B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear)</li></ul>  | Figure 28.   | Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a function of observation type           |  |  |  |  |  |
| Figure 29. Predicted dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group size, snow cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, Table 14. Each point represents an observation and it's associated double observer probability  | (B=Both  | n, F=Front, R=Rear)   |  |  |  |  |  |
| size, snow cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, Table 14. Each point represents an observation<br>and it's associated double observer probability   | Figure 29.   | Predicted dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group        |  |  |  |  |  |
| and it's associated double observer probability   | size, sno  | w cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, Table 14. Each point represents an observation       |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1 v   | and it's   | associated double observer probability  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Figure 30. Predicted single and dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of  | Figure 30.   | Predicted single and dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of   |  |  |  |  |  |
| group size, observer pair, cloud cover, and snow cover95  | group si   | ize, observer pair, cloud cover, and snow cover   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Figure 31. The Beverly June 2018 Composition survey flight paths with pie charts depicting  | Figure 31.   | The Beverly June 2018 Composition survey flight paths with pie charts depicting             |  |  |  |  |  |
| composition classes from each group sampled98   | composi  | ition classes from each group sampled98   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Figure 32. Fall composition flight tracks flown between the 22 and 28 of October, 2011 for the  | Figure 32.   | Fall composition flight tracks flown between the 22 and 28 of October, 2011 for the         |  |  |  |  |  |
| Beverly subpopulation fall composition survey104  | Beverly  | subpopulation fall composition survey104  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Figure 33. Composition flight tracks and observations of barren-ground caribou during the Beverly   | Figure 33.   | Composition flight tracks and observations of barren-ground caribou during the Beverly      |  |  |  |  |  |
| fall composition survey conducted from 25 to 29 October, 2011   |  |   |  |  |  |  |  |

- Figure 36. Comparison of extrapolated herd size estimates from June 2011 and 2018 surveys of the Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou subpopulation, for estimates derived from the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG, left) and Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula together (QMG + AP, right) and extrapolated based on the number of breeding females calculated from an assumed pregnancy rate (top) and based on the total number of breeding females (bottom). .... 117
- Figure 37. A comparison of relative densities of Beverly caribou on their calving grounds. Extent of transects each year is delinated by a grey border. Data based on observations of caribou made during the 2011, 2013, 2016, and 2018 Beverly caribou June reconnaissance surveys. Note a general shift of breeding females (Red and Green) to the eastern extents of the survey study area. 122
- Figure 39. Annual collar locations for mid-June (red dots) and migration paths (pink, green, blue, and yellow lines) for mid-May through mid-June for different years between 2011 and 2018. The Bathurst herd is included from 2015-2018. Note the change in migration routes between some years. 124

#### LIST OF TABLES

- Table 4.Collars deployed on adult female barren-ground caribou of the Beverly, Bathurst, and<br/>Northeast Mainland (Ahiak, Lorillard, and Wgger Bay) subpopulations, between 2011 and 2018.63
- Table 6.
   Sample sizes of collared caribou by original collar location and yearly calving grounds .... 73

- Table 11. Strata identification and dimensions for 2018 Beverly survey. Strata effort for the abundance phase was defined based on the allocation of remaining survey resources, survey Table 12. Beverly June 2018 caribou abundance survey estimates of density, and abundance using Table 13. Summary for pooled pairs. Naive single sighting probabilities (p1x=1-rear frequency / Table 14. Dependent double observer pair model selection results. Sample size adjusted Akaike Information Criterion (AICc), the difference in AICc between the most supported model for each model ( $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub>), AIC<sub>c</sub> weight (w<sub>i</sub>), number of model parameters (K) and deviance is given. Results suggest that group size, observer pairs, cloud, and snow cover affected sightability the most. .....93 Table 15. Double observer abundance estimates from Model 1 (Table 14) for each strata showing the number of caribou sighted (Counted) and the abundance estimate derived for each strata (N), with the Standard Error (SE), Confidence Intervals (CI), and Coefficient of Variation (CV)......96 Table 16. Summary of observations made during the Beverly June 2018 caribou composition survey. Values indicate total number of caribou classified within each breeding and age/sex Table 17. Estimated proportion of breeding females (breeding females/total caribou classified), and adult females (breeding+non-breeding females/total caribou classified). Standard errors (SE) and Table 18. Final estimates of breeding females in each abundance stratum from the 2018 population survey of the Beverly subpopulation of barren-ground caribou showing abundance estimates (N), Coefficients of Variation (CV), Standard Error (SE), and Confidence Interval (CI)...... 101 Table 19. Final estimates of adult females in each abundance stratum from the 2018 population survey of the Beverly subpopulation of barren-ground caribou showing abundance estimates (N), Coefficients of Variation (CV), Standard Error (SE), and Confidence Interval (CI)......102 Table 20. Beverly 2011 fall composition survey sampling effort and summary statistics......105 Table 21. Estimates of extrapolated herd size from the 2018 survey, using both adult female and breeding female estimators. In this study, we relied upon adult female estimates as they have proven to be more the most reliable than estimates derived using the number of breeding females. 107 Table 22. Estimates of breeding females for the June 2011 Beverly caribou subpopulation abundance survey when the Adelaide Peninsula (ADP) strata (ADP-N (north) and ADP-S (south)) are included with the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) strata in the final estimate. (HD = high density,
  - LA = low density A, MA = medium density A, MB = medium density B, MC = medium density C). 113

- Table 23. Estimates of *adult females* for the June 2011 Beverly caribou subpopulation abundance survey when the Adelaide Peninsula (ADP) strata (ADP-N (north) and ADP-S (south)) are included with the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) strata in the final estimate. (HD = high density, LA = low density A, MA = medium density A, MB = medium density B, MC = medium density C).114
- Table 24.
   Summary of the estimates of adult and breeding females in 2011 and 2018 Queen Maud

   Gulf (QMG) and Adelaide Peninsula (ADP) stratum. T-statistics were used to test the difference

   between the 2018 and accompanying 2011 estimates and in both cases the difference is significant

   (p<0.001).</td>

   115
- Table 26.Estimates of gross rate of change and t-tests for differences of abundance estimates for<br/>Beverly caribou in the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) and Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula<br/>together (QMG+ADP) between 2011 and 2018, based on abundance estimates derived from the<br/>proportion of breeding females and proportion of total adult females, as listed in Table 25...... 118
- Table 27.Estimates of rate of change from 2011 to 2018 for the Queen Maud Gulf only (QMG) and<br/>Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula together (QMG + ADP). Note that all treatment types<br/>indicate a decline between survey periods.119
- - set. 126

## **1.0 INTRODUCTION**

Following the last glacial period, caribou (*Rangifer tarandus*) in North America recolonized their range from several refugia, resulting in the emergence of multiple ecotypes (Yannic et al., 2014). Although Inuit have relied on several caribou subpopulations and ecotypes for survival over centuries, the first written reference to barren-ground caribou was likely that of Martin Frobisher in 1576 (Banfield, 1951). Hearne recorded the earliest detailed account of migratory behavior, distribution and movements, and the use of caribou by subsistence harvesters, in 1795 (Banfield, 1951). Early reports and interviews with residents, however, yielded little insight into the dynamic nature and distributions of barren-ground caribou (*Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus*) subpopulations west of Hudson Bay **(Figure 1)**.

The mid 1900s through to the late 1980s saw an increase in demographic studies of barren-ground caribou herds (Calef, 1979). Eight major barren-ground caribou herds were identified within the then Northwest Territories (NWT), now the NWT and Nunavut (NU), during this period. Together these herds likely exceeded 600,000 caribou (Calef, 1979). Work during this period identified subpopulations including the Melville Peninsula, Wager Bay, and Bluenose herds (then thought to be increasing). Also included were the Bathurst, Beverly and Porcupine herds (then thought to be stable), and the Qamanirjuaq and Baffin Island herds (then thought to be declining) (Calef, 1979; Heard and Jackson, 1990; Thomas, 1969; Rippin, 1971; Moshenko, 1974; Gunn and Decker, 1982; Stephenson et al., 1984; Gunn, 1984; Heard, 1982; Gunn and Sutherland, 1997; Williams and Heard, 1990; Williams et al., 1989; Thomas and Kiliaan, 1985; Thomas and Barry, 1990).

Our study focuses on one of these subpopulations, the Beverly, which migrates annually into Nunavut from winter ranges in northern Saskatchewan and the southeastern Northwest Territories. Abundance estimates suggest that the herd has declined from an estimated 276 000 individuals in 1994 to approximately 136,608 animals in 2011 (estimate revised in this report from Campbell et al. 2012). Since 2011, reconnaissance surveys conducted in 2013 and 2016 indicated further declines in relative densities, and a general shift in the calving distribution east toward the Adelaide Peninsula.



## **Figure 1.** Mainland barren-ground caribou distribution based on local observations and studies from the early 1900s (after Banfield, 1951).

The survey history of the Beverly herd has been irregular, and complicated in some ways by apparent distributional shifts of the herd. For example, a June 2007 calving ground survey found too few breeding females on the "traditional" Beverly calving area near Beverly and Garry lakes (175 observed on transect; relative density of 0.40 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>) to conduct a photo-survey (Johnson et al., 2008). In the following years, the GNWT continued to observe lower densities of caribou during reconnaissance surveys flown over the same area in June 2008, 2009 and 2010 (90 - 100 caribou observed on transect in June 2010; relative density of 0.20 caribou/km<sup>2</sup>, unpublished GNWT data). At the time, these results suggested a severe decline in the Beverly subpopulation. However, despite all indications from reconnaissance surveys up to June 2010 suggesting a population crash with the threat of extirpation, local knowledge and an assessment of collar movements over the same period suggested another possible reason for the decline. Collar relocations suggested a shift in concentrated calving of the Beverly herd some 200 to 250 km north of their previous "traditional" annual concentrated calving area (ACCA) to the western Queen Maud Gulf Lowlands (QMGL) (Nagy et al. 2011). The knowledge of local hunters (Baker Lake, Gjoa Haven, and Kugaaruk Hunters and Trappers Organisation [HTO] meetings and pers. comm.) agreed that the Beverly herd had been calving further north in recent years. Still, competing views suggested that the primary mechanism was a major decline coupled with a distributional shift, ending with a switching to the QMGL calving area to maintain the advantages of gregarious calving (Gunn et al, 2010; Gunn et al. 2012, Adamczewski et al. 2015). Small sample sizes of collars deployed prior to 2002, and the lack of reproductive assessments associated with these initial captures, render a quantitative assessment of this period unreliable, and it is difficult to conclude which mechanisms were responsible for the numbers observed on the traditional calving area prior to 2007. However, quantitative evidence from more recent telemetry, combined with local knowledge, strongly support the theory of a distributional shift in calving area having occurred, and provide explanation for the observed increases in abundance in the QMGL during calving. Though

inconclusive, we believe that the movement northward from the southern calving area began much earlier than 2005. Reconnaissance data from June 2016 showed no re-establishment of calving within the traditional calving area near Beverly and Garry lakes.

In addition to monitoring movements of individuals from the surveyed herd, it is also important to consider the potential for movements of animals from other herds into the study area during a survey. This is particularly true for surveys in the QMGL area, where historically other caribou subpopulations have also calved. The Bathurst herd has previously calved annualy within the western extents of the current Beverly QMG ACCA. Prior to the shift of their calving area to the west of Bathurst Inlet (Williams and Heard, 1990; Sutherland and Gunn, 1996; Gunn et al, 2000), the Bathurst herd calved across an area west of the Perry River extending to the eastern shore of Bathurst Inlet (Gunn, 1996; Heard et al., 1986; Sutherland and Gunn, 1996). Furthermore, a small number of caribou from the Ahiak subpopulation (a tundra wintering caribou ecotype previously known as the Baker Lake herd) also calve in close proximity to the Beverly ACCA along its eastern extents. Overall, however, analyses of collar movements suggest that the majority of the Ahiak subpopulation tend to calve further to the east of Adelaide Peninsula (Sutherland and Gunn, 1996; Gunn et al., 2000; Gunn, 1996; Gunn et al, 2008; Campbell et al in prep). Nagy et al. (2011) and Nagy and Campbell (2012) delineated caribou subpopulations calving east of the Beverly subpopulation and within the eastern part of the QMGL. The Ahiak subpopulation's main calving areas extend from the Adelaide Peninsula to the west coast of Simpson Peninsula with the majority of calving occurring east of Chantrey Inlet. Since 2011, the GNWT has expanded its satellite telemetry monitoring efforts on Beverly caribou yielding a more detailed monitoring of Beverly caribou cow and bull seasonal range use and movements. Though variable from year to year, there is some spatial overlap between the adjacent Beverly and Ahiak subpopulations as well as between the Beverly and Bathurst subpopulations during the calving season (since

2017). However, analysis of telemetry data shows that in recent years this overlap has been minor (Campbell et al. 2014).

Calving ground aerial survey methods have been improving since the first barrenground caribou surveys were flown in the mid to late 1960s. Early estimates often varied in reliability, making comparisons through time challenging. Photographic methods were first deployed for Beverly calving-ground abundance surveys in 1982, and were then used consistently thereafter (June 1984, 1988, 1993, and 1994 with the exception of June 1987). Photographic methods improved count accuracy and abundance estimate precision where high animal densities made accurate counts by observers difficult or unmanageable. We first deployed the dependent double-observer pair method for caribou in June 2011 to estimate the abundance of the Beverly herd (Campbell et al. 2012). Where densities permit, this method improves precision by correcting visual counts for sightability biases thereby allowing efficient, unbiased estimates without the use of the photo plane. This visual method can effectively be used when densities of less than 15 caribou/km<sup>2</sup> were encountered (Cook and Jacobsen, 1979; Buckland et al., 2010). When caribou densities are not too high, the dependent double-observer pair visual method has proven to be more cost effective than traditional photographic methods, without compromising accuracy or precision. Though survey methods will continue to improve, other factors, such as the late arrival of breeding females onto the calving grounds in some survey years (for example 1993), can make generating abundance estimates and determining trends problematic. For these reasons, monitoring caribou movements and movement rates in spring and during the calving season, in order to identify peak calving and female arrivals and departure times (to and from calving areas), is a critical component of the design of contemporary calving ground abundance surveys.

Our main objective for the June 2018 survey was to obtain an estimate of caribou (the Beverly herd specifically) within the QMGL from the eastern shore of Kent Peninsula to the western shore of Chantrey Inlet and the Back River, including

Adelaide Peninsula. We used retrospective analysis and published studies both prior to, and following the survey for the purposes of delineating subpopulations from the survey strata. The main contents of this report are the survey results. We emphasize that the main objective of this study is to provide an abundance estimate for the Beverly herd to address the status of caribou subpopulations in the region to inform co-management. The large geographic scale of the observed spatial shifts described above, the lack of information of population trend prior to 2005, combined with the socioeconomic importance of this herd, made this work a priority for the jurisdictions of Saskatchewan, Northwest Territories and Nunavut.



Figure 2. The annual range and concentrated calving area of the Beverly barrenground caribou subpopulation based on kernel analysis analysis of telemetry data between 2011 and 2018 (Modified from Nagy and Campbell, 2012).



Figure 3. The June 2018 Beverly calving ground survey extents and annual core calving area. Core calving area based on a kernel analysis of telemetry data between 2011 and 2018. Calving extents based on the 95% utilization distribution.

## 2.0 STUDY AREA

The estimated annual range of the Beverly herd, based on satellite-collar location data collected between 2000 and 2011, is approximately 426,160 km<sup>2</sup> (Nagy et al. 2011, Nagy 2011, Nagy and Campbell 2012, Campbell et al. 2014). The Beverly 2011 to 2018 annual concentrated calving area (ACCA), including both the Garry Lakes and Queen Maud Gulf calving extents, was estimated using kernel analysis, and found to be 38,491 km<sup>2</sup>, of which the 2011 Beverly Lakes calving proportion represented an estimated 16,131 km<sup>2</sup> (Nagy et al. 2011, Nagy and Campbell 2012, Campbell et al. 2014). The majority of the calving extent, fall and spring range, including the spring and fall migratory corridors, and the majority of the post-calving habitat, lie within Nunavut **(Table 1)**. The annual range of the Beverly subpopulation spans areas across Nunavut, Saskatchewan, and the NWT. The communities of Black Lake and Fond-du-Lac in Saskatchewan, Lutselk'e in the Northwest Territories, and Baker Lake, and Gjoa Haven, in Nunavut, are all within the Beverlys subpopulation's annual range.

The June 2018 Beverly calving ground survey area covered an estimated 73,184 km<sup>2</sup>. It extended south from the shores of the Queen Maud Gulf and northern shores of Adelaide Peninsula to a latitude of approximately 66.5°N, and east from the eastern shores of Bathurst Inlet, to the western shores of Chantrey Inlet and the Back River (Wiken, 1986).

The Beverly subpopulation's annual range extends from the Southern Arctic Ecozone south through the Taiga Shield Ecozone (Wiken, 1986) crossing a total of nine Ecoregions including the Queen Maud Gulf Lowland, the Takijua Lake Upland, the Garry Lake Lowland, the Back River Plain, the Coppermine River Upland, the Dubawnt Lake Plain/Upland, the Kazan River Upland, the Tazin Lake Upland and the Selwyn Lake Upland (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996) (**Figure 4**).

The Beverly subpopulation's late-winter range lies predominantly within the Tazin Lake Upland and Selwyn Lake Upland Ecoregions; spring and fall migration corridors lie wholly or partially within the Kazan River Upland, the Dubawnt Lake Plain/upland, the Takijua Lake Upland (western extents) and the Garry Lake lowland (Campbell et al. 2012, Campbell et al. 2014). Post-calving range varies but lies predominantly within the Garry Lake Lowland, the Back River Plain, and the Takijua Lake Upland to the west.

### 2.1 QUEEN MAUD GULF LOWLAND ECOREGION.

The majority of the survey area covering the Beverly ACCA, lies within the Queen Maud Gulf Lowland Ecoregion with its eastern boundary extending into the Chantrey Inlet lowland in recent years (Figure 5). The Queen Maud Gulf Lowland extends eastward along the Arctic slope, from Bathurst Inlet to near Chantrey Inlet with association to the lowlands south of Queen Maud Gulf. The mean annual temperature of this ecoregion is approximately -11°C with a summer mean of 5.5°C and a winter mean of -27°C. The mean annual precipitation of this ecoregion varies according to latitude, ranging from 125 mm within its northern extents, to 200 mm within its southern extents.

The Queen Maud Gulf Lowland Ecoregion is classified as having a low Arctic ecoclimate and is characterized by a cover of shrub tundra vegetation, consisting of dwarf birch (*Betula glandulosa*), willow (*Salix spp.*), northern Labrador tea (*Ledum decumbens*), mountain avens (*Dryas spp.*), and Ericatious shrubs (*Vaccinium* spp). Tall dwarf birch, willow, and alder (*Alnus crispa*) occur on warm sites; wet sites are dominated by sphagnum moss (*Sphagnum spp.*) and sedge (*Carex spp.*) tussocks. Geologically the region is composed of massive Archean rocks that form broad, sloping uplands that reach about 300-m above sea level (ASL) in the south, and subdued undulating plains near the coast. The coastal areas are mantled by silts and clay of postglacial marine overlap. Bare bedrock is

common, and turbic and static cryosols, developed on discontinuous, thin, sandy moraine, level alluvial and marine deposits, are the dominant soils. Permafrost is continuous and deep with low ice content. The Queen Maud Gulf Lowlands are an important habitat for waterfowl and shorebirds, and the Queen Maud Gulf Bird Sanctuary covers most of the ecoregion (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).

### 2.2 CHANTREY INLET LOWLAND ECOREGION.

The eastern extents of the Beverly ACCA lie within the Chantrey Inlet Lowland Ecoregion (Figure 5). The Chantrey Inlet lowland is associated with lowlands surrounding Chantrey Inlet and Adelaide Peninsula. The mean annual temperature of this ecoregion is -12°C, with a summer mean of 4.5°C and a mean winter low of -28°C. The mean annual precipitation is similar to the western extents of the Beverly ACCA, and ranges from 125 mm to 200 mm. The Chantrey Inlet Lowland Ecoregion is classified as having a low Arctic ecoclimate characterized by large areas of exposed, sparsely vegetated bedrock, in association with shrub tundra vegetation, consisting of dwarf birch, willow, northern Labrador tea, *Dryas spp.*, and *Vaccinium* spp. Tall dwarf birch, willow, and alder occur on warm sites while wet sites are dominated by sphagnum moss and sedge tussocks.

Near the coast, the surface is mantled by silts and clay of postglacial marine overlap, and is underlain by massive Archean rocks that form a level to undulating plain that reaches about 300-m ASL within its southern extents. Turbic and static cryosols developed on discontinuous, thin, sandy moraine, and level alluvial and marine deposits, are the dominant soils in the ecoregion. The east and west sides of Chantrey Inlet are underlain by continuous permafrost with low ice content. The northern half of the Adelaide Peninsula is characterized by continuous permafrost with medium to high ice content in the form of ice wedges and massive ice bodies (Wiken, 1986; Ecological Stratification Working Group, 1996).

Table 1. Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou seasonal range areas within the Northwest Territories and Nunavut based on telemetry data, current to 2012 (Campbell et al. 2014). Note that though the annual range of the Beverly subpopulation crosses into Saskatchewan, the 95% utilization distribution of all Beverly seasonal ranges do not.

| Season         | Total Area<br>(km <sup>2</sup> ) | NU Area<br>(km²) | NWT Area<br>(km²) | NU % | NWT % |
|----------------|----------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|------|-------|
| Spring         | 53,287                           | 36,858           | 16,428            | 69%  | 31%   |
| Calving        | 16,131                           | 15,951           | 179               | 99%  | 1%    |
| Post-calving   | 35,119                           | 34,808           | 311               | 99%  | 1%    |
| Summer         | 176,940                          | 151,380          | 25,560            | 81%  | 19%   |
| Fall Migration | 27,781                           | 8,344            | 19,437            | 32%  | 68%   |
| Rut            | 96,953                           | 24,581           | 72,372            | 25%  | 75%   |
| Winter         | 91,459                           | 19,024           | 72,436            | 21%  | 79%   |



Figure 4. Ecozones of the Beverly barren-ground caribou subpopulations annual range extents and annual concentrated calving areas (ACCA) (Wiken, 1986, Ecological Stratification Working Group 1996, Campbell et al. 2014).



Figure 5. Ecoregions of the Beverly barren-ground caribou subpopulations annual range extents and annual concentrated calving areas (ACCA) (Wiken, 1986, Ecological Stratification Working Group 1996, Campbell et al. 2014).

## 3.0 METHODS.

## 3.1 RECONNAISSANCE AND ABUNDANCE SURVEYS.

The 2018 Beverly barren-ground caribou dependent double-observer visual survey was based out of the communities of Cambridge Bay, Kugaaruk, and Gjoa Haven. Our survey aircraft were two Cessna Grand Caravans, both equipped with radar altimeters to ensure that an altitude of 121.92 m (400 feet) above ground level (AGL) was maintained. The strip width on each side of the aircraft was 400 meters, for a total transect width of 800 m. Survey strips widths were marked by streamers attached to the wing struts (**Figure 6**) and were calculated using the formula of Norton-Griffiths (1978):

#### w = W \* h/H

# <u>Where</u> **W** is the required strip width (400 m), **h** is the height of the observer's eye from the tarmac and H is the expected flying altitude (400 ft)



Figure 6. Schematic diagram of aircraft configuration for strip width sampling (Norton-Griffiths, 1978). W is marked out on the tarmac, and the lines of sight a' - a - A and b' - b - B established. The streamers are attached to the struts at a and b, and a' and b' are the window marks.

The survey utilized a dependent double-observer pair method. The typical configuration was comprised of the pilot, two data recorders (rear left and front right) and four observers (two on the left side of the aircraft and two on the right side) (**Figure 7**). Only caribou observed within the strip, as defined by the inner and outer streamers attached to the left and right struts, were recorded.

The survey comprised five main components:

- 1) Collar reconnaissance, used in combination with telemetry based daily movement rates, to determine the timing and extent of calving;
- Dependent double-observer reconnaissance surveys to assess relative density and aggregations of female caribou;
- Dependent double-observer stratified abundance survey to estimate caribou abundance;
- 4) Calving-ground composition surveys to estimate female and breeding female abundance within the survey area, and;
- 5) Fall composition surveys to estimate the proportion of females within the subpopulation.

#### 3.1.1 Collar Reconnaissance.

We used collar reconnaissance surveys and daily movement rates of collared Beverly caribou to identify the dates of peak calving. From collars, we estimated peak calving as the dates where female daily movement rates we lowest. The calculation of daily movement rates of collared Beverly females, has been shown to indicate the beginning of peak calving when movement rates drop below 5 km per day (Campbell et al. 2012; Boulanger et al. 2018), and an example of this is provided in **Figure 8** (for the Qaminarjuaq caribou herd). Collar reconnaissance flights provided an index of the proportion of calves per 100 females observed across the extents of the Beverly ACCA. Generally, proportions of 15% or higher indicate the beginning of peak calving (Campbell et. al. 2012, Boulanger et. al. 2018).

#### 3.1.2 Reconnaissance Survey.

We initiated the reconnaissance survey when the collar survey indicated 15% or more newborn calves, and daily movement rates dropped below 5 km per day. The reconnaissance survey is a low coverage survey (9%) and its purpose is to survey beyond known calving extents to ensure all possible aggregations of females are located and included in the abundance survey to follow. This phase of the study collects data to generate relative densities of caribou and their general composition (such as breeding and non-breeding females). We can use the results of the reconnaissance survey to calculate and to plot relative densities of females for the purposes of stratification, with areas of similar density grouped together into strata for the visual abundance phase of the survey. Defining strata in this way increases precision of the population estimate (i.e., reduces the coefficient of variation or CV). Following the development of strata into polygons of similar densities of caribou, survey effort (determined by the percent coverage of transects per strata) was allocated with the greatest survey effort apportioned to strata with the highest relative densities. We aligned transects perpendicular to the longitudinal axis of each stratum.

In total, fifty-one north-south oriented reconnaissance survey transects ranging from 50 to 180 km long were distributed systematically at 10-km spacing across the northern mainland from Bathurst Inlet to Committee Bay (Figure 9) using UTM coordinates and the WGS 84 datum. In total, the reconnaissance transects covered 7,570 linear kilometers. Each transect had associated transect station points that were located at 10-kilometer intervals along it (Figure 9). Each station had an alphanumeric identifier (e.g. Bv83) allowing it to be easily referenced. Each 10-kilometer transect segment was named after its northern station. Transects were created using Environmental Systems Research Institute (ESRI) ArcMap Geographic Information System (GIS) software and were based on the UTM zone 15 World Geographic System and the (WGS) 1984 coordinate system.

Following the systematic reconnaissance but prior to the initiation of the visual abundance survey, we entered all observations into ESRI ArcMap GIS software to calculate relative densities of breeding females using a tool utility. The tools allowed us to calculate the relative density of observed caribou locations along the sample transects and display these results on a map. We used vector-based analysis methods based on the following steps:

- The survey transect segments were buffered by a user-specified width (1,000m in this survey; i.e., 800m strip width and 200m blind spot under the aircraft) yielding polygons that were 10 km<sup>2</sup> (i.e., 1.0 km wide x 10 km long).
- 2. The survey observation points were intersected with the derived buffer polygons.
- The density was calculated for each polygon by dividing the number of 1+ year-old caribou by the area of the buffer polygon (# of 1+ year old caribou/km<sup>2</sup>).
- 4. The relative density (#obs/km<sup>2</sup>) was thematically displayed on a map based on pre-defined classes or bins.

We then used the resulting graphics to stratify the breeding female distribution into high, medium and medium/low-density strata.

Survey resources were partitioned based on relative densities whereby the highest densities detected during the reconnaissance stage received the highest allocation of survey time during the abundance stage. We based the allocation of effort on the following formula (Heard, 1987), although other considerations played a role (see below):

$$N_i = \frac{M Y_i}{TL_i \sqrt{TL_i} \sum \left(\frac{Y_i}{\sqrt{TL_i}}\right)}$$

Where:

 $N_i$  = number of transects in stratum i

 $Y_i$  = Population estimate in stratum i.

M = Total fixed wing flying distance available for abundance transects.

 $TL_i$  = Mean length of transect in stratum i.

Transects within each stratum were aligned at right angles to the long axis of the stratum to maximize the total number of transects (N). For each stratum, an initial transect was randomly placed perpendicular to the longest stratum boundary and the remaining transects systematically placed at regular intervals according to the allocation of survey effort. During the allocation of effort process, we also had to consider available resources in the final determination of strata total coverage (Heard 1987, Campbell et. al. 2012).

#### 3.1.3 Abundance Survey.

The abundance and composition surveys immediately followed the reconnaissance survey in order to minimize changes in caribou densities observed during the reconnaissance phase of the survey. The abundance survey began June 13<sup>th</sup>, and were completed June 16<sup>th</sup>, following the completion of the reconnaissance survey on June 12<sup>th</sup> (Table 2). The abundance survey used the same survey methods deployed during the reconnaissance survey, with the exception that we did not collect composition data. Both the abundance and composition surveys were completed as quickly as possible, and were highly dependent on weather. The study area within which all survey phases were flown, covered 288,312 km<sup>2</sup> and encompassed the known extent of caribou calving in the area of the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula ACCA (Johnson and Mulders 2002; Johnson et al. 2008; Johnson and Williams 2008; Kelly in prep. 2010; Nagy et al. 2011, Campbell et al. 2012) (Figure 9).


Figure 7. Observer position for the double observer method employed on this survey. The secondary observer calls caribou not seen by the primary observer after the caribou have passed the main field of vision of the primary observer. The small hand on a clock is used to reference relative locations of caribou groups (e.g. "Caribou group at 3 o'clock" would suggest a caribou group 90° to the right of the aircrafts longitudinal axis.).

Table 2. A comparison between the June 2011 and 2018 Beverly Mainland migratory caribou subpopulation abundance survey timing. Note the earlier start to the 2018 survey but similar abundance and composition survey dates suggesting similar dates for peak calving.

|  | Date (2011) |                                |          |          |        |        |             |             |                         |                        |         |        |             |        |        |        |
|--|-------------|--------------------------------|----------|----------|--------|--------|-------------|-------------|-------------------------|------------------------|---------|--------|-------------|--------|--------|--------|
| Survey Activity  | Jun-04      | Jun-05                         | Jun-06   | Jun-07   | Jun-08 | Jun-09 | Jun-10      | Jun-11      | Jun-12                  | Jun-13                 | Jun-14  | Jun-15 | Jun-16      | Jun-17 | Jun-18 | Jun-19 |
| Collar<br>Reconnaissance   |             |                                |          |          | x      |        |             |             |                         |                        | Ice F   |        |             |        |        |        |
| Systematic<br>Reconnaissance   |             |                                |          |          |        | x      | x           | x           | x                       |                        | og & Fr |        |             |        |        |        |
| Abundance  |             |                                |          |          |        |        |             |             |                         | x                      | eezing  | x      | x           | x      |        |        |
| Composition  |             |                                |          |          |        |        |             |             |                         |                        | Rain    | x      | x           | x      | x      |        |
| NEM<br>Reconnaissance  |             |                                |          |          |        |        |             |             |                         |                        |         |        |             |        |        | x      |
|  | Date (2018) |                                |          |          |        |        |             |             |                         |                        |         |        |             |        |        |        |
|  |             |                                |          |          |        |        | [           | Date        | (201                    | 8)                     |         |        |             |        |        |        |
| Survey Activity  | Jun-04      | Jun-05                         | Jun-06   | Jun-07   | Jun-08 | 90-un  | Jun-10      | Jun-11      | <b>(201</b> )<br>Jun-12 | <b>B)</b> Jun-13       | Jun-14  | Jun-15 | Jun-16      | Jun-17 | Jun-18 | Jun-19 |
| Survey Activity<br>Collar<br>Reconnaissance  | Jun-04 X    | Jun-05 Ice F                   | Jun-06 X | Jun-07 X | Jun-08 | Jun-09 | Jun-10      | Jun-11      | <b>Jun-12</b>           | <b>8)</b><br>Jun-13    | Jun-14  | Jun-15 | Jun-16      | Jun-17 | Jun-18 | Jun-19 |
| Survey Activity<br>Collar<br>Reconnaissance<br>Systematic<br>Reconnaissance              | Jun-04 X    | Jun-05 Ice Fog & Fr            | Jun-06 X | Jun-07 X | Jun-08 | Jun-09 | ۲<br>Jun-10 | Jun-11      | (2013<br>Jun-12         | <b>8)</b><br>Jun-13    | Jun-14  | Jun-15 | Jun-16      | Jun-17 | Jun-18 | Jun-19 |
| Survey Activity<br>Collar<br>Reconnaissance<br>Systematic<br>Reconnaissance<br>Abundance | Jun-04 X    | Jun-05 Ice Fog & Freezing      | Jun-06 X | Jun-07 X | Jun-08 | Jun-09 | Jun-10      | Jun-11      | (2013<br>Jun-12<br>X    | <b>B)</b><br>Jun-13    | Jun-14  | Jun-15 | Jun-16      | Jun-17 | Jun-18 | Jun-19 |
| Survey Activity Collar Reconnaissance Systematic Reconnaissance Abundance Composition    | Jun-04 X    | Jun-05 Ice Fog & Freezing Rain | Jun-06 X | Jun-07 X | S0-nuL | Jun-09 | Jun-10      | Jun-11<br>X | (2013<br>Jun-12<br>X    | 8)<br>Jun-13<br>X<br>X | Jun-14  | Jun-15 | Jun-16<br>X | Jun-17 | Jun-18 | Jun-19 |



Figure 8. Movement rates of Qamanirjuaq caribou during the June 2017 calving ground survey, shown by way of example to illustrate the identification of peak calving periods based on movement rates. The red line (cow movement rate of 5 km/day) indicates movement rates consistent with the beginning of peak calving (bright red bars, Boulanger et al. 2018).



Figure 9. Reconnaissance transects and transect stations of the Beverly 2018 calving ground abundance survey. Transects placed to cover the known extents of female caribou based on real-time observations of the Beverly subpopulation of barren ground caribou.

## 3.2 DEPENDENT DOUBLE OBSERVER PAIR VISUAL METHOD.

The dependent double-observer pair method used in the Beverly 2018 calving ground survey was designed to replace the need for a photo plane for surveys encountering densities of  $\leq$  15 caribou per square kilometer (Campbell et al. 2012). The method requires two observers on each of the left- and right-hand sides of the aircraft: A front or "primary" observer who sits in the front seat of the plane and a rear or "secondary" observer who occupies the seat behind the front observer (**Figure 7**).

The dependent double observer pair method adhered to five basic steps:

- 1- The primary observer called out all groups of caribou (number of caribou and location) he/she saw within the 400 m wide strip transect before they passed halfway between the primary and secondary observer (approximately at the wing strut). This included caribou groups that were between approximately 12 and 3 o'clock for right side observers, and 9 and 12 o'clock for left side observers (Figure 7). The main requirement was that the primary observer should have enough time to call out all caribou seen before the secondary did;
- 2- The secondary observer called out whether he/she saw the caribou that the first observer saw and observations of any <u>additional caribou groups</u>. The secondary observer waited to call out caribou until the group had passed half- way between the observers;
- 3- The observers discussed any differences in group counts (Hence the term "dependent" double observer pair) to clarify whether they had called out the same groups or different groups, and to ensure accurate counts of larger groups;
- 4- The data recorders, one in the right-hand seat beside the pilot, and the other in the rearmost seat on the left side of the aircraft, categorized and recorded counts of each caribou group into "primary only", "secondary only", and "both";

5- The primary observer on each side switched places with the secondary observer approximately half way through each survey day (i.e. at lunch or during refueling) to address observer fatigue and to monitor observer ability based on their position within the aircraft. The recorders noted the names of the primary and secondary observer for all observations.

The sample unit for the survey was "*groups of caribou*" not individual caribou. Recorders and observers were instructed to consider individuals to be those caribou that were observed independent of other individual caribou and/or groups of caribou. We considered individual caribou within an estimated 100 meters of one another as a group.

## 3.2.1 Analysis methods.

Estimates of herd size and associated variance were developed using the markrecapture distance sampling (MRDS) package (Laake et al. 2012) in the statistical program R (Cran-R Development Core Team 2009). In MRDS, a full independence removal estimator which models sightability using only double observer information (Laake et al. 2008a, Laake et al. 2008b) was used, therefore making it possible to derive double observer strip transect estimates. Strataspecific variance estimates were calculated using the formulas of Innes et al. (2002). Estimates from MRDS were cross checked with strip transect estimates (that assume sightability = 1) using the formulas of Jolly (1969) (Krebs 1998). Data were explored graphically using the ggplot2 (Wickham 2009) R package and QGIS software (QGIS Foundation 2015).

## 3.2.2 Modelling of sighting probability variation.

One assumption of the dependent double observer pair method is that each caribou group observed had an equal probability of being sighted (**Figure 10**). To account for differences in sightability we also considered the following sightability covariates in the MRDS analysis (**Table 3**). Each observer pair was assigned a

binary individual covariate and models were introduced that tested whether each pair had a unique sighting probability. Previous analyses (Campbell et al. 2012, Boulanger et al. 2014) suggested that the size of the group of caribou had strong influence on sighting probabilities and therefore we considered linear and log-linear relationships between group size and sightability (**Table 3**). Data recorders documented cloud and snow cover as ordinal rankings as they changed along transects. We suspected that sightability was most likely lowest in mixed snow cover conditions and therefore we considered both categorical and linear models to describe variation in sightability caused by snow cover. Cloud cover could also influence sightability by causing glare, flat light, or variable lighting. We used the same basic strategy to model cloud cover variation as we did for snow cover variation.

We evaluated model fit using the Akaike Information Criterion corrected for small sample size (AIC<sub>c</sub>) index of model fit. The model with the lowest AIC<sub>c</sub> score was considered the most parsimonious, thus minimizing estimate bias and optimizing precision (Burnham and Anderson 1998). The difference in AIC<sub>c</sub> values between the most supported model and other models ( $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub>) was also used to evaluate the fit of models when their AIC<sub>c</sub> scores were close. In general, any models with a  $\Delta$ AIC<sub>c</sub> score of less than two were considered for further investigation along with the most supported model.

| covariate     | acronym   | description                    |
|---------------|-----------|--------------------------------|
| observer pair | observers | each unique observer pair      |
| group size    | size      | size of caribou group observed |
|               | Log(size) | Natural log of group size      |
| snow cover    | snowcat   | snow cover (0,25,75,100)       |
|               | snow      | continuous                     |
| cloud cover   | cloudcat  | cloud cover (0,10,25,75,100)   |
|               | cloud     | continuous                     |

Table 3. Covariates used to model variation in sightability for double observer analysis.



Probabilities sum to 1

Figure 10. Conceptual diagram of how the probability of both observers not sighting a caribou group is estimated, and how the probability that at least one of the observers sees the caribou group (p\*) is estimated. The green boxes correspond to outcomes where caribou are seen and the red box corresponds to both observers missing a caribou group.

# 3.3 COMPOSITION SURVEYS – CALVING.

June composition surveys were timed to begin concurrently with visual abundance, from 13 – 16 June, 2018, and 13 – 17 June, 2011 respectively, surveys to ensure minimal movement of animals occurred between strata. Sampling was structured to begin at a fuel cache and then proceed to a predetermined transect station within a maximum of two (2) kilometers of the strata corner/boundary. From this station the aircraft would proceed to the next nearest transect station to the north and/or south priority sampling the next nearest caribou group (including individuals) encountered in a zigzag pattern using the proximity of transect stations to equally distribute composition effort (Figure 11). At times, observed groups of caribou "pulled" the aircrew from the pre-planned flight path. When sampling caused deviation from the preplanned flight path, the aircrew would stop sampling caribou groups that were seen greater than 5 kilometers perpendicular to the original flight path. From this point, only caribou groups observed within this five-kilometer buffer would be sampled and an attempt to rejoin the original flight path made. During repositioning flights from the stratum to the fuel caches, caribou encountered within a maximum of 2 km inside of target stratum boundaries were classified opportunistically and variation of flight paths was held to within 2 km to reduce deviation from the planned flight paths and fuel caches.

During surveys, caribou were classified as yearlings ( $\geq$  1.0 years and < 2 years of age), bulls, cows with calves (calves < one month old), cows with udders, udderless cows with antlers, and udderless cows without antlers. Breeding cows were tallied as cows with calves, cows with udders, and udderless cows with antlers. Non-breeders were tallied as udderless cows with no antlers, yearlings and bulls. Using this information, we estimated the proportions of breeding females, adult females and adults for each stratum surveyed on the calving ground.

# 3.4 ESTIMATES OF BREEDING FEMALES, ADULT FEMALES, AND ADULTS.

We used bootstrap methods to obtain variance estimates of composition proportions for all abundance strata. Additionally, we used the bootstrapped mean and standard deviation as point estimates, and associated standard error of the proportion of breeders and females (Manly 1997).

Variances for composition survey's and abundance estimates for each strata were obtained for the combined estimates using the delta method (Seber 1982, Williams et al. 2002) assuming no correlation between the two estimates. Degrees of freedom for combined estimates were estimated using the formulas of Buckland et al. (1993). Estimates of the proportion of breeding females were then multiplied by the double-observer estimate of all adult caribou and yearlings for each stratum to obtain an estimate of the number of breeding females. Variances were obtained for the combined estimate using the delta method (Seber 1982; Williams et al. 2002), again, assuming that there is no correlation between the two estimates.



**Figure 11.** Stratum composition flight lines for the 2018 Beverly calving ground survey vs. planned routes. Deviations (red line) away from planned routes (black lines) were required to classify all observed caribou groups. The next nearest group would be classified up to a maximum of 5 km perpendicular to the planned route (half way between transect stations).

## 3.5 FALL COMPOSITION SURVEY – WHOLE HERD ESTIMATE.

The GNWT conducted a composition (sex ratio) survey in the fall of 2011. Due to funding constraints, a fall composition survey following the June 2018 survey was not possible. Therefore, we are using the 2011 fall composition results, as the best available scientific information, to develop the whole herd estimate derived in this report. The objective of the 2011 fall composition survey was to determine bull-cow ratios on the Beverly subpopulation fall rut seasonal range (**Figure 12**). The survey was conducted during the rut when all caribou ages and sexes are gathered together in mixed sex and aged groups. The bull-cow ratio is needed to extrapolate subpopulation estimates from the calving ground survey by dividing the estimate of the number of breeding females on the calving ground by the sex ratio of the subpopulation. Our use of composition data from 2011 could bias our results, because over time and across different population cycles, adult sex ratios can and likely do change.

A three-person crew conducted the fall composition surveys: front seat observer, rear seat data recorder, and pilot. Caribou were classified from the helicopter as cows, prime bulls, young bulls or calves (less than 1 year-old) and yearlings (greater than 1 but less than 2 years old). Females were classified based on the presence of a dark vulva patch, and calves were identified based on their small body size and rounded skull profile. Bulls were classified as either prime bull or young bulls based on body size and height of antlers. Classifications were recorded with tally counters and recorded into a notebook as an observation point. Each observation point was accompanied by a GPS waypoint. Cochran's (1977) jackknife technique was used in the field to calculate associated variances in age and sex ratios to determine optimum sample size. Bootstrap methods (Manly 1997) were used to estimate variances in age and sex ratios for final whole herd calculations.

Before the 2011 fall composition survey, a fixed-wing reconnaissance survey was conducted to determine the distribution of caribou in the study area. The sampling area was determined using the location of collared cows during the survey, as well as the geographic areas used by collared Beverly cows during the rut season, since 2006 (Nagy et al., 2011). Collars were radio-tracked to determine the relative numbers of caribou associated with each collar. This information was used to finalize the sampling design so that information from a representative portion of the subpopulation could be obtained during the composition survey.

The bull-cow ratio is reported as the count of bulls divided by the count of cows, whereas the proportion of adult cows is the number of cows divided by the number of adult cows and adult bulls. As with the calving ground composition survey data, a bootstrap procedure was used with the raw composition data for point estimates, standard error, and percentile-based confidence limits. One thousand resamples were conducted with the original data set (Manly, 1997).

We used an extrapolation method to estimate total subpopulation size, whereby the estimate of breeding females is divided by the proportion of adult females pregnant which is then divided by the proportion of adult cows in the population (collected in the fall composition survey) to estimate total subpopulation size (of caribou that are 1+ years old) (Heard, 1985). Estimates of adult females alone are solely based on the proportion of females derived from fall composition results (Campbell et al., 2012). Variances for photo and visual strata, or composition survey and strata estimates, were obtained for the combined estimates using the delta method assuming no correlation between the two estimates (Seber 1982, Williams et al. 2002). Degrees of freedom for combined estimates were estimated using the formulas of Buckland et al. (1993). Log-normal confidence limits were used for both the dependent double observer pair visual estimates and extrapolated estimates, as log-normal estimates provide better coverage than standard parametric intervals (Buckland et al. 1993).



Figure 12. The Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou rutting seasonal range. Kernal analysis based on telemetry data, current to 2012 (Campbell et al. 2014, Nagy et al. 2011).

# 3.6 AERIAL WILDLIFE SURVEY – OBSERVATION COLLECTOR.

To increase data entry speed without reducing accuracy, and to reduce the time required to perform preliminary analysis of reconnaissance data for abundance stratification, a digital data entry system, termed the "Aerial Wildlife Survey – Observation Collector" (AWS-OC), was developed and utilized for this survey. The software was originally developed by the Government of Nunavut, Wildlife Research Division, in collaboration with Integrated Ecological Research, Caslys Consulting Ltd, and Nunavut Tunngavik Inc (NTI), in 2011, and originally deployed on the June 2011 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou calving ground abundance survey (Campbell et al. 2012). Since its original launch, improved hardware, and some enhancements to the AWS-OC software had been undertaken prior to its deployment in June 2018 (Boulanger et al. 2018).

The AWS-OC software operates with Windows editions 7 through 10 and was developed specifically for use in both independent and dependent double-observer pair aerial caribou surveys, including distance-sampling applications, to facilitate the collection of field data, and the subsequent management of the resultant observation dataset. This tablet-based system allows for the instantaneous entering of caribou group waypoints (observations) directly into a digital database. Data entry time was cut by approximately 50% over standard hand written datasheets, with the added benefits of continuous back up onto a USB drive into a digital database with no additional data entry required. The application includes two modules:

1- The AWS-OC Field Collection Module is designed for collecting observation data while airborne. The application is spatially enabled to connect with a Global Positioning System (GPS), and displays the current location on maps that are compatible with ESRI's ArcGIS software. Minimal training is required to operate the system;

2- The AWS-OC Data Manager Module is designed for use on the ground or

in the office for data management and field planning tasks. Advanced user functionality is focused on tabular data accessible with MS Access database software and integration with ESRI ArcGIS.

The AWS-OC is designed for use on windows touch screen tablets and has been designed and tested to integrate with the internal (integrated) GPS signal of the Xplore (Motion) R12 touch screen tablet. Configuration still allows for external GPS connections if required. For added durability and stability in severe turbulence, the tablets have been equipped with solid-state hard drives. The tablets also included swappable batteries that allow for uninterrupted operation during a flight, and USB ports to allow for data transfer following field collection. Additional equipment and tools that complete the AWS-OC field kit include a spare battery to provide added insurance for power supply for a full day of fieldwork, USB flash memory stick, and two software utility applications to merge text files and merge shapefiles to assist with data management tasks.

The data entry page of the *Survey Session Details* form (**Figure 13**) allows the entry of common details (i.e., unique aircraft ID, crew assignments, and appropriate transect file, which enables the auto-completion of transect details based on the GPS signal). Additionally, the software automatically records altitude, ground speed. Input fields for the entry of co-variate data such as cloud cover, snow cover, alternate species, and habitat type are also provided.

| @ Observation Collector                                       | - 0 ×                         |
|---|-------------------------------|
| Survey Session Details  | Select Survey Team            |
| Assign the survey team using the dropdown boxes on the right: | Front Observer                |
|   | Rear Observer                 |
|   | Recorder                      |
|   | *                             |
| Vehicle Identification (e.g. Aircraft Call Sign)              | Vehicle Operator (e.g. Pilot) |
| Transect File<br>minitransect_caslys_LCC_gaps.shp             | Add Person                    |
| Back  | Next                          |



Figure 13. The data entry screens of the AWS-OC tablet interface used during the June 2018 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance survey. Screen shots include the Survey Session Details (Top), and Primary Data Collection display (Bottom).

#### 3.7 TELEMETRY SPATIAL ANALYSIS (2011 TO 2018)

We analysed the core calving range for the Beverly barren-ground caribou subpopulation using telemetry data between survey periods (2011 and 2018). In addition, we reviewed telemetry data for the Bathurst and Northeast Mainland subpopulations (including the Ahiak, Wager Bay, and Lorillard subpopulations) to identify the extent of overlap between the subpopulations during the calving season. GPS telemetry data are collected for the barren-ground caribou subpopulations in Nunavut and NWT (GNWT Environment and Natural Resources, 2018) as part of long-term population monitoring programs within both jurisdictions. These data are used in spatial analyses to gain an understanding of the movement patterns and area affiliations of caribou on the landscape. These movement patterns are of specific importance when assessing abundance survey results where potential for subpopulation overlap exists.

For this analysis, GPS telemetry data were restricted to locations for collars belonging to the Bathurst, Beverly and NEM (Ahiak, Lorillard, and Wager Bay) subpopulations collected between June 1<sup>st</sup> and June 20<sup>th</sup> for 2008 to 2018. As data collection frequencies varied between collars, all data were re-sampled to daily fixes (i.e., 24 hours) to ensure a standardized measure for daily displacement. Additionally, locations that were either pre-deployment or post-mortality (e.g., locations that ended up in communities) were removed from the analysis.

We also examined the data to verify that the herd designation was appropriate for the analysis. In Nunavut, the collars are assigned to a herd based on the deployment location and the spatial analysis of the data. The majority of the NEM collars were deployed to the northwest and northeast of Baker Lake, well within Ahiak and Lorillard subpopulations spring seasonal range (Campbell et al. 2014). There are a few instances where collared NEM caribou cows switched calving ground affiliations between years. These observations occurred mainly between the Beverly subpopulations ACCA and the Ahiak subpopulations ACCA east of Adelaide Peninsula and Chantrey Inlet.

In the NWT, collared caribou are categorized into different herds based on their calving ground affiliation and not the subspecies specific late winter/early spring seasonal range on which they were captured. Three affiliations were noted within GNWT telemetry data and included Beverly, Ahiak, and Beverly/Ahiak designations. In some cases, GNWT designated subpopulation affiliations changed for the same animal within its collared life (length of time the animal wore the collar) based on where the collared animal calved. This was not the case for the few Bathurst collared caribou that we observed to calve within the Beverly ACCA in 2018. In these cases, the Bathurst designation did not change based on their calving location. All GN collared caribou cows were assigned herd affiliations based on the known subpopulation seasonal range on which they were collared. These designations remained the same throughout the collared life of the specific caribou.

To accommodate these different approaches, we used only animal ID numbers specific to one animal, and removed any reference to herd designation. We assessed each collar and its deployment location individually (**Figure 14**). We identified subpopulation affiliations based on both the subpopulation specific seasonal range on which they were captured, and the subpopulation specific range within which they calved throughout the life of the collared caribou cow.

To generate the full calving extent and core calving areas, kernel density layers were generated for each of the subpopulations using the Spatial Analyst extension in ArcGIS software. To determine the appropriate search radius (i.e., bandwidth) the telemetry locations were imported into R and used the adehabitat LT (Calenge 2006) package to calculate the appropriate bandwidth (Worton, B. 1989). The derivative kernel densities were then reclassified into the utilization distribution (UD) ranges (100%, 95%, 90%, 80% and 50%) and converted to polygons. The

full calving extent is represented by the 100% UD boundary and the core calving area is the 95% boundary.



Figure 14. An example of the spatial review of collars. The black cross indicates the capture location, and the brown squares the track of a single collared caribou. Note the light red polygon indicates the Bathurst spring range, the light blue polygon indicating the Beverly spring range, and the light green polygon indicating Ahiak spring range (Campbell et al. 2014). This caribou was captured in the Beverly spring range, and calved in the Beverly calving ACCA, so was included in this analysis as a Beverly caribou.

#### 3.8 MOVEMENT ANALYSIS.

An important question in interpretation of trend estimates from caribou calving within the Queen Maud Gulf (Beverly), the Adelaide Peninsula (Beverly and Northeast Mainland (NEM)), and areas east of the Adelaide Peninsula (NEM) is if directional movement of caribou occurs from east to west across Chantrey Inlet. This is important to assess given that the Ahiak subpopulation of the NEM has only been surveyed once, in 2011. An additional question is which of the caribou calving in the QMG or with the Northeast Mainland/Ahiak subpopulations are more affiliated with the Adelaide Peninsula.

Collared caribou data were analyzed to assess movement rates between the Bathurst calving ground (in the immediate vicinity or to the west of Bathurst Inlet), the Queen Maud Gulf/Beverly calving ground (from the Bathurst border to Chantrey Inlet), and the NEM calving grounds (as represented by the Ahiak and Lorillard subpopulations) east of the Back River and the eastern shore of Chantrey Inlet. To do this, the mean locations of collared cows were classified into calving strata based on geographic/calving ground location (**Figure 19**). For caribou that were monitored for more than one year, a calving ground history was created which allowed assessment of relative fidelity as well as movements of cows between calving ground/geographic areas in successive years.

One challenge with the analysis of calving ground fidelity is related to effort. Some subpopulations (and caribou of different calving grounds) have seen higher levels of collaring effort than others. Given this differential effort, multi-strata models (Hestbeck et al. 1991, Brownie et al. 1993) in the program MARK were used to estimate rates of movement (termed 'transition probabilities') between calving grounds, yearly survival, and recapture rates using yearly records of calving ground location for individual collared cow caribou (White and Burnham, 1999, White et al. 2006). Our use of a multi-state model considers the calving ground history, to estimate fidelity of a caribou to a given calving ground, as well as

movement to other calving grounds. Year-specific estimates of movements were challenging due to low sample sizes so we mainly focused on analyzing overall trends for the 2011-2018 period. Survival and detection probabilities were considered constant across all groups for this analysis. Multinomial logit-link terms were used to force the sum of movement transition probabilities to sum to 1 within stratum. Simulated annealing (the generation of a novel potential solution to the specified problem), and Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) methods were also used to test estimates for convergence. As with the dependent double observer pair methods, AICc methods of model selection were used to determine the simplest (most parsimonius) models that described fidelity and movement between calving ground areas.

## 3.9 ANALYSIS OF TREND FROM RECONNAISSANCE SURVEY DATA.

The reconnaissance survey data from 2011, 2013, 2016, and 2018, were analyzed to determine relative trends in numbers of caribou utilizing the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula calving extents. We delineated survey areas based on the extent of flying, in the area, each year. Identical methods were used to summarize and analyse the four reconnaissance survey data sets. Estimates of abundance using the standard Jolly 2 strip transect estimator were generated for each year within survey extents determined by the presence of females and breeding females (Jolly, 1969). A single stratum, spanning the entire known Beverly subpopulation's calving extents, was used for each year. Log-linear models were used to analyze trends from the reconnaissance abundance estimates for the increase and decrease phase of the data set (McCullough and Nelder 1989, Thompson et al. 1998, Williams et al. 2002). We weighted survey estimates by the inverse of their variance, therefore giving more weight to the more precise estimates. The slope term of the regression is the per-capita rate of change (r) which translates to the population rate of change ( $\lambda = e^r$ ). Interestingly, rates of change were similar, regardless of survey area considered, or method used for analysis.

# 4.0 RESULTS & DISCUSSION.

## 4.1 SPATIAL ANALYSIS OF COLLAR DATA.

Based on an analysis of collar affiliations related to late winter and spring 95% utilization distributions (current to 2012), we found that 153 collars were deployed between 2011 and 2018 on female Beverly caribou (**Table 4**). We mapped the travel routes of all Beverly designated collars for both the 2017 and 2018 calving seasons (June 1<sup>st</sup> to 20<sup>th</sup>, both years) in **Figure 15**. Using kernel analysis, we mapped the 95% utilization distributions of Beverly affiliated collars to delineate a annual core calving area (ACCA) for the Beverly subpopulation from 2011 to 2018 (Figure 16). Based on Campbell et al. (2014), the core calving range lies within the indicated 95% utilization distribution. Over the same period, there were 159 and 118 active collars on Bathurst and NEM-affiliated caribou cows, respectively. As described in the methods section of this report, out of all the collars used in this analysis, only three of the NWT Bathurst collars were reassigned to a different Additionally, three cows that had been collared on the Bathurst late herd. winter/early spring range and calved their first year within the known Bathurst ACCA, calved within the known Beverly ACCA east of Bathurst Inlet in June 2018. This suggests some level of mixing between the Bathurst and Beverly subpopulations within the western extents of the Beverly ACCA (Figure 17).

Bandwidth values for the kernel analysis (appropriate search radius for each subpopulation) were calculated for all three subpopulations and resulted in a wide range of values. The NEM group consists of three different subpopulations (Ahiak, Lorillard and Wager Bay), which are spread over a large spatial extent. This resulted in a large bandwidth value which can have the net effect of overestimating the calving area. Bandwidths ranged from 10.6 km for the Bathurst subpopulation, to 20.5 km for the Beverly subpopulation and 49.0 km for the NEM subpopulations. Due to the wide range of bandwidth values, and for comparative purposes, the

result for Beverly (20.5 km) was used in a kernel analysis for all three subpopulations. The utilization of this smaller bandwidth could underestimate calving extents, so caution in the interpretation of the NEM calving extents should be used. Overall Beverly collared caribou cows showed good affiliation to the known Beverly calving extents including the Adelaide Peninsula (ADP), from 2011 through 2018. NEM affiliated collars however, displayed extensive overlap over most of the known Beverly subpopulations ACCA, when the 100% utilization distribution is used (**Figure 18**). Caution should however be exercised in the interpretation of the implication of this overlap due to:

- 1- The much reduced bandwidth used and,
- 2- The NEM affiliated collared caribou cows displayed a much higher frequency of switching between known calving ACCAs of the Beverly subpopulation than either the Beverly or Bathurst subpopulations, for which the switching of calving ground affiliations was far less frequent.

An examination of collar movement and calving ground affiliations through time is detailed in the following sections of this report.

Table 4. Collars deployed on adult female barren-ground caribou of the Beverly, Bathurst, and Northeast Mainland (Ahiak, Lorillard, and Wgger Bay) subpopulations, between 2011 and 2018.

| Voor   | Number of Collars |          |                    |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------|-------------------|----------|--------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Tear   | Beverly           | Bathurst | Northeast Mainland |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2011   | 13                | 18       | 24                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2012   | 21                | 21       | 19                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2013   | 11                | 13       | 12                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2014   | 29                | 18       | 8                  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2015   | 13                | 31       | 12                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2016   | 13                | 27       | 26                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2017   | 24                | 31       | 17                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2018   | 29                | 22       | 38                 |  |  |  |  |  |
| Totals | 153               | 181      | 156                |  |  |  |  |  |



Figure 15. Telemetry walk lines for the Beverly, Bathurst, and NEM subpopulations for the 2017 and 2018 calving periods. Note: Black lines represent Beverly collared caribou cows, Purple lines the NEM, and red lines the Bathurst subpopulation. Dotted lines indicate 2017 movements, and solid lines, 2018. Note that though there is mixing, the Beverly collars dominate the Beverly ACCA.



Figure 16. The Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou subpopulations 2011 to 2018 calving extents, based on subpopulation affiliations related to both calving ground use and capture location.



Figure 17. Overlap between the Beverly ACCA (2011 to 2018) and the 2018 Bathurst subpopulation calving extents.



Figure 18. Overlap between the Beverly ACCA (2011 to 2018) and the Northeast Mainland subpopulations calving extents (2011 to 2018).

# 4.2 ANALYSIS OF FIDELITY OF CARIBOU TO CALVING AREAS USING COLLAR DATA.

We classified and summarized the locations of collared females monitored for more than one year yielding a much smaller sample size than total collared cows. We further confined collar selection based on Bathurst, Beverly, and NEM calving ground strata (**Table 5**). Of note, is the large difference in sample sizes between the Bathurst, Beverly, and Northeast Mainland (Ahiak and Lorillard) collared cows. Namely, there were only 36 collared caribou locations between 2010 and 2018 occurring in the Northeast Mainland subpopulations, when compared to 116 Beverly (Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula), and 101 Bathurst collar For this reason, interpretation of frequencies of movement alone, locations. between the Northeast Mainland affiliated collars and the Bathurst and Beverly collar affiliations, should be treated cautiously because lower sample sizes utilizing delineated calving strata would likely lead to fewer NEM movement events to and from known calving strata. For additional clarification, the movement events in **Table 5** are shown spatially in **Figure 20**, which illustrates the differences in collar sample sizes between the calving areas as well as yearly variation in relative location of cows on the calving strata.

# 4.2.1 Beverly, Bathurst, and Northeast Mainland Calving Affiliations.

This first analysis investigated whether there were directional movements of caribou from the NEM to the Beverly (BEV) and Adelaide Peninsula strata (ADP). For this analysis we pooled the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula strata, to emulate reconnaissance surveys conducted between 2011 and 2018. One challenge with this analysis is that the majority of collars are Beverly, where collar deployment was centered on the Beverly seasonal range (**Table 6**). In contrast, the Northeast Mainland (Ahiak and Lorillard) collared caribou program, focused collar deployment on the Northeast Mainland (Ahiak and Lorillard) subpopulations seasonal range. A potential bias might exist if the majority of collared caribou cows

were originally collared on the Beverly early spring range, and therefore, are more likely to return to the BEV and ADP calving strata regardless of their occasional use of the NEM calving strata. To address this issue, Northeast Mainland and Beverly subpopulation affiliated collars were entered as groups in the analysis, which allowed testing of whether there were differences in fidelity and movement based on initial collaring location. Herd affiliations were based on calving location, rutting location, and seasonal collar affiliations based on Nagy et al., (2011) and Nagy and Campbell, (2012). Models that assumed equal movements for collars of differend origin, were then contrasted with models that assumed unique movement for the two-collar subpopulation affiliations. The model that assumed equal fidelity for the Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula calving strata, but collar group-specific rates of movement to the NEM calving strata, was most supported (**Table 7**: Model However, a model that had unique fidelity for collars was also equally 1). supported (Model 2). This result indicates that there was support for collar-group influencing movement rates; however, the strongest effect was evident for the NEM collar group.

Estimates from Model 2 for the NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) collared caribou cows, suggest equal probabilities of movement between the Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula strata, and NEM (0.13) calving strata, with higher fidelity to the NEM calving strata (0.87) (**Table 8**). In contrast, the GNWT deployed Beverly collars deployed by the GNWT displayed high fidelity to the Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula pooled calving strata (0.924), but zero fidelity to the NEM calving strata. This was also indicated by no instances where a collared Beverly cow calved on the NEM calving strata for more than 1 year out of its collar life. The general conclusion from this analysis is that fidelity is relatively high for the Beverly calving ground (Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula pooled data) regardless of collar group. An estimate of fidelity from Model 1, for the Beverly subpopulation, and averaged across all collars for the Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula pooled calving strata, is 0.913 (SE=0.02, CI=0.5-0.95). However, estimated fidelity for the NEM depends on collar group. The most representative sample in this case would be from the

NEM collar group, with an estimated fidelity to the NEM calving strata of 0.92 CI=0.85-0.96).



Figure 19. Polygons defining calving ground areas for collar analysis (ADP = Adelaide Peninsula, BATH = Bathurst, BEV = Beverly, BNE = Bluenose East, BNW = Bluenose West, LOR = Lorillard, NEM = Ahiak and mixed, WB = Wager Bay). Table 5. Collar movement events in the Bathurst, Beverly (Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) & Adelaide Peninsula (ADP)), and Ahiak (NEM & ADP) calving grounds (CG). Only collars that were monitored two or more years are listed in this table. See **Table 9** for a summary that separates QMG and ADP collars.

| Movement event |            | Year |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |       |  |
|----------------|------------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|-------|--|
| Previous CG    | Current CG | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2015 | 2016 | 2017 | 2018 | Total |  |
| Bathurst       | Bathurst   | 6    | 5    | 7    | 10   | 4    | 13   | 20   | 20   | 8    | 93    |  |
| Bathurst       | Beverly    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 3    | 3     |  |
| Beverly        | Beverly    | 2    | 3    | 6    | 7    | 8    | 24   | 23   | 16   | 17   | 106   |  |
| Beverly        | NEM/Ahiak  | 0    | 1    | 1    | 3    | 0    | 1    | 2    | 1    | 1    | 10    |  |
| NEM/Ahiak      | NEM/Ahiak  | 0    | 5    | 4    | 1    | 1    | 0    | 2    | 3    | 3    | 19    |  |
| NEM/Ahiak      | Beverly    | 0    | 1    | 1    | 0    | 2    | 0    | 1    | 1    | 1    | 7     |  |
| Totals         | 1          | 8    | 15   | 19   | 21   | 15   | 38   | 48   | 41   | 33   | 238   |  |



Figure 20. Movement of caribou between yearly calving grounds. The direction and colour of the arrow in each figure corresponds to the movement of a caribou from the previous year's calving ground. The head of the arrow is the mean location of the caribou on the present year calving ground and the tail of the arrow is the mean locations in the previous year. Calving grounds are labelled and delineated by color. The boundary of the three principal calving grounds are delineated by hatched lines.
| Original collar location | BATH | BEV | ADP | NEM | Total |
|--------------------------|------|-----|-----|-----|-------|
| Beverly (ENR)            | 204  | 156 | 24  | 7   | 401   |
| NEM (GN)                 | 0    | 21  | 19  | 52  | 92    |
| Total                    | 204  | 177 | 43  | 59  | 483   |

Table 6.Sample sizes of collared caribou by original collar location and yearly<br/>calving grounds

Table 7. Multi-state model selection results for pooled BEV & ADP, and NEM multi-strata model, with collar origin as a group. Sample size adjusted for Akaike Information Criterion (AICc). The difference in AICc between the most supported model and the subsequent model (e.g. Model 2 AICc – Model 1 AICc =  $\Delta$ AICc), for number of model parameters (K), and associated deviance is summarized. A (.) notation under "Model Number & Description" indicates the parameter was constant, whereas (collars) indicates collar-group specific estimates.

| Model Number & Description                 | AICc   | ΔAICc | wi   | К | Deviance |
|--|--------|-------|------|---|----------|
| <u>1</u> - BEV/ADP(.), NEM(collars)        | 325.56 | 0.00  | 0.69 | 5 | 183.1    |
| <u>2</u> - BEV/ADP (collars), NEM(collars) | 327.15 | 1.59  | 0.31 | 6 | 182.5    |
| <u>3</u> - BEV/ADP(.), NEM(.)              | 336.63 | 11.07 | 0.00 | 4 | 196.3    |
| <u>4</u> - All =                           | 339.94 | 14.38 | 0.00 | 3 | 201.7    |

Table 8. Multi-strata estimates with the Northeast Mainland (NEM) (GN/Baker Lake collared caribou), and Beverly (BEV & ADP) (GNWT/Beverly collared caribou), as groups. Events are equal to the number of occurrences within a given set of previous and current use of designated calving grounds from 2011 to 2018 (CS = Calving strata, **Figure 19**). Data highlighted in red explained in 4.2.3 of this report.

| Previous CS        | Current CS | events | Estimate | Confidenc | e interval |
|--------------------|------------|--------|----------|-----------|------------|
| NEM collar group   | <u>)</u>   |        |          |           |            |
| BEV & ADP          | BEV & ADP  | 21     | 0.874    | 0.675     | 0.959      |
| BEV & ADP          | NEM        | 3      | 0.126    | 0.041     | 0.325      |
| NEM                | NEM        | 19     | 0.869    | 0.662     | 0.957      |
| NEM                | BEV & ADP  | 3      | 0.131    | 0.043     | 0.338      |
| Beverly collar gro | bup        |        |          |           |            |
| BEV & ADP          | BEV & ADP  | 85     | 0.924    | 0.849     | 0.963      |
| BEV & ADP          | NEM        | 7      | 0.076    | 0.037     | 0.151      |
| NEM                | NEM        | 0      | 0.000    | 0.000     | 0.000      |
| NEM                | BEV & ADP  | 4      | 1.000    | 1.000     | 1.000      |

### 4.2.2 Bathurst caribou movements and fidelity.

Of additional interest was the movement probability of Bathurst caribou to the Beverly calving strata in 2017 and 2018. We initially ran a model to estimate mean fidelity of Bathurst caribou to the Bathurst calving ground/strata and probability of movement to the Beverly calving strata between June 2011 and 2018. The estimate of mean fidelity of Bathurst caribou to the Bathurst calving strata was 0.969 (CI=0.91-0.99) with estimates of movement to the BEV calving strata of 0.03 (CI=0.01-0.09). Only three (3) occurances of Bathurst collared cows moving from the Bathurst to the Beverly calving strata occurred from 2011 to 2018, compared to 93 occurences of cows returning to the Bathurst in successive years (Table 5) which explains the higher estimate of fidelity. To obtain an estimate of movement probability of Bathurst collared cows to the Beverly calving strata in 2018, we fixed Bathurst calving strata fidelity at one (1) from 2011-2017 (to aid in model convergence, given that no movement events from the Bathurst occurred except for in 2017-18). We estimated a specific movement probability to the Beverly calving strata from 2017-18 of 0.275 (MCMC confidence limits = 0.09-0.54). Our estimate is based only on 13 known Bathurst collared cows (of which 3 moved to the Beverly) and therefore should be interpreted cautiously.

## 4.2.3 Adelaide Peninsula Affiliations.

An objective of the collar affiliation analysis was to assess if affiliated with the Adelaide Peninsula calving strata had higher association with either the NEM or Beverly (Queen Maude Gulf) calving strata, based on directional movements of collared caribou cows from the Bathurst, Beverly, and NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) subpopulations. **Table 9** summarizes movement events as well as the limited sample sizes of collared animals in the Adelaide Peninsula calving strata. As with previous analyses, we analyzed the data from NEM collared cows and the Beverly collared cows as groups. The abridged multi-state (MS) model was run to estimate movement rates between the Beverly, Adelaide Peninsula, and NEM, calving strata (**Figures 19 and 20**), as well as collar-specific estimates within each stratum. In general, estimates of movement were similar for most strata except for the NEM

estimates, which are highlighted in red in **Table 8**. In this case, the NEM collared cows showed low movement probabilities (high fidelity) to the NEM calving strata and higher movement probabilities (lower fidelity) to the BEV calving strata (**Table 10**). In contrast, the Beverly collared cows, showed no fidelity to the NEM calving strata and a high degree of fidelity to the Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula pooled calving strata. Overall, model selection suggested that fidelity to the BEV calving strata was similar for Northeast Mainland, and Beverly collared cows.

# 4.3 SUMMARY OF TELEMETRY ANALYSES.

In conclusion, even when collared cows are grouped by origin of collaring, fidelity to a calving strata/stratum for the Beverly subpopulation increases from 78% to 91% when the Adelaide Peninsula calving strata is included, suggesting that the Beverly calving area between 2011 and 2018 included both the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula. We also found that movement from the combined Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula calving strata was influenced by collar origin, with the Beverly collared cows showing low fidelity to the NEM calving strata located east of Adelaide Peninsula. Those few Beverly collars that did calve in the NEM calving stratum east of Adelaide Peninsula did so for only a single year and then returned to the Beverly calving strata the following year. In contrast, the NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) collared cows, showed a higher level of fidelity to the NEM calving strata, with equal rates of movement to and from the combined Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula calving strata. Both NEM and Beverly collared cows displayed similar fidelity to the combined Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula calving strata. When collar origin is considered, results suggest that the Bathurst, NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard), and Beverly collared cows had relatively distinct calving ground units for the 2011 to 2018 interval, with minimal directional movement between calving ground areas (Figure 21). For clarity, a simplified version is presented, showing only the NEM deployed collars (Figure 22). We note that all GN collars were

deployed on the NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) spring range, an estimated 250 to 300 km east-northeast of known Beverly spring range.

The main implications of these findings are that the Beverly and Adelaide Peninsula calving strata can be considered a subgrouping/calving ground, given the relative fidelity of Beverly collared caribou cows to this area. The NEM collared caribou cows, however, exhibited lower rates of movement to and from the Beverly calving strata. In contrast, Bathurst collared caribou cows, have shown high fidelity to the Bathurst calving strata, with minimal movement to the Beverly calving strata until the 2017 and 2018 calving seasons, when the probability of movement was moderate (0.275).

Table 9. Collar movement events in the BATH (Bathurst), BEV (Beverly), ADP (Adelaide Peninsula), and NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) calving grounds (CG) (**Figure 19**). Only collars that were monitored 2 or more years are listed in this table.

| Previous CG | Current CG | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2015 | 2016 | 2017 | 2018 | Total |
|-------------|------------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|-------|
| BATH        | BATH       | 6    | 5    | 7    | 10   | 4    | 13   | 20   | 20   | 8    | 93    |
| BATH        | BEV        | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 3    | 3     |
| BEV         | BEV        | 0    | 0    | 4    | 3    | 3    | 18   | 18   | 10   | 13   | 69    |
| BEV         | NEM        | 0    | 0    | 1    | 2    | 0    | 0    | 2    | 1    | 0    | 6     |
| BEV         | ADP        | 1    | 0    | 0    | 3    | 1    | 3    | 2    | 4    | 0    | 14    |
| ADP         | BEV        | 0    | 2    | 2    | 0    | 2    | 2    | 2    | 1    | 4    | 15    |
| ADP         | NEM        | 0    | 1    | 0    | 1    | 0    | 1    | 0    | 0    | 1    | 4     |
| ADP         | ADP        | 1    | 1    | 0    | 1    | 2    | 1    | 1    | 1    | 0    | 8     |
| NEM         | BEV        | 0    | 1    | 1    | 0    | 2    | 0    | 1    | 0    | 1    | 6     |
| NEM         | NEM        | 0    | 5    | 4    | 1    | 1    | 0    | 2    | 3    | 3    | 19    |
| NEM         | ADP        | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 0    | 1    | 0    | 1     |
| Totals      | I          | 8    | 15   | 19   | 21   | 15   | 38   | 48   | 41   | 33   | 238   |

Table 10. Multi-state model estimates for a constant parameter (non-time varying) formulation for NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) collars, and BEV (Beverly) collars. Estimates that differ significantly between collar type are in red. Calving ground designations are based on **Figure 19**.

| Previous CG            | Current CG | Estimate | SE   | Conf. I | nterval |
|------------------------|------------|----------|------|---------|---------|
| Ahiak and Lorilla      | rd collars |          |      |         |         |
| BEV                    | BEV        | 0.75     | 0.13 | 0.45    | 0.92    |
| BEV                    | ADP        | 0.17     | 0.11 | 0.04    | 0.48    |
| BEV                    | NEM        | 0.08     | 0.08 | 0.01    | 0.42    |
| ADP                    | BEV        | 0.50     | 0.14 | 0.24    | 0.76    |
| ADP                    | ADP        | 0.33     | 0.14 | 0.13    | 0.62    |
| ADP                    | NEM        | 0.17     | 0.11 | 0.04    | 0.48    |
| NEM                    | ADP        | 0.00     | 0.00 | 0.00    | 0.00    |
| NEM                    | NEM        | 0.87     | 0.07 | 0.66    | 0.96    |
| NEM                    | BEV        | 0.13     | 0.07 | 0.04    | 0.34    |
| <b>Beverly collars</b> |            |          |      |         |         |
| BEV                    | BEV        | 0.78     | 0.05 | 0.67    | 0.86    |
| BEV                    | ADP        | 0.16     | 0.04 | 0.09    | 0.25    |
| BEV                    | NEM        | 0.07     | 0.03 | 0.03    | 0.15    |
| ADP                    | BEV        | 0.60     | 0.13 | 0.35    | 0.81    |
| ADP                    | ADP        | 0.26     | 0.11 | 0.10    | 0.53    |
| ADP                    | NEM        | 0.13     | 0.09 | 0.03    | 0.40    |
| NEM                    | ADP        | 0.25     | 0.21 | 0.03    | 0.76    |
| NEM                    | NEM        | 0.00     | 0.00 | 0.00    | 0.00    |
| NEM                    | BEV        | 0.75     | 0.21 | 0.24    | 0.97    |



Figure 21. A graphical representation of multi-state model results. Movement probabilities are shown between the three main areas along with sample sizes of movement events and confidence limits on predictions. Estimates for the NEM are shown for Baker Lake/GN collars and Beverly/GNWT collars. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula, combined.



Figure 22. A simplified version of **Figure 22** that shows only the GN collar results for the NEM. The Beverly strata includes the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula combined.

#### 4.4 ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES.

Based on a spatial analysis indicating overlap between the Bathurst subpopulation to the west and the NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) subpopulations to the east of the Beverly ACCA, reconnaissance survey extents also overlapped with the Bathurst calving extents in the west and NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) calving extents to the east (**Figures 17 and 18**). We only surveyed the Bathurst subpopulation and NEM subpopulation into their eastern and western extents respectively, in order to clarify the scale of any possible mixing between these subpopulations and the Beverly subpopulation. In general, densities were low within the eastern extents, and very low within the western extents of the Beverly reconnaissance survey area. Further, along the western extents of the Beverly reconnaissance survey area, a drop to very low densities just to the east of Bathurst Inlet, suggested the extent of mixing between the Beverly and Bathurst subpopulations was likely very low, where in all but two (2) segments, density was less than 10 caribou per km<sup>2</sup> (**Figure 23**).

During all phases of the survey, we observed the highest densities of females to the southwest of the Adelaide Peninsula (**Figure 24**). Additionally, there was a pronounced east to west movement in caribou up to approximately June 11 when median movement rates of collared caribou fell below 5 km per day, suggesting the peak of calving had occurred (**Figure 25**).

Reconnaissance observations recorded the presence of female caribou and caribou relative density, and these observations were used to assign strata for the abundance phase of the survey (**Table 11**). In total, two (2) high density strata, two (2) medium density strata, one (1) low density strata, and four (4) very low-density strata were delineated across the Beverly 2018 ACCA (**Table 12, Figure 26**). The visual surveys started on June 12 with the V\_low strata occurring earlier during the reconnaissance survey. All abundance phase visual strata were surveyed between June 12 and June 16, 2018, with the exception of the V\_Low

strata and Low\_A stratum for which data collected during the reconnaissance survey were used (**Figure 24**).

In total, we observed 16,136 adult and yearling caribou within all strata during the Beverly 2018 abundance survey. The standard Jolly strip transect estimator was used to produce preliminary estimates of abundance resulting in an overall estimate of 89,025 caribou within the entire Beverly survey area with an overall coefficient of variation (CV) of 3.7%, suggesting very high precision (**Table 12**). The double observer estimate which accounts for sightability, discussed in the following section, should be considered as the more robust estimate.



Figure 23. Summary of reconnaissance observations of relative densities of caribou during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019).



Figure 24. Summary of reconnaissance caribou composition observations of during the Beverly 2018 survey. Observations along reconnaissance transects summed for every 10 km segment for greater visual clarity. Bathurst survey observations are included (Adamczewski et al. 2019).



Figure 25. Movement rates of Beverly caribou prior to and during the 2018 survey. Red line represents a movement rate of 5km per day, used as a benchmark for the calving period.

Table 11. Strata identification and dimensions for 2018 Beverly survey. Strata effort for the abundance phase was defined based on the allocation of remaining survey resources, survey logistics, and relative densities of caribou in the strata (**Table 2**).

| Strata  | Area<br>(km²) | transects | Average<br>transect<br>length<br>(km) | Baseline<br>length | Total<br>transect<br>(km) | Total<br>area<br>surveyed<br>(km <sup>2</sup> ) | Coverage |
|---------|---------------|-----------|---------------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------------|---|----------|
| High_A  | 8867.2        | 38        | 67.4                                  | 131.5              | 2562.3                    | 2049.8  | 23.1%    |
| High_B  | 5909.9        | 21        | 53.5                                  | 110.4              | 1123.8                    | 899.0   | 15.2%    |
| Med_A   | 4634.3        | 20        | 51.8                                  | 89.5               | 1035.2                    | 828.2   | 17.9%    |
| Med_B   | 2439.7        | 12        | 39.2                                  | 62.3               | 469.9                     | 375.9   | 15.4%    |
| Low_A   | 6442.6        | 11        | 59.4                                  | 108.5              | 653.5                     | 522.8   | 8.1%     |
| V_Low_A | 7309.1        | 8         | 89.9                                  | 81.3               | 718.9                     | 575.2   | 7.9%     |
| V_Low_B | 6501.3        | 19        | 34.6                                  | 187.8              | 657.8                     | 526.2   | 8.1%     |
| V_Low_C | 6771.1        | 22        | 30.7                                  | 220.4              | 675.8                     | 540.6   | 8.0%     |
| V_Low_D | 3680.9        | 7         | 55.8                                  | 66.0               | 390.5                     | 312.4   | 8.5%     |



Figure 26. The June 2018 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance survey strata, transects, and observed group sizes. Eastern most observations represent the bordering Ahiak subpopulation.

| Strata  | Caribou<br>counted | Density | Ν      | SE (N) | CV    |
|---------|--------------------|---------|--------|--------|-------|
| High_A  | 10,193             | 4.9727  | 44094  | 2109.9 | 4.8%  |
| High_B  | 1,948              | 2.1668  | 12806  | 1391.2 | 10.9% |
| Med_A   | 1,696              | 2.0479  | 9490.6 | 1207.3 | 9.9%  |
| Med_B   | 995                | 2.6468  | 6457.4 | 1331.1 | 12.7% |
| Low_A   | 435                | 0.8321  | 5360.9 | 528.35 | 20.6% |
| V_Low_A | 104                | 0.1808  | 1321.6 | 254.19 | 19.2% |
| V_Low_B | 302                | 0.5739  | 3731.1 | 485.78 | 13.0% |
| V_Low_C | 417                | 0.7713  | 5222.5 | 821.22 | 15.7% |
| V_Low_D | 46                 | 0.1472  | 542    | 187.56 | 34.6% |
| Totals  | 16,136             |         | 89,025 | 3302.4 | 3.7%  |

Table 12.Beverly June 2018 caribou abundance survey estimates of density,<br/>and abundance using the standard Jolly 2 strip transect estimator.

### 4.4.1 Dependent Double Observer Pair.

Overall there were 18 combinations of observers in the front and rear positions of the aircraft during the June 2018 Beverly abundance survey. Some observer pairs had low sample sizes or did not switch and therefore, were pooled, which resulted in 10 observer pairings. Summary statistics for primary observer pooling suggest reasonable sample sizes for all 10 pairs (**Table 13**). Naive sighting probabilities (1-Rear/Total) suggest some difference in sightability between pairs; however, in most cases, sighting probabilities were high. Frequencies of observations missed by a single observer within either a left or right observer pair, increased when caribou group sizes were lower, which is consistent with previous studies and suggests that sightability is directly correlated with caribou group size (**Figure 27**).

Variables potentially affecting sightability were recorded with caribou observation data. For model selection, cloud and snow cover were considered as categorical (in this case based on percent cloud cover to the nearest 5%), and continuous (assumes a linear relationship between cloud or snow cover and sighting probabilities) (**Figure 28**). In general, the categorical forms of snow and cloud cover were more supported. In addition, the the most supported model included the effect of observers and group size on sighting probabilities (Model 1, **Table 14**). Plots of predictions from Model 1 show the effect of group size with the scatter of points being influenced by observer pair, snow, and cloud cover (**Figure 29**). The lowest probabilities is through an examination of observer pair vs group size. Our analysis demonstrates that some observer pairs had higher sighting probabilities than others when group size was lower, however, in most cases, sighting probabilities were close to 1 (equal) when groups sizes were larger (**Figure 30**).

The estimate of total caribou on the calving ground from the most supported double observer model was 89,362 (**Table 15**). The estimate from the most supported model (89,362) was only 337 caribou larger (<1%) than the standard strip transect estimate using Jolly. The reason for this was that the dependent

double observer pair sighting probabilities were reasonably high, especially at larger group sizes, which make up the majority of caribou included in estimates (**Figure 27, 28, 29, and 30**). For example, a lower sighting probability of a single caribou contributes little to the overall estimate, so the overall effect of lower probabilities of smaller group sizes does not influence overall estimates substantially.

Table 13. Summary for pooled pairs. Naive single sighting probabilities (p1x=1-rear frequency / total observations) and double observer ( $p2x=1-(1-p1x)^2$ ) probabilities are given.

| Pool nair no | C     | bservation | frequencies | 5     | Sighting probabilities |        |  |
|--------------|-------|------------|-------------|-------|------------------------|--------|--|
|              | Front | Rear       | Both        | total | single                 | double |  |
| 1            | 161   | 15         | 196         | 372   | 0.96                   | 1.00   |  |
| 2            | 40    | 66         | 716         | 106   | 0.38                   | 0.61   |  |
| 3            | 25    | 18         | 152         | 43    | 0.58                   | 0.82   |  |
| 4            | 54    | 75         | 950         | 129   | 0.42                   | 0.66   |  |
| 5            | 14    | 2          | 180         | 16    | 0.88                   | 0.98   |  |
| 6            | 5     | 15         | 614         | 20    | 0.25                   | 0.44   |  |
| 7            | 49    | 28         | 450         | 77    | 0.64                   | 0.87   |  |
| 8            | 11    | 7          | 281         | 18    | 0.61                   | 0.85   |  |
| 9            | 21    | 11         | 422         | 32    | 0.66                   | 0.88   |  |
| 10           | 36    | 30         | 145         | 66    | 0.55                   | 0.79   |  |



Figure 27. Frequencies of observation by group size as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).



Figure 28. Observation frequencies by snow and cloud cover as a function of observation type (B=Both, F=Front, R=Rear).

Table 14. Dependent double observer pair model selection results. Sample size adjusted Akaike Information Criterion (AICc), the difference in AICc between the most supported model for each model (ΔAICc), AICc weight (w<sub>i</sub>), number of model parameters (K) and deviance is given. Results suggest that group size, observer pairs, cloud, and snow cover affected sightability the most.

| No | Model                                     | AICc   | ΔΑΙϹ   | Wi   | К  | LL      |
|----|---|--------|--------|------|----|---------|
| 1  | size+observers+cloudcat+snowcat           | 1884.6 | 0.00   | 0.37 | 20 | -922.2  |
| 2  | size+observers+cloud+snow+snow*cloud      | 1884.7 | 0.07   | 0.35 | 14 | -928.3  |
| 3  | size+observers+cloud+snow                 | 1885.5 | 0.89   | 0.24 | 13 | -929.7  |
| 4  | log(size)+observers+cloud+snow+snow*cloud | 1889.0 | 4.34   | 0.04 | 14 | -930.4  |
| 5  | size+observers                            | 1925.9 | 41.29  | 0.00 | 11 | -951.9  |
| 6  | log(size)+observers                       | 1929.5 | 44.90  | 0.00 | 11 | -953.7  |
| 7  | size+snow+cloud+snow*cloud                |        | 55.93  | 0.00 | 5  | -965.3  |
| 8  | log(size)+snow+cloud                      | 1945.1 | 60.49  | 0.00 | 4  | -968.6  |
| 9  | size+cloudcat+snowcat                     | 1945.5 | 60.90  | 0.00 | 11 | -961.7  |
| 10 | size+snowcat                              | 1949.5 | 64.84  | 0.00 | 6  | -968.7  |
| 11 | size+snow                                 | 1954.5 | 69.87  | 0.00 | 3  | -974.3  |
| 12 | log(size)+snow                            | 1958.5 | 73.86  | 0.00 | 3  | -976.2  |
| 13 | size+cloud                                | 1976.1 | 91.47  | 0.00 | 3  | -985.1  |
| 14 | size+cloudcat                             | 1977.1 | 92.46  | 0.00 | 7  | -981.5  |
| 15 | size                                      | 1993.7 | 109.08 | 0.00 | 2  | -994.9  |
| 16 | log(size)                                 | 1997.5 | 112.88 | 0.00 | 2  | -996.8  |
| 17 | constant                                  | 2063.2 | 178.57 | 0.00 | 1  | -1030.6 |



Figure 29. Predicted dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group size, snow cover, and cloud cover from Model 1, **Table 14**. Each point represents an observation and it's associated double observer probability.



Figure 30. Predicted single and dependent double observer pair sighting probability as a function of group size, observer pair, cloud cover, and snow cover.

Table 15. Double observer abundance estimates from Model 1 (**Table 14**) for each strata showing the number of caribou sighted (Counted) and the abundance estimate derived for each strata (N), with the Standard Error (SE), Confidence Intervals (CI), and Coefficient of Variation (CV).

| Strata  | Counted | Ν      | SE     | <u>CI low</u> | <u>CI high</u> | CV    |
|---------|---------|--------|--------|---------------|----------------|-------|
| High_A  | 10193   | 44,169 | 2406.9 | 39,555        | 49,321         | 5.4%  |
| High_B  | 1948    | 12,875 | 1510.2 | 10,090        | 16,431         | 11.7% |
| Low     | 435     | 5,380  | 551.6  | 4,284         | 6,756          | 10.3% |
| Med_A   | 1696    | 9,499  | 1332.4 | 7,093         | 12,723         | 14.0% |
| Med_B   | 995     | 6,458  | 1447.4 | 3,968         | 10,513         | 22.4% |
| V_Low_A | 104     | 1,363  | 279.1  | 845           | 2,196          | 20.5% |
| V_Low_B | 302     | 3,758  | 511.0  | 2,828         | 4,994          | 13.6% |
| V_Low_C | 417     | 5,308  | 873.8  | 3,779         | 7,457          | 16.5% |
| V_Low_D | 46      | 552    | 198.3  | 235           | 1,294          | 36.0% |
| Total   | 16,136  | 89,362 | 3660.1 | 82,392        | 96,923         | 4.1%  |

#### 4.4.2 June Composition survey.

Composition surveys were conducted concurrently with visual surveys (Figure 31). Coverage was good in all the main strata and 7,872 caribou were classified across all abundance strata (**Table 16**). Overall, sample sizes of groups were reasonably high in the main strata sampled. Breeding and non-breeding cows were primarily found in the High A, High B, Medium A and Medium B strata with other strata being composed primarily of yearlings and bulls. Estimates of proportions of breeding females and proportions adult females, suggested that the highest proportions were in the two high strata and the Medium A stratum (Table 17). Estimates of breeding females were derived by multiplying the overall estimates for the calving ground by the proportion of breeders in each stratum (Table 18). Estimates of adult females were derived by multiplying total caribou within each stratum by their respective proportions of adult females (**Table 19**). An index of pregnancy rate can be derived by calculating the ratio of breeding to adult females. For the June 2018 Beverly survey, we estimated an overall pregnancy rate of 80%, which is reasonably high when compared to similar assessments from neighboring herds (Boulanger et al. 2011, Campbell et al. 2012). Interestingly, surveys on the Bathurst and Bluenose-East herd in June 2018, estimated higher pregnancy rates (Bathurst: 70.4% in 2018 compared to 60.9% in 2015. Bluenose East: 83% in 2018 compared to 63% in 2015) than other survey years (Boulanger et al. 2019, et al. 2019, Adamczewski et al. 2019).



Figure 31. The Beverly June 2018 Composition survey flight paths with pie charts depicting composition classes from each group sampled.

Table 16. Summary of observations made during the Beverly June 2018 caribou composition survey. Values indicate total number of caribou classified within each breeding and age/sex category. Yearlings represent calves from the 2017 calving season.

| Strata  | Breeding | Non-breeding | bulls | yearlings | total | Ν        |
|---------|----------|--------------|-------|-----------|-------|----------|
|         | cows     | cows         |       |           |       | (groups) |
| High_A  | 2256     | 440          | 197   | 202       | 3095  | 208      |
| High_B  | 1022     | 272          | 154   | 152       | 1600  | 147      |
| Low_A   | 60       | 78           | 239   | 263       | 640   | 50       |
| Med_A   | 750      | 159          | 55    | 48        | 1012  | 96       |
| Med_B   | 80       | 113          | 418   | 411       | 1022  | 68       |
| V_Low_C | 6        | 54           | 167   | 161       | 388   | 49       |
| V_Low_D | 88       | 5            | 10    | 12        | 115   | 26       |

Table 17. Estimated proportion of breeding females (breeding females/total caribou classified), and adult females (breeding+non-breeding females/total caribou classified). Standard errors (SE) and confidence intervals (CI) were based on bootstrap resampling.

| Strata  | Prop     | ortion bro | eeding ferr | nales   | Proportion adult females |       |        |         |  |
|---------|----------|------------|-------------|---------|--------------------------|-------|--------|---------|--|
| Strata  | estimate | SE         | CI low      | CI high | estimate                 | SE    | CI low | CI high |  |
| High_A  | 0.729    | 0.027      | 0.669       | 0.776   | 0.871                    | 0.018 | 0.832  | 0.903   |  |
| High_B  | 0.639    | 0.033      | 0.564       | 0.696   | 0.809                    | 0.024 | 0.757  | 0.850   |  |
| Low_A   | 0.094    | 0.023      | 0.055       | 0.142   | 0.216                    | 0.039 | 0.145  | 0.292   |  |
| Med_A   | 0.741    | 0.034      | 0.668       | 0.796   | 0.898                    | 0.023 | 0.843  | 0.937   |  |
| Med_B   | 0.078    | 0.019      | 0.044       | 0.118   | 0.189                    | 0.033 | 0.135  | 0.260   |  |
| V_Low_C | 0.015    | 0.008      | 0.003       | 0.033   | 0.155                    | 0.027 | 0.105  | 0.214   |  |
| V_Low_D | 0.765    | 0.080      | 0.577       | 0.889   | 0.809                    | 0.070 | 0.649  | 0.918   |  |

Table 18. Final estimates of breeding females in each abundance stratum from the 2018 population survey of the Beverly subpopulation of barren-ground caribou showing abundance estimates (N), Coefficients of Variation (CV), Standard Error (SE), and Confidence Interval (CI).

| Strata  | N<br>total<br>caribou | CV    | Prop.<br>breeders | CV    | N<br>breeding<br>females | SE     | <u>CI low</u> | <u>CI high</u> | CV    |
|---------|-----------------------|-------|-------------------|-------|--------------------------|--------|---------------|----------------|-------|
| High_A  | 44,169                | 5.4%  | 0.729             | 3.7%  | 32,199                   | 2121.6 | 28,179        | 36,792         | 6.6%  |
| High_B  | 12,875                | 11.7% | 0.639             | 5.2%  | 8,227                    | 1054.4 | 6,304         | 10,737         | 12.8% |
| Low_A   | 5,380                 | 10.3% | 0.094             | 24.5% | 506                      | 134.16 | 283           | 904            | 26.5% |
| Med_A   | 9,499                 | 14.0% | 0.741             | 4.6%  | 7,039                    | 1038.8 | 5,177         | 9,571          | 14.8% |
| Med_B   | 6,458                 | 22.4% | 0.078             | 24.4% | 504                      | 166.74 | 248           | 1,024          | 33.1% |
| V_Low_C | 5,308                 | 16.5% | 0.015             | 53.3% | 80                       | 44.442 | 27            | 235            | 55.6% |
| V_Low_D | 552                   | 36.0% | 0.765             | 10.5% | 422                      | 157.97 | 174           | 1,023          | 37.4% |
| Total   | 84,241                | 4.3%  |                   |       | 48,977                   | 2600.9 | 44,056        | 54,448         | 5.3%  |

Table 19. Final estimates of adult females in each abundance stratum from the 2018 population survey of the Beverly subpopulation of barren-ground caribou showing abundance estimates (N), Coefficients of Variation (CV), Standard Error (SE), and Confidence Interval (CI).

| Strata  | N<br>total<br>caribou | CV    | Prop.<br>Adult<br>Females | CV    | N Adult<br>Females | SE     | CI low | CI high | cv    |
|---------|-----------------------|-------|---------------------------|-------|--------------------|--------|--------|---------|-------|
| High_A  | 44,169                | 5.4%  | 0.871                     | 2.1%  | 38,471             | 2242.1 | 34,189 | 43,289  | 5.8%  |
| High_B  | 12,875                | 11.7% | 0.809                     | 5.2%  | 10,416             | 1260.2 | 8,100  | 13,394  | 12.1% |
| Low_A   | 5 <i>,</i> 380        | 10.3% | 0.216                     | 24.4% | 1,162              | 241.3  | 735    | 1,837   | 20.8% |
| Med_A   | 9,499                 | 14.0% | 0.898                     | 4.6%  | 8,530              | 1216.3 | 6,339  | 11,479  | 14.3% |
| Med_B   | 6,458                 | 22.4% | 0.189                     | 24.6% | 1,221              | 346.8  | 661    | 2,254   | 28.4% |
| V_Low_C | 5,308                 | 16.5% | 0.155                     | 51.6% | 823                | 197.2  | 504    | 1,345   | 24.0% |
| V_Low_D | 552                   | 36.0% | 0.809                     | 10.5% | 447                | 165.0  | 187    | 1,071   | 36.9% |
| Total   | 84,241                | 4.3%  |                           |       | 61,070             | 2887.8 | 55,583 | 67,099  | 4.7%  |

### 4.4.3 Fall Composition Survey.

We utilized fall composition results from the June 2011 Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou abundance estimate (Campbell et al. 2012). In October 2011, 8 Beverly collars managed by the GNWT were active. Using fixed wing aircraft followed by rotary wing aircraft, GNWT crews assessed the composition of caribou in association with near real time collar location data. A fixed wing reconnaissance survey was flown from 22 to 28 October, 2011, during which 3 collars were successfully radio-tracked. No caribou were observed in the northern portion of the reconnaissance study area. Caribou were concentrated between Mary Frances Lake and the Thelon River, and in the area around Whitefish and Lynx Lakes (**Figure 32**).

The fall composition survey was flown from the 25 to 29 of October, 2011. In total 12,421 caribou were classified in 252 groups within the southern part of the reconnaissance area (**Table 20**, **Figure 33**). The overall bull: cow ratio was 69 bulls to 100 cows, with group composition varying across the study area from a high of 99:100 in the area around Zucker/Whitefish/Lynx Lakes, to a low of 40:100 east of Thelon River.



Figure 32. Fall composition flight tracks flown between the 22 and 28 of October, 2011 for the Beverly subpopulation fall composition survey.

Table 20. Beverly 2011 fall composition survey sampling effort and summary statistics.

-

| Sampling Details                        | Summary Statistics           |  |  |  |
|---|------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Mean Group Size                         | 49                           |  |  |  |
| Median Group Size                       | 29                           |  |  |  |
| Total Number of Groups Classified       | 252                          |  |  |  |
| Total Number of Cows Classified         | 5,570                        |  |  |  |
| Total Number of Calves Classified       | 3,004                        |  |  |  |
| Total Number of Bulls Classified        | 3,847                        |  |  |  |
| Total Number of Yearlings<br>Classified | 0                            |  |  |  |
| Total Number of Caribou Classified      | 12,421                       |  |  |  |
| Bull: Cow Ratio                         | 69.0 bulls:100 cows (SE 3.6) |  |  |  |



Figure 33. Composition flight tracks and observations of barren-ground caribou during the Beverly fall composition survey conducted from 25 to 29 October, 2011.

### 4.4.4 Extrapolated herd estimates.

We used the 2011 sex ratio data to obtain an estimate of overall herd size using the proportion of females method, which is currently being utilized to assess all Nunavut-based mainland migratory barren-ground caribou whole herd estimates (herd size = N<sub>adult females</sub>/proportion females in herd (fall)). For comparability with historic whole herd estimates we also developed the assumed pregnancy rate method which specifically derives the herd estimate from only the number of breeding females (herd size=N<sub>breeding females</sub>/ (proportion females in herd X assumed pregnancy rate (0.72)). Estimates using assumed pregnancy rate (breeding females) were higher, potentially due to a higher observed pregnancy rate (80%) than the assumed pregnancy rate (72%) (**Table 21**). Estimates utilizing adult females as the primary estimator have been considered more reliable (Campbell et al. 2012, Boulanger et al. 2018). We use the whole herd estimate of adult females to generate final estimates in this report.

Table 21. Estimates of extrapolated herd size from the 2018 survey, using both adult female and breeding female estimators. In this study, we relied upon adult female estimates as they have proven to be more the most reliable than estimates derived using the number of breeding females.

| Method             | Ν       | SE      | CI low | CI high | CV    |
|--------------------|---------|---------|--------|---------|-------|
| Proportion females | 103,372 | 5109.3  | 93,684 | 114,061 | 4.9%  |
| Breeding females   | 115,142 | 13141.9 | 91,759 | 144,484 | 11.4% |

# 4.4.5 Comparison between survey years (2011 & 2018).

The distribution of caribou during the 2011 and 2018 surveys differed spatially. Generally, the 2011 Beverly calving distribution was concentrated within the central Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) area. In 2018, the herd displayed more of an obvious eastern distributional extension onto the Adelaide Peninsula to the western shores of the Back River and Chantrey Inlet (**Figure 34**). The most obvious change in June 2018 was an eastern shift in Beverly core calving that is reflected in the differences in high-density abundance strata delineated for the two surveys (**Figure 35**).

We reanalyzed the June 2011 Beverly survey with and without the Adelaide Peninsula area added to the QMG area (**Figure 35**). The reanalysis included an expanded eastern stratum (Adelaide Peninsula) to sample the same area stratified in 2018 and based on an updated spatial analysis of collar telemetry (this report) between June 2011 and 2018, which suggested a strong affiliation between the Beverly subpopulation and the QMG/Adelaide Peninsula calving areas. In general, core strata used also had some degree of composition data associated with them which allowed for estimates of breeding and adult females. However, composition surveys were not conducted on the northern Adelaide Peninsula in 2011. To obtain estimates of breeding and adult females it was assumed that composition was similar to the southern Adelaide Peninsula (**Table 22**). One issue with this the re-analysis is that the associated expansion of the 2011 abundance survey area extends the area to strata with differential survey coverage. For this reason, a method that weighted transects by coverage was used to estimate abundance (N), which enabled us to account for potential biases due to unequal coverage.

The full dependent double observer pair analysis conducted in 2011 was repeated with bootstrap methods used to estimate standard errors. This approach was similar to that used to account for unequal strip widths in previous surveys (Campbell et al. 2012, Boulanger et al. 2016). Dependent double observer pair estimates, analysed using the MRDS package (used for the 2018 data set), were
not possible given that MRDS could not account for the weighted transect estimator, however, the bootstrap approach was theoretically equivalent to MRDS and therefore provided comparable estimates. Estimates were also obtained for just the QMG area for the 2011 survey during the re-analysis (**Tables 22 and 23**). Estimates derived from the 2011 re-analysis are summarized along with estimates derived from the 2018 survey (**Table 24**).

Extrapolated herd estimates were then obtained for both the proportion of adult females (our preferred estimator), and proportion of breeding females using an assumed pregnancy rate (as described in previous sections for the 2018 survey) (**Table 25**). The same sex ratio data used for extrapolated estimates for the Beverly 2011 survey was used for the 2018 abundance assessment. The assumed breeding female-based estimators (assumed pregnancy rates) of whole herd trend between the June 2011 and June 2018 Beverly abundance surveys was directly proportional to trends in the number of breeding females estimated within the calving extents. The trends in whole herd estimators between June 2011 and June 2018 based on adult females, were based on the fall composition derived sex ratio between adult males and females.

We used t-tests to compare the significance between derived whole herd estimates for each of the Beverly June 2011 and 2018 abundance surveys (**Table 26**). Herd estimates based on the proportion of adult females (our more accurate estimator) confirmed a significant decline ( $\alpha$ =0.1) in Beverly subpopulation abundance between the June 2011 and the June 2018 survey estimates (**Figure 36**).

Of greater interest than the difference between abundance estimates, is the actual yearly rate of change in herd size. As expected, rates of change were similar between adult female estimates, and whole herd estimates, providing additional confidence in our assessment of the observed decline in abundance from June 2011 to June 2018. All estimates of yearly rate of change suggested an annual rate of decline between the June 2011 and 2018 abundance estimates of 4 to 5%

(**Tables 26 and 27**). This result suggests that the estimated trend in the Beverly herd has been minimally affected by the inclusion or exclusion of the Adelaide Peninsula. With an apparent shift in calving extents to the east between 2011 and 2018, this effect could change in the future making the inclusion of Adelaide Peninsula essential when estimating Beverly abundance and trend.



Figure 34. Distribution of caribou in the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula during the 2011 and 2018 June abundance estimate surveys for the Beverly caribou subpopulation, as indicated by collared caribou (yellow triangles) and reconnaissance surveys.

#### 2011 QMG



2018 QMG



2011 QMG + AP



2018 QMG + AP



0 50 100 150 200 km 50

Figure 35. Survey strata for the 2011 and 2018 June abundance surveys for the Beverly caribou subpopulation for the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) and Adelaide Peninsula (AP). Survey strata labels are given for each year, with the exception of the two revised 2011 strata covering the Adelaide Peninsula for the 2011 survey.

Table 22. Estimates of <u>breeding females</u> for the June 2011 Beverly caribou subpopulation abundance survey when the Adelaide Peninsula (ADP) strata (ADP-N (north) and ADP-S (south)) are included with the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) strata in the final estimate. (HD = high density, LA = low density A, MA = medium density A, MB = medium density B, MC = medium density C).

| Strata | N<br>total<br>caribou | CV    | Proportion.<br>Breeding<br>females | CV    | N<br>Breeding<br>females | SE     | Conf. Limit |        | CV<br>(%) |
|--------|-----------------------|-------|------------------------------------|-------|--------------------------|--------|-------------|--------|-----------|
| QMG_HD | 27,296                | 0.080 | 0.878                              | 0.015 | 23,977                   | 1950.2 | 20,326      | 28,284 | 8.1%      |
| QMG_LA | 14,429                | 0.174 | 0.048                              | 0.236 | 694                      | 203.3  | 366         | 1,315  | 29.3%     |
| QMG_MA | 11,645                | 0.087 | 0.681                              | 0.038 | 7,932                    | 752.8  | 6,518       | 9,653  | 9.5%      |
| QMG_MB | 18,843                | 0.087 | 0.710                              | 0.042 | 13,380                   | 1290.9 | 10,849      | 16,502 | 9.6%      |
| QMG_MC | 11,160                | 0.127 | 0.614                              | 0.053 | 6,851                    | 938.8  | 5,074       | 9,250  | 13.7%     |
| ADP-N  | 3,495                 | 0.379 | 0.640                              | 0.041 | 2,236                    | 853.2  | 971         | 5,148  | 38.2%     |
| ADP-S  | 19,297                | 0.131 | 0.640                              | 0.041 | 12,344                   | 1696.6 | 9,261       | 16,454 | 13.7%     |
| Total  | 106,165               |       |                                    |       | 67,414                   | 3250.5 | 61,257      | 74,190 | 4.8%      |

Table 23. Estimates of <u>adult females</u> for the June 2011 Beverly caribou subpopulation abundance survey when the Adelaide Peninsula (ADP) strata (ADP-N (north) and ADP-S (south)) are included with the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) strata in the final estimate. (HD = high density, LA = low density A, MA = medium density A, MB = medium density B, MC = medium density C).

| Strata | N<br>total<br>caribou | сv    | Proportion.<br>Adult<br>females | CV    | N<br>Adult<br>females | SE     | Conf. Limit |        | cv    |
|--------|-----------------------|-------|---------------------------------|-------|-----------------------|--------|-------------|--------|-------|
| QMG_HD | 27,296                | 0.080 | 0.959                           | 0.006 | 26,179                | 2097.0 | 22,248      | 30,805 | 8.0%  |
| QMG_LA | 14,429                | 0.174 | 0.119                           | 0.136 | 1,717                 | 378.3  | 1,057       | 2,789  | 22.0% |
| QMG_MA | 11,645                | 0.087 | 0.887                           | 0.014 | 10,324                | 910.5  | 8,601       | 12,392 | 8.8%  |
| QMG_MB | 18,843                | 0.087 | 0.853                           | 0.022 | 16,065                | 1436.0 | 13,227      | 19,512 | 8.9%  |
| QMG_MC | 11,160                | 0.127 | 0.747                           | 0.034 | 8,335                 | 1091.1 | 6,256       | 11,105 | 13.1% |
| ADP-N  | 3 <i>,</i> 495        | 0.379 | 0.793                           | 0.020 | 2,773                 | 1053.8 | 1,208       | 6,365  | 38.0% |
| ADP-S  | 19,297                | 0.131 | 0.793                           | 0.020 | 15,312                | 2034.2 | 11,597      | 20,217 | 13.3% |
| Total  | 106,165               |       |                                 |       | 80,705                | 3724.3 | 73,636      | 88,452 | 4.6%  |

Table 24. Summary of the estimates of adult and breeding females in 2011 and 2018 Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) and Adelaide Peninsula (ADP) stratum. T-statistics were used to test the difference between the 2018 and accompanying 2011 estimates and in both cases the difference is significant (p<0.001).

| Year  | Area        | Estimate | SE     | Conf. Limit |        | CV   | df | t-statistic | df  | р     |
|-------|-------------|----------|--------|-------------|--------|------|----|-------------|-----|-------|
| Breed | ing females |          |        |             |        |      |    |             |     |       |
| 2011  | QMG+ADP     | 67,414   | 3250.5 | 61,257      | 74,190 | 4.8% | 88 |             |     |       |
| 2011  | QMG         | 52,834   | 2638.0 | 47,821      | 58,372 | 5.0% | 64 |             |     |       |
| 2018  | QMG+ADP     | 48,977   | 2600.9 | 44,056      | 54,448 | 5.3% | 68 | -4.43       | 155 | 0.000 |
| 2018  | QMG         | 40,248   | 2371.9 | 35,763      | 45,296 | 5.9% | 52 | -3.55       | 116 | 0.001 |
| Adult | females     |          |        |             |        |      |    |             |     |       |
| 2011  | QMG+ADP     | 80,705   | 3724.3 | 73,636      | 88,452 | 4.6% | 88 |             |     |       |
| 2011  | QMG         | 62,620   | 2936.3 | 57,029      | 68,760 | 4.7% | 67 |             |     |       |
| 2018  | QMG+ADP     | 61,070   | 2887.8 | 55,583      | 67,099 | 4.7% | 75 | -4.17       | 158 | 0.000 |
| 2018  | QMG         | 49,384   | 2585.5 | 44,470      | 54,841 | 5.2% | 56 | -3.38       | 123 | 0.001 |

Table 25. Summary of estimates of extrapolated herd size for the June 2011 and 2018 surveys for Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) only and Queen Maud Gulf and the Adelaide Peninsula together (QMG+ADP) survey areas. The assumed pregnancy rate is based upon breeding females, whereas the proportion of females uses the actual estimated number of adult females on the calving ground as an estimate of total adult females in the herd.

| Year | Method             | Ν       | SE      | Conf.   | Limit   | CV    |
|------|--------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|-------|
| QMG  | only               |         |         |         |         |       |
| 2011 | Breeding females   | 124,210 | 13997.7 | 99,241  | 155,459 | 11.3% |
| 2018 | Breeding females   | 94,621  | 11067.0 | 74,886  | 119,556 | 11.7% |
| 2011 | Proportion females | 105,995 | 5199.0  | 96,117  | 116,889 | 4.9%  |
| 2018 | Proportion females | 83,591  | 4538.7  | 74,982  | 93,189  | 5.4%  |
|      | QMG+ADP            |         |         |         |         |       |
| 2011 | Breeding females   | 158,486 | 17741.9 | 126,961 | 197,840 | 11.2% |
| 2018 | Breeding females   | 115,142 | 13141.9 | 91,759  | 144,484 | 11.4% |
| 2011 | Proportion females | 136,608 | 6603.3  | 124,102 | 150,373 | 4.8%  |
| 2018 | Proportion females | 103,372 | 5109.3  | 93,684  | 114,061 | 4.9%  |



Figure 36. Comparison of extrapolated herd size estimates from June 2011 and 2018 surveys of the Beverly mainland migratory barren-ground caribou subpopulation, for estimates derived from the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG, left) and Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula together (QMG + AP, right) and extrapolated based on the number of breeding females calculated from an assumed pregnancy rate (top) and based on the total number of breeding females (bottom).

Table 26. Estimates of gross rate of change and t-tests for differences of abundance estimates for Beverly caribou in the Queen Maud Gulf (QMG) and Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula together (QMG+ADP) between 2011 and 2018, based on abundance estimates derived from the proportion of breeding females and proportion of total adult females, as listed in **Table 25**.

| Scenario  | Method             | Gross change | SE   | t     | df | р     |
|-----------|--------------------|--------------|------|-------|----|-------|
| QMG       | Breeding females   | 0.76         | 0.15 | -1.66 | 51 | 0.104 |
| QMG       | Proportion females | 0.79         | 0.10 | -3.25 | 52 | 0.002 |
| QMG + ADP | Breeding females   | 0.73         | 0.15 | -1.96 | 43 | 0.056 |
| QMG + ADP | Proportion females | 0.76         | 0.11 | -3.98 | 42 | 0.000 |

Table 27. Estimates of rate of change from 2011 to 2018 for the Queen Maud Gulf only (QMG) and Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula together (QMG + ADP). Note that all treatment types indicate a decline between survey periods.

| Area and method    | r      | SE    | Conf. Int |        | Lambda | Con   | f. Int |
|--------------------|--------|-------|-----------|--------|--------|-------|--------|
| QMG only           |        |       |           |        |        |       |        |
| Adult females      | -0.034 | 0.010 | -0.054    | -0.014 | 0.967  | 0.948 | 0.986  |
| Breeding females   | -0.039 | 0.023 | -0.084    | 0.007  | 0.962  | 0.919 | 1.007  |
| Proportion females | -0.034 | 0.011 | -0.054    | -0.013 | 0.967  | 0.947 | 0.987  |
| QMG+ADP            |        |       |           |        |        |       |        |
| Adult females      | -0.040 | 0.009 | -0.058    | -0.021 | 0.961  | 0.943 | 0.979  |
| Breeding females   | -0.046 | 0.023 | -0.090    | -0.001 | 0.955  | 0.914 | 0.999  |
| Proportion females | -0.040 | 0.010 | -0.059    | -0.021 | 0.961  | 0.943 | 0.980  |

# 4.4.5 Reconnaissance survey analysis of caribou utilizing the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Peninsula Calving area.

In support of both the spatial and quantitative analysis of abundance trend developed in this report, we also assessed trends in relative density and calving extents by analyzing aerial reconnaissance survey data collected over the Beverly subpopulation calving period for each of June 2011, 2013, 2016, and 2018 (Nagy et al. 2011, Campbell et al. 2014). Survey study areas remained relatively consistent across all four survey years, with minor changes based on caribou observations along pre-determined reconnaissance transects that remained constant across all surveys (**Figure 37**). All survey study area outlines were based on the extent of flying in the calving area each survey year (the dark outlines around each survey area for each survey year). The spatial extents of calving and associated relative densities of caribou clearly show a progressive distributional shift in core calving towards the east of the survey study area from June 2011 through to June 2018.

Additionally, as reconnaissance transects flown for each survey were identical, we were able to track the gradual shift in the Beverly subpopulation's core calving area from the western most reconnaissance transects to the easternmost (**Figure 38**). The plot of transect densities (from west to east) for each year reveals large differences in distributions each year as well as an overall shift to the east, with an associated decline in densities. An analysis of the Beverly caribou subpopulations GPS collar movement data for the same area reveals similar distributions of collars as well as a distinct shift in migration paths over the 2016 and 2017 spring migratory and calving seasons (**Figure 39**). We would also like to note that in all reconnaissance survey years, collar locations at the peak of calving were within reconnaissance survey strata (**Figure 40**).

Estimates for the reconnaissance areas were derived using the standard Jolly formula. Estimates suggest an overall decrease in abundance of Beverly caribou, especially between the June 2011 and 2013, and June 2016 and 2018 survey

periods (**Table 28**). The estimated annual rate of change, using just the 2011 and 2018 reconnaissance data is 0.94 (CI=0.89-0.98). If the full data set is used, we estimate a regression-based  $\lambda$  of 0.91 (CI=0.87-0.94) based on weighted regression (**Table 29**).

A plot of the data demonstrates the decline that occurred from 2011 to 2018 (**Figure 41**). Comparison of reconnaissance estimates of total caribou in June 2011 and June 2018 (**Table 29**), suggests a similar trend (6% decline per year) as that which derived from the full survey estimates from 2011 and 2018 (**Table 27**: 4-5% per year). If all the reconnaissance data are used, the decline is more pronounced at 9% per year. The main reason for this is the higher reconnaissance estimate in 2013, and the lower estimate in 2016 (**Figure 41**).



Figure 37. A comparison of relative densities of Beverly caribou on their calving grounds. Extent of transects each year is delinated by a grey border. Data based on observations of caribou made during the 2011, 2013, 2016, and 2018 Beverly caribou June reconnaissance surveys. Note a general shift of breeding females (Red and Green) to the eastern extents of the survey study area.



Figure 38. Transect-specific observed densities of caribou (caribou/km<sup>2</sup>) from four June reconnaissance surveys in four different years of the Beverly barren-ground caribou subpopulation, within their known calving extents.



Figure 39. Annual collar locations for mid-June (red dots) and migration paths (pink, green, blue, and yellow lines) for mid-May through mid-June for different years between 2011 and 2018. The Bathurst herd is included from 2015-2018. Note the change in migration routes between some years.



Figure 40. Beverly collared caribou locations relative to reconnaissance survey strata flown between June 2011 and 2018. Note that all Beverly collared caribou remained within the reconnaissance survey extents for all survey periods.

Table 28. Abundance estimates of caribou (N), with standard error (SE), confidence intervals (Conf. Limit), and the coefficient of variation (CV) on the calving ground, based on reconnaissance data (**Figure 37**).

| Year | Ν       | SE       | Conf.  | CV      |       |
|------|---------|----------|--------|---------|-------|
| 2011 | 105,342 | 11436.22 | 82,372 | 128,313 | 10.9% |
| 2013 | 118,553 | 14005.29 | 90,327 | 146,778 | 11.8% |
| 2016 | 48,086  | 5803.453 | 36,382 | 59,790  | 12.1% |
| 2018 | 66,600  | 7523.741 | 51,488 | 81,712  | 11.3% |

Table 29. Weighted regression-based estimates of trend for the reconnaissance observation data set.

| Data used        | r      | SE    | Conf. Limit |        | Lambda | Conf. | Limit |
|------------------|--------|-------|-------------|--------|--------|-------|-------|
| Full data set    | -0.098 | 0.021 | -0.139      | -0.057 | 0.907  | 0.870 | 0.944 |
| 2011 & 2018 only | -0.066 | 0.022 | -0.109      | -0.022 | 0.937  | 0.896 | 0.979 |



Figure 41. Reconnaissance survey abundance estimates of caribou (N) in the Beverly subpopulation for the Queen Maud Gulf and Adelaide Pensinsula calving area. The dots represent the actual counts of caribou from each survey. Because coverage was consistent at 8%, the estimates are proportional to these counts. Note the lack of overlap between the June 2011 and June 2018 reconnaissance survey estimates, indicating a significant decline.

### 5.0 CONCLUSIONS

### 5.1 THE BEVERLY CARIBOU JUNE 2018 ABUNDANCE SURVEY.

Overall, the survey was successful with good coverage in both visual and composition surveys. Overall allocation of effort across delineated strata proved effective at generating a precise estimate for both adult female and whole herd estimates.

Though the timing of the visual abundance survey corresponded well to the peak of calving, one initial concern was the early June 4, 2018 start to the reconnaissance survey. The concern was related to the potential movement of caribou between the strata that occurred before June 12<sup>th</sup> when movement rates decreased. In this case some caribou might have been double counted during the reconnaissance phase, given the directional movement eastward, affecting abundance survey stratification and allocation of effort. However, composition observations suggested little movement during that period, thought in part to be due to the overlap of the western extents of the reconnaissance survey with the earlier calving Bathurst caribou and evidenced by 3 Bathurst collared cows calving within the delineated Beverly subpopulations annual core calving area (ACCA) (Campbell et al. 2014, Nagy et al. 2011). Reports of earlier peak calving by the Government of the Northwest Territories survey crews working in the Bathurst ACCA in June 2018 Regardless, the 'western low' and 'very low' also support this hypothesis. reconnaissance strata delineated in June 2018 on the Beverly ACCA did not contribute substantively to the breeding female, adult female, and final estimates.

#### 5.2 COMPARISON OF 2011 AND 2018 ESTIMATES.

Comparison of the 2011 and 2018 estimates suggests similar trends whether the Adelaide Peninsula is included or excluded (**Table 27 and Figure 36**). The collar analysis also suggests the Adelaide Peninsula is more linked to the Beverly *Department of Environment* 

subpopulation then the Northeast Mainland (Ahiak and Lorillard) subpopulations. T-tests were added to test for significance. The results confirmed a statistically significant decline in the numbers of the Beverly caribou herd between June 2011 and 2018. The t-tests for the adult females displayed a higher level of significance then those for the whole herd estimates, though both confirmed a significant decline. Recent analyses suggest that the assumption of a constant pregnancy rate is problematic and therefore adult female-based herd estimates are likely more robust (Campbell et al. 2012, Boulanger et al. 2018, Adamczewski et al. 2019).

A comparison of June reconnaissance survey estimates of total caribou, flown in 2011 and 2018, suggests a similar trend (6% decline per year), to the visual abundance survey estimates of June 2011 and 2018 (4-5% per year). If we compare the June 2011, 2013, 2016, and 2018 reconnaissance survey estimates, then the decline is more pronounced at 9% per year, largely due to the higher reconnaissance estimate in 2013, and the lower estimate in 2016 (**Figure 41**).

#### 5.3 SPATIAL ANALYSIS OF COLLAR AND CALVING AREA AFFILIATIONS.

Results suggest that subpopulation-specific capture location has a substantial effect on the fidelity of the same caribou to specific calving ground strata (**Figure 19**). We concluded that the GN caribou cows collared out of Baker Lake were most likely to be of the NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) subpopulations, and the GNWT collared Beverly cows, collared on known Beverly late winter/early spring range were most likely to be of the Beverly subpopulation. We found that the NEM collared caribou had higher fidelity to the NEM calving strata then to the the Adelaide and Queen Maud Gulf calving strata most heavily utilized for calving by collared Beverly caribou (**Figure 22**). Based on these findings, we believe that there was minimal directional movement to the Beverly from the NEM calving area. We also conclude that caribou on the Adelaide Peninsula are more affiliated with the Beverly subpopulation than NEM (Ahiak and Lorillard) subpopulations. Further, the QMG and Adelaide Peninsula pooled calving strata, and the NEM calving

strata, based on **Figure 19**, are relatively separate calving areas with few but similar movements between these calving areas from 2011 through 2018. However, collar analysis considers *mean movement* rates as opposed to year-specific rates, so it is still possible that some years did have directional movements.

### 5.3.1 BATHURST OVERLAP.

The June 2018 abundance estimate of the Beverly subpopulation was potentially influenced by the movement of caribou from the Bathurst herd, as evidenced by 3 Bathurst collared cows calving within the known Beverly subpopulation ACCA. However, the estimate of adult females of the Bathurst herd was 13,265 (CI=8,308–18,222) in 2015 (Boulanger et al 2017), and 5,162 (CI=3,922–6,793) in 2018 (Adamczewski et al 2019), with the overall herd size being 19,769 (CI=12,349–27,189) in 2015 and 8,210 (CI=5,706–11,814) in 2018. Using the ratio of collared caribou that occurred in the Bathurst Inlet calving strata, compared to the Beverly calving strata (8 of 11 known Bathurst cows), an approximate estimate of 1,936 (CI=497–4,595) Bathurst cows occurring in the Beverly calving strata can be derived. This is an approximate estimate given the low sample size of collared cows, and should be treated cautiously. However, the relatively low number of Bathurst cows (1,936) compared to the estimate of adult females in the Beverly calving ground in 2018 (61,070 (CI=55,583–67,099 as listed in **Table 24**), suggests that the movement of Bathurst cows into the Beverly subpopulations June 2018 survey extents would not have substantively affected the estimates of herd abundance or trend.

In summary, the Beverly subpopulation reconnaissance and visual abundance estimates, for all analytical treatments, whether based on survey study areas encompassing the Queen Maud Gulf calving area alone, or in union with the Adelaide Peninsula, all represent a statistically significant decline. An overall decline of 24% is estimated to have occurred between the June 2011 and June 2018.

## 6.0 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS.

The success of any largescale wildlife survey initiative is completely dependant on the quality of the team assembled to complete the task. Our team was made up of 28 individuals of whom 16 were observers from communities on the Beverly range. We wish to extend our most sincere thanks to Candace Sudlovenik, Colin Amegainek, David Kavanna, Dennis Larocque, Eric Ikoe, Garry Maksagak, George Angohigok, Jonathan Puqiqnak, Leo Ikakhik, Paul Illuitok, Peter Kapolak, Richard Ekpakohak, Robert Karetak, Scott Kakkianiut, Simon Kogvik, and Tommy Ekpakohak for their patience through weather and rerouting during the survey, and for their excellent observation skills. We would also like to thank the community HTOs from Baker Lake, Rankin Inlet, Kugluktuk, Cambridge Bay, Kugaaruk, Taloyoak, Gjoa Haven, and AANDC for their help in survey preperations and support in selecting observers. We would also like to thank Cheryl Wray with NTI, and John Ringrose, Conor Mallory, Keenan Lindell, and Joe Gaye from the Department of Environment, for their hard work and commitment to making this survey a success. We would like to thank Sarah Greene and Bob Schnurr with Air Tindi for their coordination of fixed winged support, and to Nicole with Custom Helicopters Ltd for the coordination of rotary wing aircraft. Fixed wing pilots Mike Patterson and Shawn McKnight, and rotary wing pilot Victor Cobb, did an exceptional job while keeping us all worry-free and safe. We would also like to extend a thanks to Jason Shaw with Caslys consulting for their behind the scenes support of the many twists and turns in this survey, and for keeping us updated on collared caribou movements. Finally, we would like to extend a most sincere thanks to TMAC Resources for offering a safe haven to both our aircraft and crews when weather unexpectedly prevented us from returning to our point of departure. TMAC Resources went out of their way to feed and house our crews as well as provide our aircraft with fuel so that our crews could seamlessly continue the survey the following day. Simple thanks cannot adequately express our immense appreciation to all those involved in this survey from the observers to the charter

companies, organizations, and hotel staff that safely and comfortably, carried, and accommodated our team.

### 7.0 LITERATURE CITED.

- Adamczewski, J., A. Gunn, K.G. Poole, A. Hall, J. Nishi, and J. Boulanger. 2015. What happened to the Beverly Caribou Herd after 1994? Arctic. Vol.68, No. 4. Pp. 407-421.
- Adamczewski, J., J. Boulanger, H. Sayine-Crawford, J. Nishi, D. Cluff, J. Williams, and L. M. LeClerc. 2019. Estimates of breeding females & adult herd size and analyses of demographics for the Bathurst herd of barren-ground caribou: 2018 calving ground photographic survey. ENR Draft manuscript report No (Draft). Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories.
- Banfield, A.W.F. 1951. The Barrenground Caribou. Canadian Wildlife Service Unpublished Report. 56 pp.
- Boulanger, J., A. Gunn, J. Adamczewski, and B. Croft. 2011. A data-driven demographic model to explore the decline of the Bathurst caribou herd. Journal of Wildlife Management. 75:883-896 pp.
- Boulanger, J., B. Croft, J. Adamczewski, H. D. Cluff, M. Campbell, D. Lee, and N. C. Larter. 2017. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bathurst herd of barren-ground caribou: 2015 calving ground photographic survey. . Environment and Natural Resources, Government of Northwest Territories, Yellowknife, Northwest Territories, Manuscript report No. 267.
- Boulanger, J., J. Adamczewski, J. Nishi, D. Cluff, J. Williams, H. Sayine-Crawford, and L. LeClerc. 2019. Estimates of breeding females & adult herd size and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou: 2018 calving ground photographic survey, Environment and Natural Resource Manuscript Report No. 278. Government of Northwest Territories.

- Boulanger, J., M.W. Campbell, and D.S. Lee. 2018. Estimating abundance and trend of the Qamanirjuaq mainland migratory barren-ground caribou subpopulation – June 2017. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment. Technical Summary Report. No: 01-2018. 100 pp.
- Boulanger, J., M. Campbell, D.S. Lee, M. Dumond, and J. Nishi. 2014. A double observer method to model variation in sightability of caribou in calving ground surveys. Rangifer in prep.
- Boulanger, J., B. Croft, J. Adamczewski, D.S. Lee, N. C. Larter, and L. M. Leclerc. 2016. An estimate of breeding females and analyses of demographics for the Bluenose-East herd of barren-ground caribou: 2015 calving ground photographic survey. Department of Environment and Natural Resources, Govt of Northwest Territories, Manuscript report No. 260.
- Brownie, C., J. E. Hines, J. D. Nichols, K. H. Pollock, and J. B. Hestbeck. 1993. Capture-recapture studies for multiple strata including non-markovian transitions. Biometrics 49:1173-1187.
- Buckland, L., J. Dragon, A. Gunn, J. Nishi, and D. Abernethy. 2000.
  Distribution and Abundance of Caribou on the Northeast Mainland, NWT
  In May 1995. Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic
  Development. Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript
  Report. No. 125. 24 pp.
- Buckland, S. T., D. R. Anderson, K. P. Burnham, and J. L. Laake. 1993.Distance Sampling. Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations.Chapman & Hall, London.
- Buckland, S. T., J. Laake, and D. L. Borchers. 2010. Double-observer line transect methods: levels of independence Biometrics 66:169-177.

Department of Environment

- Burnham, K. P., and D. R. Anderson. 1998. Model selection and inference: A practical information theoretic approach. Springer, New York, New York, USA.
- Calef, G.W. 1979. The Population Status of Caribou in the Northwest Territories. NWT Wildlife Service. Progress Report No. 1:30 pp.
- Calenge, C. 2006. The package adehabitat for the R software: a tool for the analysis of space and habitat use by animals. Ecological Modelling, 197,516-519.
- Campbell, M.W., A. Kelly, B. Croft, J.G. Shaw, C.A. Blyth. 2014. Barren-ground Caribou in Nunavut and Northwest Territories – Map Atlas. Government of Nunavut, Department of Environment. Government of Northwest Territories, Department of Environment and Natural Resources. Map series.
- Campbell, M.W., J. Boulanger, D. Lee, M. Dumond, and J. McPhearson. 2012.
   Calving Ground Abundance Estimates of the Beverly and Ahiak Subpopulations of Barren-Ground Caribou (Rangifer tarandus groenlandicus) – June 2011, Technical Summary. Department of Environment, Government of Nunavut.
- Cochran, W.G. 1977. Sampling techniques. Third Edition, New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Cook, D. R., and J. O. Jacobsen. 1979. A design for estimating visibility bias in aerial surveys. Biometrics 35:735-742.
- Dauphine, T. C. 1976. Biology of the Kaminuriak population of barren ground caribou, Part 4: Growth, reproduction and energy reserves. Canadian Wildlife Service Report No. 38, Canadian Wildlife Service, Ottawa, Canada.

- GNWT Environment and Natural Resources. 2018. Beverly, Ahiak and Bathurst caribou telemetry, 2008-2018. NWT Wildlife Management Information System. Government of the NWT, Yellowknife.
- Gunn, A. 1984. A Review of Research on the Effects of Human Activities on Barren-Ground Caribou of the Beverly and Kaminuriak Herds, Northwest Territories.
- Gunn, A. 1996. Caribou Distribution on The Bathurst Calving Grounds, NWT, June 1995. Department of Renewable Resources. Government of the Northwest Territories. Manuscript Report No. 87. 16 pp.
- Gunn, A., and A. D'Hont. 2008. Extent of Calving for the Bathurst and Ahiak Caribou Herds. June 2002. Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development. Government of the NWT. Manuscript Report No. 149. 35pp.
- Gunn, A. and M. Sutherland. 1997. Surveys of the Beverly Caribou Calving Grounds 1957-1994. Dept. of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development. Government of the Northwest Territories. Yellowknife, NWT. File Report No. 120. 119 pp.
- Gunn, A., Poole, K.G., and J.S. Nishi. 2012. A conceptual model for migratory tundra caribou to explain and predict why shifts in spatial fidelity of breeding cows to their calving grounds are infrequent. Rangifer Special Issue 20: pp. 259-267.
- Gunn, A. and R. Decker. 1982. Survey of the Calving Grounds of the Beverly Caribou Herd, 1980. Northwest Territories Wildlife Service. Government of the Northwest Territories. File Report No. 20. 27 pp.
- Gunn, A., B. Fournier, and R. Morrison. 2000. Seasonal Movements and Distribution of Satellite-Collared Caribou Cows on the Boothia and Simpson Peninsula Areas, NWT, 1991-1993. Department of Resources,

Wildlife and Economic Development. Government of the NWT. Manuscript Report No. 126. 77 pp.

- Gunn, A., K. G. Poole, and J.S. Nishi. 2010. A Conceptual Model for Migratory Tundra Caribou to Explain and Predict Why Shifts in Spatial Fidelity of Breeding Cows to Their Calving Grounds Are Infrequent. Rangifer, Special Issue No. 20: 259-267.
- Heard, D.C. 1982. Composition of the Beverly Caribou Herd in the Fall of 1980. Northwest Territories Wildlife Service. File Report No. 26. 14 pp.
- Heard, D. 1985. Caribou Census Methods Used in the Northwest Territories. In Proceedings of the 2<sup>nd</sup> North American Caribou Workshop. McGill Subarctic Research Paper 40: 229–238.
- Heard, D.C., T.M. Williams and K. Jingfors. 1986. Precalving Distribution and Abundance of Barren-Ground Caribou on the Northeast Mainland of the Northwest Territories. Arctic. Vol. 39, No. 1. 24–28.
- Heard, D.C. 1987. A simple Formula for Calculating the Variance of Products and Dividends. Government of the NWT. Manuscript Report. 6pp.
- Heard, D.C., and F.J. Jackson. 1990. Beverly Calving Ground Survey June 2-14, 1988. Dept. of Ren. Res. Government of the NWT. Yellowknife. File Report No. 86. 27 pp.
- Hestbeck J.B., J.D. Nichols, and R.A. Malecki. 1991. Estimates of Movement and Site Fidelity Using Mark-Resight Data of Wintering Canada Geese. Ecology, Volume 72, Issue 2. Pp 523-533.
- Heard, D. C., and J. Williams. 1991. Bathurst calving ground survey, June 1986. Government of Northwest Territories, Yellowknife, NWT.

- Innes, S., M. P. Heidi-Jorgensen, J. L. Laake, K. L. Laidre, H. J. Cleator, P. Richard, and R. E. A. Stewart. 2002. Surveys of belugas and narwhals in the Canadian High Arctic. NAMMCO Scientific Publications No. 3.
- InterGroup Consultants Ltd. 2008. Economic Valuation and Socio-Cultural Perspectives of the Estimated Harvest of the Beverly and Qamanirjuaq Caribou Herds. Prepared for the Beverly and Qamanirjuaq Caribou Management Board By; InterGroup Consultants Ltd. Winnipeg, Manitoba. Contractual Report submitted May 1<sup>st</sup>, 2008. 52 pp.
- Johnson, D. and R. Mulders. 2002. Beverly Calving Ground Survey, June 2002. Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development. Government of the Northwest Territories. Yellowknife, NWT. Manuscript Report No. 188. 63pp.
- Johnson, D. and J. Williams. 2008. Beverly Herd Barren-Ground Caribou: Calving Ground Survey, June 2008. Department of Environment and Natural Resources. Government of the NWT. Unpublished Manuscript Report. 63 pp.
- Johnson, D., J. Nagy and J. Williams. 2008. Calving Ground Surveys of the Ahiak Herd of Barren Ground Caribou June 2006-2008. Department of Environment and Natural Resources. Government of the NWT. Manuscript Report No. XX. 34 pp.
- Jolly, G.M. 1969. Sampling Methods for Aerial Census of Wildlife Populations. East Afr. Agric. For. J. 34:46–49.
- Krebs, C. J. 1998. Ecological Methodology (Second edition). Benjamin Cummins, Menlo Park, California.
- Laake, J., D. L. Borchers, L. Thomas, D. Miller, and J. Bishop. 2012. Markrecapture distance sampling (MRDS) 2.1.0. R statistical package program.

Campbell et al., 2019

- Laake, J., M. J. Dawson, and J. Hone. 2008a. Visibility bias in aerial survey: mark-recapture, line-transect or both? Wildlife Research 35:299-309.
- Laake, J., R. J. Guenzel, J. L. Bengtson, P. Boveng, M. Cameron, and M. B. Hanson. 2008b. Coping with variation in aerial survey protocol for linetransect sampling. Wildlife Research 35:289-298.
- Manly, B. F. J. 1997. Randomization and Monte Carlo Methods in Biology. 2nd edition. Chapman and Hall, New York.
- McCullagh, P., and J. Nelder. 1989. Generalized Linear Models, Second Edition. Chapman and Hall/CRC Monographs on Statistics and Applied Probability Series. ISBN (9780412317606). 261 Pages.
- Moshenko, D.J. 1974. Beverly Lake Caribou Calving Ground Survey. NWT Game Manage. Div. Report. 17pp.
- Nagy, J. and M.W. Campbell. 2012. Herd Structure, Movements, Calving Grounds, Activity Periods, Home Range Similarity, and Behaviours of Migratory and Tundra-Wintering Barren-Ground Caribou on Mainland Nunavut and Eastern Mainland Northwest Territories, Canada. Nunavut Department of Environment. Wildlife Research Section. Technical Report Series. No. 01-12. 152 pp.
- Nagy, J.A.S. 2011. Use of Space by Caribou in Northern Canada. Department of Biological Sciences. University of Alberta. Edmonton Alberta. PhD Thesis. 164 pp.
- Nagy, J.A., D.L. Johnson, N.C. Larter, M.W. Campbell, A.E. Derocher, A. Kelly,
  M. Dumond, D. Allaire, and B. Croft. 2011. Subpopulation Structure of
  Caribou (*Rangifer tarandus L.*) in Arctic and Subarctic Canada.
  Ecological Applications. 21(6): 2334-2348.
- Norton-Griffiths, M. 1978. Counting Animals. Serengetti Ecological Monitoring Programme Handbook No. 1. Afropress Ltd., Nairobi Kenya. 139 pp.

- QGIS\_Foundation. 2015. QGIS: A free and open geographic information system (www.qgis.org).
- R Development\_Core\_Team. 2009. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Rippin, B. 1971. Beverly Lake Caribou Calving Ground Survey. NWT Game Manage. Division Report.
- Seber, G. A. F. 1982. The Estimation of Animal Abundance. 2nd edition. Charles Griffin and Company, London.
- Stephenson, B., R. Decker, and A. Gunn. 1984. Calving Ground Survey of the Beverly Caribou Herd, 1982. Dept. of Renewable Resources. Government of the Northwest Territories. Yellowknife, NWT. File Report No. 28. 34 pp.
- Sutherland, M., and A. Gunn. 1996. Bathurst Calving Ground Surveys 1965-1996. Department of Resources Wildlife and Economic Development. Government of the Northwest Territories. File Report No. 118. 97 pp.
- Thomas, D.C. 1969. Population Estimates of Barren-Ground Caribou March to May, 1967. Can. Wildl. Serv. Report Series No. 9. 44pp.
- Thomas, D.C. and S.J Barry. 1990. Age-Specific Fecundity of the Beverly Herd of Barren-Ground Caribou. Rangifer, Special Issue. No. 3. 257-263.
- Thomas, D.C. and H.P.L. Kiliaan. 1985. Movements and Physical Condition of the Beverly Herd of Caribou in Early Winter 1984-85. Canadian Wildlife Service Report. 24 pp.
- Thompson, W.L., G.C. White, and C. Gowan. 1998. Monitoring Vertebrate Populations. Academic Press, SanDiego, California.

- White, G. C., and K. P. Burnham. 1999. Program MARK: Survival estimation from populations of marked animals. Bird Study Supplement 46:120-138.
- White, G. C., W. L. Kendall, and R. Barker. 2006. Multistate models and their extensions in program MARK. Journal of Wildlife Management 70:1521-1529.
- Wickham, H. 2009. ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis. Springer, New York.
- Wiken, E. 1986. Terrestrial Ecozones of Canada. Ecological Land Classification Series, No. 19. Environment Canada. Ottawa, Ont. ISBN 0-662-14761-8.
- Williams, B. K., J. D. Nichols, and M. J. Conroy. 2002. Analysis and management of animal populations. Academic Press, San Diego.
- Williams, M.T. and D.C. Heard. 1990. Bathurst and Beverly Caribou Herd Spring Classification Counts, February and March 1984. Dept. of Renewable Resources. Government of the Northwest Territories. Yellowknife, NWT. File Report No. 83. 28 pp.
- Williams M., D. Heard and F. Jackson. 1989. Spring Composition Summaries for the Kaminuriak, Beverly, Bathurst and Bluenose Caribou Herds, 1986 – 1989. Department of Renewable Resources. Government of The Northwest Territories. Unpublished Report. 28 pp.
- Williams, T. M. 1995. Beverly Calving Ground Surveys June 1993 and 1994. Department of Renewable Resources GNWT, Yellowknife. File report No. 114:
- Worton, B. 1989. Kernel methods for estimating the utilization distribution in home range studies. Ecology. 70: pp. 164-168.
- Yannic, G., L. Pellissier, J. Ortego, N. Lecomte, S. Couturier, C. Cuyler, C. Dussault, K. J. Hundertmark, R. J. Irvine, D. A. Jenkins, L. Kolpashikov,

K. Mager, M. Musiani, K. L. Parker, K. H. Røed, T. Sipko, S. G. Þórisson,
B. V. Weckworth, A. Guisan, L. Bernatchez, and S. D. Côté. 2014.
Genetic diversity in caribou linked to past and future climate change.
Macmillan Publishers Limited, Nature Climate Change. Vol: 4, Feb.
www.nature.com/natureclimatechange 137.



⊳d₯∿Ს ጋଫᢣ⊳⊀<sup>ኈ</sup>

#### ጋላ⊳Ľኦ⊀∩ખ፞፞፞፞፞ጘ፞፞፞፞€ X

#### ᠕᠈ᡃᡪᢗ᠋᠌ᠵᠯ᠋ᡃᢛ᠄

### $\Lambda \subset \Lambda$

- <u>α</u>\_Ρ<sup>(</sup><sup>(</sup>)</sub> Δ<sup>(</sup>) Δ<sup>(</sup> γ9°⊂>⊂>%)Γ° ⊂⊂>°C%Cσ° 943 (658-1350, 95% CI) ⊂\_Δ° 2012-Γ°.
- >ל חכם 2016-רי.
- $d \cap b \subset \Delta^{c}$   $d^{c} \cup b \subset \Delta^{c}$   $d^{c} \cup b \subset \Delta^{c}$ ⊲٦ڂ؇؈ڹ؇؋
- ŰΩ 25-σ<sup>c</sup>.
- Þጋለኪ 2016-F
   ۲. Гσ'C 
   ۲. Γσ'C 
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   4
   <li 'ቴትርምርኮራምጋውጋ Áť ΔLѷႱውና. Δζμεσδήζενης 2011 Ροίσδη®σί αερίζωης-ጋΓί  $\dot{C}$
- ሀዲጋንክላና ከሩኮሎሀን ጋግራያ የሚያስት የ ስት የሚያስት በ ለሚያስት  $\Delta L P^{<} \Gamma^{i}_{3} \Delta^{c} = \Delta^{i}_{2} D \sigma^{c} \Delta^{i}_{3} \Delta L^{i}_{3} D \sigma^{c} \Delta L^{i}_{3} D \sigma^{c$  $\Delta^{+} \Delta^{+} = \Delta^{+} \Delta^{+} +  ጋ<sup>\\\</sup> ሀል<sup>\\\</sup> ሀ ለ $d\sigma$ ሀሪ<sup>\\</sup> σ<sup>\</sup>ሀσ<sup>\</sup> ሀ eLጋ<sup>\\</sup> b<sup>\\\</sup> b<sup>\\\</sup> d<sup>\\\</sup> σ<sup>\\</sup>
- $4^{10}PDL = 10^{10}C^{10}D^{10}L^{10}$ ᠂ᡃ᠐ᠵᢣ᠋᠋᠋᠃᠖᠘᠉᠆᠘
- LA 2018-F',  $5^{10}$  CD-CD  $5^{10}$   $\Delta / L \subset P \cap C^{\circ}$
Λϲͺ·ϧΠϮͼ, Δϲͺ·ϧͽϽͼ ϷϲͰϭͼ, ͼϷϷϞϧͽͶϭͼ ͼϷϷϞϲϿͼϫ, Ϸϲμϝ, Δαζεξ, ἀ ΠϷͺϷϝ, ΔϲͺϤͽϳͼ, ΠϹϷϲϷͽ>ͼ ἀ ϷϷϞΔͼͿϷϷʹϿΠϷ ϤϞͿαλͼϫ, ϤϲϿϷΠϭͼ ͼϷϷϞϿΠϭͼ ͼϷϿΔϲͽϧϲͽϧϿ Ϸϭϧϭͼ ϲλϷϞͼ ͼϷϷϞϿΠϭͼ «ϲͼϫϿΠͽͼ ͼμεͽϷϗ, ϷͼϷϷϞΔε ϷΠΕλͼϫ <sup>1</sup>

#### Űᡆ᠂ᡃᠣ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠣ᠘᠆᠋᠋᠈ᡫᠣᡐᡫ:

#### ᠋ᠫᢣᡅ᠊᠋᠋ᡏᡃ᠋ᢐ᠋᠋᠋ᡃᢐ᠖ᡃᡠᡃ᠅

• 42 6  $10^{-4}$  10

#### ᢀ᠋ᡔ᠆᠋ᡃᢣᢂᢣᡌ

•  $4 \ll n \subset h^{*} d \leq b \cap \mathcal{C} d \leq b \in b \land d \leq b \land d \in b \land d$ 

## ᠕᠈ᠳ᠘ᢋ᠋ᢧᢂ᠋᠉᠆ᡁ᠘

# 

#### 07 रंज 2019

## ᠕᠈᠘ᢞ᠋᠑ᢂ᠘

 $\land C^{b}P^{a} a^{\sigma} bC [K]) \land L_{J} \ b \sigma \dot{C} D \sigma^{C} - \Delta^{L} C^{b} d^{b} b c \ b L J P d \sigma (\dot{P} a), \ A P A C c d c a f c c d c c a f c c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c d c a f c$ 

 $\Gamma^{b}\D^{b}\C^{b}\D^{c}$  P'C" $\Gamma^{b}$   $d^{i}$ P'4'7'L $d^{c}$   $ibD^{b}\D^{c}\D^{c}$  Bayesian Monte Carlo bLJ/D $^{b}$ C  $\Lambda$ CibiD  $d^{i}$ P'4 $\Lambda$ CibiD  $d^{b}$ D  $d^{c}$ D  $d^{b}$ D  $d^{c}$ D  $d^{c}$ CibiD  $d^{c}$   $d^{i}$ P'4 $\Lambda$ CibiD  $d^{c}$ D  $d^{c}$ C  $d^{c}$ 

ፈጋΔ°ዺΔና ሀሀረና የዮአትጋር አንግር ነ አንግሬ ግር የአትም ምሳሌ የእንግ የእንግ መንግራ እር የእንግ መንግራ እር የእንግ መንግራ እር የእንግ መንግራ እንግ እንግ እንግ እ ρ«፦σ»< Cr>۶٬לαኣυር α\_ͽኄϷͽንσ. ά\ϷΛΛͿና α\_ם្σͽግሮ ላዛሬጋ bLJťϷť ďኦሶ™ቦ®σ∿Γና Ldaσ  $\forall d^{*} \geq \sigma^{*} = \sigma^$ ▷≪∿ሁና 943 ዓወፊና 2012Γ (Obbard ⊲/∿Ր՟ጋ 2015) ▷୭∿ሁ 780 ዓወፊና 2016Γ (Obbard ⊲/∿Ր՟ጋ 2018) כײּלאריברי ישילכלישי ישאאידי איארי אולדי אבטאישיסה. אם דריכפיכיאבריבי סרסס ρ«-σ» εγργίαιος αρεγιωρίε, δέν ερσηροία δίν αγνρι σσισν αρεγιωρί  $ac^{c}$  (Stern 4-L) Laidre 2016), 4-L)  $\sigma$  Pec CV C/D5/24-UC ab 50 50 5D a 1/L-L  $\Delta D \Delta L^{c} \subset \mathcal{A}^{c} \subset \mathcal{A}$  $P_{0}^{0} = P_{0}^{0} = P_{$ ⊲۲∿۲ د\_2017).

 $\Delta = \Delta = \Delta^{*} - \Delta^{$ 

## **⊲∿ບ⊰₀⊳⊳ບ, פעפֿאט,**

5bbh\shlicki nhbbri 4L2 nhstore actions and the set of the set

᠈ᡫᠯᠥᢩ᠕᠘᠅ᡘᢁ᠂ᡗᡄ᠈ᢆᠣᡌ᠉᠄ᢕᡄ᠈ᢆᡉᡌ᠅᠆ᡘ᠆ᡭ᠅ᡧᡧᡆ᠅ᢄᢣᡶᢤᡦ᠉᠆ᠿ᠉ᡩᡧᢂᡷ᠉᠙ᠫ᠈ᠴᢩ᠆ᡏᢂᢣᡲᢂ ᠈ᠬᡄ᠈ᠲ᠅ᠵ᠕ᢗ᠅ᢄ᠉ᢣᠺ᠘ᡷᢗ᠈ᡶᢛᠧᡗ᠆᠕ᡐ᠘ᡄ᠋᠘ᡄ᠈ᢣᠰᡬ᠂ᠴ᠕᠆ᠴᠵ᠕᠆᠕ᢗ᠖᠉ᠫ᠕᠉ᢣᠺᠺ᠅ᡁ ᠈ᡶᢛᠧᡗᠵᢧ᠁᠘ᡧᡐᡡ᠊ᡆᡄ᠘᠅ᠺ᠅ᠧ᠈᠊ᡨ᠘ᡧᢦ᠅᠊ᡡ᠅ᡍᡅ᠅ᡆᠧ᠈ᡔᡇᡬ᠈ᡠᢗ᠈ᡆᡄ᠈

## ⊲∿ר∢ף⊳ט, סעק>ט,

 $\Delta \dot{L}^{\flat}$  docates are an analysis of the transformed and the transformation of transformation of the transformation of trans ۵۵۵۲٬۵۵ کې ۵۲٬۵۵۴ کې ۵۲٬۵۲۰ کې ۵۶٬۵۵۲ کې ۵۲٬۵۵۲ کې ገራ መንሳት የሚያስት የ ዉ\_Δ</d>
</d>
</d>
</d>

Δ

Δ

Δ

Δ  $\Delta S^{5} = \Delta S$  $Cd^{2}a^{3}d^{3}C^{6}$  1  $D^{6}ba^{5}bc^{5}L^{4}$   $\Gamma^{6}b^{5}d^{4}b^{6}$   $A^{2}b^{6}d^{5}b^{6}$  $Cd^{2}a^{3}d^{3}b^{4}CF$  2. Arapcologies and a constraints the set of the s  $\Delta \Delta C^{\prime}/4^{\prime}$  $\Delta L\Delta^{-} = 0.50, CL^{\circ} = 0.50, CL$  bb>
 Comparison of the state of  $\Delta$ /Lቦንኦ/L៩ שלילפירסד $^{\circ}$ ררסיר סלט ביעראדסיג ספלד שש $\Delta^{\circ}$ דיס (Taylor סליר)  $\Delta \Delta C/\Delta C$  $\Lambda \Gamma = \Lambda \Gamma$  $\Lambda C$  ששטיאשער בישר כוס אראסער אישטיאשער כוס אראסער אישטער אישטיאשער אישטיש אC $\Delta \dot{L}$   $\Lambda \dot{L}$  Ld⊲ م\_ه٬۹۵،ک ᢀ᠋᠘᠘ᢣᠵᠵᠵᠵᠵ᠘ᡔᡆ᠕ ݥᡃ᠘ᢞᡠᡃᡞ  $b = b^{-1} + b^{-1$  $\Delta L\Delta (\dot{\Box} c) \sim \delta \Delta c$  $\Delta \Delta \Delta A^{c} \subset A^{c}$ ΛCίδίΛιαυ Ανήτρηστου αρίδριση Δραγτράτος ατό αιθοιοιοι αιθοιοι αιθοιοι αιθοιοι αιθοιοι αιθοιοι αιθοιοι αιθοιοι  $\texttt{LDD}^{\mathsf{G}} = \texttt{LDD}^{\mathsf{G}} = \texttt{LDD}^{\mathsf{G}$ 

## ᠕᠈ᠳ᠘ᢋᢧᢂ᠋᠉᠆ᡁ᠘᠕᠘᠘

 $\Delta L$   $\Gamma \to 0^{\circ}$   $\Delta r L$   $\Gamma \to 0^{\circ}$   $\Delta \Gamma r \to 0$   $\Delta r \to 0^{\circ}$   $\Delta r \to$ 

## ⊲∿ບ๙₀⊳∩ํ ຉ∆ൎ⇔ฅ∿Րՙ

 $\Lambda \Gamma 4^{i}\sigma^{i}U\sigma^{i}U\sigma^{i}A^{i}U\sigma^{i}G^{i}A^{i}U\sigma^{i}A^{i}B^{i}D\sigma^{i}A^{i}G^{i}G^{i}A^{i}C^{i}A^{i}B^{i$ 

 $\Delta$ ప్రింగా శోషం/ారావ్ రిడ్ స్రిస్ స్రిల్ స్రిల్ సిరార్ డాల్ల్ డాల్ల్ "ఎండ్ - 405 రాగిందాం" శోషం/ారంత శిర్రం స్రిల్లి రిడ్ సిల్లిల్లు శ్రీల్లు శ్రీల్లు సిర్లిల్లు శ్రీల్లు సిర్లిల్లు సిర్లిల్లు శ్రీల్లు సిర్లిల్లు శ్రీల్లు శ్ర్ల్లు శ్ర్లు శ్ర్ల్లు శ్ర్ల్లలు శ్ర్ల్లు శ్ర్ల్లు శ్ర్ల్ల్లలు శ్ర్ల్లు శ్ర్లల్లు శ్ర్లల్లు

᠕᠈᠘ᢞ᠋ᡃᡉᢂ᠅ᡁ

# ᠕᠈ᠳ᠘ᢋᢧᢂ᠋᠉᠆ᡁ᠘

# ᡃᠣ᠈᠆᠘᠕ᡐ᠘ᢣᡧᡏ᠘ᡔ᠂ᡐ᠆᠆᠉ᡐ᠘᠊ᡆ᠘᠕᠅ᠺ᠘ᡩ ᠕᠆᠕᠆ᡐᡐᡄᠴ

11 같아~~ 2019

ΡΟΟ Α<sup>3</sup>υτ<sup>5</sup>bPΛ<sup>i</sup> αΔάΡΛ<sup>3</sup>Γ<sup>i</sup> ΛΡΥ<sup>5</sup>b5γΟ<sup>5</sup> ΛC<sup>5</sup>b<sup>5</sup>bΔσ<sup>5</sup>Γ<sup>i</sup> <sup>5</sup>bPAL<sub>2</sub>σ<sup>3</sup>Γ<sup>i</sup>O<sup>5</sup> O<sup>5</sup>A<sup>2</sup>C<sup>i</sup> ΔγL<sup>ρ</sup>σ<sup>b</sup> Lσ σΓοσ Ρς<sup>2</sup>c<sup>-</sup>c<sup>-</sup>C<sup>2</sup>C<sup>2</sup>P<sup>5</sup>t<sup>2</sup>σ<sup>4</sup><sup>3</sup>UC α<sup>2</sup>σ<sup>5</sup>σ<sup>5</sup> Δ<sup>2</sup>b<sup>5</sup>D<sup>2</sup> bL<sup>3</sup>t<sup>2</sup>Λσ<sup>4</sup> Λc<sup>2</sup>α<sup>2</sup> <sup>6</sup>P<sup>2</sup>F<sup>2</sup>b<sup>6</sup>σ<sup>5</sup>D<sup>i</sup> Po<sup>6</sup>b<sup>5</sup>σ<sup>4</sup>. α<sup>2</sup>αΔ<sup>2</sup>F<sup>2</sup>Lσ<sup>5</sup>Δ<sup>2</sup>, Δc<sup>2</sup>-2Λ<sup>b</sup> P<sup>5</sup>b<sup>6</sup>C<sup>2</sup>C<sup>2</sup>σ<sup>4</sup> σ<sup>4</sup>L<sup>2</sup> bLJ<sup>2</sup>P<sup>2</sup>σ<sup>6</sup> α<sup>2</sup>αΔ<sup>2</sup>P<sup>2</sup>h<sup>6</sup> ΛΛ<sup>5</sup>C<sup>2</sup>C<sup>2</sup>D<sup>2</sup> άσ<sup>5</sup>σ Po<sup>6</sup>b<sup>7</sup>σ.

# ⊲∿۲۹۵۵ ن م⊽ק∠∪∿۵

 $\sigma$ PQ°CP° C/P5'44°UC (SH) QDA' QD'BPST AC'BILC 4C°PUCSU bQ°Q°UG 4LD  $\sigma$ PQ°CP° C/P5'44°UC 4LD 5AU <A, 4LD'CP® 4°PC° P° 4°PALD 4LD 4AU 4LD SPPCG LO'DF ADAG C/P5'44. 4PC'PSU'S 5°POC'LO APPC'ST UQL'P' C/P5'44°UG QD'BPST 4F®BST ASACTOR 4'LD 4'PC'SB'B', 5'DQ'A 4'LD PPPC'ST UQL'P', DL'S = 4PC'PS' S = 4PC'P' S = 4'PC'P'  = 4'PC'PS = 4'P

#### 

≟°ዉ ℾჼኣ⊳ኣJᡤና ቴኴՃ՟⊂ላ፣σჼՐ°σჼ σՐላσ ₽ペ՟⊂⋗ና ርፖ⊳۶፣⊀ላჼሁር ዉഛႦՒንጋ୮ ՃLՃናጋና 780 ዉ쿄Ճና (95% ዉ౨ჼჼՐJና: 590-1029). bዉCΓ ዉഛσჼ bLነ⊀በሮኪትና bበLትና≟ና (PBTC) 2019 ቴ⊳ኦኣዖՈჼՐና ዉഛቴ⊳ናጋσჼ ՃLՃናჂ๔Ⴡናጋና:

| ᠮᠣ᠘ᡐᠣ᠋ᡐᢪ<br>ᡧᡃ᠘᠊ᠴ<br>ᡧᡃᢣᢄ᠋ᠮᠦᡐᡗᡥᠦᡡ<br>ᠮ᠔᠋ᠵᢣᠺᠫᡤᠺ | ᡆ᠘ᢩᡈ᠄ᠫᡃ᠂᠋᠑ᠻᢩ᠈ᢕ  | ᠄ᡃᠣ᠋᠌ᠺᢣᡪᠳᡗᢪ᠂ᡃᡠ᠋᠌ᠺᢣᡪ  | ᠫᠻᡗᢣᢩᢂ᠋᠆ᡗᠯᡐᡄᢂᠫᠬᡩ   |
|--|---|--|--|
| ჼႱႱႷႱ<br>ჿჄႦჂႺჼႻჼჁ                             | <ul> <li>⊲/י≻ናጋና ነቴና/▷σ∿ቦና     <li>CΔL<sup>∞</sup>υς     <li>⊲∩⊂ነሪነል▷└LC ▷d⊲     <li><i>⊲<sup>*</sup>ℓ<sup>*</sup>𝔅∩Ր̇̀̀̀/̇̀̇́/̇́<sup>i</sup></i> <li><i>Λ_𝔅𝔅𝔅𝔅𝔅𝔅𝔅𝔅</i> <li>(1973)     </li> </li></li></li></li></li></ul> | ᠘᠊᠋᠘᠘ᢣ᠆ᢅ᠋᠆ᡧ᠘᠆᠘   |  |
| ຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼຼ<br>የዮጵዮም (IK)               | <sup>\$</sup> 60225 ር ለን እን እ አ<br>እ አ<br>እ አ<br>እ አ<br>እ አ<br>እ አ<br>እ አ<br>እ አ  | /ሥናሩ/L∿ቦናጋና ታΔ <sup>L</sup> \<br><ΔΓ;<br><Γ/₽ና<ናር ዊናር Δላና<br>bዉ°ዉ°ህσ Ρዊናር Ϸ<<br>C/Ϸታናלፈ°ህC |  |
| ͺϳͺͼͺϼၣͺͺϧ<br>ͺϭͿϞϧϹ;Ϙϧͺϧ                      | ⊲ඌ≻ා⊃ਾ ⊲Г≀ਂਰ∿ੴ CĹσ<br>⊲σJንጋσ 15 ⊲∿່ናJσ  | ᠘᠊᠋᠘᠘ᢣ᠂ᢅᡄ᠙᠂ᢅᡄ᠘ᢣᡃ   | <ul> <li>ላኑት/ P?ሰና ወር ህ σና ሩ ም ኮካ P J በ መ</li> <li>የኮ P መ</li> <li>የ P d u σ</li> <li>1 P d u σ<!--</th--></li></ul> |
| ጘቝ፞፝፟ፚ<br>ጞኯኯፘ፧፞፞፟ፚ <sub>፝</sub> ኯ             | ∆/LՐኑና ጋናና⊂Þ⊀ና<br>ናbና∕Þσ∿Ր≞ዾና C Lσ<br>⊲ʰՐናጋσ 10 ⊲ʰና॑Jσ  | ۵۵۵۶۶۲۹۰۲  | ΠΠϚʹϹϷͺͺϟͺͺϒϷ΅Րϲͺͺϫϲʹϧϫʹϒ<br>ΠΓʹϒϹͺͺϤͰͺͺͻͺͺΔϳϳϤϾͺʹϭϫϔͼͺͺϤϹϟ<br>ϤͿϭϷϲʹϚʹϲϥϭʹϧϧͼͺͺϟϥ;ϸʹʹϔ;   |

# ᠕᠈ᠳ᠘ᢋᢧᢂ᠅ᡁ

Cdbo 2011 bnlost, doich dordhr, dar, achidheleron rhices all and the dordheleron result of the dordheleron and the dordhelero

 $\Delta \Delta S^{c}$ ,  $\Delta \Delta \Delta C^{c}$   $\Delta C^{c}$ 

ዻ°∩ዾኪዾ୮. ለርቍ ር፦ርLσь ፖኦፓ Δኈዖ፦ና ወዺኈዮቄው ለዾረናገሪ ላህፈሥሩናጋው ዉሷናው ፟Lዀሁና ወՐላው ዮኖሩ ውና ርብ አሳላ መን የ (Fort severn Wi8nisk (Peawanuk) Attawapiskat, Fort Albany, ملاے Kashechewan), ملاے محکر (Moosonee/Mosse Factory) کرفی مرد (Moosonee/Mosse Factory) کرد 

 $b \Delta^{L} \Delta^{L} = \Delta^{L}  

| <b></b> ᠕ᡴᠳᢑ | ቀውላە ליאסישר |    |             | ⊴⁰∩⊳∿⊳ |                               |   |  |
|--------------|--------------|----|-------------|--------|-------------------------------|---|--|
|              | ᢨ᠆᠋᠂ᢆᡘ       | Н  | ᢨ᠆᠆᠋᠉᠆ᡗ     | Н      | ᠙᠊᠆᠆᠋ᠰᠶ                       | Н |  |
| 2008/2009    | TAH = 25     | 26 | ᠕᠋᠋ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠮ | 9      | $\Lambda C^{5}b^{\circ}C^{a}$ | 3 |  |
| 2009/2010    | TAH = 25     | 25 | ᠕᠋᠋ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠮ | 36     | $\Lambda C^{5}b^{h}C^{a}$     | 1 |  |
| 2010/2011    | TAH = 30     | 30 | ᠕᠋᠋ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠮ | 74     | <b>ΛϹ</b> ჼხზՐª               | 0 |  |
| 2011/2012    | TAH = 25     | 25 | VA = 30     | 22     | ᠕ <b>Ϲ</b> ჼხჼႶ               | 4 |  |
| 2012/2013    | TAH = 25     | 26 | VA = 30     | 33     | ᠕ <b>Ϲ</b> ჼხჼႶ               | 2 |  |
| 2013/2014    | TAH = 25     | 27 | VA = 30     | 11     | ᠕ <b>Ϲ</b> ჼხჼႶ               | 0 |  |
| 2014/2015    | VA = 20      | 20 | VA = 23     | 22     | ᠕᠋ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠖᠋ᢆᢑ᠘                  | 1 |  |
| 2015/2016    | VA= 20       | 20 | VA = 22     | 19     | ᠕᠋ᢗ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢉᢑ᠘                   | 2 |  |
| 2016/2017    | TAH = 25     | 22 | TAT=23      | 7      | <b>Λ</b> ϹჼხზՐª               | 2 |  |
| 2017/2018    | TAH = 25     | 28 | TAT=23      | 5      | ᠕᠋᠋᠋᠋Ҁ᠋᠋᠋ᠳᢑᢕᢩ                 | 0 |  |

ΤΑΗ: ϧΛ·ϽΓι «ΨʹʹϒϹι «ΨωλεσστΓι»; ΤΑΤ: ϧΛιϽΓ «ΨʹʹΥΓι ΛγΔσίΓι»; VA: «Ψωλιυνι Ρ΄ς άιρις 

«ΠΡΛΡΓ υθμ»ρι σιμο μηριοι διαρικά στο διαφοριατικά το διαφοριά στο διαφορι στο διαφοριά στ Εξαφοριά στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφορι Εξαφοριά στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφοριά στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφο Εξαφοριά στο διαφορια στο διαφορι Εξαφορισματί στο διαφορια στο διαφορισματί στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφορια στο διαφορια σ

 $a^{c} = a^{b} = a^{b} = a^{b} = a^{c} = a^$ 

ϼﻮﺟ°ഛ Ϥᠲᢂᡄᢂᡏ Ϸ<ᡃᡗ 2014Γ ᠯϽ᠙Γ ϧΛͰϼϞͿ, የረবσ ϤϹ<sup>ϧ</sup>ϒϲϽ· ϼﻮﺧ<sup>;</sup> Ϸ<יϽ·

כאשר 2011 בשלאיד ארבהין, אלסה אכירבאייריטי שעלי אכיטי. כאשר 2011 בשלאיד ארבהין, או אד ארבאייריטי בא כישי אריטי.

ᠴᡆ᠋᠋᠋ᡃᡋᢛᡃᢆᠣᢖᡆ᠄᠀ᠴᠴᠴ

2018Γ, ΔαδήΓ Ο ΓΡΟΓ Γλήσι ΒΛΙλήρι Αγάζιος Οργαιγαίος αυίσι Δυδί Cd arrow Cd arrow Cal arrow Larrow LarCΔL<sup>™</sup>υ<sup>c</sup> Δ<sup>i</sup>b<sup>c</sup> Δ<sup>ib</sup> Δ<sup>i</sup> 

Λ΄-ΔΓ΄ ΠΓʹΓΟ ΊΔΔο σ΄Γ΄, ΔΟΡΛΟΓ Γσ΄Ο ΛΟΊΔΟΛΟ ΑΥΥΛΟΛΑ΄ ΑΥ <sup>•</sup>የΓ<sup></sup> 2005 4/22 ምን 900 የ 2015 የ 12 የ 1984-1986. 2000-2005. 

ρυσάιΩρι. Coda αγγρρήι αγρωρία 17% Δραζίσαξαστο ιδιγρατικό. Δέι 95% αριτικό C<sup>μ</sup>Ϙσ L<sup>μ</sup>Ż<sup>μ</sup> Γ<sup>μ</sup>\Ρ\<sup>μ</sup>)σ <sup>1</sup>δ<sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup> 18% Δ<sub>Δ</sub>Δ<sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup><sup>μ</sup>  $PAC^{+}$  PBTC  $A/Pb^{-}$  ם בים  $PAC^{+}$  ם ב $A^{+}$   $AL^{+}$  ם ב $A^{-}$  BTC  $A/Pb^{-}$  ם בים  $PAC^{+}$  $C \sim b^{1} \Delta \Delta \Delta^{-} C \sim b^{-} \Delta \Delta \Delta^{-} C \sim b^{-} C \sim$ ΔLΔ<u>Π΄</u>\_J Δ<u></u>\_<sup>∿</sup>Γ΄ «Π·CΔ<sup>°</sup> μ·Ϛ·化LUΠ<sup>6</sup> (16% 2012Γ «ΔΡ«Ισ 19% 2016Γ). Ċ<sup>6</sup>d« <sup>6</sup>b><sup>5</sup>/<sup>6</sup> <u>α\_αδίγμμιδις</u> αγγλείσσε, ίδολλι ασερογικός αναριστικός αν  $\Delta D \Delta S^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} U = M^{\circ} \delta^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} C$   $\Delta D \Delta^{\circ} \delta D \delta^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} D \Delta C^{\circ} U = M^{\circ} \delta D \delta^{\circ} \sigma^{\circ} D \delta^{\circ} \delta D \delta^{$ مەك، 95% مەشرىن 230-270) كرلد 2016 (269 مەك، 95% مەشرىن 244-297) √ل ΔዾΔኣ°σኁኣ▷ʿ⊃∩ʰ ኄሃዾσ∿Րና ርΔLኈሁσь 2011 (422 உዾΔና, 95% உግ՞ՐJና 38-467).

 $\forall \mathsf{\Gamma}^{i}\sigma^{\flat}\mathsf{h} \wedge \forall \mathsf{h}^{\flat}\mathsf{h} = 00-1000 \text{ Loc} \forall \mathsf{h} \wedge \forall \mathsf{h} \vee \mathsf{h}$ 

<sup>ነ</sup>ዕዾትሃና L<sup>i</sup>፟ት<sup>ው</sup>ው bLՐሃዾσ₫<sup>6</sup>ሙ–ርdሃዾ<sup>6</sup>5<sup>0</sup>ው ነዕዾትናምላና bLቦሃኈ ፟ዸ፞σ\_ጋላርኈ ላ°∩ዾሊዾ ፖ<sup>i</sup>ኦኄしσ 

'ቴዮኒርጵቫና 'ቴ₽ትኣነዥና ቴ∟ቦኑና Ĺσ 2011/2012 ላ⊦∟ጋ 2016. ላ⊂ቴ₽∆ላና ୮৬₽ኦነጋ∩ም 'ቴናዖ₽ም∿ቦ°ም

#### ʹϧϷϞϞͼϢϧʹͼ

<sup>1</sup> ΙΟΛΓ12LT 100-12LT 100-12C ΔΦΡΞΥ ΔΦΡΞΥ ΔΟΙΛ. ΟΔΦΩ<sup>1</sup> ΟΛΑΔΟΙΑ ΔΗ ΔΑΔΟΙΑ ΔΗ ΔΗΡΕΙΑ ΔΗΡΕ «Γζριζικά τη μεταφηρία τη μεταφηρί Τη μεταφηρία τη μεταφηρί Τη μεταφηρία τη μεταφηρί 

#### DUJiCiJLp.

\_\_\_\_%Γ Δ\_ΔΔ΄ ιδρλμοδιαγια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρογια στωρ ĎLᢣᡄᠬᢣᡝᢣᢦ᠋ᢁ᠈ᠹᡆᡄᢆ᠋᠘᠊᠋ᠣ᠂᠔ᡄᡗᡗᢞᠣ᠋᠋ᠬᢞᠣ ᠋ᢐ᠘ᡤ᠋ᠴ᠋ᡗᡝ᠂ᠴᡆᢩᢀ᠋ᢉ᠂ᡆᠴᡝᠣ ᢀ᠋ᠵᡄᡗᡝᢠ᠋᠒ᡥ᠊ᠣ᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡝ᠍᠆ᡬᡆ᠋᠋᠘ᠱ  $P_{P} = P_{P} = P_$ 

#### 

. ዾレኆ୮ዾ ጋናብር୮ዞ, ଏህፈሥሩ∿Ր՟ጋσ ፈውናም ላቦሥታላ, ላዛርጋ ላህፈሥሩ∿Ր'ጋσ ላበናርም ▷°&ጋ°ታና

2010. Ldd BCS心다 191 dኒucៃ/በ/-ፈግህርኮሩ ሲወሬና የኮኮትናርኮሬኮናጋና ላው ምኒው 2010 ላ-L\_  $\Lambda$ CYBLDYDY BCS YPGYUGYDN 442  $\Lambda$ DGYADYDN, Ddd 7.3%  $\Delta$ HCYDYDN 442  $\Lambda$ CYBLDYDYDN 442  $\Lambda$ DGYADYDN 4420  $\Lambda$ DGYADYDN 4420  $\Lambda$ DGYADYDN 4420  $\Lambda$ DG

 $bL^{b} \sigma d\sigma^{b} - Cd^{b} \sigma^{b} \sigma^{c} \sigma^{b} \sigma^{c} \sigma^$  $\Delta \Delta \Delta \Lambda^{c} \subset \mathcal{A}^{c} \subset \Delta \Delta J^{e} \subset \Delta \Delta J^{e} \subset \Delta \Delta J^{e} \subset \Delta J^{e} \subset \Delta L^{e} \cup \mathcal{A}^{c} \cup \mathcal{$ 1980<sup>c</sup>.

ילי*טי*רפש, פאלי אראי איאר אייר אביער געראיר אביער געראייר אביער געראייער אביער אייר אביער אייר אביער אייר אייער א לשיבר יפריאטהי חחהיאנאשיי משבעיאלי בשבעי משבעי משבעי אישיבע בשבעיאי  $\Delta \dot{L}^{b}$   $\Omega^{b}$   $D^{b}$   $D^{c}$   $\Delta \dot{L}^{c}$   $\Delta \dot{L}^{c}$ 

α\_δδρνω, σΓασ ρ«-σν ζγργίζα<sup>ψ</sup>υς α\_δδρνως, σΓασ Δώα<sup>ψ</sup>ιασν ﻣﻤﻦ∀⊲ᡣᠮ ﻣـﺔﻟﻪﺗﻜᲚ, ٨ﺩﻧﻪﺗン ﻛﯜﻟﯜﻙ ﺷﺮﺧױ ﻛﯜﻧﻪﺯ< ﻣﺪ ﻣﻪﻧﺪﻩ 210 ﻫﺎﻧﺪﻩ ﻧﯜﺧﺖ 15% /d $^{\circ}$ ታ $^{\circ}$ ታ $^{\circ}$  / ረጋርና በበና $^{\circ}$ በ. ርΔLC /d $^{\circ}$ ም $^{\circ}$ ታ ምርላው የዲርሥ ረንሥን ላ $^{\circ}$  $a_{b} = a_{b} = a_{b$ a\_oʻbÞʻ⊃ʻ.

**כרס**לג א דערסלי: א דערסלי:

⊲⊃⊂ʻd⊁⊳⊀":

#### <u>\_\_\_\_\_\_</u>

2019-20 (ፖበሊሲ), 'ຢ້ «ሲፈ<sup>ቈ</sup>ፖኒኒቲ' ϷኒΔና ΔቴጋናርΡኒኒ "ጋና በበና"ርΡ«፦ ‹‹ WAZ-Γና. DFO ፈጥ" / ‹‹ Ϸንጋና Δቴጋኒ/ፈ<sup>ቈ</sup>ጋምና ጋንገናϷበኄታ ΔድንϷ՝ቴምናጋም 2018-19 COL Ϸኒናምና ΔቴጋናርϷኒኒቴናር "ጋምና WAZ, Ϸቴቴበቴሬሥስ የ- ጋՐና ቴበLንምና ፈኒ ΔኒፕϷር «ሲዮሬና ቴϷኦኣኖስ ዮም. ቴቃΔዮምሲንኄ ፈጋጐር ኦና «ፐሬተሪ የንግራ Δቴጋኒ/ፈናፈΓ (/ናጋ, ԼዲϷጵነሪበጋና).

#### <u><sup>6</sup>602450<sup>6</sup>16 2007000</u>

ϷႱϪ<sup>ϲ</sup> (*Boreogadus saida*) ႭჂႭჇჄႠჂ<sup>ϲ</sup> ϷĹϟϪ<sup>ϲ</sup> ኣ<sup>ቈ</sup>ዮႦናႠ<sup>ቈ</sup>Ͻ<sup>ϲ</sup> ႭӶϽϪ<sup></sup><sub></sub>Ⴍ<sup>ჾ</sup> ႭϟႦናႠ<sup>ቈ</sup>Ⴀ<sup>๛</sup>Ⴀ<sup>๛</sup>ႠჁჾ ϷዖϷႠ<sup>ቈ</sup>ϽΓ. Δ/LΓ<sup>,</sup><sup></sup> Δ<sup>,</sup> Δ<sup>,</sup> Δ<sup>,</sup> Δ<sup>,</sup> <sup>1</sup><sup>,</sup> <sup>1</sup>

ϽΡΥΓϤΡΠ΄ ϷႱჼϿ<sup>ϛ</sup> ϿϤϹϷϞʹ ΔL۴ϳʹϽϹ ϐϷϟϞϐϹϿϛ ΔϐϿϲͺϭͼʹͿϛ ϹͶϲͼϗϿϛ, ΡϒϤͼϲ ϤϹϟͼϐϲͽ ϐϿΔϲʹϞϲͼʹϒϲ ϐϷϟϞϐϹϷ·ϲͺϲϞϒϹʹϚϿϾ ϐϷϟϞϐϹϿϛ, ϤʹϹ ϹΔLΔͼͼʹϞϿͼ ϐϷϟLϟϷʹϒϚϽϛ. ΔL۴ϹϷϹϲͺϲϟͽͼ ΛϲͺϲͼϐϲϷϐϽϛ CSAS ϷϹͽͼϛͳͿϛ Λϫ·ϲϤͼʹϞ ϟϲϪϹ 2019 ϷϐϷϞϒϚϤʹϿϹ ϷϞϐͽϛϹϷϫϟϐ· Ρ·ϲʹʹϒ϶Ͽϛ ϭϞͿϚϭͼʹϞϲͼϒϲ ϷϤϫͼ WAZ, EAZ ϤʹŁ SFA 1. ΛϐϹϷϲϷϐϽϛ ϷϞϐͽϽΔϟϛ ΔL۴ϹϷϹϲͺϲϟͽͼ ϐϷϟϞϐϳϲ

#### 

ԵበLበናበኇነገና ለ≪፦বԺ₽ኦ% ለኦሲ፨ረLー₽ኇ, ለ፦ሲdϷላኈ Ϸበኁልቦኇዻኈ፝፝፝፝፝፝፝፝፝፝ ለግር ይባዚትና ልረL←Ϸናdትጔበ ላ፟፟ ዾጜዾንትቦላናጔበ (ፈኒL∩֊ጔJ) ፟ዾႱኁፚና ፚጜጔናር₽∿፟፟፟፟፟፟ጜናርኈ፟፝፝፟ጋፚና COL Ĺናረ୮ 2020 ԵበL∩֊ጔቦና ላጋኆኈበርዾኇኊ ለቦላኆኈበ֊ጔJ 2020-21 ፚጜጔႱረላናኇኈ.

#### **ΠΠϚჼϽჼ: ΔឞͻϲϲϭʹͿʹ ϤʹL ϤϷϲ·ΠϭʹͿ·**, ΔLʹΓϷϹϲϲϟͽϭ ϧϥϹΓ

•-⊿∧∩ 1, 2019





 $\forall \mathcal{A}^{*} \mathcal{A}^{*$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> . ዮህ<sup><</sup><፹ላσናህ<sup>c</sup> ላ▷ຼናበσናህ<sup>c</sup> ላጋኈር▷ታ∿し ላለንትኈጋኈ ▷፦\_ንኈለ▷በσ<sup>c</sup> ላናናህσ ዸ፟፟፟ፈ▷ኦ፫ሲσናህ<sup>c</sup> ላናናህ ለՐላናታኈንን 2003.a

#### 9/26/2019

ቴΡትLታΡታሲ⊲ー ዾላъץ ΡΡΡር 3/5 ዓህ< ጋና ፈ። የቦ⊲። Ονα ΔLΔ - Ն- ጋበ:

5.2.2  $\Lambda$ %/PDN°aor Ac°U 5.2 Ydżor,  $\Delta$ % שלר ה'שר'  $\Delta$ L°N°or  $\Delta$ PcCPYtor a a%'T  $\Lambda$ 'U°a°Uor  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\ll$  3° tor a a%  $\Lambda$ 'U°a°Uor  $\Delta$ %  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\ll$  3° tor a a a  $\Lambda$ 'U°a°Uor  $\Delta$ %  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\ll$  3° tor a a  $\Lambda$ 'U°a°Uor  $\Delta$ %  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\ll$  3° tor a a  $\Lambda$ 'U°a°Uor  $\Delta$ %  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\Delta$ 'S  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 'L/P°  $\Delta$ 'C  $\Delta$ 

ư⊾ ଐ°₽Ր⊲₽∩⊳⊀° ∧Ր⊲ናታኄ°⊃° ⊳י∟∿ታ ⊃ታ⊳≯⊳⊀ℾ⊆Ĺናሃ 31, 2020.

arnothing ar $\Delta \subset C \wedge \mathcal{P} / L d = \mathcal{P} / \Delta$ 

- أح-٢~ ح/ב
   أح-٢
   أ-1
   أ-1

 $\triangleright \dot{P} \ll \Box \leq \Delta C = \Delta C$ 

- $\label{eq:linearized_linearized$ arphi a solution of the set o
- هه<sup></sup>• CL⊶ه ۸۹۰⊂۹۵۵'L∿أ<sup>د</sup>: ᠖᠘ᡗ᠋᠋ᡔᡄ᠋᠋ᡶᡄᡃᢂ᠆᠋ᢑ᠖᠋᠖ᢕ᠋ᡗ᠕᠋᠋᠋ᠴ



Environment and

ح%ח⊂>۲ مح≫۲ ה∠۲ הלילסו ח⊂>۲ مح≫۲ ה

لد₋۷



Environnement et

 $\Delta = c^{-1}c^{-1}$   $\Box = DPredix (a + b)^{-1} + 2c^{-1}c^{-1$ 

ᡣ᠋᠃ᡏ᠊ᡏ᠋᠋ᡃᢑ᠈᠊ᢣ᠋ᢕ᠋᠋᠅᠆᠆ᡁ᠆ᠬ᠅᠘᠆᠘᠆᠋᠕᠆ᡁ᠘᠆᠆

- $\bullet \quad \mathsf{PP}^{\mathsf{i}}\mathsf{ULF} \triangleleft \mathsf{Gj}^{\mathsf{i}} \bigtriangleup \mathsf{CP}^{\mathsf{i}} \mathsf{$

- <u><sup>1</sup>Δος γουναίος το ματαγάνου το ματαγάνο τ Το παταγάνο το ματαγάνο το ματαγάνο το ματαγάνου το ματαγάνου το ματαγάνου το ματαγάνου το ματαγάνο το ματαγάνο τ</u>
- ᠂᠋᠕᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠕᠋᠋ᠴᢄ᠕᠋᠋᠋ᢗ᠅ᠴ᠋ᡗ᠕᠋ᢕ᠉ᢕᡐ᠅᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡘ
- ᠕᠌ᡔ᠋᠋᠅᠕ᡔ᠉ᡣᢗ᠌ᡔᢣ᠘᠆᠆ᠴ᠂ᠴ᠋ᢩᠴᠴ᠂ᠴ᠋ᢩ᠆᠆ᠴ ᠀᠂᠕᠋ᠫ᠉᠊᠋ᢕᠵᢤᠧ᠆ᡩ᠘᠅ᠺᠫ᠉᠋᠘᠖᠋ᠫ᠅ᠺᠺ᠅ᡬ᠋ᠺ᠋ᡬ᠅ᠺᠺ᠅ᢕ᠅ᢕ᠅ᢕ᠅

- 「d<\_\_d< CLbd</li>
   「d<\_\_d</li>
   CLbd
   CLbd</

- C\_5tdfPc dtucthC bDthbCr Δbtthdt Δc Δc+PfdhDσtreb fd<ad blac</li>
   CΔ+D\_C dthfcDr ΔtLjCDσth, tbDtLbσtreb dtdtbCdteb Cd&teb (dAfdChtAc
   CbbCDtc). PD+DrLtcCC dt Ctreb 13-tdteb acctor.

#### ᠖ᠴ᠘᠆ᢂ᠋᠆ᢄ᠆᠘ᠴ᠘ᡆ᠌

Λ΅ϭͰʹͺϧϷϞ΅ ϧϫϹϷ Ⴑ≪Ͱʹ·ϒ··ͼ· ϤϽϤႱͼ· ϞʹͼϒͶϫϲʹϚʹϞͿϹ·, 30ϼ Ϸ·ϿϼϚ Λ&ʹϐʹͼͶϚͶϟ ϷʹϐϷ;ϒϞʹϐʹልϷϐ·ͼʹʹͺϞͺϳϹ ΡʹϞͿͼʹϤͿ·ϿͺͶͶϚʹϹϷϿͶ·ϿͺϹϭϤͺϚʹʹϞϫϷϹϷϒͰϟϚϪϟͰϲϷϨϹϷϟϚ ϧϫϹϷ ͶͶϚʹϟͰϞʹϭϪϤϼϚ, ϪϫʹϞϭͼͺͳϞϞͼϲͺͶϲϲϲϷϭʹϞϹ ϷϭϫʹϞϹʹϭϪϚʹϷʹϞϽʹͼͶʹϒ·ϼϲʹϚʹϔ;ϲϚʹϞϹϚϧϫϹϷͺͶͶϚʹ;ϟͰϞʹϭϪϤͼϲ, ϪϫʹϞϲͼͺΙΙΓ, ϫϿϫϨ·ͼ;ͻͼϿ ϽϒϲϷϨϹϷϟʹͽʹϹϫʹϲϲͺϷϲʹʹ;ͻϭϿ.



**Ͻ**ϷϟϷϹ;ϟϢϲ:



لد₋۷

ΔϟϹϲϷ϶ϲϷ; χ

Canada

 $\Lambda^{+}$   $\Lambda^{-}$   $L: \Lambda^{-}$   $L \rightarrow L \rightarrow -$  L



#### ⊳Շ₽⊳Վ⊳Շ֊Ր:

#### ᠋ᠴ᠘᠋ᠫᠴ᠆ᢕ

 $\label{eq:constraint} Cd \triangleleft P^{l} b^{l} e^{l} \Box = D^{l} C a^{l} \Box$ 

ͽͻͽϫϲϷ϶ϲϷ϶ϥϽϲ;  $b \cap L^{+} \cap C \to L^{+} \cup L^{-} \cup L^{-} \cup L^{+} \cup L^{+$  $\square$ ᠘᠈᠕᠋᠋᠋᠆᠘᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆ᠺ᠆᠘᠆᠘᠆ᢄ᠆᠘᠆ᢄ᠆᠘᠆᠘᠆᠘

 $\Box$ ∆۵°ח⊃∿レל<. b⊃۶6חᡤ< גֹے Ld⊲ ÞLל5∽⊄חל< b∩L۶°۲۰ מפריס ⊲۲ב מפעד ⊲&י⊃ערלס ح⊃2°+4C>+(لد، ۲۵/۲۷) (الد، ۲۵/۲۷) حداد ۵٬۰۲۵ خداد ۵٬۲۷) ۲۵/۲۷ (الد، ۲۵/۲۷) ۲۵/۲۰ 

ᠵᢉ᠋ᢤᡆ᠌᠌᠌ᠵ᠋ᢄᡩᢄ᠘᠆ᢣ᠖᠘ᡩᡑᢁᠴᡄ᠘ᡀ᠘ᠴ᠋᠋ᡔ᠘ᡷᡄ᠘᠆ᡄᢧ᠋ᢓ᠈ᠫ᠘᠈ᡧ᠒ᢕ᠕ᠴ᠋᠍ᢧ 

<u>Ρ'ιል< 4'L 'd<\_4< CL'Γ' Δ<\_>> Λ'ι\_5' Δ</2</u> ᠋ᡃᢐᢕᢓᢣ᠋᠋ᢁ᠆ᡔ᠘ᢁ᠆ᢣ᠒᠉᠆ᡩ᠘᠒᠘ᢣᡩᡄ᠂ᡦ᠖ᢣᡭ᠅ᡣ᠘᠅ᢕᢁᠴᢕ᠓ᡔᡩ קילחב הכך (COSEWIC) כבאלר היישרי סיכיים ליכיים ליכיים הישר היישר שיכיים ליכיים שיכיים ליכיים שיכיים שיכיים אישר שי  $\forall \lambda^{+} < \neg \delta^{+}$ 

Mon 2019-06-10 1:18 PM

# Gissing, Drikus <DGissing@GOV.NU.CA>

RE: FOR REVIEW Proposed Downlisting of three bird species under the Federal Species at Risk Act

To Tufts, Teresa (EC)

Cc csmith@gocv.nu.ca

Hi Teresa

The GN support the proposed downlisting of the three bird species identified below.

Regards

Drikus

From: Tufts, Teresa (EC) [mailto:teresa.tufts@canada.ca] Sent: June 10, 2019 9:28 AM To: Gissing, Drikus Cc: csmith@gocv.nu.ca Subject: FOR REVIEW Proposed Downlisting of three bird species under the Federal Species at Risk Act

Hello,

The purpose of this email is to seek your response on whether the GN supports the proposed downlisting of three birds: Peregrine Falcon, Common Nighthawk and Olive-sided Flycatcher under the federal Species at Risk Act (SARA). Peregrine Falcon can be found throughout Nunavut. The known occurrence of Olive-sided flycatcher and Common Nighthawk in Nunavut is limited to the islands in James Bay.

The Committee on the Status of Endangered Wildlife in Canada (COSEWIC) re-assessed Peregrine Falcon in November 2017 and designated it as Not at Risk. COSEWIC re-assessed Common Nighthawk and Olive-sided Flycatcher in April 2018 and designated them as Special Concern. The assessment reports were released in January 2019.

Attached is a summary of the COSEWIC status reports but the full COSEWIC status reports can be found here:

- https://wildlife-species.canada.ca/species-risk-registry/virtual\_sara/files/cosewic/srOlive-sidedFlycatcher2018e.pdf
- https://wildlife-species.canada.ca/species-risk-registry/virtual\_sara/files/cosewic/srCommonNighthawk2018e.pdf
- https://wildlife-species.canada.ca/species-risk-registry/virtual\_sara/files/cosewic/srPeregrineFalcon2017e.pdf

Your decision will be shared with the NWMB when they are asked to make a decision on the downlisting.

If you have any questions, concerns or additional information that you feel should be considered in the listing decision, please don't hesitate to contact me. If you could provide a response by, at the latest, August 31st, it would be much appreciated.

Best regards,

Teresa Tufts

Species at Risk Biologist Canadian Wildlife Service Environment and Climate Change Canada / Government of Canada <u>Teresa.Tufts@canada.ca</u> / Tel: +1 (867) 979 7058





#### ح%ח⊂⊳۲ مو≈۲ ה∠۲ ה∠٬۲۵۵ ۵۵۲ ۵۲۲ مو

لد₋۷

Environment and



#### ϷσϧϷϞϧႱϲ;

ᠳᠴ᠘ᡄ᠋ᢆᠵ᠆ᡣ

ݐݦݠݥ᠆᠘ᠳᠣᡄᢈᢂᡪᠲᡫ᠊ᡆ᠆ᡄᢈᢂ᠘᠆ᡬᠲ᠘

#### ᡠᢂ᠋ᢣ᠋ᢥᢕᠵ᠋᠋᠆᠆᠆᠆᠘᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆

 $P^{+}b^{+}d^{-}b^{+}c^{-}d^{-}b^{+}c^{-}d^{-}b^{+}c^{-}d^{-}b^{+$  $\Delta H = \Delta H$ ∩∩ና⊂⊳∠⊳∠L⊀º 2017Γ. ⊿&∧ሲ 2017Γ, ₽₺&⊲⊀∆º ₺⊳ᢣ\₻⊂⊳₺°ჾ∠⊳⊃º ₺∩L≯ና≟ഛº ᠂᠌ᡃ᠋᠋᠊ᢧ᠘᠆᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᢣ᠋᠋᠋ᢣᢣᢄ᠆᠘᠆᠋᠃ᠴᢄ᠊᠌᠌᠌ᢓ᠐᠋ᡗ. ᠆᠋᠘᠘᠆᠕᠘᠆᠉᠘᠘᠘᠘ 

#### ᠖ᠴ᠘᠆᠋ᠺ᠆ᠫᢓᢕᠵᡆᢓᢩ

L-b-J bNL2D-45 DPC2PN\*F5, For C differed Di dD-innersion CD54240Fb Dedait d $\Delta$ 5 PitDinferes bL2D45 Dedait DL450 Pictor differed Di bacc (COSEWIC) is D24516, D550 DF-D DE4ch254045 bNL22F5 N-5D7L45 N2F020 L-b-J acc2PND diff2N2t ( $\Delta$ c-DN-DF-DF acbFD4ch34045), dit dDdt $\Delta$ 5 didite Differed Differed in the boost in the b

Mon 2019-06-10 1:18 PM

# Gissing, Drikus <DGissing@GOV.NU.CA>

RE: FOR REVIEW Proposed Downlisting of three bird species under the Federal Species at Risk Act

To Tufts, Teresa (EC)

Cc csmith@gocv.nu.ca

Hi Teresa

The GN support the proposed downlisting of the three bird species identified below.

Regards

Drikus

From: Tufts, Teresa (EC) [mailto:teresa.tufts@canada.ca] Sent: June 10, 2019 9:28 AM To: Gissing, Drikus Cc: csmith@gocv.nu.ca Subject: FOR REVIEW Proposed Downlisting of three bird species under the Federal Species at Risk Act

Hello,

The purpose of this email is to seek your response on whether the GN supports the proposed downlisting of three birds: Peregrine Falcon, Common Nighthawk and Olive-sided Flycatcher under the federal Species at Risk Act (SARA). Peregrine Falcon can be found throughout Nunavut. The known occurrence of Olive-sided flycatcher and Common Nighthawk in Nunavut is limited to the islands in James Bay.

The Committee on the Status of Endangered Wildlife in Canada (COSEWIC) re-assessed Peregrine Falcon in November 2017 and designated it as Not at Risk. COSEWIC re-assessed Common Nighthawk and Olive-sided Flycatcher in April 2018 and designated them as Special Concern. The assessment reports were released in January 2019.

Attached is a summary of the COSEWIC status reports but the full COSEWIC status reports can be found here:

- https://wildlife-species.canada.ca/species-risk-registry/virtual\_sara/files/cosewic/srOlive-sidedFlycatcher2018e.pdf
- https://wildlife-species.canada.ca/species-risk-registry/virtual\_sara/files/cosewic/srCommonNighthawk2018e.pdf
- https://wildlife-species.canada.ca/species-risk-registry/virtual\_sara/files/cosewic/srPeregrineFalcon2017e.pdf

Your decision will be shared with the NWMB when they are asked to make a decision on the downlisting.

If you have any questions, concerns or additional information that you feel should be considered in the listing decision, please don't hesitate to contact me. If you could provide a response by, at the latest, August 31st, it would be much appreciated.

Best regards,

Teresa Tufts

Species at Risk Biologist Canadian Wildlife Service Environment and Climate Change Canada / Government of Canada <u>Teresa.Tufts@canada.ca</u> / Tel: +1 (867) 979 7058

#### تح»¿L ⊳۲۹⊂۳۶٬۶⊲۹٫ PU۲۶<sub>℃</sub>۲۰

⊳⅃∿Լ

#### ጋላንሀኑ:

#### <u>۵٬۲۲۲ کا۲۲ ک</u>

 $: baCT PLt-ch^{t} dd \ dr' \dot{d} t L LC A b Pta 'D' \ dt L A A L' b Pta 'D' \ \Delta A - C' & b - 'D' \ a a B T PA C C C' D'$  $A C P B C' D' L - L & C' 2020 C' 2021 L' D a B T L - L & C' \ d A b - 'd D' C' B - 'd D' 'L & D a - 'd - 'd - ' d' C'  

#### ճ⊐զշւրշ,

 (Δ)
 baCF PLt-nl<sup>3</sup>tdd<sup>c</sup> d<sup>q</sup>PttL<sup>p</sup><sup>c</sup> P<sup>b</sup><sup>3</sup>O<>/td>
 d<sup>t</sup>l<sup>3</sup>σd<sup>d</sup>d<sup>t</sup>TOσ<sup>b</sup> Λδ<sup>b</sup>td<sup>c</sup>C<sup>c</sup> Λ<sup>t</sup>Pta<sup>5</sup>O<sup>c</sup> d<sup>t</sup>L<sup>2</sup>

 ΛrLtpPta<sup>5</sup>O<sup>c</sup> Δt-C<sup>c</sup>δ<sup>4</sup>Tσ<sup>b</sup> aa<sup>p</sup>F Ph<sup>5</sup>C<sup>b</sup>C<sup>c</sup>O<sup>c</sup> N<sup>4</sup>Fd<sup>c</sup>C<sup>p</sup>at<sup>4</sup>C<sup>c</sup>D<sup>c</sup> t<sup>b</sup>C<sup>c</sup>O<sup>c</sup> L-l<sup>4</sup>Uσ<sup>b</sup> 2020F<sup>c</sup> 2021J<sup>c</sup>;

- $(\Pi) \qquad baC\Gamma PL trans t de PL d C \sigma D \sigma^{b} \Delta L \Delta r^{b} c h^{c} \Delta r^{b} c h^{c} D h^{c} C b C^{c} D^{c} \Lambda^{c} d \sigma^{b} c h^{c} D h^{c} C b C^{c} D^{c} L l^{b} r \sigma^{b} c^{b} c h^{c} D h^{c} d \sigma^{b} c h^{c} d \sigma^{b} 

 $(P) \qquad \sigma \land P \circ \supset J \circ 10 \Gamma \circ \Gamma \circ P \circ \dot{b} \circ d d \sigma P \cap \Gamma \sigma d \circ \supset \circ \partial \sigma P \cap \Gamma J \circ \cap J \circ \rho \circ (\Delta c P \circ \Gamma ) \cap d \wedge \partial d \dot{n} \circ (P \circ b L + P \dot{n} \circ).$ 

#### **כטטלפילחט**כ:

 $\Delta) \quad bac \Gamma PL t = nh t d PL a T d PL$ 2018. 6746/1 Jtabee 55 6/16 Jt 6 Jtabee 412 50 and  $\Delta \mathbb{B}^* \mathbb{O} \Delta^{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{L}^{\mathbb{C}} = \mathcal{F}^* = \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{C}} = \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{C}} = \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{C}} = \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{O}} = \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{C}} = \mathbb{O}^{\mathbb{O}}  *∧ѧъ*′*ҕч∠∠СЭс*,

( $\Lambda$ )  $Pd\sigma^{*}\Gamma^{c} b \supset fb \cap \Gamma^{c} \supset Pf a f^{b} A \supset c \supset f \supset fa$ 

| ℉∪₺₽₽                                    | ℉∿し⊳ષ                          | ᢆ᠆ᢣ᠘ᢩ᠂᠋᠕ᡁ᠘᠂᠕ᡁᡄ᠉᠘ᠵ                 |  |  |
|--|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|--|
| ⅌Ո℉⊳℠                                    | ∆⁵ట_ి⊃∩⊲∿                      | ᠘ᡃᡃᠴ᠘ᡙ᠆ᢐ᠕ᠿᢛ᠖ᢋ                     |  |  |
| ℉⅃ℷ⅃ℴ                                    | ⊳₅קי⊃₀                         | ᠵᡃᡕ᠋᠅᠋ᡔ᠅᠋᠕᠂᠋᠆ᢕ᠘ᠳ                  |  |  |
| ℉⅃ℷ⅃ℴ                                    | <b>ԳՐ։Վ</b> թ                  | ᠳᡁ᠈ᠰ᠂᠋ᠿ᠋ᠴᡄ᠕᠆ᡎ                     |  |  |
| ⅌Ո℉⊳℉                                    | ʻqi⊃"⊃"                        | ᠈ᡩᠴᠴᢗᢥ᠌᠌ᡔ᠉ᢕ᠉ᡄᡘᡟ                   |  |  |
| ⅌Ո℉⊳Ⴝ                                    | ⊂ౖ⊃ి,4⊲ి                       | ᢕᡄ᠋ᡔᢛᡪᠯ᠌ᠫᢛ᠂ᠿᡎ᠋᠋ᡔ᠋ᡎ᠘᠉᠆ᡁᡔ᠕ᢋ         |  |  |
| ℉∪₽₽                                     | ⊳L₀⊃₀                          | ᠵ᠘ᡔ᠋᠆᠆ᡧᡗ᠆᠕᠕ᡔ                      |  |  |
| ᡗ᠊᠋᠆᠆᠋᠉                                  | ଏ <sup>s</sup> ଷସ <sup>c</sup> | ୰ᡃᢂᠫᡄ᠕᠆ᢓ᠕᠅᠘ᡔ᠋᠘ᡩ                   |  |  |
| ᡗᢦᡃᠧ᠋                                    | Ⴊ⅃ႫႽ⊃⊲Ⴊ                        | ᠋ᢐ᠘ᠳᡗ᠋᠋᠕᠅᠕ᡩ᠘ᡩ᠘ᡩ                   |  |  |
| ᠻ᠊ <b>ᡧ</b> ᠆ᠸ <sup>᠊</sup>              | ۵ <sup>۱</sup> ے دلن ۲         | ᠫᡩ᠋ᡗᢛᢂ᠋ᡀᠴ᠘ᠼ                       |  |  |
| ₽≪┶⊂℠                                    | ᡪ᠆᠆᠋᠋                          | ᡏᠮᡧᠴᡄ᠕ᢖᡄ᠕ᢓ                        |  |  |
| ᡗᢦᡃᠧ᠋                                    | ᡰ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋ᠳ                     | ⊴৸৻বৣ এৣ৸৴৻৸                      |  |  |
| ᠻ᠊ <b>ᡧ</b> ᠆ᠸ <sup>᠊</sup>              | ء¢ح⊳                           | ᠫ᠋ᠮ᠕᠉᠂ᡐᡃᡆᡄᠰ᠋ᠫᡄᡅᢣᡆᡃ                |  |  |
| ᠙ᡧ᠆ᠸ <sup>᠊ᢐ</sup>                       | ୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄୄ୷୳୰      | ᠘ᡃᢣᡗᡥ᠂᠋᠆ᢤ᠍᠍᠍ᡆᡄᠰᠫᡄᡅᡷᡆᡃ             |  |  |
| <sup>ب</sup> ت¢۳۴                        | ዮኈ፝፝ዾዾ <sup>ϲ</sup>            | ᡏ᠘ᢂᢛ᠂᠋᠕ᡎᡄᠰ᠋ᠫᡄᡅᢣᡆᡃ                 |  |  |
| <sup>ۥ</sup> ۴۹۶ <sup></sup> <sup></sup> | ₽ĸĿŗ⊃ŗ∨ŗ                       | ᠳ᠕ᡏᠵ᠋᠆ᠿ᠕ᢋ                         |  |  |
| ؈۫ٵ٩٩                                    | ⊴⊳⊀∆⊃⁵                         | ব৫৯ <sup>ৣ</sup> বের্ণার্টে শুউ৫০ |  |  |
| ؈ڹڡ                                      | ኣσፍኦ                           | ᢣ᠋ᠳ᠋᠋᠋ᡪᡅ᠂᠋᠋᠋ᠬᢤ᠋ᠴ᠘ᡁ                |  |  |

| ᠋ᠬᠹᡥᡄ᠋᠋ᢩᠴᡃ | ∆'౨౯ి                              | ᠔ᡃ᠋ᠴᡄ᠈᠊᠋᠆ᡎ᠋᠕ᠴᢏᠰ᠋ᠫ᠆ᡅ᠕᠆      |
|------------|------------------------------------|----------------------------|
| °₽₽∿Ċ_     | ᠘ <sup>᠊</sup> ᡃᠣ᠋᠋ᠴ᠘ <sup>ᡄ</sup> | ᢀ᠘ᡔ᠉᠂᠆ᡧᡆ᠋᠕᠉᠆ᡣ᠈᠆ᠬ           |
| °₽₽∿Ċ_     | Δ⁵ხ_ͻΔ <sup>ϲ</sup>                | ᡣ᠆ᡁᡧ᠘᠂ᡁᡄ᠋᠉᠆ᡁᢁᢁᠮ᠂᠋᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆     |
| °₽₽∿Ċ_     | Δ⁵ხ_ͻΔ <sup>ϲ</sup>                | ᠴᡆ᠋ᢀ᠋ᡗᢂ᠆᠘ᡩᡄᡅᢣ᠈ᡟᢒᡆ          |
| °₽₽∿Ċ_     | ₽₽₽₽                               | ᠘᠊ᡃᢂ᠆᠕᠊᠋᠕ᠴ᠘᠆᠕᠆᠕᠆᠕          |
| °₽₽∿Ċ_     | ৲৵৾৾৾৾৽                            | ᠆ᢤᠣ᠋ᡬ᠋ᠫ᠅᠋᠆ᢤᡃᡅ᠋᠕᠋᠆ᡁᢕ        |
| °₽₽∿Ċ_     | ۲۵۲۲۹                              | ᠋ᡗᡣ᠘᠋ᢗᡄᡃ᠂᠋᠋᠋ᠿᡀ᠕᠋ᠴ᠘᠆ᡁ᠕᠆     |
| ℉₽∿⊂_      | ۲∠_۵                               | Ϛ <u>Ϟ</u> ͻ<Δ ϷͰϞʹϭ·ϤʹͶϭʹ |
| ᠻ₽℠Ċ_ᢣ     | ᢣᠦᠻ᠋ᠴᢦ᠋᠋᠋᠋                         | ᢣᠣᡗ᠋ᠴᡆ᠋᠋᠋᠅᠌᠌᠌ᠵ᠘ᢞᠦ᠌ᢦ᠋ᠻ᠋᠕ᡆ   |

(Λ) baCF PLt-nl<sup>5</sup>t4d<sup>c</sup> Λ\_P<sup>5</sup>D<sup>c</sup> Λ<sup>\*</sup>Utσ ΔLΔ-Γ4PCP<sup>5</sup>d<sup>b</sup>Ptσ<sup>b</sup> ΛΛΓ4Lt<sup>c</sup> PΛΓΛCP<sub>2</sub>P<sup>5</sup>D<sup>c</sup>: L<sup>2</sup><sup>b</sup> Δbt<sup>5</sup>DΔt<sup>c</sup> 4CPt<sup>sb</sup> ΛΛΓ5σ<sup>4</sup>TD<sup>c</sup>. P<sup>5</sup>BPt<sup>b</sup>tσ Λ<sub>2</sub>P<sup>4</sup>TD<sup>c</sup>, 4b<sup>5</sup><sup>4</sup>TDσ<sup>b</sup> Δbt<sup>5</sup>DΔ<sup>4</sup>TDσ<sup>b</sup> D<sup>c</sup>, D<sup>b</sup>t4PΛP<sup>c</sup> Λ<sup>2</sup>J. 5bDΔ-Γ4PCP<sup>5</sup>d<sup>b</sup>Pt<sup>c</sup> ΛΛΓ5CP<sup>5</sup>L 4<sup>c</sup> Λ<sup>b</sup>P<sub>2</sub>P<sup>5</sup>D<sup>c</sup> Δ<sub>2</sub>P<sup>5</sup>CP<sub>2</sub>P<sup>5</sup>D<sup>c</sup> PL 4<sup>c</sup>σ.

| ש <i>ר</i> ר,  | ₽₽4,⊃⊽4c ⊲៶۶,ឩL, | ℰℂ⅂՞∆ℂ՚⊁ժ∆<br>ՙ⅂՚ℴ՚Հՙ⊳ | ᡣᡣᡪᡃᠡ᠘ᡃ᠋ᡃᢄ᠂ᢞᢕ᠓ | ϷʹͽϷ៸៶៓  |
|--|------------------|------------------------|----------------|--|
| ∆&کں⊃UO –<br>∆&ک)UO<br>کٹاہ ڈ⊃⊂ہ کٹ                                    | Х                |                        |                |  |
| ᡆᢂ᠋ᠴ<br>ᡆᢂᠴ<br>ᡏ᠘ᠴ᠙᠘   | Х                |                        |                |  |
| 'd'౨ <sup>ఴ</sup> ⊃" – 'd'౨ <sup>ఴ</sup> ⊃"<br>⋖"⊍∝≁⊃⊂∩⊁d <sup>c</sup> |                  |                        | X              | ۲ ۲.۵ ۲.۵<br>۲.۵ ۲.۵<br>۲۰۵۳ ۲.۵<br>۲۰۵۳ ۲.۵<br>۵۲ ۲.۵۵<br>۵۲ ۲.۵۳ ۲.۵۳<br>۲.۵۳ ۲.۵۳ |

#### ᠄ᢣᢀᢣ᠘ᡄ᠋ᡗᢀᠫᠵ᠘ᡆ᠍

 $\Delta \dot{\mathcal{A}} = \mathcal{A} = \mathcal{$ 

#### ⊲ۥ<sub>6</sub>,۲⊲⊃۶، אַרא

Δ<sup>6</sup>b<sup>6</sup>, b<sup>6</sup>CΓ *PL*t-*n*<sup>4</sup>t*Ad*<sup>c</sup>, *P*<sup>6</sup>b<sub>c</sub>*P*C<sup>i</sup> (867)669-4769, Δ<sup>∞</sup>*Υ*<sub>0</sub>*P*Ω*A*: <u>eric.reed@canada.ca</u>

#### :ا∿د ∙⊲

LA 31, 2019

# **Recommendation Form**

The Committee or Board

Name: Arviq Hunters and Trappers Organization of Community: REPULSE BAY

X SUPPORTS or [ ] DOES NOT SUPPORT

the proposed 2018-19 Migratory Game Bird hunting regulation changes

Send your comments back to: Address: FAX number: E-mail: Eric Reed – Canadian Wildlife Service 5019-52<sup>nd</sup> St., Box 2310, Yellowknife, NT, X1A 2P7 (867) 873-8185 Eric.Reed@Canada.ca

Date: 11/27/17

**Signature:** of Chair, President, Committee or Board.

nerod

Reasons for decision:

The board of directors for Arviq H.T.O. supports the proposed 2018-19 Migratory Game bird hunting regulation changes, the migratory birds most times are in large numbers and are still in large numbers.

Also in the future if migratory game bird hunting planning on taking place in and near Naujaat Nunavut the board would like to be informed.

# **Recommendation Form**

The Committee or Board

Name: Ekaluktutiak Hunters and Trappers Association of Community: CAMBRIDGE BAY

SUPPORTS or [ ] DOES NOT SUPPORT

the proposed 2018-19 Migratory Game Bird hunting regulation changes

Send your comments back to: Address: FAX number: E-mail:

Eric Reed – Canadian Wildlife Service 5019-52<sup>nd</sup> St., Box 2310, Yellowknife, NT, X1A 2P7 (867) 873-8185 Eric.Reed@Canada.ca

Signature:

of Chair, President, Committee or Board.

Date: /2/08/17

Reasons for decision:

# **Recommendation Form**

The Committee or Board

Name: Kugluktuk Hunters and Trappers Association of Community: KUGLUKTUK

### [ ] SUPPORTS or [ ] DOES NOT SUPPORT

the proposed 2018-19 Migratory Game Bird hunting regulation changes

Send your comments back to: Address: FAX number: E-mail: Eric Reed – Canadian Wildlife Service 5019-52<sup>nd</sup> St., Box 2310, Yellowknife, NT, X1A 2P7 (867) 873-8185 Eric.Reed@Canada.ca

**Signature:** of Chair, President, Committee or Board.

Date: 28 11 12017

CHAIRMAN KUGLERK, HUNTERS & TRAPPERS ASSOC.

Reasons for decision:
#### NUNAVUT MIGRATORY BIRDS HUNTING REGULATIONS Proposed Changes for the 2018-2019 Season

The Canadian Wildlife Service is proposing several minor changes to the allowable bag and possession limits in Nunavut. They are described in textual form below and highlighted in Table 1.

#### Increase in possession limits:

The possession limit of ducks for non-residents of Canada was 16 for the 2016-2017 hunting season, for Canada Geese, Cackling Geese, White-fronted Geese and Brant was 10 and for Snipe was 20. These represent twice the daily bag limit. *It is proposed to increase these possession limits to three times the daily bag limit – 24 ducks, 15 Canada Geese, Cackling Geese, White-fronted Geese and Brant and 30 Snipe* to increase limit consistency with surrounding Provinces in Canada such as Manitoba, Ontario and Quebec.

The possession limit of White-fronted Geese for non-residents of Canada is currently restricted to four (subscript *f*, Table 1); twice the daily bag limit. *It is proposed to increase the possession limit of White-fronted Geese to 6 for non-residents*. In adjacent jurisdictions (Manitoba, Ontario, Quebec), the number of White-fronted Geese allowed in possession is not differentiated from that of other dark geese (i.e. excluding Snow and Ross's geese) for non-residents with the exception of Ontario for which the possession limit is three times the daily bag limit.

There are no anticipated conservation concerns or implications associated with the changes in possession limits for these species.

Barrow's Goldeneye and Blue-winged Teal are currently considered to be species of conservation concern or which could be negatively affected by increased hunting pressure. As such, no changes to possession limits for those species are proposed.

#### Increase in daily bag limit for overabundant Snow and Ross Geese in James Bay

the daily bag limit of Snow Geese and Ross's Geese in the portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are south of 55°N latitude is currently restricted to 20 (subscript *g*, Table 1), whereas elsewhere in the Territory and adjoining jurisdictions in Ontario and Manitoba the limit is 50. *It is proposed to remove this restriction and allow a daily bag limit of 50 Snow and Ross Geese across Nunavut*.

Due to habitat damage resulting from foraging activities, Snow and Ross's geese are considered an overabundant species. Geese using the islands and waters of James Bay are from the midcontinent population of Lesser Snow Geese which has continued to increase despite the implementation of more liberalized bag and possession limits (Figure 1). Therefore, rather than limiting daily harvest in any one portion of the Territory we believe hunting opportunities should be maximized across the Territory. Adjacent jurisdictions (Ontario and Manitoba) have daily bag limits of 50 Snow and Ross' geese. The James Bay area of Quebec has a daily bag limit of 20 Snow Geese but the harvest in that area of Quebec

is mainly composed of Greater Snow Geese, which are closer to population objectives than midcontinent Lesser Snow Geese.

Table 1. Summary of 2016-17 Nunavut hunting regulations (daily bag and possession limits). Proposed changes are highlighted in bold red font.

| Limits     | Ducks<br>RESIDENTS<br>OF CANADA | Ducks<br>NON-<br>RESIDENTS<br>OF CANADA | Canada Geese,<br>Cackling Geese,<br>White-fronted<br>Geese and Brant<br>RESIDENTS<br>OF CANADA | Canada Geese,<br>Cackling Geese,<br>White-fronted<br>Geese and Brant<br>NON-RESIDENTS<br>OF CANADA | Snow<br>Geese and<br>Ross's | Coots       | Snipe<br>RESIDENT<br>S OF | Snipe<br>NON-<br>RESIDENTS OF<br>CANADA |
|------------|---------------------------------|---|--|--|-----------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|---|
| Daily bag  | 25(a)                           | 8( <i>a</i> )                           | 15(c)  | 5( <i>e</i> )  | 50(g)                       | 25          | 10                        | 10                                      |
| Possession | No limit( <i>b</i> )            | 16( <i>b</i> )<br><b>Proposed : 24</b>  | No limit( <i>d</i> )   | 10( <i>d</i> )( <i>f</i> )<br><b>Proposed: 15</b>  | No limit                    | No<br>limit | No limit                  | 20<br>Proposed :<br>30                  |

#### BAG AND POSSESSION LIMITS IN NUNAVUT

(a) Except in that portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are south of 55°N latitude, where the limit is 6, of which

(i) not more than 2 may be American Black Ducks and 1 may be Barrow's Goldeneye, in the area west of 80°15'W longitude; and
(ii) not more than 4 may be American Black Ducks, 1 may be Barrow's Goldeneye, and 1 may be Blue-winged Teal, in the area east of 80°15'W longitude.
(b) Except in that portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are south of 55°N latitude, where the limit is 18, of which

(b) Except in that portion of the Islands and waters of James Bay that are south of 55 'N latitude, where the limit is 16, of which (i) not more than 6 may be American Black Ducks and 1 may be Barrow's Goldeneye, in the area west of 80°15'W longitude; and (ii) not more than 1 may be Barrow's Goldeneye and 2 may be Blue-winged Teal, in the area east of 80°15'W longitude.

(c) In that portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are west of 80°15'W longitude and south of 55°N latitude, not more than 5 may be Canada Geese or Cackling Geese or any combination of them.

(d) Except in the portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are east of 80°15'W longitude and south of 55°N latitude, where the limit is 20.

(e) Not more than 2 may be White-fronted Geese.

(f) Not more than 4 Propose 6 may be White-fronted Geese. In that portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are west of 80°15'W longitude and south of 55°N latitude, there is no limit on Canada Geese and Cackling Geese.

(g) Except in that portion of the islands and waters of James Bay that are south of 55°N latitude, where the limit is 20. Propose to delete this footnote

#### Figure 1. Population size and trend of the midcontinent Lesser Snow Goose population. AHY refers to adults while HY refers to juvenile birds. Taken from Leafloor et al. (2012).



#### (A) Midcontinent snow geese



שברד לבתגילשיטי האיזיהיהי 5019-52nd St. ההיטיטרע 2310 ג. בעאי X1A 2P7

⊲⊳⊃ぐ 31, 2017

ϽϚʹ·Ͻ·Ϸ ϹʹϞͿʹ·ͺ Δϲͺͺϧͼͻͺͼ;

ϤϽϹ·ʹϤϟϷ<</p>
ϤϽϹ·ʹϤϟϷ<</p>
ϤϽϲ·ʹϤϟϷ<</p>
ϤϷʹϲϹϷϿ
ΟϚͽϭϤ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ
Δ

∆⊂°ف٬,

Myra Wiebe Robertso

LDG  $\dot{G}^{\circ}$   $\neg$   $\dot{G}^{\circ}$   $\neg$   $\dot{G}^{\circ}$   \dot{G}$ 



 $\label{eq:linearconduct}$   $\label{eq:linearco$ 

 $4^{i}$ LJ 2017F, 5<sup>ii</sup>PA<sup>iii</sup>CDH<sup>iii</sup> AHFaPCaC 16DA<sup>ii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>J, 5<sup>ii</sup>DH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>J, 5<sup>ii</sup>DH<sup>iii</sup>CDH<sup>iii</sup>CDH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>iii</sup>JH<sup>i</sup>

baCF Γ<sup>5</sup> bab<sup>6</sup> Γ<sup>5</sup> bab<sup>6</sup> bab<sup>6</sup> bab<sup>6</sup> bab<sup>7</sup> b

 $C_{2}PD^{<}\Delta L^{0}UC 40^{5}d\sigma \Delta \Delta^{4}d^{2} \Lambda^{1}L\Lambda P^{1}L, \Delta \Delta^{2}, 2^{0}d^{1}L C\Lambda P^{0}d^{1}L$  $CL^{a}a^{2}PD^{a}Pb^{6}D^{5}d^{2}\sigma C\Lambda P^{5}L, ba^{a}a^{2}T 4^{6}d^{1}L\Lambda P^{0}D^{5}PP^{4}\Delta^{2}PP^{5}C^{5}D^{4}d^{2}d^{2}PP^{5}D^{5}d^{2}d^{2}PP^{5}D^{5}d^{2}d^{2}P^{5}D^{5}d^{2}d^{2}P^{5}D^{5}d^{2}d^{2}D^{5}D^{5}d^{2}d^{2}D^{5}D^{5}d^{2}d^{2}D^{5}$ 

᠋᠄ᡃᠣ᠘᠘᠋᠆᠘ᠣ᠋᠋᠂᠘

▶**<sup>5</sup>6>/>√**<sup>5</sup> C<sup>2</sup>\_2∩><sup>4</sup> ΔL<sup>6</sup>Uσ baCF ५><sup>3</sup>>δ<sup>4</sup>5<sup>6</sup> (TINMCA) √<sup>5</sup><sup>6</sup>P<sup>6</sup>C>σ<sup>6</sup>U

 $\Lambda$ ኦሩበኈb : ጋዮሪቦላንበኈኑና X

∆ረL⊂⊳?∩ሤጜዀ: *⊲ጋ™Ր⊂ጋ™* 

 $\Delta C = \Delta C$  $L \supset \Delta^{\circ} \cup^{\circ} A \supset \Box^{\circ} \supset D \cup^{\circ} \cup^{\circ} D \cup^{\circ} \cup^$ 

 $\$ 

•  $\langle \Delta^{c} \Delta^{c} b \cap L^{c} \dot{}^{b} \wedge C (\dot{}^{b} b c )^{b} )$  $\sum \Delta d = \Delta$ 

 $\mathsf{b}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{i}\mathsf{e}}\mathsf{a}^{\mathsf{i}\mathsf{b}}\mathsf{D}\mathsf{F} \mathsf{D}\mathsf{b}\mathsf{L}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}\mathsf{c}, <^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{a}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}\mathsf{c} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}\mathsf{c} \mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{b}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{d}^{\mathsf{c}}\mathsf{c}^{\mathsf{c$ 

 $H\dot{H}$ בירי, שטבאיסרתאירי, בערתאקבי שאירי בערדאי אשטדערתאי 

CAPTPCAC 5 > b > b > L t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A t < A $P_{\mathcal{A}}^{\circ} = \Delta_{\mathcal{A}}^{\circ} = \Delta_{\mathcal$ 

- Ċ<sup>\</sup>∠⅃℠ℎ ϹʹϢϨͶϷϚ ΔϹ℠ℎ ϷϥϹϷϚ ϞϽϞΓϧϷϐϐͷϞ Δσ℠ϧϼϚ (TINMCA).
- A<>2 15 - I A 3 2019. <50 A>< b∩l >56 ℃ b∩l ib∩ibc ▷0 ℃ Ac ℃Cσ™
- $\Delta^{r}$ היהלרתלי, שפשי לפניריכ ארתאירי, שפשר איםשד bhlלי שפשר  $\Delta \Box \subset L^{2}$ ישלי, שברך לאדאלי, שבילאי איכי שרילישטיאלי.  $\Delta a^{4} A \dot{a}^{6} b a C \Gamma b L \dot{c}^{5}$ ,  $b a C \Gamma A C \Gamma a c \Gamma b C C c h \dot{c}^{5}$ ,  $\dot{b}^{6} a A$ ,  $b a C \Gamma a c \Gamma b C C c h \dot{c}^{5}$ , JASOCHOCHOCHOS
- ⊲▷⊂ሩィ゙╘∩Ĺè∽σˤϤˤ ╘∩Ĺèᡪċ , ∧ˤ╘∩ᡤ◦⊃םˤ ⊲▷⊂C▷σ∿Րˤ ΓˤˤปΔˤĕィśˤ ╘∩Ĺèᡪċ ∿ɾˤ

#### 

#### ᠋ᠫᢣ᠋ᡪ᠘᠋ᡃᡏ᠋᠋ᠴᠮ

 $C\dot{L}\sigma^{C}$  8-10  $\Gamma\sigma^{C}\sigma^{C}\rho^{C}\sigma^{C}$ 

 $5^{+}$  አንት አስተ በመንግ በመንግ በ የሚያስ በ 

רי⊿ס: גא∧ר 1, 2019.

<sup>•</sup>Եኊላ⊳ታ<sup>•</sup>J<sup>c</sup> ∩∩ናႱ<sup>•</sup>ኣ<sup>•</sup>: <u>pc.tallurutiupimanga.pc@Canada.ca</u> Δየ⊲<sup>•</sup>ዮል<sup>•</sup>J<sup>c</sup>: https://www.pc.gc.ca/en/amnc-nmca/cnamnc-cnnmca/tallurutiup-imanga

<sup>ና</sup>ዮዮ<sup>‰</sup>ርσ Δ<sub>Δ</sub>Δ<sup>c</sup> ϧϽϞͽϧμομός: ἐϞ<sup>∞</sup> Ͻάλρ/ Ϟ<sup>∞</sup>ϽϚ Δ<sub>Δ</sub>όη<sup>‰</sup> (867) 975-8400 <sub>Δ</sub>αρ<sup>c</sup> ϧ«μ<sup>∞</sup>μ<sup>c</sup> : ἀδ<sup>c</sup> μ<sup>e</sup>ή<sup>c</sup> (867) 223-1952 <sub>δ</sub>αςς Γ<sup>ω</sup>υΔ<sup>ω</sup>ν<sup>i</sup>δ<sup>c</sup> ης<sup>4</sup>υ<sup>c</sup> : ζΔδη μ<sub>α</sub> (819) 420-9177

#### ͻͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫͺϫ CANADA'S NATURE FUND

۵۵۲<sup>۰</sup>٬۲۵۲ ک<sup>۲</sup>٬۲۵۲ ک<sup>۲</sup>٬۵۵٬۶۵۲ ک<sup>۲</sup>٬۵۵٬۶۵۲ ک<sup>۲</sup>٬۵۵٬۶۵۶ SUPPORTING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PARTNERSHIP IN CONSERVATION





# ∧⊀∩∿L Purpose

D'>ฉ'า∩
 D'>ฉ'า∩
 A
 A
 A
 A
 A
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 C
 <liC</li>
 C
 C
 <

Raise awareness of the current projects in Nunavut being supported by *Canada Nature Fund* which aim to create new protected and conserved areas







#### مے مے مے کمے <sup>ح</sup>الہ کے کر Overview

#### ϧͼϹΓ Ϥ≪∩ϲϲϭ·ʹͿ· ϷͼϷϧ·ϧ·∩·ϽϷ·: The Canada Nature Fund: የძϲͺͺϹϧ·ͺϽϧ·ϷͺͺϽʹͼ

**Spaces Stream** 

▶ ┗\_CГ <</li>
 ♥ ▲ ○ ▷ ⁵ ₺ <sup>6</sup> ∩ <sup>6</sup> ∩ <sup>5</sup> <sup>6</sup>
 The Canada Nature Fund
 P d ⊂ └ σ <sup>b</sup> ⊃ \ <sup>6</sup> ▷ L ∩ <sup>6</sup> Y σ <sup>6</sup>
 Spaces Stream

ᠤᡆᢀ᠋᠘ᠹᢋᢛᢕᠵᡃᡄ

Nunavut recipients









#### לי∩⊂תסין⊂ איש∩⊂חלי The Canada Nature Fund

The Canada Nature Fund will provide \$444 million over 5 years, to be matched by partners, which will result in at least \$1 billion towards nature conservation in Canada.

Money to be used to conserve Canada's ecosystems, landscapes, cultures and biodiversity (including species at risk).

∆రాో ⊲⊥ు ౪L≺⊂ Nature fund has two streams: Spaces and Species







#### م\_م\_⊂ ∆ح∩ک~⊂⊃ف∿ل≺⊂ The Spaces Stream

• ᠴᡆᠴ<sup>ᡄ</sup>᠊᠘ᠤᡗᡃᢂ᠆ᡩᢕᡱ᠋᠅ᡫᢞ ᠋ᢂᡧᡊᠽᠦ᠋᠋ᡩ᠋ᢄᢥᡧᠫᢐ᠉᠋ᢕᡗᢁᠫ᠋ᠧ ᠘᠋᠋ᡖᢤ᠋ᠬ᠋ᡃᢐ᠌᠌᠌ᢄ᠄ᡔ᠋᠕᠅᠘ᡩᢕ᠖ᡀᡘᡊᡩ᠋ᡗ᠅᠘ᡄ᠅᠋ᡶ᠆ᡔ᠋᠉᠖ᡆᢕ᠋ᡗᠴᡆ᠋᠄ᢣ᠋᠕᠅᠆᠘ᠮ ᠋ᠫᡬᡶᡄ᠕᠅ᢧ᠘ᢣᠦᡃ

The Spaces stream of the Nature Fund is dedicated to helping to achieve one of Canada's international biodiversity targets:

'By 2020, at least 17 per cent of terrestrial and inland water, and 10 per cent of coastal and marine areas of Canada are conserved through networks of **protected areas** and other effective area-based conservation measures (**OECMs**)'

The Spaces stream will support the establishment of Indigenous Protected and Conserved Areas IPCAs - (including protected areas, OECMs, and interim protected and conserved areas) that can be counted towards the achievement of this target  $\bigwedge$ 



#### らくべての <sup>๛</sup>つ∩0<sup>◦</sup>で<sup>™</sup>しん⊂<sup>ь</sup> bつ∩<sup>◦</sup>∩<sup>ъ</sup> Success Depends on Partnerships

- ・ 血もやつつもム<sup>c</sup> レイハ<sup>c</sup>ハークやつ<sup>c</sup> トン<sup>i</sup>とっていっしゃうつもって、マターやついしい
   With Indigenous groups achieving conservation outcomes with Indigenous leadership

With territories and provinces- investing in protected and conserved areas (including post-devolution territorial lands)

conserved areas





#### Pd⊂Ĺσʰ Ͻኣˤ⊳L∩ˤィσˤʰ⅃ˤ Քᡆ▷ϟ∿ՐϚ Spaces Stream Funds



- ∙ ᲘኣL° ՃᲮᢣ᠉Ċ᠉ᢗᢂ᠆᠈᠕᠆ᡘ᠆ᡘ᠘᠆ᡘ᠘᠆ᡘ᠘᠆ᡘ᠘᠆ᡘ᠘ ᠕ᠳᡘᡆᢄ᠆ᡧ᠘
- Four recipients in Nunavut have been given funding under the Target 1 Challenge stream
  - ᠂ ⊂ᢇ᠋ᡝᠯᠫᠮ᠋᠑᠘ᡧᠳᢙ
  - ୮∩୷୵ઽ୰୰ୖ୰
  - ℉ℙ℠ℂℴ ℒℴ℧ բϽℽϟℯ⅁⅃
  - ᠂᠋ᠴᡆᢀ᠆᠘᠆ᡧ᠘᠈ᠿ

+ ᠘ᠴᡃ᠊ᠯᠫᡃ᠂ᠴᡄ᠆ᢂ᠂᠘᠆᠕᠂ᠺᠴ ᠵ᠘᠆᠆᠕᠈ᠺ᠘᠆᠘᠂ᡬᠺ᠆᠘

- Spence Bay HTA
- Arctic Eider Society
- Qikiqtani Inuit Association
- Government of Nunavut
- Inukjuak NV+ LNUK
- –Ottawa Islands

᠈᠊ᡔ᠋ᢩ᠆᠋ᡗᢞ᠋ᢂ᠆᠋᠆ᠴ᠆ᡗᢞᢂ᠊᠋ᡝᡄ᠘᠈᠘᠊᠍ᠣᢕ᠋ᢉ᠆ᡥᠳᠴᡅ᠂᠊ᠳ᠋ᢞ᠊ᡆᢂ᠆ᡢᡄ᠋᠋ᡣ᠋ᢇ᠌᠌ᢄ᠆ᡧ᠘ ᠂ᠣᡓᡅ᠂᠊ᠴᢣᡏᢂᡩᡃᠵ᠘᠈᠊ᡆ᠈ᠿᢗᢕ᠋᠋᠋ᢞᢖᡅ

Advance development of IPCAs & other protected and conserved areas



7

### ∽⊳ר ∆הל∾⊂⊳ל⊂ Nunavut Recipients

C\_،‹ל⊲٬۲ ԽL‹‹۵٫۵ Spence Bay HTA

1

Г∩ርኪት<sup>ϲ</sup> bጋንትኈበሰ<sup>ϲ</sup> Arctic Eider Society

> ՟ዋዖ℠⊂σ ∆໑∆Ⴝ Ხ⊃ነኦኄ∩ՐႽ Qikiqtani Inuit Association

> > ചപ≫് പ≪L്പ്^് Government of Nunavut

> > > ∆ചം⊀⊲ം NV + LNUK Inukjuak NV + LNUK

#### ∽⊳ך ∆הל∾⊂⊳ל⊂ Nunavut Recipients

C\_`⁺ל⊲٬L ל، ص\ط، Spence Bay HTA

1

୮∩ー℃ታሪ የጋንታም∪ር Arctic Eider Society

> ՟ዋዖኈ⊂σ Δ\_Δ\_ b⊃ነትኄ∩Ր Qikiqtani Inuit Association

> > ചെ⊳് പ≪L്പ്^് Government of Nunavut

> > > దం<sup>ь</sup> న NV + LNUK Inukjuak NV + LNUK

# ⊂\_יּל⊲ּר איּת∩יּל⊂ Spence Bay HTA



Led by Spence Bay HTA with support from the Hamlet of Taloyoak and the Hamlet of Kugaaruk

• ᠙ᠴ᠌ᢂ᠆᠘᠖ᢋᡝᢅᡄ᠘ᡩ᠆᠋ᠴ᠈᠆᠕᠋ᡩ᠋᠋ᠴᡃ᠆ᠴ᠈᠋(2019-2021) ᠌᠌᠌᠌ᡔ᠋ᡗᢉ᠋ᠺᡃᢠ᠖ᡔᠲ᠋ᠴ᠖ ᠘ᡄᡗᢣ᠌ᢂ᠆ᠬ᠘᠆ᠴᢉ᠊ᠬ᠋᠘᠋᠘᠆᠋᠉᠆ᠺ᠅᠘᠆ ᠕᠆ᠬᢞᡄ᠋᠋ᡝ᠘᠆᠕᠆᠆᠕᠆᠆᠘᠆ᠴ

Funding support for two years (2019-2021) to consult and engage with stakeholders and build capacity in community



# ⊂ుౕ≺⊲్ ÞL⊀ౕσ⊲∩ీd⊂ Spence Bay HTA



 
 • Խեւուսուն Հարեսին անդանան անդան 

ստննն անդան անդա ստնն անդան անդա ստնն անդան անդա ստնն անդան անդա ստնն անդան անդա ստնն անդան անդ

The HTA aims to generate regional support for the establishment of Aviqtuuq Inuit Protected and Conserved Area to protect the Boothia Peninsula in the Kitikmeot region of Nunavut

• ᢆᡝᡄ᠌᠋᠋᠌ᢣ᠆᠘ᡄ᠂ᡔᢙ᠋᠋᠉᠆᠆᠘ᢣ᠋᠈ᡩᡆᠴ᠆᠂᠆᠕᠘ᢣ᠋᠉ᡩᠴᢁ᠆᠆᠕᠋᠉᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ ᠴᡆ᠋᠅ᢕᡔ᠋ᠴᢄ᠆ᡣ᠈ᡩ᠘᠋ᠴ᠒ᡣ᠉᠊ᠥ᠆᠘ᠴ᠘᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆ ᢐ᠋᠈᠆᠆ᠵᡨᢕᢤᠺ᠘᠅᠘᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆᠆

Funding to train community members in developing and implementing locallyestablished monitoring and data collection programs to inform ongoing planning and negotiations.



Canada



### ∽⊳ר ∆הל∾⊂⊳ל⊂ Nunavut Recipients

C\_،‹‹לֵשֹּיֹך ኦL‹‹‹ Spence Bay HTA

> **Γ∩ϲͺϧ̄<sup>c</sup> ϧϽ·ϡͼϧ**∩ϻ̄<sup>c</sup> Arctic Eider Society

> > ՟ዋዖኈ⊂σ ᠘ᠴ᠘ᢩ᠂᠘Ͻ᠈ᢣ᠖∩ᡤ∿ՐϤ Qikiqtani Inuit Association

> > > ചപ≫<sup>c</sup> し≪Lbd∿Ր<sup>c</sup> Government of Nunavut

> > > > ∆ചം⊀⊲ം NV + LNUK Inukjuak NV + LNUK

# ררבי⊂ איינאיינאיי Arctic Eider Society

• ᠘᠋ᠳ᠋ᡃᡖᡆ᠘ᡃᢛᢅ᠋᠆᠆᠋ᡝᢛ᠋ᡠᡃᡶ᠘ᡃ᠋᠋᠆᠋᠃᠃᠄ᡩ᠋ᢪᢪ᠖᠘᠋ ᠴᡆᡄ᠆ᠴ᠆᠆᠋ᢂᠵ᠋ᡄᢕ᠆ᠴᠦ᠊᠋ᢣᡔ᠈ᢣ᠌᠋᠕᠋᠉᠄ᡩᢪᢁᠸᠥ᠊

Working to create "Qikiqtait" a communitydriven protected and conserved area for the Belcher Island archipelago

Received \$5.5 million in funding over 4 years (2019-2023)









# ררבי⊂ אישריי⊂ Arctic Eider Society



Funding to create a multi-purpose facility in the community to facilitate engaging with stakeholders and community capacity-building

Working together with QIA, NTI and other regional stakeholders to determine best methods for protection



### ∽⊳ר ∆הל∾⊂⊳ל Nunavut Recipients

C\_،‹ל⊲٬۲ ԽL‹‹۵٫۵ Spence Bay HTA

-11

Г∩ርኪትና የጋንትምሀኒሪ Arctic Eider Society

> **'ዮዮ⁵℃σ Δ**Δ<sup>c</sup> ϷϽ'≯ʹϞΟΓϲ΄ Qikiqtani Inuit Association

> > ചപ≫<sup>c</sup> പ≪Lbd∿Ր<sup>c</sup> Government of Nunavut

> > > ∆ചം⊀⊲ം NV + LNUK Inukjuak NV + LNUK

# ᠄᠙᠙᠍᠖᠊᠋᠋᠊᠋ᠴ᠘ᠴ᠘᠆᠑᠋᠈ᢣ᠋᠖ᢕᡤ᠅ᢕᡄ QIA



• ⊃סל⊃לבל<sup>ב</sup> חלבם<sup>ב</sup> (4) ⊲וֹלשׁם כֹשי⊃ס<sup>ב</sup> אָבעיד (2019-2023) ∆ולחילס<sup>ב</sup> בוֹיִשי ארת⊲יֹלישי:

Received 4 years of funding (2019-2023) to support two projects









# ᠄ᡩ᠙᠋ᡃ᠆ᢕ᠅ᡣᢕ᠅ᠺ᠘ᠴ᠕ᢩ᠘᠋᠕ᡩ᠖᠘᠅ᠰ᠋



1) ᠫ᠋᠋᠅ᢆ᠋ᢪ᠈ᡃ᠘ᡔ᠋ᠫ᠋᠋᠋᠅ᡫᢗ᠊᠋ᠫ᠋᠅ᢉᡄ᠋᠋ᡅᠴ ᠫ᠋᠉᠂᠋ᡬ᠉ᠻ᠈᠘᠋ᠬᡄ᠘ᠧ᠋ᢕ᠋ᠧ᠘ᠸᢄ᠆ᡧ᠋ᠫ᠉ᢗᠥ᠋᠋᠋᠆᠆ᡧ᠋ᠫ᠉ᢕ᠋᠉᠅ᢆᠫ᠋᠌᠌ᢓ᠋ᠬ᠈ᡃ᠘ᡩ᠘ᠴ᠘ᡩ ᠴᡆ᠋᠋ᡃᡆ᠋᠋᠋ᠬ᠋᠅ᢉ᠊᠆᠘ᡔ᠋᠁ᢕ᠉᠋᠘᠋᠁᠘᠘ᡩ᠘ᠴ᠘

Develop a series of conservation management and sustainable-use based measures for Inuit Owned Lands (IOLs)

᠙ᡆ᠌ᢂᡷ᠘᠖ᡃᠯᡣᡃᡪᡗ᠊᠊ᡬᡃ᠋᠉᠙ᡃᠦ᠋᠋᠋ᠫ᠆ᡔᡄᠺᡗ᠋᠆ᡄᠬᠥ᠋᠋ᡗ᠆ᡧᡃ᠘ᠴ ᡔᢂ᠋᠈ᡩ᠕ᢂ᠖ᡃᠧ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠊᠆᠘᠋᠘᠘ᢂ᠆ᢋ᠋᠅᠋ᢕᠧ᠋᠘ ᠋ᡔ᠋ᡗ᠘ᡩ᠕᠖᠖ᢗᡄ᠋ᠮ᠋᠋ᠮ᠂ᠴᡆᡄ᠆᠂ᠣᡗ᠊᠕ᡃ᠘᠋᠕ᠰ᠋ᠬ᠂ᠳᡗ ᡣ᠋ᢧ᠋ᡏ᠕᠋᠋᠋᠋ᡙ᠋᠘ᡩ᠘᠘

Funding to support creation of tourism and visitation guidelines and engage in consultations with communities and other stakeholders



# ᠄ᡩ᠙᠋᠉᠆ᢕᡤ᠅ᢕᡄ ᠕᠕



2) ⊃Pインハ ⊲▷∟ʿ∩ヶ՜ℾ ⊲Ҷ」 ५>'≀ヶ՜ℾ ⊲⊃™⊂▷ᡧݮ™⊃ҫ ๔๙ҁ๎ҁ๎५ӄҫ ム൧൨ ൧ൄ൮ഀഀഀഀഺ൳ ๖൳ഀ๖ഀ഻ഄ൳ഀ⊃൳ഀҌ▷≀൨ഀ⊃™ ๒๔Ⴀℾ ℾ℠ℷ൨഻ഀഀൔ ⊃ഀჂ≀⊳՜ൔഺ Determine management and protection options for IOL parcels near Qausuittuq National Park on Bathurst Island





#### ∽⊳ך ∆אל∾⊂⊳ל⊂ Nunavut Recipients

⊂\_ు'⊀⊲'Γ ່⊃L⊀'౮⊲∩'ి Spence Bay HTA

1

Г∩ር፝፝፝፝፝∩ዾ፞ጜ Arctic Eider Society

> ՟ዋዖኈ⊂σ Δ໑ΔႽ ϧϽϞϧΟϦͽϚ Qikiqtani Inuit Association

> > ב≫<sup>c</sup> נ≪L<sup>b</sup>d∿Ր<sup>c</sup> Government of Nunavut

> > > ∆ചം്⊀⊲ം NV + LNUK Inukjuak NV + LNUK

# ചപ≫് പ≪L⁵d∿Ր് Government of Nunavut



 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>
 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

 <sup>A</sup>

Funding will be used to support the establishment of the Agguttinni Territorial Park, located north of Clyde River





# ചപ≫് ഗ≪L⁵d∿Ր് Government of Nunavut



Park will include a quarter of the Barnes Ice Cap, a significant source of fresh water for Baffin Island, numerous cultural sites of importance for Inuit, important bird areas, and key habitat for polar bears and caribou

- Received \$4.7 million in funding over 4 years (2019-2023)



# • d<sup>⊆</sup>L<sup>G</sup> Thank you



#### ⊃५२∩ьở<sup>⊂</sup> More Information

Indigenous protected and conserved areas (IPCAs) are lands and waters where Indigenous people have a leadership role in protecting and conserving cultures and ecosystems through Indigenous laws, governance, and knowledge systems.

Protected areas are places that have a clearly defined geographical space, are recognised, dedicated and managed, through legal or other effective means (e.g. agreements), to achieve the long-term conservation of nature with associated ecosystem services and cultural values



**Other effective area-based conservation measures (OECMs)** are areas that are not recognized as a protected area, and may not have the conservation of biodiversity as the primary goal, yet is geographically defined and managed over the long term in ways that result in the effective and enduring protection of biodiversity.

• <\[
\begin{bmatrix} < <p>\Delta \Delta 
**Interim protected areas, OECMs, and IPCAs** are areas that may be counted before a full regulatory regime is in place provided that there is a geographically defined area; there is a clear public commitment and intent to complete formal establishment as soon as possible; and there are interim protection measures in place that the governing body for conserving biodiversity has deemed effective and appropriate (e.g., Establishment Agreement)





#### 



/ ታና/L°Cጋ<sup>®</sup> ወቂ ለLሲϷቃ<sup>®</sup> bቂCϷ<sup><</sup> ΔϹ<sup>ና</sup>σ<sup>1</sup><sup>°</sup>/<sub>2</sub>, Δ<sup>°</sup>/<sub>2</sub><sup>°</sup>/<sub>2</sub> Δ<sup>°</sup>/<sub>2</sub> δ<sub>2</sub> δ<sup>°</sup>/<sub>2</sub> δ<sup>°</sup>/2 
Nature is vital to Canadian's cultural, social and economic well-being and our national identity

Canada's nature is declining: 520 species at risk, habitats are being reduced

This collaborative investment is intended to enable change: to protect and conserve Canada's natural legacy for our future generations



